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Late Winter 1237 BC






The heavens
growled, flickering with veins of lightning. Tudha rolled his
silver eyes skywards. A fine mist-rain, cold as death, settled on
his broad face, causing the white line of scar running from
forehead to chin to ache. Why, he thought, did the Thunder God
choose to speak now? Where were these rains in the many months past
when the crops had failed?

‘Prince Tudha,
I beg of you, please!’

Tudha dropped
his gaze slowly to the kneeling man: his upper lip was bloody and
swollen, his chest heaving from the effort of the skirmish just
lost. The sixty or so captives with him were equally wretched.
Gaunt cheeks, rotten teeth. Worst of all, they were not bandits or
raiders from abroad. These men were Hittites. His own people. The
minor town of Lalanda had long been a place of brothers, inherently
loyal to the Grey Throne. Then the thin herds around the capital
had started to go missing during the night. The animal tracks all
led back here.

‘Did you think
about the hungry people of Hattusa?’ Tudha replied, the rain on his
lips puffing as he spoke, his jet-black collar length hair
quivering. ‘Those who went without milk and meat because of what
you did?’

‘We took only
what we needed for our families,’ the man pleaded. ‘Twelve sheep
and seven goa-argh!’ he flailed forwards, landing on his
face in the mud. A cloaked officer stood behind him, haft end of
his spear trained for a second jab at the downed man’s back. ‘You
dare to lie to your prince?’ raged Heshni, Tudha’s half-brother and
commander of the royal guard. ‘Hundreds of animals
disappeared.’

The grounded
man rose on his elbows, blinking and spitting mud. ‘No, we, we did
not-’ he fell silent when Heshni swivelled the spear to train the
bronze tip on his throat. At the same time, Heshni’s elite
Mesedi soldiers pressed their spears and swords to the necks
of the other kneeling ones. ‘Just give the word, my prince,’
Heshni said, looking to Tudha.

The thunder
crackled overhead, and Tudha felt a spike of fury that these people
had forced this choice upon him. He glared down at the ringleader,
hoping to see some glint of defiance or malice. But there was
nothing. The man’s eyes were like a mirror. For a moment they were
just two Hittites on this bleak, wintry plain. He re-appraised the
swelling on the man’s muddy lip. A battle injury… or was it? An
idea came to him then. ‘Take their weapons,’ he said quietly. ‘Let
them go.’

Heshni
snorted. ‘What?’

‘They are
plague-carriers,’ Tudha said. ‘See the lesion on this one’s
face?’

Heshni
shuffled back a step, aghast. So did the other soldiers.

‘We can’t take
them as slaves, and killing them will most likely infect you too,’
Tudha explained.

‘We can’t just
let them go,’ Heshni protested. ‘They stole from your father when
they took those animals.’

Tudha did not
repeat his decision. Instead he turned to the captured ones. ‘Rise.
Go back to your homes.’

The
muddy-faced man rose to his feet, trembling. Gingerly, he and his
band of men edged from the ring of soldiers, struck dumb and
shambling, back towards the bare hills and the track that led to
the town of Lalanda. Tudha could not help but notice a few dark
looks between the Mesedi. They did not approve of his choice,
apparently. ‘Be ready to march,’ he ordered them, ‘we must return
to the capital.’

Come noonday,
the sky remained sullen, and now the mist-rain had turned to snow
that settled in white streaks across the gloomy steppe. Tudha held
onto the leatherbound rail of his silver-painted battle chariot as
it rumbled northwards, a stiff and bitter wind buffeting him and
the hunched old driver by his side. Heshni and his young driver
rode abreast in a second war-car, while the bronze-shelled Mesedi
contingent jogged behind. Tudha glanced over his shoulder at the
train of bodyguards. There had been a time in the past when the
Mesedi had numbered in their hundreds. All had perished in the
civil war during Tudha’s infant years. These few dozen were the
first of a new era, trained in the old way. Heshni noticed him
regarding his corps and bumped a fist against his chest armour. ‘We
are your shield, Tuhkanti,’ he said, beaming with pride.

Tudha smiled
back. As he turned to face forwards again, he noticed from the
corner of his eye one of the jogging bodyguards: a bull-necked
colossus with three pigtails of hair swishing in his wake. Had the
man been… staring at him? It was not unusual for the soldiers to
gaze at him – for he was Tuhkanti, heir to the realm. But
this felt different, the look had been baleful. Furtively, he
snatched another quick look back. The pigtailed warrior was looking
dead-ahead now, but his face was still a picture of menace.

Ill at ease,
he turned his eyes forwards once more. In this age of poverty and
hunger, there had been much disgruntlement amongst the ranks. Talk
even of sedition. Amongst the people too. Traitors and claimants
everywhere, King Hattu often moaned. Tudha had not begun to
recognise the signs for himself until the last few years: the
clandestine meetings of nobles in dark corners of the capital; the
sly looks and signals between cliques from the temples and the
guilds. Twice in the last hot season cutthroats had been caught
trying to break into the palace. Who had sponsored them, nobody
knew – for both were shot through with arrows before they could be
questioned. ‘Cattle thieves are the least of our problems,’ he
muttered to himself.

Hearing this,
his chariot driver’s old face creased with a wry and
poorly-disguised grin. Dagon had a reputation for reading people
like a clay tablet.

‘Something to
say about my decision, Master Dagon?’ he snapped. ‘I suppose you
think I should have ordered those men back there executed too?’

Dagon turned
his white-haired head a little towards Tudha, his face riddled with
age-lines and scars. ‘You asked me to drive you on this mission,
Prince Tudha, not to advise you.’

‘That’s funny,
Old Horse, because it looks like you have some sparkling advice
hidden behind your lips.’

Dagon cocked
an eyebrow.

Tudha sighed.
‘Forgive me. My temper is foul.’


‘Understandable,’ Dagon said, his voice dropping like the sails of
a ship on a windless sea. ‘Your father’s condition is…
worrying.’

Tudha heard
the men jogging behind them chatting about the very same matter.
‘King Hattu will step forth from the acropolis one day soon,’ a
veteran proclaimed, ‘and he will stamp his foot on the earth, and
all these troubles will be gone.’

‘I have only
ever seen the Labarna at the holy festivals,’ replied a
younger one. ‘They say when he takes up weapon and wears armour his
eyes become like those of an eagle and his teeth like those of a
lion. Is it true?’

‘No,’ said a
third. ‘He is far greater than that.’

Their voices
rose in a baritone doggerel as they went:






‘Lord of
the storm, master of battle,

Enemies weep
when they see Great King Hattu,

Bright as the
sun, heartbeat like thunder,

Speed of the
wind, strength of Tarhunda…’






The song was
stirring, but the truth was very different, Tudha knew. His father
had not been a warrior for many years. Some said he had never been
the same from the moment he ousted his murderous nephew Urhi-Teshub
from the Hittite throne. The decline had truly begun later, in the
moons after they had returned home from the war at Troy – a clash
that seemed to have broken something inside the Hittite King. Yes,
there had been battles after that, but more and more his father had
retreated into a shell of introspection, languishing in the
draughty halls of the palace, talking to himself, weeping while he
wrote his memoirs. Hundreds upon hundreds of clay tablets Hattu had
authored, each detailing a chapter of his past. He had forbidden
anyone to set eyes upon the words.

‘Last moon,
before he became bedridden,’ said Tudha, ‘I went to Father’s
writing room. It was empty.’

Dagon rattled
with a wry laugh. ‘For once.’

‘I read his
tablets. The things that happened when you were both young. The
training at the Fields of Bronze – before they fell into ruin. The
battle for the Lost North. The plot of the Volca the Sherden. Is it
true?’

Dagon stared
ahead, a sadness in his eyes. ‘All of it.’

Tudha shook
his head slowly. ‘The soldiers sing of heroism. I saw none of that
in those texts. They grow ever more plaintive – tales of tragedy,
betrayal and loss. All through the desert clash at Kadesh, and then
the civil war. He even writes of his guilt about deposing
Urhi-Teshub, and asks the Gods to watch over his nephew in his
exile in the Egyptian deserts. So much remorse. And then I read his
account of the Trojan War…’

Dagon and he
shared a look. Both remembered the moments after the city’s fall,
when Hattu had taken the adolescent Tudha’s clay slab – his
eye-witness account of the struggle – and smashed it to pieces,
declaring that it was best forgotten forever. ‘He came back into
the room then, saw me reading it. It was as if he had caught me
opening a grave. He stormed across the room to snatch the tablet
from me and, once again, smashed it to smithereens.’

Dagon smiled
forlornly. ‘He must have written and rewritten the tale of Troy a
thousand times now. Every time, he bakes the tablet in the kilns,
then destroys it immediately.’

‘Why?’

‘Maybe he has
no wish to remember it, yet a compulsion to write it out – to try
to understand it all.’ Dagon sighed. ‘I would give anything to see
him in there writing again. He looks so weak lying in his bed.’

News had
spread far and wide of the king’s condition. Many covetous and
powerful Hittite and foreign eyes now watched the Grey Throne and
its ailing incumbent, wondering when it might next change hands,
recognising the dawn of a game of power. It was an age of
doubt.

‘He will
recover,’ Tudha said, drumming the words into the air as if to make
them true.

Dagon said
nothing. Tudha noticed a watery sheen in the old man’s eyes.
Perhaps it was the bitter wind? Certainly, he had only once
witnessed the old Chariot Master cry. The night he and his beloved
wife Nirni had lain down to sleep together, their daughter Wiyani
safely tucked up in the neighbouring room. He had risen in the
hours of darkness to shuffle outside to the latrine. During those
moments, the earth had shaken, and the house had collapsed upon his
wife and girl. Tudha had led the rescue team, digging frantically
for hours in the darkness. Dagon had been the one to call the dig
to a halt, his face wet with tears. The moons of grief that
followed had visibly aged him, bringing on his stoop.

‘I always
value your advice, Master Dagon. Always. Tell me what was on your
mind about the captives back there?’

With a wry
look, Dagon flicked his head back in the direction of Lalanda.
‘Those men. They were no plague-victims. I saw you deal the one at
the front the injury that burst his lip. Besides,’ he tapped the
pock-marks on his own cheeks, ‘I know what real plague scars look
like.’

‘Aye. The only
plague they carried was hunger, and does that not trouble us all
these days?’ said Tudha. ‘Yes, they sinned by stealing from the
herds, but what good would it do to bring them back to Hattusa in
chains. How would we feed them?’ he shrugged. ‘To kill them? No, I
have seen enough blood.’

Dagon stared
into the blizzard as if seeing an old enemy out there in the murk.
‘And yet the blood keeps coming.’

The old man’s
words sent a shiver through Tudha.


‘Tuhkanti,’ Heshni called out, his chariot wheels scraping
as the vehicle peeled wide of the track. He was pointing to a
sheltered col overlooking the road. ‘The light is failing. This
spot will make a good campsite for the night.’

 


***

 


Darkness fell
and the blizzard hissed over the col. The Hittite soldiers hunkered
down around a fire, pinching their hands for heat. Tudha moved
around the edges, thanking each man by name for their swiftness in
tracking down the cattle rustlers. It was a technique King Hattu
had taught him – to show them that they were more than just
soldiers, to forge a bond. He spotted the granite-faced one again,
and realised that – to his shame – he didn’t know this man’s name.
The mountain of muscle sat in just his leather kilt – no cloak for
warmth – re-braiding his three pigtails.

‘What’s your
name, soldier?’

The man looked
up, sour at the interruption. ‘Skarpi.’

Tudha noticed
how he seemed detached from the others. A loner. ‘You did well
today. I will not forget your part in things.’

‘Hmm,’ the man
said, then turned back to his braiding.

Bemused, Tudha
left him to it rather than make an issue of his demeanour. Yet as
he strolled away, he was certain – certain – that the man’s
eyes were burning into his back.

‘My prince,’
Heshni called from the edge of the camp, beckoning Tudha over,
shooting concerned looks past him and towards the spot where Skarpi
was seated.

‘Who is that
man?’ Tudha asked quietly as he neared his half-brother.

‘Skarpi? A
nobody – son of a prostitute, some say. Lucky to be part of the
Mesedi.’ Heshni eyed the surly soldier again sceptically, then
beckoned Tudha towards the edge of the col. ‘Come, I wanted to show
you something. Lights.’

‘Lights?’

‘I saw a
torch, out there in the night, shining damply in the murk,’ Heshni
explained, guiding Tudha forward, round the base of the col and
down a loose track. Outside the lee of their camp, the storm
roared, casting their long hair and cloaks horizontal. ‘I think the
cattle thieves have doubled back,’ Heshni shouted to be heard in
the scream of the blizzard. ‘They mean to steal from you
again.’

‘Could they be
so foolish?’ Tudha said, the snow stinging his bare arms and face.
He could see nothing out there. ‘Where are these lights?’

‘There, look,’
Heshni said, pointing into the whiteout. He stepped aside to allow
Tudha past to see for himself.

Tudha stared
hard, but could see nothing except speeding white snow and darkness
beyond. ‘I see no lights, and even if I could, I cannot believe
that those men would risk their necks again. They knew how close
they came to death today.’

‘If only you
were so wise,’ Heshni purred from behind, the words underscored by
the zing of a sword being plucked from its sheath.

Tudha swung on
his heel, horrified by the sight of his half-brother, rising over
him, teeth gritted in a snarl, blade plunging down towards his
chest. Blood erupted, hot and stinking. Tudha fell to his back,
coughing, retching. Snow and blood all around.

Yet no pain.
No wound.

Shaking with
fright, he saw Heshni still towering there, his sword frozen mid
swing… his neck stump spurting blood. The severed head spun through
the air and tumbled through the snow. Finally, the headless body
whumped face-first into the snow, dead.

Skarpi stood
there holding a bloody sword, sneering at the corpse of his former
commander. ‘I overheard him last night, talking about his plan. He
led you to this place specifically. He had it all planned out.’

Tudha stared
at the corpse, at Skarpi and then to the glow of firelight from the
col where the main group were, just out of sight. ‘Wait… talking?
Talking with whom?’

‘Two veterans
were in on it with him. They planned to kill you then strike at
your father.’

‘Give me your
spear,’ Tudha said, his voice flat and emotionless. ‘Point them out
to me.’

Skarpi nodded
sombrely. Together, the pair stomped back round to the fire. All
the way, Tudha heard old Dagon’s words echo in his mind.

And yet the
blood keeps coming.

 


***

 


The next day,
the Hittite band marched homewards. Tudha stood, head bowed, at the
rail of the silver-painted chariot as it cut across the blizzard.
Thunder cracked and rumbled, tormenting him with memories of last
night.

‘He may have
been your half-brother, but in the end he was nothing,’ Dagon tried
to console him again.

Tudha glanced
over to Heshni’s chariot, adjacent, in the cabin of which the
driver rode alone. Equally, two of the Mesedi were now gone. The
executions had been swift and wordless, Skarpi beheading one and
Tudha running the other through. Although shocked, none of the
others had questioned the killings, and word quickly spread amongst
them of Heshni’s betrayal. ‘The age of the Mesedi has passed,’ he
said quietly. ‘During the civil war, the Golden Spearmen became
seditious, and now so too have the Mesedi. I will speak to Father
about it as soon as we are home. These men will be posted back to
the regular divisions from which they came.’ He looked over his
shoulder at the colossus, Skarpi, face like granite, his trio of
braided tails swishing as he ran. ‘Of them all I trusted him the
least. He will be the one I keep by my side.’

‘I will be
your eyes and ears also,’ Dagon said. ‘Your father’s too.’

Tudha nodded
gently in appreciation. Yet for all that, he could not shake the
feeling that, just as the two Mesedi had been working for Heshni…
Heshni might have been working for another. Someone higher in
either station, power… or ambition.


‘Tuhkanti, beware!’ Skarpi bawled.

Jolting, Tudha
dropped into a crouch in the chariot cabin, eyes sweeping the land
for some incoming brigand attack. There was nothing out there.
Then, an almighty screech! split the air from above. He
cranked his head back to stare upwards: a great bird was spiralling
down from the thunderous snow clouds. An eagle, he realised…
fighting with its prey. Dagon slowed the chariot and Skarpi and his
soldiers slowed too. All gawped at the tussle overhead.

‘It is the
spirit of Andor,’ one of Skarpi’s spearmen croaked in awe.

Tudha felt a
strange shiver pass through him. His father had once kept an eagle,
named Andor, as a companion for many years, and falcons before
that. Some said that in battle the two were one, the king becoming
man and eagle.

Now Tudha
could see that it was certainly not the long-dead Andor. He could
also see what this eagle was fighting with: a small bundle of grey
fur. With a shriek and a howl, the plummeting pair parted, the
eagle speeding off up into the sky again, dropping its prey.
Instinctively, Tudha reached out to catch the hoary thing. A wolf
cub; tiny and weighing almost nothing. Whimpering, bleeding and
shivering, the cub nuzzled into the crook of his arm. Tudha looked
up to see the eagle vanishing into the dark mass of snow clouds, as
if leaving the world behind.

All around
him, Skarpi and the other Mesedi gawped, paling, whispering in
disbelief. Even Dagon drew back from him in the chariot cabin,
struck dumb with amazement at what he had just witnessed. The small
marching column ground to a halt.

Tudha felt his
heart pounding harder and harder, a terrible sense of dread
building within. What was this, if not the most profound of
portents? Angered by the spiralling feeling that he was losing
control of everything, he roared to them: ‘Onwards. We are but
hours from home.’

Soon, the
chariots rolled onto a high plateau. A bolt of lightning shuddered
across the sky, illuminating Hattusa. Tudha beheld the mighty
Sphinx Rampart – a grand, sloping limestone bastion that shielded
the capital’s southern approaches, its central gate flanked by a
pair of menacing winged sphinxes. On the whaleback hillside within
these defences soared an army of temples – majestic structures of
shining black stone, bronze statues, pearl-studded doors and
fluttering ribbons. Through it all cut a glorious new avenue known
as the Thunder Road. I will write my own legend in stone, he
mouthed the mantra that had driven him to build this new, lofty
ward. King Hattu had granted him all he required, and he had set
about the task with zeal. The Temple Plateau, as the district was
known, had almost doubled the size of the capital, making it a
worthy peer to Pharaoh’s Memphis or the Assyrian capital of
Ashur.

Just then, the
bundle he held in his left arm shuffled and whimpered. The cub, now
wrapped in his black cloak for warmth, licked at the talon slashes
on its shoulder. ‘Sleep, little one. The animal healers in the city
will tend to your cuts.’ He knew not why he felt he had to care for
this wild thing, only that he must.

The brumal
wind keened again, as if driving them back from the Hittite
capital. Only as the sound faded, did Tudha hear the other noise,
shuddering through the storm.

Clang!

He
straightened up a little in the cabin. Dagon too.

‘Why does the
great bell ring?’ Skarpi asked through chattering teeth, behind
them.

Tudha felt the
blood in his veins turn cold as he saw, up there in the lee of the
Sphinx Gate, a small figure, head hanging in grief: the Great Queen
of the Hittites, Puduhepa. Mother? he mouthed. He knew what
had happened. He had known – in truth – from the moment the eagle
vanished into the heavens.

 He wetted his lips and croaked: ‘Because my
father has become a god.’
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A Father to all Vassals
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Scarabs

Spring 1230 BC








In the first
glimmers of day, Tudha stood upon the Dawn Bridge at the high
eastern edge of Hattusa. He was alone apart from the adult she-wolf
sitting faithfully by his side. The air was still and quiet apart
from the cawing of distant crows and the gentle trickle of the
Ambar stream, running along the ravine floor far below. Resting his
back against the bridge parapet, he gazed across the lower town
where the Ambar dribbled on like a tired vein. On its muddy banks
near the Great Storm Temple stood a tall granite stele. The
spreading sunbeams of dawn slid across the funerary relief slowly,
as if bringing to life the mighty figure it depicted: King
Hattusilis III, wearing the tall, thorned crown of the Gods. A
giant, in all senses of the word.

Dead. Gone.
Seven summers ago.

Tudha closed
his silver eyes. The wolf licked his hand, her breath hot on his
skin. He came to the bridge like this every morning, to commune
silently with the spirit of his father, and to prepare himself for
another day of rule.


Rejoice! the Storm Priest had proclaimed at Tudha’s
coronation rite, for the Gods appoint Tudhaliya, scion of Hattu,
as their earthly vessel. He will be the greatest of Great Kings, a
warrior, a protector, a diplomat, a father to all vassals. The one
who will restore the Hittite Empire to its zenith!

Memories of
the explosive cheering and singing that had followed rang in his
head. It sounded almost mocking now, for in the seven years since,
the empire had withered. Crops, manpower, the treasury… everything
had waned. And then there was the importance of this coming day –
an annual ceremony that often brought troubles to his door. His
mind began to tumble with it all.

A badly muted
belch erupted nearby, bursting the swelling bubble of his worries.
Tudha’s eyes slid open and round towards the end of the bridge.
There sat a kilted mountain of muscle. Seven years ago, the man had
meant nothing to him. That had changed forever after that moment
with Heshni. Skarpi was now his high general and protector. He was
observant, unafraid to challenge Tudha’s theories, a ferociously
skilful fighter and a great leader of soldiers to boot. As if
Skarpi heard these thoughts of Tudha’s, he sat up a little taller,
looking like a god of war, stony-faced, formidable… and then he let
loose another, serrated and disgustingly long belch.

‘Too much
wheat porridge this morning, Skarpi?’

Skarpi
grinned, patting his chest. ‘If only, Labarna. Not enough
wheat for that. Pelki put some mushrooms in it, you see. He said it
would spin it out and add a delicate edge of flavour.’ His face
scrunched up in disgust. ‘Made the porridge taste the way a
week-old loincloth smells. I only had a few spoonfuls and then’ –
pause for another belch – ‘this damned wind started. Pelki should
stick to boiling metal and casting swords with his brother.’

A cat’s yowl
echoed over their heads, followed by a clattering of dropped
crockery. Both turned to look along the bridge and up towards the
capital’s acropolis. From within that high citadel, hectoring
voices rose in complaint. To add to the mix, a brood of chickens
somewhere inside erupted in a fit of clucking and squawking. Tudha
spotted the source of the disturbance: a cat – white and spry –
leaping up onto the acropolis parapet and bounding along there with
a stolen cut of fish in its jaws. The cat hurried down to where
Skarpi was sitting and took shelter behind his legs. Skarpi
chuckled and stroked the cat’s head as it munched into its
ill-gotten meal.

Underneath the
menacing exterior, Skarpi was a gentle soul. Without a wife or
children, he was something of a guardian of the city’s stray
felines. There were plenty of them – offspring of the ones who were
bred to prowl near the storage pits, pouncing on rats and mice who
might spoil the grain. In his free time he loved nothing more than
telling groups of children his tales of war and adventure –
highly-exaggerated, of course – around a fire.

Just then, a
low growl sounded by Tudha’s side. Another creature not quite so
fond of cats.

‘Easy, Storm,’
Tudha said, reaching to his side to stroke the wolf’s mighty head –
level with his waist. He turned to regard the sprawling lower town
once again: the people were emerging from their mud brick homes,
some sipping on steaming hot drinks, heads turning to gaze up at
the bridge and the acropolis every so often, all talking about the
ceremony that was to take place today.

It was
supposed to be an occasion of feasting and joy. His eyes drifted to
the countryside beyond the lower town’s western limits. The
Croplands, that level plain had once been called. Now they were a
rutted and sterile heath. The Ambar stream – once a gushing river –
was too weak to irrigate the soils. Worse, no spring rains had
fallen. It was the third year of unbroken drought. A long-abandoned
plough lay out there, covered in moss, its skeletal wooden yoke a
stark reminder of the lost plenty.

Just then, a
water-bearing servant shuffled along the bridge, quarter bowing as
he edged past Tudha. ‘This year’s Gathering shall be the grandest
in years, Labarna.’

‘Aye,’ Tudha
replied with a mask of a smile, ‘aye, it shall.’

The white cat
finished its fish, brushed against Skarpi’s legs and sauntered off,
tail high. With another muted belch, Skarpi rose, his three braided
tails of hair splaying across his bare back as he planted his high
bronze helmet on his head, the short, shaggy crest shuddering as he
tied the chinstrap. ‘Speaking of which, it is probably best that
you prepare for the proceedings, My Sun.’

Just then,
someone shrieked from within the acropolis: ‘Gods, no. There is a
fly in the honey. Summon the Labarna, for this is the most
terrible omen!’

‘It certainly
sounds like they need you up there.’ Skarpi smiled smugly.

Tudha sighed
deeply. ‘Come, Storm,’ he muttered.

 


***

 


The acropolis
grounds were buzzing with activity. Palace workers were frantically
dragging tables and benches into place on the grounds, laying
things out on them then hastily tossing sheets over it all to hide
the contents from view. They parted like water before Tudha, his
general and his wolf, backing away and bowing or saluting.

Skarpi eyed
the covered tables suspiciously ‘What’s going on there?’

‘You’ll see,’
Tudha said, flashing him a playful look.

Two watchmen
flanked the main entrance of the palace. They were of the Grey
Hawks company – a veteran hundred promoted by Skarpi to replace the
disbanded Mesedi and serve as Tudha’s new bodyguards. Seeing their
king approach, the pair punched their left fists into the air and
barked: ‘Labarna!’, then shoved the grand doors open – the
thunderbolt symbol emblazoned there splitting in two. ‘I’ll await
you here,’ said Skarpi, taking up a spot by the door.

Tudha and
Storm entered and padded deep into the royal house. He and the wolf
reached the hearth room, its walls painted with old hunting scenes.
Tugging at the bronze sun clasp on his breast, his black cloak slid
loose and fell to the floor. Crouching by the hearth ring at the
centre of the room, he warmed his hands over the low fire, Storm
settling at his side with a sigh. He heard the shush of
robes somewhere behind him. ‘Have any of the vassals actually
arrived yet?’ he asked the attendant.

‘You may be
the Labarna, but you will stand and face me and address me
properly,’ she replied.

‘Mother?’
Tudha jolted to his feet, twisting to behold not an attendant but
Puduhepa, Great Queen of the Hittite Empire. She had seen
sixty-eight summers, and her hair was white as milk. Grief had
robbed her of her beauty, but not her vigour. She moved like a
dragonfly, darting here and there around the room, turning on her
heel, reading and re-reading a thin clay tablet.

‘Your sister
is being kept in a harem!’ she rasped, batting her old knuckles
against the tablet then casting the hand overhead. ‘Our
Ruhepa? She was supposed to be his chief wife… and he has relegated
her to the harem!’

Storm, reading
the Great Queen’s mood, retreated under a table with a low
whine.

‘Mother,
Pharaoh Ramesses would not mistreat Ruhepa. Remember what Father
always used to say?’

Pudu halted,
the words seeming to penetrate her mood. Any mention of Hattu
usually did. His death had crippled her for many moons. Their love
had been deep and true and its sudden absence traumatic. Tudha
stepped towards her, comforting her by smoothing her upper arms. He
continued: ‘We and the Egyptians were once bitter enemies, but on
the battle plains of Kadesh, Father and Pharaoh saw the deep folly
of war. They buried the ancient enmity that day, forever – and the
Silver Treaty between our empires is testament to that. Besides,
remember how crucial the Egyptians are to us now. The ships, the
vital cargo…’ he arched an eyebrow.

Puduhepa
backed away, waving the tablet at him. ‘Do you know what happens to
harem girls in the Egyptian court?’ she began pacing again. ‘Do
you?’

‘I-’ he
began.

‘All-comers
are allowed to wander in there, to do as they please.’

‘I doubt
Pharaoh would allow just anyone to visit his personal harem.
Maybe trusted aides. Remember, I have been to Memphis. The
conditions there are other-worldly. The harem is palatial and I saw
no woman being mistreated. In fact all were afforded the respect of
princesses.’

Puduhepa
glared. ‘Princesses? She is supposed to be his queen!’ She
slammed the tablet down onto a table, a corner cracking off. ‘And
listen to this,’ she said, positioning her finger below the
wedge-shaped marks of Akkadian writing, then sliding it along.
‘The atmosphere has become tense around Memphis. In the streets,
at the river markets, but most of all in the palace. A succession
of embarrassments has befallen Pharaoh. His moods grow dark, and so
I and all of his wives must suffer his foul temper.’

‘Imagine
having to suffer foul-mooded royalty,’ Tudha said, deadpan.

Pudu’s mouth
shaped into a tense ‘O’ as if to berate him with a breath of fire,
when a younger woman entered the room. She glided up to Tudha’s
side and planted a hand across his chest like a shield. ‘Come
now,’ she said to Pudu, ‘Tudha has an important day ahead of
him. Best we do not distress him too much before the Gathering
begins, hmm?’

Tudha glanced
to his wife, his look carrying a silent thank you. A
dusky-skinned Babylonian, with wide, inky eyes, and a heart-shaped
face framed with tresses of dark hair, Shala was often his saviour
in situations like this.

Pudu’s eyes
grew hooded. ‘Thank you for the reminder,’ she drawled. ‘Where
would we be without you.’

The words
couldn’t have been more barbed if they had been sung by a wasp,
thought Tudha. Ironically, it was she who had arranged his and
Shala’s joining. Indeed, Pudu had arranged several marriages
between her offspring and the kings and queens of foreign powers,
securing vital alliances in every corner of the world – none more
famous than that of her daughter Ruhepa to Pharaoh Ramesses.
Shrewd, perceptive and persuasive, the Great Queen was the empire’s
most eminent diplomat. Tudha often likened her dealings to the game
of ‘scarabs’, the territories of the great powers like the painted
squares of the playing board with the eligible heirs serving as the
polished stone pieces. His and Shala’s marriage had won a treaty of
alliance with Babylon. A shrewd move that might help keep the
ambitions of Babylon’s neighbour in the east – the mighty and
ever-more aggressive Assyrian Empire – in check.

Might…

‘Anyway,’ he
said, chopping a hand through the tense air. ‘The vassals. How many
have arrived?’

Pudu glowered
at Shala for a moment longer, then – mercifully – set aside
Ruhepa’s tablet. ‘A Kaskan party has come down from the Soaring
Mountains. The Isuwans are here too from the ravine lands.
Messenger hawks from the south indicate that the ambassadorial
fleet from Ugarit docked in the Lower Land and their trek north
should see them arrive here by mid-morning.’

Tudha nodded
along, reassured to hear of these long-term and vital vassals, and
expecting a long list of many more to follow.

‘Babylon, as
agreed, will not attend. Nor will your cousins, the Viceroys of
Halpa and Gargamis,’ Pudu continued. ‘Nor will Amurru. Equally,
King Walmu of New Troy is still busy rebuilding the old city, so he
of course will be excused. So far… no others have been sighted or
made contact.’

Tudha’s eyes
thinned. No others?

Pudu carried
on talking, looking out of the window at the preparations: ‘Mahhu
has polished the ceremonial sceptre, and the pipers are in place,
the dancers too…’

Her words
became background noise as Tudha thought of the patchwork of
vassals all around the edges of the Hittite Empire. Scores of them.
This was a day when all were expected to attend. Their gestures of
fealty and unity were vital – each a leg supporting his throne.
Without them? His head began to pound. ‘No others have arrived?
None at all?’

Pudu stopped
talking and sighed, the worry notch between her eyebrows
deepening.

Tudha flexed
and unflexed his fingers.

‘There is
still time,’ Shala tried to reassure him. ‘Some may be on their
way, yet to broach the horizon.’

Yet Tudha
couldn’t shake the growing feeling of deep unease.

‘My Sun,’ a
guard’s voice echoed through the palace, scattering the tension. ‘A
party has arrived’

Shala donned a
supercilious look, her prediction proved immediately right.

They heard
booted feet coming down the corridor, then a wet cough. Into the
room shuffled a tall, gaunt man with bulbous eyes, his long green
robe giving him the look of a pine tree. Kurunta, King of the
Hittite Lower Land.

‘Cousin?’
Tudha gasped.

‘Kurunta?’
Pudu cried, her old face splitting with a smile. She swept over to
enfold her nephew in her arms.

‘My Queen,’
Kurunta said, tenderly kissing the top of her old head.

When Pudu
finally let him go, Tudha stepped into her place. He and his cousin
came together in a familiar embrace. Kurunta’s hair and skin smelt
of the dust of the road, and of the sweet incense that always
smouldered in the royal tower at Tarhuntassa, the Lower Land
capital. In the Hittite system of power, he was second only to
Tudha. Each wore a half of the revered royal silver sun medallion
around their neck as a symbol of their station. ‘I was beginning to
think you would be absent too,’ Tudha laughed.

‘Never,
Cousin. It is an honour and my duty to be here for you on this da-’
Kurunta began, then broke down in a coughing fit, parting and
putting a rag to his mouth. Tudha beheld him afresh: with his frail
build he had always seemed infirm… but his pallor today was tinged
with green. ‘Cousin?’ he said again, this time tenderly, reaching
to plant a hand on his shoulder.

‘Don’t fuss,’
Kurunta croaked, brushing him away. ‘Leave the old hen routine to
the Great Queen,’ he added with a nod towards Puduhepa who was now
in discussion with Shala.

‘Pardon?’
Puduhepa said, head swivelling round like an owl’s to shoot them a
blistering glare.

‘Nothing,’
Kurunta said with a tune of innocence.

Tudha and he
shared a look – rich with the mischief of their younger days. They
had always been so close: hunting, reading and travelling together.
Old King Hattu had long been nervous that the pair would be rivals
like so many previous royal Hittite relatives. Worse, the gossipers
around the empire’s cities liked nothing more than to fuel rumours
that Kurunta wore only a mask of loyalty – that he was waiting for
the right moment to strike Tudha from the throne. Some even claimed
Kurunta had been the mastermind behind Heshni’s assassination
attempt. The truth was that Tudha and Kurunta couldn’t have been
closer. They were like twins. It was a golden affinity. They
thought the same way, finished each other’s sentences and found
humour in the absurdities of their respective roles and duties. It
was Hattu who had created the Lower Land throne and raised Kurunta
to it and then Tudha had reaffirmed his cousin’s high station to
all by shearing the ancient sun medallion so both could possess a
half. He had granted his cousin the latitude to choose his own
officials and run that southern country as he wished, and to
maintain a second Hittite Army there so that the empire was not
reliant only on one force.

Tudha noticed
now Kurunta’s two elite, red-cloaked Falcon Guards who waited for
him by the chamber door. Each of them wore their long dark hair in
a distinctively Lower Land way – gathered into a thick braid that
hung from the left temple – and clutched a spear in one hand and
their feather-crested bronze helm in the other. One, a young man
with a broad, flat face, had over a dozen animal teeth woven into
his braid. This took Tudha aback somewhat; even the most
distinguished veterans did well to garner ten such awards.

Kurunta
smiled. ‘I know what you’re thinking. Everyone’s jaw drops when
they set eyes upon Zakuli. He earned every one of those fangs. He’s
the best warrior I have, with a razor-sharp eye for the shifting
shape of a battle. He will be my general one day, when the time is
right.’

Tudha regarded
Zakuli and the other guard. Both were wayworn, sweating from their
journey, their lips cracked and dry. ‘Bring water,’ he called to a
palace servant, then he and Kurunta strolled beside the room’s
windows.

‘Things have
been stable here?’ Kurunta asked him, his eyes searching.

Tudha flashed
a hint of a smile that did not reach his eyes. ‘Nobody has tried to
assassinate me for a few years now, if that’s what you mean.’

‘Of all the
roguish plots against the throne, I still cannot get over
Heshni’s,’ Kurunta shook his head slowly. ‘He never struck me as a
traitor.’

‘What does a
traitor look like?’ Tudha replied. ‘If only they all had two faces
or horns sprouting from their heads, it would be so much
easier.’

Kurunta didn’t
laugh at the grim joke. ‘It still worries me, cousin… that Heshni
was not working alone.’

Tudha felt a
cold hand of doubt crawl across his back. ‘Aye. Where there is one,
there are many. Conspiracy is a beast with many heads.’

Kurunta
stopped and gripped Tudha’s hands in his own – with a strength
belying his lean frame. ‘If anyone dares rise against you, Cousin,
know this: I will give my life to stop them.’ His face was set like
stone, his bulbous eyes staring into Tudha’s, unblinking. He held
up his half-medallion and kissed it.

Tudha felt an
urge to weep, so strong was their bond. ‘I know, Cousin. Equally, I
would give my life for you.’ He held up his own half-medallion,
joining it whole with Kurunta’s. Seeing the two like this, Great
Queen Puduhepa wiped away a tear from her eye.

Just then, the
servant returned with a tray bearing cups of water. Kurunta took
his and sipped gently. The Falcon Guards took theirs. Tudha could
not help but notice a tremor in the champion Zakuli’s arm. It was
more than just fatigue, with some water lapping over the brim of
the cup before it reached his lips.

‘Ah,’ said
Kurunta quietly so only Tudha would hear. ‘He has one weakness, and
that is the grape. Drinks far too much of it for his own good.’

Tudha glanced
at the young warrior. He had seen plenty veterans lost to wine and
beer. It was understandable for some, given what they had seen in
the wars. Yet for one so young it was a profound shame.

Kurunta made
to take a sip of his own water, then pulled back and put a cloth to
his mouth, exploding into another coughing fit. Tudha spotted
something then: small flecks of red in Kurunta’s handkerchief. His
heart sank. ‘Cousin?’ he said, his voice low.

‘It’s the
winter fever. The blood is caused by all the rough coughing,
nothing more,’ said Kurunta. He smiled and Tudha instinctively
smiled back, masking a grave sense of worry within.

Just then, a
gong clashed, the sound emanating from the Hall of the Sun and
reverberating across the acropolis: the call for the Gathering to
begin.

 


***

 


The people
crowded along three of the throne hall’s four sides, the sound of
their gossiping sailing and bouncing around the high ceiling. At
the hall’s fourth edge stood the stepped throne dais. Red and blue
robed priests and priestesses stood in a cluster at one side of the
dais, chanting. Wise Women and augurs perched at the other side,
droning in song. The morning light from the high windows dazzled on
the winged bronze sun affixed above the royal chair.

With a
boom! the doors flew open. All fell silent.

Grey Hawk
guards spilled inside and took up their places before the crowds
like corral posts. Then all – guards included – dropped to one knee
and utter silence as their Great King entered, his black cloak
flowing behind him and his silver circlet catching the light.

Tudha climbed
the steps and settled upon the Grey Throne, the ancient seat cold
and uncomfortable. He traced the pads of his fingers along the
grooves in the stone lion armrests – worn there by the fretful
fingers of his father and many other ancestors. The crowds stared
at him: a frightened and hungry people eager to hear words of
encouragement.

And there was
his council too: Mahhu the Great Scribe, round as an apple, with
red and shiny cheeks to match; Kurunta, the King of the Lower Land;
Chariot Master Dagon – these days walking with the aid of a stick;
and finally his two infantry generals, Skarpi and Pelki.

Pelki was a
tall, lean, elegant man, far less evil-looking than Skarpi. He wore
his long, receding hair scraped back and gathered in a tight ball
at the crown. Across his back hung a long-shafted war hammer.
Beside him stood Dakki, his younger brother – impish and likeable.
Though shorter than his sibling and completely bald on top, this
didn’t deter him from balling his hair at the crown too. Dakki
served the throne as Royal Metalsmith. Indeed, Pelki had once been
a metalsmith too, and when time permitted, he eagerly returned to
Dakki’s forge to keep his skills – and the empire’s blades –
sharp.

A shadow
passed over Tudha then. From the corner of his eye he saw a
towering figure emerging from the rear of the dais to stand beside
the throne. Born to a concubine of King Hattu some years before
Tudha’s birth, Nerikkaili had the family look about him – straight
dark hair, sallow skin, a dominant expression and a sloping nose.
Those who whispered about Kurunta also gossiped about Nerikkaili –
that he was a greedy man, inclined to take for himself things which
belonged to others. There was some basis in these rumours, for
Nerikkaili had fallen into disgrace some years ago, caught hoarding
a small share of the royal tax in the cellar of his villa. King
Hattu had reduced him to poverty and made him work his way –
honestly – back through the echelons of the palace. And always,
Hattu had insisted to Tudha: trust him, son. We all have a past,
we all carry guilt. He has changed.

Unlike the
whisperers, Tudha had witnessed the impressive changes in the man’s
ways. So much so that he had appointed Nerikkaili as his
Tuhkanti – deputy and ostensible heir. Yet upon appointment,
Tudha had made it clear: You will bear the title as I once did,
but you will never in fact be king. You will serve as my deputy
until such time as my sons are old and wise enough to take up that
role. Nerikkaili had bowed and thanked him: In the olden
days, I would have dwelt upon that which you have denied me,
instead of seeing the wonder in being your deputy – even for a
short while.

It was
important to have at least a semblance of a succession plan in
place for all to see – as a deterrent to others. The air of threat
that had thickened in his father’s final days had never cleared.
The extent of Heshni’s plot had never been solved. The only thing
that was certain was that the capital remained a hive of ambition.
Men who insisted they were cousins of the royal line, others who
claimed to be the distant relatives of long dead kings. The Grey
Hawks had shot three more acropolis intruders over the past year –
nameless men sent to sabotage, undermine or even harm Tudha and
those closest to him. It was a pestilence that had to be stamped
out before it became something more. His father had taught him many
lessons, but one prevailed above all others: that another civil war
would crush the empire for good.

Just then, a
blue-sleeved pair of arms stretched out from one of the throne’s
sides, offering him the ceremonial bronze sceptre. Tudha blinked,
stirred from his reflections. ‘Ah, thank you, Mahhu.’

The Great
Scribe made a show of dipping to one knee and bowing his head
theatrically. Tudha took the sceptre and was about to lay it upon
his knees, a signal that the Gathering was to commence. But he
halted, distracted by another round of hacking coughing from his
council: Kurunta, holding that bloody rag to his lips again.

Tudha beheld
his cousin. Was it really just winter fever? Perhaps. Even if it
was, it sounded as if the best Hittite physicians had tried to
remedy things and failed. Maybe this was a job for the most famed
healers in the world. ‘In our next exchange with Egypt,’ he
whispered to Mahhu. ‘I want you to include a request to Pharaoh.
Ask him to send a school of his healers to Tarhuntassa.’

Mahhu glanced
over at Kurunta, still hacking away into his cloth. ‘Ah, yes. I am
sure Pharaoh will do this in the name of the Silver Treaty.’

Tudha mouthed
his thanks to the scribe, then finally set the sceptre upon his
lap, and looked towards the queue of vassals. ‘Come,’ he beckoned
them.

First came a
swaggering old ox, clad in furs and leathers, his hair and beard a
tumbling riot of silver and sunset-red. He was the antithesis of a
dark, clean-shaven Hittite… and he was probably the empire’s oldest
and staunchest ally. As the visitor climbed the dais’ stone steps,
Mahhu announced the visitor formally: ‘Lord Grax of Kaska. The
Labarna welcomes you.’

Slightly out
of breath by the time he reached the step below the throne, Grax
flashed Tudha the most reassuringly familiar grin. ‘It has been a
long year, My Sun,’ he said, bowing respectfully, then laid down a
selection of bear furs and ibex hides, expertly cut and preserved.
‘I trust these will keep your family warm in the cold nights.’ He
turned to the edge of the hall where Pudu and Shala watched on in
the company of their handmaids and again bowed in respect.

‘How goes it
in the northern mountains, old friend?’ Tudha asked.

‘Cold, bleak…’
Grax boomed – his voice like the bottom of a quarry. He flashed a
charismatic grin, then finished: ‘wonderful!’ This stirred the
crowds to laughter.

Tudha also
could not help but smile. Yet he noticed a tiredness in Grax’s
eyes. He knew the man’s struggle well: constant unrest amongst the
twelve Kaskan tribes, young minor chieftains jostling to challenge
him. The Kaskan people were a vital source of allied soldiery for
the empire, but also notoriously restive. ‘Anything you require,
you need only ask,’ he said quietly to the Lord of the Mountains.
Grax quarter bowed and withdrew.

Next came
Ehli, King of Isuwa – a rakishly handsome man with smiling eyes and
a short mop of dark curls. He wore a gold-edged, one-shouldered
cloak that showed off his muscular chest. His stride was assured
and his sandals clapped on the steps as he climbed to the throne.
He laid before Tudha a silver leopard statuette, the spots picked
out with polished onyx pebbles. ‘For you, My Sun. I could not have
designed this beautiful piece without the help of your sister. She
is my sun, my moon.’ He made a sweeping, one-handed gesture back
towards the vassal section in the crowds. There sat Kilushepa,
Tudha’s younger sibling, and two young boys. It had been another of
Mother’s shrewd decrees, marrying her off to secure the vital
alliance of the Isuwans. Their small eastern ravine kingdom was a
natural buffer between the Upper Land and the hovering Assyrian
menace. Not only had the marriage secured King Ehli’s allegiance,
but Kilushepa – evidently, going by her radiant look – was deeply
in love with her husband, and doted on her two young sons. A
perfect move in Pudu’s game of ‘scarabs’, he thought. Yet as Ehli
made to withdraw, he noticed the quick fading of the man’s radiant
smile. ‘All is well, my friend?’ he asked in a whisper.

Ehli
hesitated. ‘Not exactly. I will explain when the ceremony is
over.’

Tudha nodded
once authoritatively, though inwardly he let loose a scream of
frustration. The business of empire was less of building and
strength than it was of desperately plugging leaks and fighting
fires. He will be the greatest of Great Kings, a warrior, a
protector, a diplomat, a father to all vassals. The one who will
restore the Hittite Empire to its zenith…

Next came
Ibiranu, King of Ugarit – a small trade kingdom from the
southeastern coast. The shipwrights of Ugarit were experts in their
craft, and the small but elite Ugaritic armada served as the navy
of the Hittite Empire. Ibiranu was a spirited fellow, dark-skinned,
bald-headed and with a trident beard. He swaggered to the throne
steps, radiating confidence. His turquoise cloak swished behind him
as he ascended the steps and presented to Tudha a small silk purse.
Tudha took the offering and pulled the drawstring. From within, a
small carved wooden figurine of a Ugaritic warship toppled into the
palm of his hand. It was beautifully detailed, the puffed-out sail
painted in chequered blue and white, the tiny oars extended, and
the deck dotted with the miniscule figures of sailors. Tudha looked
from it to Ibiranu. ‘Does this mean what I think it does?’

‘Yes, My Sun,’
Ibiranu grinned, the three points of his beard spreading. ‘Yassib,
my admiral and chief architect, has been busy. Six new squadrons
have been built and added to the fleet. We have nearly ninety
warships now, moored at the wharf back in my city.’

‘Ninety
ships,’ Tudha said with a sigh of wonder. Enough to patrol the
Lower Land coasts, to escort the transport vessels and to have a
central reserve with which to meet threats, should they arise.

‘The seas are
safe, My Sun. Safely yours,’ Ibiranu confirmed.

‘Ours,’ Tudha
replied sincerely.

Only two more
vassal lords had arrived in the hours since dawn – from Tummanna
and Hapalla. Both were trifling chiefs of rural lands but both gave
thoughtful tributes of honey and wine.

An awkward
silence followed, as there were no more tributes when normally
there would be many. All eyes looked to Tudha now, awaiting the
traditional springtime message of hope that the Gods were with
them. He thought of past Gatherings. Huge feasts with joints of
venison and game, honey cakes and wine and foaming pots of barley
beer. Days when hunger had been a foreign thing.

He rose from
the throne. ‘The Gods spoke to me in my dreams last night.
Tarhunda, Lord of the Sky and his divine spouse, Arinniti, Mistress
of the Sun and the Earth. Both told me that this year will be
better than the last.’

The people
rumbled in awe and hope.

‘That we will
know nourishment and contentment.’

The rumbles
became cheers and gasps of delight.

‘And they said
that it will begin today.’

The hall shook
with their cries now.

‘Go forth, my
people,’ Tudha cried. Perfectly coordinated, Pelki and Dakki moved
to throw open the hall doors to reveal the benches and tables set
up on the acropolis grounds outside. Servants there pulled the
cloths away, revealing a bounty of cuisine: joints of meat, pots of
yoghurt, cauldrons of wine and beer and most of all, mountains of
bread. The people gawped, astonished.

Princess Shala
strode for the doors in example. ‘Come… come forth and feast!’

The masses
flooded outside in her wake, babbling in wonder. Pipers positioned
on the acropolis defences struck up a heady skirling tune, and
dancers cavorted into the centre of the feasting area as the fires
were lit and the celebrations began. The skies above Hattusa shook
with the sounds of joy.

 


***

 


The doors of
the Hall of the Sun quietly closed with a click, and Tudha
sat down once more on his throne, in the company of just his
council and the vassal lords. This was the second stage of the
Gathering, where priorities were to be set and strategic and
logistical decisions for the year ahead discussed.

‘Expertly
done, My Sun,’ said Dagon, pointing his cane towards the doors and
the muffled din of the feast.

‘Quite,’
agreed Nerikkaili.

‘They didn’t
have a clue when they filed in from the lower town,’ Mahhu the
Great Scribe added. ‘Everyone was sure the feast must be cancelled
this year due to the dearth of grain.’

‘Even the
conjurers would be impressed,’ Pelki said.

Grax and Ehli
laughed and joked. ‘Grain, grain, everywhere!’

Skarpi, head
switching from side to side across the council and the vassal
kings, and getting redder with anger each time, finally stamped a
booted foot on the floor, his pigtails jangling. ‘Will someone
explain to me what’s happening here? We’ve spent all year fretting
about the lack of crop in the Upper Land – how we would struggle to
spread the thin yield of the Lower Land so it might feed the cities
and herds both there and here. Then,’ he thrust an open hand
towards the hall doors and the riotous noises of the feasting
beyond, ‘this?’ He fixed his puce expression on Tudha. ‘With
respect, My Sun, you are unrivalled on the field of battle, but
I’ve yet to see you produce food of that or any volume from thin
air.’

General Pelki
chuckled, tapping his temple. ‘That joint of hog-meat inside your
skull, Skarpi. Use it.’

‘What?’ Skarpi
howled. ‘At least I don’t have a heart of soot, you son of a-’

Just as Skarpi
began to stomp over to confront Pelki – the two were infamous for
their drunken and rather comical brawls – Tudha intervened. ‘Egypt,
Skarpi... Egypt.’

The giant
general halted on the spot. ‘Hmm?’

‘The
Labarna has been busy,’ Nerikkaili answered in Tudha’s
stead. ‘The world over is being strangled by this drought, but
Pharaoh Ramesses and his kingdom still enjoy the yearly inundation
that swells their holy black river and floods their grain fields.
Thus, Pharaoh has a surplus, and he is willing to share. Great King
Tudha has brokered a deal with Ramesses that will see shipments
ferried here, once per year in the late summer.’

Kurunta, still
wheezing from his last bout of coughing, picked up from here: ‘The
first shipment arrived at the port of Ura at the end of last
summer, and I had wagons bring it here. The bread out there was
made from that first delivery. It will feed the Upper Land cities
while my Lower Land people can live off the crop that still grows
there.’

Skarpi looked
stunned.

‘You were off
in the north at the time,’ Tudha assured his general. ‘Those wagons
filled our grain silos. I sent smaller convoys to all of the Upper
Land cities. When Lord Grax returns to the Soaring Mountains, he
will take a consignment of wheat with him to feed his Kaskan tribes
also.’

Grax flashed a
grin, patting his belly.

‘A wondrous
pact, fitting of our Great King,’ Nerikkaili concluded.

‘Not entirely
correct, Nerikkaili,’ Tudha said. ‘It was in fact my mother who
brokered the grain deal.’

Nerikkaili’s
face flopped. He turned to Puduhepa. ‘You?’ he said with a grey
look.

Puduhepa
strode down to join the all-male council. ‘Just as I concluded the
Silver Treaty. Just as I “rectified” our tax affairs.’

Nerikkaili’s
lips flapped. There was no answer to that. It had been Puduhepa who
had tracked down and uncovered his hoarded tax silver, triggering
his disgrace. A few to the rear of the council stifled laughter at
his embarrassment.

Tudha eyed his
mother and half-brother with unease. As Great King Hattu’s wife,
she was never likely to be well-disposed to Nerikkaili, the son of
a concubine. Ever since the tax scandal, the feeling was patently
mutual.

‘Hold on,’
General Skarpi cut in. ‘We’re now relying upon the Egyptians for
food?’

‘You would
rather eat dirt and watch our people starve?’ said Puduhepa.

Skarpi cast
his hands out wide. ‘Of course not, Great Queen. But... as long as
we borrow from Egypt, we are never truly free. Is there no
other way?’

‘At first, I
asked Pharaoh to send a farming engineer,’ she replied.

‘I remember
him,’ Skarpi said, clicking his fingers, ‘the fellow with the
enormous ears and horrendous breath.’

‘He walked our
croplands and saw immediately what our problem was – that our
cities are too far from the Red River, and so we depend on the
yearly rains,’ Pudu recounted. ‘With the rains absent, and the
meltwater from the snows insufficient, the drought continues, and
our land will grow ever more barren. It was under his direction
that we built dams near the northern cities to capture what rains
might come, but – apart from the one near Arinna, fed by
underground springs – none were sufficient. The engineer concluded
that without grain imports, terrible famine would be upon us within
a year. Thus I sent him home to Pharaoh with a request for this
grain.’

‘Famine within
a year?’ Skarpi’s rugged face paled. ‘I did not realise how
close to the brink we were. I apologise for doubting you, Great
Queen.’ His eyes slid one way then the other in thought. He patted
his bronze helm. ‘Tell me: can the Egyptians send tin as well?
Without tin we cannot produce bronze. Many of the newest troops go
without armour.’

Tudha answered
with a wry and humourless smile. ‘The Egyptians are as short of tin
as we are – as everyone is.’

‘Shortages,
always shortages.’ Skarpi threw up both hands then barked across to
Pelki and Dakki: ‘What about iron?’

Pelki frowned.
‘What about it?’

‘You two
metal-heads are supposed to be working on the secret of good iron,
are you not? “The Iron Army”… is that not the dream you two have
been piping on about for years?’

‘Yes,’
answered Pelki with a hooded look.

‘A dream that
would free us from the tyranny of tin imports and allow us to craft
superior iron armour and weapons instead,’ Skarpi goaded.
‘Everything we need is in the very hills around this city, you
said?’

‘Yes,’ Pelki
said again, Dakki nodding with him.

‘Well…’ Skarpi
snorted and cast his hands wide, ‘…get on with it!’

Pelki faked a
yawn. ‘Ah, because it is that simple, eh?’

‘You’re
that simple,’ Skarpi muttered.

‘Fantastic
debating skills, Skarpi,’ Pelki sighed then addressed the others.
‘The situation is this: some thirty summers ago mine and Dakki’s
mentor, Jaru, discovered the secret of “good iron” …’

As Pelki
spoke, Tudha thought of the small but precious remnant of Jaru’s
work: four good iron swords. One was Chariot Master Dagon’s, one
Kurunta’s, and the other two – previously King Hattu’s – were now
his own. They were weapons like no other: lighter, harder,
abidingly sharper and certainly more lethal than any bronze blade
he had ever wielded. They had saved his life time and again. He was
famed for his swiftness and foresight in battle – the ability to
spot and predict enemy attacks like no other. Yet nobody knew of
the many times when he had been in a panic, stumbling through
combat, weakened, only to be saved by those swords. They had
blocked what would have been lethal strikes were they only bronze.
They had sliced down tenacious opponents in those later stages of
combat when the edges of bronze swords grew dull and useless. The
very notion of armour fashioned from the same material, not just
for him, but for every Hittite soldier, was a dream indeed.

‘…his method
tablet is encoded in places and difficult to interpret,’ Pelki
continued. ‘It is still proving to be a puzzle, but Dakki and his
team of apprentices are making headway.’

Slightly out
of Pelki’s line of sight, Skarpi rocked his head from side to side,
lips flapping as if mimicking the smith.

‘The Serpent’s
Belly flares with fire every day,’ Dakki agreed, pointing to the
high windows. Out there and beyond the city lay the northern hills.
The innards of one hill had been excavated to serve as a giant
kiln, and the hill’s sides were pierced with air tunnels and
crowned with a chimney that speared skywards, puffing grey smoke
into the blue dome of sky. The whole thing was a colossal smith’s
forge.

‘Dakki
will crack the secret,’ Pelki reassured all.

‘This… “Iron
Army” sounds ideal,’ Skarpi conceded, ‘though it seems we must be
patient. Surely though, My Sun, there will be some tin in
the meantime? Enough to cast good bronze gear for my newest
recruits?’

Tudha nodded
gently. ‘We will have a small amount of tin. At great expense, I
have commissioned two caravans of ingots to be imported from the
distant east…’ his words faded as he noticed Ehli, shaking his head
slowly, that grave look on his face again. ‘You have something to
say, King of Isuwa?’

Ehli stepped
forth. ‘My Sun. That is what I wished to discuss with you. The
eastern tin roads have come under heavy attack.’

‘What?’ Skarpi
growled.

‘The
Assyrians,’ Ehli answered. He looked to Tudha again. ‘Since last
summer, King Shalmaneser has been sponsoring attacks on the
transport convoys.’

The council
gasped and chattered in shock.

‘My soldiers
have been run ragged in their attempts to protect the routes
through the old Mitanni lands. Scores have been killed.’

Tudha’s mood
sank into his shoes. The rumblings of distress rose and rose.
Across the sea of faces, he met eyes with Dagon. The Chariot Master
wore a grim and pale look, his knuckles growing white on the tip of
his walking cane – a worrying sight, for the old warrior rarely let
his emotions show.

Ehli shook his
head slowly. ‘Gods, I fear that this is but a prelude to something
bigger. Rumours are that Shalmaneser and his brute of a general
have been recruiting many new banners in recent years. They want
the copper mines near my lands. They will not stop there. My Sun, I
beg of you, bring the Hittite army to my country. I fear that if
you do not… it may fall to your enemy – the copper mines, the tin
routes, my people… everything.’

Tudha nodded
gently, but did not answer. It was always like this in the court –
every voice begging for his help when he had only the time and
resources to answer but one. It was vital that he chose
carefully.

Ehli continued
to stare at him, his eyes pleading.

‘If I may
offer my advice, My Sun,’ said old Dagon, emerging from the crowd
of councillors, his stick tap-tapping on the black stone slabs and
his white cape trailing along the floor in his wake.

Tudha gestured
for him to go on.

‘I am not one
to recommend military action lightly. This time is no different.
The Assyrians crave riches, so we should combat this aggression by
denying them the main thing that brings them wealth.’ He met the
eyes of all, then raised one finger: ‘Trade. Much of their wealth
comes through their mercantile activities in the Lower Sea. Their
boats sail down the rivers and spill out along the coasts, selling
exotic wares and returning home laden with silver. Press your foot
upon this artery, My Sun, and it will hurt the Assyrian King more
than any blade.’

Tudha stared
into space for a time, imagining the effect. A bloodless, stern
response to the Isuwan incursion. It was perfect. He looked to
Ibiranu, King of Ugarit. ‘When you return to your city, position
the fleet in the river mouths. Let no Assyrian vessel pass out into
the Lower Sea. Have the word spread – that no ship of theirs is to
be allowed to dock at any port.’

‘It will be
so, Labarna,’ Ibiranu said while Mahhu the scribe tapped out
this decree on his clay tablet.

But Ehli was
not finished. ‘My Sun,’ he petitioned again. ‘The trade embargo
sounds wise and noble. Yet by the time it is established, it might
be too late for us. Please, send your soldiers to help us.’

Tudha steepled
his fingers under his chin to take stock of it all: A belligerent
and powerful Assyria pressing against his eastern borders; a dire
lack of tin, meaning an imminent shortage of bronze with which to
arm his soldiers. A delicate situation indeed. The eastern frontier
was in urgent need of his attentions. He began to form the words of
a second decree – a command to mobilise and move a Hittite corps
east, to King Ehli’s land. Such was the shortage of manpower that
there could only be one campaign each summer, and this had to be
it.

And then the
hatch on the hall’s doors opened. In shambled a sweaty man with an
open cloak and not a stitch else. A Seha Riverlander, Tudha
realised, going by the scant apparel. Not a single one of the
western vassals had attended – was this the first? He did not
recognise the man. The semi-circle of the council parted as the man
loped towards the base of the throne steps. Skarpi stepped in to
block the fellow’s way and part drew his short, curved sword. The
man halted, gasping for breath, and appealed to Tudha.

‘I am Banuri
of the Seha River Land, your always-loyal vassals.’ He opened his
empty palms. ‘I am a mere peasant… and so I bring no gift, I am
afraid – just bleak news.’

Tudha sat
forward on his throne. ‘Go on.’

‘Since the war
at Troy we have had no army, no local king. No need for one either,
for things have been so quiet – the countryside is deserted in
places.’ His face sagged a little more. ‘That all changed in the
last hot season. Our forest villages were attacked. The land of
Lukka was attacked too – Lord Paladon lost a whole band of his
warriors.’

‘Attacked? By
whom?’

‘By
Ahhiyawans, My Sun,’ Banuri replied.

The words were
like a slap in the face. Tudha’s mind raced. How could it be? After
Troy had fallen, the conquerors had sailed away, but all had
expected them to return and colonise those shores. Tudha had
compelled his father to send envoys across the Western Sea, to
arrange truce with King Agamemnon and his many Ahhiyawan warrior
chiefs before they came back so that when they did, there might be
hope of stability and peace between the two great powers. Hattu had
tried, but not as doggedly as Tudha wished. So after ascending to
the throne, Tudha had despatched his best envoys to the Ahhiyawan
homelands with clear and enticing terms. Two had disappeared,
another had returned to say that King Agamemnon had vanished. So
too had most of the famous warrior lords he had once commanded.
You ask me to treat with ghosts, My Sun, the lone envoy had
said. Years passed, with no sight or sound of them. It seemed as if
the conquerors of Troy had sailed away forever. Until now.

‘How
many?’

‘It is hard to
say, My Sun. They struck fast – at night and using ambushes.’

‘Who leads
them?’

‘Why,
Piya-Maradu, My Sun.’

Tudha rocked
back in the throne, slapping both hands onto the stone lions and
stifling a curse.

‘In the name
of Tarhunda,’ Skarpi moaned like an ox, drawing his sword and
tossing it across the hall’s black flagstones.

For
generations now, Piya-Maradu had been causing trouble in the west.
First under his own banner, then under the pay of the
Ahhiyawans.

‘They rampaged
out from their coastal bridgehead at the slave-city of Milawata,
then desolated huge tracts of our river country. They even roved
north onto Wilusan soil, and raided near New Troy.’

Tudha’s blood
ran cold. ‘They attacked the city?’

‘No, they
raided only the countryside, My Sun,’ Banuri said. ‘But Piya-Maradu
captured King Walmu.’

Tudha sighed
and massaged his temples, trying to quantify the damage Piya-Maradu
might have done to the fraying western fringes of the Hittite
Empire – once a strong bulwark of loyal and well-manned vassals.
Once it had seemed evident that the Ahhiyawans would not be
returning to Troy to colonise their prize, Tudha had personally
installed the Trojan, Walmu, as the king of the ruins. He tasked
the man with marshalling the wandering homeless there and with
organising the rebuilding of the city – to make it a sturdy western
bulwark once more. It was a long and delicate task, and now any
progress had been blown away by the ever-troublesome
Piya-Maradu.

‘Where is
Walmu now?’ Tudha said in a strained voice.

‘Piya-Maradu
has taken him back to the city of Milawata, in chains,’ answered
Banuri.

Tudha’s eyes
rose, past Banuri and to his council. Yes, the east of the empire
was in danger, but at least it had an army in situ in the shape of
Ehli’s ravine warriors. The west – already in a state of grievous
ruin – was in danger of being snuffed out forever.

He met Ehli’s
sad eyes for a moment, before averting his attentions to the
others. ‘It seems we have our priority for the year.’






***






The night
winds screamed across the Egyptian desert, casting an endless hail
of blinding sand particles at Jabari the lone trader and the mule
he rode. Even with a cloth around his mouth and nose, just taking a
breath felt exhausting. His mule brayed and pulled against the
reins, agitated by what had been a gruelling trek. A full nine days
under the fury of the Egyptian sun, baking his brain within his
skull, sapping the energy from his body, scorching every uncovered
patch of skin. On the ninth day he had chosen to sleep during the
punishing hours of daylight, hiding under the merest shade cast
from a hook-topped dune. He had risen at night and carried on in
the relative coolness. The stars guided him, and for a while the
journey was pleasant. So much so that he inwardly reprimanded
himself for ever daring to travel these sands by day. That was when
the winds picked up. The night sky vanished behind the flying
sands. On he went, sure he could maintain a sense of direction.
Am I still headed west, he wondered? Or maybe I’ve veered
northwest… or southwest? He realised then he had absolutely no
idea where he was or in which direction he was facing. The further
he went, the faster his confidence drained. Just like his last
water skin – empty two days ago.

So
thirsty, he thought, rubbing his dry tongue against his cracked
lips underneath the face covering. Hubris was to blame: taking
along with him two drinking skins less than usual, thinking this
might mean a swifter trip and a quicker profit. He began to think
of the skeletons he sometimes passed on his previous journeys –
bleached white, gawping and staring up at their killer, the sun.
Was this to be his fate? The desert gale shrieked and the sands
battered him with a new fury.

Dipping his
head against it, yanking the angry mule’s reins, he thought back to
the beer house in Memphis. Ten nights ago, he had been roaring
drunk and bleating about how he was master of the sand sea, the one
man who could ferry turquoise and ostrich feathers across the
endless dunes, all the way to the Libyan markets on Egypt’s western
fringes. That, he had proclaimed, was why he was rich. I’ve
trekked across the sands more times than you’ve rubbed yourself in
your bed, he had boasted to the young, handsome man who was
attracting all the attention of the tavern’s females. And I’d
say, given the size of the muscles on your right arm, that it’s
quite a high number! Everyone had roared with laughter. Men had
brought him beer and asked to hear more of his tales of travel. The
women had drifted to him. The handsome young one had sulked off on
his own, humiliated. Oh to be back there, to have chosen
differently, thought Jabari.

The mule
stumbled then, exhausted, close to death. Panic rose like fire
inside Jabari’s chest. Was this it? He looked around in
desperation. Shelter? Anywhere? Yet all he saw was driving sand
that stung and blinded him in every direction. ‘Help me… Set, God
of the Sands, help me!’

The desert
wind laughed in his face. He sagged against the tiring mule’s neck,
hands dangling either side, weeping. Then…

‘Over
here.’

A trick of the
wind, or the faintest voice?

Jabari sat up
again. Straining to see.

‘This
way.’

Jabari swung
his head to and fro, untying the face scarf so his ears were
uncovered. It was coming from his right. Yanking the mule’s reins
that way, he shielded his eyes with one hand against the night
sandstorm. Nothing. It had been a trick of the mind. A dying man’s
dream.

All he could
see was the faint shapes of two dunes close together. Two, part of
a ring. A sheltered spot within? He approached, swaying on the
mule’s back.

‘Yes, this
way,’ the faint voice called again. Now he saw it: the hazy outline
of a man. A man standing in the lee between the two dunes like a
welcoming brewer in a beer house doorway, waving Jabari closer.

Jabari still
didn’t trust his senses. He smelt something, carried on the storm
wind. The unmistakable trace of water. Water… within that
ring of dunes? He muttered hoarsely, heeling the mule on towards
the stranger and salvation.

‘Come… come,’
laughed the stranger.


Chapter 2
[image: ]

The Scion of Troy

Summer 1230 BC








Cicadas
trilled from the scrub lining the ancient westward track. Through
the heat-warped air, Skarpi led a dozen-strong vanguard of Grey
Hawks, their eyes constantly sweeping the way ahead. Tudha
followed, using a spear like a walking staff, his twin iron swords
strapped across his back and his helm slung across one shoulder.
Storm padded along by his side, her tongue lolling in the heat.
Behind marched a pair of hundred-strong companies – the Men of
Stone and the Dark Spears – and the rest of his Grey Hawk guards.
Moving wide to screen the column were twenty feather-kilted archers
– men levied along the way from the Village of the Falcon Clan in
the vassal country of Mira. Six precious and elite Hittite chariots
rumbled along as a rearguard, the young noblemen aboard draped in
bronze scale. Dagon drove the lead vehicle expertly – he, the
reins, the twin roan horses and the wheels all gliding like a
single articulated creature – with Banuri as his passenger.

With every
step, troubles buzzed inside Tudha’s head like wasps. He prayed
inwardly that Cousin Kurunta would be well soon. The message would
be on its way to Egypt by now. He touched his halved sun medallion
and wished Pharaoh’s expert healers a speedy journey to Kurunta’s
side. Next, he thought of the Assyrian menace in the east – would
they remain at bay until he had plucked this thorn from the paw of
the west? He glanced over his shoulder, longing to be back in
Hattusa and in his war room. At the hub of power with Mother, with
Shala.

Pelki,
striding alongside, eyed him, guessing his thoughts. ‘With every
westwards step I take, I feel a growing ache in my heart. For home,
for the nearness of my wife and lad.’ His fine-boned face hardened
and he shook his head gently, sweat-droplets quivering on the end
of his nose. ‘However, we’re better away from the capital just now,
My Sun. Too many usurpers and plotters circling like hawks.’

Tudha stared
hard into the distance. The night before they had set out,
another rogue had been speared down inside the palace cellar
– just paces away from the bathing pool in the cellar. Shala had
been alone in there, writing a letter to her Babylonian relatives
by the poolside. ‘That man was merely a drunk. An opportunist,’ he
said with his best attempt at a dismissive tone.

‘Hmm,’ rumbled
Pelki, unconvinced. ‘Skarpi and I tripled the palace watch before
we set out. She and your mother will be safe.’

Gods let it
be so, thought Tudha.

‘Though
leaving the Great Queen and your Tuhkanti back there
together,’ Pelki chortled darkly, ‘is like bottling a hornet and a
scorpion.’

‘Which is
which?’ Tudha replied with a twitch of the mouth that almost
constituted a smile.

Pelki
shrugged. ‘I know only that I’d rather the company of Puduhepa than
Nerikkaili.’

‘You’ve never
trusted him, have you?’

‘Nor does big
ugly Skarpi,’ Pelki said, resolute.

Up ahead,
Skarpi’s neck lengthened and his head twisted round, hearing his
name.

Pelki
chuckled, then blew him a kiss. Skarpi growled, swiped a hand in
the air and faced forwards again.

With a gentle
crackle of chariot wheels and hooves grinding in the dust, Dagon
roved alongside. Up close, Tudha could see how exhausted the old
man was. He had suggested that Dagon should stay at home and let
his understudy, Jantu, lead the chariot wing on this campaign, but
Dagon was having none of it. Tudha understood. Being with the army
meant the Chariot Master was never alone with his thoughts, never
left at the mercy of his grief for his dead wife and daughter.
‘Couldn’t help overhearing,’ Dagon said. ‘You know my thoughts:
Nerikkaili is simply… misunderstood.’

Tudha welcomed
this more balanced view. ‘My father was convinced he was a changed
man. I am sure of his judgement. Nerikkaili’s days of greed are
behind him. Yet the gossip persists. Same with Kurunta. It is just
the way of people to spread dark and exciting rumours.’

‘Kurunta is
strange, but honest,’ Pelki offered. ‘However, Nerikkaili… there is
something deeply wrong there. Someone in the palace must
have helped that cutthroat steal inside last night.’

Tudha shot his
general a cautionary look. ‘Stealing taxes and aiding an attempted
regicide are not one and the same thing, Metalsmith. You told me
you once stole a loaf when you were young. Does that mean you are
likely to aid a murderer too?’

Pelki held his
palms out. ‘Of course not. All I’m saying is that Nerikkaili was
there last night, while Kurunta was safely tucked up far, far away
in his palace in the Lower Land. Of the two of them, it’s more
likely that your deputy was behind it.’

‘It couldn’t
possibly have been any of the other innumerable jealous descendants
of old royal lines, could it?’ Tudha said with a sardonic look.

‘How many of
them are inside your royal court, with access to keys, watch rotas
and more?’ Pelki countered.

‘Nerikkaili
had nothing to do with that assassin, I am sure of it,’ Dagon
argued. ‘Yes, he is brash and petty at times, but underneath, he is
a good man.’ He gestured to the vanguard. ‘Take Skarpi: he seemed
like a foul rogue when first he served the Labarna.
Now?’

‘Well, he
still smells foul,’ Pelki cut in with a playful glint in his
eye.

‘Now he’s a
legend,’ finished Dagon.

‘A legend.
Like the great generals of the past,’ Tudha agreed.

Pelki shuffled
to walk a little taller, his envy obvious. ‘All I’m saying is there
are less suspicious individuals who could serve as your
Tuhkanti instead.’ He dropped his voice a little. ‘Your boys
are old enough now. It is surely only proper that your eldest
should be announced as your true heir?’

Tudha slid his
eyes to his right and to the young Hittite marching on that edge of
the column. Prince Arnuwanda was solidly built for a lad of fifteen
summers, and wore his long hair scraped back in a high tail as some
warriors did. He followed General Skarpi’s way of dressing, wearing
just a kilt and boots to show off his developing physique. He was
keeping up the pace and doing so without breaking much of a
sweat.

‘You did not
see what happened before we set out, Metalsmith,’ Tudha replied,
keeping his voice down also. ‘Arnu asked – no demanded –
that I give him the rank of captain and a company of one hundred
men to lead. I was impressed at first. Then I remembered one of the
lessons my father taught me – that the stiffest test of character
is rejection. I told him he would be marching in my retinue,
without title or command.’ He sighed through his nostrils. ‘He
threw the almightiest tantrum, tossing plates and food across the
room. That, I might have tolerated. But then he launched himself at
my Great Scribe and began beating the man senseless.’

‘Mahhu?’ said
Pelki, aghast. ‘They said his injuries were caused by a fall down
the palace stairs.’

Tudha shook
his head. ‘It was my son.’

‘Gods,’ Pelki
gasped. ‘In that case… maybe Liuma would be best-placed to succeed
you?’

Before Tudha
could reply, a young voice moaned just behind them. ‘The heat… the
heat is intolerable.’

Tudha glanced
over his shoulder at Suppiluliuma – or Liuma as people called him.
He was only a year younger than Arnu, yet he had the build and
fortitude of a child. He was constantly tucking his chin-length
hair behind his ears and mopping sweat from his brow, holding the
hem of his long blue robes up like skirts to keep them from the
dust.

‘Can’t I ride
Storm’s back like I used to do?’ Liuma moaned.

Storm made a
low growling sound.

‘Like you did
when you were a little boy, Liuma?’ replied Tudha.

Liuma snorted.
‘I am not a boy anymore.’

‘So why do you
wish to behave like one?’

Liuma fell
back a little, scowling.

Tudha threw
Pelki a look. ‘See? Arnu is too angry, too overconfident. Liuma is
too weak, too wandering in his thoughts – too quick to look to the
Gods for answers. Neither is ready. Shala rages at me when I speak
to her about this, tells me I am wrong. Yet everything I see and
hear from my sons tells me I would be both wrong and weak to
install them as my successors now.’

Pelki rolled
his shoulders and looked coldly off into the distance. ‘Then we
must suffer Nerikkaili for the time being.’

A time passed,
and then Liuma stopped puffing and panting theatrically for a
moment, and began walking on his toes, craning his neck and
squinting up at a towering red mountain to the north.

‘That is
Thunder Peak,’ Tudha said. ‘From the top, you can see for
danna upon danna, all the way back almost to the Upper
Land.’

‘From the
top?’ Liuma said. ‘Where are the stairs?’

‘In your
imagination,’ Tudha replied. ‘Your grandfather and I once climbed
to the summit.’

‘How?’ Liuma
recoiled, eyeing the sheer face of the thing. ‘It is
impossible.’

‘Only because
you say it is,’ Tudha replied. ‘Adversity is part of life.’

‘I could climb
up there, Father,’ Arnu boasted from the other side of the march.
‘Right now.’

‘I know you
could,’ Tudha answered, ‘as could many of the soldiers here.
However, I have tasked you, like them, with marching by my side,
and that is what you will do.’

‘Or perhaps
you are afraid that I will outshine you?’ Arnu retorted. ‘Why do
you not climb anymore, eh?’

The words
wounded Tudha. He had not put his hands to the rock since the day
of Father’s funeral. Upon reaching the summit, he had fallen to his
knees and wept until his chest hurt. The emotions were just too
strong. Too many memories. ‘Fall back and march with the mules,’ he
growled. ‘Now.’

Arnu sneered
and spat into the earth, peeling back to the sumpter train.

On they
trekked. At one point, a barrow rose just north of the track. What
looked like the grey stone walls of a fortified town sat upon the
breast of that high ground. A few soldiers muttered in interest at
this – a place to replenish their supplies? The heat mirage melted
away as they marched closer, and they saw it for what it really
was: a tumbledown ruin.

‘The work of
the invaders?’ Arnu guessed, part-unsheathing his bronze sword.

Tudha chopped
a hand through the air. ‘Stay your blade,’ he chided. ‘See how the
blocks lie scattered down the slope. No man or war machine could
blast apart a stone wall in that way. That is the work of the
Gods.’

All looked
upon the ruin nervously now. The earth tremors had been
ever-present for generations, all across Hittite lands and beyond.
It was Tudha’s childhood companion, Sirtaya, who had first noticed
the increase in their frequency. He recalled the long-dead
Egyptian’s manic grin and haunting words: the heartbeat of the
earth… quickens. Indeed it had. During the bigger quakes, even
the colossal walls of Hattusa had collapsed in places. It brought
his mind to the dreams that had haunted him – the same dreams that
had haunted his father and grandfather – and the song that sailed
within: ‘And the time will come, as all times must,’ he whispered
to himself, ‘when the world will shake, and fall to dust.’


‘Labarna,’ Skarpi called back over his shoulder from the
vanguard.

Tudha gazed
ahead to see what the vanguard had seen. Rising water spray,
bending the sunlight in iridescent clouds. A low waterfall. ‘The
Seha River,’ he burred, then threw up a hand and the column ground
to a halt.

‘I am home,’
said Banuri, hopping down from Dagon’s slowing chariot.

Tudha eyed the
land ahead: flat until it came to a gentle bluff edge that dropped
into a vast basin – a forest land veined with streams and the river
after which this country was named. The Ahhiyawan invasion force
was at large somewhere within that dark green canopy. Piya-Maradu,
the stateless rogue, too.

Storm’s snout
rose and twitched, catching scent of something in there.

Tudha twisted
to address his men. ‘We must find and pin down Piya-Maradu and the
Ahhiyawan invaders in those woods to stop them from fleeing back to
their base at Milawata, so I want a full day’s light to work with.
Make camp near the river. The hunt will begin at dawn.’

They fell out
at the fringes of the forest, filling their drinking skins from the
falls and giving small offerings of wine and oil to the water
spirits. Men fished for barbel, then baked and ate this with small
loaves of soldier bread, washing it all down with watered wine.
Come darkness, Garala, Tudha’s temporary scribe while Mahhu was
injured, brought him a jug of wine and a helping of bread and fish.
Unlike Mahhu – who revelled in every chance to flounce and curtsy
like an actor auditioning for a big part – Garala was mercifully
discreet, shuffling away as quickly as he had appeared.

Tudha devoured
the meal in moments and gulped down a good few mouthfuls of wine.
Tired all of a sudden, he lay down in the open – foregoing his
pavilion or even a bivouac given the balmy night heat. Liuma and
Arnu shared a blanket together nearby.

Skarpi and a
pair of Grey Hawks stood guard over the royal trio, allowing Tudha
to relax. Storm padded over and curled up beside him, her fur sweet
with the scent of pine needles and woodsmoke and gloriously soft.
Here in the western lands, the position of the stars in the
cloudless sky reminded him of the long nights inside Troy. A lost
age. His eyelids grew heavy, and he dropped into deep sleep like a
stone into a pond.






He sat up,
hearing something. Movement? Onto his feet, creeping towards the
edge of the camp, towards the woods where the sound had come from.
Something in there. Something deadly. He noticed that the sentries
at the camp’s edge were oblivious to the disturbance. Grabbing one
by the shoulders, he almost fell through the man. Shocked, he
looked at his own hands – they were like mist, ethereal. ‘The
woods!’ he screamed to the sentry. The man didn’t even bat an
eyelid, still insensible to his presence.

The trees
shuddered now. Tudha reached to his shoulders for his twin swords,
then cursed, feeling nothing but fog where the hilts should have
been. Alone, he edged towards the trees. ‘Piya-Maradu? Come out.
Face me. For once in your miserable life, face me!’

Silence,
stillness…

…and then
the taloned hand of a giant snatched him, pulled him into the
woods. He tried to scream, but the monster’s grip was too tight.
Then he saw the monster’s face, and wanted to scream even louder.
For this was not Piya-Maradu. This was not the belligerent king of
Assyria. Nor was it another rogue in the court of Hattusa looking
to steal his throne.

Ishtar, the
Goddess of Love and War, gazed down upon him like a cat appraising
a trapped mouse. She who had tormented his family line with bleak
dreams. Yet she had not plagued his nights for many years. Why now?
She lifted him towards her face, her mouth spreading in a strange
half-smile, partly revealing her fangs.

‘You
thought it was over, didn’t you?’

‘I learned
long ago that your thirst for tormenting men will never be
sated.’

Her smile
twitched. She was annoyed. ‘Great change is coming, King Tudha, and
your Hittite world lies directly in its path. You will complete the
final leg of the journey which your father started.’

‘The…
journey?’ Tudha said.

She smiled,
then sang to him in a lullaby-soft whisper:

 


‘A burning
east, a desert of graves,

a grim
harvest, a heartland of wraiths.

The Son of
Ishtar, will seize the Grey Throne,

a heart so
pure, will turn to stone.

The west will
dim, with black boats’ hulls,

Trojan heroes,
mere carrion for gulls…’

 


It was his
father’s life in a single verse. Almost. Because, as he knew – and
as Hattu had known until his dying day – the entire verse had not
yet been fulfilled. Every single line had come to be, apart from
the final one:

 


‘And the
time will come, as all times must,

when the world
will shake, and fall… to dust.’

 


‘Be ready,’
she said, then shaped her mouth like an ‘O’. With a gentle breath,
she blew upon him. the mist of his dream-self scattered like fine
ashes, rising above the woods and drifting across the camp. Below
him he saw the sleeping men and those on watch suddenly change,
melting away into clouds of grey vapour like him. The charioteers,
gone. Skarpi and Pelki, gone. Dagon too. Storm, gone. His
sons…






He jolted
awake, his body heaving with fright. Panting, he saw that Liuma and
Arnu were sound asleep still. He saw the bemused looks of the two
new men guarding him. Skarpi was standing knee-deep in the river,
singing as he scrubbed his undercarriage with a sponge. The shift
had changed hours ago, he realised. More, Storm had – as she often
did – left his side to go off on some night-time prowl.

‘Troubled
sleep, Labarna?’ one of the new guards asked.

Tudha sighed,
the tension ebbing. ‘You could say that.’ It was almost dawn, he
realised, squinting over his shoulder at the pink blotch of sky
expanding behind the eastern mountains.

Garala
approached with a cup of river water and a bowl of berries for him.
Tudha thanked the scribe, setting the meal aside, then rising. He
took a few moments to stretch his muscles, glancing over to the
woods as he did so. All was quiet and still there. He then looked
over the goings-on in the camp: men were milling by cooking fires,
yawning and stretching and munching away. A young soldier ambled to
the riverside and knelt by the shallows to drink. But – error of
all errors – he did this downstream of Skarpi’s vigorous
groin-cleaning activities. The young trooper took one mouthful of
polluted water, pulled a horrified face then gagged, squealed and
retched up the contents of his stomach. Skarpi, oblivious to all
this, kept on scrubbing and rinsing his crotch, striking up a new
song about a man who married two goats.

Tudha could
not help but chuckle at the whole scene. The ashes of the dream
were beginning to fade… when he spotted Storm. The she-wolf was
outside the camp and at the edge of the woods, hunkered down, ears
back. The sight anchored his mood instantly. Even from this
distance, he could hear her growling. The ancient mantra of his
people drifted through his mind like a corpse’s breath. Hittites
should always heed their dreams.

‘Up,’ he
demanded of his sons. When they did not stir, he poked Liuma in the
backside with his foot. ‘Up!’ As Arnu and Liuma scrambled to their
feet, grousing and groaning, Tudha strode amongst the others,
rousing them. After a swift breakfast of porridge, they honed their
swords and spears, stocked their quivers and fell into formation.
‘We must use this day well. If we are swift, we can trap
Piya-Maradu in those woods,’ Tudha demanded of his infantry.
‘Though we must be cautious – this forest is like thick fur and the
enemy will be hiding in there like fleas.’

He turned to
the six chariots – they would have no hope of negotiating the dense
undergrowth, and would have to travel on the open ground. ‘Ride
south. Skirt the woods. We will meet you at the far side. If you
see any signs of danger or need to rendezvous earlier, send up a
fire signal,’ he said, handing old Dagon a string of small pouches,
each containing a differently-coloured powder, then patted a
similar pouch string hanging from his own belt, ‘and we will do
likewise.’


‘Labarna,’ Dagon nodded in understanding. With a lash of the
whip and a thunder of hooves, the chariots cantered away.

The foot
soldiers entered the woods like hunters, every man well-drilled by
Tudha to be hyper-vigilant. Storm prowled ahead. The woods were
humid and dense – ranks of elm, oak and pine as close-together as
parade soldiers. The visibility was poor too, a lace of sunlight
and shadow that writhed with every breath of the hot summer breeze
above, tricking the eye and telling the mind that something had
just moved close by. The crunch and crackle of bracken underboot
grew hypnotic, the musty smell of fungus and sweet pine needles
distracting. Exotic birds hooted and cried from the treetops, and
flies and insects had the men slapping at their sweating necks and
arms. Worse, branches scored and stabbed as they combed deeper and
into the penetralia of the forest country. Banuri guided them with
whispered words away from the worst swamps and around impassable
parts.

At last, a
spear of golden sunlight appeared ahead, and the sound of rushing
water rose. They emerged into a small riverside clearing to find
the remains of a native village. Tents lay crumpled and ripped, the
hides stained with dried blood. Huts were but shadows of ash. A
drone of flies drew his eyes upriver. Torn corpses lay there by the
water’s edge – women, men, children, dogs – the blood still rolling
from the wounds, staining the shallows red. Banuri wept softly at
the scene. Tudha saw Liuma gawping and shaking at the sight of the
dead. Even Arnu’s flinty façade crumbled.

‘He killed
them… all of them. Strange,’ Skarpi rumbled. ‘Piya-Maradu usually
loves the silver a slave brings at market.’

Tudha stepped
away from his sons and to his general’s side. ‘It’s bait,’ he
whispered. ‘They know we’re here. They’re drawing us in.’

Skarpi’s face
betrayed just a flicker of concern, then hardened. ‘Drawing us in?
I’ll draw his guts out when we find him,’ he said through a
menacing grin.


‘Labarna, there are tracks,’ said Pelki, on one knee
by a patch of dry earth. Storm was sniffing the ground nearby.
‘Leading that way.’

Tudha led them
onwards. Deeper into the woods they went. Skarpi moved like a
panther, confident and fearless… until the distant trumpeting call
of an elephant caused him to leap in fright and bang his head on a
heavy branch. Pelki reached up to clutch his war hammer, face pale.
Storm seemed particularly startled too, head and ears up, pupils
shrinking to dots.

‘What’s wrong,
girl?’ Tudha whispered, crouching to stroke her neck. The elephant
call had been from very far away. She grumbled and winced, then
licked his hand and carried on as a lone wolf vanguard.

Less than an
hour later, they found another village. This time, scores more
bodies were hanging by their necks from a rudimentary gibbet. They
were men wearing archer’s rings and warrior’s belts. Men who had
tried to resist, apparently. The bodies of their wives and children
were kneeling or lying nearby, dead – apparently slaughtered in
view of their husbands and fathers before the hangings.

The trail
continued to the south. In these parts, the woods hummed with bees
at work – the branches of trees heavy with waxy hives. Some
soldiers collected abandoned hives to harvest the honey. By midday
they reached the southern extent of the Seha forests, arriving at
the brink of a low scarp which overlooked the closed end of a wide
box valley, carpeted in dry grass. Trees overhung the valley’s
sheer sides, more beehives dangling over the drop like ripe fruits.
Tudha gazed at the far end of the vale, shrouded in a heat haze,
blending the land and the pale blue sky. An elephant trumpeted
again, somewhere beyond. Storm whined and pawed at the ground.

‘Stairs,’
Prince Arnu muttered, pointing a little way along the scarp’s edge,
where a set of timber poles, planks and ropes descended into the
dry valley.

Tudha surveyed
the empty vale. After so long in the hot, claustrophobic forest,
the openness was appealing, but it felt very much like they had
been brought here to feel that very temptation. ‘What do you
think?’ he asked Skarpi and Pelki.

‘The grass
stalks down there are broken, see?’ Skarpi mused. ‘They came this
way recently. Or at least someone did.’

‘Wait…’ hissed
Pelki, crouched some way along the bluff, peering to see a little
further down the vale. ‘I can see them.’

The soldiers
all whispered and muttered in excitement, gathering near Pelki.
Tudha saw it too: a short way down the vale a ring of six Ahhiyawan
soldiers sat in the shade of a rocky overhang, laughing and
babbling and swigging from their drinking skins. Tudha saw one, a
scrawny, thin-bearded fellow, crowned with a helm of white boar
tusks sewn together into a dome.

‘Piya-Maradu,’
Skarpi seethed. ‘My Sun, I beg of you to give me a few moments with
him. I will rip off his balls and stuff them up his-’

Tudha cut him
off with a swish of the hand. He understood the tantalising
prospect of having this generations-old enemy of the Hittite state
almost within reach at last. ‘Pick a troop of ten to stay here,’ he
commanded the Captain of the Dark Spears. ‘Guard these steps, and
Banuri too. The rest of you, with me.’

They flitted
down the old timber and rope steps then onto the valley floor,
staying low and hugging the edge of the valley to remain out of
sight of the enemy for as long as possible.

Tudha issued
his tactics as they went. ‘We draw closer, then spread out, envelop
them, pin them under that overhang. Let none escape,’

The cry of an
elephant sounded again. Closer.

‘A herd roams
nearby,’ Pelki said, he now alert like Storm.

Agitated but
unconcerned, Tudha waved a hand downwards for his men to drop fully
to their haunches in the long grass, and spread out around the
unsuspecting enemy. His heart pumped in his chest and the grass
crackled treacherously as if to give them away. As he went, he
noticed that the enemy raiders were noticeably older men, weary in
the face and with scruffy armour. Their helms were chipped and
dull, and their worn boots had seen one campaign too many.
Piya-Maradu sat with his back facing Tudha’s approach, roaring with
laughter and chewing on an apple. Despite Skarpi’s pleas, Tudha
decided it had to be him who apprehended the wretch. He measured
the distance between them – fifty or so paces. He could cover that
in a sprint. Just as he was about to give the order for his men to
rise from the grass and stream in on the attackers, Piya-Maradu
twisted his head and looked Tudha square in the eye with an easy
smile, his thin beard shining with apple juices. Tudha froze. The
rogue spat a pip from his mouth then rose and brought his spear to
bear deftly. Confidently, his Ahhiyawan soldiers were up and at
arms, and grinning too, not a drop of surprise on their faces.

The Hittites
rose too from the grass, brandishing their spear and swords. Arnu
made to burst towards the enemy.

‘Wait,
something’s not right,’ Tudha said.

‘Nonsense – we
hugely outnumber them,’ Prince Arnu snarled.

Piya-Maradu
issued a bass laugh, tossing his apple core down before Storm, who
snarled as if the morsel was poisonous. ‘You are like a demented
tiger, Labarna. I knew that I need only prod you enough and
you would come from your lair in Hattusa and bound angrily into my
trap.’ With that he cupped his hands around his mouth and issued a
ululating cry that echoed down the valley.

‘Father, what
is happening?’ Prince Liuma asked.

Before Tudha
could think of an answer, the now enraged cry of elephants
thundered up from the open end of the valley, and the lazy heat
haze there came to life, swirling madly. An elephant herd appeared
like an apparition, ears flat, trumpeting, heads swishing. The bull
elephant leading them was enormous, its tusks as long as a man,
jagged and scarred from past fights. More than thirty animals, and
all bore arrows in their rumps. Tudha saw now the tiny forms of
Ahhiyawan archers down at the far end of the valley, whooping and
cheering. The ground began to shudder crazily as the elephants
thundered up the valley, a wall of trampling death.

Tudha only
noticed Piya-Maradu’s escape when it was too late – the rogue and
his men were climbing up a rope and onto the overhang and pulling
up the twine in their wake. Meanwhile, the elephant herd swept up
the valley towards the Hittites in a mad rampage.

‘Back – to the
stairs!’ Skarpi cried. ‘Get up those-’ his words fell away when a
strangled scream burst from the top of the rope stairs. Banuri
plunged down, his scream ending with a dull crunch of bones. The
ten Dark Spears men up there swayed, skin and tunics blossoming red
and wet from the fresh gashes across their necks. They crumpled,
revealing another group of Ahhiyawan warriors up there who had
murdered them. These ones then hacked at the ropes suspending the
stairs, sending them crashing to the valley floor in a cloud of
dust and shredded timber.

The Hittite
party stared as their only route of escape vanished, then around
the sheer edges of the box valley then at the elephants. Death was
racing in and they were trapped.

‘Will… will
the Gods save us?’ Prince Liuma said, shaking visibly.

In
desperation, the Hittite spearmen now swung to instinctively
present shields and spears at the elephants. A useless defence
against such power. The Miran archers began shooting at the
creatures, but their volleys were pitiful, not enough to turn the
charge. Tudha knew they had but moments.

His mind
flashed with every battle and every predicament he had ever been
in. This was unique. Yet he knew the great creatures of the land,
and the smaller ones. Something in his mind clicked. He grabbed
hold of the nearest Miran archer, taking the man’s bow and an
arrow. Breathlessly, he knelt on one knee, drew and loosed high.
The arrow whooshed up towards the high valley side, cutting through
the leaves of a tree. All gawped at him as if he had gone mad.
Leaves floated down... and a bee hive plunged to smash on the
valley floor before the elephants. A swarm of bees exploded from
the shards of wreckage, flying up and clouding around the nearest
creatures’ heads. Three giant beasts slowed and reared up,
screaming.

‘The hives,
shoot the hives!’ Skarpi bellowed, copying Tudha and bringing down
a branch and two hives from the opposite valley edge. The Mirans
followed suit and quickly the air grew black with raging bees, and
the elephant charge slowed to become a tangle of furious creatures.
A few volleys of arrows into their rumps now sent them stampeding
back down the valley whence they had come, scattering and trampling
the enemy archers there. Panting, stunned, Tudha stared up at the
brink of the overhang. Piya-Maradu, his ruse turned upon its head,
met Tudha’s glare for only an instant – long enough for him to turn
white with fright – then scuttled away to the south.

Tudha, teeth
grinding, saw the far valley end clear as the elephants thundered
off into the wilds beyond. Eyes red with fury, he pulled a small
pouch from his belt and tied it to the head of a fresh arrow,
struck flint until the pouch cloth began to burn, then pointed it
skywards and loosed. The arrow blazed high with a tail of green
fire.

‘He has
escaped, Father,’ Arnu moaned.

‘No, he has
retreated to Milawata,’ Tudha replied, seeing another green-tailed
arrow rising in the near-distance. ‘And that is where we are going.
It is time to grind Piya-Maradu into the dust of history.’

 


***

 


Milawata stood
on the sea promontory like a pale-stone crown on a giant’s head,
overlooking the mouth of the River Meander. Piya-Maradu bounded
towards it, his kilt of leather strips flapping in his wake. He
hared along the only line of approach – across a narrow neck of
land and up a green embankment – like a man half his age, to be
first through Milawata’s stout gatehouse. ‘Close the gates.
Close the gates!’ he howled, swirling a hand in the air.

‘Shouldn’t we
let the rest of the men get inside first?’ the gate sentry
asked.

Piya-Maradu
glanced back at the forty or so soldiers running in his wake. His
instinctive answer was no, but then he looked around the
once-great slaving town. There were just eleven other Ahhiyawan
soldiers here. Every man would be needed to defend Milawata’s
walls. ‘Very well,’ he moaned, then cupped his hands around his
mouth to gee the stragglers inside. ‘Move… mo-’ the word
died on his tongue as he saw the burst of dust and grass that spat
up behind the men still running in. Hittite Chariots, rising into
view.

‘Oh fuck,’ he
wailed, staggering backwards. The six pursuing war-cars moved like
scythes, speeding up behind the running Ahhiyawans and slicing them
down like wheat. With bursts of blood they fell, backs arching,
mouths agape in death screams. Aboard the lead chariot rode
Tudhaliya, Great King of the Hittites, his twin iron swords
flashing, with the legendary Dagon at the reins. They slew or
scattered every one of the incoming forty then blazed inside the
gates. Piya-Maradu’s stagger became a wild flail. He sprinted as
fast as he could towards the sea edge of the town, staring down the
deserted, broad stone steps that led to the slave wharf. Only one
galley was docked down there, and now that all his crew were dead,
he had no hope of putting to sea. There was a smaller skiff too,
but it would take him an age to untether it and get a safe distance
out onto the waves. So he shot looks at the many houses and
taverns, the doorways ajar, the buildings as deserted as the
streets. There were haystacks too, and piles of crates. Where to
hide? He spotted a heap of old hemp sacks and burrowed inside,
making a tiny gap through which he could see the struggle at the
land gates.

The Hittite
chariots circled just inside the gates, their arrows humming up to
pick off the few soldiers manning the walls. Some chariot crews
disembarked to fight the handful of enemy troops at street level.
They fought skilfully, and amongst them leapt the grey wolf that
walked with the Hittite King. The beast bounded to barge over one
Ahhiyawan, pinning him to the ground and tearing out his throat.
When a giant Ahhiyawan leapt down from the walls to attack the
creature, Tudha moved like a blink of light, blocking the man’s
ferocious sword swipe then ramming both swords up through the
giant’s belly. The tips burst from the man’s shoulders and he
shuddered, face agape and skywards. Tudha pulled the swords sharply
free, and the giant fell like a stone.

Piya-Maradu
whined involuntarily. For so many years he had led the Hittite
Kings a merry dance, always hurting them, always escaping their
clutches. This time, had he pushed his luck too far?

All fell
silent as the last of the town defenders slid off the end of a
Hittite spear with a wet sigh. The ground rumbled as the scowling
Generals, Skarpi and Pelki, and the Hittite infantry caught up with
the chariots and jogged inside the town. King Tudha cleaned his
strange blades and slid them into his shoulder scabbards, then let
his black cloak close around him as he strode through the town in a
way that made him look like a drifting spirit, his soldiery
crunching along watchfully in his wake. With a swish of the Hittite
King’s hand, the soldiers fanned out, searching the houses and
warehouses, turning over junk piles, closing in on Piya-Maradu’s
position. The wolf sniffed and growled, picking up his scent.

Piya-Maradu
felt his guts press downwards, hard. That was when he heard a low
mewling noise from down on the wharf tower. It struck him then like
a divine thunderbolt. Of course! He scrambled from the sack pile
and scurried down the stone-cut steps to the wharf. Spotting him,
the Hittite soldiers cried in alarm. He heard their footsteps
pounding after him, the wolf snarling. I might be old, but I’m
still quick, he thought, grinning as he went. He shouldered
through the wharf tower’s doorway, scampered up the spiral steps
within and emerged onto the fortified platform at the top. There
sat a miserable, shackled figure dressed in stained rags, his
crescent moon face exaggerated by a pointed chin beard. Walmu, the
King of New Troy.

‘Up!’
Piya-Maradu snapped, grabbing the man by the hair, hauling him to
his feet and shoving him over to the parapet. He pulled out his
sword and held it to the wretch’s neck, displaying his hostage to
the dozens of Hittite soldiers on the ground below speeding in
towards the turret, and then to the two of them and the she-wolf
who were on the lower steps of the staircase. ‘Not a step further,’
he bawled.

He needn’t
have spoken, for all saw and understood. Even Tudha held up a hand
to halt them, The Hittite King tilted his head slightly to one
side, his silver eyes shrouded in the shade of a vexed brow.

‘If you want
this one to live, then you’ll give me one of your chariots loaded
with ten ingots of silver,’ said Piya-Maradu, ‘and guarantee me
safe passage out into the countryside. In return, I will leave this
sorry creature near the Meander River’s banks, but only far enough
outside this city that you can’t pursue me.’

Tudha walked
slowly around the base of the turret, keeping his gaze on
Piya-Maradu up above. ‘Just ten ingots of silver? Do you know who
you have there, old foe?’ he said calmly. ‘He is the scion of
Priam, rightful King of New Troy.’

Piya-Maradu
belly-laughed. ‘He is a seventeenth son of some Trojan whore with
whom Priam once rolled, long ago.’

‘He is the key
to harmony in this edge of the world.’

‘Why would I
care about that?’ he replied with a knavish sneer.

‘Because once,
the pickings here were plenty for you,’ said Tudha. ‘You have lived
long enough surely to see the changes. The kingdoms of this
seaboard are ragged, desperate. Look at the state of this place –
once a thriving market, now a ghostly shell. I was confused when we
found the bodies of those you had slain in the woods… now I
understand why you did not instead take them captive – for there is
no slave market left here at which to sell them.’

Piya-Maradu’s
eyes narrowed. It was as if the Hittite King had reached inside his
mind and stolen his thoughts.

‘When was the
last time there was even a full herd for you to rustle out in the
countryside?’ Tudha pressed. ‘Or a town with a decent hoard of
silver to plunder?’

Piya-Maradu’s
nose wrinkled. The instinctive desire to spit some hostile reply
died in his throat, as he recalled the times of his youth, when he
had thundered across the green pastures and wheat fields of Wilusa,
driven away whole herds of sheep and goats from Lukka, intercepted
tin and gold-laden wagon caravans from both east and west. The
world had changed. It was shrinking, shrivelling up under
the glare of the unforgiving Sun God and the parsimonious God of
the Rain.

‘I came to
this edge of the world expecting to face a fresh invasion force
from Ahhiyawa,’ Tudha went on. ‘Instead I find you and just a few
score men. Where are the rest?’

Piya-Maradu
gazed into the space beside Tudha’s shoulder. How long since last
he had heard from any of the old Ahhiyawan Kings? Years. Many
years. ‘This is it. There are no more,’ he conceded with a growl.
‘There is no invasion.’ He pointed back towards the gates and the
bodies of his slain henchmen. ‘Those men were the garrison the
Ahhiyawans left here years ago to keep hold of this city as a
foothold on this shore.’

Tudha glanced
around the dead, noticing again their age and scruffiness. They
were simply a forgotten group, left behind on these shores. He
turned his eyes back up towards the rogue leader. ‘And now there is
only you, Piya-Maradu,’ he said. ‘In my youth, I heard tales of how
you evaded my grandfather and my father. It drove me mad to think
of the number of times you had slipped from their grasp. Here, now,
I have you. I could order your death right now.’

Piya-Maradu’s
heart began to race, his eyes darted towards the Miran archers down
there, bows nocked but pointed groundwards. Yet all it would take
was one word from the Hittite King. He pulled Walmu closer to him,
pressing his sword blade into the man’s scrawny neck.

‘However, I am
willing to let you go,’ continued Tudha. ‘Despite everything.’

‘Ten bars of
silver and a chariot,’ Piya-Maradu reiterated.

Tudha stared
up at him for a time, then made a subtle gesture to Dagon. Dagon
relayed this to one of his charioteers, who ran off back to the
land gate area where the vehicles were parked.

Piya-Maradu
edged down the turret stairwell, glowering at the Hittite soldiers
as they backed off. The clank and clatter of hooves and wooden
wheels echoed over Milawata’s empty wards as the charioteer drew
the vehicle up nearby, disembarked, and stepped away. The two
blue-dun stallions snorted and pawed at the ground. Ten silver
ingots – part of the small war-chest that always accompanied any
campaign – peeked from a hemp sack on the cabin floor, alongside a
sack of millet and oats with which to feed the horses. He kept his
eye on all of the Hittites as he boarded with Walmu, took the reins
with one hand, keeping the Trojan King in his sword grip with the
other. ‘Ya!’ he snarled, jolting the two stallions into a canter.
They picked up into a gallop as they sped out through Milawata’s
land gate, then hurtled down the green embankment onto the Meander
plain outside. The wind roared in his ears as he twisted to look
back. Nobody was chasing. He grinned, whispering in Walmu’s ear:
‘Don’t go breaking your neck, now,’ and violently shoved him from
the back of the vehicle.

The Trojan
King crashed down, rolling and flailing in a cloud of dust,
shrinking rapidly as Piya-Maradu sped away. Damn, thought
Piya-Maradu, seeing Walmu coming to a rest, shaken but unhurt.
Still, it had turned out a fine day after all, he thought: yes, he
had failed to kill or capture the Hittite King as he had hoped; but
he now had all this silver and a coveted Hittite chariot and
two well-bred war steeds to boot. So smug was he that he failed to
comprehend the implications of the sound of groaning bronze.

 


***

 


Tudha strode
from the wharf back to the abandoned city’s land walls. There was
no invasion. The danger was over. As always in the moments after
victory when the pulse was slowing and the fire in the heart faded,
his thoughts were quick to turn to those he loved, those whose soft
embrace were the antithesis of battle. Mother, Shala.

‘Quickly, My
Sun,’ urged Pelki, already up on the gatehouse battlements with
Skarpi and Dagon.

He flitted up
the steps and onto the defences, planted his palms on the
sun-warmed mud-brick merlons and peered across the grassy stretch
outside the gates. Walmu was shakily rising to his feet out there.
The sight was a great relief. Skarpi then pointed, guiding his
attentions to the fleeing chariot. Tudha twisted to the charioteer
who had brought the vehicle to Piya-Maradu. ‘You understood Master
Dagon’s meaning when he told you to bring that war car?’

‘Yes,
Labarna,’ the charioteer replied. ‘It should happen any
time…’

A distant moan
of bronze sailed from the shrinking chariot.

‘…now.’

First, one
wheel came free of the chariot, speeding away at a wild angle, then
the cabin whumped down on that side. The jolt on the yoke brought
the horses to a sudden, panicked halt and the momentum of it all
sent Piya-Maradu shooting out of the cabin like a slingstone. His
shrill scream ended abruptly when he hit the trunk of a larch,
head-first, with a stark crack that echoed across the
hinterland.

‘So ends the
long, long reign of Piya-Maradu, rogue of the west,’ Dagon said
quietly, his old body trembling slightly with the effort of the
day.

A gentle
shiver passed through Tudha, and for a moment he wondered if the
spirits of Hattu and his grandfather – who both had endured
Piya-Maradu’s troublemaking – were there beside him.

Two Grey Hawks
were already outside and helping the shaken Walmu back to the city.
Tudha heard the Trojan King talking to them, explaining all that
had gone on. ‘They took me as I was bathing at the Scamander. I had
no guards with me, which was foolish. But I had to bathe, you see,
for I had eaten a meal of fatty stew, and the fat had splashed on
me and on my clothes…’

‘Voice like a
stone lintel being dragged along a road,’ Skarpi smirked.

‘What was
that? I was dozing off?’ whispered Pelki.

Tudha almost
smiled. He hadn’t appointed Walmu as King of New Troy for his
charisma, that was for certain. However, the man had exceptional
organisational skills, extreme patience and a real desire to see
his ruined home become whole once again.

‘…it was a
terrible time. But now I am free,’ Walmu exclaimed, his chin beard
flapping as he spoke. ‘Even better, Milawata – this last holding of
the Ahhiyawans on this land – is free too, and furthermore-’

‘What happened
here?’ Tudha cut him off, casting his eye across barren Milawata.
The city had not been in Hittite hands for many years, but even now
that it was, it did not feel like a prize.

Walmu shifted
his straggly hair back from his bruised and cut face, his
expression sagging. ‘The slave traders fled this place some time
ago. The people – sensing trouble – quickly followed.’

‘Trouble?’

‘Something is
going on across the Western Sea in Ahhiyawa. Some great disaster
has struck their rocky lands.’

Tudha felt a
twist of unease in his belly. He and his men gazed out across the
sea and its bands of gradually deeper blue, as if in hope that they
might see something as far away as the distant Ahhiyawan realm. He
eyed that silent, unmoving horizon of deep water and infinite
skies. So peaceful, still and empty. There was no invasion. The
conquering Ahhiyawan Kings from long ago had vanished, never
returning to claim conquered Troy. Possibly because of this
disaster Walmu spoke of. It was as if the Gods had swept them away.
So why did he feel such a creeping anxiety?

‘How do you
know of what has happened over there?’

Walmu’s face
twisted a little. ‘The Cyclops. He speaks of grim things.’

Tudha arched
an eyebrow. ‘The Cyclops? You speak of things you have seen or
heard in visions, dreams?’

‘No,
Labarna,’ explained Walmu. ‘A flesh and blood creature.
Frightful to look at. He appears near the resettlement at Troy from
time to time, professing that all across the Western Sea is in
chaos. He always finishes with a prophecy.’ Walmu’s green eyes
suddenly became shrouded in worry. ‘That the disaster that struck
Ahhiyawa is now coming this way.’

Storm growled.
Old Dagon’s eyes widened. Skarpi and Pelki leaned in to listen, so
too did many of the soldiers nearby.

‘For him, for
us, for you… for everyone.’

Tudha stared
through Walmu, seeing Ishtar in that recent dream, hearing her
words.

Great change
is coming, King Tudha, and your Hittite world lies directly in its
path.
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The Cyclops’ Prophecy
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Satisfied that
the troubles had been flushed from these western lands, Tudha
assigned twenty of his spearmen to occupy Milawata until more could
be sent to properly garrison and populate the strategically
significant city. He and the rest of the Hittite party headed
north, escorting Walmu back to New Troy – the vassal king a
passenger in Dagon’s chariot in place of the slain Banuri.

They followed
the coastal tracks past sun-washed turquoise bays, across rivers
via old rope bridges and along rugged coastal bluffs, the sea spray
cooling their hot skin. The march was without incident for the
first few days, and at nights Walmu “entertained” the soldiers
around the campfire with his monotone and long-winded stories. So
much so that the soldiers started taking bets to see who could stay
awake the longest listening to him. Pelki took to rubbing his
temples as if he had a blistering headache. ‘I’ve never known a man
who could talk so much and say so little,’ he muttered.

On the fourth
day, they were making good progress, when the ground began to
shiver. All fell still, heads switching this way and that. Tudha
felt the vibrations rising up through the soles of his feet, and
heard the earth growling. He eyed the soil nervously. The tremors
always began with a grumble like this. Most faded to nothing.
Others… they ripped the land apart. His mind’s eye flashed with
memories of the worst quakes he had witnessed: the choking,
blinding dust, the crushed bodies, the groans of the trapped and
the dying.

The tremor
faded, like a great underground serpent surging close to the
surface but turning away at the last and delving deep once more.
Several deep sighs sounded all around him. Pelki and Skarpi shared
looks that needed no words. Old Dagon eyed the ground – the killer
of his beloved wife and girl – with a stony disdain. With an angry
crack of the Chariot Master’s whip, they were off again.

When they
sighted the green massif of Mount Ida in the distance – capped with
dazzling snow – Tudha knew they had reached Wilusa, the country of
Troy. The breeze whistled around them, the salt-tang of the ocean
strong. Shrill cries sounded above as two sea eagles soared in the
azure dome of sky.

They reached a
picturesque inlet – a sweeping sickle of pale sand. For a moment
the surroundings were a pleasant change, until Tudha recognised the
place. It was the Bay of Boreas – where once the countless boats of
King Agamemnon had been arrayed. The sands were smooth and golden,
carefully curated by the tides, yet Tudha remembered the day, many
years ago, when the bay had been painted red, the air stained black
with smoke and shaking with the screams of dying men.

‘Pick up the
pace,’ he barked, jogging to the head of the column, eager to be
gone from the bay. They passed through a tight, wooded vale and
emerged onto the Scamander Plain – the other main arena where the
battle of the Trojan War had played out. His footsoldiers – none of
whom had been at that conflict – were slowing down, eyeing the
ground around them, faces pale. Here and there lay disarticulated
skeletons, the meat years ago taken by the carrion hawks, the
clothing long-ago rotted. In the rib cage of one cadaver, a mouse
chewed on the bone, scraping the nutrients with its tiny teeth.
Nearby lay a cracked skull, half-buried in the dust, poppies
growing through the eye sockets. Tudha felt a strong urge to weep
for the senseless disaster that war had been. The Ahhiyawans had
won nothing, and the Trojans had lost everything.

They
splish-splashed across the muddy yellow waters of the Scamander
River and brushed through the wild wheat stalks sprouting from the
shallows, thick clouds of flies and insects droning around
them.

As they padded
onto the arid northern banks, the heat haze ahead warped and
weltered. Tudha and Dagon both squinted at the long ridge of silver
rock and dry grass demarcating the northern end of the plain. Both
having been to Troy before, they expected the city – or the new
incarnation of it – to emerge into view at the sea-end of the
ridge. When the heat haze peeled apart, they both made low noises,
little more than breaths – like boxers gasping in a bout. Troy,
Golden Troy… remained a sad ruin, even now – years since Tudha had
originally tasked Walmu with rebuilding the city. Now, as then, the
site was nothing but tumbled stone blocks and craggy foundations,
bleached pale and coated in lichen and moss, sprouted through with
weeds. Tudha glanced to Walmu every so often, lost for words at the
state of the place, determined not to speak angrily before he was
sure of what was going on.

They walked
numbly up the slope of the ridge. The breeze hit them then – the
famous Wind of Wilusa; the wind that once pushed boats into Troy’s
harbours and made her rich. From this height he could now see the
Bay of Troy, immediately below the acropolis’ western edge. The old
wharf down there was a desiccated skeleton of timber, collapsed and
flaking. Also, it stood a good arrow-shot shy of the waters. The
bay was shrinking, he realised. The silt and sand washed downstream
and into it by the Scamander was filling in the natural harbour,
slowly but surely.

As they
approached the ridge summit, he saw that the town there was not
merely a sad ruin… it was a sad ruin encrusted with shanty huts. In
the corner of what was once the acropolis’ dominant Scaean Tower,
lean-to shacks sagged. In the lee of the crumbled back wall of what
had been the magnificent Palladium temple, a cluster of stained,
frayed tents were pitched.

First, a few
heads looked up, shocked by the military line arriving on their
mound. Then a child squealed with delight: ‘Papa!’ she ran to Walmu
and threw herself at him, hugging him and half-laughing, half
crying. The others exploded in a babble of joy, flocking around the
incoming party and their rescued leader.

‘King Walmu!’
they cheered.

‘The Emperor…
the Emperor of the Hittites is here,’ another gasped, choked with
awe.

After at least
an hour of chatter and bustle, Walmu somehow convinced his people
to go back to their tasks. Tudha gave the word for his troops to
fall out. Old Dagon ambled around the site with his cane, then
slumped onto a stool, groaning and rubbing his back. Pelki talked
with the villagers and appraised their work. Skarpi stood with one
foot planted on a block, staring out to sea, cleaning out his ears
with a dagger and looking generally grumpy.

Tudha roughly
counted a few hundred people on this mound: some of them sat in
rings, on their haunches grinding wheat by hand and baking bread on
open fires; older men seemed to be tasked with ladling out portions
of thin broth to the people; an old woman was busy teaching a
gaggle of children the story of the war and others sat working
spindles and looms and chatting. Every so often these Trojans would
sneak spellbound glances at Tudha and his soldiers.

Tudha tried
not to show his feelings about their home, but it was ramshackle. A
handful of sheep cropped at the sparse grass, and a few chickens
and a rooster strutted amongst the people, pecking and
investigating here and there. Their small timber coop lay nearby
and a boy was in there – collecting the moulted chicken feathers
and stuffing them into a sack. On the inside of the Palladium wall
remnant, there was a small mound of pebbles and a simple wooden
altar, draped in a frayed cloth of Trojan purple – a shrine to
Pallas Athena, impossibly modest compared to the greatness that had
stood there before. But the place wasn’t entirely a ruin, he
realised, seeing some young men straining to roll one giant ashlar
slab towards what looked like the start of a crude rampart of
reclaimed blocks, lining the mound’s seaward edge.

‘I thought it
would be best to build up that section so that any pirates out on
the waves would notice the defences and turn away,’ Walmu said, his
eyes wide with apology.

Tudha regarded
the weak bastion, his lips tight. He thought back to one of his
father’s sayings – always give a compliment before a criticism.
‘That is good, clear thinking, Walmu. However, there is much still
to do here.’

‘I know it is
not that which you tasked me, Labarna, but it is what we
could do,’ Walmu said softly. ‘We have never had more than a few
able-bodied men free to do the rebuilding work you asked for, and
none amongst us has much knowledge or skill in construction. We
have tried, believe me. We have maintained daily life here, at
least, and that is a success of sorts-’

Tudha halted
him with a gently-raised hand. ‘It was my mistake for expecting
more than was realistic. You need masons, planners, guilds.’ He sat
on one moss-coated ashlar block, Walmu sitting cross-legged on the
grass across from him. The soup-minders brought bowls of broth and
bread to the pair.

Tudha drank
his soup – weak but welcome after the long march – from the bowl’s
edge, once again appraising the site between sips. ‘I have precious
few architects and stonemasons back at Hattusa. But once I have
returned to my capital, I will find a way to free up a small team
for you. I will draw up a master design and despatch them here. I
will give you the things I should have furnished you with when I
set you such a tall task.’

There was one
other obvious issue, he realised: the lack of a decent militia to
protect these people. He could see only a handful of ‘sentries’: a
toothless fellow armed with a club; a pair of archers armed with
basic hunting bows and a sweating ox of a man who looked like he
might keel over if he was to try to touch his toes.

The lad with
the sack of chicken feathers shuffled past then, but not to the
women weaving and working the looms as Tudha would have expected –
for the feathers could be stuffed into blankets to make warm
bedding. Instead, the lad deposited the sack by the open edge of
the hill, beside a cold brazier.

Walmu chuckled
at Tudha’s confusion. ‘The smoke the feathers produce is heavy and
choking,’ he explained. ‘Panthers sometimes prowl up this way,
looking to attack the coop or the lambs, but light up a handful of
feathers and the smoke tumbles down the hillside like dense fog. It
blinds and chokes them and drives them off. A team of bandits once
tried to rush us up here. The feather smoke put them to their knees
before they even reach the summit. You may be the lord of battle,
My Sun,’ he grinned, ‘but there’s something I have learned: the
chicken is mightier than the brigand!’

Tudha laughed
at this. He heard the grumble of the grindstones again: the people
preparing flour. ‘Where do you get your cereal crop?’

‘North. A
day’s trek. There is a wild wheat field there,’ said Walmu.

‘A day’s
trek?’ Tudha pointed down to the plain and the Scamander River and
said: ‘There is wheat growing right there in the shallows.’

Walmu smiled
sadly. ‘Those lowlands are ridden with ague – biting insects that
bring on fevers in those who try to work that wild crop. This ridge
is like an island, the high winds here cleansing. We do not
complain about the trek to those northern fields, so long as it
keeps our bellies full.’

Tudha noticed
Arnu and Liuma had not touched their broth or bread, eyeing the
fare with contempt. He glowered at them. Liuma eventually
understood and began eating, albeit with theatrical disdain. Arnu
offered his to Storm.

Tudha rose
with a flare of rage, snatched the bowl from a bemused Storm and
thrust it back under Arnu’s nose. ‘Eat,’ he hissed.

‘After Storm
has been lapping at it?’

Tudha said
nothing, staring at him, eyes level with Arnu’s.

Yet Arnu was
not having it. ‘They say you have the spirit of the Storm God in
you. That means I too must be semi-divine. You expect me to eat
filth?’

Tudha
remembered his own battles with his father. Gods, he
thought, I was never like this, was I?

‘Eat. Or I
will strip you of sword and armour. You will walk the way home to
Hattusa in your loincloth like a mule-handler.’

Arnu calmly
planted his soup bowl down. Storm, not so interested in the
struggle of wills, but very interested in the soup, began slurping
away again. ‘Take my sword? Isn’t that what grandfather Hattu once
did to you?’ he smirked.

Tudha fixed
his eldest with a flinty look. ‘The day I understood why was the
day I became a man.’ Arnu and he remained staring at one another,
unblinking. The impasse was broken by Walmu spoke in a tense
whisper

‘The Cyclops,’
he said, his eyes wide and unblinking. ‘He is watching us.’

The words
shattered the impasse between father and son. Tudha switched his
gaze to the thing that had transfixed Walmu so. Out there, along
the ridge, a lone figure in grubby grey robes watched from behind a
rock. He was like a hunting cat, keeping his distance. Tudha
narrowed his eyes to see the this “Cyclops” better, then recoiled,
his blood running cold. The face was a mesh of melted skin, angry
red, hanging in jowls of scar tissue. Deformed, certainly… but with
two eyes. A man.

‘He knows
we’re watching him,’ Walmu said, whispering again.

All of a
sudden, the stranger stepped into full view and held aloft a staff.
He rattled it, the silver bells on the crossbar tinkling as he
proclaimed in a clipped accent: ‘Walk, children of Troy, walk until
you find the dawn.’ His voice was raspy and distorted. He cast one
hand towards the east as if sweeping them that way. ‘Leave your
ancient home behind… before the darkness comes.’ He pointed warily
now beyond the Trojans’ heads, into the western horizon, as he said
this.

The words sent
dead fingers walking up Tudha’s spine. He beheld the man, rapt, his
mind trying to unpick the message. The groan of a bowstring
stretching broke the spell: a Miran archer was taking aim.

‘No, no, he is
harmless,’ Walmu stammered, panicked. ‘He leaves small offerings
for us.’

The Miran
seemed to take no notice, stretching his bow taut, closing one eye
to take aim.

Tudha growled
at the archer: ‘Shoot, and the rest of your arrows will be going in
a very special, very personal quiver.’

The Miran
sheepishly lowered his bow.

Tudha watched
as the Cyclops turned and shuffled away, the trinkets hanging from
his staff clanking. The warning was wild and nebulous, but the
verve with which the fellow had delivered it was haunting. He
looked over his shoulder at the Western Sea, the direction of this
‘danger’ the seer spoke of.

Great change
is coming, King Tudha, and your Hittite world lies directly in its
path.

For a moment,
the very air around him seemed to crackle with menace. They had to
be moving homewards, but all of a sudden this “New Troy” seemed
ever so vulnerable. He glanced around his small army. ‘We need to
set to the road again. I will leave twenty Miran archers and thirty
of my spearmen to guard your settlement.’

‘Fifty men?’
Walmu spluttered, his face brightening like a boy’s. ‘Thank you,
Labarna, you are most generous…’

As Walmu
gushed, Tudha couldn’t help but look past his shoulder at the
departing Cyclops. He noticed that the upright of the man’s staff
was actually a spear. A very old spear with the face of a cyclops
painted on the surface of the leaf-shaped bronze head. Now he
understood the seer’s moniker. More, it was a symbol Tudha had seen
before, a long time ago. A very strange thought passed through his
mind then. One that could not possibly be correct.

 


***

 


The next day at
dawn, the Hittite party set off eastwards, headed for home. On the
third day of the march, they trekked across green meadows
shimmering with wild blue flax and bright red poppies, the cicadas
in full song. Mount Ida, the home of the Mother Goddess, soared on
their right. The air smelt clean, and the grass brushing on their
bare shins felt pleasant. Yet Tudha’s head ached with the troubles
unearthed on this campaign. The strange emptiness of Milawata and
these western parts in general. The vulnerability of New Troy. The
Cyclops’ unnerving words.

Most annoying
of all, he thought, glancing over his shoulder at his column of
men, he was returning home sixty Hittite spears short. Thirty left
behind at Troy, twenty stationed at Milawata and ten killed at the
box valley. Manpower had been a chronic problem for the empire, but
never more than since the civil war. In his father’s ousting of
Urhi-Teshub, tens of thousands of Hittite warriors had perished.
Veterans and their sons. Generations that could not be replaced.
The twenty thousand strong army corps was no more. Now there were
just over a quarter of that number, existing in two bodies: Tudha’s
slightly larger half who patrolled the Upper Land, and the other
half under Kurunta’s command in the Lower Land. It still sounded
fairly impressive, but in reality, with small detachments stationed
at the many Upper Land cities and across Kurunta’s Lower Land
settlements, there was next to no central reserve for missions like
this one. With manpower so short, might Pelki and Dakki’s dream of
the Iron Army redress matters, he mused? Each soldier armed in that
strange grey metal as mighty as two equipped with bronze? It seemed
fanciful – like childhood dreams of flying.

The chariots
too were a shadow of their former selves. ‘The Lords of the
Bridle,’ as they were known, once numbered many hundreds. These
days there were just a few score war-cars in operation. He eyed the
vanguard of chariots. Dagon was bent double in the lead vehicle,
clutching the reins with one hand and the rail of the vehicle for
support with the other. This would have to be the last campaign for
the old master, Tudha realised.

Just then,
Storm bolted up the lower slopes of Ida. ‘Storm!’ he brayed after
her.

‘Ha,’ Skarpi
chuckled. ‘Let her go. Last time she ran off she brought back a
deer. I’ve not had good venison since the Gathering.’

Tudha’s eyes
narrowed, seeing something moving up the steeper slopes, passing in
and out of view behind outcrops and trees growing at odd angles.
Someone tracking the column. A man… the Cyclops. ‘Storm,’ he cried
again. In truth, he knew the game was up. If she was on the scent
then the fellow was in great danger. Especially if he tried to
fight her off.

‘Fall out,’
Tudha called to his column. He pointed to a brook nearby. ‘Take on
water and rest. Skarpi, with me,’ he called to his general, then
turned to the mountain.

The pair
bounded up the soft, moss-carpeted slopes, splashing across
tumbling streams, all the time glancing upwards to track Storm. The
blood pounded in Tudha’s ears as the climb became too steep to
manage on foot, so he and Skarpi had to clamber up using their
hands too. It became dangerously close to a climb, bringing old,
troubling emotions of past climbs with his father back near the
surface.

Just then, he
saw a flash of fur. ‘Storm,’ he called again. The wolf was slowing,
whimpering, confused. Her head switching from side to side.

‘She’s lost
the scent,’ Skarpi said, levering himself up onto a plateau then
helping Tudha up.

They caught up
with the wolf. Tudha scoured the highland, the wind whistling
gently around him, the sun beating down. No sign at all of the
seer. He noticed something else though. At the back of the plateau,
the rising slope of Ida opened. A hidden mountainside dale. Two
young kilted men were kneeling in the grass before it, bows nocked,
drawn and trained on him.

Tudha braced,
ready to leap to one side, to go for his swords.

It was then
that the curtains of time parted, and a face from the past walked
through. A man in a white, purple-hemmed kilt appeared between the
archers, pushing their bows down, and stepped towards Tudha.

‘Aeneas?’
Tudha stammered, his eyes darting across the sun-burnished and
weather-lined face of the Prince of Dardania. A hero of the Trojan
War.


‘Tuhkanti?’ Aeneas replied, his eyes equally wide with
wonder.

Tudha shook
his head slowly. ‘Not any more.’

Aeneas’ eyes
wandered for a moment, and then he nodded sadly. ‘Ah… your father?
So you are now Labarna?’

The two stood
a pace apart, the warm wind of Mount Ida pawing around them,
Aeneas’ silver-streaked hair writhing across his face and his
moistening eyes. Of the countless poisonous things to happen during
the Trojan War, the friendship formed between Tudha and Aeneas had
been a welcome antidote. Yet he had neither seen not heard from the
man since the night of the city’s fall.

Aeneas took an
arrow from his quiver and held it in the palms of both hands,
showing it to Tudha. Tudha stared at the piece and its blue-green,
white-tipped fletchings. The sight triggered a frisson of memory –
of the day on Troy’s walls when he had crafted that very shaft and
offered it to the Dardanian Prince as a gift. Whatever happens
between the Hittite Empire and Troy, between Ahhiyawa and Egypt and
Assyria and all the states of this world. We, Prince of Dardania,
shall remain friends.

They came
together in a solid embrace, both unable to control their laughter
and noises of bewilderment.

‘How… how can
it be?’ Tudha asked as they parted. He took the offered arrow,
turning it round and round as if not believing it could be real,
then beholding Aeneas with the same disbelief. ‘You’ve been here…
all this time?’

‘Twenty six
summers,’ he said.

Tudha gasped,
looking beyond the two archers to see the small colony of people
living in the sheltered mountain vale. A few dozen huts stood in a
ring, with families at work and play around them. Another group of
Trojans who had escaped the fall and fled the city with Aeneas, he
realised. A small goat herd grazed by a mountain stream, and the
grassy vale slopes – a perfect sun trap – were lined with berry
bushes. A veritable haven. Yet on that night when he and Aeneas had
fled blazing Troy, the Dardanian had only spoken of stopping on Ida
briefly, of then moving east towards Hittite lands, or putting to
sea to find a new home.

‘Here, the air
is clean, the waters pure and at night, the stars are close,’
Aeneas continued. There was something in his eyes. A deep, anchored
sadness. ‘Come,’ he said, beckoning them into the village.

The goats at
the valley mouth seemed terribly interested in the newcomers,
skipping and bleating over to their sides as they walked. Until
Storm charged them. Skarpi seized her by her rope collar and
tethered her to a post, where she slumped with a harumph to
watch the goats skipping nearby, taunting her. One kid got too
excited, leaping high and landing on its back clumsily. Skarpi
scooped the embarrassed kid up and cradled it, laughing and
scruffing its head while it bit at his swishing pigtails.

As a few of
the villagers turned to see who had arrived, Tudha noticed
something: the older ones were familiar. ‘Eumedes,’ he gasped,
seeing the son of Dolon, the Commander of the Trojan Guardians.
Eumedes had been a nervous and naïve young man, distraught at the
brutal death of his father during the Trojan War – Dolon had been
decapitated by the Ahhiyawan brute, Diomedes, while performing a
night scouting mission. Now he was old, rugged, wise-looking and
draped in his father’s wolf-skin cloak.

‘By Apollo, is
it true?’ Eumedes croaked, staring at him agog. The others turned
to see him too now, some blinking, some rising to greet him. Tudha
accepted their salutes and warm words, took the hands of others who
offered theirs. There was Anchises, Aeneas’ father – now ancient
looking. Reading to him from a clay slab was a young, handsome man
– a picture of Aeneas in his prime. ‘Ascanius,’ Tudha said with a
singsong happiness, realising that this was Aeneas’ baby, grown and
hale. There was one whom he expected but could not spot, however –
Aeneas’ wife.

‘Where is
Kreousa?’ he asked.

The Dardanian
Prince’s silence was palpable. The people nearby who heard Tudha’s
question gulped or looked away. Young Ascanius looked confused.

‘Friend?’
Tudha said, turning and guiding Aeneas with him to make their
conversation private.

Aeneas’ eyes
were wet now, his look demented. ‘She… she was not here. That night
when we escaped the fall of the city. She was supposed to have come
here before I did. She was not here when I arrived.’

Tudha’s face
slackened with sadness. He placed an arm around Aeneas’ shoulders.
He recalled those lost during the war, especially remembering how
deep it had cut to lose old Sirtaya the Egyptian – his childhood
companion. ‘I am so sorry.’

Aeneas laughed
then, a strange sound. ‘Why? She might still come.’ He nodded a few
times, biting his bottom lip. ‘Will still come.’

Tudha could
not find a single word to say.

‘For the first
year after the fall, I searched the ruins of Troy. I thought she
might be hiding out in one of the half-collapsed buildings. There
were Trojans doing just that – some of those who had fled
out into the countryside had come back after the Ahhiyawans left –
to try to make the best of what was left.’

‘Aye,’ said
Tudha. ‘Walmu was one of them. I tasked him with re-establishing
Troy as best he can. You and these people could join him
there?’

‘At the old
mound?’ Aeneas drew back as if Tudha had just offered him a bowl of
worms. ‘Troy is finished. The bay is silting up and the plain is
ridden with fever-inducing insects all year round these days.’

Tudha sighed,
unable to disagree.

‘So,’ Aeneas
wagged a finger, ‘Kreousa must have seen this and chosen somewhere
else to hide and wait out the aftermath of the Ahhiyawan
sacking.’

‘Friend,’
Tudha said quietly, gently. ‘It… it has been more than twenty
years.’

Aeneas did not
meet his eye, staring past him, off down the slopes of Ida. ‘Many
summers, yes. Yet I have waited for that length of time. She might
have waited just as long – waiting for the right moment to come to
me. And, by the Gods, until I see a blue-tailed meteor cross the
full moon, I will continue to wait for her.’

Tudha knew
that it was no use to argue against a man’s emotions, especially
when they were as deeply-rooted as this. ‘When she returns… what
will you do then?’

He smiled now,
as if Tudha’s playing along with his fantasy had pleased him
greatly. ‘Ah, yes. Then I will follow my dreams,’ he said. He
tapped his temple. ‘Heed your dreams, eh, Hittite?’ he grinned.
‘Most nights I have visions of setting sail… of adventure, of dark
monsters and incredible places. It always ends in the same way: of
leading these people to a new home – a land of trees, singing
birds, nymphs, and a wending river...’

Tudha found
himself drifting along on the prince’s words, a picture appearing
in his mind’s eye.

‘After all,
this world is dying – here, and in your Upper Land, across the sea
at Ahhiyawa, everywhere that was once great,’ Aeneas finished
rather starkly. ‘This vale is pleasant, and here we have learned to
live simple lives and prize the love of our families above any
glittering treasure.’

Tudha smiled
at this, noticing how the small household groups were indeed
doting. Girls braided daisies into each other’ hair. Boys listened
attentively to their fathers’ teachings. Young men washed the feet
of elders, respectfully and gratefully. The crackling, dangerous
aura of power was absent here. There was only love in this
vale.

‘Yet this land
too is becoming dangerous,’ continued Aeneas. ‘The earth tremors
that rip through the lands caused the collapse of a valley like
this on the far side of the mountain. Had it happened here, it
would have killed us all.’ He scratched at his chin then, regarding
Tudha and glancing over to Skarpi – still playing with the goat
kid, prancing with it, the village children laughing and bounding
along with him. ‘How did you know we were here?’

‘We didn’t,’
Tudha answered as they began to walk in a circle around the vale’s
edge. ‘We followed the Cyclops. A seer. A burnt man. Stocky and
tall. He loiters near Walmu’s Troy, proclaiming things. Dark
things.’

Aeneas’ lips
rose slightly at one edge. ‘Ah, him. He comes here too. For years
he has walked these parts, preaching that doom and disaster is on
its way.’

‘The stranger…
does he remind you of anyone?’

Aeneas looked
at him sidelong. ‘Of my nightmares! His wounds are grievous.’

‘No, his
spear… there is a symbol upon it. The face of a cyclops. It
reminded me of…’ he shook his head, halting near the entrance to
the vale. ‘My mind wanders far and wide the longer I am away from
Hattusa, from the warm embrace of my wife and mother. Speaking of
which, I must be on my way back to the track below where my men
await.’ He sighed, nodding a few times to himself, then clasped
Aeneas’ shoulder, halting him to look him in the eye. ‘I mean this,
old friend: if, when you are ready to move on with these
people, you are welcome in Hittite lands, always. You can live in
my palace. You are like a brother to me.’ He handed back to Aeneas
the old arrow.

Aeneas planted
a matching hand on Tudha’s shoulder. ‘Equally, if you ever find
yourself in danger, lost… you must come back here and find me,
yes?’

They embraced
once more. Tudha untethered Storm and beckoned Skarpi – now laden
with sacks of berries Aeneas’ people had collected for him. The
goat kid bleated forlornly, and Skarpi shot it loving and
apologetic looks as Tudha and he departed the vale.

As they picked
and scrambled their way downhill, Skarpi asked: ‘I gave you two
privacy, Labarna, but I need to know – what is going on
there? Is it as you said? Was that really Aeneas of Dardania?’

‘It was. He is
a broken man. He and his people are safe. But he is waiting for
something that will never come.’

‘What about
the seer? Is he one of their lot?’

‘No. The
Cyclops is a stranger to all, it seems,’ replied Tudha, his eyes
narrowing, making a quick sweep of the mountain slopes. Empty. Yet
it felt most definitely like they were being watched.

 


***

 


Dagon listened
more than three times to Tudha’s story of meeting Aeneas before
finally believing it. When he at last realised he was not being
toyed with, the most wondrously fond expression spread over his
craggy face. He twisted in the chariot to look back at Ida, the
mountain shrinking in the distance. ‘I often wondered where the
bowman ended up. Feared for him, even. He and his family are
well?’

Tudha smiled
and nodded. The awkward truth about Kreousa would only spoil old
Dagon’s mood and so he kept that part to himself.

They reached
the Masan uplands near sunset, and made camp under a dagger of a
mountain – blazing like copper in the dying light, its tip piercing
the pink dusk-streaked sky. Waking the next morning, Tudha groaned
and stretched, gazing around. The morning air had a bite to it, and
the wooded slopes of the mountain were turning golden and red.
Summer’s long reign was coming to an end, he realised. Storm was
already awake by his side, eyes bright. As usual, Garala the scribe
brought a cup of root brew, a small loaf of bread and an apple for
him and a water bowl for Storm. He ate the bread in untasting
gulps, his appetite fierce.

‘It won’t be
long, My Sun,’ said Garala, jotting a few things down on his clay
tablet. ‘Another twenty or so days and we’ll be back in firm
Hittite lands.’

Tudha smiled,
but there was something that the man had said that irked him.
Twenty days?

‘Sounds like a
lifetime, eh?’ Pelki grumbled through a mouthful of bread from
nearby, his eyes heavy with longing to be back with his wife and
son as he stared eastwards,

‘The way back
always feels twice as long,’ Skarpi added as he shaved with his
knife, pausing to cock one leg and break wind violently.

Tudha looked
over to where Liuma and Arnu were eating their morning meal of
bread and water quietly. Both were too exhausted for tantrums. ‘We
said we would be back before the snows.’ He crunched into the apple
and thought of the earlier winters that recent years had brought,
the extreme blizzards that effectively sealed off the Upper Land
from outside contact. A thought began to worm away inside him: of
the Hittite people seeing the snows descend while their king was
still unexpectedly abroad. It would cause panic on Hattusa’s
streets.

‘We still
might beat the winter,’ Skarpi reasoned.

‘Perhaps, if
we march through the twilight of each day,’ Pelki mused.

‘Might, maybe,
perhaps,’ Tudha spat out a pip. ‘I’m not a fan of uncertainty.’

‘We could veer
south towards the southern highway,’ commented Garala. Brew gurgled
from a jug as he re-filled the cups of Tudha and his two generals.
‘It is more direct. It means a detour to reach it, but a swifter
return home once we do. There lies the certainty you seek, My
Sun.’

‘We’re too far
north,’ Skarpi moaned. ‘It’d cost us two days extra to reach the
damned thing.’

‘It would,’
Garala agreed. ‘Yet once we reach it, it might cut perhaps – sorry
– definitely, five days from the march home.’

Tudha chewed
on the last chunk of apple, thinking of the map table back in
Hattusa and the landmarks being discussed. ‘This detour would take
us through Hapalla.’

‘A sparsely
populated land,’ cautioned old Dagon, ‘ripe for brigands?’

Tudha looked
over his small contingent of soldiers and the five chariots. ‘I get
the feeling that nowhere in these parts is particularly “safe”
anymore.’ He spat the last pip, gazing to the horizon, then rose to
buckle on his belt and cloak. ‘South it is.’

 


***

 


Four days on,
and Tudha found himself edging along a lofty mountain path, his
back and palms pressed to the rock, his toes at the path’s brink,
beyond which stretched a momentous drop into a canyon. Behind him,
Skarpi and his men edged along like this, their sideways footsteps
every so often dislodging pebbles, which bounced and clacked their
way down onto the canyon floor, shattering there with the most
unnerving noise. Not for the first time, he imagined himself
somehow returning back through time to the moment of his decision
to come south, picking himself up by the collar and slapping
himself silly. On day three, the weather had turned surly, the
skies bruised, the wind strong. Still, they had soldiered on. Then
they had come to this mountain range. Hapalla was notorious for the
rugged massif that cut across the territory. It was like a wall…
unless you knew the high tracks that led through to the other side.
To the highway, Tudha tried to stay focused.

Trouble was, a
key pass in the high track was gone – swallowed up by an earth
tremor, from the look of it. This left him and his men with the
task of picking out a new and serpentine route across these
treacherous heights. That was when the sky began to growl with
thunder.

An autumnal
gust howled along the high path, blowing dirt into Tudha’s eyes.
Storm, padding along an even higher and more hazardous ledge path
above, whined every so often when she lost sight of Tudha, and
growled in satisfaction whenever she peered down and spotted him
again.

‘Argh, by the
arse of the Moon God!’ Skarpi snarled, some way behind Tudha, his
pained cry echoing out across Hapalla.

A spear of
panic shot through Tudha. Looking back the way, he couldn’t see the
big man for a projection in the rock face between them. ‘Skarpi?’
he called to his protector.

‘I’m fine,’
Skarpi replied, edging himself round the rock projection and into
Tudha’s line of sight. ‘Dragged my balls over a patch of mountain
nettles back there, that’s all.’ A few puffs and pants later, and
he added: ‘Listen, My Sun. The men are becoming too spread out – a
bunch of the idiots took the higher route that Storm’s on. Pelki
took a lower route because he couldn’t squeeze his fat arse round
one of the narrow parts of this one.’

‘Oi, I heard
that,’ Pelki’s voice echoed from somewhere far off.

Skarpi
continued. ‘He and some of the others took a lower track, and he
said they’d rejoin us quickly, but the paths continue to diverge.
And old Master Dagon is – don’t tell him I said this – struggling
badly now that he has to move on foot. He’s way back.’

Tudha
listened, expecting to hear the shuffling, the complaints and
curses of the rest of his column. There were just a few such, and a
fair way back. Spread out, tired, moving slowly. This had all the
hallmarks of military disaster. ‘Next time we come to a broad ledge
or an open summit, we’ll sound the horns and summon the others to
the same spot. We can take stock, eat, rest and plot another
way.’

A deep grumble
sounded. Tudha glanced up: lightning flashed somewhere above the
pall of cloud. It was late in the day. He found an urgency rise in
him. To be stuck up on these perilous paths overnight would be
disastrous, so he pushed and edged ahead for what seemed like an
age. Come the fading of the light, he finally saw a widening of the
path, and a large oval-shaped rocky ledge at the end. Space to
rest! ‘Skarpi, this way,’ he called over his shoulder.

Silence.

‘Skarpi?’ he
called. No sign or sound of the big man behind him once again. ‘Can
you hear me?’

The echo of
his own call came back at him, ghostly and distorted. The thunder
rumbled and the wind moaned, casting his hair across his face.
Something else occurred to him then. He looked up: the mountain
reared in wild crags above him, and the higher path was empty. No
Storm? When was the last time he had heard or seen her?

Disquiet
fizzed through his belly. The small ledge beckoned, and he was
almost there. He edged towards it, his step loosening and his
muscles relaxing at last as the path widened onto it. He began to
release a deep, long sigh, when…

A bronze spear
flashed out from behind a boulder and halted, the tip pressed
against the centre of his throat. His eyes slid up the spear shaft
to the holder, already on the good ground of the ledge, somehow
having got ahead of all others.

‘Garala?’

His scribe’s
face was plain, the mouth a grim line, curls of hair flapping in
the wind across his murderous eyes. Lightning flashed somewhere
behind Tudha, betraying every line of Garala’s new, malicious
demeanour. He nudged the spear a fraction, driving Tudha back a
step, until his heels teetered on the death drop.

Tudha’s heart
pounded. Men called him a god of battle – able to spring clear of
any danger and outwit any foe. But this was a position which
rendered him utterly at the mercy of the scribe. ‘Garala, what is
this?’ Tudha’s stomach fell into his boots as he realised the
likely answer. ‘You… you were one of Heshni’s ensemble?’

‘I was,’
Garala smirked. ‘But now I have a new paymaster.’

Tudha’s mind
raced. Who amongst the many half-cousins and grandsons of past
kings was behind this? ‘Listen to me, Garala. I am quicker than
you. If I grab for your spear I will catch it… but then we both
will fall. Don't make me do that. I know your family. You know
mine. Let us not make widows and orphans needlessly.’

‘You are not
as fast as you think… and I have been trained well.’ Tudha saw his
bare spear arm tense again. His lips curled back into a hateful
snarl, spittle flying from his cage of teeth as he roared:
‘Die!’

A stark
crunch of bronze breaking through flesh rang out, and a
spray of warm, wet blood coated Tudha’s face.

Tudha
shuddered, stunned… as Garala’s face fell slack, the scribe gazing
down at the spear tip that had burst through his chest. He sighed,
as if tired, then toppled past Tudha, plunging head-first down into
the canyon’s depths.

Tudha stared
at the dull shape of another man standing where Garala had been.
The figure stepped closer, clutching the unusual spear that dripped
crimson. Still teetering on the brink, Tudha flailed for balance,
panic-stricken. Falling, falling…

… before the
other thrust out an arm to catch him and haul him away from the
drop.

Wheezing,
Tudha staggered in from the brink, shaky on his feet, then beheld
his saviour. The lightning flickered, throwing the other’s
unmistakeable face into sharp relief.

The
Cyclops.

‘You followed
us all the way from Mount Ida,’ Tudha said. ‘You saved me.’ His
eyes drifted to the cyclops face painted on the spear head. It
still made no sense, but he knew his hunch had been correct. ‘It
is you, isn’t it?’

The stranger’s
scarred lips moved slightly into a down-turned smile. He made a
rasping, grunting noise through his fire-damaged airways. ‘You said
I would one day pay for the things I did during the sacking of
Troy. Turns out you were right, Tudhaliya. I pay almost every day.
Though the nights are the worst. My dreams come at me like whips of
fire.’

Tudha gazed at
Diomedes – King of Tiryns, one of the fiercest champions of the
army that had reduced Troy to rubble – and saw flashes of the
dreadful things the man had done during that war. Every soldier
present had killed or wounded others, but Diomedes had taken joy in
hurting those who did not need to be hurt, in killing in the most
sadistic ways. Back then, he had been a handsome giant, crowned
with a mane of braids. Now, his head was a hairless ball of
fire-warped skin. ‘What happened to you?’ he asked quietly.

Diomedes
rasped and grunted again. It was a form of laughter, Tudha
realised.

‘Same thing as
happened to all the others,’ Diomedes said.

The chill
night wind whistled around them, cold and biting. Tudha looked
around the ledge. A small cave beckoned. ‘Come,’ he said, leading
Diomedes to the lee of the shelter. He knelt, sliding his water
skin and ration pouch to the ground, taking a deep drink and
offering it to Diomedes.

Diomedes,
sinking to his haunches opposite, refused. ‘We sailed home from
Troy with grand plans to later return and colonise the broken
site.’ His eyes grew haunted. ‘Several of the fleets never even
made it home. Some were smashed by storms, some simply… vanished.
King Agamemnon, our glorious Wanax arrived back at Mycenae
only to die at the hands of his wife and her lover.’

‘Agamemnon is
dead?’ Tudha whispered, scraping moss from the cave walls to create
a small pile of kindling.

‘I was one of
the lucky ones,’ Diomedes continued. ‘I returned to Tiryns. I
feasted, I celebrated and drank enough wine to float a ship. And
then… they came.’

Tudha patted
the moss pile into shape. When he made to strike flint at the base
of the pile, Diomedes flinched.

‘I would
prefer that you do not light flame while I am near,’ he gulped,
beads of sweat streaking down his ruined features, his eyes on the
flints as if they were the jaws of a tiger.

Tudha nodded,
putting his flints away in his purse. ‘They? Who are
they?’

‘The Sea
Peoples,’ Diomedes said. ‘That’s what we call them, for the
majority of them descended upon our kingdoms in boats. There was a
time when I did not believe their threat was real. When we were on
these shores attacking Troy, I heard the rumours about a tumble of
tribes surging from the west. Odysseus was always cautioning us to
end the war at Troy swiftly, so we might return home to guard
against them.’

Tudha’s eyes
darted. ‘He and my father talked of this tribal movement too,
though it was little more than a rumour.’

‘A rumour no
more,’ Diomedes said. ‘I first heard of their arrival on Ahhiyawan
soil during one of my feast nights. They hit Pylos first.
Messengers said old King Nestor had put eight hundred extra
watchmen on the coastal towers. That was the last I ever heard from
the old goat and his realm. One fleeing woodcutter told me the
place had been stripped clean of life and what riches it had. Like
a field devoured by locusts, he said. He warned me that this
snowballing mass was coming ever eastwards. Within a moon, I
thought I had organised Tiryns’ high defences well enough. Days
later, I found myself awakening in a bed of ashes, left for dead,
like… this.’ He gestured to his ruined face. ‘I wandered numbly
through the blackened skeletons of my army and my people, through
the charred shells of the halls that had once been my palace.
Shortly after that, I left Tiryns behind forever. I walked through
the countryside, journeyed to Mycenae, thinking that surely King
Agamemnon and his mighty Mycenaean corps would have held out
against them.’ He shook his head. ‘That was when I heard about his
fate, and saw that the Sea Peoples were already in control of his
lands – in a great camp-city, their champions occupying his
hall.’

‘Who are these
Sea Peoples?’

‘In the
beginning, it was the Sherden and the Shekelesh,’ said
Diomedes.

‘The pirate
clans?’ Tudha’s mind raced. Those roving sea raiders had attached
themselves like limpets to Agamemnon’s attack on Troy. Yet back
then they had been a mere mercenary few.

‘Aye. But now
they are no mere clans. Many, many tribes – so many one cannot
count them all. They consume and destroy the lands they arrive
upon, rolling up the fighting men into their armies. Those who
refuse along with the old and young… are slaughtered. The men of
Pylos who submitted to the Sea Peoples now march with them, though
now they call themselves the Pylos-et. Likewise warrior bands from
Mycenae, Sparta, Ithaca… even my very own Tiryneans, now rove with
them.’

‘And their
kings?’

‘They have no
kings, or so their leader would have them believe. He wears no
crown and has no palace, but he is their master, no doubt.’

‘One man?’

‘Aye. I saw
him from afar. A horn-helmed Sherden. The kind of man who radiates
personality. A fighter, a diplomat, a skilled liar.’ He gazed off
towards the horizon. ‘Eastwards across the waves he will bring this
great horde of his. For there is no option but to forge ever
towards the sun, to find lands not yet spoiled by drought.’

Tudha
shivered. ‘They seek a land untouched by the drought. Do such lands
exist?’

Diomedes
nodded wistfully. ‘In the golden lies the horned leader spins, yes.
That is why I am here. I fled the ruins of my city and took ship
with an eastwards-fleeing merchant, across to these shores. He said
I was mad to want to be dropped off here, said these lands would be
next in the Sea Peoples’ sights. He set me down on the Bay of
Boreas and was off again at full sail – headed towards faraway
Ugarit. Then “As far east as he could go”, as he put it. I have
spent the summers since trying to warn the small pockets of people
who still live at and near Troy that they are in danger.’ He gazed
into Tudha’s eyes. ‘I came back because of you, Hittite. Because
you were right. The disaster that has befallen my home and all the
Ahhiyawan kingdoms can only be a punishment from the Gods – for the
things I did during the war at Troy. It is all I can do now to
atone for my crimes. I once spoke of hating Trojans, of thirsting
for their blood. Now, I only have the greatest respect for them –
that they endured my presence during the war without ever
descending to my methods.’

The night wind
keened outside the cave. A wolf’s howl pierced the air.
‘Labarna?’ Skarpi called out, not far away. ‘My Sun?’ Pelki
shouted. ‘Father?’ cried Arnu. All closing in from different
directions.

Diomedes’
pupils shrank. His throat lump jolted. ‘So it is time,’ he said. ‘I
will meet my death gladly.’ He stood, facing out into the wind.

Tudha planted
his ration pack in Diomedes’ hand. ‘My men will not harm you unless
I tell them too, and I won’t be doing that. Still, it is best that
you are not seen. It would raise some rather uncomfortable
questions about who you are… about what is really going on in the
west. Go… go from here.’


‘Labarna?’ Skarpi called again, his footsteps audible now
too.

Diomedes
backed away to the ledge’s far end, the night shadows swallowing
him up. Just before he vanished completely, he said: ‘Do not make
the same mistake as I did, Hittite. This storm cannot be weathered.
The disaster is coming this way, all you or anyone can do… is
flee.’

 


***

 


The early
snows whipped across their faces as they arrived back at the Upper
Land at last. Tudha was sure the cold was eating his bones. His
knuckles were numb from holding his cloak shut against the chill.
He glanced at Storm, padding happily through the snow beside him,
and wished he could sprout a thick fur coat like hers. Great drifts
of white were already building around the fells that ringed his
homeland, and the march became tiring and slow. Pelki’s face was
blue. Men’s teeth chattered as they used their spears like walking
staffs to test the depth of the white drifts, their cloaks and hair
blown horizontal by the wintry gale. Liuma moaned with every gust
of glacial wind, clutching his furs together with blue fingers.
Arnu had tried to show his mettle for a time, marching on in just
kilt and boots, but the brutal cold soon forced him into silence
and a slow, fur-clad plod too.

Skarpi was the
only one who seemed immune to the elements. He loped a few paces
ahead, coaxed a hawk from a cage and onto his wrist, then set the
bird to flight. It sped up into the snowstorm, yawing and rolling
until it vanished into the grey.

Tudha watched
it go, his eyes like slits against the blizzard. The bird would
arrive at Hattusa soon and the sentries and people would know their
king was on the verge of return. It also meant he could soon thaw
out his body and mind and properly consider the implications of all
he had witnessed in the west. Piya-Maradu was no more, and the
trouble in the Seha River Land was settled. The city of Milawata
had been won. But to what avail? For that city, indeed that entire
edge of the world was almost bare of people now. Yes, Walmu was
safely back in charge of New Troy… but what had been a marvel of a
city was nothing more than an apologetic shanty town. Most
unnervingly, how long before these “Sea Peoples” turned their
attentions upon those coasts? He had gone west aiming to mend that
vital edge of the empire. He was returning home in no doubt that it
was nothing more than a giant, open door, virtually undefended.

Most of all,
however, he could not rid his mind of the image of the smirking
Garala. But now I have a new paymaster…

‘My Sun,
look,’ a soldier cried over the winds, pointing ahead.

There loomed
Hattusa, now just visible through the grey of the blizzard. On its
mighty walls, the bronze-capped specks of sentries jostled in
excitement, waving spears and pumping fists aloft. The soldiers of
his column cheered in reply.

Tudha stared
grimly at his capital, wondering who within wanted him dead? Who
had sponsored the quiet scribe? The many warnings and whispers came
again and again in response: Kurunta. Nerikkaili. A cabal of the
nobles. He growled into the blizzard to ward off those
poisonous answers.

He barely
noticed the lone sentry lumbering out from the lower town’s
Tawinian Gate. The man flailed and almost fell several times so
deep was the snow and so great his haste.


‘Labarna,’ the fellow gasped. ‘The Gods welcome you home…
but the most terrible news has arrived, not long before the Weather
God breathed ice upon us. The Assyrian Empire has invaded our
eastern holdings. King Ehli of Isuwa sends frantic appeals for
help.’

Tudha’s heart
turned to ice.

‘They crossed
the River Mala, stormed the old Mitanni lands and seized the copper
mines,’ the scout went on. ‘They captured more than fourteen
thousand tribesmen along the way. King Shalmaneser’s general had
them blinded, every single one of them, then led back to Ashur in
chains. Now the enemy are camped at the edge of Ehli’s country.
Thirty – thirty – Assyrian battle standards fly there. King
Shalmaneser is poised to crush Ehli’s kingdom and if he does, it
will open a path right into the heart of our empire.’


Chapter 4
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Spirit of the Sands

Autumn 1230 BC








‘They say that
the desert coughed and a spirit escaped,’ said Cepos the Egyptian
herald, unable to control a tremor in his voice. A swell of
muttering and gasping rose, washing around the giant painted
pillars of Memphis’ hypostyle hall.

Pharaoh
Ramesses glared down at the beanpole herald, his kohl-lined eyes
burning with black wrath, head dipping a fraction so his gold and
blue headdress flared like a cobra’s hood. ‘What do you
mean?’ he hissed, the sound shaped to swat away what the
herald was implying. The slave fanning Ramesses with ostrich
feathers halted and took a few steps back, like one sensing a fire
is about to explode with sparks.

Quivering,
Cepos answered with all the honourifics in his armoury, but only to
avoid answering the question. ‘Please, Falcon King, Horus of Gold,
He of the Twin Goddesses, Lord of the Two Lands, Use-mare, Son of
Ra, He who rages like a panther, He who-’

Boom!
Ramesses pounded his fist on the arm of the throne, cutting off the
obsequious droning. ‘Tell me what happened. Tell me exactly
what happened.’

The herald was
shaking uncontrollably now, sweat trickling down his clean-shaven
scalp. ‘They say that the Silver Treaty with the Hittites caused
it. You see, he was broken, forgotten, surviving on brackish water
and insects out in the wretched oasis. For a long time – more than
thirty years – he languished there like a breathing, dried-out
corpse.’ He licked his dry lips with a trembling tongue. ‘When you
and your old adversary King Hattu set down in words the Silver
Accord between Egypt and the Hittite Empire, and more importantly
when you agreed to the clause that officially and eternally
disinherited him and any of his offspring, the news spread even as
far as that desolate outpost. That is when he mounted his
es-es-escape.’

‘Rubbish.
Nobody can escape the wretched oasis,’ one Egyptian aristocrat
piped up. ‘It is surrounded on all sides by endless burning
sands.’

Cepos gulped.
‘It appears that he murdered the desert trader who told him the
news of the Silver Treaty, then used the man’s mule to travel
across the lethal sands.’

Ramesses
turned his volcanic glare down and to the lower step by the right
of his throne, where his high wives sat. There were painted hags,
fully-formed beauties and children amongst them. And then there was
one, strangely alluring, albeit in a Hittite way. Dark, stubborn,
fiery. He liked that. But this time, had she gone too far? ‘You had
a hand in this, Neferure?’

Like a
disdainful owl, her head swivelled to meet his glare. ‘My name is
Ruhepa,’ she said, her voice deep and sharp.

Even at his
advanced age, Ramesses thought, that voice stirred something in his
loins. Her refusal to disavow her Hittite upbringing and her old
Hittite name, to cling fiercely to her heritage was most appealing
in his world of unctuous sycophants.

‘You think I
aided this escape? Why in the name of all the Gods would I have
wanted him to escape? Because I am Hittite and so is he?’
she laughed. ‘He is the foulest creature my people have ever known.
I told you he should have been executed. If you are looking for
somebody to blame for his escape, then look in the polished surface
of your sword. Nobody could possibly escape the sand sea,’ she went
on. ‘Nobody. You assured me of that. Your herald has
explained to you what happened. Now we must send word to the north,
across the ocean and to Hattusa. My brother must know of these
events at once,’ she demanded. ‘It is only right, in line with the
Silver Treaty.’

‘And it would
be to our eternal shame and embarrassment,’ Ramesses growled. ‘That
mighty Egypt could not keep caged a single, unarmed man! Do we even
know where he is?’

‘The trader
corpse at the oasis had been dead for over a moon,’ said the
herald. ‘He could be anywhere by now.’

‘Probably died
on the sands,’ Ramesses muttered.

Ruhepa rose
now, defying all decorum of Pharaoh’s court. The bronze-clad
Strongarms standing guard around the throne braced as if she was
going to attack her husband. ‘Send word to my brother… or I
will. King Tudha has enough troubles on his hands, if
reports of the Assyrian movements are true.’

Ramesses
flopped back on his throne, stroking his dyed tuft beard. Stories
had flown thick and fast. A small part of him wanted to pick over
Shalmaneser’s invasion of Hittite country and enjoy it, and to hold
back the news of the oasis escape to the detriment of the Hittites,
for that was what he would have done in his early years in power.
Yet that was before Kadesh, before King Hattu had spared his son’s
life in that great desert battle. Mercy in the jaws of carnage. He
gazed up at the silver slab affixed to the hypostyle wall. The
treaty was honest, true and vital. Ruhepa was right, damn her. King
Tudha was Hattu’s son, and now Ramesses had a chance to save him in
return. He had to be told.

He glanced
through the hypostyle columns to the glow of torchlight in the dusk
beyond. A fleet lay docked at the river wharf. It was ready to
depart tomorrow, set for Hittite Lands, laden with surplus grain
and the small healer school King Tudha had requested for his ailing
cousin, Kurunta. He drew his gaze in, back to the awkward herald.
‘You must inform nobody but King Tudha, do you understand?’

Cepos nodded
like a woodpecker.

‘Go,’ said
Ramesses. With a swish of one finger at the herald and towards the
wharf, it was done.

 


***

 


Cepos made his
way towards the wharf. Even at this late hour when the sun was gone
apart from a lavender smear on the western horizon, the balmy
streets of Memphis were clogged with marketgoers. The air was rich
with the scent of nutmeg, sandalwood and cedar oil. In the light of
tallow lamps and torches, bells tinkled as goats and sheep were
shepherded between boats along the palm-lined docks of the River
Iteru. Onyx and jasper stones were auctioned and bid for furiously
by the city’s elite. Women perused silks and gems and powders.
Smoke rose from fires where lamb baked in clay pots, served up with
syrupy dates and beer. Mean-eyed menfyt veterans escorted
ox-drawn wagons of precious tin ingots towards Pharaoh’s military
warehouses.

Try as he
might to distract himself from his mission, it churned away in
Cepos’ belly and his mind. Taking tablets up and down the river
between Egypt’s mighty fortresses and cities he did not mind, for
usually he was granted a night’s stay in some comfortable quarters…
and allowed access to the local governor’s harem. However, a
mission abroad… that was a different proposition altogether. Into
the rough and backward vassal lands of Retenu or out west to Libya
– those missions were hard. This one, to the faraway and windswept
highlands of the Hittites was worst of all. At least seven days at
sea then a brutal trek across rugged lands for many more days – all
to stand under the quite terrifying glower of those tall, long
haired people.

Reaching the
royal wharf, he spotted the row of cedar-hulled transport ships,
low in the water thanks to the heaped grain sacks on board. The
crews of each lay bedded down on deck for the night. On one ship,
however, a small brazier glowed, tended to by a white-kilted
crewman with a weak chin and a prominent nose. He was apparently
cooking a meal on a spit.

‘I’m going to
eat you, little jerboa,’ the sailor sang quietly to himself as the
small rodent crackled and gave off puffs of steam. He took a suck
on the straw of his cup of barley beer. ‘I’m going to eat you,
little-’

‘Will you shut
up?’ croaked another sailor, lantern-jawed, trying to sleep nearby,
one bloodshot eye cranking open. ‘We’re shipping out tomorrow. I
need my rest.’

‘At least if
I’m keeping you awake then everyone else can sleep – you snore like
a hog!’ the first snapped back.

Cepos,
approaching the gangway, chuckled to himself at this.

However, the
gruff sailor was not so amused. He rose silently, fists balled,
eyes evil.

‘Hold on,’
stammered the scrawny one, backing away.

Cepos set a
foot on deck then, causing an unexpected sway of the ship, and
incidentally saving the weaker sailor from a deep and meaningful
pummelling as both crewmen turned to behold the new arrival.

‘Who the fuck
are you?’ the grumpy one snarled.

Cepos fished
inside his collar for a moment, then pulled out a pale-green seal
stone hanging from his necklace. ‘I’m a herald of Pharaoh and I’ll
be travelling with you. I have an urgent message to deliver.’

‘Which is?’
The gruff sailor grunted.

Cepos stayed
tight-lipped.

The singing
sailor, thankful for Cepos’ interruption, gestured to a spot on
deck and gave him a blanket. ‘You can sleep there, and you’re
welcome to have the jerboa’s tail if you like.

‘That’d be…
lovely,’ Cepos said, his stomach turning at the thought.

He politely
avoided the meat, but ate some of the sauce and drank a cup of
beer, then settled down to sleep.

He woke to the
sound of feet on deck, and the motion of the boat swaying. Blinking
and squinting at the glaring dawn sun, he realised the voyage was
already underway. Sailors were scuttling to and fro, shinning up
the mast and hauling ropes. Groaning, he rose and took a ladleful
of water to drink. He moved to the ship’s rail, taking in their
surroundings: the fleet was sliding downriver under sail, past the
rushes and palms, the basking hippos and gliding crocodiles. River
sailing was such a pleasant experience.

A gentle voice
floated across the decks just then. There were others on board too,
he noticed, spotting the healer school. Pariamahu the great
Sekhmet – a legendary curer of illnesses – sat cross-legged
near the aft. His head, arms and legs were shaved immaculately
clean of hair. Before him sat his cadre of twelve apprentices, rapt
at his teachings. The sound of his voice was soothing, and Cepos
listened in too, while watching the Egyptian hinterland slip
by.

Later that
day, the healers broke up to eat and drink. One, an older fellow,
tall yet stooped, wearing a shabby brown robe, approached Cepos and
offered him half of his bread loaf. Thanking the man, Cepos
shuffled to one side to let the fellow sit beside him to eat. Most
of the healer group had a strange look about them, but this one was
especially bedraggled, with tussocks of dark hair and a scar that
spoiled his mouth, giving the affable chap an unfortunate and
permanent sneer like an angry dog. The rest of his face was harshly
weathered, his skin rough and pitted. For a moment, Cepos wondered
if he had met the man before. It was but a fleeting notion.

‘My name is
Derazim,’ the other introduced himself.

‘And I am
Cepos. From where in Pharaoh’s lands do you hail?’

‘The distant
south,’ he replied in a tongue that had an edge of accent about it.
‘I used to heal soldiers at Elephantine Fortress.’

‘That
is far away – the opposite end of the realm.’

‘When the
Great Pariamahu assembled this school, he called to the cities and
the outlying settlements. I was as surprised as anyone when he
chose me,’ he smiled, the mouth scar turning it into a strange
grimace. ‘Yet I did not hesitate. Alone, I travelled to Memphis to
join him.’

‘They say you
lot are to heal Kurunta, the lesser king of the Hittite Lower
Land?’

‘Aye,’ said
Derazim, gazing downriver. ‘It will be some voyage, some
experience.’ He twisted back to Cepos. ‘And you, what is your
business on this trip? You do not look like a sailor – far too
soft-skinned.’

‘I am…’ Cepos
started, then thought of the sailors who had questioned him upon
boarding. ‘I am a scribe. Here to take notes and numbers.’ He
performed an imitation yawn. ‘Not the most exciting job.’

‘A scribe,’
Derazim repeated, eyeing him up and down. Then he adopted a
comically authoritative voice and said: ‘May the scribes record
it!’

Cepos laughed.
He cocked his head to one side. ‘I must say, I feel like I have met
you before.’

Derazim cocked
his head too. ‘I know what you mean. But no… I don’t think so.’

They drank and
ate together, talking and laughing, for the rest of the daylight
hours.

 


***

 


Three days in,
Cepos hung over the side of the ship at a quiet section near the
aft, groaning and retching. The green waters of the sea were
nothing like the smooth flow of the Nile. The ship bucked and yawed
over waves, sending Cepos’ guts up into his throat. ‘Gah,’ he
retched again. All day, he clung to the side like that, cold briny
spray soaking him, sailors now and then wandering past and howling
with laughter. One even found it hilarious to pretend to sodomise
him, much to the amusement of another nearby. Darkness arrived and
the sea calmed a little, a foaming white churn winding in the
boat’s wake. Gingerly, Cepos unfolded himself from the ship’s edge
and stood, trying to find his balance, his head pounding.

‘Drink, my
friend,’ Derazim whispered, approaching with a cup of water.

Cepos clutched
it gratefully and wetted his dry throat. With an almighty sigh, he
rolled his head and rubbed at his tired neck muscles. ‘Thank you,’
he said, looking around the deck. The crew were all busy elsewhere.
Peace and quiet, at last. Derazim poured him a fresh cup of water.
As he did so, Cepos tilted his head again. ‘I do think I’ve
seen you before.’

Derazim looked
up, one eyebrow cocked. ‘Oh?’

Cepos snapped
two fingers together. ‘In Pharaoh’s court, the night before we set
sail. You were in the crowd – at the back. I remember spotting
your,’ your gnarled features, he meant to say, but held the
unpleasant words back. ‘I remember spotting you.’

Derazim smiled
– that unfortunate sneer again. ‘Ah, yes, when Pharaoh gave you
your orders?’

Cepos recoiled
a little. ‘You know?’ He dropped his voice to a whisper. ‘If you
knew about the message I carry then you must keep it to yourself.
Only Tudha, Great King of the Hittites, is to be told.’

‘Fear not,’
Derazim replied, patting him on the back, ‘I have no interest in
talking about it. In fact, I want to ensure that the message you
carry never leaves your lips, nor reaches King Tudha’s ears.’

Cepos frowned.
Derazim flashed a full sneer-smile… and shoved Cepos hard in the
back. The messenger pitched over the ship’s rail, the beginnings of
his scream swallowed up by the roar of the churn. The messenger
resurfaced, spitting, hands thrashing. Under he went again, then
resurfaced once more. After that, he did not reappear. The ship
sliced on to the north, towards Hittite lands, while Derazim
watched the boat’s wake to ensure that Cepos and his message were
gone forever.


Chapter 5
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Land of Forty Princes

Summer 1229 BC








The late
afternoon sun blazed over the land of Isuwa – a red and rocky
country furrowed with foaming gorges and dry ravines. One
sheer-sided ravine was so deep that its floor was like a river of
cool shade. All down there was deathly quiet, bar the pitter patter
of a lone gecko stalking flies. Then a new sound rose: like
constant, low thunder, rumbling from the ravine’s western end. The
gecko stared, then darted for cover into a shrub thicket. Moments
later the source of the sound came jostling into view: first, a
huge, grey she-wolf; then, the three thousand strong army of the
Hittite Upper Land, mustered in full. The column was fanged with
spears, their helms glimmering in the heat, a billowing cloud of
terracotta dust floating up in their wake.

Tudha marched
near the head of the column, flanked by his two high generals,
Skarpi and Pelki. The three hadn’t seen much of each other while
wintering at home, Pelki spending the time in his house with his
wife and lad, Skarpi going for lone runs through the snows or
hibernating in front of his hearth under a blanket of cats. Tudha
had spent almost every day with Mother, he and the Great Queen
trying to unpick the tangled knot of the empire’s problems, and
every night with Shala – her warm embrace a welcome oblivion.

Glancing
around the red walls of the ravine, Tudha spotted a few frightened
Isuwan children up on the ledge paths, watching their march. The
sight twisted his stomach with guilt. Had he reacted to Ehli’s
appeals for help in the previous spring, then perhaps the
disastrous Assyrian invasion might never have happened. As always,
he had possessed the resources only to tackle one problem last
summer, and that had been the west. Thus, these poor people had
been left to resist the might of Assyria, alone.

He will be
the greatest of Great Kings, a warrior, a protector, a diplomat, a
father to all vassals… Tudha bit his lip until he could taste
blood.

Hearing the
echoing clatter of wheels and hooves, he glanced over one shoulder,
spotting Dagon riding along at the head of The Lords of the Bridle
– the forty eight vehicle strong Hittite chariot wing. The old
Chariot Master wore a permanently pained look on his face now, such
was the strain of the ride on his body. Yet he had demanded to come
along, despite Tudha’s attempts to persuade him to stay at Hattusa
and rest his tired bones.

Isuwa is
not chariot country, Old Horse, he had reasoned.

Dagon had been
insistent. You’re going to war, aye? Well war is chariot
country!

Perhaps,
but this is the time for young Jantu to lead the chariots in your
place, Tudha had persevered.

If you have
no use for me there then what use am I to anyone? Dagon had
held up a bony finger. One last campaign, My Sun. Let me serve
you one last time. Don’t ask me to stay home with my thoughts and
memories, I beg of you.

The memory led
Tudha to think about those who had stayed at Hattusa. He had
left Arnu and Liuma back there because – as proven in the last
expedition – neither son was ready for an imperial showdown like
this. Instead, he had committed both to the scribal school and the
temple teachers, and in their free time he had tasked them with
leading the endless religious ceremonies that would take place over
the summer. Liuma had been gushingly thankful for this “reprieve”
from war. Not so Arnu. He had stormed from the palace, taken
chariot and – lashing the whip across the legs of a stablehand –
ridden in a fury out into the countryside. Both were drifting
further away from the ideals of an heir apparent.

Just then, a
loud parping noise erupted from the baggage mule train. On and on
it went, ending in a splattering finale. A gust of wind passed
along the valley then, and the soldiers downwind of it all erupted
in a chorus of gagging and retching, twisting their heads away.

A waft of it
reached Tudha and his retinue. Pelki cupped a hand over his mouth
and nose. ‘Urgh. What do they feed those beasts?’ he said, muffled.
‘Smells like evil turnips wrapped in a demon’s loincloth.’

‘Nonsense.
That there is the smell of a proper army,’ Skarpi boomed,
theatrically sucking in a deep breath through his nostrils as if he
was on a mountaintop: ‘Aaahhh!’ Only Storm, pawing alongside,
seemed inclined to agree, basking in the stink.

‘Actually, no
– it’s worse,’ Pelki corrected himself. ‘It’s like Skarpi’s
loincloth.’

The men
exploded in laughter at this. Skarpi shot them all foul looks,
reserving the most volcanic for Pelki. Yet Pelki simply smirked
back until Skarpi’s face cracked into a smile, laughter tumbling
from his lips too.

Tudha watched
the exchange, amused. Insults seemed to be the language of
brotherhood between these two, flying back and forth across a
strong bridge of trust. Not everyone realised that without the
bridge, the insults were unwelcome. Son of a prostitute, two
foolish men had once dared to say to Skarpi’s face. Skarpi had
simply walked towards one and stood nose to nose, unblinking… until
the man crumbled, weeping and begging for mercy. The other lost
every single tooth in his head for the slur – and that had been
Pelki’s doing, standing up for his friend and fellow-general. Few
knew that Skarpi donated most of his military purse to the women
who worked in the rundown brothels in Hattusa’s slum wards. He knew
all too well their plight and their hardships.

Some of the
big man’s words lingered in his ears: the smell of a proper
army…

Tudha glanced
back over his force once more. A proper army? He wondered.
Three thousand men – the first time in years that all Upper Land
spears had been mustered, with every garrison called in. Would it
be enough? He looked up to the sky. For a moment he wished he could
be an eagle – in the way people used to say King Hattu and Andor
were one – so that he might see the world from on high, speed all
the way onwards to the far edge of Isuwa and witness the rumoured
Assyrian camp for himself. Surely the numbers people talked of were
an exaggeration. All thirty enemy standards present in one place?
If it was true, then his three thousand men could not face such a
force alone. But they were not alone.

He looked up
the ravine sides again. Two great stony faces glowered down upon
him and his men: the Valley Gods, carved into the red rock by the
Isuwan people. Further ahead he spotted a small, high outcrop
jutting from the sheer ravine side. A pair of Isuwan hill archers
stood there, bare chested and barefoot, bows slung across their
backs, each sporting a distinctively Isuwan beaded headdress. They
looked down on the advance of the Hittite army like crows. One of
them cupped his hands to his mouth and made a bird call that echoed
further down the ravine. The reply came a few moments later – a
matching call from another outcrop further along. The Isuwan
watchmen had presided over the Hittite trek in this way, vigilant,
keeping the ravine route clear. That was their forte: while the
nexus of gorge tracks and passes in this region were maze-like to
outsiders, the Isuwans could navigate them blindfolded.

‘What’s King
Ehli’s secret?’ Pelki said. ‘When I was younger we were warned
never to travel to these parts. Bandit country, they called
it.’

‘The land of
forty princes,’ Skarpi agreed. ‘Back then there was a petty
robber-lord hiding in every gorge or valley. Ehli has worked
wonders since. All those factions, united as one for the first time
in living memory.’

‘The first man
for an age to be called king of this land,’ added Tudha.

‘Nine thousand
warriors serve him willingly,’ Pelki said, looking up and around,
spotting several more secreted lookout posts on the gorge sides.
‘They’re like spiders waiting for the flies to wander in. No wonder
the Assyrian invasion ground to a halt before these ravines.’

The clop and
grumble of a chariot rose as Dagon drew alongside. ‘They halted
their advance because their king died,’ he corrected Pelki, his
eyes suspiciously trained on the way ahead – as if he could see all
the way along the ravine and to the open land far beyond, where the
Assyrian army was reportedly camped.

Tudha stared
that way too. Shalmaneser had apparently taken a day off from this
military push, and had gone hunting near the captured copper mines.
While chasing deer he had fallen from his horse and broken his
neck. Word had been sent back to the faraway Assyrian capital,
Ashur. There, Shalmaneser’s son, Ninurta, was raised to the
Assyrian throne. Thus, the army had remained encamped here until
the young sovereign could travel to join them. Word had it that he
had arrived in the spring. The pieces were on the board, the game
was about to recommence.

Shouts from
the vanguard echoed down the ravine. Tudha rose on the balls of his
feet: ahead, the ravine widened, revealing a breathtaking
spectacle. ‘Nihriya,’ he whispered in the old Isuwan tongue
he had learned in his youth. ‘The Red Valley,’ the hundreds of the
troops behind him murmured the Hittite name for the place.

The ravine’s
rocky walls were pocked with shadowy caves – many hundreds of them
– giving the sheer faces the look of a honeycomb. Like worker bees,
Isuwan people milled on the ledges near the cave entrances, and
flitted up and down the many rock-cut steps and across the rope
bridges high up on the ravine face. A vertical city, Tudha smiled –
still as enchanted by the sight as he had been the very first time
he had come here for King Ehli’s joining with his sister
Kilushepa.

Now he spotted
Ehli. He was sitting on a log on the largest ledge some halfway up
the valley side. Ceremonial shields and crossed spears were mounted
on the red rock behind him – the ledge serving as a royal court of
sorts. He wore a gold-fringed, one-shouldered cloak, and even the
way he sat emanated power and personality – bolt upright, stroking
his broad jaw as he spoke with a few weathered-looking veterans.
Hundreds more Isuwan archers and spear hunters were posted around
the high tops of the valley. It was one of Ehli’s strengths: the
ability to use the terrain – making a town on a sheer face of rock
when there was not enough flat ground to do so, and patrolling the
ravine tops like a castle’s walls.

Tudha saw
Kilushepa then, in one of her silky blue gowns, sitting
cross-legged at a cave mouth near Ehli.

‘Sister,’
Tudha called to her.

Hearing this,
Ehli glanced this way and that with a rather comically confused
expression, then he twisted to look over his shoulder and spotted
the Hittite force entering the Red Valley. Tossing a chicken bone
in the fire, he shot to his feet, eyes growing wide in welcome.
‘Labarna!’ he proclaimed, the words echoing down onto the
valley floor. His veterans drummed their fists against their chests
in the Isuwan way of greeting. ‘By the Gods it is good to see you.
Come, come. Have your troops fall out. There is space on the valley
floor for you to camp. Your men can set up their tents and rest. We
have water and food aplenty – we have been preparing for your
arrival since your forward scout brought word.’

In a thunder
of activity, Isuwan soldiers and traders emerged from the caves of
the red bluff face and descended to mix with their allies on the
low ground. With an excited polyglot babble, the soldiers of the
two countries swapped wine, food and small warrior trinkets – the
Hittites untying the animal teeth in their hair and unclasping
leather bracelets and giving them to the Isuwans, the Isuwans
gifting battle belts and torcs in return.

Going against
the flow, Tudha and his retinue climbed the stone steps to Ehli’s
royal ledge. The Isuwan Lord bowed then bade them sit at the circle
of log benches, a low fire smouldering in the middle. Yet Tudha
stepped past this area and over to his sister. He opened his arms,
ready to embrace her, only to halt in his stride. His eyes had been
playing tricks. It was not Kilushepa, but her handmaid, Missiki.
She was wearing one of Kilushepa’s gowns, and wore her hair tied
back in his sister’s style, but apart from that they looked nothing
alike – this woman was pale-faced and sulking, and her eyes were
sullen. ‘Where is my sister?’ he asked her.

The handmaid
was about to answer when Ehli stepped over. ‘She and the boys
travelled north yesterday, to the Golden Gorge.’

‘How far?’
Tudha asked. ‘It has been so long since I spoke with her.’

‘Ah, not far,
Labarna. She and the boys will be back with me soon enough.
She wanted time to bathe in the gorge’s healing waters.’

‘Healing?’
Tudha said, a spike of worry rising. ‘She is well?’

Ehli stared at
him for a moment as if he had just given birth to a two-headed hen,
then roared with laughter. ‘She is in fine fettle. It is just so
that she can enjoy the skin-smoothing properties of the gorge’s
foaming shallows. The priorities of a woman, eh?’ he grinned. All
of his coterie roared with laughter.

He turned his
beaming smile on Tudha and gestured to a set of red rock stairs
leading further up the valleyside. All the way to the distant top,
in fact. ‘Please, Labarna. Allow me to show you and your men
the extent of our shared problem.’

Pelki, Skarpi
and Dagon followed Ehli. As Tudha and Storm made to follow, he saw
Missiki the handmaid slinking back inside the shade of the cave
again. Just before she vanished into that darkness, she shot him a
furtive glance.

 


***

 


Tudha helped
Dagon on the last stretch of the ascent, the old man’s cane tapping
onto each step for balance. They arrived onto the valley top: a
high plateau of red rock, ending abruptly in the east with a sheer
drop – a wall of bluffs that overlooked an endless, sun-baked
terracotta plain. He walked to the cliff’s edge and sank to one
knee, looking across the ochre shimmer of day towards the bastion
of palisaded dykes about half a danna away.

The reports
had not been exaggerated: thirty banners indeed fluttered in the
hot breeze above the Assyrian camp. He could just make out the
motifs: griffins, eagles, prowling cats and blazing suns. These
standards rose from a sea of marquees, the bright fabrics dazzling
in the afternoon light. Outside the camp, a battalion of
mizrakli spearmen went through a drill on the dusty plain,
chanting ‘Hoo! Ha! Hoo! Ha!’ as they paced in lockstep, then
flicked their lances down deftly to make ruin of a row of hay
dummies.

The men of the
thirty armies were everywhere, some insulting cowering slaves who
were busy buffing their bronze helms and cuirasses, others having
their curled hair and beards oiled and groomed in the shade,
laughing and regaling each other while the slaves worked. They
popped olives and poured wine into their mouths. There were wards
with the shabbier tents and bivouacs of foreign vassals too:
Bactrian archers; Sacae axemen wearing pointed hats; Caspians
dressed in goat skin trousers; Sagartians practising combat with
dagger and lasso.

A warm wind
rising from the lowland threw back Tudha’s cloak and hair. It was
tinged with something. Perfume, he realised. The cloying and showy
scents of the Assyrian elite.

Something drew
his eye to a small drill square. There was some ceremony going on
there: a pair of men, standing stock still with a tall wooden
screen between them – like two men facing either side of a door. A
team of mizrakli spearmen sat on cushions close by, eating grapes
and watching on. Was this some form of art? Only after a time did
he make out the expression on the faces of the two fellows standing
facing the screen: abject, staring, agog.

‘They are
Mitannian tribesmen,’ Ehli said flatly. ‘Men of that plain,
captured when the Assyrians pushed forward to claim it.’

Something
glinted in the sun then. Copper, Tudha realised. Copper wire,
stretched taut between the pair. It stretched from one man’s open
mouth, up over the top of the wooden screen then down into the
other’s. His stomach turned with disgust. He had only heard of this
torture until now: both ends of the wire were fitted with hooks,
and each victim would be forced to swallow one. Swallowing the
hooks would not cause injury, but if they were pulled out, they
would rip the oesophagus and tongue out with them. Both men, caught
like hooked fish, were visibly trembling with fatigue. Don’t
look. They want you to look, he told himself, realising this
was all choreographed to instil terror. A show of just how ruthless
the Assyrians could be. Yet the pair moaned and wailed – shapeless
noises that wormed deep under his skin, disgusting him.

One of the
watching Assyrian guards down there hooted: ‘How tired your legs
must be. Think how pleasant it would be just to drop to your
knees…’

‘Three days
and three nights, those poor men have been standing like that,’
said Ehli. ‘As soon as one falls, they will bring out another. When
they grow bored of this torture they have prisoners dragged to
pieces between oxen.’

‘So this new
king of theirs is no more clement than the last?’

‘Ninurta? He
is… an unknown quantity.’ Ehli shrugged gently, pointing to the
heart of the camp.

Tudha squinted
to see another, larger, square there, demarcated by four stone
Karubim statues – wicked-looking winged sculptures,
supposedly divine guardians of the Assyrian King. Musicians sat in
one corner, cross-legged. Every so often, the sound of their
twanging lutes and rumbling timpani carried on the hot breeze.
Elites, poets, servants and painted harem beauties dotted the edges
of the space in their dozens. The centre of the square was
dominated by a huge white sail-like awning. In the shade within,
two men talked: one with a flowing mane of dark curls, wearing fine
robes that had the appearance of liquid gold – clearly the new
young Assyrian King, Tudha thought. The other wore a suit of
bronze, the chestplate emblazoned with bright blue roundels. This
one wore his hair long to the shoulders, cut short across the brow.
Four long-bearded topuzlu mace warriors in highly-buffed
silver armour stood guard around these two.

‘The one with
the king, he seems to be doing most of the talking? What is he?’
Tudha asked.

‘General
Shutruk is the fire beneath the Assyrian throne,’ Ehli replied. ‘It
was he who planned and led Shalmaneser’s campaign and brought the
army to this region. It appears that Ninurta values his advice too.
Shutruk serves as Commander of the Royal Mace Guard, of the army…
and chief torturer too. Many times since they arrived here, I have
come to this vantage point. I have seen what he does to people.’ He
fell silent for a time. ‘I have seen cousins peeled alive, my
friend since childhood sawn from groin to chest, my brother… boiled
slowly while Shutruk and the king’s elites sit in audience, eating,
roaring with laughter, taunting him.’

Tudha planted
a hand on Ehli’s shoulder. ‘They are with the Gods now. Nobody can
hurt them anymore.’

‘That may be
true,’ replied Ehli. ‘Yet I relive their agony every night, every
time I close my eyes. It makes me fear whom of those I love might
be nex…’ his words faded and he peered at the Assyrian camp… and
the lone chariot gliding from the gates, towards the mouth of the
Red Valley. Bows groaned as the Isuwan archers dotted along the
cliff’s edge nocked arrows.

‘Wait,’ said
Tudha. ‘It is a messenger.’
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As darkness
descended, wine and bread from the colder storage caves was lowered
– by the netload – using ropes down onto the valley floor and
spread out amongst the Hittite men and their Isuwan allies who
caroused and sang at their cooking fires. Six pots of the best
wine, seven loaves of bread and an entire baked goose was brought
to the log benches on Ehli’s ledge.

Tudha dipped
his bread in the meat juices and chewed on a salty, fatty mouthful,
offering the crust to Storm, curled at his feet. As he ate, he
turned the Assyrian messenger’s words over in his mind again and
again: an invitation to meet and parley out on the flatlands, on
the no-man’s ground midway between the Red Valley’s end and the
Assyrian camp. As was customary, both sides were to bring their
armies to bear at opposite ends of the meeting point, lest there be
trouble.

‘Talks?’
Skarpi muttered again, wiping goose grease from his mouth with the
back of one hand. ‘We came here to beat back a relentless Assyrian
assault. Now they seek talks?’

Tudha
understood the absurdity. Yet as he stared into the flames, he
could not help but become enchanted by the notion of some peaceable
settlement with Assyria: not a drop of blood shed, a treaty like
that with Egypt. Harmony. Strength.

‘The Assyrians
are torturing, murderous people. When have they ever passed up an
opportunity for gain?’ agreed Pelki.

‘There could
be much gain for them in a truce,’ Tudha countered.

‘And much
shame for us,’ argued Skarpi. ‘They have chewed away the eastern
face of our empire… and you would be happy to let that insult go
unavenged?’

‘I didn’t say
that,’ Tudha answered. ‘They would have to offer fair reparation
for what they’ve done. The old Mitanni plains they took are
virtually worthless in terms of crop – arid and barren for a
generation now. However, the copper mines are of value.’ He gazed
at King Ehli now. ‘And the people they enslaved and killed – who am
I to put a price on their lives?’ He watered his wine well and then
took a deep draught of the mixture, meeting the eyes of all around
the fire. ‘However, stability here in the east is essential,
invaluable. We must find a way to stand with Assyria and Egypt, and
be ready for what is coming,’ he looked to a spot in the night sky
above the Red Valley where the sun had sunk from view a short time
ago, ‘from the west, far, far beyond this territory and our Upper
Land. Things have fallen dark and silent out there… ominously so.
All the old kingdoms are gone. Across the Western Sea, a great
movement has begun – a migration of stateless tribes, coming
eastwards over the waves. The Sea Peoples.’

Ehli stared
that way, unconvinced. ‘I know nothing of these distant Sea
Peoples, only that a good arrowshot from the end of this valley,
danger looms large for me and my people.’ He chewed on a piece of
goose meat, deep in thought, then wagged a finger. ‘Peace here
means everything to me. I want no more bloodshed. Labarna,
if there is even a sliver of hope that we can bargain with them,
you must take it.’

Tudha looked
over the Red Valley floor and the block of men swaying and singing
badly along with a piper’s buzzing tune. ‘And if it came to battle?
With my army and yours united, I count some eleven or twelve
thousand men.’

‘Meaning they
have at least two spears for each of ours,’ a bald, bearded man of
Ehli’s retinue advised.

Old Dagon,
hands clasped over the top of his walking cane, seemed uncertain.
‘I foresee great and certain risk in battle.’ He gazed into the
flames. ‘With talks… the risk is different, but no less.’

Storm whined,
agitated by the tense voices. Tudha stroked her fur for a time,
seeing various futures playing out in the dancing flames of the
fire. The idea of his people standing together with Egypt and
Assyria was compelling, almost hypnotic. He then thought of the day
he was installed upon the Grey Throne: He will be the greatest
of Great Kings, a warrior, a protector… a diplomat. This all
made him think of one of his father’s old mantras. ‘The stylus is
greater than any blade. Wars have been averted, won and lost with
its single stroke.’

‘My Sun?’
Pelki said.

‘If there is
even a scrap of a chance that we could strike a truce, it must be
taken,’ replied Tudha. ‘Send a messenger back to the Assyrian camp.
We will meet in the morning,’ he said with a grave finality.

Skarpi sighed
in dismay. Eventually, he said: ‘Very well. But I will accompany
you.’

‘You?’ Pelki
spluttered. ‘What use will you be at talks. You can barely string a
sentence together when you’re sober.’

Skarpi sat
back and folded his arms. ‘I suppose you’d be better? Gods, you’d
bore them to death with your droning I suppose.’

‘I will be
doing the talking,’ Tudha cut in. ‘Skarpi, you will come with me.
Pelki, you will stay back with the army. King Ehli, I ask you to do
the same.’

Ehli, staring
into the flames of the fire, sighed in satisfaction. ‘Talks it is,’
he said, clapping his hands to summon a messenger runner.

The Isuwan
King called for more wine and the discussions grew personal, with
individuals chatting to one another in smaller groups. Ehli, seated
by Tudha, grew ever more sanguine with each cup of wine. ‘You and
your mother gave me the finest gift, Labarna,’ he smiled,
‘the day you granted me your sister’s hand. I love Kilushepa more
than the morning star. More than the sacred water and blessed earth
itself. You see, there was a reason why she went to the Golden
Gorge with the boys… it wasn’t to smooth her skin. It was because…
those waters are said to bring health and strength to the
unborn.’

Tudha turned
to him, understanding. ‘She is…’

‘Aye, she
bears a third child in her belly,’ Ehli said, his smile growing so
big it seemed that his face might snap. ‘The augurs say it will be
another boy.’

Tudha gripped
his shoulder and shook him in congratulation. ‘The Gods are kind.
Three heirs, three good, strong boys.’

‘Aye,’ Ehli
sighed in utter contentment, staring into the coals. ‘No man can
ask for more than that. And so my life now becomes not about me…
but about them, about protecting their futures so they might
continue after me as kings of this land. So these troubles and this
fleet you talk of,’ he swished a finger towards the western skies,
then wagged it as if warding off the unseen dangers. ‘I will not
let them or any other bring harm to my sons, my people, my lands.
In fact threats of any kind,’ he shook his head with a look of
divine certainty in his eyes, ‘I will stamp out. In these hard
times we must make hard choices, strike hard bargains, eh?’

‘Hard choices,
aye,’ said Tudha. He squeezed Ehli’s shoulder again then rose.
‘Speaking of which, it is with regret that I must take my leave and
sleep – else I will be a puffy-eyed, stammering fool when I parley
with the new Assyrian King tomorrow.’ Skarpi and Pelki rose with
him, then Dagon groaned as he stood with the aid of his cane. Storm
rose too, picking up a goose bone in her fangs and growling in
satisfaction. Together, the Hittite party bade their Isuwan
comrades good night and made their way down from the ledge to the
valley floor.

On the way
down the rock-cut steps, Tudha accidentally bumped against a hooded
figure coming up the way. He shot out a hand to steady the other
lest they fall. It was Missiki. ‘Labarna,’ she whispered
with a curt bow and made to be on her way again.

‘Wait,
Missiki.’

She halted,
twisting to look back at him. Her face was riddled with a strange
mix of emotions. ‘Yes, Labarna?’

‘Your mother
and father fare well back in Hattusa. They long to see you again
soon.’

‘Yes,
Labarna,’ she replied – a rather flat response.

‘Tell me,
Missiki: as Kilushepa’s handmaid, should it not have been your
place to join her and the boys at these healing waters?’

Her face
changed then – a slight streak of anxiety. ‘Y-your sister said she
didn’t need me to go with her to the Golden Gorge, Labarna.
She said that the way there would be well tended by the pilgrims
travelling to the Festival of the Youthful God.’

‘Ah, I see.
Aside from that, you are well here, yes? They look after you?’

She nodded
furiously. ‘King Ehli treats us like priestesses. He adores your
sister, Labarna, and dotes on their twin boys.’

‘Soon to be
three, I hear?’

She took a
moment to reply, and a strange, sad smile crossed her face.
‘Aye…’

‘Sleep well,
Missiki,’ he said, confused by her mercurial demeanour.

He padded
across the valley floor, through a chorus of snoring and farting
coming from the many Hittite tents, then crawled into his pavilion
and crumpled into his bedding, dog-tired. Storm flopped across his
legs and quickly began snoring too. He, meanwhile, stared at the
ceiling of his tent, his mind spinning with all that had been
discussed – and in particular the spectre of the Assyrian talks
tomorrow. Despite his concerns, the warm weight of Storm lured him
into a thick and deep sleep. Restful and silent… for a time.






He woke, not
in his tent, but lying on a barren plain of pale dust. Alone, under
a blistering sun – and a sky streaked with fire. He rose to his
feet to look around. This was not Isuwa. Jagged mountains rose in
the distance, with a forest lining the opposite horizon. Thirsty,
half-blinded by the punishing sun and the red sky, he shambled
towards the distant woods – keen for their shade. Across the
cracked and dusty plain he went, past the giant sun-bleached bones
of dead creatures, and the shattered remains of human skulls. He
stopped for a moment, stooping to pick up a handful of the pale
dust. It was not dust, he realised, but bone, ground down into fine
powder. More, there were no birds in the sky, no insects on the
ground, no sounds of cicadas. Nothing. Unnerved, he hurried on
towards the woods. For an age he walked yet, like a desert chimera,
the woods seemed no closer. His throat felt torn with thirst.

‘What is
this?’ he rasped, squinting up at the fiery sky. That was when he
saw a sign of life at last. Just one – a dark silhouette up there,
swooping to and fro, growing larger, descending…

With a whoosh,
Ishtar landed, her great cascades of feathers tucking behind her
back as she came to a halt. Her taloned feet scratched and scraped
as she began pacing towards Tudha, eyeing him askance. Tudha backed
away, knowing good things rarely came from her visits. A low growl
sounded from behind him, then another, and he felt the hot breath
of two creatures on his back. Ishtar’s lions, halting his retreat.
He had not dreamt of the Goddess since that western mission.

‘You? Why
is my sleep cursed like this?’

‘You think
me a curse?’ she asked, her voice sibilant.

‘All know
you as such. You come to men and offer them gifts: the treasure
that draws the eye of the murderous thief; the fine boots that
twist the ankles; the prize steed that carries a plague.’

‘Without
the steed, the rider will not make it home to save his loved ones
from bandits,’ she countered.

‘With it,
they will be saved only to die a slow death of plague,’ Tudha said
flatly.

‘So you do
understand? What must happen will happen. All you can control is
how it happens.’ She pointed around the parched land. ‘I told you
before that great change was coming. Now… it is here. I come to
warn you so you at least have time to choose how you will face
it.’

‘What… what
is coming? The Assyrians? The Sea Peoples?’

‘I speak of
the end, King Tudha… the days of which the final lines of my song
preach.’ She spread her mighty arms and sang in a sonorous,
earth-shaking tenor:

‘The time
will come, as all times must,

when the world
will shake, and fall to dust!’

The land began
to shiver all around him, growing stronger and stronger. The dust
began to pucker here and there. He felt his marrow curdle, felt
sure a dragon was about to burst from the soil. Yet inside he knew
it was far, far worse.

‘This is a
dream,’ Tudha panted, scrambling back from her, ‘only a
dream.’






His eyes slid
open. Staring at the pale yellow light shining in through the tent
hides, he whispered quietly. ‘Hittites should always heed their
dreams.’ Lying there for a moment, rubbing his temples, he tried to
capture in his mind the details of the dream before it all slipped
away, but it dissipated like fog, leaving just a deep sense of
disquiet in its wake.

Sitting up, he
took a swig of water from a skin hanging on a notch on the
tentpole. There was something else too, something from last night,
that was burrowing at his thoughts. Something that just didn’t fit.
He cycled over all the talks, but infuriatingly, he couldn’t hook
the vague thought from the back of his mind. With a sigh, he felt
around for his kilt and cloak. Only now did he realise that Storm
was gone. For a moment, he had a terrible vision of the wolf
defecating in King Ehli’s cave. She had a track record for such
indiscretions, especially when he was trying to woo or placate
foreign kings. That made him think of what today held in store. The
Assyrian talks. He had only ever met with envoys of theirs before,
and never felt comfortable in their presence. Every smile was
insincere, every compliment an insult.

With a groan
of apprehension, he slid from the warm pocket of bedding, pulled on
his kilt and crawled outside, shielding his eyes to the first full
rays of dawn blazing down the valley. The sun had now emerged in
full and hung beyond the valley mouth, round, splendid and
golden.

The troops
were stirring too. Storm was padding beside Skarpi as he strolled
along the rows of Hittite tents, urging the soldiers to rise and
make ready, and “encouraging” a few with a boot in the backside.
Pelki paced to and fro like this as well, directing the sumpter
train handlers to prepare fresh waterskins for the soldiers and to
unload their armour. Jantu, Dagon’s deputy, was pointing this way
and that, guiding the stablehands as they yoked the battle horses
to the war chariots, while the chariot teams themselves helped each
other into their bronze scale jackets. Today was about
negotiations, but the Assyrians had to be reminded of the Hittites’
supreme reputation in war.

Tudha took a
cup of water and a bread loaf offered by a servant and sipped and
chewed on this basic meal as he dressed in full: boots, tunic and
black cloak. Scooping his hair behind his ears and tying it in a
short pony-tail there, he looked across the valley floor: His Upper
Land army were now assembling into their companies and regiments, a
sea of skywards-pointing speartips and glinting helms. The Isuwans
too gathered in their bands, donning padded armour and round wicker
shields. Some carried swords and spears, others axes and clubs. All
had bows.

‘Quite the
force,’ an old voice remarked.

Tudha twisted
to see Dagon approaching, hunched over his cane. The old man wore a
leather cuirass and his thick charioteer’s belt. ‘Old Horse, you do
not need to come to the field today. Stay here, rest.’

As if he
hadn’t spoken, Dagon tap-tapped past him with his cane, over to the
silver-painted flag chariot, and – with a groan and a wince –
boarded. He looked back towards Tudha and smiled wryly. ‘I’ll rest
when I’m dead.’
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The punishing
morning sun made a silvery swirl of the air on the terracotta
plain. With a low rumble, the allies spilled out of the shadows of
the Red Valley, marched several hundred paces out onto the plain,
then formed a stout line – the Upper Land Hittites like the bronze
beak of an eagle, the Isuwans stretching either side like its giant
wings. There, they halted. Six men continued striding, out onto the
no-man’s land: Tudha and Skarpi, unarmed, and an escort of four
Grey Hawks, footsteps crunching in unison. Storm padded
alongside.

The heat
mirage flickered and danced, and now Tudha spotted the simple
parley area the Assyrians had set up: a white awning that shaded a
small table. Ninurta and the bronze-shelled general Shutruk were
already there, seated at their side of the table. The pair were
equally unarmed, but behind them stood their agreed contingent of
four long-bearded royal mace guards. Near the table stood a small
tent, striped in bright yellow and dazzling blue.

‘What the fuck
is that?’ Skarpi grumbled, his face striped with sweat beads.
‘Nobody said anything about bringing a tent.’

Tudha eyed the
setup guardedly. Sweat streaked down his back and his skin itched
from the sun’s glare. Just then, a bald slave appeared from the
tent, carrying a tray with a silver jug and cups to the table.
‘Assyrian extravagance,’ he answered, then pointed beyond the
meeting area. ‘That’s what we’ve got to worry about.’ There, a
stone’s toss behind the enemy king, the heat mirage was peeling
back, gradually revealing the thirty banners of Assyria standing in
proud, gleaming ranks to watch the talks – like a magnified
reflection of the Hittite and Isuwan force watching from the other
end of the plain. There were charioteers in silks and silver-coated
cuirasses. Spearmen clutching their lances with ring-encrusted
fingers. The sunlight winked and dazzled on the bright red
carnelian stone necklace worn by one of them. That was how the
Assyrians did things – with pomp and bluster at every opportunity.
‘Win these talks and that army goes away.’

Tudha’s party
approached the awning and table. Ninurta beheld him with an open,
eager look. Shutruk, however, watched him like a crow, his lips
downturned. Only when they reached the table did the enemy general
crack a cold smile.

‘Greetings,
Labarna,’ said Shutruk, standing and gesturing to the stools
on their side of the table. ‘Ninurta, King of Kings, Favoured by
Ashur, Chosen by Marduk, bids you welcome.’ His voice was like a
rasp on rough bronze.

‘Brother
King,’ Tudha replied not to Shutruk but to the Assyrian monarch
with a sincere nod, then took a seat. Skarpi sat beside him and
only now did both realise that their stools were comically low –
like seats for children. In contrast, the two opposite were seated
high, giving them a contrived position of power. Shutruk smiled
again, this time slyly. This cheap trick had been his doing, Tudha
guessed. He realised too that the small tent was positioned just
behind him, Skarpi and their escort – a distracting unknown. To add
to his discomfort, he also noticed the silver drinking jug and
smelt the sweet scent of pomegranate juices from it. He had drunk a
cup of water a short time ago, but his lips were dry already and
his mouth gummy, and the sight of that chilled container and the
frosty beads of condensation on its sides was agonising.

‘Do offer our
guests a drink,’ Ninurta said in a gentle tenor.

Shutruk’s nose
wrinkled as he complied, pouring two cups of juice and pushing them
over towards Tudha and Skarpi.

Tudha drank,
the cold juice wetting his lips, soothing his throat and splashing
into his belly. He set the cup down and regarded the Assyrian King.
This close, Ninurta looked more youthful than Tudha had expected.
Thin of beard, twenty summers at most, he reckoned, with a beatific
expression and wide, welcoming eyes. Again he was dressed in those
wondrous golden silks and sandals, there was not a speck of
military garb on him – an interesting contrast, for the young
monarch’s father Shalmaneser had been famed for wearing armour even
to his feasts. That thought brought him back to his planned opening
words. ‘I was saddened to hear of your sire’s passing. Even though
a few moons have come and gone since he ascended to be with the
Gods, I am sure your pain is no less than it was and never will
be.’

Ninurta bowed
a fraction in gratitude. Time to build on this speck of goodwill,
thought Tudha. He motioned to Skarpi, who planted the small wooden
chest on the table and pushed it across. ‘For you, Brother
king.’

General
Shutruk opened it for his king, only for his hooked nose to wrinkle
as if it contained a pair of stained undergarments. ‘A meteorite,
Majesty,’ he drawled. ‘Shall I add it to the dozen you already
have?’

Tudha felt his
hackles rising, hopes falling.

Yet when
Ninurta leaned over to look into the chest, he cooed: ‘None of the
others compare, Shutruk. It is huge and magnificent. When we return
to Ashur we will clear away the others and give this one pride of
place.’ His voice was singsong and pleasant.

When we
return to Ashur? Tudha felt his hopes rise once more.

‘Allow me to
offer you something in exchange.’ Ninurta clapped his hands, and
the slave darted past Tudha and vanished into the small tent.

That was when
Storm growled. Tudha glanced at her. She was staring at the tent.
‘Easy girl,’ he said, keeping an eye on the tent from the corner of
one eye as best he could. He sensed Skarpi doing the same.

The hook-nosed
Shutruk seemed disinclined to wait for the slave to return.
‘Majesty,’ he appealed, casting a hand towards Tudha
disrespectfully, ‘are we to pretend that the Hittite King has
caused us no injury? Yes he brings gifts, but can a meteorite come
even close to recompense for the sanctions he imposes on our trade
fleets?’

Tudha stared
at the enemy general, equanimous, face plain and unemotional. He
had long ago learned to outwit the emotions stoked by brash and
noisy types like this one.

‘You’ll lower
your hands while you speak,’ Skarpi hissed across the table.

With a scowl,
Shutruk complied, folding his hands across his lap and continuing
to advise his king: ‘My point is, Majesty, that the Labarna
denies us access to the Lower Sea. What right has anyone to impose
such a blockade?

Ninurta
frowned at his military leader. ‘My father stormed and claimed this
huge tract of our guest’s eastern holdings. The trade measures were
King Tudhaliya’s response.’ He looked to Tudha now. ‘A wise
response, I would say – for it involved no bloodshed.’

‘Wise?’
General Shutruk snorted. ‘Cowardly, I say. They dared to blockade
our ships only because they can hide behind the Silver Treaty they
signed with Pharaoh – like mice cowering behind lions!’ He rose
from his seat as he spoke, remonstrating.

‘Shutruk,
enough,’ Ninurta said in his calm, boyish way. ‘Be seated.’

Shutruk
slumped in his seat, clearly broiling within. Skarpi smirked at
him.

Ninurta took a
deep breath before addressing Tudha again. ‘Forgive me, Brother
King.’

‘You have
nothing to apologise for, Majesty,’ Tudha responded. ‘Indeed, I
understand your general’s concern. Fortunately, the situation with
our naval embargo… and your occupation of these lands is a knot we
can untangle here this very day.’

Just then with
the sound of flapping goatskin, the slave returned from the tent,
presenting Tudha with a pure-bronze shield as a gift in return for
the meteorite.

Tudha took it,
twirled it a few times and nodded in gratitude. The tent was just a
small store? Why then, was Storm still staring at it, ears proud?
More, he realised with a creeping unease, what was that out on the
plain – something moving out there, wide of their position in the
heat haze of the no-man’s land? It was gone again by the time his
eyes darted to the area. Skarpi had noticed it too, he realised –
the big man seemed tense.

‘Now that we
have been introduced and have swapped tributes, let the discussions
begin,’ the Assyrian King said.

Tudha took a
moment to compose himself. There was no overt danger here, he told
himself, taking a slow deep breath. This was the golden chance to
bring Assyria to some form of accord, he thought. Let it not be
spoiled by nerves and suspicions.

The talks
began gingerly, but quickly picked up pace as Tudha outlined his
vision. ‘I can ease the naval embargo to allow your trade fleets to
pass freely to and from the Lower Sea. I can also offer you
merchant enclaves: in Ugarit, Amurru and Ura there can be a defined
mini-territory granted to the Assyrian trade families, and a
minimal garrison – of no more than twenty men – permitted in
each.’

Ninurta beamed
at this prospect, while General Shutruk’s face fell.

‘And if his
majesty will return the occupied copper mines of Mitanni to the
Hittite fold,’ continued Tudha, pointing to the near north, ‘then
we will set a preferential price for Assyrian overland traders to
buy ingots produced from it.’

‘I must say, I
am surprised,’ said Ninurta. ‘I was brought up with tales about the
Hittites: snarling, foaming creatures my tutors told me. I mean no
offence, of course.’

‘Some Hittites
would be proud of that old reputation,’ Tudha replied with an easy
smile. ‘Now, while I encourage you to accept my proposals, you must
be aware of the careful checks and scrutinies that will come with
them. An expensive business on both sides. Unless,’ he let the
unfinished sentence hang until both the Assyrian King and Shutruk
leaned a little closer, ‘we were to go even further… and strike a
pact of peace. Specifically, a defensive alliance.’

Shutruk rocked
back in his chair and barked in laughter as if Tudha had just
suggested that the royal family of Ashur should dance in women’s
clothes.

Ninurta,
however, remained leaning forward, and held up a finger to silence
his general. ‘The same as what you have with Egypt?’

Tudha nodded
once, slowly. ‘Imagine. A peace amongst the three great empires. If
any one of us should digress, the other two will punish them. It is
perfect, is it not?’

‘Fine words,’
Shutruk said. ‘But there are four empires. Ahhiyawa will
never agree to peace. It would be like a vulture eating
salad.’

‘Ahhiwaya is…’
Tudha paused to consider his words. Few apart from the Hittites
knew the state of things in the west yet. He still barely
understood it. ‘…gone.’

King Ninurta’s
eyes widened.

General
Shutruk snorted dismissively. ‘What?’

‘The Ahhiyawan
city states have been consumed by a force that appeared from the
west. They trampled the kingdoms of Agamemnon and Nestor and every
other in that land.’ He thought of Diomedes’ words. ‘They mean to
migrate eastwards once more. Ahhiyawa fell to them, and so too will
any and all of the remaining great empires… if we stand alone. But
with us Hittites, you Assyrians and Pharaoh’s Egypt standing
together then no force – no matter how numerous or advanced – can
harm us. We could share grain, tin, knowledge… everything.’

Ninurta sank
back in his seat now, his eyes distant and contemplative. He
personally refilled his own and Tudha’s cups. ‘I am both perturbed
by what you report, and encouraged by what you propose…’

Tudha noticed
again something out there on the plain, drifting to the far right
of the meeting space. There and then gone again. He met Skarpi’s
eye. The big man’s face was riddled with suspicion.

‘…as my father
always taught me, however, I must consult my high general,’ Ninurta
continued. The pair stood and stepped back from the table and
engaged in a series of whispers.

‘Something
isn’t right here, My Sun,’ Skarpi said under his breath.

Storm let
loose a low whimper, nudging Tudha’s leg with her cold wet nose as
she usually did when she wanted him to come with her.

‘There’s
movement out there on the plain…’ Skarpi continued.

The whispering
Assyrian pair parted and approached the table again. Shutruk was
grinning from ear to ear. Ninurta gave the slightest of bows in
respect. ‘I thank you for your considered words, Labarna,
and your generous proposal – a plan that promises wealth and
strength tomorrow. However, Shutruk has reassured me that there is
no evidence of this threat from the west. He thinks it is most
likely a false peril you are using to lure me into some
disadvantageous treaty. My father always listened to Shutruk’s
advice, and he implored me to do the same. This, then, is why I
must let him take over the talks from this point.’

Tudha watched
as the Assyrian King stepped back and Shutruk swaggered to the
fore. A broad grin split the enemy general’s face. He resumed the
talks – and ended them – with just two words: ‘Seize
them!’

In a flash,
the four topuzlu macemen rushed for Tudha and Skarpi. At the same
time the four Grey Hawks leapt to defend them. But at the very same
instant, a hidden band of five Assyrian spearmen burst from the
small tent and rammed their lances into the backs of the Grey
Hawks, piercing under their bronze shells and bursting through
their ribs and organs. They screamed in unison and death.

Tudha and
Skarpi leapt to their feet. Back to back, they were now confronted
by the enemy contingent, beating their maces and spears against
their hands, grinning. Tudha clutched the gift shield – their only
means of defence against these nine enemy elites.

‘Don’t fear,’
Shutruk triumphed. ‘You will not be harmed here. You will be taken
back to the camp and fed. A fine meal… of hooked copper wire.’ His
eyes were brimming with triumphant tears. ‘Until now, no Assyrian
king has ever captured a Hittite Labarna alive – and there
is no treasure greater!’

The enemy
guards thrust out meaty hands to seize them. Tudha barged one away
with the shield and Storm bit into the man’s thigh. Skarpi landed a
haymaker on another, but unarmed, they had no hope of wriggling
away. That was when Tudha saw the flicker of colour out there in
the no-man’s land. Thrashing, speeding… chariots.

In a blaze of
silver, Dagon’s twin roans burst from the heat mirage, the Lords of
the Bridle in tow. ‘Tarhunda, coat my heart in bronze!’ the Chariot
Master roared with his old lungs, reins held in one hand and a
sword held high with the other. The forty seven other war cars
fanned out like a huge sickle, speeding for the meeting area as if
it were a bushel of wheat. King Ninurta’s face flopped in terror,
and Shutruk screamed. The pair and their guards burst away in
disarray, speeding back towards their military line.

Dagon wheeled
the silver chariot to a halt beside Tudha, gesturing for him and
Storm to come aboard, and Jantu took Skarpi as a passenger
likewise. ‘I feared this would end sourly, My Sun. So I disobeyed
your orders and took the chariots slowly into and wide of the
opposing lines. We used the heat mirage like a veil.’

‘Thank the
Gods you did, Old Horse. Now get us back to our lines, before…’

He could not
hear the rest of his own sentence as, from the Assyrian lines,
Shutruk boomed: ‘See? Did you see what the treacherous
Labarna did? In good faith we entered talks, only for him to
spring his chariots upon us. There is only one response to such
evilness. Banners of Assyria… attack!’

 


***

 


Dagon brought
the silver chariot around tightly near the Hittite centre. Tudha
and Storm leapt from the vehicle and men were quick to bring him
his armour. Donning bronze scale and his precious swordbands along
with a spear and shield, he snapped his head to and fro, to take in
the rumbling storm of Assyrians coming for them with a paean of war
trumpets. Too close to risk a retreat. His bronze helm amplified
the crash of blood in his ears and the madness in his mind.

Battle it was,
then.

‘For the
Gods,’ Skarpi howled across the Hittite centre, planting one foot
behind him for purchase, levelling his spear, all following his
example. ‘We will stand and we will not break!’

Storm pawed at
the ground and snarled at the enemy charge.

‘Give me
thunder,’ Pelki cried over his shoulder from his position on the
Hittite left. The drummers near the rear understood what was
required, and began a rapid beat on their instruments. The
deliberately discordant rumble rose like a summer tempest, tumbling
across the plain. An instant later the pipers exploded in a
skirling, rising moan that stirred the blood from the toes to the
scalp. As one, the allied army threw a bone-shaking war cry at the
onrushing Assyrian tide. In reply came a sonorous howl of Assyrian
curses and screams.

‘Master
Dagon,’ Tudha called to the Lords of the Bridle who were cantering
to and fro along the Hittite front, watching for an enemy surge.
‘You must not engage. There are too many of them.’

Dagon gave him
a slow, measured salute.

Next, he
spotted King Ehli, positioned nearby. ‘When they strike our centre,
you must enfold them,’ he said. ‘Send your Isuwan wings around
their flanks. Hold them and we will drive home victory. We will
find a way.’ Yet nothing happened. Tudha glanced to his side. Ehli
was not relaying the command. It was as if he had not heard.

‘Give the
command,’ Tudha urged him.

Ehli edged
over towards Tudha.

‘I love her
more than the morning star, My Sun,’ he said, staring through
Tudha.

‘What? Ehli,
get to the head of your soldiers, be ready,’ Tudha snarled,
glancing from the allied king to the onrushing wall of Assyrian
might.

Ehli was
misty-eyed. ‘I first appealed to you more than a year ago,
Labarna. Why did you not come then?’

‘Ehli?’

‘Kilushepa and
the boys are not at the Golden Gorge,’ he said, a deep
sadness in his voice.

Like a hammer
striking a nail, Tudha suddenly grasped and understood the thing
that had seemed out of place last night. It was not the talks, not
the sights they had witnessed in the Assyrian camp. It was his chat
with Missiki the handmaid, and what she had said:

Your sister
said she didn’t need me to go with her to the Golden Gorge,
Labarna. She said that the way there would be well tended by the
pilgrims travelling to the Festival of the Youthful God.

The Youthful
God ceremony. A ritual celebrated all over these parts – a marker
of spring. Spring? He glanced up at the sun… the midsummer sun.

‘Shutruk’s men
seized them at the Golden Gorge months ago,’ Ehli confirmed. ‘They
said my family would be returned to me and promised they would
become the new protectors of my land, only if I convinced you to
attend the sham talks out on the plain. That is what I did, but you
escaped. So now I must do what they asked me to do come this
eventuality.’

With that,
Ehli gave some hand signal to the commanders on the Isuwan wings.
In a deafening rumble of feet and pulses of dust, they began to
break away, rapidly peeling north and south, abandoning the Hittite
centre.

Tudha’s blood
ran cold as ice water. ‘Ehli?’

‘These last
few years have shown that you and the empire can no longer be
relied upon to protect my loved ones and my people, My Sun,’ he
said, backstepping from Tudha. ‘If you cannot be our protector,
then we must obey another. Hard times, hard bargains. Our alliance
is over.’


‘Ehli!’

‘I have
delivered you into danger yet I wish you and your men no harm,’
Ehli offered in a final reply, peeling away in the wake of his
troops, ‘and so I advise you to run. Flee back down the Red Valley.
At the first fork, go right… then seek the tongue of the Valley
God.’

Tudha felt the
world spin around him. Their stout eagle-like line had been clipped
of its wings. The three thousand Hittite soldiers were alone,
several hundred paces away from the protective embrace of the Red
Valley, while the mighty Assyrian army were less than one hundred
paces shy: an onrushing front of mizrakli spearmen, shields and
burnished, pointed helms; Bactrians with cane bows strung and
ready; Sacae waving their axes; Sagartians waving daggers and
whirling lassos, Caspians chanting and eager. A huge, dark crescent
of warriors. Jostling higher than the rest was General Shutruk
himself, mounted upon a golden chariot streaming with ribbons, at
the head of a hundred-strong fleet of war-cars, each a splendour of
swishing manes and glittering armour.

‘Retreat,’
Tudha cried.

‘Full
retreat!’ Skarpi and Pelki echoed.

With a clamour
of shouts and curses, the three thousand rippled and turned about
face, bursting into a rapid run back towards the mouth of the Red
Valley. A race Tudha knew they could not win.

In response,
the Assyrian horns blared. ‘Cut them down!’ Shutruk roared. With a
burst of energy and a raucous cry, the huge enemy front picked up
an even greater speed. Their horns blared again in quick, rising
palpitations, like a huge beast approaching climax with a mate.

Tudha stared
at the ravine mouth, closer, closer. If they were to stand a
fraction of a chance, they had to get back into that tight
corridor, to deny the enemy an open strike at their flanks.
Glancing over his shoulder, his stomach twisted in fright at how
close the pursuers were. He could see their eyes – white bulging
orbs. And their mouths, agape and screaming. The smell of their
scented wax and the sweat it disguised, the bitter taste of the
dust blowing in with them. The enemy vassals on the wings began to
speed ahead like closing talons, curving in towards the Hittite
flanks.

Still sixty
strides to the valley mouth, and the enemy were almost at their
backs. Only Dagon and the Lords of the Bridle, screening the
retreat, stood between the two forces.

‘Back, back!
We’re almost there!’ Pelki rasped. But the enemy charge was almost
upon them. Tudha knew they were doomed. He clutched spear and
shield with shaking hands and made to twist and face them – to die
a noble death.

 


***

 


As Dagon and
the Lords of the Bridle rode at the Hittite rear, he smiled with
one edge of his mouth. The enemy slashed and sliced, their blades
whizzing so close to the rear of his chariot cabin. Yet even in the
rages of battle like this, he felt no panic. His oldest friends
were all dead now. The loss of his beloved wife and daughter had
torn something irreplaceable from inside him. He missed King Hattu,
his companion since boyhood, terribly. His emotions: love, hatred,
anger, were gone. Gone too, was fear. With no wife’s embrace or
daughter’s sweet words to return to, what was there to fear from an
enemy sword or an arrow? Even food no longer interested him in the
way it used to. Without Nirni and Wiyani, eating seemed an empty
activity. When each day was a procession of shifting his aching
bones with the aid of a cane, was there not some sense of
anticipation of the eternal rest that was to come? He called to his
left and right. ‘Riders, you have served me loyally for decades. My
next order will be my last. You have my permission to obey it, and
my forgiveness if you do not…’

 


***

 


As Tudha swung
round to face the enemy, he heard Dagon’s cry: ‘Turn, turn – drive
into their midst!’ The Lords of the Bridle – in their entirety –
followed the old Chariot Master in a rapid and expert about-face,
wheeling round and then bursting into a gallop directly at the wall
of Assyrians.

Tudha jolted
as if slapped by a god. ‘Old Horse, No!’ he cried.

Dagon glanced
back at him, offered him a semi-feral valedictory grin, then bent
low over his reins and lashed the whip above the traces one last
time.

A thousand
memories sped through Tudha’s mind – of youth, of recent times, of
all those moments when old Dagon had been there for him. The old
Chariot Master’s twin bronze-caparisoned roans carved into the
enemy mass like knives into tallow, battering through the Assyrian
core, trampling dozens, Dagon’s whip and his companion warrior’s
spear lashing out and bringing puffs of blood and screams. So too
the forty seven other war cars forged like this… to certain death.
Splinters flew, horses screamed, blood pulsed, before the vehicles
vanished in a hail of flashing Assyrian bronze.

Shaking, Tudha
realised the suicidal charge had slowed the Assyrian pursuit, their
vehicles becoming entangles in the Hittite wreckage. Slowed, but
only momentarily.

From the
carnage, one chariot burst free, manned by Jantu – bloodied, his
accompanying warrior dead and draped over the shredded side of the
vehicle.

‘Retreat,’
Jantu croaked, waving one hand frantically. ‘Into the valley –
retreat!’

With tears in
his eyes, Tudha ran, stricken through with shock at Dagon’s
sacrifice. I will never forget you, Old Horse.

With an
echoing clatter of boots, armour and ragged breaths, they bundled
into the narrow ravine mouth. Tudha glanced up and around, seeing
that the Red Valley had been evacuated. The cave homes were empty.
The lookout posts were deserted too.

‘We’re on our
own,’ Skarpi snarled.

‘They’re
coming again,’ Pelki rasped as a wall of noise echoed at the valley
mouth and the Assyrian tide funnelled in there.

‘About face!
Block the valley floor,’ Tudha snarled. ‘Form a rearguard action –
it’s our only chance.’

With a rattle
of spears and shields, the Hittite army twisted to face the ravine
mouth, spreading out to fill and block it.

‘Backstep,
slow and steady!’ Tudha commanded. ‘Dagon bought us this chance.
Honour him!’

From the enemy
front, Shutruk grinned lustfully. ‘Destroy them!’ he howled,
swirling a battle sceptre aloft. The army of Assyria surged
forward, The angry and defiant roars of the opposing sides tangled
and tussled in the valley air. A few rapid heartbeats later the two
fronts met with a cacophonous smash of shields, a metallic
shriek of spears and swords and a throaty vomit of screams.

Tudha’s body
jolted crazily and an involuntary cry leapt from his lungs. He
Skarpi and Pelki skidded and scraped backwards under the immense
press. Spears stabbed wildly over the top of Tudha’s shield. A
Sacae axe hurtled across the Hittite front, skating across the
browband of Tudha’s battle helm and nicking the bridge of his nose
before plunging into the head of a Hittite spearman further along,
cleaving his head to the stem. Blood burst across Tudha’s face in
thick splashes, stinking, the coppery, salty taste of it bitter on
his lips. All around him he heard the wrenching of tearing flesh
and a crackle of breaking bones.

‘Kill them
all. Make widows of the Hittite bitches back in their mountain
hovels.’ Shutruk howled from his chariot. ‘But keep me some
captives. Keep them for the torture square tonight.’

Tudha blocked
and parried frantically, lancing one mizrakli spearman through an
unguarded spot at the shoulder, then kicking hard downwards against
the man’s knee, buckling the joint. The man fell with a
gut-curdling scream, only for two others to fill his place, shoving
and stabbing. Backstepping through the Red Valley, the Hittite
rearguard action was growing ragged, but holding good
nonetheless.

A sword hacked
diagonally through the face of one of the Grey Hawks, taking the
man’s jaw clean off. The warrior spasmed where he stood, the tongue
and contents of his mouth spiralling down his chest in a sheet of
blood, before he crumpled from sight. Another took a mace full in
the chest, his rib cage collapsing under the blow, his breath
blowing in a bloody spume. Skarpi howled in frustration at seeing
his men under siege like this, and pulled his shield down a
fraction – just long enough to hurl his spear through the chest of
the maceman.

Back, back
through the Red Valley they went, containing the tide of Assyrian
attackers desperately. Another enemy mace guard clambered atop the
shoulders of two of his compatriots, sprang up and over the Hittite
front to land near Pelki, his mace raised back to strike the
unhelmeted commander on the top of the head. Pelki jerked to one
side to avoid the strike, then brought his hammer swinging up
backhand to catch the foe on the chin. A shower of teeth and blood
exploded everywhere as the maceman’s face collapsed.

Tudha, locked
in spear combat with an enemy, finally threw off his attacker. In
the blink of respite that followed, he spotted Shutruk. The man’s
tongue was lashing like a whip, spittle flying as he brayed on and
on. His hectoring cries were the driving force behind the enemy
push, Tudha realised. Lifting his shield arm and training his eye
along the length of the leather screen, Tudha dropped his weight
back onto his opposite foot, brought his spear over that right
shoulder then thrust forward, channelling all of his body weight
and strength into the throw. The spear rocketed across the fray.
Shutruk spotted it at the last and jerked to one side, the spear
hammering into the chest of a man running alongside his chariot.
The enemy general’s face crumpled in anger: ‘Bring me the Hittite
King!’

Before the
order was even complete, a Sagartian lasso whirled overhead and
dropped onto Tudha’s shield. It yanked tight then the warrior
holding the other end hauled upon it with the most tremendous
force. Tudha, all this time resisting the enemy press, was caught
by surprise, dragged out into enemy lines with his shield. With a
sudden jerk, his shield was gone, flying up and out over the
Assyrian masses like a caught fish. Tudha, with only his armour to
protect him, stared at the enemy tide now surrounding him.

‘Protect the
Labarna,’ Skarpi howled, spotting the danger.

But it was too
late. The topuzlu macemen and a storm of mizrakli spearmen pounced.
As a number of blades swung down for him, Tudha grabbed his black
cloak with his empty shield hand and whirled it around that limb,
holding the quilted arm up to the strikes raining in from all
sides. The enemy blades were dampened by this rudimentary but
effective protection, yet the blows sent him staggering. One blow
clanged against his helm, snapped the chinstrap and sent it
spinning free, and his hair spilled loose and stuck across his
sweat and blood soaked face. Another blow sent him to one knee.

‘Yes…yes!’
Shurtuk triumphed from nearby.

His world
darkened as the Assyrians completely surrounded him, bronze swords
and spiked maces hoisted, ready to strike down at his bare head.
With lightning speed and instinct, Tudha reached up to his shoulder
scabbards and tore his iron swords free. The Assyrians’ faces were
uplit for a moment in the argentine glow of these strange weapons,
and then Tudha launched up from kneeling. With a clang! he
swept the blades around him to batter away the enemy swords,
meeting and blasting away their strikes, iron biting into and
blunting the bronze. The circle of attackers staggered back as he
sliced up through the gut of one and the groin of another, metal
rasping through flesh and puffs of dark red exploding from the
wounds. He heard the grunt of a maceman swinging for him, ducked,
then leapt to scissor the swords together on the man’s neck., his
swords a shimmering blur. The head popped free of the body, the
expression on the man’s face gormless, the neck spewing thick gouts
of black blood. Another group rushed him, and Tudha felled two
before a third brought his axe raking down his shoulder. The bronze
scales there leapt free of the armoured coat and the blade sliced
through the leather underneath and bit deep into his flesh. Tudha
roared in pain, and another foe rushed in – set to finish the
job.

In a flash of
silver, the attacker was punched away, as Storm leapt and clamped
her powerful jaws around the man’s throat, throwing him back to and
pinning him on the gore-streaked ground. The wolf jerked her head
to one side, ripping his breathing tubes free in one go, then
sprang round to face the others, her silver face dripping red.

That was when
– with a guttural roar – Skarpi, Pelki and a band of others reached
him. This small group blew the other attackers away, then formed a
defensive ring around their king. Skarpi fought like a madman, his
pigtails swinging this way and that as he chopped and hacked away
the next wave of assailants. Carefully, they sank back into the
retreating Hittite lines, guiding the injured Tudha into the
relative safety of the ranks behind. Tudha roared in complaint,
trying to forge once more to the front line, but Skarpi bawled even
louder, demanding none let him do so.

Tudha tried to
barge his way to the fore again, only to fall back with a sharp
streak of pain through his injured shoulder. Swaying, he realised
how heavily the wound was leaking blood – his arm and chest were
soaked. More, he saw now how the whole rescue effort had rendered
the Hittite line askew – concave, like a drawn-back bowstring,
close to snapping. Many hundreds of his soldiers had fallen,
weakening them critically. He heard his kinsmen’s screams, saw red
puffs burst from the ranks and men vanish from view. Back, back
they slid.

Shutruk guided
his sacred chariot wing at a trot just behind the infantry push,
watching intently, hungrily, waiting for the Hittite line to break
and allow the war-cars through and to swarm around the Hittite
rear. Were that to happen, Tudha knew, it would be over. He knew
enough about battle to recognise that the breakthrough was only a
matter of time.

‘Stay
together,’ cried one veteran Hittite chief. His old face was
streaked black with dirt and blood, and his badly-depleted regiment
was on the cusp of collapse. An instant later, the man flew
backwards, past Tudha, taken in the chest by a silver Assyrian
spear. A score more of his men collapsed then, overpowered and
thrown down by their attackers. The whole section collapsed.
Disaster was upon them. Tudha thought of Shala and his two boys
back home. Of his mother. He had foolishly led the army of the
Upper Land to this disaster. Who would protect his loved ones now?
The Lower Land Army was too small, Kurunta ailing. Shutruk stood
tall on his chariot, eyes shining with anticipation.

That was when
Tudha noticed where they were: at a fork beyond the Red Valley. The
left route was rugged and narrow, the right wide and even. Their
best hope was the left – to fall in there and plug that narrow
space as best they could. Yet he saw something in that wider right
path: another one of those rock carvings of Isuwan God of the
Valleys. This time the mouth was open. A cave. Stalactites hung
inside like fangs. And something else: from the ceiling within
dangled a thick old rope – like that a bell-ringer might use. It
was a visceral moment, with Ehli’s last words to him pealing in his
head.

Seek the
tongue of the Valley God.

He had
considered it a taunt, a parting riposte, but when he looked up the
ravine sides here and saw what sat atop them, he realised what it
meant.

‘Hold the
line,’ he cried, staggering even further back from the crumbling
Hittite front. Spilling from the rear, he heard Shutruk roar
gleefully. ‘Look – the mighty Labarna runs. He runs!’

Into the cave
Tudha went, taking the rope in his good arm, glancing over his
shoulder to see the Hittite lines stumbling back, back, seeing
Shutruk and his chariotry now thundering forth, swords held like
scythes ready to harvest heads. With a shaking hand, he hauled on
the rope, letting it take his weight. A dull clunk sounded
somewhere overhead, inside the rock above the cave. A sharp series
of snaps rang out somewhere in the air above the ravine. And
then the sky darkened. A terrible thunder rose, Tudha glanced
outside and met Shutruk’s eyes… a moment before a huge monolith of
stone slammed down upon the enemy general’s chariot, bursting it –
horses, man and carriage – like a bunch of grapes. Another giant
boulder fell, pulverising another pair of chariots, then another
great shard of granite. It was as if the fearsome God of the
Valleys was standing astride the ravine top, hurling these rocks
down. Tudha staggered from the cave, glancing up to see the reality
of the flailing rope nets up there, dropping their payloads of
rock. He lurched away as one huge chunk of stone pounded down close
to him. Likewise, the Hittite lines staggered back from this
barrage and the Assyrian infantry too swayed back in terror, the
two forces parting. No retreat for the Assyrian chariots, however:
they had been caught directly under and wrecked by this rockfall. A
wheel bounced free and rolled round in a circle before falling
still, as if to underline their utter destruction. On and on the
rocks slammed down, filling the mouth of the valley fork until it
was blocked completely. Quickly, Tudha and the Hittite army could
no longer see the Assyrian soldiers on the other side of it all.
Dust blackened the air. With much coughing, spitting, panting and
retching, they realised they were safe.

‘No fucker is
coming through that,’ Skarpi wheezed, his face grey with dust.

‘How did you
know, Labarna?’ Pelki asked, gawping at the cave with the
rope and the rope net mechanisms up on the ravine sides.

Tudha,
clutching his bloodsoaked shoulder, gazed around the nightmarish
scenes: the crushed limbs poking from the rockfall, the stink of
burst innards and blood. But deep in his mind he saw home, imagined
Mother’s embrace, Shala’s naked warmth against him. He would
see them again. His heart began to settle…

That was when
he spotted a small knot of figures high atop the ravine. King Ehli
and a pair of his troopers. He was sheltering Kilushepa with one
arm, her body bucking with sobs as she beat his chest with a weak
fist.

‘Brother,’ she
wailed down to Tudha. ‘I am sorry. I had no part in this.’

‘She is right,
Labarna,’ Ehli said stonily as one of his soldiers guided
her away, ‘every last part of this was my decision. As I told you,
I had little choice. I had to get her and the boys back. Now go
from this land.’

‘Bastard,’
Skarpi cried, snatching a spear and hoisting it ready to throw up
at the traitor king.

Tudha caught
his wrist. ‘Enough blood for today. He betrayed us, yet he also
saved us,’ he said to his general, all the while glaring up at Ehli
and Ehli staring back down at him. ‘Now, we go home.’

‘Home?’ Skarpi
rasped. ‘My Sun, the eastern frontier is in tatters. We must
counter attack.’

‘Look around
you, Skarpi,’ Tudha said quietly.

Skarpi, still
breathing heavily, glanced this way and that. Slowly, the big
general’s face wilted as he took in the broken, desperate state of
the Upper Land army.

‘The eastern
frontier has fallen,’ Tudha continued. ‘Let us not compound that
loss by throwing ourselves onto the blades of the overwhelming
enemy we only just escaped from.’

With that,
Tudha took the horn from his belt and blew three short piping
notes.

Regimental
chiefs and captains blared orders for the withdrawal to commence.
To the ragged sound of tramping boots, the Hittite army withdrew
through the valleys and left the land of Isuwa forever.

 


***

 


Far away across
the Western Sea, the dried-up Argolid plain writhed: a sea of
tents, people in untold numbers jabbering and gesticulating, gaunt,
lips blistered with thirst. Every so often a trumpet would sound
from the coast and a stream of returning warriors would appear, wet
with sweat and specked with dried blood. The masses would sway
towards them, braying and pleading for a share of the raiders’
spoils – precious meat or grain or fruit seized from one of the
many coastal towns nearby. Fights broke out every single time, and
the warriors were not slow to bring their swords down on the heads
of any who tried to take without offering something in return.

The decrepit
mountainside city of Mycenae stood watch over all this. A blue-eyed
man perched on the walls, a trident strapped across his back. He
observed the chaos below; the new economy in this age of
starvation. First it had been him and his Sherden people, driven
from their distant island. They had fallen upon the Island of the
Shekelesh in search of water and food. That had ended badly. After
a war between the two peoples, they realised the drought and famine
had crippled both islands. So the Sherden and the Shekelesh had
made a grudging alliance and sailed in great fleets – two peoples
entire – eastwards. Every tribe or kingdom they encountered was the
same: unwilling to share what dwindling resources they had, all-too
willing to die before giving it up. In the end it was always the
same, the women and children slaughtered like sheep, the men forced
to join the burgeoning migration or be clubbed to death. Across the
northern lands and around the coasts this migration of many peoples
went, like a ball of blown weed rolling across an arid plain,
growing bigger and bigger. They had poured into and through
Ahhiyawa, only to find the drought here too. Ever since Mycenae and
the other city states of Ahhiyawa had begun to collapse, thousands
and thousands of their kind had joined the horde.

A whip
cracked, and from a rocky canyon, ten of his horn-helmed Sherden
soldiers drove a group of shabby-looking men as if they were
cattle. Stubborn Pylians captured from the last of their mountain
hideouts, he guessed, going by the tattered crown of coloured
feathers one wore. More recruits, he smiled. A cold smile. He rose
to stand tall, rubbing the silver snake band around his left bicep,
then turned away from the brink and strode down into the stone
citadel.

Entering the
cool, shady megaron hall, he slumped down on a chair and cast a
glance at the couple seated at the table’s head. Aegisthus and
Clytemnestra, King and Queen of Mycenae. It was they who had first
invited Sherden raiders here to police their lands while most of
the native warriors were absent at the Trojan War. They who had
opened the door for all the others. They who had sealed their own
fate.

The royal pair
sat together, hand in hand, just as they had been twelve years ago
when he had his men plunge swords between their shoulders while
they awaited their food. Aegisthus’ skull smiled stupidly, his chin
beard clogged with dust and webs, while Clytemnestra’s mouth hung
agog, her teeth long and yellow, her hollow eye sockets gazing
sadly into eternity. The blue-eyed Sherden interlocked his fingers
behind his head and planted his feet on the table, disturbing the
thick layer of dust there.

‘Dust…
everywhere,’ he rumbled.

‘Surely the
whole world cannot be a dried-out husk?’ a young man’s voice
answered.

He twisted to
his son, standing in the doorway – blue-eyed also, and still lean
with youth. An only child, a precious protege.

‘When first
our people came here,’ the young man went on, ‘it was my
grandfather’s ambition to push on eastwards quickly, to find more
fertile lands across the sea.’

‘Your
grandfather choked on an olive stone, son. His ambitions should
have begun with learning how to chew.’

‘But don’t you
see, Father? The masses in the valley below swell to incredible
numbers. A squabbling herd of dogs, fighting over ever-fewer
scraps. The other valleys are clogged with our followers too. This
land has been bled dry. Do you know what riches lie abroad?’ the
younger one enthused.

‘They say a
magnificent empire holds the lands of the far shore,’ the man
answered his son.

‘So bring the
boats together, the masses, the soldiery. Let us sail to and bleed
those lands. The power is with you, Father. Give the command.’

The older
Sherden rocked back on his chair, smiling. ‘I already have…’


 






















Part II



The False Labarna
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Master of the South

Summer 1229 BC








Tarhuntassa was
the capital of the Lower Land and the second seat of the Hittite
Empire. The city’s kidney-shaped walls were reminiscent of
Hattusa’s. Unlike Hattusa, the wards inside were broad and flat:
well-planned too – with bright orchards and meadows dotting the
temple districts and markets. The Blue River ran down from the
nearby hills, through a wall culvert then threaded its way around
the city, filling a lake that was entirely enclosed within the
defences. At the heart of the lake was a man-made island, and upon
it stood a wonder: an elegant, tapering tower, four storeys high,
the top floor ringed with a balcony. The Falcon’s Nest, they called
this royal tower. Suddenly, from the rooms of the upper tier, a
figure flailed out in distress, across the high balcony and to its
edge.

Kurunta
planted his hands on the balustrade and coughed until it felt like
his lungs might leap from his mouth. ‘By the Gods, man, what was in
that?’ he said, wiping drool from his lips, twisting to glare
contemptuously at the man who had made him drink the mixture.

Pariamahu the
Egyptian Sekhmet, holding the empty cup, smiled easily in the
balcony doorway, his kohl-lined eyes smiling too. ‘Honey, milk,
sesame, and frankincense.’ He beamed for a moment, then added: ‘And
donkey manure.’

Kurunta
retched. ‘Donkey manu-’ he tore at his long thin hair and swivelled
one way then the other in disbelief. ‘Have you lost your mind?’

Pariamahu
seemed unmoved. ‘My “ways” are the accumulated thoughts of the
great healers past. Once, my grandfather made Pharaoh suck on a
monkey’s paw to cure his aching teeth, and he too was accused of
being insane. Yet soon the old Pharaoh’s teeth hurt no longer. When
we arrived here, you were incapacitated, my lord. You could not
attend to any duty without breaking down in a coughing fit. We fed
you just honey and milk at first – to relieve the irritation in
your throat. Now we are adding the extra ingredients, one by one,
that will rid the malady from your lungs.’ He gestured to his
school of apprentice healers in the chamber behind him who were
buzzing around making new pastes and organising their supplies of
herbs and minerals.

‘What extra
ingredients?’ Kurunta spluttered. ‘Dog vomit? Elephant sweat?’ He
strode over towards the man, ready to berate him further, but as he
did so, he realised this was the first time in an age that he had
been able to move briskly without an explosion of coughing. It was…
liberating. He was already wagging his finger at the Sekhmet by the
time he realised he had no grounds for complaint. ‘Well you… you
just keep at it, eh?’

Two of
Kurunta’s elite Falcon Guards posted nearby stifled laughter at
this.

Pariamahu
bowed and turned away, melting back into the upper floor rooms. As
if tied to the man with invisible threads, the apprentice healers
followed. They hummed and sang as they went – ritual Egyptian songs
– and some carried staffs decorated with tassels and bells that
tinkled as they moved.

Kurunta turned
back to the roof’s edge. He planted his hands on the sun-warned
stone balustrade again and gazed over his city and out to the lands
beyond. The Lower Land was a relatively bounteous country of
streams and meadows, of green and gold hills. To the south, the
White Mountains ran like a rampart, separating his capital from the
Lower Sea. It was the high snows on those peaks that fed his
country, melting slowly over the spring and summer, running down
the slopes, pushing nourishing minerals and sediment into the soils
of the flatland near the city. Indeed, it meant this land was one
of the few arable regions in this age of drought. On the nearby
farmsteads, he saw oxen and bare-backed workers, Hittite girls
tending to beehives and boys leading herds. To the north, beyond
the eye’s reach and where the balance of minerals was greatest, lay
‘The Meadows of Halki’, a huge tract of crop fields named in honour
of the Hittite God of the Grain. Those fields were enough to feed
this Lower Land realm, meaning the yearly, late-summer shipment of
wheat and barley that arrived here from Egypt could be ferried
directly north in a wagon convoy to King Tudha’s Upper Land, to be
distributed amongst the hungry there. A perfect system.

His thoughts
turned to his cousin. The expedition against the Assyrians had
dominated affairs in Tudha’s Upper Land. Every northern soldier was
right now pitted against the enemy incursion. No word yet of the
outcome. He held up his half of the sun medallion and kissed it,
privately asking the Gods to watch over Tudha. Yet a voice deep
inside him whispered: what if they do not? He saw in his
mind’s eye the funerals of old Hittite Kings. The memories twisted,
and he now imagined Tudha’s wife and boys amongst the chief
mourners. ‘No,’ he whispered, shaking his head.

He closed his
eyes and inhaled deeply through his nostrils. The scent of the warm
earth, the grass, the cowslips and the broom, the buzz of insects
and singing of birds was soothing… and so too was the fact that he
did not erupt in a coughing fit. He opened his eyes slowly. It all
made him think deeply, and this time differently. Perhaps it was
more than coincidence that this place had been granted such
relative bounty when almost all others had been scorched dry? It
made him think of the things people sometimes whispered: that
Tarhuntassa should in fact be the primary seat of the empire. Some
even said that he should be Labarna. He held up the halved
sun medallion. He had never before imagined what it would be like
if it was whole. He smiled at the thought… then his face slackened,
and his eyes grew distant.

 


***

 


A moon passed,
and Kurunta found himself waking early – at dawn sometimes – and
feeling like a fifteen year old on a feast day morning. Not only
had the cough disappeared, but his body seemed to have stopped
aching so much. ‘I am sixty six summers alive,’ he cackled one
morning as he splashed himself with tepid bathing waters, towelled
himself dry then patted some scented, musky oil around his neck and
chest. Slipping on a cool, fresh robe, he ambled down the winding
stairwell of the Falcon’s Nest and emerged onto the island gardens
outside. Across the small lake, the city buzzed and hummed with
activity as usual – jabbering voices, clattering cart wheels,
clucking chickens and lowing oxen. He sank to his haunches –
without groaning or wincing – beside a bed of hyacinth, inhaling
the sweet, heady scent from the blooms.

‘My lord,’ a
voice spoke behind him. Pariamahu the Sekhmet. He looked, for once,
gloomy.

‘What is
wrong, healer?’ Kurunta asked, rising and turning to the man.

‘Nothing is
wrong, for you are well. Hale and vigorous more than any man of
your age I have ever known-’ he bit his lip, as if struck with a
sudden guilt ‘-apart from Pharaoh, of course.’

‘Of course,’
Kurunta laughed. Even with the vast Lower Sea separating them, the
mighty Ramesses’ aura still made his subjects cower.

‘And that is
why I am not smiling today. You see, because I have healed you, it
is time for me to leave you and return to Pharaoh’s side.’

‘Ah,’ said
Kurunta, struck with a needle of realisation that he was going to
miss the quirky healer.

‘I have come
to appreciate and enjoy the… interesting customs of you
Hittites. And you, my lord, have treated me extremely well.’

Kurunta felt
his sadness deepening. ‘When will you leave?’

‘When summer
ends, when the next grain fleet from my land arrives at yours.’ He
pointed to the White Mountains and the pass that led through to the
southern coast and the port city of Ura. ‘I will take a berth on
those boats for the return journey to Egypt.’

Kurunta felt
truly sad now. ‘Tonight, bring your healer school here and we will
feast. I will have the templefolk come and re-enact the Myth of the
Fallen Moon for us. Dancing, singing, staged combat!’ he
grinned.

Pariamahu
smiled too. ‘It sounds splendid, my lord. I will miss this place
when I am gone.’ He turned to go, then halted, twisting back.
‘Pharaoh did demand my return, you know, otherwise I would have
been delighted to stay.’

‘I
understand,’ said Kurunta.

‘But I can
leave with you a few of my apprentice healers. Consider it a gift
to commemorate our, er, friendship?’ He blushed a little as he said
this.

‘Thank you, my
friend,’ said Kurunta.

He knelt back
down beside the flowers, and after a time, his sadness passed. In
its place rose that wonderful sense of his own abilities: strength
belying his age, charisma, intelligence. He flexed the fingers of
one hand. So much power, he thought.

 


***

 


One late
summer’s night, he prepared for bed as usual, scrubbing his face
and combing his hair before a polished bronze mirror. His locks
seemed thicker these days, maybe even less grey? In the light of
the sickle moon and the room’s lone candle, he even looked broader
of jaw, a little like King Tudha. For just a moment, he envisioned
himself sitting on the Grey Throne of Hattusa. He smiled at the
notion… and found himself gazing at his own reflection for some
time.

A scrape of
sandals interrupted the fanciful reverie. It was the apprentice
healer left behind by the Egyptian Sekhmet – now gone back to his
homeland on the grain fleet. The apprentice came into the bed
chamber to set out Kurunta’s drinking water and skin pastes on the
bedside stool. Whenever Kurunta set eyes upon this man, he felt a
pang of sadness – for it merely reminded him of all the quirky chat
he had shared with the Sekhmet, and the rapport the two had built
up. All gone. This one was quiet, almost mute. He was old too –
surely older than me? Kurunta mused, eyeing the man’s stoop
and his face – coarse and pitted. It was as if he had been rubbed
vigorously with sheets of sharkskin for a year.

‘My lord,’ the
apprentice bowed meekly, his lips – bent with some old scar –
twisting into an awkward smile as he left.

Kurunta sat on
his bedside and sighed, wetting his lips with a mouthful of the
water, smudging the refreshingly cold skin pastes under his eyes
then lying down. He stretched out in the cool comfort of the bed’s
plush feather mattress and gazed at the wooden beams of the
ceiling, his mind drifting towards tomorrow. What new heights might
he reach? Because, for all the world, it appeared that he was
beating the curse of age. I could do anything, he marvelled.
Absolutely… anything. He drifted off to sleep in that
blissful, optimistic haze.

He woke in a
state of agitation, bathed in sweat. It had been so long since his
last night of imperfect sleep. Annoyed, he looked around the dark
bedchamber. All was quiet and peaceful. But inside his head was
not. A slow, steady throbbing at the centre of his brain pushed
away the last pleasant traces of slumber. It felt more like the
days before the Sekhmet came, the days of aches and pains and
fitful rest. He massaged his temples, rubbed his belly, broke wind,
blew gunk from his nose, gulped a little water then lay down again.
It was still dark when he woke once more. This time, his gut was
aching too. He rose, grumpy, swept on his cloak and stomped down to
the tower’s lower rooms to begin the day’s planning and
deliberations.

During the
rest of that moon, he eagerly thought of those peak times under the
Sekhmet’s care, and was sure this phase of feeling out-of-sorts
would pass and that he would return to that state of balance, grace
and inner ease. Yet things only grew worse. He found his legs
shaking when he rose in the mornings and for the first hour of
every day his head spun. Breakfast became an ordeal, followed by a
battle against a hot, prickly nausea. ‘Bring me,’ he wheezed,
‘bring me the mixture. The milk, honey, frankincense… dung.’

The
apprentice’s haggard old face sagged. ‘But, my lord, I have not the
exact recipe.’

‘Just make
it,’ Kurunta snapped, immediately regretting his tone.

The apprentice
came back with a pestle and mortar, and a doubtful look. ‘I think
this is it.’

Kurunta looked
at the dark green slimy mixture, then spooned some of this into his
mouth. It tasted like dung, alright, but he swallowed the lot. He
sat in his high chamber for the rest of that morning, waiting for
the mixture to take effect. He imagined himself as he had been in
those recent golden days, striding, bolt upright, sharp, keen. So
it was a disappointment when he caught sight of himself in the
polished bronze mirror on the other side of the room: he looked
drawn, pale, sad.

He woke some
hours later in the same seat. It was mid-afternoon, a shaft of
sunlight tingling on his bare legs. He made to stand, only for a
wave of light-headedness to rush over him. He felt a dull thump and
realised he was on the stone floor on his knees. His legs had given
way beneath him.

‘Majesty!’
cried the Falcon Guard nearest, rushing over and sinking to aid
him.

A flurry of
activity followed: shouting, frantic discussions, men lifting him…
then blackness.

Kurunta woke
to find himself in bed during the broad daylight of another day.
Which day? His head thundered with crushing drumbeats of
pain. His lungs felt barbed and hot, making breathing a struggle.
Falcon Guards watched on anxiously, and he knew their expressions
were better than any mirror – piteous, resigned. ‘Bring me the
mixture,’ he demanded.

The apprentice
rushed to and from the chamber every day, bringing Kurunta water,
small pieces of easily-digestible food, and the mixture. One
evening, the apprentice perched on the edge of the bed and handed
him his mixture. Kurunta raised the cup to his lips then halted,
seeing the surface of the liquid quivering with ripples. From the
floor below, he heard the clink and clatter of plates rattling. The
very walls of the tower seemed to shiver and blur. He and the
apprentice looked at one another, pale-faced. And then it
passed.

The apprentice
smiled. ‘My father used to say that the tremors were the Gods’ way
of warning that danger was near.’

Kurunta
blinked and smiled weakly. ‘Why, my father used to say that
too.’

‘Uncanny,’ the
apprentice said with a gentle rumble of a laugh.

Kurunta drank
a little, lips trembling, splashes of the green liquid spotting on
his robe. Sighing, he whimpered weakly then realised he had
neglected the most basic of pleasantries with this fellow. until
now he had been calling him “apprentice” and “healer”. ‘Forgive me,
but what is your name?’

A peculiar
look crossed the healer’s face. ‘My name is Derazim, my lord.’

Kurunta drank
some more. ‘Tell me, Derazim, will this truly make me well
again?’

The apprentice
smiled sympathetically, though the scar running across his lips
made it a rather ugly sneer. ‘Yes, my lord. It will make everything
right again.’


Chapter 9
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Broken Sun

Late Summer 1229 BC



Tudha found
himself on the plain of bones once more, under the staring eye of a
sun and a sky of fire. The world was shaking frantically now, the
ground puckering and crumpling here and there. Where was
Ishtar?

A titanic
drumbeat pulsed across the land, the noise agony to his ears. He
clasped his hands over them, screaming.

Deafened, he
fell to his knees. Before him, the dust began to sink into itself,
becoming a pit, growing rapidly like a mouth opening to swallow
him. He flailed back from the expanding brink, dust and sand
hissing as it toppled into the dark aperture. When it stopped
growing, he dared crawl to its edge in awe and fear of the black
nothingness down there.

No, not
nothingness.

There was
something down there, far, far below: shapes, moving, writhing. A
swamp of mud, and in it… people. People wandering waist-deep,
moaning, blind and forgetful, pawing at their sludge-coated faces,
listless and lost. They bumped into and beheld one another as
strangers. Some were on their knees chewing hopelessly on the mud
as if it were food. He knew as all Hittites did what this was: the
Dark Earth, the realm of the dead.

One of the
lost souls down there halted for a moment in its wanderings and
looked up. The slack face gazed absently at Tudha for a moment,
then smiled feebly, before raising a hand and curling one finger,
beckoning Tudha down.

‘Heshni?’
Tudha croaked, recognising him now. Other muddied lost ones aped
Heshni, their arms like snakes as they waved him down. He saw
others too: King Agamemnon, Prince Hektor of Troy, Garala the
treacherous scribe, Piya-Maradu. ‘Come, King Tudha,’ many thousands
of dead voices whispered. ‘Join us.’

Deep, deep
inside that well of blackness, glowed two huge hooded eyes, the
colour of blood. It was Aplu, God of this Underworld, puppeting
these shapes of people.

Boom! The land
shook once more, and the brink upon which Tudha was poised widened
suddenly like a shark’s jaws. He scrambled backwards in fright…






Jolting, he
grabbed thin air for purchase. Breathing rapidly, the dream fell
away, and he found himself in his bed within the palace of Hattusa,
the morning light streaming in. Every muscle throbbed and every
joint ached hotly. His head felt cloudy – he knew he had been
asleep for many hours. Shala was gone, he noticed, patting her side
of the bed. Storm whined, her tail wagging. She had been by his
bedside all night.

Sitting up, he
examined his shoulder wound – held together with copper sutures,
the scab almost giving way to scar tissue. On the weary retreat
home from Isuwa, an asu healer had bathed and cleaned out
the wound, then packed it with honey and meal. The mixture that
both cooled the fiery pain there and warded off infection,
something the asu had warned him could be deadly. He flexed the arm
a few times in sword swinging motions, satisfied. Yet so many
others had been less lucky.

His mind
filled with the discordant sounds of crackling pyres, the buzz of
surgeons’ saws, the cries of mortally-injured men. On every night
of the retreat back to the Upper Land, more and more wounded had
succumbed. The battered campaign army had returned to the city late
in the previous afternoon, the sun shining like a crown of gold
behind the silhouetted Sphinx Rampart and the soaring majesty of
the Temple Plateau. They had stepped onto the Thunder Road to
priestly singing and sounds of celebration… only for it all to
change into wailing and lamenting when the crowds lining the
streets had seen for themselves the great many missing, and the
sorry state of those who had made it back.

Rising and
groaning, he washed – gingerly around his bruises – pulled on a
kilt, then padded up to the palace’s rooftop terrace. A hot,
fresh-smelling wind cast his dark hair to one side and he squinted
into the morning light to take in the city and the hazy
countryside. All was at peace, the people quietly going about their
business down on the streets. This rooftop was deserted apart from
a lone palace worker – a burly lad, polishing the bronze lion head
on the far corner of the roof.

It all helped
settle the lingering memories of Ishtar’s dream, and of the Isuwan
campaign. Not for long though. A column of smoke belched lazily
from the hills to the north, and he saw Dakki by the cave entrance
next to the Serpent’s Belly, hectoring and pointing while his
apprentices hurried in and out with supplies and waste. Tudha
touched his shoulder wound again, thinking back to the battle. He
could not help but contrast the dominance of his iron swords with
the failure of his bronze cuirass. Had it been good iron on his
torso then his shoulder wound would never have occurred. How many
soldiers might similar armour have saved back in that Isuwan
ravine? He knew then Dakki’s initiative had to be ramped up.

Storm
grumbled, Tudha twisted to see what had caught her attention.

‘Ah,
Labarna,’ said a smiling Nerikkaili, emerging onto the roof.
‘I wondered if we would see you today. I have been hearing reports
of the campaign.’

‘Nine hundred
and eleven men,’ Tudha replied. ‘Dead because I could not see the
mess I had created in Ehli’s land. Had I answered his call for help
last year then-’

‘Then the
western lands would have been in turmoil,’ his deputy cut in.
‘Piya-Maradu might have carved out a kingdom for himself.’

Tudha sighed,
shaking his head slowly. He spotted Puduhepa, sitting solemnly down
by the acropolis stables, feeding bran to a retired white mare that
Dagon had been caring for. The Great Queen had almost buckled when
he told her of the Chariot Master’s death. Dagon had been the last
of her contemporaries. He, Hattu and she had been inseparable. To
compound her grief, her daughter, Kilushepa, was now lost to her.
‘I was supposed to be the protector of Isuwa. I failed, and so I
understand why Ehli did what he did by throwing in his lot with the
Assyrians,’ Tudha said. ‘Yet it does not make it any easier. And
will the children, wives or parents of our soldiers who died be
comforted by his predicament?’

‘You did what
you could, My Sun,’ Nerikkaili reassured him. He made to step
closer, but Storm growled. Paling a little, he retreated again,
smiling nervously.

Tudha stroked
his she-wolf’s head to calm her. ‘Our eastern frontier lands are
ours no more. I was supposed to be the king who would cast out
troubles like these, who would see the empire grow – not
shrink!’

‘Shrunken,
maybe. But they say you killed the agitator behind the Assyrian
throne?’

‘Shutruk? Aye,
he is no more. King Ninurta seemed pleasant, if green and naïve. We
can only hope that whomever he appoints as his new general is less
bent on war and conquest than Shutruk was.’ He thought of the long
retreat, and the three companies he had stationed at various choke
points along the way – each tasked with felling trees and blocking
the routes that the Assyrians might use to drive further into
Hittite lands, should they find a way around the rubble-filled
valley back in Isuwa. However, there were no signs of pursuit;
indeed, one rear scout even reported that the Assyrian army, having
installed a garrison in Ehli’s land, were now withdrawing. Gods
let it be so, Tudha prayed inwardly.

A soft chorus
of fresh laments began echoing from the Temple Plateau. Tudha
looked across to that adjacent high ward. The sound was coming from
the Temple of the Moon God. The building was magnificent, with a
statue of a skywards-staring giant on the roof, and huge oak doors
inlaid with a crescent of pearl. Prince Liuma emerged from these
doors, leading a troupe of priests and taking them along the
Thunder Road and then in a long circuit of that lofty ward. He was
now sixteen summers old, yet still his voice was reedy high and
jarring against the baritone moan of the older holy men.
Interestingly though, even the elder priests were following in
Liuma’s wake – a sign of the high esteem in which the held the
young prince.

It made him
think of his other boy. ‘Where is my eldest?’

Nerikkaili
pulled a face. ‘Arnu? Why, right here, My Sun.’

Tudha frowned,
following his deputy’s open hand towards the burly young man
polishing at the corner of the rooftop. He blinked a few times.
Gone were the soldier boots and kilt – his contrived imitation of
Skarpi – and instead he wore a plain white tunic, without a belt or
weapons. He wore his long hair loose, with no battle trinkets or
showy knots. The two leather bracers on his bare arms were the only
remaining sign of his previous warrior-like image.

‘I forget
sometimes the change in your eldest,’ Nerikkaili said quietly.
‘During the summer, while you were gone, he spent most of his time
in the scribal school, studying. He can write, read and orate
brilliantly. His manner is very different now. He speaks in
measured tones, and less signs of that temper, thank the Gods.’ He
raised his voice a little now. ‘And that is not all, is it, Prince
Arnu?’

Only now Arnu
turned from his polishing work and realised that others were on the
roof with him. He smiled, wiping a smudge of polish from his face.
‘Father, I wanted the palace to glister for you when you
awoke.’

Tudha noticed
how calm Arnu was. A big change. A positive one. ‘After two moons
away, even the dullest stones here shine like the moon,’ he replied
with a fond look.

Arnu seemed to
be searching carefully for his next words. First, he stepped closer
and took Tudha’s hands. ‘Forgive me for what I did to Mahhu that
spring before we ventured west. It has troubled me greatly ever
since. I have given to him my palace workers to aid him in his day
to day getting around. I know I can never take back what I did… but
at least now I have shown him the remorse I should have in the
beginning.’

Tudha felt a
lump in his throat. ‘Set down the cloth. Go and sit with the Great
Queen. She needs attention more than the bronze lion.’

‘Aye,’ he
said, seeing Puduhepa and understanding. ‘Perhaps later we can dine
together?’

‘That would be
a fine thing,’ said Tudha.

As Arnu left,
Tudha watched, confused but not displeased. ‘Long have I waited to
see signs that he might one day be ready to become my
Tuhkanti.’

A silence
reigned from the man to whom he had spoken.

Tudha turned
to Nerikkaili. ‘Not that there is any rush. You are performing the
role of deputy well and wisely, half-brother.’

‘Thank you, My
Sun,’ he replied through a thin smile.

Tudha noticed
then a number of people coming up the corbelled slope towards the
acropolis’ Ramp Gates. Skarpi, Pelki, a number of brightly-garbed
and carefully-groomed nobles too. ‘Something is afoot?’

‘Yes, My Sun.
That is what I came up here to tell you. Obviously, it was only
correct to let you rest when you returned yesterday evening. Now
that you have slept, there is a rather pressing matter that needs
to be addressed.’

Tudha noticed
that the incoming lot were approaching the Hall of the Sun.
‘Oh?’

‘I have
arranged breakfast for you, My Sun. I suggest you eat before you
join us in the throne hall. It may be a… challenging
council.’

 


***

 


He sat at a
wooden dining table in the palace hearth room, Storm circling and
settling at his feet. A servant brought him an enormous breakfast
of bread and deliciously salty bacon then a bowl of hot porridge
and a small pot of cool, pale-yellow cream and a jug of berry
juice. To Storm’s delight, the servant brought her a bowl of water
and some marrow.

As Tudha
stirred cream into his porridge, he eyed askance the small stack of
personal missive tablets stacked at the centre of the table – the
various minor affairs that had gone on here in his absence. Knowing
they could not be avoided, he reached for and began reading the
first. His mood brightened when he saw that it was a letter from
his sister Ruhepa in Egypt – though the content quickly dampened
things again.

Sometimes,
Brother, I despair at my husband’s moods and whims. Last moon he
had an entire school demolished because the architect had seated
the lintel stone upside down. He then ordered the hands chopped
from a dozen Libyan watchmen because of some perceived insult by
their leader, who lost his head. At least – thank the Storm God –
he saw sense enough to tell you about the escape. Soon the rogue
will be caught, I am sure…

He re-read the
last line. The escape? His mind raked back over messages from
Pharaoh in recent times. No mention of anything like that. His head
began to ache and he now eyed the rest of the stack of tablets with
disdain. They could wait. This bigger matter Nerikkaili had spoken
of demanded attention first. Draining his cup, he stood, threw on
his royal black cloak, planted the silver circlet on his head and
strode for the throne hall.






As he settled
on his royal seat, he glanced around those gathered: Pelki, looking
exhausted from the campaign; Skarpi, arms folded, a small black cat
perched on his shoulder, purring and wearing the most imperious
look; the noblemen and priests. Puduhepa and Shala entered the hall
together, quietly taking their place on the cushioned benches at
the edge. Nerikkaili stood by the throne-side as usual, and Mahhu
the Great Scribe – looking hale and healed indeed as Arnu had
claimed – sat waiting, stylus perched above his blank clay slab
like a woodpecker’s beak.

‘Well?’ Tudha
said. ‘What is this great and urgent matter?’

Nerikkaili
took in a deep breath. ‘The very last of the wheat fields – those
near the red fells – are now barren. The Upper Land is now… a dead
country.’

Tudha shot his
deputy a sideways look. He detested it when someone aired
well-known and unfortunate matters like this. What purpose was
there in proclaiming this embarrassment in front of the crowd? It
was like someone lifting the back of your kilt in public for the
amusement of others. ‘I believe we have established that the
Egyptian imports will be plentiful enough to see us through these
years of shortage.’ he answered.

A few awkward
looks were shared amongst the nobles.

‘That is where
the problem lies, My Sun,’ said Nerikkaili.

‘Problem?’

‘The wagon
train bringing the grain here from the Lower Land has not arrived.’
Nerikkaili gulped nervously. ‘A moon has passed since the day we
expected to receive it.’

‘What?’ Skarpi
grunted. Pelki too frowned as if he had misheard.

Tudha felt his
chest tighten. Any delay in grain shipments meant famine. Famine
was the stepping stone to disaster. He cast his hands up. ‘Send a
runner to the Lower Land. In fact, send a chariot. Find out what is
going on.’

‘It’s not
quite as simple as that, My Sun,’ said Nerikkaili. ‘Your cousin,
Kurunta...’

Tudha arched
an eyebrow.

‘Things are
not clear. Reports were contradictory. Yet it seems…’

‘Spit it out,’
Tudha demanded.

‘At first, it
was said that a new illness had incapacitated your cousin. A fierce
malady.’

The words fell
through Tudha like stones dropping into deep water. He knew these
moments all too well now – the heartbeat that passes like a black
hammer striking a bell, bringing news of death. Memories flashed
through his mind – of him and Kurunta laughing, hugging, hunting,
grieving and feasting together over the years. No…

‘He lives, My
Sun,’ Nerikkaili quickly reassured him.

Tudha sagged
in relief.

‘As far as we
know,’ his deputy added.

Tudha’s
hackles stood on end once more. ‘What do you mean “as far as we
know”?’

‘We heard
about the new illness and then communications from the Lower Land
just…’ Nerikkaili held out his palms, ‘…stopped.’

Tudha sat bolt
upright, taken aback. Kurunta was fastidious – indeed, tediously so
– in his communications. ‘When was the most recent message from the
south?’

‘They have not
responded to any messages sent from Hattusa in months.’

‘Months?’
Tudha said with a bucking laugh, as if Nerikkaili had just told a
dreary joke.

His deputy
spread his palms, shaking his head slowly. ‘At first it was as if
the Lower Land had broken off from the rest of the world and
vanished underground.’

The words sent
a creeping unease through Tudha, conjuring images of that dream of
the collapsing pits under his feet. Then something else struck him.
‘You said “at first”? What has happened since?’

‘Dark,
troubling events, My Sun,’ said Nerikkaili.

‘Nothing of
substance,’ Queen Puduhepa countered, rising from her seated area
at the side of the hall, staring daggers at Nerikkaili as she
strode to the fore. Nerikkaili glared back at her.

Mahhu the
scribe stepped between the two. ‘The Great Queen is… no doubt
correct.’ He glanced at her and jolted a little in fright,
‘Always correct.’

Nerikkaili
swiped a hand through the air in disgust. ‘Or maybe she’s
concealing the truth… maybe she’s part of it? It wouldn’t be the
first time a Great Queen has been guilty of treason!’

All in the
hall rose in a yammer of shock and surprise.

Tudha stared
at Nerikkaili, stunned by the accusation.

Mahhu,
sweating profusely, tried again to calm matters. ‘We cannot jump to
conclusions. It is merely graffiti, after all.’

‘What is? In
the name of the Thunder God, will someone tell me what is going
on?’ Tudha raged.

The shout
silenced all in the hall, the air crackling with tension.

‘Out in the
countryside, My Sun,’ said Nerikkaili. ‘The old stone huwasi
of the Mountain God, near the ruins of the military grounds.
Someone has… defaced it.’

Tudha’s
expression darkened as he thought of the old lichen-coated statue.
‘What kind of fool would dare mark a monument of the Gods?’ He
almost laughed at the whole matter, for Hittites feared divine
reprisals. They also lived in thrall to the ancient laws, and the
ultimate punishment for defacing a sacramental statue was the
Ordeal of the Divine Wheel – where the perpetrator would be
strapped to a large wooden cog, then whipped and stretched until
they were broken with remorse. ‘What did they do?’

‘It was a
message,’ Nerikkaili explained. ‘A simple line, chipped into the
statue with a chisel.’

Tudha shot his
heir a look of exasperation that screamed spit it out!

Nerikkaili
sighed and looked to Mahhu. ‘Great Scribe, perhaps you should show
the Labarna the copy you made of the inscription.’

The Great
Scribe approached the throne, fishing something from his leather
scribal sack and handing it to Tudha.

Tudha took and
eyed the palm-sized clay square. On it was written one line.

Death to
Tudhaliya. May the true Labarna rise in his place!

A coldness
crept up Tudha’s back and across his shoulders like a death mantle.
Throughout his rein, the rumours and whispers of coming sedition
had been constant – like a pot on the simmer. Conspiracies had
bubbled to the surface during that time, along with a few bald
attempts on his life – the faces of Heshni and Garala flashed
through his thoughts – that he would never forget. But this… this
was new. No assassin to arrest or slay, no rebels to suppress, no
whispers. Just these stark, clear words. The true Labarna?
Where had this notion sprung from. I am the true Labarna: I rule
the north and Kurunta the south and… his thoughts shuddered to
a halt and it all clicked together in his mind: the unease of his
council and the matters already discussed. He looked up at
Nerikkaili with an absurd smile. ‘You can’t mean…’

‘It makes
sense, My Sun,’ Nerikkaili confirmed. ‘Kurunta’s new “illness” may
just have been a ruse to win him time to establish autonomous
control of the Lower Land.’

‘That is
likely what he has done,’ one nobleman added, ‘for it is certainly
no longer in our control, is it? More, it would seem that he has
decided to keep the Egyptian grain for himself.’

‘This message
would suggest that he has his supporters here in the north too,’
said another. ‘And that he plans to take it for himself also.’

‘Still your
tongue, or I’ll have it torn from your throat,’ Pudu shrieked.
‘Kurunta is my nephew.’

Nerikkaili
sneered at this. ‘He is not without an axe to grind though, eh? The
offspring of old King Muwa, unwanted and passed to King Hattu like
a stray.’

Puduhepa’s
eyes flared. ‘He is as much a son to me as Tudha is. Accuse me if
you must, but not him, not Kurunta!’

‘Always they
spoke of Kurunta as a cursed child.’ Nerikkaili spread his arms
like a bard in full flow, addressing the council and ignoring
Puduhepa. ‘And did he not once serve Urhi-Teshub the tyrant
king?’

‘Aye! Aye!’
the council members brayed.

‘Urhi-Teshub
tormented him, treated him like a hound!’ Puduhepa protested.

‘Yet still he
served him,’ the council members argued.

‘Enough!’
Tudha said. He twisted to his mother. Her old face was flushed and
her hands were shaking. ‘Mother, I cannot believe Kurunta would
jeopardise our world like this. It needs only a few words from you
to convince me. If you know for certain that Kurunta is not behind
this then tell me why.’

‘We know
nothing for certain yet,’ Pudu sighed. ‘Yes, the messengers we have
sent south have not returned, nor have we received any from there.
But remember we are desperately short of troops and so the roads to
the south go unwatched. It could simply be bandits roving between
this land and Kurunta’s – preying on the messengers. And the
graffiti is anonymous – they say not who wrote it or who this
“true” Labarna is. It was most likely the work of
rabble-rousers here in the Upper Land.’ She swept her molten gaze
across the council and settled it upon Nerikkaili.

Nerikkaili
laughed without humour. ‘The Great Queen mounts a fair – if
desperate – defence of her nephew. All the while, My Sun, it would
be prudent to consider the possibility that the Lower Land King has
turned rogue… and that Kurunta has risen in rebellion against
you.’

The words rang
horribly in Tudha’s ears. He turned to Skarpi and Pelki. His best
commanders reflected his look – eyes wide, faces drawn and
bloodless. They had no answer to this. His head swam with the
implications.

Could it be
true? Was Kurunta, his cousin but more like a twin-brother… now his
enemy?

He toyed with
the half sun medallion on his necklace. When he had split the
medallion to give Kurunta half, it had been a precious moment. Now
he looked at his half and saw only a broken thing.

Betrayal,
again? This time by his closest friend? It seemed
inconceivable.

 


***

 


The muggy
foothills of Mount Ida buzzed with insects and bees, the vines
shining in the late summer sun. A doe walked from the trees,
sniffing at a berry bush. The ferns nearby shivered almost
imperceptibly. Concealed within was Aeneas. Hair tied back into a
tight ball, he winked behind his stretched bow, training the tip
upon the grazing doe. He whispered a prayer of gratitude to the
Mother Goddess and loosed, striking his target in the heart. The
beast fell without sound or distress.

Eumedes
hurried out from a bush nearby, knelt by the deer’s body and
whispered a prayer of respect to the animal. He then groaned with
effort as he hoisted the catch onto his shoulder. ‘Fine hunting, my
lord. We’ll all eat well tonight.’

Aeneas smiled.
‘Good tracking, Eumedes. But we’ll need more,’ he mused. ‘That deer
is small, and we should catch another to salt and keep for the lean
times – the days when there is no game to be had.’

As the pair
walked through the foothills, he scanned the slopes for animal
tracks and signs of movement. The sacred mountain seemed ever so
still. There were birds and insects, yes, but how many deer and
boar remained in these parts? He spotted an old spoor of a great
cat, and it reminded him of the previous moon when he had come
across the corpse of a leopard – dead of starvation. The drought
was starving the land, the land was starving the prey and the lack
of prey was starving the predators. Soon it would be the turn of
man, the highest predator, to starve. It made him realise something
else: the Cyclops had not been seen for how long now? Since the
time when King Tudha had passed this way, a year ago. Gone for
good, he wondered?

He noticed his
own shadow, growing long against the grass. ‘It is getting late. We
should return,’ he said, nodding towards the steeply winding hill
track that led up Ida’s slopes towards the sheltered vale
village.

‘Cleon was
dancing like a boy this morning,’ Eumedes said in between sucks
upon his water skin. ‘Who would have thought him a father? His wife
hid her swelling belly well, eh? Let’s hope the babe has its
father’s skills as a fletcher… and his mother’s good looks!’

‘It was a
golden thing to hear the baby’s first cry,’ Aeneas said as they
paced up a steep section of the track. Inwardly, quite different
thoughts circled in his mind: another mouth to feed, all while
Ida’s resources were shrinking away like a low island being
gradually consumed by the sea. Uninvited, King Tudha’s words rose
in his mind.

You’ve been
here… all this time? You never left, never moved on?

He halted for
a moment, turning away from the mountain to gaze out to the Western
Sea. To put to the waters? Dangerous, for who knew where pirates
might be lurking? He twisted to stare eastwards, inland and far
beyond Mount Ida. Why not take his people to Tudha’s capital? It
offered strong walls, homes, and every simple comfort he and his
small band might need. Yet the sea was calling him, he thought as
he turned to look out onto the waters again. An invisible pull. He
saw it in his dreams. He felt it every so often, deep in his chest.
A pang of guilt hit him then, as it always did. There could be no
going east or west, no going anywhere. ‘Not until she has come back
to me,’ he whispered to himself.

Eumedes,
halted and watching him with respectful discretion, handed him the
drinking skin. ‘Every one of us is staying here on Ida until you
are ready to move on, my lord.’ He snapped off a grass stalk and
began playing with it. ‘When Kreousa returns.’

Aeneas felt a
deep urge to weep. To admit that which he knew. But to admit it
would make it real, and if it was real then the grief would crush
him. It was a spectre from which he had been hiding ever since
Troy’s fall. ‘When Kreousa returns,’ he echoed solemnly.

Both walked
on, and when they climbed onto a ridge, a high hot wind hit them,
furrowing their hair and the fletchings in their quivers, the noise
of the breeze drowning out the trill of the cicadas. From here they
could see the land to the south of Wilusa: empty like most other
parts in this end of the world these days. The sea too, merely a
pastel blue haze. The sprawling, thickly-forested Island of Lesbos
was nothing but a smudge out there. He turned his head towards the
twisting uphill track again… then his head snapped back to the
south. To the waters beyond Lesbos.

He had to
blink a few times to be sure he was not hallucinating. Something
was moving out there.

‘Gods of the
Sea, are my eyes cheating me?’ said Eumedes.

‘A fleet,’
Aeneas said. The word seemed inadequate, for these crafts seemed to
number in their hundreds, pouring into view, cutting across the
sea. He swept his eyes across the scene again and again, sure now
that he was seeing things, for there was no fleet in the world so
numerous. Every Trojan who had survived the war feared the sight of
Ahhiyawan ships on those waters… but those boats certainly weren’t
Ahhiyawan. They were smaller, sleeker, faster. All he could make
out from this great distance were the strange totemic shapes on the
rising prows and sterns – bird heads?

A foul shiver
passed through him. He thought of the Cyclops’ claims of disaster
coming from the west. The pair stared for an age, watching as the
fleet sliced southwards, coming not for these parts but following
the coastline. On and on the horizon spewed more of these
ships.

‘By Apollo,’
Eumedes muttered, ‘where are they going?’

Aeneas slowly
shook his head. ‘The Gods only know. And may the Gods be with those
in the lands to which they sail.’


Chapter 10
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The Ailing King

Autumn 1229 BC








Kurunta knew
oblivion. Head spinning, belly churning, skin burning with fever.
He was neither asleep nor awake. Flashes of reality floated around
his sweat-soaked bed. Asu healers came and went. They bathed him,
dressed him. They helped him to drink water and ingest mashed food
laced with sagewort – a herb alleged to help reduce fevers. Priests
droned and wailed around his bed, waving smoking branches and cones
of sweet wax in the air. Wise Women arrived, demanding his
most-recently worn clothes, which they then sent away on ox wagons
to the coast as if the illness might be carried away with them. The
whole thing was exhausting, the faces and voices of all those
around him swirling into a nauseating jumble. Then, one day, the
fever broke.

He looked
around his chamber – blessedly empty, for once. His gaze settled on
the pale ribbon of light pouring in from the open window. Sunlight,
life! And here he was, languishing in his bed, sweating, confused,
feeble. With such a disgusting taste in his mouth too. Enough of
this nonsense, he growled inwardly, then swept his woollen
blanket away and tried to sit up…

The world
swirled and melted away before his eyes. Shaking, he collapsed back
onto the bed.

‘My lord?’
Derazim cried, running in. He eased Kurunta back down and gently
massaged his hands. ‘Be at ease, my lord. You must rest.’

‘I have so
much to do, Derazim,’ Kurunta moaned weakly. ‘Autumn is already
here and I was supposed to lead the Festival of Haste. I was
supposed to oversee the address to the troops, the…’ A sharp pang
of panic flashed within him. ‘Gods, Autumn! The grain
wagons. They should have left for the Upper Land before summer’s
end.’

Derazim
planted a calming hand on Kurunta’s forearm. ‘They are delayed, no
doubt, my lord. But all is in hand. Your officials simply need your
approval and the wagons will set off.’

‘They must
depart now. Before the snows block these lands from my cousin’s. I
must,’ Kurunta made to rise again, only to sag, wheezing.

‘I will give
them your order, my lord. It will be so,’ Derazim assured him.

Kurunta nodded
weakly, still struggling to find his breath.

‘Likewise, do
not concern yourself with the other duties just now. Until you have
beaten this malady, you could not perform these things to the
standard you would want to. Does the bear not rest in his cave
during winter and wait for the right time to return to the
woods?’

‘Listen to
you, Derazim - quite the poet,’ Kurunta smiled.

‘You and my
healer master were good friends,’ Derazim said, meeting Kurunta's
eyes coyly. ‘I am perhaps too awkward to be an adequate replacement
in that respect. I know I am rather quiet, but I hope I offer you a
degree of company – especially when you are bedridden like
this.’

‘You are a
pleasant man, Derazim. I think we are friends. And there is
absolutely nothing wrong with being quiet - the very best
friendships are built upon shared silence.’

‘I do like to
talk, sometimes,’ Derazim said. ‘Back when I was younger, I even
led soldiers.’

‘Really?’
Kurunta croaked. ‘Back in Egypt?’

Derazim smiled
for a moment as if something had amused him. ‘Hmm,’ he answered
eventually.

‘I never took
you for a military man,’ Kurunta laughed weakly.

Derazim nodded
enthusiastically. ‘I commanded a fair few men. I knew what to say
to them, how to inspire them and how to build loyalty.’

Kurunta began
to imagine Derazim in the faraway Egyptian lands, picturing the
swaying wheat fields, the shush of drifting sand. The
distraction was welcome, and for a moment he felt himself beginning
to doze off.

‘In fact, my
lord,’ said Derazim, ‘I could do that here?’

Kurunta's
half-shut eyes opened again. ‘Hmm?’

‘The address
to the troops. Why don't you give me the gist of what you would
like to say to them? I will deliver your message. Please, my lord,’
he said eagerly, ‘it would be such an honour, and it would ease
your burden of neglected tasks.’

Kurunta
hesitated, then glanced around the room. ‘Very well, I will let you
do this. But first, the grain wagons?’

‘Without
hesitation,’ Derazim smiled.

In the days
that followed, Kurunta did not find his physical health improving,
but his mental burden certainly eased. The Falcon Guards told him
how well Derazim had handled the daunting address to the troops.
Individually, the guards seemed quite charmed by the Egyptian
healer’s way. So Kurunta then delegated to Derazim the task of
organising the festival procession in his absence. Another great
duty, he explained as he entrusted this to Derazim.

One morning,
as Kurunta drank down his green mixture, the Falcon Guards standing
watch in his room changed over. He realised that he didn’t
recognise the two new ones. The selection and recruitment of these
elites had been something that he had always attended to, until his
illness. He eyed the nearest of the pair, one with a sharp nose and
dark eyes. ‘What’s your name, soldier?’ he asked in a weak
whisper.

‘Gunti,
Majesty,’ the man answered.

‘Gunti,’
Kurunta said, his mind working. ‘The tanner’s son?’

‘Yes,
Majesty.’

‘I thought you
were set to inherit your father’s workshop. What brought you to the
royal guard?’

‘Why, the
recent recruitment drive, Majesty.’

Kurunta,
dazed, did not want to admit he couldn’t recall the details.

‘Tell me,
Gunti, have the grain wagons arrived back from King Tudha’s Upper
Land yet?’

‘Ah,’ said
Gunti. He glanced at his fellow guard for a moment – the two
sharing something with that look. ‘Yes, yes,’ he said as he turned
back to Kurunta. ‘The wagons are here.’

 


***

 


Winter came to
the Lower Land and it was unseasonably mild. Equally unusual for
the time of year, the wards of Tarhuntassa brimmed with peoples –
all lured from the countryside by the promise of free bread and
chariot games at the empire’s second city. Men swaggered,
red-cheeked from beer and wine, laughing uproariously, their breath
puffing in the chill. Wagons patrolled the streets, the men on
board tossing loaves to all and sundry. People clutched more bread
than one could hope to eat in a moon.

When one woman
was challenged by a priest challenged about such senseless greed,
she shrieked: ‘But they are free!’

Another wagon
rumbled around, giving out wine skins to every one of the many
clamouring hands. Groups danced on tables in the taverns, legs
kicking out, wine sloshing. Children, giddy at the sight of their
parents’ gay abandon, ran between and under tables, dogs pelting
alongside them in play.

Up on the
walkway of the River Barbican – so named because the gateway
overlooked the Blue River culvert – Zakuli stood watch. Where once
he had been crowned with a bronze, feather crested helmet of the
Falcon Guard, he now wore a simple baked leather cone helm. Gone
too was his side braid of hair and the animal teeth trinkets that
had marked him out as an elite warrior. It had all been taken away
one summer dawn, last year. The night before had been glorious,
fuelled with neat wine – so much that he felt as if he was
floating, weightless, all his anxieties cast far away.

He had wakened
at dawn, slumped in the guardhouse of the Falcon’s Nest, to the
sounds of shouting and clattering spears. A scream had penetrated
his foggy head and then the would-be thief plummeted through the
stairwell drop and burst in a jagged star of red on the stone
floor, the arrows of another Falcon Guard quivering in the corpse’s
back. The man had stolen past the drunken Zakuli, unchallenged. It
had only been King Kurunta’s mercy that had spared him execution.
You were the best warrior I have ever seen, Zakuli. You were to
be my general. You could have had the better of any foe… but not,
it would seem, of wine.

With an absent
look in his eyes, he ran one hand along the thick paunch of his
belly. For all that he had wept and pleaded as the other Falcon
Guards stripped him of his elite armour and threw him out of the
royal tower that day, Kurunta was right. Every day since, he had
proved it, drinking steadily and surreptitiously during the daytime
and avidly pickling his mind at nights.

‘Damn, what
I’d give to be off duty and joining in the fun,’ said his sentry
partner, Ponkutti.

‘Aye,’ Zakuli
answered. ‘For a cup of wine, Ponkutti… for a mere cup of wine.’ As
he said this, he skilfully uncorked his “water” skin and took
another glug. The neat wine was warm and fruity and burned the back
of his throat. It flooded his belly and added to the constant
warmth in his veins and the numbness in his mind.

A full year
after his disgrace – a year spent sleeping in hay bales and
stealing food and drink – it had taken much concentration for him
to convince the Captain of the River Watch that he was a sober,
trustworthy individual, fit for recruitment. Then again, the River
Watch was something of a home for the unwanted – malnourished
beggars, hopeless robbers, diffident and reed-thin young lads like
Ponkutti. Their job was to stand guard here at this least exposed
section of the city’s outer defences. He had joined not for any
chance of redemption, but simply for the opportunity to earn a
purse with which he could buy wine. He cast his eyes over the
streets again and sighed. If only he had known things were going to
take this sudden and unexpectedly pleasant turn. Everyone, in the
course of less than a moon, had gone from hungry and fearful of the
future, to drunk and overburdened with food, beer and wine. All
free, a gift from King Kurunta. He needn’t have bothered joining
the River Watch at all.

He heard a
gurgle and turned to see Ponkutti, drooling at the sight of one
Hittite woman on the dancers’ tabletop stripping off her robe. It
was distinctly un-Hittite behaviour, but these were strange times.
‘Oi! Our eyes are supposed to be out there,’ Zakuli snapped at him,
jabbing a thumb over his shoulder towards the countryside. Yet as
soon as the younger sentry did as he was told, Zakuli sneaked a sly
ogle at the woman too, before he and his sentry partner twisted to
gaze outwards across the fields bordering the capital to the
south.

All the way
from here to the haze near the White Mountains, the grasslands were
thronged with activity. There were the veteran soldiers going
through drill practice. More, Hittite farmers, freed from their
fields now the Egyptian grain was here – and here to stay – were
being put through their paces by drillmasters, armed with sword,
spear and shield so that they might join and swell the Lower Land
army that King Kurunta was putting together. Archers knelt, loosing
their bows at wooden targets. A fleet of two hundred war chariots –
freshly-crafted – sped and wheeled around a picketed meadow. All
the time, Kurunta’s best commanders strode calmly to and fro,
decked out in leather helms and breastplates, hands clasped behind
their backs as they watched.

‘I’ve never
seen this many soldiers. Have you?’ asked Ponkutti.

‘Never. I’ve
only heard of armies this size from past legends – Kadesh, Troy,’
Zakuli said. He eyed the generals out there with a tinge of envy.
It could have been you, voices hissed in his mind. Numbly,
he uncorked his skin and took another deep draught of wine.

‘Why does King
Kurunta need to build such a force?’ asked Ponkutti. ‘Are we
building up to something?’

Zakuli
considered the question for a moment. It had all happened so
rapidly and unexpectedly: first, some of the other older Falcon
Guards had been pensioned off and a new batch of younger champions
brought in in their place; next, King Kurunta’s pronouncement had
been delivered to the masses by his new spokesman, Derazim, that
the grain from Egypt was not in fact to travel north, but that it
was to stay here as it rightly should. Zakuli found it hard to
argue with this proposal – guaranteed food… and wine… for all here.
Yet it felt wrong. Every mouthful of bread taken here was
one denied to the people of the Upper Land. And then there was this
grossly swollen army… ‘I don’t know lad. I really don’t know,’ he
answered at last.

He and
Ponkutti gazed out over the land, heads turning slowly to regard
every horizon. Did their ailing king know of some new enemy out
there, some mighty force coming for them?

Zakuli dealt
with the concern as he did with every other, and drank another
mouthful of blissfully numbing wine.

 


***

 


In the Upper
Land, winter arrived with an icy roar. A heavy blanket of snow fell
upon Hattusa and its countryside, blocking all the roads and
passes. All throughout the bitter season, men and women sat huddled
in the taverns, whispering about the threat of Kurunta, King of the
South. They spoke jealously of those in his realm of the Lower Land
– a place still fertile enough to produce some grain and bold
enough to seemingly hoard for itself the Egyptian imports. More, it
enjoyed a good coastline from which fishing fleets could sail and
through which commercial ships might still pass… unlike here on
this barren upland, long forgotten by the main overland trade
caravans. Discontent reigned.

One day the
earth began to rumble – for most of one whole day it went on,
growling, shaking the snow from the roofs and high points, always
threatening to suddenly kick like a mule and bring stone and timber
crashing down. It all passed, the shivering ground falling still
again, the danger over. Yet it felt like a grave warning.

Tudha woke one
morning to the soft sound of a blizzard brushing against his
bedchamber’s timber shutters. He lay for a time, ruminating over
the silence from the south. Eventually, he kissed the sleeping
Shala’s shoulder and swung his legs from the bed, the stone floor
shockingly cold on his bare soles. He swept on a kilt and his dark
cloak and padded over to the shutters to open the wooden screens a
little. Tiny ice particles drifted in on a breath of glacial air,
tingling as they settled on his face.

Sitting on the
stone sill, he gazed over the snowbound lower town and all the
pockets of orange hearthlight, then out to the winterbound
countryside beyond. Hittites usually loathed this season, for it
was a time when no game could be hunted and no grain harvested. Yet
it also enforced a period of calm upon their world, a hiatus of
activity. This year it was most welcome, especially with the
burgeoning threats from every direction: the depopulated west, the
crippled eastern frontiers and this unconfirmed but – with every
passing day of silence – grim threat of rebellion from the south.
Most horrifying of all, he thought, was the fact that if that last
matter was true, then Kurunta need not even lift a sword to defeat
him. All he had to do was continue to withhold the Egyptian grain.
The people of Hattusa would starve within a year.

He gazed
northwards, seeing clearly for only a danna or so before the
countryside and sky became a swirling mess of white and grey. Tiny
shapes moved out there. Skarpi and a group of one hundred or so
freezing young Hittites, training in the deep snow. Skarpi stood in
just his kilt, gleefully hectoring the youths in an endless cycle
of running, leaping, then lifting heavy rocks onto their shoulders
and running back to their starting point. When he caught one
wearing his helmet chinstrap untied, he roared in the youngster’s
face then slapped the helm, sending it spinning back to front
comically. A lesson the youth would never forget. These young men
had been farmers until the droughts had chased them from their
lands and into the city to seek employment.

Another sound
carried over the groan of the winter wind: the rattle of bronze
hitting wood. He turned his eyes down towards the Noon Spur
barracks just below the ramp leading up to the acropolis. There,
Pelki strode to and fro, watching and guiding with occasional words
a squadron of archers, shooting at painted timber targets.

He watched the
two training groups for a time, satisfied. These new rafts of men
would be most welcome in the Upper Land ranks – so grievously
depleted in the Assyrian clash. Skarpi and Pelki would be so
important in the coming times, he realised. They knew how to make
the most of what soldiery they had. Their advice too, would be
essential. Especially now that old Dagon was gone, and with his
other most trusted man, Kurunta, now seemingly lost to him. The
darkest betrayal.

‘It cannot be
true,’ he hissed, thumping a fist into the snow on the sill. The
storm only grew stronger and colder by way of reply. Storm padded
over and nuzzled into his palm. He leant down and kissed her head.
For all he wanted to deny the growing evidence against his cousin,
he could not. A sickness grew in his belly, a sense of certainty –
that it would come to swords.

Swords,
he thought. His gaze drifted to the north. Out in the countryside
there, a smudge of dark grey stained the speeding white blizzard.
Smoke, belching out from the stone chimney which rose from the
highest hill. The Serpent’s Belly was in operation. Dakki was at
work in there, he realised.

He pulled on
his boots, fastened his cloak against the snow and padded from the
room, downstairs and out into the violent tempest. Two Grey Hawk
guards automatically peeled away from the palace doors to escort
him, and Storm formed a vanguard of sorts. The hatch in the
acropolis’ Ramp Gates creaked open and he paced down the slope, on
through the lower town and out into the knee-deep snows in the
countryside.

The blizzard
raked them, chilling them to the bone, and the trek through the sea
of white became tiresome. As they approached the hill, he caught
whiff of the smithy: a metallic reek mixed with the stench of
pitch, waxes and minerals. Dirty smoke streaked from the high
chimney tower up on the crest, and disconcertingly mild waves of
air emanated from the cavernous opening in the side of the hill.
The lying snow here was grey and slushy, and that which fell from
the skies became sleet before it landed. Inside the opening, light
and shadow danced on the excavated tunnel walls.

‘Wait here,’
he instructed the guards and Storm.

Inside, the
air was odd – dry and humid at once, hot and cold too, and the
smell was now like earth and fire rolled together. The tunnel
stretched on and down into the underbelly of the hill, the ceiling
wet with condensing water droplets, the walls decorated with
calcium deposits that resembled frozen waterfalls. Two little
streamlets trickled along the edges of the footway, the meagre
light reflecting from it up onto the ceiling in a pattern of
ripples. His footsteps echoed back and forth as he descended
deeper, and soon he caught glimpses of the smithy cavern at the
end. It was from this “Serpent’s Belly” that the fabled Iron Army
would be born. The clink-tink of hammers echoed up to greet
him, with the occasional breath of fierce heat and a roar of flames
that cast blinding rays up the tunnel.

‘Yes…
yes…yes…’ Dakki’s voice pealed from the tunnel’s end. Then:
‘Nooo!’

Tudha entered
the smithy cavern, choking a little on the desert-dry air and the
miasma of soot. The cavern was lined with racks of tools, buckets,
workbenches and carts heaped with rocks and minerals. The centre of
the space was dominated by the base of the giant chimney, rising
like an enormous pillar from the floor to the ceiling, where it
sprouted on up through the bedrock to jut from the crest outside.
Down here the workers could feed coals, impurities and ore through
a hatch and into the fiery mouth of the furnace. Others operated
grilles which channelled the wind from outside through carefully
bored burrows in the bedrock and directly into the chimney.

Dakki was on
his knees before the chimney hatch, gazing forlornly at a sword
mould, the poured metal in there cherry red. ‘Nooo,’ he
moaned again. His apprentices stood around him, hands on hips,
exasperated. One cast his bucket away and began crying.

‘Things going
well?’ Tudha ventured.

Dakki looked
round, his dejection vanishing. ‘Labarna!’ he said, rising
to his feet. He glanced once more at the mould and waved a
dismissive hand. ‘Pah, it is but one more step towards the
breakthrough. The metals and the impurities did not settle. But
they will. I will find the answer as Master Jaru once did.’

Tudha had not
expected to arrive unannounced and find that the secret of good
iron – something the Hittites had been seeking for several decades
– had been recovered. Yet he had hoped for some encouragement. That
was when he spotted something strange and alluring: a cuirass
mounted on a wooden frame. It was the colour of dark silver. He
stepped over to it, reaching out to touch it, bewitched. ‘Is this
not…’

‘Iron,’ Dakki
confirmed.

Tudha looked
at him, confused. ‘So you have done it?’

Dakki smiled
sadly. Calmly, he turned to a weapon rack nearby, selecting a sword
from there – a good bronze sword, not too red with copper. He
handed it to Tudha, hilt first. ‘Strike, and you will see.’

Tudha,
suspecting that he was about to be shown just why Dakki was a
metalsmith and he was not, weighed the sword in his hand, then
brought it in an overhead strike, down upon the cuirass’ shoulder.
A whine of metal rang through the cave as the bronze blade sliced
into the iron, lodging a good hand’s-width down into the
shoulder.

‘It is with me
as it was with Pelki before he became your general. I can produce
iron from ore, yes… but not good iron. Not the kind that
betters even the best bronze. Always the outcome is a spongey mess
or a brittle, useless metal.’ He wandered towards a workbench,
pinching between his fingers samples of powder from a row of small
sacks, rubbing the fingertips together and letting the powders drop
away like a cook testing the quality of spices. ‘The key lies in
the impurities – the balance, the timing with which they are added
to the fire.’ He rummaged in the leather satchel on his belt to
produce an old tablet, etched with the shaky writing of Jaru, the
man who had taught Dakki and Pelki. He stroked the surface
carefully, tracing the writing with his fingertips. ‘Jaru did not
detail these things in the tablet.’

Tudha
understood. It was the way of masters – of metal, of medicine, of
war. Their ways could not simply be written down and followed.
There was always some quirk or unconscious aspect to their art
which lived only in the master’s mind. ‘If anyone can crack this
secret, you can, Dakki,’ he pressed a hand firmly on the smith’s
shoulder.

‘Pelki in his
visits here has not been able to break the secret,’ Dakki said, his
face sagging, ‘and he is a greater metalsmith than I.’

‘That’s not
what Pelki says,’ Tudha smiled.

Dakki could
not fight off a smile of his own.

‘The Iron Army
may be a dream, Dakki… but remember…’

‘…Hittites
should always heed their dreams,’ Dakki finished for him,
wryly.

‘The
importance of your work grows with every passing season in which we
lose men and territory.’ He glanced around, counting a few dozen
apprentices. ‘I will see to it that you are furnished with one
hundred more helpers.’

‘I will need
to train them,’ Dakki said with a weary look.

‘You will, but
it will be a short delay that will speed up the experiments
manifold in the long run.’

‘Perhaps,’
Dakki mused, ‘if the hundred have at least a basic knowledge of
metalworking to begin with – the sons and grandsons of the old
smiths, perhaps?’

‘I will find
you the best,’ said Tudha. He turned to leave, when something
occurred to him and he swung back to Dakki. ‘That tablet, as you
know, is the only copy that exists.’

‘And I guard
it with my life,’ Dakki said, ‘as you made me swear to.’

‘If,
when you crack the secret, that tablet will be worth more
than all the royal treasures in the world.’

‘Indeed,’
Dakki said, blowing air through his lips.

Tudha pointed
a finger towards the tunnel leading back outside. ‘So where is the
troop of guards I granted you? They should be up at the cavern
mouth, watching for bandits. Anyone could just wander in here. I
did.’

‘You’re the
first visitor all winter. There is no requirement for guards in the
cold season. Besides,’ he grinned, edging towards a thick wooden
post stretching from floor to ceiling near the chimney base, with
an axe resting against it, ‘If anyone tries to take my secret from
me, they will be buried with it.’

Tudha eyed the
post and the axe and realised – with a degree of horror – what this
was: the top of the post supported a network of wooden struts that
spread out across the cavern ceiling. One good swipe with that axe
and the whole thing – the entire cavern – would come crashing down.
‘Perhaps… put that axe in a locked chest, eh?’ he said.

Dakki
shrugged. ‘I suppose.’

Both
encouraged and bemused by Dakki’s efforts and means, Tudha padded
outside again, the winter squall hitting him like an icy slap.
Padding back through the snow towards Hattusa with Storm and the
guards, he squinted towards the city, gauging how far off they
were, thinking of the pleasure of a blanket and a cup of warmed
milk by the palace hearth. He shot looks up at the acropolis,
willing himself there already.

Just then,
something caught his eye not from the acropolis, but from the
adjacent summit of the Temple Plateau. The high district looked
ethereal in the driving snowstorm. The Thunder Road up there was
blanketed in white, so too the temples. He could see small groups
shuffling around up there – the ones who kept those holy halls
clean and well-stacked with offerings. Now he realised what had
caught his eye: a larger group – a cabal of priests and others who
were gathered outside the Temple of Halki the Grain God. Over the
wail of the blizzard, he could hear Wise Women droning with them.
It was no weather for outdoors incantations, surely? No, not
incantations, he realised, hearing their wails. It was
lamentations.

Perplexed, he
entered the city and strode up there. The odd group were casting
their lamentations at the Temple of Halki’s sloping, black stone
walls, inlaid with shells collected from the distant shores of the
Upper Sea. They were so lost in their caterwauling songs and
droning prayers for mercy that they didn’t see or hear him
approach.

Storm howled
and Tudha’s two escort guards bashed their spears against their
shields to announce his presence. The group started and yelped,
growing wide-eyed, their songs crumbling until there was just the
scream of the snowstorm. Tudha scanned the group to find the
ringleader. Prince Liuma. ‘Son, what is going on here?’

Liuma stepped
across the temple’s entrance like a guardsman. ‘Father, you must
not go in there.’

Tudha sighed
hotly, strode past him and into the temple interior – quiet and
warm, glowing orange in the flare of two crackling torches. At the
far end was a seated statue of the Grain God, smiling inanely,
holding wheat and barley sheafs in each of its open palms. Nothing
out of the ordinary. He swung back towards the door, ready to
demand answers again, when he froze, seeing the huge scrawl
scratched across the plaster of the wall inside the doorway.

Glory to
Kurunta, the true Labarna! He, not Tudhaliya, is the Great King of
all Hittites.

He backstepped
as if confronted with a monster. There it was: his darkest fears
confirmed. Mutinous words, and this time with his cousin’s name
alongside. Nobody, not even Pudu, could refute it now. Liuma and
the priestly group entered the temple too now. Tudha glared
accusingly at them all. ‘Who did this?’ he growled.

All shook
their heads and stammered excuses. ‘We found it this morning,’ said
Liuma. ‘We were trying to rid the words of power,’ he claimed.

Padding feet
sounded in the snow outside. Tudha turned to see Skarpi and Pelki,
hurrying to the scene. ‘My Sun, we were trying to find you,’ Skarpi
stared, then saw the scrawled words and fell mute with shock.

Pelki
continued for him: ‘An overland wool merchant arrived at the city a
short while ago. He forged his way through the snows – risked his
life – to reach you. He brings news from the south.’

Tudha’s
heartbeat slowed to a slow, ominous pounding. ‘Go on…’

‘He witnessed
some great swell of activity at Tarhuntassa in the Lower Land,’
said Skarpi, his voice stony. ‘An army is being gathered there. An
army far larger than what we have here. I could not bring myself to
believe it… until I saw this.’

Tudha pushed
past everyone and out into the driving snow, the cold biting. He
climbed the steps onto the temple’s roof, planted one foot on the
half-wall at its edge and stared southwards, directly into the
blizzard. He toyed with the halved sun medallion, sickened by the
growing truth. Already, Kurunta was mobilising, and clearly agents
of his were at large here in Hattusa. The silence, the withheld
grain, the unsanctioned gathering of an army and the sowing of
sedition here – all unmistakable markers… the prelude to an
invasion.

From the deep
well of memory, Tudha remembered the night he had sneaked close to
his father’s writing chamber and listened to Hattu’s weak
whisperings as he wrote his apologies. Civil War is the
foulest kind of war. Like a dog feasting on its own innards. Nobody
wins. Everybody suffers. It was the worst mistake I ever
made.

Yet here it
was, staring him in the face. The question was, who would cast the
first spear?

 


***

 


Kurunta
groaned. Everything felt wrong. Deeply, deeply wrong. His head spun
wildly. It was like the time he had taken ship to Amurru – the very
first time he had been upon a boat on the Lower Sea – and it ran
into a storm. The vessel pitched, rolled and yawed energetically,
never tiring throughout the entire day. Now, like then, this awful
feeling brought him rolling to the edge of the bed – like a ship’s
rail – to vomit into the trough there. It brought a moment of
relief, and the stinging bile masked that horrid taste in his mouth
for a time. He rolled onto his back again, the sweat-soaked bedding
squelching. Three breaths of cold air, respite… and then it all
began to build again. A fire in the belly that rose through the
chest and into the head, then it crackled through his veins and
tore away the respite. ‘Urgh,’ he groaned.

How had this
happened? He could still remember that summer’s day on the island
gardens by the hyacinth beds. So much energy. How had it come to…
this? And what were the strange noises from outside – the cheering
and chanting of drunks and soldiers, coming and going like waves
against a shore?

‘You
must drink, Majesty,’ his room servant insisted.

Kurunta
slapped wildly at the three cups he could see when he opened his
eyes, sending the real receptacle spinning off across the room.
‘Water will not save me. Bring me the Sekhmet.’

‘Erm,’ the
servant squirmed. ‘The Egyptian master healer left moons ago,
Majesty. He went back to his homeland on the grain boats – before
the snows.’

Kurunta tried
to sit up, confused, seeing the blurred glare of the outdoors
through the chamber’s pinned-open shutters. Green and gold. The
colours of springtime. ‘Snows?’ he grumbled to himself, eyes
rolling one way then the other in confusion. ‘The snows have been
and gone? How…how long have I been like this?’

‘Easy,
Majesty,’ the servant said, helping him to lie back again. ‘You ask
me these questions every day. Every day you forget my answers. But
I do not mind.’

Breathing
heavily, Kurunta’s eyes swivelled around his chamber. He remembered
the other one. ‘The Egyptian apprentice, bring him to me.’ He
pointed a shaking and bony old finger at the servant. ‘And do not
try to tell me that he is gone too. I know he is not. He tended to
me yesterday and almost every other day too. D- Derazim. Derazim is
his name.’

The servant
seemed confused. ‘Indeed, Majesty, I know of Derazim.’ He laughed
nervously. ‘After his efforts during the winter just gone, is there
anyone in the Lower Land who does not?’

Kurunta wiped
at his face, befuddled, annoyed. ‘What are you talking about,
man?’

‘I am here,
Greatness,’ a new voice spoke. Derazim waved the servant out of the
room.

‘Good, good,
come here,’ Kurunta whispered, reaching with shaking hands for the
drinking bowl the healer held. As he drank down the cooling
mixture, he noticed how strong the flavours were. A good, potent
mixture this time. Perfect.

Derazim sat on
the edge of the bed.

‘Thank you,’
Kurunta wheezed, noticing Derazim’s posture – gone was the stoop.
So too was his old shabby brown robe; now he wore a smart white
cloak. A barber had even groomed him, his old tufts of hair now
combed smooth and hanging to his chin, covering much of his pitted
face.

‘It is my duty
to make the potion for you my lord,’ said Derazim. ‘You need not
thank me.’

‘Not for the
potion – for everything,’ Kurunta said. ‘For taking the burden from
my back and from my mind. For being a friend to me. Yes, I liked
your master healer, but you… you and I share an even deeper
connection.’ Derazim sat slightly turned away from Kurunta. Kurunta
took this as bashfulness. But then he noticed how flinty the man’s
profile was. How thin his scarred lips were – a hard line.

Quietly,
Derazim twisted round and reached for Kurunta’s withered neck, then
lifted free the necklace there, with the halved sun and a royal
cylinder seal dangling from it.

‘What, what
are you doing?’ Kurunta laughed, although it was more of a weak
wheeze. ‘Give that back, you goat.’

Derazim stood
and stepped away from the bed and looped the thing around his own
neck.

‘Derazim,’
Kurunta said now, quietly but with an edge of firmness. ‘The
medallion and the seal are not things to play games with. They are
symbols of royal power. Give them back to me.’

Derazim
ignored him, producing a small, soft clay tablet from his purse and
rolling the seal stone along the base of it.

‘Derazim! That
is sacrilege,’ Kurunta croaked now. ‘Guards, take those things from
him.’

The two Falcon
Guards glanced at one another, but did not move. It was as if he
had not spoken.

‘What is
this?’ Kurunta protested.

Derazim held
up the tablet, the seal marking giving royal affirmation to the
wedge-shaped declaration written on it. ‘Over the last few moons, I
have built a vast army. I will now lead them in a march upon the
Upper Land. Or rather, you will,’ he said, pointing at the
freshly-imprinted seal marking. ‘I will keep you alive of course,
in case the troops need to see you. But only barely alive.
That last potion was strong enough to rob you of what’s left of
your muscles and your voice, and soon it will do just that. The
Falcon Guard are loyal to me now, and while your commanders may
remain faithful to you, they trust me as your hand and your tongue.
This force I have gathered will fall upon Tudhaliya’s armies and
slice them in two. You will die of your illness quickly afterwards…
and that is when I will announce to all who I really am… and what I
am rightly owed.’

Kurunta
stared, face furrowing with confusion.

‘You still
don’t recognise me, eh?’ said Derazim. ‘Well, I suppose the years
have been cruel, the desert winds scourging. You and King Hattu put
me in that wretched oasis, didn’t you… Brother?’

Kurunta
gawped, horrified. ‘Urhi… Urhi-Teshub?’

His
blood-brother and childhood torturer smiled back at him, then left
the room.


Chapter 11
[image: ]

The Fallen Falcon

Summer 1228 BC








All throughout
the spring and early summer, Lower Land men of fighting age
converged upon Tarhuntassa from all directions. The great meadow
became too small to house them, and so the sea of tents and
patchwork of drill grounds began to spread over the hills too, all
around the southern capital. By day they trained and grew strong –
farmers and labourers becoming brawny and confident soldiers. By
night they ate bread baked from Egyptian wheat and beer brewed from
the imported barley. No belly went empty – neither soldier nor
citizen. Throughout it all they chanted and sang their glorious
king’s name.

‘Kurunta!
Kurunta! Kurunta!’

Kurunta sat
silent and listless in his tower, watching. The demons of age had
robbed him of his strength and voice, some said, but his sparkling
wit and deep understanding of the peoples’ problems remained. That
much was evident, giving his succession of strong reforms and
proclamations.

Out in the
sun-splashed muster fields, a huge space had been transformed into
an open air mess area. Zakuli of the River Watch sat at one bench,
grinning like the many others seated alongside and opposite, his
sentry helm resting on his lap. He felt warm from the midday sun
and the alcohol flowing round his veins, content and pleased with
everything and everyone around him. Draining his beer cup with a
fierce suck on the reed straw, he then thumped it down on the
table, emitting a deep sigh of satisfaction. Beer now, wine
later, he thought. The space behind his eyes seemed to fizz
with happiness. Every so often the burly man next to him would sway
against him, his body vibrating with a new and sonorous – if
slightly slurred – song. Soon Zakuli and all the others joined in,
swaying in time. It was glorious – like living in a moment of gold.
Ponkutti, his gormless young River Watch comrade, was enjoying
himself too – right now suffocating under the attentions of a plump
and amorous lady twice his age.

‘When will we
mobilise?’ a voice asked nervously.

Zakuli
realised someone had sat down across from him. A green-eyed
newcomer – still with the dirt from his farm under his fingernails,
and blisters on his palms from holding a lance for the first time.
He was asking Zakuli specifically. ‘You are a sentry,’ the man
pointed at Zakuli’s helm. ‘Surely you must know?’

Zakuli wetted
his lips to answer.

‘He used to be
much more,’ the burly one by his side cut in before he could speak.
‘Used to be a Falcon Guard. One of the finest prospects of the
Lower Land, they used to say.’

‘You were a
Falcon Guard?’ said the green-eyed farmer, agog.

Zakuli
chuckled. ‘A long time ago,’ he said, taking a fresh cup of beer
from a tray then drinking a long draught of it.

‘Aye, before
you became a drunken fool,’ the burly one said with a roar of
laughter. He then grabbed at Zakuli’s stomach, cupping it as if it
was a woman’s breast. ‘Look at the size of that belly. I’ve seen
pigs in better shape than you!’ All the others exploded in hilarity
too.

Zakuli felt
the prickling heat of shame and embarrassment. He laughed as if he
was playing along. Another drink of beer. Numbness.

All the others
returned to their conversations, but the farmer remained transfixed
on Zakuli. ‘It will be soon though, won’t it? They say that every
man in the Lower Land is here. We must be mobilising
soon.’

‘We
will mobilise when King Kurunta gives the word for it,’ answered
Zakuli, glancing to the Falcon’s Nest rising from within
Tarhuntassa’s walls. Up on the royal tower’s high balcony sat the
lonely figure of King Kurunta. ‘You will mobilise when
you’ve learned how to hold a spear properly – when those blisters
become callouses.’

The farmer
blushed and tittered. ‘Oh I’ll be ready,’ he assured Zakuli. ‘Who
would not want to march for King Kurunta? To fight and die for the
chance to bring down the wretched false Labarna at
Hattusa?’

Zakuli
chuckled at this. The rhetoric had become commonplace all
throughout this vast martial campus. There was always something
under it though, something within him, that made him feel slightly
dirty for laughing along.

Just then, a
copper platter was placed on the table, laden with a baked
pheasant, dripping with some syrupy sauce. The servant also planted
six fresh and still steaming loaves around this. Before the
beautiful aroma of the sweet and gamey meat even reached Zakuli’s
nostrils, a half-dozen hands shot out. A few breaths later and the
pheasant carcass lay in a bedraggled state, the loaves gone.

The farmer,
gnawing on a juicy piece of pheasant, noticed that Zakuli was
watching him eat with a gentle smile. ‘Something amusing?’

Zakuli wagged
a finger at the demolished pheasant and breadcrumbs. ‘After so many
years of drought and hunger, I became used to the sight of men
scrapping over bread. Now,’ he said, looking both ways down the
table where all were stuffing their faces, ‘the problem is no more.
I’ve never known such a time of plenty.’

‘That only
doubles the need to finish what we have started here,’ the farmer
said. ‘For years it was the wretched Tudhaliya who made us
southerners share our stronger harvests with his northern lot.’ He
held his arms wide, palms upturned. ‘Why, I say, should we do that?
Why?’ He pounded a fist on the table. ‘Is it our job to feed
faraway families to the detriment of our own?’

A number of
people seated nearby heard this and drummed their hands on the
table. ‘No!’ they agreed, crumbs and flecks of saliva spraying.
Zakuli, from force of habit, joined in. There was a small voice at
the back of his head, however, answering very differently. Why?
Because we are all Hittites, and more, because it is the right
thing to do.

The farmer
became less nervous now, enjoying the positive reaction. He stood
up as he continued: ‘The wretched Tudhaliya arranged a deal with
Pharaoh that grain might be brought to the Hittite realm. But only
so the lion’s share could pass straight through our lands and on to
his northern capital. He used us for our ports, had our men and
beasts lug the grain across our countryside.’ He stepped up onto
the bench now and pointed aggressively towards the soil.
‘Our countryside!’ A massive cheer rose from all the tables
nearby. ‘Took the best for himself and left our kinsmen with
scraps.’

The farmer
spoke well, and clearly believed that his views were new and
original rhetoric. Yet to Zakuli they sounded stale. For every
word, almost, was an echo of the great speeches that the King’s
Voice had delivered from the Falcon’s Nest. Derazim the Egyptian
had arrived as a mere healer, but had grown into something far more
impressive. Now he was the ailing Kurunta’s closest aide and high
general. Gone was the shabby brown robe and in its place he wore a
cuirass of bronze and a pristine white cloak. Gone too was the
stoop. Now he stood tall and proud. He had an energy and physical
aura that belied his advanced years. His speeches had been
magnificent – almost changing the air like the moments before a
thunderstorm.

The table
juddered. He watched as the green-eyed farmer stepped fully onto
the table now, turning this way and that to expound to all in
earshot his opinions about the coming march upon the north. He
paced along the long table to and fro, gesticulating, beating fist
to palm, wagging fingers high in the air like a slinger about to
loose, spittle flying. There arose a madness in his eyes and in his
manner, yet all seemed to be carried along by it. All chose to see
and hear what they wanted to believe. That what they were doing was
right.

‘Death to the
northern tyrant!’ the newcomer blared.

‘Death to
the northern tyrant!’ the crowds echoed.

The chant,
first aired by Derazim in the early winter, went on and on. It was
the same slogan that had been circulated on small clay discs. Men
had begun handing them out in the taverns and travelling into the
pasture lands to distribute them there too and to preach the
message to the farmers and shepherds. Gather, free men of the
Lower Land; gather at the southern capital under the banner of
Kurunta, the true Labarna. He will feed you and your kin. He will
treat you as a king should. Never again will you suffer or starve
as you have under the wretched Tudhaliya. Death to the northern
tyrant!

A horn sounded
somewhere in the distance. The chant eased and heads rose, turning
in the direction of the noise. Zakuli saw a small marching column
emerging from the White Mountain passes and winding towards this
vast muster ground. More soldiers – burly, encased in burnished
leather. They came trooping all the way through to the muster
meadow’s centre, where Derazim had established a pavilion
headquarters of sorts for he and King Kurunta’s best commanders to
plan. ‘Is that the Shore Watch?’ Zakuli murmured, noticing the
small shells the newcomers wore knotted in their long hair.

‘Didn’t you
hear?’ said the burly man by his side. ‘General Derazim is drawing
in even the outlying garrisons. We need every soldier we can get if
we are to raze Hattusa and kill the northern tyrant.’

‘But the Shore
Watch is vital,’ Zakuli said, suddenly uneasy. For a moment, he had
a flash of coherent thought – like in the old days – about the
strategic importance of those coastal sentries. All through his
youth, this country had been terrorised by murderous pirates.
Raiders who would sink fishing fleets, raze villages and steal
cattle and treasures. There were few of them, but the coast was
long, and so they could pick their time and spot and strike. That
all changed when the Shore Watch had been established under old
King Hattu – a series of watchtowers every twenty danna or so, set
on promontories or cliffs to look out for approaching pirate
crafts. ‘If they are here then who is watching the landing sites
along the shores?’

The green-eyed
farmer, jittery with energy after his speech, thumped back down
onto the bench and poured himself a fresh cup of beer from a jug.
‘Come on, drink,’ he said. ‘Drink to the triumph that awaits. Drink
to the death of the false Labarna!’

Zakuli sensed
many eyes upon him. The fervour of this movement felt like fire.
When caught in the middle of such zeal, when all others were
talking of burning, death and destruction, it was not the done
thing to talk of anything else. But that small voice at the back of
his head spoke differently. We are starving the cities of the
north. King Kurunta does to Tudhaliya that which he claims is a
crime punishable by the Gods. He gazed once again up at the
royal tower’s high balcony. There remained King Kurunta, watching
his creation. What has become of you, my lord?

‘I’m not
thirsty,’ he said, rising and leaving. As he went, a few men jeered
him and one tossed a half-eaten loaf at him. He gritted his teeth
and walked on. Near the edge of the mess area, he saw a Falcon
Guard – one of Kurunta’s new young recruits. He was brash and
arrogant, telling a group of others a story. The man had dispensed
with his red cloak and feathered helm, both of which lay in a neat
pile on the grass behind him. Zakuli eyed the man sideways as he
passed by, remembering his better days. He stumbled on to the beer
table, lifting a cup. Time to venture on into private oblivion, he
mused. But the cup halted before his lips. He could not help but
gaze back at that neat pile of the Falcon Guard’s apparel – a cruel
symbol of how far he had fallen.

 


***

 


Kurunta
watched from the high balcony of his moat-bound tower. It was
Urhi-Teshub who had him lifted out here every morning to sit and
watch all day long as his Lower Land capital transformed into
something ugly and unrecognisable. Chants rose and fell like waves.
Songs calling for rapine and conquest. Demands that his cousin in
Hattusa should be put to death. Worst of all, they preached all
this in the belief that it had come from him. He had not the energy
to stand, nor to speak. All he could do was drag his nails along
the wooden armrests of his chair. The scratch marks there were
deep.

‘Be at ease,
Brother,’ whispered Urhi-Teshub from behind the chair. ‘Free
yourself of worries.’ He strolled ahead of Kurunta, his flowing
white cape swishing in his wake, hands clasped behind his back, to
take in the haze of activity outside the city. ‘My Uncle Hattu,
when he rose against me and cast me from the Grey Throne, broke the
armies of our empire. In the years afterwards, he failed to repair
the damage. So too his son has failed. The armies have been weak
and as such have invited threat.’ He extended one hand towards
Kurunta, as if offering a flower. ‘I on the other hand have
always known that a hard line is required in order to deal with
crisis. I have freed the men from the fields all across our country
and – behold! – we have here in this southern realm a force that
makes a mockery of the ranks Tudhaliya commands. The forces here –
once a secondary army – will soon be fifteen thousand strong.’

You built
an army out of lies, Kurunta wept inwardly. His tongue moved,
almost shaping those words, but there was too little breath in his
chest to give them sound.

‘You will
travel north with us, and you will see Tudha fall,’ said
Urhi-Teshub. ‘I will throw him down the steps of the throne room,
and then I will teach him about pain.’

Kurunta sighed
weakly. He lifted a trembling hand, extended one finger and drew on
the thin layer of dust on the table by his chair – a symbol of
three mountains – then feebly shook his head with a hint of a
sneer.

Urhi-Teshub
took a moment to comprehend the Hittite symbol – representing the
Upper Land and its mighty cities. ‘Oh, you think my army will not
be enough to storm the Upper Land cities? Quite. A number of them
are fortress-like. Hattusa is surely the finest. Yet what use are
well-walled cities when those inside have no meat or bread?’

Kurunta’s face
sagged completely.

‘You see?
Tudha will be compelled to bring his armies into the field. There,
they will be heavily outnumbered. There, we will crush them. Oh
yes, I am sure he will scuttle back into his capital to hide. Even
then, with just a remnant of his forces to defend the city, Hattusa
will not be easy to capture. Thankfully, I have a friend still
inside Tudha’s mountain capital, one very close to his side.
Already my friend has painted your name on his temples. After our
victory on the battlefield, my friend will betray Hattusa’s gates
to me.’ He chuckled quietly to himself for a time. ‘I plan to
mobilise the army soon. They complain in the Upper Land of dry
soil? Well I will dampen it for them. Weeds will grow from their
blood.’

Why?
Kurunta mouthed, his head lolling backwards.

Urhi-Teshub
beheld his brother with a frown. Bending at the waist and resting
his palms on his knees, he peered at Kurunta as if he was a hideous
grub, dug out of the soil. ‘Why? Forty years ago, I was cast from
my throne. I was of the direct royal bloodline, not Hattu,
not Tudha. I mean only to appease the Gods, for they will have been
angry that the reign of false kings has lasted all this time.’ With
a smirk, he turned to the trestle table by Kurunta’s chair, calmly
poured some water from a jug into a cup, then produced from his
purse a vial. With a tap of his forefinger on the vial’s base, two
droplets of dark fluid fell into the cup, blossoming and staining
the water.

When
Urhi-Teshub pressed the cup to Kurunta’s lips, he tried to resist
feebly, but soon the mixture was cascading down his throat.
Urhi-Teshub set the cup down and turned away again. ‘Once Tudha has
fallen, I will kill you quickly, like I did with my father. I’ll
even build you a nice stone hekur house in the Meadow of the
Fallen, just as I did for him. Tudha and his loved ones will be
buried alongside you.’

Kurunta sobbed
gently, the noise only just there.

Urhi-Teshub
patted his shoulder gently. ‘Oh yes, weep, Brother. If only you had
after forty years – like those I spent alone in the desert – you
might understand how futile tears are. As I will soon demonstrate,
strength lies in action.’

 


***

 


As Urhi-Teshub
strolled from the balcony and left the chambers behind, Kurunta
remained on his seat, legs useless despite his urge to rise and
pursue his venomous brother, tongue lolling and wordless despite
his desperation to scream. He had seen the torture cells in Ashur,
visited the old Hittite dungeon known as the Well of Silence, and
heard tales of the Egyptian prison mines. All penitentiaries of
foul repute. Yet what cage was sorrier than one’s own ailing body?
From this prison he could only stare at the swelling of hatred
amongst his Lower Land people, whipped-up by his brother, soon to
be unleashed upon Hattusa. He thought of his youth, when
Urhi-Teshub had burnt him, thrown him before chariot horses and
killed his pet dog. This was so much worse, for now Urhi-Teshub had
infected this whole Lower Land with his evil. Urhi-Teshub was right
about one thing, he thought: the Hittite Empire had never truly
recovered from the civil war. The sad truth was that his brother’s
new quest to regain the Grey Throne would surely destroy what was
left. A gentle sob escaped his lips again. A weak, infuriating
sound, so contrasted to the fires of anger within.

What can
you do? he jeered at himself. You were too inobservant, too
stupid, to see that Derazim the sand-battered healer was in fact
your brother. Too complacent. Too confident. Too…

He noticed a
soldier had stepped in from the doorway. One of his Falcon Guards.
Every day after Urhi-Teshub fed him poison then left, a guard would
come in like this. Where once they had been his guardians, they now
reeked of menace.

During the
first days of his paralysis, he had tried to ask the tall Falcon
Guard watching him for help. He still had enough power in his
tongue to mumble something to that effect. The Falcon Guard had
smiled and walked away. ‘Should have rewarded me better when you
could,’ the man had cast over his shoulder. The next day he asked
the guard on duty – this time a dark skinned one – for another form
of escape. Kill me, he had tried to say. Yet no sound
emerged, and drool slid from the corner of his mouth. The guard
simply laughed then ignored him, and Kurunta knew then that his
elites had all been turned to Urhi-Teshub’s cause or replaced with
others loyal to him.

Today’s guard
– an out of shape fellow – stared at him through the small gap
between the browband and cheekguards of the feather-topped helmet
which closed in most of his face.

Get
out! Kurunta raged, unable to even emit a whisper.

The guard
swaggered over to him. Kurunta’s bloodshot eyes tracked the
approach, and he awaited some stinging insult from the man.
Instead, the guard knelt by the chair and slowly slid off his helm,
his long, dark locks falling loose around his face, his pouchy eyes
examining the ailing king. A face from the past. You?

‘Majesty,’
Zakuli said with a bow of the head.

Kurunta could
smell the stale scent of wine on his breath.

‘I took great
risks to inveigle my way into the royal tower. Stole this cloak and
helm. I can see it was worth doing. I knew something wasn’t
right.’

Kurunta’s body
shook with rapid heartbeats as he tried to lift an arm and point
towards the door through which Urhi-Teshub had left.

Zakuli gently
pressed the arm back down to rest on the chair. ‘I know. I heard. I
heard everything. In some ways, I wish I had not.’ He looked
anxiously towards the door. ‘I do not have long before they realise
something is wrong with the guard rota. Tell me,’ he sighed, biting
his lip, ‘show me, how did he do this to you?’

Kurunta felt a
deep sagging sensation of despair. How could he show anyone
anything in this state? He saw the empty clay cup on the trestle
table by his chair. He half lifted a shaking hand towards it.

‘You need a
drink of water?’ Zakuli said.

No!
Kurunta raged within, reaching far enough to touch the cup’s rim.
This caused it to topple and roll across the table.

Zakuli
stretched over to catch it before it fell from the edge and hit the
stone floor. Making to place the cup back on the table, his nose
wrinkled. He lifted the cup to his nostrils and sniffed. ‘Smells
odd. Sweet… and musty at the same time.’

An old, old
poison, Kurunta thought but could not say. Used by Volca the
Sherden long ago to poison King Mursili and King Hattu’s first
wife. Used by Urhi-Teshub to poison his father, King Muwa. Now I am
to be withered by it. He flared his eyes in an effort to
communicate as best he could. But Zakuli did not read his feeble
attempts. Worse, the guard was lifting the cup to his lips to taste
the dregs. Now Kurunta felt the faintest pulse of energy, enough
for his withered arm to flap out and claw the cup down from
Zakuli’s mouth.

‘Majesty?’
Zakuli grunted, confused. Finally he read Kurunta’s expression and
finally he understood, his eyes widening. ‘Poison.’

From the stone
staircase, boots padded and the clatter of armour echoed. ‘The
changing of the guard,’ Zakuli whispered, alive with fright. He
clasped Kurunta’s wrist, then tucked the cup away inside his cloak.
‘I understand, Majesty. I will do what I can to avert this disaster
that is unfolding.’

Standing, he
hurriedly buckled on his helm, tying the cheekguards tight like a
mask once more. As the new guard came in, he frowned at Zakuli.
Zakuli was clever, grumbling some mundane complaint and storming
off to apparently take his leave from duty.

Kurunta stared
after the well-meaning man – a man for whom he had once held such
high hopes. He realised at that moment that the fate of the Hittite
Empire might rest on that fallen warrior’s shoulders.


Chapter 12
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From the Brine

Summer 1228 BC








Within
Hattusa’s war room, the high command had gathered. Pelki sat on the
sill of the window cradling his hammer, gazing out towards the
southern horizon and stroking Storm, slumbering by his side. Skarpi
leaned against the emerald-green wall with one shoulder, a trio of
grey kittens tumbling in play around his feet and a fourth curled
around the back of his neck like a scarf. Mahhu the scribe sat on a
stool, legs crossed and a blank clay tablet on his lap. Nerikkaili
paced around the room in agitation and the two princes, Arnu and
Liuma stood near the unlit hearth. All were waiting for their king
to speak.

Tudha stood
hunched over the ancient map table, studying its detail for the
thousandth time. The wooden surface detailed the Hittite world and
the realms beyond, light ash for land, dark oak for the seas.
Mountain ranges, forests, passes, pastures and wastes were marked
out with inks and dyes. At notorious weak spots and problem areas,
the surface was polished smooth from the tapping fingers of past
kings and their generals. The core territory around the capital,
known as the Upper Land, was marked boldly with a symbol of three
mountains. To the south lay the vast realm of the Lower Land, its
marker a bunch of ripe grapes. His eyes fixed on Tarhuntassa, the
capital of that territory, denoted by the inky shape of a high
tower. He bowed his head and sighed, thinking of the southern wool
trader who had in the winter gone brought them what little
information they had. The man had told of goings-on in the Lower
Land: farmers being summoned in their droves, all called to the
southern capital to be trained with spear and shield. A vast
mustering the likes of which had not been seen in generations.

The betrayal
of Kurunta strangled all these thoughts. He toyed with his halved
sun medallion. How could you do it, Cousin? You saw the damage
caused by the civil war of my father… how could you stoke another?
Had you cut out my heart in my sleep, it could not have hurt me
more than this. ‘It wasn’t supposed to be like this. It was for
the good of the Hittite people that I gave him almost an equal
footing to my own,’ he muttered.

A soft tapping
sound struck up as Mahhu the Chief Scribe captured all this in
clay.

‘Do not dwell
on what has happened, My Sun. It will change nothing,’ General
Pelki said.

‘For once, I
agree with the Metalsmith,’ conceded Skarpi. ‘Perhaps he was
afforded too much power, too much autonomy.’

Tudha looked
to the window, face twisted in dismay. On the flatlands outwith the
city, the Upper Land soldiery had been mustered in full. A hardy
army, but so few. And to pit them against fellow Hittites? The very
notion made him feel sick. A bolt of pain flashed through his head
and the coronation day proclamations echoed tauntingly once
more.

Tudhaliya! The
one who will restore the Hittite Empire to its zenith!

This was not
the dream. Not at all.

Nerikkaili
continued to pace around the table, eyes lost in thought, hands
clasped behind his back. ‘All that matters now is that we strike
first, hard and fast,’ he stabbed a finger towards the hall’s open
window. ‘To the south! What other option is there?’

Tudha looked
to his two generals: Pelki and Skarpi were sharing a look of their
own, a look that dripped with scepticism about Nerikkaili’s
reasoning.

‘There is
always another option,’ said Skarpi.

‘War – if that
is where we are headed – need not come in the form of a bullish,
headlong attack,’ Pelki agreed. ‘Plenty of wars have been won by
the side that defends and defends well.’

‘We could
station the regiments carefully at the choke points and in the
cities,’ Skarpi built on Pelki’s idea. The kitten wrapped around
his neck meowed as if in support of the idea, then rather
unhelpfully swished its tail into Skarpi’s mouth, sending the
general into an undignified fit of coughing.

‘Why need it
come to swords at all?’ offered Prince Liuma. ‘We could slaughter a
hundred bulls tonight at the Temple of the Moon God, and ask for
his protection. I can arrange for the priests and priestesses to
lead a great choir of prayer in the gloaming hours. All in the
capital could be encouraged to come up to the Temple Plateau and
sing with them. If we sing loudly enough then the Gods will hear
and come to our rescue.’

Tudha twisted
to his youngest with a look of disgust. Sixteen years old yet still
harbouring the romantic ideals of a boy. A Hittite King was obliged
to revere the Gods, but Liuma’s dogged fixation on doing that and
that alone was becoming maddening. He had sent his youngest to
train with Pelki and Skarpi during their winter drills, only to
hear that when challenged to practice sword combat, Liuma had
dropped his weapon, fallen to his knees and started singing to the
skies for the Gods to protect him. ‘The Gods alone will not solve
this disaster for us,’ he seethed.

Arnu
approached the table and planted a hand on its edge. ‘Quite. You
need good generals, strong armies, a supply line – whether you
choose to march south or bed in here to defend the north.’

‘And I suppose
you should be one of those good generals, like Skarpi and Pelki?’
Tudha replied dryly.

Arnu stepped
back. ‘What I want is irrelevant, Father. I am suggesting only the
things I believe you will need. If you go south, I am happy to
march with the mule handlers in your baggage train, or stay here
and guide the city watch in your absence. If you stay here to
orchestrate a defence, I will gladly do as you ask, be that
patrolling the walls or running the palace kitchens. I will do as
you wish. You are my sire.’ He said this so plainly that it
disarmed Tudha. He realised then how little he knew his boys. Even
that he still thought of them as his boys was testament to this –
for both were now young men.

‘Stay or go,’
said Skarpi, drumming his fingers on his bottom lip. ‘You know my
feelings on the matter, My Sun.’

‘Mine too,’
agreed Pelki.

Nerikkaili
continued padding softly in circles, listening to the discussion.
‘Your generals no doubt could organise a stout defence of the Upper
Land, My Sun. But think of the Egyptian grain – two years now we
have gone without it. Do we have the luxury of waiting for them to
strike at us? Can we see out this summer and another winter with
what food supplies we have?’

Tudha closed
his eyes and shook his head.

Nerikkaili
tilted his head a little towards Tudha. ‘Thus, we must strike
first. Make haste, march south, seize the grain, and no one in the
Upper Land need starve.’

Tudha stared
through the map table for an age, before sighing deeply through his
nostrils. ‘To the south.’

‘You have
chosen wisely, My Sun,’ Nerikkaili assured him. ‘And do not worry
about the safety of the Upper Land in your absence. The Kaskan
north is stable under Lord Grax’s control. The West is a deserted
hinterland. The Assyrians have seemingly halted their incursions
upon our eastern holdings – more interested now in scheming against
Babylon than attacking us. And right here,’ he concluded, ‘the
Great Queen and I will govern carefully.’

Tudha nodded.
‘Take leave, Tuhkanti. I will discuss the matters of the
march with my generals.’

Nerikkaili
bowed and departed the chamber. He held the door open for Arnu and
Liuma to join him, but the boys hesitated. ‘They can stay,’ Tudha
said.

Nerikkaili’s
nostrils flared slightly at this, and he swept away.

‘Ha,’ Skarpi
scoffed as soon as the door clicked shut behind Nerikkaili. ‘He and
the Great Queen will more likely tear each other to shreds. Their
rivalry has grown unbearable in recent times.’

‘Yet they are
the two who should rightly deputise while we three are on
campaign,’ Tudha explained. ‘Puduhepa’s nous in dealing with what
allies we have left is vital. Nerikkaili’s management of the cities
is excellent.’

‘Hmm,’ Pelki
rumbled. ‘I would die for the Great Queen, My Sun, but you know my
feelings about Nerikkaili.

‘Quite,’
agreed Skarpi.

‘I trust
Nerikkaili implicitly, just as my father did,’ Tudha said,
straining to keep any hint of doubt from his voice. ‘With him, my
sons and my mother here, the place will have ample governance.’

‘We are not
marching with you?’ Arnu asked.

‘Correct,’
answered Tudha.

Arnu bristled,
but bit off whatever protest was rising within him. Liuma was
daydreaming, and Tudha wondered if he had even heard or cared that
he was being left behind.

Pelki,
unconvinced, drummed his fingers on the table. ‘Perhaps one of
Skarpi or I should stay back here, in case there is any…
trouble.’

‘Good of you
to volunteer,’ said Skarpi.

Pelki gawped.
‘Not a chance. You should stay.’

‘I need you
both,’ Tudha cut in. ‘Damn, I need every sword I can find… for we
will be at a disadvantage of numbers.’

Skarpi and
Pelki looked at one another. ‘Surely not – what about our allies?’
started Pelki.

‘We will have
the support of some allies, but not all,’ said Tudha. He tapped the
mountainous area to the north of the capital. ‘The Kaskans – by far
the largest contingent upon whom we called – cannot join us.’

Skarpi sneered
at the etchings on that part of the table. ‘Treacherous
bastards.’

‘Watch your
tongue,’ Tudha said quickly. ‘Lord Grax is dealing with a challenge
to his leadership, and to demand his warriors come down from those
mountains to serve us right now would be folly. We must leave the
mountain men to their ways, and pray that Grax wins out. It would
be a complete disaster if he was overthrown by a hot-headed youth
minded to ride roughshod over the years of Hittite-Kaskan truce.
That we cannot send men to help him is as big a regret as that he
cannot join us.’

Pelki sighed,
looking over the map. ‘What does that leave us with?’

Tudha turned
his eyes back to the map table and waved his generals and his two
sons closer. A small carved figurine of a long-haired soldier stood
beside Hattusa, representing the depleted Upper Land army. ‘Our
core will be the fifteen hundred soldiers camped here.’ He glanced
over his shoulder to the window, and the smoke-bilging hill to the
north. ‘I had hoped we might be able to equip them to make each man
as strong as two foes. Unfortunately, despite a full winter of
effort at the Serpent’s Belly, Dakki has not yet produced good iron
for us.’

‘He is close,
My Sun,’ said Pelki. ‘I have spent many days there myself, helping
with the attempts to produce a helm. Each successive prototype is
stronger.’

Skarpi rumbled
with mirth. ‘Aye, they had me there too – asked me to try to break
the helm with my bronze blade. I did suggest Pelki should wear it
while I tried…’

Pelki shot him
a withering look – then a comrade’s grin. ‘Perhaps you should have
worn it, what with your stone skull, you wouldn’t have felt a
thing.’

‘Dakki
explained to me how things are going,’ said Tudha. ‘Even better, he
has provided us with a small number of his latest iron scale
jackets. They are not good iron, but they are stronger than
fine bronze, he claims. A rack of iron spears and swords too.
Enough to equip one company, and a few extra sets so you each may
have one.’

Skarpi nodded,
impressed.

‘Whatever
advantage this close-to-good iron might give one hundred of us,’
Tudha continued, ‘fifteen hundred fit and able men in total is not
enough.’ He slid his gaze across the map to the southwestern
coastlands of Lukka. There stood a small chariot piece, the driver
wearing a headband fitted with a crown of tall feathers. The
Lukkans were age-old allies of the Hittite Empire – never true
vassals as such, but always allies. More, Lord Paladon was the
grandson of Sarpedon, a hero of the Trojan War and a great friend
to King Hattu. ‘By my reckoning, our messenger will have reached
Lukka by now. If he delivered his message and Paladon was in
agreement, then the Lukkans should by now be on their way to the
rendezvous point at the Great Salt Lake.’

Tudha nodded
slowly, sliding the piece from Lukka to the southern edge of a
pristine sliver of white calcite inlaid in the table surface – near
the border between the Upper and Lower Lands. ‘The lake is barren
and bleak and goes unwatched,’ he then moved the figure of the
Hittite warrior to the same place. ‘We will lead our troops to meet
Paladon there. From there, two days’ march due south will bring us
to the walls of Tarhuntassa.’

Timed
perfectly, the grey kitten on Skarpi’s shoulders sprang onto the
table and skated across its polished surface, coming to a halt near
the two figurines. Then, with the height of feline disdain, it
casually swatted both figurines onto their sides with one tiny grey
paw.

Storm howled
and the kitten bolted, leaping back up and onto Skarpi’s shoulder
and taking shelter on the back of his neck and issuing a heroic –
if barely audible – hiss at Storm. Skarpi, red-faced, righted the
figurines. ‘Do not take the kitten’s insolence as a portent, My
Sun.’

Tudha stared
at Skarpi, amused but trying hard not to show it.

Prince Arnu
planted the heels of his hands on the edge of the table, mimicking
Tudha’s stance. ‘A frontal attack on Uncle Kurunta’s fortified
capital and the rumoured giant army of defenders? I do not need the
Gods to tell me who will win there.’

Tudha glared
at his son, but felt a spark of respect too. An interest in the
realities of rule at last? ‘Warfare is not about strength, but
about guile. Distraction is the greatest weapon. We will descend
and engage the Lower Land army as they expect us to.’ His eyes
moved to the east, and the trade kingdom of Ugarit perched on the
coast of the Lower Sea. There rested another figurine: a beautiful
one of a boat with a blue and white chequered sail. ‘King Ibiranu’s
small army has been summoned, and will be a vital second and
surprise pincer.’ He moved the boat from the port city of Ugarit to
the Lower Land’s southern coast. ‘The rumours are that the Shore
Watch had been stripped away from the coast and summoned to this
mustering at Tarhuntassa?’

Nods from
Pelki and Skarpi.

So Tudha
deposited a new warrior figure on the shoreline of the Lower Land,
beside the docked Ugaritic boat, then slid the warrior up through
the dense crescent of peaks inked near the coast. ‘Ibiranu will
land at or near the unwatched shores then lead his forces through
the White Mountain passes, bringing him to Tarhuntassa’s southern
approaches. We will engage from the north, feign a retreat, draw
the enemy away from the city. Once they have committed their armies
against us, Ibiranu will swoop upon the city from the south, storm
and seize the defences. That will leave the rebels with no base, no
means of supplies or shelter. At this point, our troops and the
army of Lukka will drive them back towards the captured walls, from
the tops of which Ugaritic archers will rain arrows upon their
backs.’

Mahhu looked
up from his clay tablet, tapping the end of the stylus on his
bottom lip. ‘Can you be certain that our soldiers and the Lukkan
forces combined will be enough to drive them back?’

‘They are
reportedly huge in number.’ Prince Arnu agreed.

‘Rather a few
wolves than a vast herd of sheep,’ Skarpi answered for Tudha.

Storm issued a
satisfied growl as if taking the phrase as a compliment.

‘Wolves,
sheep?’ said Mahhu, looking up from his clay tablet. ‘I don’t
understand.’

‘Kurunta has
worked miracles by conjuring up his southern force,’ Pelki took a
turn to explain, patting his hammer against his palm, ‘but apart
from the core veterans, they are an army of farmers, trained in the
arts of war yet without any experience of it.’

‘So it will be
easy?’ Liuma asked.

Tudha stared
at his youngest son. ‘Not in any way. For whether we meet victory
or defeat, a great number of Hittites will die in the
struggle.’

 


***

 


Spume foamed
along the tarred hull of the Ugaritic flagship as it cut through
the choppy cobalt waters of the Lower Sea. The prow dipped and
rose, driving up puffs of briny spray that glittered in the summer
sunlight. Bare-backed sailors clambered up and down the mast to
hoist sail. With a thunder of straining linen the sail unfurled,
bulged and rippled, giving life to the dragon emblem – Yam,
Ugaritic God of the Sea – stitched upon the blue and white
chequered sheet. The ship picked up even more speed.

King Ibiranu
planted one foot on the ship’s rail, resting his arms on the bent
knee, crunching into an apple – its sweetness tangling with the
salty miasma – and eyeing the coastlands along which the fleet
sailed. There was a wall of cliffs, from whose precipice a river
tumbled down in a churning column into the sea. Dolphins leapt and
played in the foam. Then there were rocky headlands jutting out
crisp and clear. Hittite watchtowers stood on these promontories.
At first, he had ordered his ships to spread out and fly plain
sails in order that to the watchtower garrisons – Lower Land rebels
– they might look like passing trade ships instead of a war fleet.
Soon, he realised, those towers were empty, just as Tudhaliya’s
messenger had claimed they would be. The entire southern shoreline
was like this, undefended. Soon, they would reach Owl Bay – one of
the few good landing sites on this rugged coastline, and a spot
that would allow them to steal inland past the coastal city of Ura,
onto the tracks leading north through the White Mountains and… to
the rebel capital of Tarhuntassa.

He peered
along the hazy stripe of coast. The loam-coloured cliffs ahead
served as a visual marker: Owl Bay was not far from here.

As the day
wore on, the loam-coloured cliffs rose and grew sharper, more real.
Great walls of rock, riddled with scars and freckled with green
shrubs. They came to a natural crescent inlet of calm green water.
Here, Owl Bay shimmered in the sunlight.

‘Ah,’ Admiral
Yassib inhaled deeply through his nostrils. ‘Smells like impending
victory!’

Ibiranu smiled
at this. The admiral’s mood was infectious: the sailors and
warriors across the famous Ugaritic fleet hugged the ships’ edges
now, eyeing the bay eagerly, chattering, laughing. Yassib strode up
and down the decks, encouraging the men and shouting across to the
other boats. He was an expert naval commander and a skilled
shipwright – a true master of the waves, Ibiranu thought. It was
almost a shame that his part in this campaign was almost complete –
for he was to wait here with the fleet while the army moved
overland. Ibiranu turned from the prow, eyeing the land and
thinking of King Tudha’s pincer plan. This operation would be swift
and decisive. ‘Drop sails, take us in.’

The ninety
seven vessels of the Ugaritic fleet slowed like panting giants at
the end of a race, the sails sagging and slipping down the masts,
then the oars stretched out to the sides and dipped into the
waters, gently lapping at the surface to guide the flotilla into
the bay. The soldiers each hung one arm over the ships’ edges and
rapped their knuckles against the hulls, cheering and chanting.
Every sound was amplified in the sheltered inlet.

‘We can camp
on the sands tonight,’ Ibiranu said as Admiral Yassib returned to
his side. ‘Tomorrow, we will forge north to the mountains. Very
soon we will be at the rebel king’s capital. Great King Tudha and
Lord Paladon of Lukka will pin them, and the city will be ours to
take and hold so the Labarna can bring the rebels to their
knees on the ground outside.’

Yassib,
grinning along with every word, suddenly froze, his grin melting
into a look of horror. ‘Majesty,’ the captain stammered, pointing
to the headland beyond the bay.

Ibiranu turned
to look further along the coast. He could not make sense of what he
saw. The late sun blazed behind a forest of swaying shapes. Masts.
His heart whumped in his chest as a colossal fleet spread out at
great speed from behind the headland: hundreds upon hundreds of
small, swift vessels, oars milling, sails full.

‘The rebel
king knew we were coming,’ Ibiranu croaked.

‘No, the
Hittite possess few ships… and those ships are not Hittite,’ said
Admiral Yassib, transfixed by the bird head prows and the horned
men bristling behind the rails of these vessels. With a roar of
water, the boats came slicing in towards the bay like a stinging
ray. Yassib instantly recognised the danger of being trapped in
this bay. ‘Turn, take us out!’

Crewmen
relayed the order with hoarse screams, yet the words were not even
fully out when the flagship rocked violently. King Ibiranu
staggered and fell, sliding along the deck, seeing the strange
craft that had swept in to batter against his flagship’s aft. The
nightmarish horned warriors hurdled the abutting ship’s rails and
stormed the decks in a chorus of shrill screaming. They sliced down
the sailors and oarsmen, blew through the unprepared and grounded
Ugaritic soldiers in a frenzy of stabbing and hacking, then surged
up the deck towards the prow. One whacked Admiral Yassib on the
head with a club, sending him pitching over the boat’s edge. Blood
puffed and spurted, soaking the timbers and the sail. King Ibiranu
– unarmoured and wearing just his leather kilt, grabbed a spear
from a rack and scrambled to his feet to face them. Three of his
soldiers pressed close to him, preparing for a desperate defence.
‘Ba’al, save us,’ Ibiranu croaked.

The attackers
slowed, gathering around the Ugaritic King with a supreme
confidence, weapons trained, smirking. Ibiranu felt a deep rage
now, his spear useless. ‘Fight me!’

They did not.
Beyond the encirclement, he saw the utter devastation of the rest
of his fleet – like his flagship, every other boat was surrounded
by these strange crafts, the decks cluttered with cloven corpses,
spasming soldiers in their death throes and groups kneeling and
begging for mercy. A few of these men were hauled up by their hair
to standing, and had their knees smashed with war hammers. Ibiranu
gawped. His army, destroyed in moments. His navy, captured.

He beheld the
enemy surrounding him more carefully. ‘Sherden,’ he hissed,
recognising the horned ones now. Shekelesh pirates too. And – his
heart sank to the pits of his boots, seeing others in feather
headdresses: ‘Lukkans?’

The attackers
parted, and a man calmly walked through the corridor of space. A
Sherden with pale-blue eyes and a trident strapped across his back.
He tossed something heavy onto the decks. It rolled over before
Ibiranu’s feet. A crudely hacked-off head. The eyes were swollen
shut, the nose was smashed in and the lips were bloated and
beginning to rot. Yet there was no mistaking the identity of the
head. It was Lord Paladon of Lukka. During this moment of shock, a
group of Sherden lurched forward and wrested away Ibiranu’s spear
and the weapons of the three soldiers standing with him.

The lead
Sherden casually pointed at the severed head. ‘I am about to repeat
with you the discussion I had with this fellow, back in his lands,’
he said in a jagged argot that Ibiranu vaguely understood. ‘It was
a discussion that could have gone better. I was planning on letting
him live. We had a lot in common.’

‘I doubt it,’
Ibiranu raged. ‘He was a man of honour.’

The Sherden
leader smiled. ‘People at this end of the world do seem to think
dying horribly is somehow honourable. It needn’t have been that way
for him.’ he gestured to the many hundreds of native Lukkan
warriors in his hotchpotch army. ‘These men saw sense.’

Ibiranu saw
that – in fact – many of those Lukkans could not meet his eye,
looking groundwards in shame.

‘After I
offered them a simple choice: a life of plunder, a good share of
the spoils,’ said the blue-eyed Sherden, ‘free from the whine of
some king’s whip. Or,’ he opened a hand to the head of Paladon and
said no more. ‘Now I have you cornered as I had them, and so I
offer you the same choice. You can join our movement.’ He gestured
across his fleet, the size of which was only just becoming fully
apparent: ‘From the peoples we have encountered already we have
accumulated much. From the Ahhiyawans: soldiers, slaves, gold and
weapon caches. From the Lukkans: craftsmen, chariot schools and
more. From you, we will gain this fine fleet. Why not be a part of
our movement, eh? Join us…’ he stepped closer so Ibiranu could feel
the heat of his breath and the scent of some musky perfume he wore,
‘or die.’

Ibiranu held
the man’s gaze, and extended his neck. ‘Do it.’

The Sherden
stepped back, chuckling. ‘Such a shame. But I won’t part that
handsome head from its body. No,’ he said, then clicked his
fingers. A group of his Sherden troopers rummaged in a sack and
produced a trio of thick copper rods. ‘You men of Ugarit live on
the sea, and so it is only fitting that you die in the brine too.’
The Sherden troopers seized Ibiranu’s three men and bound their
hands behind their backs, then bent the copper rods round their
necks so the ends touched to form collars. Finally, the Sherden
leader produced a fourth copper rod for Ibiranu. ‘You put this on
for yourself, eh?’

Ibiranu stared
at the Sherden for a time, then took the offered rod. The metal was
hot from the sun against his skin, and he never looked away or
blinked as he bent it into place. A pair of enemy soldiers tied his
hands behind his back.

‘When the
Hittite Labarna hears of this,’ said Ibiranu, ‘when he
tracks you down… remember this moment. The moment you chose to
bring his wrath upon you.’

The Sherden
leader smiled and chuckled. ‘The Labarna? Another mighty
leader? I grow bored of the ease with which they fall.’

His troopers
laughed gruffly.

The Sherden
then stepped aside, opening a corridor of space towards the ship’s
rail and gesturing that way. ‘I’ll look after your fleet well. Now,
if you wouldn’t mind…’

Ibiranu’s
stomach turned and twisted, his mind raging with the horrors of
what death by drowning must be like. Stamping one foot on the deck
for composure, he barked to the three with him: ‘Soldiers of
Ugarit. Ba’al, be with us, always.’

With that, he
walked solemnly to the rail, stepped up and stared into the brine.
With a series of ragged breaths, he fought off terror, then stepped
clear and plunged into the freezing blue. The copper collar took
him to the sea bed in a frenzy of bubbles and pinioned him there
like a speared fish. With three dull roars, his other men jumped or
were pushed in too, sinking down to the sea bed near him.

His lungs
burned, hungry to gasp in anger and shock. He could fight it off no
longer. Sucking in a lungful of water, he felt the spasms of
asphyxiation begin. He thought of his parents, of his queen, of his
three daughters back in Ugarit, praying that if this raiding swarm
should venture towards his home city, then the garrison there would
be able to repel them. Finally, he stared up at the shimmering
streaks of light on the surface and the dark blots of the many
ships, and realised that no army in the world could resist this
dark armada, wherever they might choose to sail next.


Chapter 13
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An Oath Fulfilled

Midsummer 1228 BC








During
summer’s hottest month, Urhi-Teshub – under the guise of Derazim –
rallied the gathered soldier masses of the Lower Land with more
barnstorming orations. These trenchant speeches brought more and
more men from the countryside and to the fields around Tarhuntassa,
pleading to join the ranks. On one muggy morning, when the skies
were laden with clouds, he paced through the city streets, taking
bows and salutes that would normally be afforded only to a king.
More, a score of the Falcon Guard – who now served him personally –
strode alongside, their feathered crests and red cloaks flailing in
the gentle wind. Today, it was time for the crescendo – the
pre-mobilisation address that would charge the forces outside the
city with the energy of the Gods.

He ascended
the steps onto the walkway above the Mountain Gates – so-called
because they faced the south and the White Mountains – and stepped
onto a pulpit there to stand taller than his guards. The jabbering
crowds fell into a whispering awe. Head cranked back, eyes wide,
arms outstretched, he issued a sonorous cry to the heavens: ‘Come,
Tarhunda, God of the Storm. Come, witness the greatness we have
assembled here for you. An army like none seen on Hittite lands for
so long. Come, Master of the Skies, sharpen your swords as we
sharpen ours.’ Urhi-Teshub slowly dropped his gaze to the muster
fields outside the city, and the endless sea of fighting men there.
There was a tense silence, as the masses looked up and around the
pregnant sky in fear and excitement. Would Tarhunda appear from
those clouds, and descend to stand with this great army? Most,
giddy and jubilant, believed it could actually happen, for nothing
was impossible in these magical times. In an age of stark famine,
“Derazim” and King Kurunta had given them seemingly unlimited
grain. If they could do that, then maybe they could indeed bring
the mightiest of all the Gods to earth also. The silence stretched
– for so long that it almost seemed set to break into disappointed
murmurs. This was when Urhi-Teshub discreetly flicked the fingers
of his outstretched palms. The guards inside the Mountain Gate’s
twin towers read the pre-arranged signal, and swung their staffs
against the huge drums in there. The effect was spectacular, the
drumskins reverberating and the sound exploding from each turret’s
windows like two deep, resonant claps of thunder that shot out
across the land. The many onlookers squealed, looking skywards,
cowering in awe.

‘Did you hear
that? Did you?’ Urhi-Teshub cried, his mouth wide as if he was
surprised by the noise. ‘That sound was Tarhunda’s feet, landing on
the soil. He is here. He has stepped down onto the mortal
earth.’

The soldiers
now erupted in a fervid chorus of passionate cheering, some sobbing
in ecstasy, others shaking with pride and emotion.

‘Tarhunda has
come to aid King Kurunta,’ Urhi-Teshub continued. ‘Our lord’s
muscles may be weak, but that is why he has you. You will be
his muscles. When we march north, your legs will march for
him. When we pull down the gates of Hattusa, your hands will
be his.’

The masses
roared in a way that made the land quiver, the sound coming in
waves as they shook their spears and shields high overhead.

Just then, a
runner padded up to his position. Urhi-Teshub shot the young man a
cold look.

‘Lord
Derazim,’ the man panted. ‘The scouts to the north have relayed a
message: the Upper Land armies have gathered. King Tudha readies to
march.’


Perfect, thought Urhi-Teshub. He turned slowly back to the
crowds, his face splitting with a cool smile. ‘Break out the extra
rations,’ he called to his commanders out there. A rumble of
excitement grew and exploded from the crowd. They cheered, danced,
sang. ‘Wine for everyone today. Rest tomorrow. Come the following
dawn,’ he boomed, clenching a fist before himself and shaking it
intensely, his white cloak beating in the breeze and his golden
armour gleaming, ‘we will set out to claim…. our
destiny!’

As he stepped
down from the pulpit to the sound of the chant: ‘De-ra-zim!
De-ra-zim! De-ra-zim!’ The Falcon Guards offered their respect
and congratulations. He made his way back through the streets, boys
gazing at him in awe, young women flirtatiously. At that moment, he
felt more vital and powerful than ever – crackling with energy.

The ground
floor hall in the Falcon’s Nest was cool and quiet, and he chuckled
away to himself as he stripped off his cloak and drew himself a cup
of water from the font. He gazed at the water’s surface, and the
reflection of his sand-blasted old face stared back at him. It was
a sour reminder that he was not young, that so many years had been
robbed from him. It was just like the endless hours gazing into the
brackish pool at the heart of the cursed oasis. In his mind, he
once again heard the elegiac sigh of the desert winds, felt the
sting of the sands on his face – constant, merciless. So many
years of despair, he thought. So when the moment of
vengeance comes… it will be exhilarating. The son of Hattu will
know no mercy, no sentence of exile. I will slice him in every way
I can. It will be slow. I want to watch him suffer as I have
suffered.

A weak moan
sounded from one of the floors above. He looked up to the timber
ceiling.

‘It is King
Kurunta,’ advised one of the nearby Falcon Guards. ‘He has been
groaning like this all morning.’

Urhi-Teshub
felt a trickle of panic. Kurunta had been vomiting for the last few
days. Not a good sign. The people – specifically the army out there
– needed to see their king on this march. Even if that meant he had
to travel in his wagon, strapped to a chair. Should Kurunta die
before they set out, it would weaken the people’s confidence in the
forthcoming campaign, and undermine his own authority – who was to
say an ambitious heir or high officer might not try to claim the
Lower Land throne and throw his plans into disarray? He set off up
the stairs and through the floors until he came to the high
balcony. There Kurunta sat, listing, his head hanging to one side.
His neck muscles had been wasting away over the last few moons.
They were gone now. His eyes were barely open and his breathing was
shallow. Every few breaths brought another feeble moan. The front
of his robes were caked in dry vomit – again.

Grumbling,
Urhi-Teshub stepped over to press his own cup before Kurunta’s
lips. The water spilled uselessly down his chin. ‘Drink, you fool,’
he demanded. ‘It is just water.’

But Kurunta’s
head flopped forward, and he began snoring deeply.

Urhi-Teshub
stepped back, clutching the air in frustration. He wheeled to and
fro, mind working. Too much of the old Sherden potion, he realised.
‘You will not ruin this for me, Brother,’ he said with quiet
menace, gazing out from the balcony over the sea of feasting,
dancing and singing warriors. He swung round to wag a finger at
Kurunta. ‘If I have to mount your corpse in a wagon so that the
army believes you to still be alive, then that is what will
happen.’ He took to pacing to and fro again.

‘There will be
no march on Hattusa,’ another voice answered.

Urhi-Teshub
froze.

A Falcon Guard
emerged from behind a drape, raising a bow horizontally, the arrow
trained on his throat.

Urhi-Teshub
bridled. ‘What are you doing, you idiot? Have I not guaranteed you
silver for your support?’

‘Oh, I’m not
one of your thugs. I am Zakuli, once a Falcon Guard, in the times
when they were honest.’ He stretched his bowstring a little
tighter.

Urhi-Teshub’s
blood ran cold with fright. ‘Whatever you heard…’

‘That your
name is not Derazim? That you are our king’s brother, the exiled,
hated Urhi-Teshub? That you have been poisoning him?’ Zakuli
answered. ‘I was not even born when you were cast into exile, but
my parents always taught me and my sisters why it happened: because
you were a monster of a king. I asked them why the good Hittite
people could let a monster become their master. My father said it
was because you promised them everything tomorrow, in exchange for
giving up their freedom today… then you built an empire of fear and
hatred.’

‘One shout,’
said Urhi-Teshub, ‘and the rest of the Falcon Guard will be in this
room and-’

‘And they’ll
find you on your knees with this arrow in your windpipe,’ Zakuli
finished.

Urhi-Teshub’s
heart pounded as the rogue guard’s arm stretched, the bow creaking
to its limits. Then his heart slowed, and a cool smile spread
across his face… as he noticed another shadow in the room, behind
this man.

Zakuli,
winking behind his fully-stretched bow, frowned. A sword hilt
cracked across the back of his head. The arrow flew wildly askew,
clattering against the wall then fishtailing out from the balcony.
Somewhere down below, a mule brayed in agony. Zakuli’s eyes rolled
in their sockets and he crumpled to the floor, revealing one of
Urhi-Teshub’s real Falcon Guards – one of the drummers from
earlier.

‘I heard the
raised voices, my lord,’ the guard said. ‘Thought I should
investigate.’

‘And what did
you hear?’ Urhi-Teshub asked.

The guard
patted his belly – well-fed – then his purse, which jangled with
silver rings, then shook his head. ‘Nothing that matters to
me.’

Urhi-Teshub
smirked. ‘Take this wretch away. Cut off his head before he regains
consciousness.’

‘My lord,’ the
soldier saluted. As the guard dragged Zakuli’s body away and left
the room, Urhi-Teshub sighed in contentment. He swaggered past
Kurunta’s seat and to the balcony’s edge and planted his palms
there, laughing. ‘Oh but it would be sweet, Brother, if you get the
chance to see me on my throne again. Sweet, yet a great shame as
well. For once we have taken Hattusa and claimed the Hall of the
Sun, it will be the end for you.’

‘I am not
afraid of the end,’ a frail voice crackled just behind him.
Urhi-Teshub swung round, astonished to see Kurunta there, swaying,
shaking… but standing.

‘I just wish
you had not harmed poor Zakuli there. He was a good man – once
almost a great man. He helped me in these last days, by
pushing his fingers down my throat and making me sick shortly after
your daily doses of poison. Six days without it and I can stand,
speak.’

Urhi-Teshub’s
lips parted to reply but he was too stunned to know what to
say.

‘Despite it
all, Brother,’ said Kurunta, ‘all the torment and torture you put
me through in my youth and now when we are old men, I love you. It
is the Hittite way to love one’s brother. I will always love you.
Always do what is right for you...’

Kurunta first
kissed his half sun medallion, then spread his shaking, withered
arms and enfolded his tormentor with them. Pressed up against the
balcony edge, Urhi-Teshub could not escape his older sibling’s
embrace. It was weak yet impossible to get out of.

‘…and what is
right for the Hittite people,’ Kurunta whispered in his ear, then
pushed forward.

 


***

 


Zakuli heard a
dull scraping noise, then the zing of a sword being drawn.
He blinked open his eyes to see the Falcon Guard, grimacing, blade
held aloft. ‘What, where am -’

The blade came
swishing down towards his neck.

With a jolt of
terror, Zakuli rolled clear and scrambled to his feet. The blade
bit deep into the soft earth. The Falcon Guard wrenched at his
sword to free it from the earth, but it was a struggle. In that
instant, Zakuli realised they were by the Blue River. It was a
quiet spot just outside the city where criminals were executed. He
knew he had to act now, or die. In a blur of motion, the Falcon
Guard’s sword came free of the earth and he lunged for Zakuli, but
Zakuli leant to his left, and the guard flailed into the Blue River
shallows. Leading with one shoulder, he hammered against the
guard’s back, sending the man face-down into the foaming waters,
then pinned him there, face down. The guard thrashed and struggled…
then fell limp.

Standing,
wheezing, Zakuli staggered away from the scene. His head pulsed
with pain and he touched the drying blood matted in his hair near
the crown, wincing. He thought of the last moments he could recall.
The Falcon’s Nest, Urhi-Teshub… ‘King Kurunta!’

He hobbled as
fast as he could around the base of the city walls and entered via
the River Barbican, keeping his head down. Once inside, he weaved
and pushed his way through the feasting, dancing masses, all the
while shooting looks to the royal tower. Drawing close, he saw the
two figures up there: Kurunta, on his feet at last; Urhi-Teshub,
stunned. They came together in an odd embrace. Zakuli stared,
dry-mouthed as – interlocked like that – the two pitched from the
balcony, plummeting the four storeys towards the ground like a
stone. As they fell, Kurunta was silent. Urhi-Teshub screamed like
a gull. The entangled pair vanished behind the buildings between
here and the tower and then a dull thump! reverberated
across the city.

The pipes,
singing and dancing slowed and faded, as all began to realise what
had happened.

 


***

 


The following
day was fittingly grey, and the Lower Land capital and all its
surrounding fields quiet. Grim-faced, wretchedly hungover and still
shocked to their core, the masses lined the streets, balconies and
rooftops to observe as King Kurunta’s broken body was washed and
anointed with sacred oils beside the Temple of the Harvest God.
Priests slew seven oxen at the foot of the altar. Templefolk
smashed vases of wine on the ground in offering to the Gods, and
Wise Women swung a male goat kid above the royal cadaver. Finally,
the king was set upon his pyre and burned, with his faithful
general, Derazim, laid on a lower shelf of branches to burn
alongside him. Few apart from Zakuli knew Derazim’s true identity,
and those others who did were not minded to admit that they knew
what was going on. Indeed, a number of the Falcon Guard fled the
city, taking sacks of treasure with them. Most of the common people
thought the fall from the tower was a dreadful accident. Zakuli
knew it was in fact Kurunta’s last act – a desperate attempt to
thwart Urhi-Teshub’s insidious coup and civil war.

He glanced
from the pyre flames to the crowds: so many soldiers in simple
dress, their armour or weapons stowed away during this time of
mourning. So many warriors, so few leaders. That had been Derazim’s
doing – his charisma and dark charm had consolidated every droplet
of power in his own hands. Now that he and Kurunta were gone, who
would take charge here? Would they assume the mantle of war and
call this corpus to arms again? Or was there a soul here brave and
noble enough to conclude Kurunta’s real wishes – to bring the Lower
Landers to their senses, to spare the empire civil war? There would
be fourteen days afforded to Kurunta’s funeral rites before the men
would don arms once more. Fourteen days to find the right man,
Zakuli thought, eyes combing the crowd again and again.

In the
following days, the Wise Women walked amongst the pyre’s ashes,
picking out the bones of Kurunta, which they then washed in beer,
wrapped in the finest linen and stored in a silver urn. Next, the
royal bones and those of Derazim were interred in a polished stone
hekur house in the island gardens near the base of the Falcon’s
Nest tower, before old songs were sung around the sepulchre.

Soldiers stood
in groups, murmuring. Zakuli listened in, hearing many of them
talking still of the plan for the invasion of Hattusa. And then the
feasting began. With no general to control the city’s stores, petty
officers began sharing out wine freely, the feasting grew raucous,
spreading over the great muster field. It went on for days.

One night,
Zakuli wandered out there in a daze and slumped on a bench. He
glanced around the vast sea of tents and tables. Things were
spiralling out of control. Troops were dancing and singing wildly
around fires to skirling pipe music, ruddy-faced. Some lay snoring
and drooling in the open, some clutching wine skins as if they were
partners. He even spotted his own direct commander – the Captain of
the River Barracks – in some alcohol-induced fever, shivering and
vomiting. There were men passed out at tables, others rolling in
sordid heaps with women. Shrieking laughter arose from one tent
where prostitutes and a soldier – known to his comrades as Huzali
the Hurkeler – were carousing, and then the panicked
bleating of a sheep arose too. At one point, the sheep bolted out
from the tentflap, only for a pair of hairy hands to shoot out and
catch it by its back legs and drag it back inside, the poor
creature bleating forlornly. It was chaos. Drunken chaos. Someone
handed Zakuli a cup brimful with wine. ‘Go on, have a chew on these
grapes.’ Instinctively he took it. How much of this stuff had he
drunk in these last few days? Plenty, he was sure. Yet he had not
for a moment felt anything other than corpse-cold sober.

It tormented
him that he had sworn to help Kurunta, only to be knocked out cold
and leave the old king with no option but to throw himself and his
wicked brother to their deaths. He knew full well that it was the
haze of inebriation that day that had caused him to miss the other
guard sneaking up behind him. He gazed down at the surface of the
wine. His reflection, pouchy and sad, stared back at him. A slight
ripple in the surface warped the reflection, giving it a mean look.
Failure! it hissed.

Seeing a band
of navy blue on the eastern horizon, he realised the new day was
coming. Yet no sign of these festivities ending. Every direction he
looked lay drunken abandon. It was like gazing into a polished
bronze mirror showing some debauched scene from his life. There
were no good men here. Nobody who might bring things under
control.

From nowhere,
a memory arose: of the time King Kurunta had spoken to him, back in
those early days when he had been destined for great things. You
were born to lead, Zakuli. Speak, and men will follow.

A breeze
passed over him then, and it was like an awakening. He stared into
space, the words tolling like a bell. A calling: to end the futile
wait for a good man to come along. To end it by stepping up, by
being that man. For the first time in years, he set down his
wine cup. This time it would be forever. A frisson of fear and
excitement passed through him as he stood, and made his way to a
stack of crates that Derazim had once used as a pulpit. As he
climbed the wooden steps, the first pink ribbons of dawn blazed
across the sky.

‘People of
Tarhuntassa,’ he cried out.

The revelry
went on unabated, all oblivious to him.

‘My fellow
Hittites,’ he tried again. ‘Listen to me.’

A red-eyed oaf
of a soldier staggering past slowed and scowled at him. ‘Eh?’ he
cupped a hand behind one ear. A bunch of others nearby noticed this
too. Soon a few score people were gathered at the pulpit.

‘It is time to
set the wine aside. The fourteen days have passed.’ He cast a hand
over the muster field. ‘This… this is not showing respect to King
Kurunta. This is shameful.’

‘Zakuli?’
Red-eyes jabbed a finger towards him. ‘You’re telling
us to sober up? You’re the biggest drunken shit-sack in this
land!’

Raucous
laughter broke out.

‘Get down off
of that platform,’ others heckled, shrieking with hilarity.

Zakuli felt
the racing steed of terror galloping through him. Hundreds more
were gathered round to spectate now. Back down. Crawl away,
voices hissed in his mind. Drink some wine and forget it
all. He dug his nails into his palms.

‘I said get
down from there,’ Red eyes roared, lurching towards the crates to
grab at his ankles.

Zakuli stepped
clear of his clutches. ‘Look around you – this is no time for us to
descend into a pit of inebriation. Fourteen days ago we were on the
cusp of marching to war.’

‘Aye,’ a few
soldiers grunted, one drunkenly swishing an invisible sword.

‘We can deal
with Hattusa and the false Labarna later,’ Red eyes said,
swiping a hand through the air.

‘Rumours are
that King Tudha is already on the march towards this land,’ Zakuli
appealed. ‘There is no time to waste.’

This seemed to
jolt Red-eyes a little. Just then – perfectly timed – another
soldier fell to his knees and vomited copiously on Red-eyes’ boots.
A few others laughed at this and then some began to heckle Zakuli
anew. But this time, Red-eyes glanced over his shoulder. ‘Enough,’
he snapped at the others. ‘Zakuli is right. We haven’t been sober
for days.’ He turned back to Zakuli and flicked his head up in a
reluctant gesture of acquiescence. ‘So what do you propose?’

‘We should
send a delegation northwards urgently. King Tudha must be assured
that this land is loyal – that we Lower Landers are just like the
Upper Landers… Hittites, one and all.’

The sea of
faces around the pulpit twisted as if offended by a bad smell.

‘What?’
Red-eyes said with a tune of laughter.

Zakuli again
saw in his mind’s eye the face of Kurunta, smiling. ‘I was one of
the last people to speak with King Kurunta. He never wanted to
hoard the Egyptian grain like this. Never wanted to go to war with
the north.’

‘Madness! We
heard his declarations. So did you.’

‘We heard the
words of Derazim,’ Zakuli answered. ‘Derazim was poisoning
him. The war was Derazim’s scheme too. It was all Derazim…’ He
paced to and fro on the pulpit. Thousands were gathered now, rapt,
the drunken madness draining from them.

‘Why should we
believe this claim?’ Red-eyes argued. ‘Derazim was a healer, a
friend, a gift from Pharaoh’s court.’

‘His name was
not Derazim, and he was not Egyptian,’ Zakuli announced. ‘He was
Ur…’

All stared at
him, confused by his unfinished sentence.

Zakuli could
not even breathe, let alone speak. Staring beyond the sea of heads
and to the White Mountains in the south, his eyes grew wider and
wider at the scene betrayed by the strengthening dawn rays: dense
rivers of bronze, spewing down from the coastal passes, thundering
onto the lowland. Warriors, the likes of which he had never seen
before, in multitudes his eyes would not let him believe. A
jostling, jangling tide of battle. Coming for Tarhuntassa. The
heads of the Hittite masses turned to see for themselves, just as
the strange horde’s horns moaned across the land.


Chapter 14
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Land of Shadows

Late Summer 1228 BC



 


Like a serpent
of gold, the armies of the Upper Land trooped southwards, their
garb of polished bronze and leather rippling like scales in the
late summer heat. At the fore, the Grey Hawks stood out, encased in
silvery iron scale like the serpent’s flickering tongue.

Tudha wore
just a tunic and his black cloak, confident that his iron guardsmen
would protect him should they run into trouble. This, the first
time a Hittite army had taken to the field with an iron company,
had certainly lifted morale and expectations. Songs rose and fell
in a mix of bravado and laughter.

Alongside the
infantry chain rumbled the Lords of the Bridle – all twenty eight
of the empire’s remaining war chariots, led by Dagon’s heir, Jantu.
Jantu directed the nobles on board each vehicle to watch the
horizons for signs of trouble. Watchful and swift, they would be
vital in heading off any surprise attack.

At the Red
River ford, the column stopped. There they left tributes of bread
and wine at the weather-worn shrine hewn into the pale bedrock near
the banks. As they did this, Tudha stared south, knowing that as
soon as he set foot upon the river’s far banks with his army in
tow, he was effectively confirming a civil war. He stepped into the
waters and knelt in the cold shallows, eyes closed, holding his
halved sun disk medallion to his forehead and whispering to the
Gods and to his ancestors. Forgive me.

In a frenzy of
splashing and foam, they waded across the waist-deep water and left
the Upper Land behind, then forged across the windswept prairie on
the far side. The dry stubble-grass underfoot faded to bare brown
earth. Then the brown earth became pale, then ghostly white. More,
the hot wind began to sting, and carried with it a salty tang.
Tudha shielded his eyes and peered ahead to the low range of
dazzling white hills, and caught glimpses of the mirror-like
expanse of the Great Salt Lake stretching out beyond them. The men
fell silent here. It had always been thought of as a dwelling of
strange spirits, a place of desolation, oft avoided. That was why
it was a perfect spot at which to meet the Lukkan army.

Skarpi halted,
waving the main force on, resting his weight on his spear and
gazing pensively across the lake.

‘That’s right,
old fellow,’ Pelki said with a tune of mischief as he marched on
past. ‘A long contemplative look to disguise the fact you’ve really
stopped for a breath.’

‘Close that
flapping hole in your face, Metalsmith,’ Skarpi replied, ‘and pay
more attention to your surroundings.’ He pointed to the lake’s edge
and ran his finger as if to encircle it. ‘It has shrunk again this
year, drastically. You can even see the far shore from here. When I
was a boy, It was endless, stretching all the way to the
horizon.’

Pelki stooped
to pick up a handful of the white dust they were crunching over
right now: pure salt left behind as the waters evaporated and the
shores receded.

Skarpi was
right, Tudha realised. The Upper Land was barren, but here in the
Lower Land, things were turning grim also. The drought was
throttling the soil like a murderer’s hands. Suddenly, he felt
fiendishly thirsty. Beside him, Storm padded along panting, her
tongue lolling from her mouth.

Skarpi
rejoined the march. He too was evidently feeling the heat. He
unplugged his drinking skin and swung it up to drink, only for a
single droplet to splash on his tongue. Enviously, he glared at
Pelki’s full skin. ‘Do an old man a favour,’ he asked, ‘let me have
a drink?’

Pelki took a
moment to unfasten his drinking skin, turning his back as he did
so.

Skarpi
gratefully took the skin when offered it and glugged deeply, water
spilling down his cheeks. Then he erupted in a violent, gagging
groan, spitting the water everywhere. ‘Salt?’ he raged at Pelki.
‘You put salt in the water? You filthy hurkeler!’

Pelki smiled
innocently. ‘Come on, old man. Time we were moving on.’

A trundle of
chariot wheels and rumbling hooves drowned out Skarpi’s
foul-mouthed riposte, as Jantu sped ahead to the rendezvous point
at the lake’s southern limits. Tudha watched the Chariot Master go,
his dark mane flailing in his wake as he melted into the silvery
heat haze… then came trotting back a few moments later,
bemused.

‘There’s
nobody there, My Sun. No bootprints, campfire ash, nothing,’ Jantu
said. ‘We rode all the way round to the far shore.’

Tudha tried
not to make a show of the news, so the marching soldiers would not
catch wind of potential delay or complication – especially around
these ill thought-of parts. He swirled a finger for the column to
proceed. Soon, they reached the rendezvous point for themselves and
halted. The absence of any sound apart from the hollow wind
underlined what Jantu had said: as far as the eye could see, the
land was deserted. The salt earth lay undisturbed apart from gentle
wind-blown furrows.

Instinctively,
Tudha and Skarpi looked at Pelki. Pelki spluttered in indignation.
‘In my message, I definitely told Paladon and his Lukkans to come
here.’ He stabbed a finger at the earth.

‘Like the time
you sent a messenger to Thebes?’ Skarpi said.

‘This, again?’
Pelki protested. ‘How was I to know he would go to the one in Egypt
instead of the one in Ahhiyawa?’

Skarpi handed
Pelki his drinking skin back. ‘Turning a bit red there, Metalsmith.
Have a drink and cool down.’

Pelki snatched
the skin back and, forgetting, swigged… only to retch and spit out
the saltwater in disgust. ‘Oh for fuck’s sake!’

As the two
bickered, Tudha noticed something: Storm’s ears were proud, and her
nose was in the air, bobbing gently. She was on the scent.
Well-used to her quirks, he instantly grew suspicious, eyes darting
to the stand of trees some way to the south – a standout place from
which ambushers might spring. He stuck two fingers in his mouth and
whistled – his signal for her to follow whatever spoor she had
picked up. She bolted straight towards those woods. He twisted to
the nearest company. ‘Men of Stone, go with her. Flush out those
woods.’

‘It always
starts like this,’ said Pelki, cradling his war hammer for
reassurance as he watched the hundred spear troopers hurry off. ‘A
hypnotic sense of isolation…’

‘Of there
being nothing and nobody else around for as far as the eye can
see,’ Skarpi agreed, his hand flexing on his sword hilt. Storm
vanished into the woods and the Men of Stone followed. ‘A feeling
of safety…’

From the
centre of the woods, Storm let loose a long, pained howl and a
man’s scream quickly followed. Tudha went for his twin iron swords
immediately. Skarpi and Pelki rose on their toes likewise. The
entire column rippled round to face the woods with a clatter of
shields and spears rattling into place like fangs. Storm came
speeding free of the trees – mercifully unhurt – then one of the
Men of Stone staggered out after her, face contorted in pain. One
hand was cupping his genitals and the other he held up in apology.
‘My fault. I stepped on her paw, so she bit my balls. The woods are
clear.’

Nearly fifteen
hundred groans rose from the column as they wilted and stood down.
The rest of the spearmen emerged from the trees, picking twigs and
pine needles from their hair but all reporting the same thing. In
truth, Tudha thought, it would have been preferable had there been
some enemy hiding in those woods, for that would at least explain
the absence of Lord Paladon and the Lukkan army. Why weren’t they
here? A terrible feeling crept up and over his shoulders like a
cloak made of a dead man’s skin.

‘Without the
Lukkans’ support, we cannot engage the Lower Land army,’ Skarpi
burred.

‘We could fall
back to Hattusa,’ Pelki advised. ‘Given the new odds, I’d say we
should.’

Tudha
appraised the horizons with suspicious eyes. ‘No, if we return to
Hattusa now, we will have learned nothing. The grain crisis will
only deepen. We must go on.’

 


***

 


They roved
south and further into the Lower Land, and here the bleakness
ended. It was a sight to behold: a country of meadows, the air rich
with fragrant wild garlic and thyme; ranges of green hills spotted
with wild fruit orchards and veined with gurgling rivers. A stark
contrast to the Upper Land. Things had not got so bad here, Tudha
realised. So enchanted was he by the sight of this living land that
he almost missed Skarpi’s signal from the vanguard. He was up on
the breast of a hill, hunkered down in the late light of day.

‘A fort,’ a
soldier relayed Skarpi’s message back to Tudha.

‘The first of
Kurunta’s defences,’ Pelki whispered, eyeing the gaps in the hills
for sight of the fort.

Tudha raised a
hand for the column to slow. They crept forwards now, spreading
across the hills and halting before the summits, just as the sun
slipped away. Tudha and Pelki alone crept up to Skarpi’s
position.

In the silvery
light of the moon, Tudha beheld the fort, a good arrow-shot away.
It was a typical Hittite compound – square, stocky and with a
parapet of smooth triangular merlons running around the flat roof’s
edge. It had probably begun life as a waystation for messengers
travelling between the Lower and Upper Lands. In these times of
civil war, it was surely garrisoned or used as some supply depot
for Kurunta’s planned march upon the Upper Land. Yet his eyes saw
no such signs.

‘No light,’ he
muttered.

‘Not even a
tallow candle, from what I can see,’ Pelki mumbled, squinting at
the ink-black slot windows on the fort’s first floor – where guards
would normally live, sleep and eat.

‘Not that your
eyesight it the best,’ Skarpi said then grinned broadly, having
clearly saved up his follow-up line for some time, ‘given the
amount of self-pleasure you’ve been enjoying in your tent.’ When
Pelki shot him an angry, slightly guilty look, Skarpi was almost
glowing with triumph. ‘Aye, at the camp last night, you thought
everyone else was asleep, didn’t you? But we heard you…’ he pinched
one cheek between thumb and forefinger, then vigorously jerked it
back and forth to make a rapid squelching noise. Pelki fizzed with
rage, lips flapping to find some words to defend himself.

‘Shh,’ Tudha
hissed. ‘Listen.’ A warm night wind blew. His ears pricked up and
he heard it again. The clunk of a door shutting… then the faintest,
most pathetic echo of a tolling bell. Storm’s ears stood proud and
she let slip a faint grumble.

‘It could be a
trap,’ Pelki mused.

‘Then we must
be watchful,’ Tudha said. He rose from his haunches and began
creeping towards the fort, Storm by his side. Skarpi and Pelki
hurried to accompany their king, summoning a few Grey Hawk spearmen
for protection.

Weeds and
grass crackled as they moved up to the fort. The door lay ajar.
When the wind blew again, it clapped shut, just as before. When the
wind eased, it groaned open once more. Inside there was nothing
apart from an empty weapons rack and a dusty table. Tudha climbed
the ladder to the first floor gingerly, right hand ready to grab
for one of his swords. Poking his head up through the hatch in the
first floor’s timber floor, he saw empty bunks. There was a
patterned Scarabs board, dotted with polished shells collected from
the Lower Sea shore, thick with dust. A hearth too, cold. He
climbed up then scaled the second ladder onto the roof, the wind
was stiffer up here. At its strongest, it set the thick bronze
signal bell suspended from a wooden frame swaying slightly.
Sometimes the lip of the bell touched the upright of the frame,
conjuring the weak tolling.

Skarpi and
Pelki climbed up too, gazing out over the night-blanketed land.

‘I don’t
understand it. This place has been deserted for many days,’ the
Metalsmith said.

‘A fort left
empty is a crime against the Gods,’ Skarpi mused, his face
wrinkling in an ugly scowl.

Perplexed,
Tudha gave the order to fall out and use the fort and its surrounds
as a camp.

They woke the
next morning to a dawn chorus and a splash of sunlight that dazzled
on the greenery and bright blooms all around. Tudha settled
cross-legged on the grass outside the fort walls, chewing on bread
and dunking it in honey, rubbing Storm’s belly as she rolled on the
grass beside him. He drank cool, fresh water from the fort’s well
and watched the men of his army rising, stretching or bathing in
the nearby stream. They joked and chattered, well-rested and eager
once more. In this setting, the lonely fort looked less ominous.
Everything felt more real and normal. But, like a cold stone
settling in his belly, he knew that the feeling would not last:
Tarhuntassa – the rebel capital – was not far away now. He would
have to face his cousin Kurunta there, and somehow pit this small
army of his own against the Lower Land masses. ‘Skarpi, Pelki,’ he
called to his generals, who until now had marched in just kilts and
boots. ‘Don your iron garb today. I too will wear mine. We are
drawing close to great danger.’

The going was
tougher with the added weight of armour, but compared to his bronze
scale jacket, this iron one was noticeably lighter – maybe cooler
too. There was something other-worldly about the silver-blue glow
of it and his high iron war helm. Even the sight, he hoped, would
inspire his own forces and dishearten the southern rebel army.

The march
brought them over a rise and to a huge golden plain. He recognised
the region at once: the Meadows of Halki, shimmering and
magnificent. He recalled coming here as a boy, with his father.
Countryfolk lived in this land in their thousands, working as a
community to plough, sow and reap for all in Tarhuntassa and to
send the surplus north. It had been a land of life, the air filled
with the buzz of bees, the thrumming hooves of herds, the lazy song
of the crop workers and the chatter of their sickles cutting
stalks, the barking of farm dogs and the laughter of children.
Today, there was not a soul to be seen.

Wading
cautiously into the waist deep barley, he plucked an ear from a
stalk and turned it over in the palm of one hand. It was riddled
with dark spots. It was the same all around him.

‘The crop… is
bad,’ Pelki said quietly.

‘Blight,’
Skarpi groaned. ‘What happened here?’

Frustration
began to boil within Tudha. Feeling like a boxer fighting an
invisible opponent, he swished his head this way and that, until he
spotted the nearest farmhouse – a one-storey, flat roofed home like
an island in this sea of tarnished gold stalks. Wading towards it,
he expected to step free into a grass or earth garden around the
farmhouse, but the crop had grown wild, right up to a small patch
of worn earth near the main door. Inside was as the fort, empty. So
he thrashed across the crop sea to the next house. Here it seemed
to be the same, and he was about to swing away towards the
threshold in a growing rage, when a voice halted him.

‘By the Gods…
am I dreaming?’

Tudha swung
round in fright… only to see a frail woman sitting on a stool at
the corner of the hearth area, her knotted old hands shaking at a
loom. Her eyes were dark holes in a wrinkled old face. He had been
blind to her, seeing only the emptiness of the rest of the
place.

‘Is the
Labarna here before me?’ she asked.

Tudha felt
uneasy. He had certainly never met her before. ‘How do you know who
I am?’

‘When I was a
girl, Mursili was king. Then his son, Muwa. Then Muwa’s wicked boy,
Urhi-Teshub. Then Muwa’s brother, Hattu. You look so like them all.
Such intensity in the faces of that royal line.’

‘I am King
Tudhaliya, son of Hattu,’ he answered.

‘Ha!’ She
rocked with laughter, ‘I remember you. Those silver-stud eyes! You
were here with your father long ago. I fed you porridge and
berries. You played with my cat, remember?’

Tudha sighed,
now recalling the vital, pretty woman who had given him the meal,
and the black and white cat who had entertained him by chasing the
reflection of the sunlight from his spoon while he ate. ‘I
remember, you were kind to me.’ He held out his hands to his sides.
‘What has happened here?’

‘Hmm,’ she
grumbled, fingers fidgeting at the threads on the loom. ‘All was
good until this last year. The crops were doing well, despite the
dwindling rains, despite the quickening earth shivers. That was
when the heralds came from Tarhuntassa city. Skinny runts on
horseback, crowing that there was no need to bend our backs under
the hot sun anymore, that the Gods had brought bounty to King
Kurunta’s capital – enough to feed all. It was said that Tarhunda
the Thunder God himself had switched his favour…’ she paused a
moment, ‘from you, to King Kurunta. That he wanted the men of the
Lower Land to gather behind him at his capital and to march
north-’

Tudha held up
his palms towards her. ‘I know, I know. That is why I am here.’

‘So the
farmers all left. Within a moon this place became a wilderness.
With the fields untended, blight soon took hold. There are one or
two others who remained as well, over in the opposite valley.’

Tudha nodded
sadly. ‘Why did you stay?’

‘Me? Because
this is my home. I have no wish to get fat in the cesspit that is
Tarhuntassa city. Besides, my cats are all buried here,’ she looked
to the window and a patch of earth outside – itself consumed by the
bad crop. Five small humps stood just proud of the soil. ‘And you
know,’ she said with a wry look, ‘I never quite believed the
heralds.’

Tudha’s eyes
narrowed.

‘I remember
who was with you that day I fed you,’ she continued. ‘He ate with
you and played with my moggy too.’

Tudha’s eyes
grew distant for a moment, and he saw the memory again. The flashes
of light on the floor, driving the cat crazy with excitement.
Two flashes, from two spoons. In that bubble of
remembrance, the youthful Tudha looked up and saw Kurunta there
too, grinning like a fool and cooing as he waved his spoon for the
cat.

‘You two were
like twins. No, closer than that. It was as if you were one.’

Tudha felt a
sting of sadness behind his eyes. ‘We were.’

‘So now you
come to kill him?’ she asked.

‘He withholds
the grain from Egypt, leaving the Upper Land to starve. It will be
a slow death for me and all those in that region if we do not break
his rebellion.’

‘So it must be
death for you or him?’

Tudha did not
reply for a long time, lost in that memory of childhood. ‘We must
be on our way,’ he said at last, then backed towards the door.
‘Thank you for telling me what you know. I will have my men leave
you rations and one of the rabbits we caught on our way here. He
looked around, seeing what was missing from the simple home.
‘Blankets and firewood too.’ With that, he dipped his head and
turned to leave.

‘I had a dream
in the last moon,’ she said.

Tudha halted
in his step.

‘A dream of
death. There was a darkness over Kurunta’s city. Something has
happened there, Labarna. Something terrible. Something that
has only just begun.’

Tudha looked
over his shoulder. ‘Perhaps a jug of milk too – heated and drank in
the evening, it might help you sleep better.’

‘Perhaps,’ the
old woman said. ‘But still… Hittites should always heed their
dreams.’

 


***

 


Journeying
south from the Meadows of Halki, the land grew strange. The sky
turned an odd colour – stained with a faint haze – and the air
became spiced with smoke. When the light began to fade, Tudha had
his troops establish camp on a hilltop. As the men erected their
tents, he slid off his armour and stood at the southern edge of the
hill, using a knife to cut slices from an apple, sliding them
between his lips and chewing carefully.

‘I don’t
understand the early halt to the march, My Sun,’ Skarpi asked.
‘There is still a good hour left in the day.’

Tudha, eyes
remaining fixed on the south, pointed with his knife to a ridge
some two danna distant. ‘Beyond that ridge lies the Blue River
basin and Tarhuntassa city itself. We don’t know what awaits us
over there. We don’t have the men of Lukka with us, and so we must
be cautious. We don’t want to get too close at this hour.’ He
raised his arm a little to point beyond the ridge and to the
snow-capped massif of the White Mountains, rising like a rampart
far, far to the south. ‘There,’ he said, using his knife to pick
out a V in the jagged range, ‘is the Ura Pass. King Ibiranu of
Ugarit is our only ally left in this initiative. He will arrive
from the coast through that pass. He may already be there,
waiting.’ He patted an unlit torch by his side. ‘We have arranged
signals so each may know the other is in place. Darkness will
reveal all.’

Skarpi stroked
his chin as he took all this in. ‘Something isn’t right, My Sun.
The air here is strange, smoggy. And when the wind blows this way
it brings a smell with it. A smell of decay.’

Tudha eyed him
sideways. ‘Aye. I’ve noticed it too.’

He ordered the
men to douse their fires before darkness fell. Next, he sent two
archer scouts to the ridge. Finally, he lit his signal torch and
mounted it high on a pole. He, Skarpi and Pelki sat under it,
staring towards the weakly moonlit slopes of the faraway mountains,
right at the Ura Pass, searching for the flare of a matching lone
torch out there. If they spotted it, they would then mask their
torch three times – and hope to see Ibiranu’s torch blink thrice in
reply.

‘Come on,
Ibiranu. Come on,’ Tudha muttered as hours rolled past..
After such a long march, it was exhausting just trying to stay
awake. Pelki took to rebraiding Skarpi’s tails of hair as a means
of staying alert. Tudha pressed his nails into his palms every so
often – this kept him groggily awake… until it didn’t.

His head
nodded forward gently.






He found
himself on the shuddering plain once more, under the blazing sky
and confronted by that gaping pit from which the dead sang. The
sound shook his very bones. From the corner of his eye, a spout of
dust leapt up. Another pit. The cadaver song intensified, coming
from this opening too. A third pit groaned into being behind him,
like a corpse mouth peeling open. Swinging this way and that, Tudha
saw more of these pits wherever he looked, Saw red-eyed Aplu’s
menacing eyes down there amongst the wretched dead. It was as if
the God of the Underworld was stabbing at the plain from below in
hope of puncturing the ground beneath his soles.

‘Come down,
King Tudha,’ Aplu crooned, ‘we have plenty of room for your people…
and many more.’

Backing away,
Tudha’s eyes locked onto the forest at the far edge of the plain –
safety there? More, the Goddess Ishtar was there, gliding above the
canopy of green. Her twin lions were there near the treeline,
pawing at the ground, tormented by the restless land.

‘Run, King
Tudha. Run!’ she howled across the rupturing plain, beckoning him.
He launched into a sprint towards the trees, arms pumping, feet
pounding. Closer, closer the woods drew…

…and then
the treeline was ripped away, pulled down under the earth, the
entire forest torn underground like a strip of fabric. Dust and
leaves swirled where the trees had been. Ishtar’s lions leapt clear
of the collapse, hissing and roaring in fright. Panicked birds
filled the air, but what had been the forest floor was now a great
black void. Tudha stumbled to a halt, struck dumb, staring at the
dead-eyed and mud-coated throngs down there who sang up at
him.

Above the new
void soared Ishtar.

‘You beckon
me to safety then tear it away?’ he roared at the Goddess. ‘What
kind of trick is this?’

‘It was no
trick,’ said she, gracefully swooping up then dropping to land
beside him. ‘And it was no doing of mine.’

‘Then tell
me: how do I escape this infernal place?’

‘You cannot
escape what is coming, King Tudha..’ She looked on him as a teacher
would at a disappointing pupil. ‘Shall I sing for you one more
time?’

‘The
mountains,’ Tudha realised, ignoring her and turning once more in
that direction, seeing a way around the honeycomb of pits between
him and those heights. ‘The mountains are old, ageless,
indestructible.’

He set off
again at a sprint, weaving around the dark pits on the dried-out
plain, veering sharply this way and that as new ones appeared with
explosions of dust. All the while, Ishtar roared in song behind
him.

‘And the
time will come, as all times must,

When the world
will shake, and fall to dust…’






He woke in a
cold sweat. It was still dark. How long had he been asleep? Skarpi
and Pelki had not noticed his moment of weakness, it seemed.

Footsteps
sounded. The two archer scouts returned from the ridge and their
vigil looking down into the Blue River basin. ‘It’s… dark down
there, My Sun. We saw nothing but the blocky black shapes of the
city,’ said one. The other scratched his balding head. ‘But oddly…
no lights – just like that fort. No fires or sentry torches.
Nothing. Terrible stink in the air too.’

All with Tudha
shared a look. ‘We’ll send another scouting party come dawn,’ he
decided.

On they gazed
at the White Mountains. Dawn broke over the range’s jagged heights,
the sky ablaze with colour, pink banners streaming into the virgin
blue…

…and still no
sign of a matching lone torch at the faraway Ura pass.

‘We are
alone,’ Tudha croaked, tired and irritable.

Storm howled
at the fading moon.

‘No Lukkan
warriors or chariots. No Ugaritic soldiers,’ Pelki sighed.

‘We cannot
advance on Kurunta’s city like this, My Sun,’ advised Skarpi.

‘Aye,’ Tudha
said, defeated. ‘Have the men rise and eat, prepare them for a
retreat back to Hattusa. On the way they will have to forage wild
wheat back at the meadows – any which is not stricken with blight.
It won’t be enough but… if we return to Hattusa with nothing at
all, thousands in the north will die of hunger in the coming
winter.’

‘You talk of
pulling back,’ said Skarpi, ‘so why are your eyes still glued on
that ridge?’

Tudha smiled
wryly, moving towards the wooden frame that held his iron armour.
‘I have to see, Skarpi. I have to see it for myself. Despite all
the rumours and likelihoods, I would still rather believe that up
was down than that Kurunta could betray me as they say he has.’

‘Up to the
ridge and no more, yes?’ said Pelki. ‘If we give away our presence
here then our retreat could become a battle. One we cannot
win.’

All three
stared at the ridge now, minds whirring with images of what lay
beyond. Was this a trap? With a snap of his fingers, Tudha summoned
a squadron of chariots.

Ironclad, he
and Pelki rode south in one, Skarpi and Jantu in the other. As they
approached the ridge, the stench on the dawn breeze grew
overpowering. With a gentle squeeze of the reins, Tudha guided the
chariot up the ridge, then brought it to a standstill on the crest.
What he saw beyond would never leave him.

Tarhuntassa
city and the river basin around it shook with the drone of flies,
swarming over a nightmarish scene of carnage. The city ramparts,
fields and roads were carpeted with ripped, bloodied corpses. Tudha
remained transfixed for a time. So similar were the horrors down
there to the pits of the dead in his dream.

With a gentle
‘Ya,’ he drove the horses down into the field of the dead, guiding
them at a careful walk towards the southern capital. A huge
struggle had taken place here. He saw warriors with their faces
locked in death rictuses, their bodies cleaved. There were women
still cradling their young – protective even now after life had
been hacked from both. Black winged carrion birds fought and pulled
at sinews and pecked out eyeballs. Some slashed-open bodies bobbed
in the shallows of the Blue River, caught there in the rushes, the
flesh swollen and suppurating, the waters murky grey and gurgling,
whispering stories of death.

The way soon
became too clogged with bodies, and here the two chariots
stopped.

Wrapping a
cloth around his face against the punishing stink, Tudha proceeded
on foot. He picked his way over the wretched carrion morass.

‘Hittites, all
of them,’ whispered Jantu the Chariot Master, eyeing the dead.

‘Rebels or
not, this was nearly half of the native population of the empire,’
Skarpi said.

Pelki pointed
to one huge tract of these bodies immediately south of the city.
They were scattered around what looked like the tattered and
half-burnt ribbons of a great tent camp. ‘This was his army,’ said
the Metalsmith, his voice heavy and on the edge of a sob.

His
army, Tudha thought, looking slowly towards the city. The army
of Kurunta. The army he had come here to face down. Destroyed along
with its people before he had even arrived. A coldness rose through
him. No feeling of victory, just a deep sense of unease. ‘Could
Ibiranu have got here before us? And the Lukkans too? Did
they do this?’ even as he whispered the words, he knew it
was not possible, for neither force alone or even combined could
have caused such one-sided destruction. More, it was not the way of
either of those people to do… this.

He picked his
way around Tarhuntassa’s walls towards its Mountain Gate. Here,
wagons lay overturned, the gates listed, half-wrecked. An older man
wearing the colourful robes of a city official hung from one
gatepost, nailed there through the wrists, his guts hanging from a
gash to his belly, his legs purple and swollen where they had been
broken. A punishment peculiar to one particular people, Tudha
thought, his suspicions beginning to harden.

Inside, the
streets were badly clogged with bodies, the blood underfoot still
sticky. Vultures looked up with scowls, as if angry at these
intruders interrupting their meal. Pelki swooshed his hammer
against a pile of clay jars, shattering them, the noise scaring off
many of the birds in this ward, only for them to settle over other
corpses further away. When he saw the burnt ruins of the Temple of
Tarhunda, the Metalsmith fell to his knees and began muttering
prayers of apology to the Thunder God, laying down his weapons
before him as an offering.

Skarpi knelt
by one bloody pool on the street; it was the huddled carcasses of a
cat and her kittens, butchered. ‘I understand greed, the desire to
take wealth or food, or to conquer new lands,’ he said, his voice
childlike, confused. ‘I even understand the need to kill enemy
fighters. There can be a case for the greater good in these things.
But to murder civilians… their cats and dogs too? What kind of foe
are we facing here, My Sun?’

Tudha was too
haunted by the sights all around him to answer. The grain silos lay
cracked open and empty. The city had been utterly wrecked. So
transfixed was he that it took him an age to notice the living man
kneeling amongst the wreckage.

He was
soot-stained, staring at his open palms, rocking back and forth. A
soldier of this land, Tudha realised.

Skarpi, Pelki
and Jantu all saw the fellow at the same time. With a clatter of
spears they surrounded him, weapons hovering near the man’s
neck.

Yet the man
didn’t even seem to notice that others were here. Tudha sank to one
knee to be at eye-level with him. He was staring, unblinking, eyes
like plates, at an unopened skin of wine and an empty cup resting
upon a slab of rubble in front of him.

‘Who are you?
Who did this?’ Tudha said.

The man said
nothing, didn’t even flinch, kept on rocking. Tudha wondered if he
was deaf and blind.

‘Speak,’
Skarpi snarled.

‘Wait,’ Tudha
held up a hand to calm his general, for now he recognised the look
in the man’s eyes – that dilated, haunted stare worn by the most
unfortunate of veterans. He realised something else. ‘I know this
man. I have seen him before.’ He recalled that day when Kurunta had
last visited Hattusa. The Falcon Guard with the highly-decorated
side braid and the tremor. The side braid was no more. What had
Kurunta said about him? He has one weakness, and that is the
grape. ‘Zakuli. Your name is Zakuli, yes?’

The man
stopped rocking and made a tiny noise – a small intake of breath.
His pupils slowly contracted as he beheld Tudha. ‘You… are real?’
He eyed Tudha’s iron scales and helm in the way one stares at a
phantom in the shadowy corner of their bedroom while dreaming.

Tudha
stretched out to touch the man’s shoulder.

Zakuli
flinched. ‘I’ve seen no living Hittite for many days now. I thought
they were all dead. I saw them all die. King Kurunta.
General Derazim. The soldiers, the people. Everyone.’

‘Who did
this?’ Tudha repeated gently.

Zakuli beheld
Tudha afresh, then recoiled with a pang of recognition, seeing his
silvery eyes. ‘Labarna?’

‘Aye, you
hound,’ snarled Pelki, ‘your Great King, whom you lot here revolted
against.’

Zakuli sagged,
weeping like a child. ‘Forgive me, My Sun. I had no argument with
you or anyone in the Upper Land. At first I was too weak to act
against the rebellion, and when I did, it was not enough.’ He
lurched back from them, pulling his sword from his belt and turning
the tip upon his belly. ‘May my death be my penance.’

Clang!
Skarpi’s spear sent the blade flying. ‘I don’t think so,
dog-breath. The Labarna wants answers. After that you can
tear your own innards out… and I’ll be only too happy to help.’

Tudha pinned
him with his gaze, and repeated: ‘Who did this?’

‘They came
from the coast,’ Zakuli said, his voice breaking up. ‘They spilled
through the mountain passes like a flood.’

‘Who? King
Ibiranu and the army of Ugarit?’ Jantu said.

Zakuli shook
his head slowly.

‘Describe
them,’ Tudha said.

Zakuli’s lips
flapped uselessly a few times. ‘All sorts of warriors in strange
garb, and with a mix of weapons and tongues.’ He began gesturing
with his fists on top of his head, the index finger of each hand
standing proud. ‘The leaders wore horns. Helmets with horns of
bronze. More warriors than I have ever seen. They had Ahhiyawans
fighting for them like vassals.’

All of Tudha’s
suspicions came together then, like a boxer’s blow to the chest. He
recalled fire-scarred Diomedes’ warnings. ‘It was the Sea Peoples,’
he rumbled to Skarpi, Pelki and Jantu. ‘Sherden and Shekelesh
pirates. The remains of the Ahhiyawan royal armies too, I believe.’
He glared at Zakuli, noticing his growing discomfort. ‘You have
something more to say?’

Zakuli gulped.
‘There… there were Lukkans amongst their ranks too, and some men of
Ugarit. They were bound to this horde, compelled to join in the
slaughter.’

Tudha stroked
his jaw – stubbled after a day without shaving. It made sense, even
if it was an unpalatable truth: first the Ahhiyawans had been yoked
by the Sea Peoples, now Paladon’s Lukkans and King Ibiranu’s men
too.

‘Where did
they go next?’ Tudha demanded.

‘Back towards
the sea from whence they came, like a retreating wave that has
wiped a bay flat,’ Zakuli answered.

‘Can you be
more specific?’ Skarpi asked through a cage of teeth.

‘They drew
back into the White Mountains through the Ura Pass,’ Zakuli
said.

‘To their
boats,’ Tudha surmised.

Pelki,
stroking his war hammer as if it was a pet, narrowed his eyes. ‘So
why are you the only living man left alive in this river
basin?’

‘I tried to
rally the soldiers here – for there were plenty of us. But, damn
them, they were drunk and unprepared. The Sea Peoples fell upon us
even before we could take arms. I escaped the butchery because I
became trapped in the ruins of the fallen temple,’ Zakuli said. ‘I
dug myself free only to find this nightmare. The invaders were
still here, picking over the ruins,’ he explained. ‘Their leader –
a strange man, a horned one…’

‘A Sherden,’
suggested Tudha.

‘… blue-eyed.
He carried a trident and wore a silver band on his arm too – a
snake. He encouraged them and told them tales of greatness that lay
ahead. He told them that their next step was to sail to some island
base to store their loot.’

‘Loot?’ asked
Tudha, glancing over at Tarhuntassa’s smoke-stained shrines. ‘You
mean the temple treasures?’

‘They took the
silver and precious stones, yes, but their prize haul was something
far more valuable. They seized the grain sent here from Egypt last
year, and they captured Pharaoh’s latest grain fleet
too.’

Pelki and
Skarpi groaned in dismay.

Tudha felt a
heavy mantel of despair settle upon his shoulders. He had come here
to suppress this rebellion, and to release the hoarded Egyptian
grain so that it might feed the starving mouths at Hattusa and all
across the Upper Land. But the grain was gone along with the next
shipment too. More, the land was devastated. What a mess. He
stepped absently over to the riverside, where he could see the
Falcon’s Nest tower in full view. ‘Cousin?’ he croaked, gazing up
at Kurunta’s high balcony. ‘Had your eyes been on the coast as they
should have been, this might not have befallen you… us.’

‘At least King
Kurunta was spared the wrath of the pirate army, Labarna,’
Zakuli said.

Tudha twisted
to him with a frown.

‘His body was
afforded the fullest of royal ceremonies. Tens of thousands sang
for him.’

Tudha’s frown
deepened. ‘My cousin died before the Sea Peoples did
this?’

Zakuli nodded.
‘He had been ailing for many moons.

Tudha’s voice
dropped to a whisper. ‘So his new illness was real?’

Zakuli’s eyes
changed now, wider, sadder. ‘Ah, of course, you do not know.’
Silently, he rose to stand and beckoned them. Tudha followed him
onto the small timber bridge that crossed the lake and to the
island of the royal tower. A hekur house stood there. The stone
death vault was – ironically – intact and clear of carrion birds.
Zakuli led Tudha and his retinue inside. It was cool and silent
within, and two urns rested upon a stepped stone altar. Tudha bent
by the larger silver urn, tracing his fingertips over it in silent
contemplation. Around the neck hung Kurunta’s half-sun medallion. A
deep, crushing sadness rose within him. He held his own half-sun
close to Kurunta’s, but could not bring himself to press them
together. ‘Why, cousin? Why did you rise against me?’

‘He was loyal
to you until the end, Labarna,’ Zakuli said quietly, his
words echoing gently around the stone chamber.

Tudha cast him
an incredulous look.

Zakuli pointed
at the second, smaller urn.

Tudha read the
inscription upon it. ‘General Derazim, favoured by Kurunta.’

Zakuli smiled
sadly. ‘I am perhaps the only soul left alive who knows the truth.
Derazim came here as a healer from Egypt. But instead of treating
Kurunta, he poisoned him. That was the source of his illness.
Derazim then seized the reins of power. He styled himself as the
eyes, ears and tongue of the king. It was he who rallied this great
army and declared war on you.’

Tudha felt
both a wave of horror and a small trickle of relief in his heart.
His instincts had been right all along. Kurunta had not betrayed
him. A swell of emotions rose within him now. Pure, unfettered
sadness that his closest friend in the world was gone. His eyes
began to sting and his throat thickened. ‘This Derazim was a
healer… from Egypt. We are at peace with Egypt. They send us
grain.’

‘Derazim was
not who he said he was, My Sun,’ Zakuli continued tentatively.
‘Derazim was Urhi-Teshub.’

Tudha stared
through Zakuli, hollow, the breath vanishing from his lungs in a
gasp as if he had just been punched in the gut. His mind spun back
to that confusing letter from his sister, Ruhepa, Ramesses’ wife:
At least – thank the Storm God – Pharaoh saw sense enough to
tell you about the escape. Soon the rogue will be caught, I am
sure. The nameless “escape” had bemused him. Now it almost
floored him. ‘He came back to reclaim his throne,’ Tudha
croaked.

‘I tried to
save King Kurunta from Urhi-Teshub’s wiles but I could not,’
continued Zakuli. ‘In the end he sacrificed himself in an attempt
to save you, taking hold of the tyrant and bundling him over the
balcony edge.’

Tudha stepped
slowly around the grave house, punch-drunk, sick. He thought he was
shaking with nerves for a moment, until he heard a deep chthonic
groan from underground. Dust puffed down from the joints in the
ceiling stonework. A menacing tremor.

‘Come,’ he
hissed, striding from the place, pacing out across the carpet of
dead. ‘Let us be gone from this sepulchre of lies.’

 


***

 


Later that day,
in the pink light of the coming dusk, they camped a good way south
of the ruined city. The infantry ate and drank, chatting, while the
chariot hands groomed and fed oats, salt and bran to their steeds.
Tudha sat by the fire, stroking Storm, prodding the coals with a
twig, lost in thought. Every so often, Kurunta’s old vow
surfaced:

If anyone
dares rise against you, Cousin, know this: I will give my life to
stop them.

And that is
exactly what Kurunta had done. Tudha’s instincts had been correct
all along, and all those who whispered that the King of the South
was a traitor had been wrong. It gave him a sense of strength in
his convictions. A wholly inadequate crumb of solace for the loss
of his beloved cousin. As the flames sparked and crackled, the
enormity of all that had happened hit him again like a boxer’s
blow.

Urhi-Teshub,
his father’s nemesis, had risen from the mists of history and
assembled the greatest Hittite Army seen in generations… only for
it to be wiped out by these Sea Peoples. More, the entire Lower
Land had been devastated. Urhi-Teshub was gone forever, but the
mess he had left behind might just spell disaster for the throne he
had been angling to reclaim.

The Lower Land
had fallen, just as the once-mighty patchwork of western vassals
was now a ghostland, just as the east had become a country of
treachery, suffering the covetous glare of the strengthening
Assyrians. Of all the regions surrounding the Upper Land, only the
Kaskan north remained strong and loyal thanks to the steadfast Lord
Grax. Yet without the Egyptian grain, Grax and his Kaskans would
starve like Tudha and his Hittites. Hunger was the enemy now. And
then there was the matter of the Sea Peoples. Where were they now?
Surely gone from these shores for good, given they had looted or
destroyed everything of value.

A dark thought
crept into his troubled mind then: from Pharaoh Ramesses’ point of
view, an Egyptian fleet laden with grain had been sent to the
Hittite shores and it had never returned. Ramesses likely knew
nothing of the Sea Peoples’ part in seizing it – perhaps even knew
nothing of the Sea Peoples at all. What if he thought the Hittites
had detained his ships? The Silver Peace would crumble to ashes.
The fragile balance of the world would collapse. His mind began to
whirl until he closed his eyes and took a deep breath, stroking
Storm for comfort. One problem at a time…

He looked to
the soldiers around the other fires, seeing Zakuli, explaining to
the others over and again how the Sea Peoples had boasted of
rampaging along the Lower Land coast ‘like a butcher ripping out
the belly of a pig’. He told of the pale-eyed Sherden leader who
orchestrated the heterogenous masses like a sorcerer. Every Upper
Land soldier now knew the situation, and news would spread fast. He
noticed then that the troops were warming to Zakuli. Every so often
men would offer him their wineskin. This seemed to change Zakuli
momentarily, leaving him mute and still, staring at the offered
drink. Each time, he would swish a hand in refusal, smiling and
coming back to life with more stories.

When one
soldier asked Zakuli about the earth tremors in these parts, he
replied that they were gentler compared to years past, although
more frequent. The soldier who had asked laughed. ‘I knew it. There
hasn’t been a big one for, what, thirteen summers now.’ He looked
to his comrades. ‘I told you, all that is passing away now. Soon
there won’t even be those gentle quakes.’

Tudha envied
the man’s confidence. He waited for a lull in the chat, then called
Zakuli over and broke bread with him. The soldier sat nervously and
ate. Tudha offered up a drinking skin.

‘No,’ said
Zakuli quietly, eyeing the thing as if it was a snake.

‘It is only
water,’ Tudha said.

‘Ah, then
perhaps… yes.’ he took a deep draught from it.

‘How did you
discover that this Derazim was in fact Urhi-Teshub?’ Tudha
asked.

Zakuli
explained how he had inveigled his way back into the Falcon Guard
and overheard the truth.

Tudha nodded
along, impressed by the man’s ingenuity. ‘Long has there been an
air of impending treachery in the Upper Land too,’ he said. ‘It
seems that Urhi-Teshub found support there, after his escape from
the oasis.’

‘Aye,’
Zakuli’s eyes lit up. ‘I overheard him one day talking about
someone in the northern capital, someone minded like him.’

‘What do you
know?’ Tudha asked, suddenly gripped.

‘Nothing,
other than that messages were exchanged. I am sorry,
Labarna.’

‘Thank you,
Zakuli,’ Tudha said, then began chewing on his bread. All he could
think about was Hattusa. Barely protected, and with the traitor at
large within. He thought of the graffiti, and recalled Skarpi and
Pelki’s shared misgivings about Nerikkaili. In his mind’s eye he
saw his half-brother and current heir smiling – or was it smirking?
– and imagined him chiselling those traitorous messages on the
walls of the holy houses up on the Temple Plateau. No, he
reprimanded himself, remembering how he had nearly been swayed by
the scepticism of others about Kurunta. Baseless accusations were
the province of tyrants. Nerikkaili was mistrusted by some and
disliked by most, but deep in his heart, Tudha knew that his
half-brother was a good man – or at least far better than in his
earlier days as a tax thief. Trust him, son, King Hattu’s
voice whispered in his mind.

Could the
traitor be one of the surviving relatives of Urhi-Teshub – two
half-cousins and a son by a Harem girl? Early in his reign and
conscious of their heritage, he had granted all three estates far
from Hattusa along with a good purse of silver. In truth none of
the trio seemed suspect in any way, but perhaps it would be wise to
check on them.

He and Zakuli
drank and ate together in silence, until Tudha’s mind drifted
again. He remembered how highly Kurunta had rated Zakuli that day
at the Gathering in Hattusa. ‘When we found you in the ruins today,
you were wearing the simple armour of the wall militia. Yet the
last time I saw you, you were a Falcon Guard. What happened to
you?’

Zakuli slowed
in his eating. He smiled sadly, not looking at Tudha. ‘I think you
know.’ He flashed a finger towards the fire where the soldiers were
uncorking a fresh wineskin. ‘While on duty one day, I decided to
drink wine. It was pleasant – made me feel warm and safe. So I took
to doing it every shift. One day, a thief managed to steal into the
Falcon’s Nest, but only because I was lying in a stupor, blind to
him.’ He fidgeted with his thumbs. ‘King Kurunta was so
disappointed in me, but not as much as my father was. He had been a
Falcon Guard before me, you see. Not one of the elite,
palace-serving ones like I was though. So seeing me rise to that
post made him so proud.’ He stared at the ground. ‘When he heard of
my shame, he told me not to come home – not until I had redeemed
myself. So what did I do?’

The thumbs
stopped fidgeting for a moment as he held out his palms, at a loss.
‘I drank and drank. I stumbled through the streets at night, numb,
floating. I slept in byres and out in the woods. Pickled my brain
and let my body grow flaccid.’ He patted his protruding gut.
‘Someone told me that my father had fallen ill with a canker, said
I should go back to him. I told them “he doesn’t want me back until
I’ve redeemed myself. When I win my place back in the king’s guard,
then I will be redeemed… then I can go to him.” The other
looked me up and down, as if it was obvious. “All you have to do is
put down the wineskin, Zakuli. Put it down for good. That is
redemption.”’

Zakuli laughed
a low and bitter laugh. ‘So I drank some more. Eventually, I heard
of my father’s passing. I had missed my chance. My shame deepened,
and my drinking grew worse. A year of oblivion. It was only when I
saw what was happening to King Kurunta that I awoke. I realised I
had another opportunity to redeem myself – for although he was my
king, he had always treated me like a nephew.’

‘Aye, he had a
true warmth in his heart,’ Tudha said with a fond smile. ‘Time for
any person.’

Zakuli held
out those palms again. ‘Yet I could not save him. I failed again.
Failed myself, failed my father, failed King Kurunta.’

Tudha let a
silence pass. ‘Three times, three failures,’ he said at last. ‘Most
men give up after one defeat. Boxers broken after one flooring
punch. Not you.’ He wagged a finger towards a nearby wineskin. ‘And
that… that is a constant battle. One you are winning at last.’

He smiled
doubtfully. ‘Every tomorrow threatens to be the day when it tricks
me again.’

‘Equally,
every night should be a testament to your commitment.’

‘Thank you,
Labarna.’ He gazed off into the distance. ‘When I was young
I dreamt of battling monsters – lions with two heads, dragons,
giants! I never thought they would come in the shape of a cup. Now?
Now I dream only of reaching my dying day as a sober man.’

The pair sat
in silence for a time, eating, each thinking over their lives. As
Tudha chewed on the last scrap of his bread, it brought his mind
back to the problem of the grain. ‘The Sea Peoples took the
Egyptian grain fleet out to sea with them. You said it was to some
island base?’

‘The Copper
Island,’ Zakuli answered. ‘They bragged about having overthrown the
king there and captured his fortress.’

Tudha’s blood
iced. The Copper Island – never tied to the Hittite throne but
usually friendly – was a vital stop on the long journey between
Egypt and Hittite lands. If these Sea Peoples controlled it now
then not only was the most recent shipment lost, there would be no
further grain from Egypt… no hope of feeding the hungry in his
lands. He thought of the Copper Island, only a few days’ sail from
the port of Ura. It made all sorts of sense that they might be
using that place to store the fruits of their plunder. It would be
a perfect staging post from which to launch new raids all along the
surrounding coasts. ‘Which fortress, do you know?’

‘The Ram’s
Keep,’ Zakuli said. ‘It is a stout fortress set high up on a high
peninsula ridge.’

Tudha sighed.
He had visited the Copper Island once before, and met with the king
in that very bastion. ‘Well-guarded too,’ he groaned.


‘Impenetrable,’ Zakuli agreed, ‘… but I know a way in.’

Tudha shot him
a sideways look.

‘I used to
escort King Kurunta’s emissaries on their visits there. They would
talk in the high halls of the Ram’s Keep, and I would wander
around… drinking. I met a glorious woman one night. She had the
most appealing habit of wearing no clothes. She led me through the
fortress by the hand to an old temple passageway. It led outside to
the mountainside woods. What a night that was,’ he said, his face
glowing in recall.

Tudha
chuckled. ‘Thank you, Zakuli. Go back to the fires, take food and
enjoy the company,’ he said. As Zakuli wandered off, he gazed into
the twilit south and the mountains, thinking of the sea hidden
beyond, his mind working.

Skarpi, having
heard some of the conversation, edged over beside him. ‘My Sun,
surely you’re not thinking of…’

Tudha waited
for a moment before responding. Echoes of his coronation day filled
his mind. He will be the greatest of Great Kings, a warrior, a
protector, a diplomat, a father to all vassals. The one who will
restore the Hittite Empire to its zenith! ‘We need to feed our
people, Skarpi, else thousands will perish. The grain we came to
recover has gone to that island. Once we have built pyres at
Tarhuntassa for the dead, we will proceed to the coast of the Lower
Sea.’

Pelki, one ear
cocked to the conversation also, strode over, aghast. ‘We have no
ships,’ he said, arms extended.

‘We will build
a fleet.’

‘The sea and
the Hittites do not go well together, My Sun,’ Skarpi argued. ‘We
do not have the expertise: felling timbers, gathering craftsmen,
training crew. More, if the island is these Sea Peoples’ base, then
it will be teeming with the forces that destroyed this place. Far
too many for us to take on with our small army.’

‘We don’t have
to go battering at the main gates. We have a man who knows another
way in.’ He nodded in the direction of Zakuli.

‘Can we even
trust him?’ Skarpi grumbled. ‘A monstrous traitor!’

‘The only
monster was the man who lied to and riled the Lower Land people.
Urhi-Teshub was the pinch of poison in a vat of good wine, the one
who turned the whole lot sour. And remember, Zakuli saw this. He
tried to stop Urhi-Teshub.’

‘Only when it
was too late. Only after moons of swilling on stolen grain and
sharpening his spear with all the others who were set to invade the
Upper Land.’

‘Our empire
is… was vast, Skarpi. We have the benefit of being able to travel
its length and breadth, to gaze upon the map table and understand
our world as a whole. He has lived his life here in the south. This
was his home. He saw his people starving until my rogue of a
cousin, Urhi-Teshub, came along in the guise of a saviour and used
the Egyptian grain to feed them all. Is it any wonder that he was
taken in by the whole thing at first? You must understand the
things desperation drives men to do?’

Skarpi’s gaze
grew distant, his angry scowl fading. ‘When my mother was dying, I
sought anything and everything to cure her. I even remember one
night by her bedside when I imagined that if the demon lizard,
Illuyanka, were to coil his way into our home with a restorative
potion, then I would kiss his scaly feet and build a shrine in his
honour.’ The big man turned away to hide his glassy eyes. ‘He never
came. But yes… I understand.’

Tudha and his
two generals all gazed south, thinking of the island.


Chapter 15
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Blood of the Horned God

Late Summer 1228 BC








Tudha and the
Upper Land army trooped through the White Mountains and reached the
coast by the last moon of summer. They followed the shoreline, the
air salty, the heavens alive with gulls, until they arrived at Ura.
The port city was a wrecked shell, stripped of everything by the
departing Sea Peoples. Even the gates had been torn off. On their
approach, he, Pelki and Skarpi gazed over the sorry sight in
silence.

‘It is as if a
plague of locusts has swept across this land,’ Pelki said
quietly.

‘At least they
did not leave a carpet of bodies here,’ Skarpi mused.

‘Probably
because there was only a skeleton watch left,’ Tudha said. ‘All the
people were drawn to the mustering at Tarhuntassa. The Sea Peoples
would have taken this place in moments.’

The streets
were bare, the houses hollow, the market squares – once a bounty of
gleaming sardines, tuna, swordfish, lobster, octopus, crab and
mussels – were empty and silent.

The soldiers
explored the wards of the small city – carefully lest the Sea
Peoples had left behind some kind of trap. Tudha, Storm and the two
generals climbed to the port tower roof to survey the ransacked
settlement more thoroughly. Tudha’s eyes swung round to the wharf.
Shipless, he surmised, his heart sinking. He had not voiced his
hopes that there might be some seaworthy boats left behind here.
Even a few that required repair might have been enough. Beyond, the
cobalt expanse of the Lower Sea lay empty, like the blank surface
of a scribe’s slab. It was as if the invaders had appeared from
nowhere and vanished again just as easily.

‘This city
will be our home for some time, while we plan this naval campaign,’
he said with a confidence he did not feel as he appraised Ura’s
wards. ‘The men can take billet in the houses. This port turret
will be our command headquarters.’ He gazed along the coast in both
directions, seeing the lonely coastal watchtowers closest. ‘We’ll
pick one company and break them into fifty teams of two men – send
each pair to a watchtower. We must have eyes on the seas at all
times.’

‘You fear the
raiding horde will come back?’ Pelki asked.

‘Unlikely,’
Tudha answered, glancing once more over the picked-clean city and
thinking of the carnage at Tarhuntassa as well, ‘but not
impossible.’

‘When do we
begin work on this fleet?’ Skarpi asked. ‘More importantly, how? We
have not the knowledge.’

Tudha combed
his mind. There was not a single sailor amongst them. They could
build rafts, certainly, but seaworthy ships? ‘I’ll have the Grey
Hawks fell wood near the mountains then begin work on a prototype
boat. For the rest of the men, shipbuilding is not the priority.
Have the First and Second Regiments set about restoring this place.
Detach the Third Regiment, they must go back through the mountains
and to the Meadows of Halki. The crop there was blighted, but there
were still some tracts of good, golden wheat. What can be salvaged
must be salvaged so we have something to send back to the
Upper Land.’

‘Swords away,
sickles out,’ Skarpi half-smiled. ‘Makes sense.’

Unable to
sleep that night, Tudha rose to sit at the desk in his quarters
and, in the gentle light of a tallow candle with Storm curled at
his bare feet, he wrote a letter to his mother and Nerikkaili,
explaining the plan, and underlining that they were in charge of
the north for now. He also asked about the whereabouts of the
relatives of Urhi-Teshub, still concerned about their potential
involvement as the usurper’s northern associate. He baked the clay
tablet in one of the fortress’ kilns, then wrapped it in softer
clay – enclosing for Shala a small necklace he had made from
seashells collected along the shore of Ura – and finally marked the
envelope with his royal seal. The next morning he despatched a
messenger to take the letter north, to Hattusa.

A moon passed.
Every day, he ascended the port turret to oversee things. He picked
out the shipbuilding team at the wharf. The Grey Hawks stumbled
around in their kilts, scratching their heads and squabbling about
the skeletal boat frame they had created. Tudha winced, for the
thing resembled a child’s clumsy drawing. Later that day he heard a
scream and a crunch of wood from the wharf, and bolted from his
quarters to see the frame lying in tatters, having collapsed under
its own weight. The closest of the Grey Hawks looked up to him like
an errant teenager. ‘Start again,’ Tudha called down firmly.

Most mornings,
messenger runners would bring him letters from Hattusa, advising
him of matters there. Skarpi and Pelki would bring him reports on
the works and on the harvest collection at the Meadows of Halki.
The yield at the crop fields was poor, but enough at least to bring
a few wagons of barley and wheat here for the troops, and to send a
few dozen north to the Upper Land. In the afternoons he went to the
wharf, happy to see the new prototype boat taking shape. On the day
it was supposed to be launched, he arrived at the quay to see the
Grey Hawks standing around, hands on hips, staring into the water.
When Tudha pushed through to see what they were staring at, he was
greeted by the sight of the boat resting deep below the
surface.

One afternoon,
Tudha approached the shores alone, strolling in the surf, staring
out at the sea and occasionally stooping to pick up more bright or
iridescent shells. Such a strange world here, the border between
land and sea – such a very un-Hittite land. He could not help but
think of the distance between him and his loved ones, and that it
would be some time before he could be with them again. The crash of
the waves grew hypnotic, conjuring old memories.

He had been
walking for some time before he realised he had strayed into a
sheltered cove. A blind spot. The waves sounded angry here. He felt
a sudden sense of disquiet – how many danna had he strayed from
Ura? He turned on his heel and realised he was many danna away. He
couldn’t even see the port city from here.

A soft sound
arose. Feet, padding rapidly for his back. Tudha spun on his heel
to see a sun-burnished man rushing at him, brandishing a crude
club. Like a dancer, he jinked to one side, and the man flailed
clumsily past, tripping and falling face-first in the wet sand.
Tudha drew his iron swords and trained them on the downed
attacker.

The man sat
up, wiping the sand from his face then gawping at the weapons and
finally at Tudha’s face, transfixed by his silver eyes. He dropped
his club, aghast. ‘Labarna? Forgive me! I thought you were
one of them.’

Tudha stared
at the fellow: his wispy dark brows, flowing moustache and long,
thick curls were tousled and his skin blistered and scratched. The
“club” was in fact a plank of flotsam. A piece of wreckage. He wore
no clothing apart from a ragged loincloth made of blue and white
checks. A piece of a sail. ‘A Ugaritic sail?’ he murmured. ‘You are
one of Ibiranu’s sailors?’

‘I am… was his
best sailor. I am Admiral Yassib.’

‘So the
rumours are true. The Ugaritic fleet…’

‘Was captured.
The army butchered. King Ibiranu was executed, anchored to the sea
bed. It all happened at Owl Bay. I was knocked overboard in the
fighting. I swam after those pirate bastards, far out to sea, I
swore and I screamed in their wake. They didn’t even notice me. I
closed my eyes and waited for my strength to fade, for the brine to
take me. I awoke on these sands.’ Yassib smiled in the only way one
can in the face of great misfortune. His eyes grew shiny with tears
and his fists balled. ‘My sons were on that expedition.’

Tudha stepped
forward and offered the man a hand to stand. ‘Walk with me.’
Together they retraced Tudha’s path, Yassib telling him of the
whole sorry affair. A few hours later, they came round the headland
and into view of Ura, buzzing with the industry of the soldiers
repairing the broken port city. ‘You will have shelter here, and my
healers can mend your injuries.’

He patted his
heart, that glassy-eyed look returning. ‘Not the deepest ones.’

Tudha nodded,
understanding. ‘The ones who stormed your fleet and killed your
king rampaged across the Hittite Lower Land too.’ He pointed out to
sea. ‘Now they are out there on the Copper Island. There they go
unpunished and they horde the grain my people so desperately need.
We are stuck here on the mainland, without means to retaliate.’

Yassib looked
over Ura’s empty wharf and tutted. ‘Nothing makes me sadder than
the sight of a dock with no ships.’

‘Can you put
that right, Admiral Yassib? We Hittites have no skills in building
boats.’

Yassib cast a
flinty look across the waves, then met Tudha’s eyes. ‘You will have
the finest fleet these waves have ever seen, My Sun. The boats will
be like knives on the waves, and they will carve out justice for my
boys, for my king, and for all of your Hittite people who have
suffered at the hands of those murderous bastards.’

In the months
that followed, work began on crafting the battle fleet that would
launch from Ura and attack the Copper Island. Yassib, recuperated,
groomed and wearing a white tunic and headscarf, was in his
element. He strode to and fro along the wharfside scaffolds as the
boats gradually took shape. He stroked his forked beard, picking on
every single fault and demanding the work be re-done. He harangued
them as they used steam to bend timber posts into what looked like
mighty rib-cages, then berated them as they fitted planks to these
giant frames to complete the hulls. He was so demanding and noisy
that the workers took to nicknaming him ‘The Gull’. One day, a
scrawny soldier nailed his own hand to a plank of wood. Yassib,
crouching on his haunches on the spar of one completed boat and
spotting the incident, opened his mouth wide to scream in rebuke,
when an actual gull swooped past and shat square in his mouth. A
great peal of laughter and cheer had erupted from Ura for the first
time in an age.

Come the
coldest month, a new tablet arrived from Hattusa. Strangely, it
reported that the two half-cousins of Urhi-Teshub had died of old
age, months before the graffiti had appeared in and around the
capital. Equally, it reported that the son of the harem girl was an
inebriate, clumsy and dull-witted and barely able to string a
sentence together let alone write treasonous messages. It all left
a troubling void in Tudha’s thoughts – a void he refused to fill
with the name of his heir, Nerikkaili.

Spring came.
Tudha rose one morning to splash water on his face and climb to the
port tower roof with Storm. He blinked, seeing that there was no
work ongoing down on the wharf – for the fleet was finished, the
twenty warships bobbing in a neat row upon the harbour waters.

Yassib took
him on a tour, showing him the expert craftsmanship: the smoothly
caulked and shell-like hulls; the tight rigging and strong sails;
the small deck platforms upon which officers could oversee the
oarsmen; the fin-like wooden sheets extending below the bow and
stern to allow the ships to glide up firmly onto sand or shingle.
‘When the Copper Island falls,’ said Tudha, impressed, ‘this fleet
will be yours. Consider it recompense to Ugarit for the boats lost
to these raiders.’

Yassib nodded
in silent gratitude.

‘But nothing,
I know,’ Tudha added, planting a hand on his shoulder, ‘can
compensate for the loss of your boys.’

Yassib stared
into the waves, unable to speak.

That same day,
a rickety old trade wagon passed through Ura. The merchant seemed
stunned at how much the land here had changed. ‘Where are all the
people? This port used to be a market… now it is a military base?’
The Hittite soldiers told him – guardedly – what had happened.
Tudha arrived at the wharf to hear the merchant sharing stories of
his own: of mass sea raids up and down the coast of Amurru and
Egyptian-held Canaan. ‘Pharaoh’s vassal kingdom of Gubla was
ransacked. Herds, men, women, treasures – all gone. They leave
behind only devastation,’ he shivered. ‘I have never seen ruin like
it.’

‘Where did
they go after these raids?’ Tudha asked.

‘Back to sea.
Always back to sea.’

Tudha shared a
look with Yassib, then with his generals. ‘The Copper Island,’ he
burred. All gazed out to the waves.

Come the first
days of summer, when the land trilled with the cicada song and the
sun grew fierce, Tudha summoned the woodcutting teams and all the
soldiers stationed at Ura to the wharf – some seven hundred
men.

All jostled in
excitement, knowing that this was what they had been working
towards. Yet his message to them was not what they expected. ‘I,
like you, like Admiral Yassib, struggle to think of anything other
than striking across the waves at these elusive Sea Peoples’ island
base.’ The men began to rumble eagerly. Tudha held up a finger for
silence. ‘However, we are not ready. We have a fleet, but we do not
yet have a navy. These Sea Peoples are expert sailors. We Hittites
are not. Before we attempt to attack, I need every one of you to be
skilled in piloting, repairing, landing, rowing, sailing, boarding.
Admiral Yassib will train you in these arts.’ At this, Yassib
stepped out, hands behind his back, grinning. ‘This will be most
enjoyable,’ he said with a gull-like glower.

Every day, the
ships set to sea in four squadrons, the boats of each flying a
common motif – a swooping hawk, a bear’s paw, a bull’s head and the
sacred Haga symbol – to practice naval manoeuvres. First it was
simple navigation, the squadrons getting used to leaving port in
close formation, understanding when to move under sail and when
with oar.

‘Read the
wind!’ Yassib howled like a madman, perched upon the spar of the
Haga Squadron, the sails bulging under him, the double-headed eagle
motif rampant. The novice crews excelled under his direction, and
soon they were practicing tricky movements in tight triangles, even
using treacherous rocks offshore as a centrepoint. Spray and spume
puffed and flew as, on command, they turned and sped this way and
that.

The training
was not without moments of high drama, however. One humid morning,
a dense fog bank rolled in and the manoeuvres nearly ended in
disaster – when the fog-blind bull squadron sped full-tilt towards
the wharf. Tudha and those on the wharf only saw the bull ships
when they burst from the fog but an arrowshot away from the
harbour’s edge. Horns blared, men yelled… and the ships turned away
with precious little to spare, and many relieved sighs rang out.
The whole matter rattled Tudha to his marrow… and gave him an
idea.

By midsummer,
the squadrons were in full flow, now engaging in daily military
exercises, intercepting and boarding the boats of other squadrons,
crews swapping ships in rough seas, and squadrons practicing
attack-landings, the boats screeching up onto the bay near Ura, the
troops of one company leaping down into the shallows and storming
the sands where small teams of other companies had set up defences.
The fog came again every so often – usually in the first days of
each new moon, Tudha noted.

He sat up all
that night, thinking, Storm asleep, her great head across his lap.
In the morning, he summoned Yassib for breakfast. As they ate
yoghurt and honey, he asked: ‘Tell me, Yassib. These hot months –
are they still suitable for building ships?’

Yassib,
mopping the sides of his mouth with a cloth and suppressing a
belch, arched his winged eyebrows. ‘Why of course, My Sun. You are
talking to the finest boatswain in the world. Summer or winter
makes no difference to me. Why do you ask?’

‘Build another
twenty boats for me.’

‘More
boats, My Sun?’ Yassib flinched as if a silver crow had just
flown from Tudha’s mouth. ‘You have enough boats already to carry
the men I have trained for you as sailors. And… forgive me for my
candour, but we can never build enough ships to contest these Sea
Peoples’ fleet craft for craft. We should use the twenty we have
shrewdly.’

‘That is
exactly what I intend to do… and to do so I need twenty more.’

Come a late
summer morning, Tudha woke and climbed onto the roof of Ura’s
harbour tower as usual, the salty breeze buffeting him as he
examined the choppy, sapphire waters. Storm rose onto her back
legs, front paws resting on the parapet as she took it all in with
him. Yassib was sitting high on the Haga flagship, legs stretched
out along the narrow spar, back against the mast, sound asleep.
Impossible balance, Tudha mused.

‘His arse’ll
be murder after a night dozing like that,’ Skarpi commented,
arriving beside Tudha and scruffing the fur on Storm’s neck.

Tudha eyed
Skarpi with a faint smile, noticing how he was fidgeting with his
fingers. The big man was nervous. Despite all the naval training,
most of his soldiers were. None of them had spent more than a few
consecutive hours at sea, and a significantly lengthier voyage was
required in order to attack on the Copper Island. ‘We’ll only be on
the waves for four days. Four short days.’

‘I’ll need
wine. Strong wine,’ Skarpi said as if he was requesting a
specialist type of armour.

‘No, because
then you’ll be snoring and nobody’ll get any sleep,’ Pelki
remarked, joining them.

‘Says the man
who vomited on himself almost every day of sea training,’ Skarpi
replied calmly.

‘Snore and
I’ll vomit on you.’

‘Get me good,
strong wine, and I’ll sleep at the other end of the deck from you,
out of earshot.’

‘Deal,’ Pelki
laughed, patting Skarpi roughly across the shoulders.

The three fell
silent as they contemplated what lay ahead.

‘Are we really
ready for this?’ Pelki dared to ask first. ‘No matter how skilled
these soldiers are in sailing, they will only be at best a match
for the pirate Sea Peoples. The numbers simply don’t add up – they
command many thousands, we have less than one thousand trained
sailor-warriors.’

‘Yes,’ said
Tudha plainly, ‘that is how it is.’

Skarpi patted
the tower parapet. ‘Interesting odds, if I may say so, My Sun.
Vague, optimistic.’

‘Make it
strong wine for me too,’ said Pelki pensively. He began toying with
a small emerald charm tied around his neck – a parting gift from
his wife. ‘Let us storm this island fortress swiftly… so we might
return to our hearths in Hattusa. Now when do we set sail?’

Tudha turned
his gaze to the skies. ‘The Weather God will decide.’

‘But the sea
is clear now. It is perfect, surely?’ said Skarpi.

‘Not quite,’
Tudha replied.

 


***

 


Thick fog
blanketed the sea around the Copper Island, the hoary cloud
floating like breath near the shores.

High above the
murk stood the Ram’s Keep, perched on the high ridge of the
island’s northeastern peninsula. Within the fortress, naked temple
women danced in a frenzy, faces painted silver. Drums rattled
violently, sending them into raptures, their quivering hands
extended towards the statue of a giant ram-headed god and the ring
of fire that blazed around its base. Their ecstatic cries drowned
out the screams of the native men hanging by the wrists from the
statue’s sides, dangling over the highest of the flames. The men’s
arms and legs had been broken by Sherden hammers, but that pain was
not enough to stop them thrashing to try to escape the searing,
skin-bubbling heat from the blaze. Two Sherden warriors dragged
another islander across the fortress grounds, towards the fire. As
the pair passed, the dancing women fell prone in respect like
dropped robes.

The two
Sherden guards dumped the islander on the ground. A sweating priest
approached, bare apart from a rag around his groin and a hat of
shaggy dark fleece from which two huge ram’s horns rose and curled
down his back. His soot-painted face was demonic in the firelight,
his eyes rolling in pleasure from the intoxicating resin smoke that
wafted around the ceremony. He cupped the dragged man gently by the
chin. ‘Do not worry,’ he assured the fellow, ‘you are not for the
fire. You are much more special than that.’

The man
whimpered. ‘Please… I have always been a devoted worshipper of this
temple, all my life. Why do you let these invaders do this to our
home? Why are you blind to their cruelty?’

‘Because the
Horned God sent them and their fleet,’ the horned priest answered.
‘It is as the ancient prophecy foretold. The horned legions will
come, and they will sweep the world clean. It is you who is blind.’
Gently, he lifted a copper poker from the coals at the base of the
fire, then eased the white-hot tip towards the man’s face. The
fellow screamed and struggled, only for the two Sherden to seize
him and pin him where he was. The Priest of the Horned God smiled
beatifically as he pressed the glowing poker against the man’s left
eyeball. With a sizzle and a pop, a burst of milky, red-streaked
fluid soaked the man’s face. His screams echoed into the night sky,
and the priest moved on to the second eye.

Watching from
a seat of piled cushions upon a vine-clad stone terrace overlooking
the ceremony, was Bakul the blue-eyed Sherden, new master of the
Copper Island. As the priest down below guided the poker towards
the fellow’s second eye, the young Sherden yawned, plucked a ripe
grape and held it between his teeth. When the second pop and
another torn scream sounded from the captive, he bit down, the
grape bursting across his tongue and mixing with the taste of local
wine. He chuckled, amused by it all.

He traced a
finger along the silver snake band on his bicep. Taking this island
had been the easiest thing they had ever done, he thought, lightly
pressing the pads of his fingers against the sharp horns of his
helmet, resting by his side. It was the horns that had paved their
way to power. The Copper Islanders saw their helmets as a sign of
their semi-divinity, fulfilling some ancient divination about the
coming of the armies of the Horned God. Thanks to this, the
island’s rich and powerful temple clan had sided with them upon
their arrival at these shores. They had even tossed their own king
from the Ram’s Keep, dashing him on the rocks below, then offered
their throne to Bakul’s people.

He turned his
eyes to the mountain fortress’ walls, thickly-patrolled by Sherden
and Shekelesh warbands, then gazed out over the walls and down
towards the fog and the darkness that ringed the island. Every so
often, sad whalesong rose from somewhere out there on the waves.
The slow drift of the fog in the night was somewhat hypnotic to
watch, and after a time he felt his eyelids grow heavy… until
something jolted him awake. A more agitated swirling of the fog
further out to the north.

A torch
flickered down on the shingle bay. He carefully plucked and chewed
another grape, watching as further sentry torches waved and blinked
to light, all the way up the mountainside towards the keep. The
shouting of his Sherden veterans rattled up that way too. A message
from the bay.

‘The men have
spotted something out on the waves, my lord,’ one guard called from
the fortress gatehouse, relaying the message up to Bakul.
‘Something is moving out there, drawing closer.’

‘Ships?’ he
replied, already knowing the answer. ‘our raiding boats have
returned already?’ He peered into the night and the fog-shrouded
sea again. The strange swirling of the grey intensified. Closer,
closer… and then the ships burst into view.

He stared at
them, sure the night was playing tricks on his eyes. Bulls’ heads,
Bear’s paws, hawks… and a double headed eagle. These were
not his boats. He had seen such symbols in the rugged land
to the north that they had devastated in the previous summer.
‘Hittites,’ he hissed to himself. They had used the fog to steal
right up to the island, and were coming straight for the bay at the
foot of the Ram’s Keep. ‘Rouse the beach watchmen,’ he said. ‘Make
the bay a nest of spears.’

He counted a
score of incoming craft before realising the Sherden down on the
bay would not suffice. ‘Wake the veteran warbands,’ he cried,
thinking of the thousand core guard asleep within the belly of the
fortress. ‘Send them to the bay also. And bolster all the defence
points on the slope too.’

His eyes
glinted as his best horn-hatted troops thundered from the soldier
house, gleaming in plundered armour. He watched as they spilled
down the steep scree slope towards the bay, seeing a few squadrons
break off to man the archer outcrops halfway down, and another few
moving to the cache of logs held on the slope by a net: If,
if, these wretched Hittites somehow beat his veterans and
took the bay, then one swish of a sword at the log net and the
whole cache of timber would thunder down and make pulp of any who
tried to ascend the hill. ‘Come on then,’ he laughed, popping
another grape into his mouth.

 


***

 


Multak, the
war chief of the Sherden veterans, bounded down the scree slope and
crunched onto the shingle bay. With a clatter of bronze, shields,
spears and tridents, his charges bristled alongside him. The bay
was small – perfectly small for the purposes of defence. The slope
was treacherous and the Ram’s Keep loomed at its top like a glaring
skull. He eyed the rampart of fog and the Hittite boats gliding
from it. They were slicing towards the bay at great speed, the foam
churning at their prows, sails bulging. His gaze shifted to their
dark decks, and his thoughts to the dogs there who dared to attack
this impenetrable stronghold.

Confidently,
he called to the archers and slingers amongst his lot:
‘Loose!’

With a whir
and a hum, a withering volley of slingshot and arrows sped out to
sea, drumming down onto the decks of the incoming crafts,
pummelling and ripping through the proud Hittite sails. Splinters
flew and one spar groaned and listed. Volley after volley flew like
this, battering, smashing and driving holes in the sleek hulls.

Multak’s heart
rattled in his cage of ribs, as the invading fleet sped closer,
closer. With a noise like a roaring sea monster, the keel of the
lead vessel hit the shoreline, cutting into the bay, churning up
shingle and sand like a god’s harrow. The prow was coming right for
him and his troops. His eyes widened like moons until, at the last
moment, he leapt clear and rolled gracelessly through the wet sand
and shingle, those near him doing likewise. The prow of the Hittite
ship sliced through the space in which they had been standing, then
ground to a halt. Scrambling back from it, he saw the other Hittite
boats spearing up onto the bay like this, sending his men leaping
out of the way in fright, shattering his defensive line.

‘Up, up – at
them!’ he croaked, shambling to his feet.

In a daze, he
saw his men toss up ropes and scramble onto the Haga-sailed vessel.
All along the shore others followed suit. Multak, knowing it would
not do for him to be seen holding back, grabbed one rope and
clambered up, vaulted over the Haga ship’s rail and fell into a
warrior’s crouch, spear level, shield ready to flick this way or
that, the blood crashing in his ears and his stomach twisting with
the apprehension of battle. Yet there was nobody to fight. The
boats were deserted.

 


***

 


Two danna east
of the Ram’s Keep, twenty more warships – painted black and moving
under black sail – slipped quietly into the lee of a small rocky
inlet. Tudha, wrapped in black like a mourning crow, stood on the
prow of the lead vessel with Storm, his helm cupped underarm,
watching as his thirteen hundred strong force disembarked swiftly
onto a sill of wet rock. They moved like wraiths in the cold and
dense fog. They wore dark garments, with ash smeared on their faces
and on the bronze blades of their weapons. The Grey hawks too had
daubed black paint on their iron shells.

These twenty
black boats had set sail from Ura, packed with soldiers, closely
followed by the original, bright-coloured vessels upon which Yassib
had trained them. These brighter boats had skeleton crews of four
or five men each. Hoisting sails, the south-blowing squall had sent
the entire fleet speeding across the Lower Sea towards the Copper
Island. About two danna from the shore and under the pall of fog,
they had put their training into action. They dropped sails, each
bright boat coming together with a black one, hull-to-hull. The
skeleton crews on the bright-sailed boats crossed onto the decks of
the black ones. The last man of each to do so loosened a rope on
the newly-deserted ship, bringing suspended sacks of sand hurtling
down from the mast. This hoisted the bright sails full once again,
sending those empty ships shooting towards the island once more. It
had worked perfectly: the bright boats had burst from the fog and
sliced up onto the shingle bay, drawing out the garrison of the Sea
Peoples and allowing the black fleet to land here, silent and
unseen. Now, Tudha knew, time was the enemy. Every so often he
gazed up through the wisps of fog at their target: the impossibly
high fortress, soaring atop the ridge, its hexagonal ashlar walls
like sheets of stone.

As the last of
his troops disembarked, he and Yassib leapt down onto the wet
granite ledge and strode to their head, where Skarpi and Pelki
stood with Zakuli.

Zakuli seemed
confused. ‘Did you see any of their boats?’ he was asking Skarpi.
‘Through the fog, I saw only a few dozen of those bird-head ships
moored near that shingle bay.’

‘Maybe it was
the fog,’ Skarpi answered. ‘Or perhaps the rest of their boats are
harboured down the coast. It doesn’t matter. All that matters
is-’

‘The way up to
the Ram’s Keep,’ Tudha finished for his general.

‘But, My Sun,
something doesn’t seem…’ Zakuli began to protest again.

‘Zakuli,’
Tudha barked. ‘There can be no delay. We have only a short time
before that force they sent out to the bay returns to the
fort.’

This seemed to
snap Zakuli out of his indecision. ‘There, My Sun,’ he said with a
stony confidence, pointing to one end of the rocky sill.

Tudha peered
in that direction. Worn into the steep side of the ridge was a
narrow rut from some long dried-up stream. He paced over to see
that it zig-zagged all the way to the top… leading to somewhere
near the back edge of the Ram’s Keep. He turned to his force,
picking out Admiral Yassib and the Men of Stone company. ‘Stay with
the boats,’ he asked the admiral and the hundred spearmen.

Yassib wore a
steadfast look. ‘I’ve done everything you asked without question,
My Sun. This time, I must protest. Let me come with you, up there.
In memory of my boys, and my king.’

‘You have
already struck a hard blow to these sea raiders, Admiral, you do
not need to get involved in the fighting.’

Yassib
unwrapped the sword he had smuggled off the boat. ‘I don’t need to,
and yet I must.’

Tudha thought
for just a moment, then flicked his head towards a space in his
retinue. Yassib moved into position. With that, Tudha waved a hand
overhead, and called in a low rasp to all the others. ‘Go.’

With the soft
thud of boots and Storm’s paws, they hurried up the steep climb.
Soon, they rose above the fog, the night sky crisp and clear
overhead. Lungs wheezed and thighs burned as the climb grew
steadily steeper. Finally, with a chorus of panting and gasping,
they reached the ridge crest, a clean and cool wind blasting them
from the north and whistling in their ears. The hulking silhouette
of the Ram’s Keep lay a spear’s throw along the crest. The handful
of sentries on the walls were all distracted by the goings-on down
on the shingle bay, far below. Tudha edged over to one edge of the
crest, peering down there for himself. The large Sherden force
milled and wandered around those boats, still confused by the ghost
ships that had crunched up on their bay, still watchful of the sea
as if expecting more.

‘Hmm,’ Zakuli
muttered to himself as he peered down there also. ‘I expected so
many more of them. My Sun, what if…’

‘Time, Zakuli
– every heartbeat counts,’ Tudha hissed at him. ‘We must get
inside.’

Zakuli jolted,
realising this all rested upon him. He loped on along the ridge
spine towards a jagged outcrop surrounded by a collar of bushes.
There seemed to be nothing here, until Zakuli stepped over to the
nearest bush and yanked it aside, then vanished.

‘Uh?’ Skarpi
uttered.

‘This way,’
Zakuli’s voice echoed from inside the rock.

Tudha strode
forward and hauled the bush aside, revealing a narrow, dark
passageway. He couldn’t see a thing.

‘Torch,’ Pelki
called to a soldier.

‘No,’ said
Tudha. ‘One spark of light and the guards inside will spot us
coming.’

Tudha and
Storm padded inside, following Zakuli’s shadow. Skarpi, Pelki,
Admiral Yassib and the soldiery filed in next. They moved slowly so
their darkened armour would not clatter. The tunnel reeked, damp
and airless. It was tight, like a postern passage, wide enough for
only one man to move, and narrowing to a point at the ceiling so
low that it forced Tudha to take off his helm and go with his head
bowed.

‘They call it
the Way of the Devoted,’ Zakuli whispered over his shoulder. ‘None
may enter or leave without bowing their heads to the Gods.’ Soon,
he slowed. ‘Ah, we have arrived, Labarna.’

Tudha squinted
to see the pale inverted V of murky night ahead. In that dimness,
he saw open ground, and figures lying here and there. Women, he
realised. Asleep.

‘That is the
sacred harem of the Horned God,’ Zakuli explained. ‘No man, not
even the King of the Copper Island, is allowed in that precinct.
That’s why only the harem women know about this passage.’ He
pointed to the end of the harem area, marked by a row of pillars
and a vaulted gate. ‘Beyond lies the heart of the fortress. The
defences are as I outlined to you – built on three main features:
the gates, the garrison house and the walls.’

From here,
Tudha could see a little of that central fortress area. Torches
here and there, movement. A fire of some sorts too. He could see
one half of the fortress’ main gate, and could just make out the
profile of some towering and evil-looking statue of a ram-headed
creature with a fire blazing at its base. The Horned God, he
realised, and the charred bodied suspended from its sides were
sacrifices. Most importantly, he spotted the grain pits. Six huge
stone-lined circles that marked the mouths of deep wells dug into
the mountainside which held wheat and barley. They were full –
swollen, even – going by the high heaps of protective dirt piled on
top of them. Full of the stolen Egyptian grain. He glanced at the
sleeping women again. They would need to sneak past them to reach
the heart of the keep. ‘Go barefoot,’ he whispered, prizing off his
own boots, elbows bumping against the stone sides of the corridor.
The order was passed down the long chain of men, and soon a rising
stink of unwashed feet filled the tunnel. ‘We must seize control of
and lock those gates as soon as possible, before the force down on
the shore can get back up here. There are only a few score men on
those battlements, so…’ he picked out the Commander of the Bronze
Boars company. ‘Captain Lunki, you and your hundred will storm the
gatehouse and seize control of the walls.’

‘Yes,
Labarna,’ he said gruffly, then shot a left fist salute in
the air, only for it to crack against the tunnel ceiling. As he
winced, a few nearby struggled to contain their mirth.

Ignoring this,
Tudha went on: ‘The rest of us must be ready to tackle whatever
soldiery might lie in the guts of the fortress, to shield Captain
Lunki and his men in their efforts.’


‘Labarna,’ the men whispered.

‘When we have
control of the gates and the walls, and when we subdue the
defenders inside… the fortress is ours. When we have the fortress,
we have the grain.’ He met as many eyes as he could in the cramped
tunnel. ‘For the Gods of our land… for our hungry families, and for
our Lower Land cousins that these bastards slew,’ he glanced at
Zakuli, head dipped, utterly focused. ‘They may have been rebels,
but they were Hittites nonetheless.’ He spotted Yassib, eyes
blazing in the darkness. ‘For the good men of Ugarit and Lukka who
fell to these whoresons. Move fast, with fire,’ he said, patting
his heart, then tapping his temple, ‘and ice. Go!’

They spilled
outside and through the harem, picking their way around the
sleeping women. Tudha was sure some would waken, but he could see
that many in fact lay in some drug-induced stupor, eyes rolling in
their heads, mouths lolling.

Tudha waited
until most of his men were out of the tunnel and could assemble in
a pack. With a swish of the hand, he urged all onwards past the
women. They burst through the vaulted gateway and flooded into the
fortress centre. It was a vast space, edged with a colonnaded
palace, the grain pits, the demonic horned statue, and the stout
garrison house. A pack of seven Sherden and two Shekelesh sat on
benches around the fire below the hideous statue, drinking and
chewing on meat, backs turned. He shot a look at the fortress’
giant main gates. The handful of guards up there were all still
engrossed by the goings-on down at the shingle bay, backs turned to
and oblivious of Tudha and his force. His hopes shot skywards: this
was it? The mighty horde that had blown away cousin Kurunta’s army
was just the force down on the bay and this small watch? For once –
just for once! – he could enjoy the advantage of numbers.
His troops would subdue the ones within the fort in moments! He
twisted to Captain Lunki and the Bronze Boars – and flicked fingers
towards the gates.

As Lunki and
his hundred peeled away, Tudha and the rest padded deftly to almost
within archer range of the ones eating at the fire. As they crept
up, barefoot, he noticed how one of the Sherden had several
severed, desiccated hands hanging from his belt. It was the Sherden
way: a grotesque symbol of martial prowess. As much as he wanted to
strike the head from that one and every other, he realised – given
the imbalance of numbers – that it would be tantamount to
cold-blooded murder. Besides, he needed captives to question. He
tried to recall the Sherden words for ‘throw down your weapons
and you will be spared.’

Only now, the
belted Sherden turned round as if he had heard a strange gust of
wind. When he in fact saw the Hittite invasion force, he almost
fell from his bench and into the flames. ‘Intruders!’ he blurted.
The rest leapt from their spots, tossing cups and food down and
grabbing their weapons, backing away.

Tudha raised a
hand for calm, levelled his spear and opened his mouth to speak,
ready to offer these outlanders mercy. At just that moment, a weird
ululating cry rose from the belly of the Ram’s Keep and bounced
around the fortress’ interior. A rising clatter grew rapidly and
then, like a colony of bats bursting from a cave mouth, hundreds
more Sherden and Shekelesh erupted from the garrison house.
Mad-eyed, mouths wide with feverish war screams, they bounded
towards the main body of the Hittites. At the same time, scores
more spilled from the wall turrets and out along the battlements
bearing slings, javelins and bows. In those few heartbeats, the
apparent advantage in numbers evaporated.

‘Loose!’ a
Sherden commander cried from up on the walls.

Arrows and
slingshot rained down from the battlements and onto the Hittites
from every direction. The Bronze Boars’ rush for the gates was
beaten back by the storm of projectiles, dozens of them falling in
puffs of crimson, riddled with arrows and slingstone holes. The
survivors edged backwards, away from their goal under a
hastily-arranged carapace of shields. In the main Hittite force,
Tudha swung this way and that, throwing up his shield instinctively
as missiles skimmed and clattered down. No time to even prepare to
meet the huge enemy surge across the fort floor. That charge struck
him and his soldiers like a club, sending them reeling. A Sherden
shouldered Tudha in the centre of the chest, winding him. A Shekel
lunged at him with twin lances, ripping his shield apart, knocking
him onto his back then leaping in for the kill. Realising he had no
time to roll clear, Tudha jarred the haft of his spear against the
ground, bracing it perfectly for the screaming Shekel to skewer
himself upon the tip. The iron spear head pierced the Shekel’s
bronze armour and crunched through his torso, and the man died with
a confused scowl on his face.

Blood and
innards rained down upon Tudha. All around him he saw the enemy
swarming over his soldiers. There were Sherden manically hacking
the hands from their kills, Shekelesh shrieking some tribal cry
with every Hittite they cut down. Then came another Shekel’s sword,
humming down towards his face. He rolled clear, drew both iron
blades from his shoulder sheathes to block the man’s next strike –
the iron notching the attacker’s bronze blade and sending the man
staggering. With two quick, scissoring swipes, he sliced off the
attacker’s arm and then ripped open his belly.

The clatter of
battle echoed around him, soldiers twisting and jostling. The
impact of the enemy charge had been absorbed, he realised. It took
the heavy blow of an enemy sword for him to realise why. The foe’s
blade clanged against his shoulder – the same shoulder
wounded badly against the Assyrians when it had been protected only
by bronze. This time, the blade screeched and slid clear, Dakki’s
experimental iron holding good. He saw the Grey Hawks faring
similarly well, weathering what would have been death strikes
thanks to their iron armour. A taste of the dream, of the Iron
Army. It felt like a key turning in a long-stuck lock.

He saw Pelki
brain a Sherden with his battle hammer; Storm stained red and
snarling, her jaws clamped around the groin of another; Skarpi
fighting two men and winning – beating them back, his iron sword a
blur, enemy blades rebounding off of his iron jacket. Amidst it all
Zakuli moved like a dancer, belying his excess weight. His face was
blank, eyes hard as he expertly jinked, ducked and feinted,
defeating man after man. More, he shouted every so often – single
word demands that men obeyed instantly, bringing whole companies
round to the places where the enemy threatened to overwhelm. The
man was a born commander, Tudha realised. Then there was Yassib –
fighting without the finesse of a soldier – for he was no such
thing – but with the fire of a man who had been robbed of his sons.
Tears streaked his face as he slashed and barged, butting and
kicking, using everything in his arsenal.

With a
whoosh! a weapon came for Tudha. He was too slow to dodge,
and the sword hacked against his midriff. Tudha gasped, winded,
shocked. Instinctively, he flicked out one sword arm and slashed
the attacker open from neck to groin. In the heartbeat of respite
afterwards, he touched his belly. No blood? The iron had saved him
again… but for the last time. With a clunk, the scales where
the man’s sword had struck broke away. He saw Grey Hawks now
succumbing as their iron coats fragmented likewise. He saw Skarpi’s
sword shatter – sharp as a razor but just too hard. Fine iron, but
not good iron like his own twin blades.

Yet the
advantage the iron had given them until now had been enough, for he
began to sense the battle swing firmly in their favour. Even
better, the Bronze Boars, previously pinned under their shell of
shields, were now forging up the stone stairs and the foremost of
them were on the battlements, pounding into the enemy missile
troops up there and edging towards the lever that would drop the
bar into place behind the gates, locking out the Sherden veterans
down on the shingle bay.

The main
Hittite force here on the fort floor with him were working
expertly, having regained some semblance of formation. He heard the
clatter of their shields locking together, the scrape of their
spears poking through the eye-shaped gaps between. A dominant spear
line. The Sherden and Shekelesh now began to panic, realising they
were being pressed into the corner of the fort. Tudha sensed
danger, remembering well his father’s advice that to trap an enemy
completely would bring out the wolf within them, make them fight to
the death with everything.

‘Surrender,’
he cried, parrying a spear thrust of one demented-looking Shekel
who tried to rush the enclosing Hittite line, then repeating with
all the air in his lungs. ‘Surrender!’

But as if his
echo had been caught and twisted, another voice shouted from high
above: ‘Fight on, kinsmen. Our main force on the bay is coming
back. They know what is happening here.’

Tudha backed
out of the fighting line and looked up. Atop the fire-blackened
statue of the Horned God stood a Sherden in fine bronze armour –
the articulated bands like the undercrust of a lobster, each
painted in bright colours.

‘They are
speeding up the ridge to rescue you,’ he brayed on. This seemed to
inspire the cornered mass – trapped but still with greater numbers
– who fought back anew against the Hittite spear line.

Tudha’s eyes
narrowed – the statue was scalable, but the base was ringed with
fire. He pulled a young archer from the Hittite pack. ‘Give me your
bow.’

He winked,
took aim and loosed. The arrow looked like it was speeding right
for the rallying Sherden’s chest. It might even slide up perfectly
between those inverted V bands of bronze and kill him. But it did
not. The air, warped in the heat of the blaze, had fooled Tudha’s
eye, and the arrow sailed harmlessly well shy of the intended
target. Three more archers tried, none with any more success.

‘Yes, yes!’
the figure cried. ‘Fight with your fists, your feet, your teeth.’
The cornered masses now began to do just that. They tore shields
from Hittite hands, headbutted, ripped his men’s long hair from
their scalps and used their horned helms to slash at their
attackers.

All the while
Tudha could hear outside the growing shouts of the forces returning
from the shingle bay. If they reached the fort gates before the
Bronze Boars had dropped the locking bar, it would all be over. The
shouting leader had to be silenced, he realised, for these Sherden
to surrender. Only then could the rest of his men support the push
to control the gates.

How had the
shouting cur got up there? He peered all around, then saw the
charred stone walkway. Narrow as a plank, it led from the palace’s
upper terrace to the flat top of the statue’s head. Breaking away
from the fray, he sped inside the palace, a forest of pillars and
shadow. Creeping up the wide stairs, he nearly leapt from his skin
when he was confronted by a mean, grinning warrior on the landing.
He swished his sword… and halted it a finger’s-width from the
“foe’s” neck, realising it was a statue, the tongue extended, the
mouth lined with fangs. Breathing a sigh of relief, he let his eyes
slide closed for a heartbeat.

A heartbeat
too long.

Footsteps,
speeding along the landing towards him.

Tudha blinked
his eyes open to see the sweating, soot-stained priest thundering
towards him, huge and flabby, naked apart from a loincloth and a
fleece headdress adorned with ram horns. He brandished two glowing
white pokers like swords, streaking the darkness with ribbons of
light as he charged. Tudha threw himself to one side, the pokers
smashing the head from the hideous statue, sending dust and stone
shards everywhere. Before Tudha could rise, something cracked on
his head, and he was deaf. He groaned, barely able to get up onto
all fours. His iron helm slid from his head, crumpled, and the
priest tossed away the chunk of stone with which he had struck
Tudha. Tudha heard the priest’s laughter now, and saw him pick up
his pokers and brace them into an ankle height rack of some sort on
the wall, the glowing tips jutting diagonally upwards.

‘The Horned
God will be pleased with the eyes of the Labarna,’ the
priest triumphed, seizing the half-limp Tudha by the scruff and
dragging him towards the glowing tips. The man was surprisingly
strong, forcing the groggy Tudha’s face towards the blistering
points.

‘Relax,’ the
priest assured him. ‘Breathe and think of the life you have had and
be grateful for it in these last few moments you have. It is an
honour to have your eyes burnt out like this.’

Tudha
shuddered, unable to free himself as the man forced his eyes to
within a finger’s width of the white-hot tips. He felt the skin on
his cheeks and forehead begin to sizzle, smelt the stink of his
eyebrows and eyelashes burning. His eyes rolled in their sockets
and he heard himself scream with pain. So loud he did not hear the
rapid beat of paws. All of a sudden he slapped to the ground,
dropped. In a bleary half-blindness, he saw the priest swing to the
sound of the paws, saw Storm burst into view at the top of the
stairs and throw herself at him. The corpulent giant staggered
backwards. Tudha stuck out one foot, tripping him. The flabby giant
flailed then fell backwards onto the glowing rods. There was the
briefest sizzle and some root of a scream, before the priest’s body
sagged, the rods projecting through his chest. The tips dulled to
orange, dripping with frying blood and lung matter.

Storm nuzzled
at Tudha, whimpering.

‘I’m fine,
girl,’ he lied, shaking his head a few times. Shakily he rose and
crept out onto the terrace. The air was rife with smoke from the
fire blazing around the nearby statue. He crept through the
sweltering heat, ducking behind small monuments and plants, then
edged onto and along the narrow stone walkway he had spotted from
the fort floor. But the platform on the head of the giant Horned
God statue was empty. How? He stepped onto the flat top of the
head, bewildered.

‘Haaa!’
a cry sent a spike of dread through him from behind. He rolled
forward, away from the Sherden’s sword swipe. He had been hiding
behind one of the statue’s two horns.

Tudha rose,
bringing his swords to bear. The pair circled edgily, knees bent,
weapons bobbing. Tudha noticed the silver snake armband hugging the
man’s bicep. The leader, he realised, recalling Zakuli’s
description. ‘Who are you?’ he demanded in what he knew of the
Sherden tongue.

‘I suppose I
should tell you. It is good for a man to know his killer. And for
you as a Hittite, it means you will walk your “Dark Earth” with my
name ringing in your ears. I am Bakul the Sherden, Lord of this
island.’ He said this then lunged.

Tudha dropped
to one knee and leant wide of the strike. In the same trice he
leapt to standing again, slicing his sword up and through the wrist
of Bakul’s sword hand. Hand and weapon flew into the air and
vanished in the smoke and uplight of the flames. Bakul fell to his
knees, face wracked with agony but no sound emerging. Tudha held
him at swordpoint.

Without
Bakul’s shouts of encouragement, the cornered enemy down below now
began to lose heart. Tudha heard their weapons clattering to the
ground in submission. Now Skarpi and Pelki bawled orders for their
troops down there to join the assault on the gatehouse, and with a
weighty clunk of wood falling into the bronze brackets, the
struggle for the locking bar was swiftly won. With the gates barred
and the captured enemy disarmed, the majority of the Hittite
soldiery now flooded the battlements to present a nest of drawn
bows and whirling slings to the Sherden veterans returning from the
bay. The Sherden and Shekelesh out there gawped up and wailed in
dismay.

‘You cannot
hope to assault and regain the fortress,’ Skarpi snarled down at
them.

‘And if you
run back for the bay, you present your backs to our marksmen,’
added Pelki. ‘You will die in your hundreds.’

A rattle of
dropped spears and swords sounded from out there too. At last, the
din of battle faded.

‘It is over,’
Tudha said, using his sword to tilt the kneeling Bakul’s head up.
Up close the man seemed slight and short – not quite the great,
charismatic orchestrator of people as Zakuli had claimed. ‘Your
pirate horde devastated the southern half of my empire, took our
men, herds and grain. You did the same in Ahhiyawa too, and Lukka.
You destroyed the fleet of Ugarit. And many other places were
painted red by your blades. Why? Why destroy worlds like that? Why
such evil?’

‘Evil?’ Bakul
looked up at him, face twisted. ‘Is it evil to want to survive? If
it is between my family eating or yours, does it make me evil to
choose my own?’

Tudha’s eyes
narrowed.

Bakul laughed
a bitter laugh. ‘You and your kind will understand soon enough. The
wretchedness that drove my people to this has already started to
take hold in your land.’

‘So long as I
am king, we will never resort to needless slaughter, rape and
destruction.’

‘I wouldn’t
plan for a long reign if I were you,’ Bakul smirked, holding up his
bleeding stump. ‘For now you have my blood on your hands, and the
consequences will be horrific…’

‘Your blood on
my hands? I have not killed you, you fool,’ Tudha said. ‘You will
be taken back to Hattusa to live as a hostage and…’ His words
trailed off as Bakul grinned, rising from his knees. Tudha tensed,
both swords now trained on him. ‘Don’t be a fool. You cannot fight
me and win.’

Bakul’s grin
grew wider. With a disturbing serenity, he stepped back and off the
edge of the statue, plunging silently into the inferno at its base.
Tudha rushed to the edge and stared down. He could see nothing,
blind from the heat and stinging smoke. Yet was sure he could hear,
amidst the roar of the blaze, a manic sound: laughter.

Bewildered by
the man’s words, Tudha staggered back down to the ground level of
the fortress. All around him men panted and wept in victory. ‘The
horde is crushed. It is over!’ men leapt and sang. ‘We have the
grain!’ cried others, opening the pits and tossing wheat in the
air.

The Grey Hawks
peeled off their ruined iron equipment, thankful for the short but
vital advantage it had given them, and began hugging one another.
So too Tudha slashed his blade through the leather straps holding
on his tattered iron scale coat, letting the weight drop loose.
Victory, at last. Not just any victory – this was a triumph over
the Sea Peoples. A great, mysterious danger that had loomed over
his empire for generations, extinguished. The promises of the
priests from his coronation day – fulfilled at last.

He will be the
greatest of Great Kings, a warrior, a protector, a diplomat, a
father to all vassals. The one who will restore the Hittite Empire
to its zenith!

As his heart
slowed, his mind’s eye painted a scene of Mother and Shala under a
blue Upper Land sky, beckoning him home. Laughter, children
singing, dogs barking and at play. The grain had been recaptured.
Victory… peace.

‘My Sun…’ a
voice split through his shell of sanctuary.

Tudha’s eyes
peeled open. Zakuli was standing over Bakul’s half blistered and
handless corpse lying in the embers by the statue. A manic death
rictus was fixed on the half-burnt face.

‘…that was not
their leader,’ Zakuli finished.

‘What?’

‘It is what I
was trying to tell you when we landed. The garrison here is but a
small patch of the force that ravaged the Lower Land. Merely
Sherden and Shekelesh. And this… this was not their leader. It was
his precious and only son.’

Tudha stared
at the corpse, his heart pounding slowly. ‘Extinguish the flames.
We will put the dead on a pyre proper, and keep the captured fed
and watered, for we are not animals like they.’ But he saw that his
men had fallen quiet. Many had heard Zakuli’s words. He smashed his
twin swords together. ‘For the God of Thunder, let me hear your
voices. Tonight, we have won a great victory!’

This swept
away their doubts and sparked a renewed swell of fervour and cheer.
As the men celebrated raucously, Tudha could not help but look
again at the corpse of Bakul, the man’s words ringing in his
ears.

Now you have
my blood on your hands, and the consequences will be horrific…
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The day after
the Ram’s Keep was won, Tudha gathered the troops in the fortress
grounds, and declared that the Copper Island would be their home
for the rest of that moon at least.

‘We must
establish Hittite or at least friendly local control here, and be
sure that more of these Sea Peoples do not simply return to make
the island their own again.’

As his voice
echoed around the fortress, he saw frustration in the faces of his
bandaged and tired men. This, he understood. For over a year he had
been gone from Hattusa, gone from Shala and Mother and his sons.
‘We won back the stolen grain last night. It will feed the mouths
of our families over the coming winter. Yet what about the next? If
we are to keep the spectre of famine at bay, we must make contact
with Pharaoh, explain what has happened here, and re-establish the
yearly crop shipments from his land. If we can convince him to do
this, and he sends his boats, then they will need to put in at this
island as part of their long voyage. Thus, it is vital that this
island remains in our hands. That is why I ask you to remain
here.’ The soldiers’ faces softened at this, the men resigned to
the hard truth of it all.

He granted the
army a day of rest, then early the next morning put his mind to the
first task. From the fortress walls, he gazed down at the dark
stone inlet where the black boats remained moored. They would be
perfect for this mission. He summoned Admiral Yassib and two spear
companies to the inlet. ‘You will sail five of these ships south,
to Egypt. I’ve had one boat loaded with fifteen hundred ingots of
copper for Pharoah, and this,’ he handed Yassib a tablet, ‘will
explain to him that his last grain fleet was destroyed by these Sea
Peoples. Most importantly, it implores him to urgently resume the
shipments.’

‘It will be
done, Labarna,’ said the admiral.

As soon as the
black fleet had set sail, Tudha had his soldiers carry the hoarded
grain from the Ram’s Keep and down to the shingle bay. There it was
stowed on the other boats – the bright-sailed ones still at rest on
that shore. At last, the vital supplies could be returned to the
mainland, and taken north to Hattusa for distribution across the
Upper Land. All he needed to do now was select a man to command
this fleet.

So the next
morning under a grey sky, he and Storm waited outside the Ram’s
Keep, near the hidden entrance to the Way of the Devoted. Sitting
on a boulder, they watched the small figure of a man down on the
coast, running along the shore, his hair billowing behind in the
choppy winds. When the man came to the stone inlet, he slowed and
looked up the ridge slope, planning his ascent. He could have
hopped up the rock-cut stairs, but instead he set his hands and
feet to the sheer face and began climbing up that far more
difficult way. Gulls and cormorants heckled him all the way, yet he
ascended like a spider. With a chorus of panting, a hand slapped
onto the ridge brink near Tudha, and the sweating, ruddy man
hoisted himself up.


‘Labarna!’ Zakuli gasped in surprise, shaking with
effort.

Storm
helpfully padded over and licked his face.

Tudha handed
him a water skin. The man’s knowledge had helped win them the
island and the grain. More, his strength, skills and – most
importantly – desire to better himself impressed Tudha hugely. This
was the Zakuli that Kurunta had valued so highly.

‘Sit, rest,’
Tudha said when Zakuli tried to stand to attention on shaky legs.
Zakuli flopped down gratefully. ‘That was a fine climb.’

‘I did it
yesterday too, and the shore run,’ Zakuli said, his breath
settling.

‘On the rest
day. I know. I watched you then too.’

‘I used to do
the same back in Tarhuntassa, during better times. It would help me
stay focused. A good habit I aim to revive.’ Zakuli took a glug
from the water skin. ‘They say you used to be an expert climber,
like your father. Perhaps you could join me tomorrow?’

Tudha smiled
faintly. ‘Those days have passed.’

Zakuli arched
an eyebrow. ‘I watched you fight like a panther the night before
last. Strength, speed, vigour. I doubt a climb is beyond you.’

‘It is not my
body that is unwilling,’ he said, tapping his temple. ‘It is the
mind that refuses. I have not been climbing since the day of my
father’s funeral. Too many emotions then, and every time since when
I have gone near the rock. And you will know that emotions are a
dangerous thing when one is high upon a cliff face.’

‘Aye,’ Zakuli
said, nodding slowly.

‘In any case,
you will have to find a new running route and new tor to
climb.’

‘My Sun?’
Zakuli said.

Tudha pointed
down to the bright-sailed fleet on the shingle bay. ‘The Men of
Stone are on those ships. They lost their captain in the battle for
the fort. You will take his place, and you will lead the fleet back
to the far shore and deliver the grain to our people.’

‘Captain of a
spear company?’ Zakuli said, his eyes glassy. ‘My first command
since… since those days before I let everyone down. My father…’

‘… would be
proud of you,’ Tudha finished for him. Rising, he offered Zakuli a
hand to stand. The new officer arose, wiping a tear from his eye.
Tudha eyed Zakuli’s long, loose locks. ‘You should twist your hair
into a side braid. The mark of a fine Lower Land warrior – as you
wore it once before.’

‘Aye, perhaps
I will,’ Zakuli said softly.

As the pair
strolled back towards the fort, Zakuli gazed out over the sea.
‘Bakul’s lot were but a splinter of the masses that devastated the
Lower Land. Where did the rest go?’

Tudha stared
out across the waves too, seeking an answer. There was nothing out
there, the choppy waters like a dark riddle. Eventually he could
only shake his head. ‘To the world’s edge,’ he said, ‘and over. May
the Gods make it so.’

‘May the Gods
make it so,’ Zakuli repeated. ‘But what if the Gods are not
listening. Do you not fear that the rest of the Sea Peoples will
seek revenge for this loss?’

‘I would be
surprised if they did not.’

‘You appear
remarkably tranquil about that prospect,’ said Zakuli.

‘Appearances
can be deceiving,’ Tudha replied.

In the days
that followed Zakuli’s departure, Tudha led a detachment of
soldiers across the Copper Island, to make contact with the many
native villages and towns around its coasts. The villagers cheered
at the sight of the Hittites, hailing them as liberators, telling
of the Sea Peoples’ abuses. It soon transpired that apart from the
rich temple cult, few of the islanders had welcomed the invaders.
The Sea Peoples had taken whole herds of sheep, forced the men of
the island to become their oarsmen on pain of death, taken
daughters to warm their beds and brutalised and killed any who
tried to intervene. Over the rest of that moon, every settlement on
the Copper Island gladly swore an oath to the Hittite throne.

Upon his
return to the Ram’s Keep he and the men enjoyed a celebratory meal
of bread, octopus and an extra ration of wine for all. Stuffed and
drowsy, he retired to his bedchamber in the upper floor of the
fort’s palace. He kicked off his boots and flexed his toes. The
only sound to be heard was the distant, gentle chattering of two
soldiers on watch – their voices tuneful and buoyant. He relaxed
onto the bed with a satisfied groan. The soft linen felt cool and
comforting on his march-weary body, and the coals on the hearth
glowed soporifically.

Yet he could
not sleep. Every time he closed his eyes, he kept imagining himself
back atop that statue, with Bakul stepping towards its edge. If
only he had grabbed the man before he had jumped, he could have
found out so much more. As things stood, Zakuli’s question remained
unanswered: where were the rest of the Sea Peoples? The main body
of Sherden and Shekelesh and all the ones they had subjugated in
their raids?

Just then,
Skarpi’s thunderous snoring struck up from a room nearby, the sound
amplified by the wide halls of the Ram’s Keep. Tudha sighed,
staring into space for what felt like hours. When finally he
drifted off to sleep, he dreamt of the broken, burnt corpse of
Bakul standing over his slumbering form, whispering those last
words again: you have my blood on your hands, and the
consequences will be horrific…

Tormented by
the threat, he rose the next day and began questioning the captured
Sherden and Shekelesh. They were a dull-headed lot, clearly
interested only in plunder and pleasure. Infuriatingly, none
ventured nor knew anything of substance. Skarpi petitioned him to
sanction their torture, and even located a good tree from which to
hang them by the ankles and “thrash their buttocks raw” as the big
man put it. Tudha declined. Torture had never been the Hittite way,
apart from during the terror-reign of Urhi-Teshub.

Without
knowledge of the Sea Peoples’ whereabouts, the next best thing to
do, Tudha decided, was to make sure this island would never again
fall so easily, should the raiders return. So, he tasked Skarpi and
Pelki with raising and training an island militia. The two generals
once again toured the coastal villages, selecting the best men and
bringing them together at a training camp inland. More, the pair
identified and marked out locations for these new soldiers to build
watchtowers and fortifications that would make the island less
vulnerable to sea attacks.

One late
afternoon, Tudha walked along the fortress ridge. He noticed
Storm’s breath clouding. The air had a bite to it, and the wooded
mountainsides of the Copper Island were turning golden and red. The
sailing season was almost over, he realised, looking out over the
Lower Sea. No sign of Admiral Yassib on his way back from Egypt.
Until the grain boats came, they were effectively stuck here. He
had told the army they would be remaining here for a month. Now he
knew it would be until next spring at least. He lifted a pebble and
cast it from the ridge in frustration.

Returning to
his chamber as the light faded, he sat at a desk and, in the gentle
light of a tallow candle with Storm curled at his bare feet, he
wrote a letter to his mother. The thought of her, Nerikkaili and
Shala back in the capital – albeit the three were not exactly
friends – melted his heart. Oh, to be with them. Then he asked
after his sons, wondering if they were learning from this
triumvirate.

He finished
the tablet by marking it with his royal seal, then set it aside for
baking and transit tomorrow. Rising from the desk, he expected
Storm to leap up as usual, but she was slow, and a little shaky on
her paws. ‘Am I not feeding you enough, girl?’ he chuckled,
stroking her head. She whined and licked his hand. It was the first
time he had considered her advancing years.

Spring came
but still no sign of the boats from Egypt. Spring became a
blistering summer and now he began to fret. His sister Ruhepa’s
anecdotes about Pharaoh’s legendary temper began to play tricks
with his mind. What if Ramesses had listened to Admiral Yassib’s
account of the whole sorry saga – of the Sea Peoples and their
seizure of his last fleet – and had considered it a lie? What if he
instead thought that Tudha and the Hittites had stolen those
vessels for themselves? What if Pharaoh had imprisoned or executed
Admiral Yassib and the crews and diplomats on the five black
boats?

Back in his
own homeland, times were growing desperate. Great Queen Puduhepa’s
latest message from Hattusa reported that the last of the capital’s
ancient springs had dried up, and an earth tremor had brought one
of the temples to the ground. At least, she said, the grain he had
sent back with Captain Zakuli – a lovely and handsome young man, as
she described him – had staved off famine for the year. Tudha wrote
back to her, and sent the message to the mainland along with all
but four companies of the expedition force. The newly-trained
island militia was now almost ready to fend for itself, and so
there was no need for such a large Hittite presence. The only thing
keeping Tudha and the remaining troops on this island was the
continued wait for Yassib’s return.

He now became
certain that something had gone awry there. What if Yassib had been
attacked by the rest of the Sea Peoples and never made it to Egypt?
Yet, perplexingly, there had still been no sign or report of those
raiders from any other quarter. Passing trade boats said there had
been no more coastal attacks since the winter. It was a
disconcerting absence.

Come the third
moon of that summer on the Copper Island, a boat arrived from the
mainland and – as usual – a runner came scampering up the scree
slope to the Ram’s Keep, bringing Tudha his regular letter from the
capital. Tudha was about to crack open the clay envelope, eager to
hear his mother’s latest news. Yet when he saw the marking on it,
he blinked. It was not the Great Queen’s seal. Instead, it was
Nerikkaili’s. Odd, thought Tudha, because his mother was
usually the one firmly in charge of correspondence. A sense of
unease passed over him as he broke open the clay envelope, seeing
that the letter too had been written by Nerikkaili. Skarpi and
Pelki’s feelings about his deputy began to take root in his mind.
What was his half-brother up to?

No! he
stamped down on the worm of doubt.

More, the
tablet within quickly dispelled these dark thoughts and replaced
them with others: the recovered grain had run out already, and
famine loomed once more. Hardy as ever, the people were being as
resourceful as could be, Nerikkaili assured him, they and the
mainland soldiers were working to ration what Lower Land crop there
was left. All were desperately awaiting their Great King’s return
with the promised next shipment of Egyptian grain. It was not all
grim news, however: mercifully, there was no sign of trouble from
any edge of the empire’s territories. Tudha fantasised again of
being home, of embracing Mother, of lying with Shala. Of spending
time with his sons – teaching them something while they were still
young enough to learn. Yet summer was almost gone. He rocked back
in his chair and wrung his fingers through his hair, tormented.
Where was Yassib?

Somewhere out
at sea, a gull shrieked arrogantly, over and over. Tudha cast a
sour eye to the window and out across the waves… then his face
changed completely. He rose, laughing in disbelief, slapping his
palms on the windowsill. Out there on the blue expanse, a fleet
sliced towards the island. The black boats! And the arrogant gull
was in fact Admiral Yassib – perched high on the mast of the
flagship, calling out in greeting to the men on the island’s
watchtowers. In tow came forty grain-laden Egyptian vessels and an
escort of Pharaoh’s warships.

The flotilla
anchored at the shingle bay, the crews dropping into the waters and
wading to the shore to be greeted by their jubilant comrades there.
The sailors from the Egyptian grain ships did likewise, laughing
and joking with their Hittite allies. Tudha hiked down the scree
slope to give welcome. Yassib – wet to the waist – bounded across
the bay like an excited child towards Tudha. With a tumble of words
he explained how Pharaoh had been good to them, and how their
return had been delayed only because of trouble in his vassal lands
– caused by the Sea Peoples’ raids the previous year. More, he had
sent back not just grain but a gift of tin as well – precious tin!
Tudha threw his head back and smiled to the skies, thanking all the
Gods.

Skarpi,
watching all this from a rock, wore a soft smile – a strange look
for the big man. ‘Does this mean what I think it does, My Sun?’

Pelki finished
the sentiment, stepping closer, toying with the emerald charm on
his neck thong. ‘That we can go… home?’

Spoken aloud,
these words pushed Tudha’s spirits to new levels. The Egyptian
supply links had been safely restored. Their time on this island
was over. Gazing north across the waves towards the horizon of the
far shore, he thought of Mother, of Shala, of his sons, and he
smiled like a boy. ‘Aye, home.’

 


***

 


Seven days
later, the fleet docked at Ura. Salt spray soaked the soldiers as
they worked for three whole days to unload the grain from the
Egyptian ships onto the wagons lining the wharf there. Soon, the
convoy was on its way inland, winding towards the White Mountains.
When they reached the high pass, Tudha halted by the trackside and
gazed back over the coast and the speck on the shoreline that was
Ura. He had left just a few score men to watch the city and to
patrol the shorelines. He had also granted Admiral Yassib control
of the black fleet and command of a spear company, then sent him
back to the Copper Island to serve as warden of the Ram’s Keep.
From there the admiral would advise and maintain the native island
militia and oversee the stop-off of future grain fleets. Satisfied,
Tudha turned from the coast and trekked on northwards with his
men.

Through the
mountains they went, singing and laughing… until they came to the
lowlands beyond and skirted the sad ruins of Tarhuntassa. In
silence they went, all shooting superstitious looks at the ghost
city. The gates still hung from their hinges, the mud-brick
parapets and towers were now worn smooth after a year of weather
damage and not a soul to repair them. The royal tower was strangled
with vines and crowned with bird nests, as if the hand of the Earth
Goddess herself was trying to pull it down.

After that
they marched through the Meadows of Halki. The soldiers working
those fields looked up from their toil, breaking out in a chorus of
cheering. Tudha had the column fall out here, to eat, rest and
catch up with their mainland comrades. As the men sat in the sun,
chattering and sharing stories, Tudha and Storm walked amongst the
farm buildings. The harvest piles were thinly heaped. The blight
was still rife. He noticed the collapsed ruin of one farmhouse and
realised it was the home of the old lady. Earth tremor damage, he
guessed. Near the house, he saw the small hump of earth where her
cats had been buried… and a new, larger one next to it. A sadness
struck through him. She was old and it had likely been her time,
yes, but he would have liked to speak to her again – to confirm to
her that King Kurunta had been a good soul as she had believed. He
knelt by her grave and placed a golden poppy on the mound.

As he rose, he
glanced once more at the small mounds of earth under which the
cats’ bones rested. He could not help but shoot a furtive look at
Storm, waddling awkwardly, panting. Ever since that night in the
keep when he had first noticed her slowness, he now could not help
but spot each additional marker of decline. Eleven summers was a
good age for a wolf. Yet it seemed like only moments ago he had
caught her from the sky.

They passed
the Great Salt Lake late one afternoon, the waters glimmering red
with the sunset. When they finally reached the Upper Land, the
trees were turning skeletal and the mornings became tinged with
frost. On a crisp, clear day, they rounded a set of low hills and
at last clapped eyes upon Hattusa – the city’s heights glistering
like a god’s mantle. They entered via the Sphinx Gate to a rapture
of acclaim from dense crowds lining the Thunder Road, the
flagstones shining like polished metal. As they walked its length,
petals floated, pipes blared, adults cheered and children squealed.
Dakki and his metalworkers danced a jig of joy.

Priests and
priestesses sang from the temple balustrades and roofs. ‘The Sun
returns to his rightful home, crusher of rebellions, bringer of
grain,’ they sang.


‘Labarna, chosen by the God of Thunder,’ cried a commoner
from the streetside. ‘With his twin iron swords he will smite all
who threaten our land.’

All this
sailed over Tudha. For his attentions were on the hollow cheeks and
black-ringed eyes of his people; how their ribs and joints were
showing. Markers of extended hunger. He spotted Mahhu the Great
Scribe – smiling broadly, but an emaciated shadow of his former,
corpulent self.

None of these
people knew nor cared of the horrors that had been found in the
Lower Land, or that the crop had been recovered not from the
‘wicked’ Kurunta’s cellars but from the Copper Island and from the
hands of the wretched Sea Peoples. At that moment they cared only
that – on the edge of starvation – their king had brought them
food.

Pelki yelped
in surprise as his wife and son rushed him, winding him with their
tearful embrace. At the same time, a clowder of cats came
scampering through the legs of the crowd and swarmed over Skarpi.
They brushed around his shins, and two clambered up onto his
shoulders, meowing, gently butting their heads into his and licking
his face.

Pelki,
managing to free one hand from his familial embrace, nudged Tudha.
‘Looks like someone isn’t feeling quite as cheerful as all the
others.’

Tudha followed
his gaze. Up on the battlements of the adjacent acropolis stood
Nerikkaili, tall and silent, watching. Scowling…

‘Not so
enthusiastic about your return, by the look of it,’ Skarpi agreed,
cradling one of his cats as if it was a baby.

‘Enough,’
Tudha hissed at them, though privately he could not help but be
concerned by Nerikkaili’s demeanour and the way he had seemingly
taken over Puduhepa’s role as the empire’s chief communicator and
envoy. Maybe his half-brother was not the threat his generals
claimed he might be, but something was not right. His mind turned
to the long-neglected duty of relieving the man of his post as
temporary Tuhkanti and at last raising one of his sons to
the station instead.

Just then, one
priest in full blue robes stepped onto the Thunder Road to greet
them. He bowed, dropping to one knee and punching a left-fist
salute in the air, then grovelled, crawling towards Tudha. It was
only when he was closer that Tudha realised who it was.

‘Father,’
Prince Liuma proclaimed, twisting his head up awkwardly from his
pleading crawl.

Tudha knew at
that moment that Liuma was just as unready for command as he had
always been. ‘Get up,’ he grumbled. ‘Crawl to no one.’

His youngest
rose. What a strange-looking young man he had become, Tudha
thought. Tall, whip-thin with a slight weathering around the eyes.
He had shaved his long hair from hairline to crown in the way some
templefolk did – a stark look designed to show their devotion. So
different. It struck Tudha then just how long he and his soldiers
had been absent.

‘We have
looked after the city well while you’ve been gone, Father,’ Liuma
said.

Tudha peered
around. He half expected to see some glaring issue – a
badly-patrolled gatehouse or the like, but there was nothing of
that ilk. He did catch sight of something odd, however. Down in the
lower town, by the Great Storm Temple, there were clusters of tents
– like blisters of goatskin. On the opposite side of the road too,
near the taverns and markets, were hundreds of lean-tos and
bivouacs. Grubby types milled here. Not Hittites. ‘What have we
here?’ Tudha said quietly.

‘Outlanders,’
Skarpi muttered.

‘Westerners
and northerners,’ agreed Pelki.

‘They come
here in hope of food and shelter, My Sun,’ a voice answered from
the roadside. Captain Zakuli – now looking lean and sharp, his eyes
gleaming with confidence and pride and his hair tightly bound into
a side braid. ‘Their lands have dried-up. So when promise spread of
bread and meat here, they began to arrive seeking shelter and food.
They come every few days in small groups.’

Tudha’s mind
churned. He was just about to ask for more details, when he saw a
musclebound warrior approach. No, not a warrior, Tudha
realised… ‘Arnu?’

Dressed in
cloak and kilt, his eldest now had the sun-burnished look of a
veteran, and a few scars for good measure. He stopped beside the
soft-skinned Liuma. When the siblings shared a mournful look then
turned it upon him, Tudha felt a streak of dread. Something had
happened – something far darker than the drought and the
famine.

Shala appeared
then. She was smiling, but her eyes were crinkled with sorrow. She
strode to him and enfolded him in her arms like a shield.

‘Come with
me,’ she said, taking his hand.

 


***

 


Shala led him
to the stony palace bedchamber then let him enter alone. Storm
followed them and whined at the sight within.

It was like
that nightmarish day Tudha had returned to the city to hear of his
father’s passing. Puduhepa, Great Queen of the Hittites, was not
dead, but neither was she truly alive. Tudha sat by her bedside,
taking her hand, while Storm licked gently at her withered forearm.
Camphor wax candles sweetened the air and bright drapes hung around
the bed, but these vibrant things were a lie, trying to cover up
the picture of decay that his mother had become. Her face was
puckered like a prune, her skull pressing through thin, wan skin.
Her hair was white as snow now, so too were her brows. Her rheumy
eyes beheld Tudha distantly.

‘I didn’t
think I would see you again,’ she said in a weak whisper.

‘I did not
know you were ailing, Mother. Had I, I would have returned.’

‘I know you
would, I know you would,’ she shook with what looked like a painful
little laugh. ‘That is why I forbade any communication with you
about my condition.’

He squeezed
her hand, willing it warmer. ‘Always the schemer,’ he said,
smiling, kissing her wrist. ‘Father used to say that not a single
tablet could enter or leave this city without your editing.’

‘Ah, how times
have changed. At first when I began to feel tired, I dictated my
messages to Nerikkaili. When the pain came I simply related the
gist of what I wanted to say to you and let him write and edit.
After a while I had neither the strength nor the concentration to
do even this, and so I left it all to him.’

Tudha stroked
her thin white hair, nodding, understanding.

‘At first I
thought my condition had been caused by the depths of grief, after
I heard the news of what you found at Tarhuntassa,’ Pudu continued.
She moved her free hand to her breastbone. ‘They say Kurunta was my
nephew, but that is such a pale version of the truth. He was as
much a son to me as you are.’ A tear rolled from her eye, following
the grooves of age there, across her temple to blot on her
pillow.

‘He walks with
Father and Dagon now,’ Tudha reassured her, ‘in the halls of the
Gods. The terror of Urhi-Teshub is no more.’

Her old face
changed then, the pain of remembrance becoming a look of horror.
Many years ago she had lived through the tyrant-king’s reign of
fear, sheltering baby Tudha at her bosom. She and Hattu had lived
the life of vagabonds, hiding in woods and atop barren winter
mountains, their heads the ultimate prize for Urhi-Teshub’s many
death squadrons. ‘I did not believe the news at first. Mahhu had to
tell me the truth of his return from exile every day for a moon
before I finally did. I suffer nightmares that he roams our world
still.’

Tudha gripped
her hand tightly. ‘No, Mother, he is dead, gone. Kurunta’s last act
was to destroy him forever.’

She sagged,
the emotion all too much for her.

‘This sickness
came on so furtively,’ she sighed. ‘The tiredness just grew and
grew. I spent months in a haze. Then I began to ache. I languished
for days in bed before I realised I could no longer get up and
stand without a stick. Soon, the stick became useless. My guts, my
head, my bones – all feel… wrong. Now even speaking like this feels
like running up a hill. It is as if I am withering from
inside.’

A cold serpent
of thought slithered through Tudha’s mind. Her words made him think
of Kurunta’s decline – inexorable, Zakuli had described it – and
the poison that had caused it. It was an old Sherden recipe that
had once haunted his family line in his grandfather’s time, and had
even been used to kill his father’s first wife. With the banishment
of Urhi-Teshub, the poison had been cast out of the empire too…
until the exile’s return. He thought of the other thing Zakuli had
said.

Urhi-Teshub
was delighted to find out that there was someone in the Upper Land,
someone who had long been minded like him…

His mind began
to race as he appraised his mother anew. The poison? Could it have
made its way into the hands of Urhi-Teshub’s associate here?

He said
nothing but glanced around the chamber, noting the servants on
duty. All were docile older types who had worked in the palace for
years. Most were personal friends of his mother. The pangs of
suspicion ebbed away, and he began to feel foolish about it all.
The Great Queen was a great age, after all, he thought sadly. Like
Storm. He glanced down at his faithful she-wolf… and noticed how
her ears were up, her head dipped and staring at the chamber door.
A low growl crawled from her black lips.

Tudha swung
his head round to the door to stare along the corridor outside.
Empty. But he knew, just knew, that someone had been there,
eyes upon him and his dying mother. Someone.

‘What troubles
you, my boy?’ Puduhepa croaked, planting her cold hand on top of
his.

‘Nothing,’ he
lied, privately planning to assign the best of his Grey Hawk guards
to watch over her, and to personally observe who brought her water
and food and when.

The shutters
chattered with an autumnal wind.

 


***

 


Just off the
long sandy shores of the island of Crete, a city of bird-prowed
warships groaned and creaked, bobbing in the calm azure waters. The
boats stretched as far as the eye could see along the island’s
edge, like a giant wharf of decks, linked by planks and walkways.
Every so often a new flotilla would appear on the horizon and join
this floating organism, while others would break away and sail off.
All across the linked decks, Sherden and Shekelesh warriors barked
orders at the bands of subjugated peoples – Tiryneans, Mycenaeans,
Spartans, Ithacans and native Cretans – who were carrying provender
around the network of boat bridges. On the sandy shores, captured
Seha Riverlanders worked under the hot sun to craft bows and fletch
arrows for their demanding new lords. Lukkans hammered and sawed
the last timbers of Crete’s stripped forests together to make new
boats.

Aboard a fine
vessel with a golden spar, Kruul the Sherden sat upon a woven mat,
drinking foamy barley beer, enjoying the pleasant shade of a linen
awning while the sun beat down on the decks. He stretched his legs
and bare toes, half-bored by the Cretan women dancing naked before
him. He cast his gaze over the city of ships: it was becoming quite
a sight, this nation of wanderers.

These last few
summers had been profitable. Many new waters and lands had been
discovered, foreign kingdoms encountered… and crushed. He had led
his mighty fleet along the bluff-shores of Lukka, gaining many
slaves. He had seized the fleet from the country of Ugarit,
captured the Egyptian grain ships. What had surprised him most of
all was the ease with which he had been able to ravage the place
known as the Hittite Lower Land and obliterate its army. Some of
his advisors had cautioned that roving inland like that was unwise,
that the Hittites were warriors like no others. He had arrived to
find them numerous, yet unprepared, drunk and scattered around
their city known as Tarhuntassa. The massacre had been swift,
although the loot there was disappointing. Yet through it all, no
sign of their ‘famous’ Labarna. He remembered then the
Ugaritic king, moments before his watery death, mewling in
threat:

When the
Hittite Labarna hears of this, when he tracks you down… remember
this moment. The moment you chose to bring his wrath upon you.

Standing in
the bloody ruins of Tarhuntassa, he had eyed the rugged north. The
so-called Upper Land of the Hittites lay in that direction, deep,
deep inland. That was where their legendary warrior king resided,
so rumour had it. Part of him wished to find and bring this man to
his knees, just as he had crushed every other king and so-called
hero he had come up against. Yet the treasures of this Lower Land
were disappointing – and it seemed like the Upper Land was even
more poverty-stricken. The rumours were that the Labarna’s
city of Hattusa was a largely forgotten place, long-disregarded by
the shrinking trade networks. Thus, he had turned away, back to the
fleet and on along the rich bountiful coasts. All the way around
this great sea, they had gone – leaving small fleets and forces at
strategic points to continue to raid in his stead – all the way
back to the waters of the Western Sea, almost to where they had
begun. Now, all in this wandering nation wanted to know: where to
next?

Most of his
people desired another circuit of the sea’s shores. They did not
realise that – like a good vineyard – those places could not be
harvested too often. More, Kruul had always believed that they
should never linger too long in one location nor retrace their path
too often. For the world was becoming a husk, sucked dry by the
eastwards-creeping drought and the ruinous storm of earthquakes.
Ahhiyawa, the northlands and the home islands of the Sherden and
Shekelesh back in the west had succumbed to it, and had all been
picked clean of everything they had. Their only hope was to outrun
the tremors and the drought. So circling the shores of this sea
again and again would be like a dog paddling in the waters of a
slowly boiling pool.

Onwards, to
the east, then, he mused, sucking on his beer straw. On, to
somewhere new. He began to organise his thoughts. The many
garrisons he had left on the islands could be called in and
then…

His thoughts
dissipated as the boat swayed slightly, with a distant, gentle
thunk of hulls colliding. An incoming vessel docking with
the rest. He cast his gaze over the city of boats until he spotted
the new arrival. It had come from the east. Interesting, he
mused. He waved away the exhausted dancers, then used his
trident haft as a crutch to rise to his feet, before swirling the
weapon round and resting it across his shoulders. Two Sherden
soldiers were leading a wretch from the newly-arrived ship and
across the network of bridges between the many other boats, causing
the whole lot to sway gently. The wretch’s skin was sun-darkened
from a life on the waves, and he wore a tattered cloth headdress
and a copper hoop around his neck. A Shekelesh warrior, he realised
– one of his followers.

‘We found him
at sea, clinging to a log,’ grunted one of the Sherden escorting
the man as they reached the golden-sparred ship.

Kruul
recognised the wretch now. ‘I left you on the Copper Island. You
have voyaged all the way from there? Why?’

‘My ship was
wrecked and I lost most of my sailors, my lord,’ the wretch
explained. ‘We were marooned on a barren island over winter. Come
spring, we made a raft and set out at once. Yet it too succumbed to
the storms, and my remaining crew were drowned. I was washed up on
a bay and there I found an old skiff. I rowed, alone, to reach you
and-’

‘Why. Are.
You. Here?’ Kruul drawled.

‘Because, my
lord,’ he panted, ‘the Ram’s Keep has fallen. The Copper Island is
ours no more.’

Kruul’s nose
wrinkled. Defeat? It was a foreign thing to him. He eyed the man
coldly. ‘How could a force – even one a quarter the size of that
which I left there – lose such a defensible spot?’

‘The Hittite
Labarna arrived, tricked us, and captured the Ram’s Keep. We
escaped in one ship unseen.’

The
Labarna, he repeated inwardly. The ghost king who was
nowhere to be seen in his vast and sparsely-populated realm. ‘Where
is Bakul?’ he said.

The man
gulped, paling.

Kruul felt a
spreading heat in his chest. He rubbed the white ring of skin on
his bicep where normally his silver snake band would have been –
before he had gifted it to his son. ‘What happened?’

The Shekel’s
chest began to rise and fall rapidly, his eyes on the trident Kruul
held across his shoulders, and the central tip that had been used
for many impromptu public executions. ‘The Labarna,’ he
squeaked, ‘killed him… cut off his hand and tossed him onto a
fire.’

Kruul shook
where he stood. That moment, he wished himself back in the bone
field of the dead Hittites at Tarhuntassa, eyeing the north. Had he
gone that way, his only son might still be alive. ‘So the Upper
Land is still a force to be reckoned with?’ he whispered through
clenched teeth.

‘Yes, my lord.
They were fierce and skilled like no others we have faced.’

Kruul’s left
eye twitched a few times. He turned away, surveying his fleet,
again thinking of the myriad smaller fleets dotted here and there.
It would take some time to draw them all together. What a force
they would be when united. Finally, he stared across the sea,
seeing in his mind’s eye the mainland. The legendary Hittite
capital of Hattusa – deep inland – now began to sparkle in his
mind.


Chapter 17
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Spider in the Shadows

Summer 1223 BC








Three years
passed. Years in which there was neither shortage of food in the
Upper Land, nor outward trouble from any direction.

One afternoon
when summer was in full cry, Tudha sat on a sun-warmed rock by the
Dawn Bridge, taking in his capital from this lofty eyrie. There was
so much going on that lifted the spirits: the sound of whistling
wagtails and the chorus of the cicadas; the smell of fresh bread
wafting from the communal ovens near the old scribal school down in
the lower town. The most stirring thing of all was the sight of the
wagon train, winding towards the city from the south. One hundred
and forty three vehicles, he counted, and all of them heaped with
golden Egyptian wheat and barley. The oxen lowed and wheels
chattered as the caravan came in through the lower town’s Tawinian
Gate. Prince Arnu, standing tall on the lead wagon and glistening
in his bronze shell of armour, held his left fist aloft in triumph.
Those lining the main way – every Hittite, every refugee, Lord Grax
and every one of the thousand-strong band of Kaskans Tudha had
invited here for this moment – exploded in thunderous acclaim. In a
crescendo of singing and cheering, they followed the wagon train as
it wound uphill towards the grain pits on the ridge of Tarhunda’s
Shoulder to deposit the treasure-like crop.

This, the
third annual arrival of the recommenced Egyptian grain shipments,
had spawned a new festival cult, with singing and dancing troupes,
poets standing on the rooftops and crooning old stories of health
and prosperity. The people were still lean, but at least there were
no more gaunt faces and visible ribs. Every soul in the city wore a
broad smile, for they all knew that a modest feast would take place
tonight – wine, beer, bread, game and fruits for all, with pipers,
wrestlers and acrobats for entertainment.

It had taken a
few moons after his return from the Copper Island for news to
spread about the new reality: that the Lower Land was now a ghost
country, depopulated but for the few hundred soldiers still
manfully working the last tracts of good cropland there and those
watching the coasts; that it was some vast roving sea horde who had
massacred their Lower Land cousins; that they, the Upper Land
Hittites, were now alone. Despite all that, the mood was high. The
empire had lost territory in the past, people said, yet the Upper
Land had always held good. That much was true, if simplistic, Tudha
mused.

Yet one
question burned in his mind: where had the Sea Peoples gone? Nobody
was sure. Tales of their raids had faded. The seas had fallen
quiet, the coasts too. It was as if, after bursting into this part
of the world and bringing blood, fire and destruction at their
every turn, they had slipped quietly away again – vanished back
into the demon’s throat from which they had spewed. That, Tudha
thought, would be ideal. Yet from the dark recesses of his mind,
Bakul’s dying words pealed on and on.

You have my
blood on your hands, and the consequences will be horrific…

The late sun
now cast long shadows across the capital.

A wave of
laughter rose from the lower town. The celebrations had begun in
earnest, it seemed, with trays of wine and beer being passed round.
He saw Skarpi guzzling a cup of beer and dancing with a buxom
Kaskan woman. In all his years he had never seen the giant so
relaxed. Lord Grax was already roaring drunk, gleeful that, like
last summer and the one before, he was to be given some ten
wagonloads of grain to take back to the mountains with him. Pelki
and Dakki were in their element too – the brothers busy rigging up
some spectacle near the lower town smithy, which eager crowds were
gathering to witness, while Pelki’s wife and boy served cups of
strong beer to the onlookers.

More laughter
echoed. Tudha spotted Prince Arnu – now washed of dirt from the
road and with a group of soldiers by the Great Storm Temple. The
soldiers rocked in amusement as he regaled them with stories of his
latest sortie to the south – where apparently he had encountered a
man who claimed to have three penises. It turned out that he indeed
was in possession of three penises – one hanging between his
legs and the other two strung on a necklace.

Tudha was
impressed by this new incarnation of his eldest. There was
something about the way Arnu now held himself that inspired a
degree of confidence. He had matured both mentally and physically,
and had proven to be a charismatic commander, bringing the grain
safely in like this, and helping to raise a new generation of
soldiers alongside General Skarpi, swelling the army to almost
three thousand spears once again. In these last few years he had
also led several military expeditions. The latest had been the most
impressive: a splinter band of Kaskans had defied Lord Grax, coming
down from the mountains to raid Hittite lands. Arnu, out on a
hunting expedition, had spotted the raiders. Realising he was
outnumbered, he had tracked the raiders, while also selecting the
fastest runner from his hunting party to go to Grax and alert him
and compel him to send forces to apprehend the miscreants. In the
past, Arnu would have charged headlong at the brigands, or insisted
on running to Grax himself to prove his speed and prowess. He had
changed so much. Enough to be ready for the duties of heir to the
throne? Enough to become Tuhkanti?

As twilight
approached, torches blinked into life all around the city. A fizz
of fire lit the area near the smithy, and a spout of sparks shot
into the air. First they were red-orange, then – when Dakki
strutted round the flames and tossed some powder into them, they
turned green. The crowds oohed and aahed as Pelki
then turned the flames purple and pink. Dakki’s experiments with
iron had yet to yield a stronger metal than that which Tudha had
worn when they had stormed the Copper Island, but the man was
indefatigable in his efforts. Reunited, he and Pelki now spent
their days in the Serpent’s Belly, the brothers determined to crack
the secret of good iron at last.

A fresh bout
of clapping and chanting rose as a dance broke out: men, women and
children hopping and spinning together with squeals of laughter and
joy. Great Scribe Mahhu and a bunch of old men hopped from one foot
to the other on a rooftop, ruddy-cheeked from the wine. Dogs, cats,
children and goats scampered around in the midst of it all.

These were
days of gladness for the people, Tudha realised, when old wars
seemed like bad dreams, when troubles felt impossibly distant. It
reminded him of the time in his youth when, on one of his regular
walks with Mother in the Sacred Woods, he had stopped by a larch,
spotting a fist-sized pebble of amber lying by its old roots.
Fixated, he had lifted it, turning it in wonder, the sunlight
sparkling on its sunset-coloured, rounded surface. Trapped inside
was the tiniest frog – so young that it still had a small tail. It
had become trapped there probably many, many years ago and
preserved in the fossilised tree sap. The creature had the most
tranquil expression on its face, as if it was content to sit there
for all eternity. At peace within a shell of safety through which
nothing could harm it. Then he had noticed the sheared edge of the
pebble – part of it had broken off at some point. Intrigued, he
rooted around the fresh-scented carpet of fallen needles until he
found the other piece. He held the two halves up and put them
together. It changed the picture completely, for there in the
missing half was a scorpion that had been stealing up behind the
frog in those moments before both had been consumed by the sap.

It was an
image that had him constantly ruminating over the truth of matters.
Yes, it was pleasing to see his people, the growing number of
refugees and the Kaskans in these throes of happiness, yet absurd
at the same time. All this confidence and cheer rested upon the
mood of Pharaoh Ramesses. Were he to cut the cord of the grain
shipments… it didn’t bear thinking about. Ramesses was now a great
age. Were he to die then the two proponents of the Silver Treaty –
Hattu being the other – between Egypt and the Hittite Empire would
be no more. Would a new, ambitious Pharaoh be so eager to send food
north like this? He issued a tense sigh – it was only a matter of
time before that problem arose. He craned his head back and stared
up at the emerging jewel tray of stars. How long, he wondered,
might it be before the sky gave out rain in spring once more?
Before the ground stopped quaking so ominously every few moons?
Before this land once might again become fertile and allow his
people and their friends, the Kaskans, to feed themselves?

Near the
darkest hour, the priests filed out onto the Storm Temple’s vast
flat roof and began singing, orchestrated by Prince Liuma. While
Arnu was growing and developing with the army, Liuma continued to
look inwards, to the bellies of the temples. He thought then of
when both were children. It felt like only a moon ago, yet here
they were, grown and unrecognisable from the playful young things
he and Shala had doted on. Time, he thought, the great joke played
upon all living things.

He examined
his hands, bemused by the crumpled skin, then drew his dagger and
looked askance at the reflection in the blade, surprised by the
weathered creature staring back.

Time…

It all brought
his thoughts round to the heavy, cold stone of worry he carried
these days. He twisted to look towards the acropolis and the palace
in particular. Puduhepa’s bedchamber window was moonlit and silent.
For three years now she had been bedridden. Some said she was
blessed to have survived so long. Yet it was a grim existence.
First her power of speech had deserted her, then her eyes had
closed. Now, she could communicate only with a weak squeeze of
Tudha’s hand. Every day either Zakuli – now Chieftain of a thousand
spearmen – or Rorki, a veteran of the Grey Hawks, stood watch by
her quarters. By nights, Skarpi, Pelki or Tudha himself kept watch.
Throughout it all, Storm refused to leave Pudu’s chamber door;
although the she-wolf was old and slow, a mere snarl was enough to
terrify any who came too close without permission. Nobody was
allowed in or out unobserved. The Great Queen’s food – small
portions of mashed fruit was all she could ingest these days – and
water were tested before it was given to her.

Throughout the
long vigil, no foul-play had been uncovered… yet still she was
slipping away. He had been sure – certain – at first that it
must be the Sherden poison at play. What if, he mused, again
looking at his reflection in the dagger, it was merely her time? He
felt a lump develop in his throat, and tucked the blade away.

Feeling a need
to be by her bedside, he made for the acropolis. Within the
palace’s stout walls, the raucous festivities down in the lower
town sounded muffled and chaotic. The stairs creaked as he ascended
to the upper corridor. As usual, Storm sat like a giant furry
sentinel at the far end, outside the Great Queen’s chamber door. He
had tasked some of his soldiers with taking her out on countryside
hunts – so that her muscles would not waste away standing constant
watch here. More, the palace cooks had brought her fatty venison
steaks every evening. Regardless, she seemed to be getting slower
and shakier. She had been acting particularly oddly for a few moons
now. Time… he thought again.


‘Labarna,’ said Zakuli, posted just inside the doorway of
Puduhepa’s room. He had asked Tudha for this stint, so that he
would not be presented with the temptation of the flowing wine and
beer down on the streets.

Noticing his
interest in Storm, Zakuli added: ‘Ah, she’s still acting
off-colour…’ he paused, looking a little guilty. Zakuli had been
leading the countryside hunt at the start of the last moon, during
which Storm had apparently lurched off into the trees. The party
couldn’t find her for hours, and her odd behaviour had begun when
finally they had tracked her down.

Tudha knelt by
her side, stroking her. It was then that he noticed the difference
in her shape. Her belly was… swollen. His spirits sank. He had seen
growths do this to people and animals. Wishing himself to be wrong,
he closed his eyes and kissed her head, inhaling the comforting
scent from her fur.

‘I would take
her out on the hunt again this moon but I’m not sure she will be
able…’ Zakuli began.

Tudha shook
his head. ‘Aye. Perhaps best to let her rest.’

Inside
Puduhepa’s quarters, all was silent. Shala was there, tenderly
dabbing the Great Queen’s brow with a cloth wetted with cool rose
water. It was a daily ritual now that Pudu was immobile: Shala
would draw water from the cellar pool, crush and add a few rose
petals. Liuma and the priests would bless the water. The palace
workers would then pick out freshly-laundered towels and a few
sweet candles before Shala would come like this to bathe the Great
Queen. Sometimes she brought a flute player or a bard, and
sometimes she told stories of her childhood to the mute Pudu.

Tudha kissed
his wife quietly as he sat by the bed, then took his mother’s hand.
Pudu squeezed as usual, but her grip was feeble these days. Still,
it showed that she knew he was there.

So much power,
those hands had once possessed. Writing, greeting, pointing the
way, operating her great game of ‘Scarabs’ to keep the empire’s
network of alliances strong and advantageous. It seemed like
background noise in comparison to her health, but the list of
foreign royal houses who – although not tied to the Hittite throne
– had been friendly with the empire had dwindled in these last few
years. In the absence of Puduhepa’s astute dealings, the reach and
influence of the empire was deteriorating rapidly. No number of
scribes or statesmen had managed to bridge the gap; the truth was
she was peerless in such matters. There was no other who could hold
together the huge political nexus as she had for so long. The gay
sound of singing floated up from somewhere in the lower town just
then, mixing awkwardly with his gloomy thoughts. Days of
amber, he thought once more.

Shala left
quietly, her hand smoothing Tudha’s hair as she went. Alone, Tudha
stared forlornly at his mother then at the palms of his hands. He
had never felt so useless.

It was after
some time that he sensed something. A tingling feeling on the back
of his neck that he was being watched. Someone behind him. Not just
Zakuli and Storm at the door. Surreptitiously, he again part slid
his dagger from its sheath and angled it like a small mirror. There
indeed was Zakuli standing tall by the threshold, Storm at his
feet. But beyond, halfway down the corridor, something stood out.
All the doors were closed, apart from one that was ever so slightly
ajar, darkness within.

Nerikkaili’s
bedchamber.

Tudha stared
at that darkness for an age. For so long he had steadfastly refused
to doubt his deputy’s trustworthiness. Yet these days he no longer
felt the same bond with his half-brother, who had become
increasingly distant and moody. He recalled the words scrawled on
the temples here – words of support for the southern rebellion. The
identity of Urhi-Teshub’s Hattusan associate had never been
uncovered. Only a small number within this city could write, and
Nerikkaili was one of them. One of the few. Treachery? It wouldn’t
have been the first time a half-brother had betrayed him. He looked
at his ailing mother again. Poison? He squashed the spiralling
chain of thought, yet it continued to arise like trampled grass
standing tall again.

‘Zakuli,’ he
said quietly.

‘Yes, My
Sun?’

‘When you
returned here with the grain and I was still on the Copper Island…
how were things here?’

Zakuli stared
into the middle distance for a time. ‘Hard, My Sun. The famine
crept into everyone’s lives during those days. I spent most of my
time running and climbing in the countryside to distract myself
from it, but I could never ignore the groan of my hollow belly
every night.’

‘You took up
quarters here in the acropolis, yes? How were matters in this
ward?’

‘Chaotic at
times. Your mother managed the daily madness well.’

‘And since she
fell ill,’ Tudha said, his eyes narrowing, broaching the root of
the matter. ‘How did you find Nerikkaili’s handling of
affairs?’

‘He is a very
private fellow. I cannot say I have gotten to know him or his ways
well at all.’

‘Speak your
mind, Zakuli.’

Zakuli glanced
sideways, as if looking for a way to sweeten his words. ‘After the
Great Queen fell ill, your half-brother began acting very
strangely. He seemed so cold, driven… dogged in his quest to claim
all of your mother’s roles and powers for himself. When Princess
Shala tried to host a Panku council gathering in your
absence, he even wrenched the sceptre from her hands. It was most
awkward.’

‘Thank you,
Zakuli,’ said Tudha.

The following
night as he and Shala undressed for bed, he continued to think on
the matter. He realised Shala was talking to him and he hadn’t
taken in a word. Her unanswered conversation echoed away to nothing
before her face pinched in anger. ‘Have you sand in your ears?’

Tudha
hesitated for a moment. To feign knowledge of what she had been
talking about? Or to share the truth? He had never voiced a single
doubt about his half-brother. The prospect of doing so now – even
to his wife – felt like letting a dragon hatchling out of a
sack.

‘Well?’

‘I think that
my Tuhkanti… may be plotting against the throne.’

Her face
slackened and paled. She drew her robe – halfway down her shoulders
– back on, as if suddenly cold. ‘Nerikkaili? He is your
half-brother, Tudha. Your deputy.’

‘Have you
noticed anything odd about his behaviour?’

‘Why do you
ask me this? I would never speak ill of those close to you.’

‘I’ll take
that as a yes.’

She sighed,
closing her eyes. Then she moved to the corner of the bed, closer
to him. ‘It is just a feeling, nothing more. He is always watching,
leering even. And he is always near your mother’s chambers, and
near me too. Every day I fear the short walk to the Great Queen’s
bedchamber, because I know he will be ogling my every step from
that room of his. He reminds me of,’ she stopped to shiver, ‘a
spider, lurking in a dark corner.’

Tudha sat
beside her, dropping his head into his hands. Was Nerikkaili
poisoning Mother? How could it be? The watch at Mother’s bedchamber
door was flawless. He imagined his half-brother climbing up the
palace walls to clamber in her window. The image was preposterous.
Yet the sense of menace emanating from his deputy was palpable. He
quarrelled inwardly like this for a time, before sighing and
slumping back onto the bed, exhausted.

Shala looked
to the window, where the Ambar valley stretched off to the east.
‘Liuma has noticed it too. Most days now he goes out to the high
meadows to pick fresh rose petals for the Great Queen’s bathing
waters. At first he enjoyed the task – a quiet walk and no more.
Then, a few summers ago, he realised he was being followed. Someone
was tracking him from here in the city. Whoever it was remained
discreet, hiding, staying back, never visible. So one day, in an
effort to shake off these unwelcome eyes, Liuma hiked to a rose
meadow further out. He ended up wading through a muddy patch – the
type used to make red clay, quite distinct – to get there. He came
home, in a foul mood and holding his mud-soaked boots at arm’s
length. That was when he spotted a faint footprint by Nerikkaili’s
bedchamber door. The dried in dust of that same red clay. It was
Nerikkaili who had been following him all that time.’

Tudha sighed
deeply, rubbing his eyes with balled fists.

‘If you are
concerned about him there is an easy answer,’ Shala added, lying by
his side and planting a hand on his bare chest. ‘You could send him
away to one of the northern cities. Arnu is ready to take his place
– to become your true heir. It has always been the plan.’

‘Hmm,’ Tudha
replied.

She looked
crestfallen. ‘Tudha, you treat him and Liuma as if they are
plague-carriers. They are your scions, they are the destiny of the
empire.’

Just then, a
howl rose from the corridor. Tudha sat bolt upright. With a jolt,
he was on his feet and yanking open the bedchamber door. The sight
at the far end froze him to the spot. Zakuli was crouching, hands
covered in blood, alongside Storm who lay on her side, howling, her
swollen belly reduced to nothing. Zakuli’s face was pale as snow,
gawping at the trail of bloody matter… and the five wolf pups
rolling and stumbling around near their mother.

They were
tiny, and all of them deaf and blind in these first few moments of
life. Four were silver like their mother, and one black. When Storm
cranked her head up to give him a bemused look, Tudha staggered to
her and fell to his knees, weeping with relief, hugging her,
kissing her snout.

 


***

 


‘Don’t stray
too far up the coast,’ Walmu’s words rang in Dion’s ears. The young
Trojan pelted on down the moundside, away from the small town of
New Troy and onto the long, flat expanse of damp silt below – for
the sea was some distance from the city mound these days. He set
his sights on the white foam breakers on the distant shoreline. He
wore his spear strapped across his back, and as he went, he
imagined that he was not merely a fisher boy, sent out to spear
tunny from the rocks. No, he was Dion the Trojan Guardian! A class
of elite soldier that had not existed now for generations. As he
went, the sea wind swept back his fair hair and he imagined what it
must have been like in those days. The days of Priam and Hektor. He
imagined himself striding behind the royal pair, wearing a sacred
purple cloak afforded only to the royalty and their elite guards.
Through the Scaean Gate, he fantasised – out to thwart Agamemnon’s
attackers!

‘Haaa,’
he cried, leaping into the chill turquoise shallows. Spotting
movement below the surface, he speared down. The lance slammed into
the sand and water foamed up. The dogfish he had been aiming for –
unharmed – swam casually between his ankles, and he was sure it
cast him a pawky look. By the time he had wrenched out his spear,
it was gone.

He waded
through the surf, heading south. It was only after a time that he
realised he had fallen out of sight of New Troy’s mound. The
thought sent a thrill of possibility through him. The town was his
home, but it also felt at times like a prison. Walmu was wise but
oh-so cautious. Such a vast, unknown world out there in every
direction… and now he was free to explore it. Plenty of time before
dusk to spear a fish and bring it home for baking, he thought with
a smile.

When he came
to a piece of rough headland, he had to edge around it, careful not
to slip and slice open his bare legs on the wet rock. It was tough
going, but when he reached the other side, he stumbled onto soft
sand and bent double to catch his breath, laughing with
triumph.

When he stood
upright, his feet seemed to freeze upon the sand and he could not
blink.

What was
this?

Boats, all
along the shore, filling the seas?

A
nightmarishly-crowned man leapt down from foremost of the boats and
onto the sand, pacing towards Dion. A horned apparition. Dion shook
uncontrollably, and reached for his spear. To defend Troy.

But the lance
of the other hammered hard into his chest, killing him
instantly.


Chapter 18
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Doubt

Spring 1222 BC








Throughout the
moon following the arrival of Storm’s litter, Tudha, Shala, Mahhu
and a gaggle of palace workers’ children spent hours every day
playing with the cubs. Even Skarpi neglected his beloved cats to
come and play with them. They played near the Great Queen’s bed, so
that even in her state of torpor she could still hear the sounds of
joy. All too soon however, the pups’ senses sharpened, and although
playful at first, they quickly became fierce and aggressive. One
night, Tudha opened the hatch on the acropolis’ Sun Gate, and let
nature take its course. Storm sat on the gate tower parapet,
silhouetted by the full moon, and let loose one farewell howl as
her five cubs ran into the wild.

Winter passed
and spring came around, once more bringing no rains. Worse, Great
Queen Puduhepa’s decline steepened. The Wise Women recited old
mantras of health that did not materialise. The asu healers wore
gloomy expressions, bereft of ideas. The priests chanted for the
Gods to help, but they did not. Prince Liuma blessed the sacred
spring water and Shala devotedly washed Pudu’s withering body, but
they could not rinse away the illness.

As Tudha kept
vigil by her bedside, she was unable even to squeeze his hand
weakly anymore, and her breathing became shallow, rattling. In his
darkest moments, he wondered if it would not be the kindest thing
for the Gods to take her swiftly. Every time, he hated himself for
such thoughts. So it was that he decreed that she was to be given
privacy during these final days. Palace workers, friends, nobles –
all were denied the right to even approach her chamber. ‘You do not
have to do this alone,’ Shala said softly as he turned away even
her.

But Tudha was
adamant. He personally prepared Pudu’s food, drew her water, bathed
her. He held her limp, cold hand and whispered old memories in her
ear. He spent his nights drowsing in the chair by her bed. Mother
and son, alone. His duties were delegated and affairs arising in
the empire were handled by Nerikkaili, Shala and the Panku
council. His spell of solitude was only broken when, one day, Mahhu
arrived at the Great Queen’s threshold. ‘My Sun, I know you do not
wish to be interrupted…’

‘That is
correct, Great Scribe,’ Tudha answered without turning to the
doorway. I know you are well-capable of handling whatever brings
you here.’

‘Not this. For
this it can only be you, My Sun.’

Tudha twisted
to him.

‘The time has
come for the Pilgrimage of the Silver Likeness.’

Tudha sighed
gently. The pilgrimage was as old as the empire itself. Wagons
would carry the silver likeness of Tarhunda from the capital’s
Great Storm Temple to Tapikka, the holy city that lay six day’s
trek east of the capital, and bring it to that city’s high altar so
the deity might commune with the sky. The annual festival was
sacrosanct and had always been led by the Hittite King when he was
not away on campaign. It would not do to delegate it to Prince
Liuma and the templefolk.

‘The wagons
will be ready to leave tomorrow morning,’ Mahhu added softly. ‘I
will take care of all the preparations. You need only come down to
the gates at dawn.’

Tudha nodded
softly, then turned back to his mother. He spent the rest of the
daylight hours by her bedside. Come darkness, he pulled an extra
blanket over her, patted Rorki on the shoulder and left the room,
heading to his own chambers for the first time in an age. Sliding
into bed beside Shala and shattered by the mental strain of it all,
he fell asleep almost instantly.






But no rest,
no respite. For sleep cast him back onto the wretched plain, under
a sky of fire. It had been years since last he had suffered this
wretched dream, yet here he was right back at the moments after the
forest had been ripped away. The woods were no more, the flats were
erupting, dark pits bursting into being everywhere. Only one route
of escape left.

‘The
mountains,’ he whispered, gazing at the opposite horizon. There,
the huge red rocky sierra glared down at him with a reassuring
conceit. He burst into a run towards those heights.

Boom! the
sound of devastation pealed again. The land shuddered and rattled
violently, and from the sides of his eyes he noticed more pits
bursting into being – dust plumes shooting up like the spouts of
whales. Yet throughout it all the mountains stood strong. Drawing
close, he eyed a steep shale path that would lead him up and into
the range. He could even see a cool wedge of shade up there, and
the telltale iridescent mist from what must be a small waterfall.
‘Yes, yes!’ he croaked, bounding for the safety of the heights.

That was when
the highest of the mountains rocked slowly from side to side like a
giant drunk. Tudha slowed, horrified, as the peak then began to
sink downwards with a monstrous roar that felt as if it was going
to burst his eardrums and break his bones. Quickly, the mountain
sank behind the others… and then the others began to plunge
downwards too. This kicked up a mighty wall of red dust that
thundered out towards Tudha, blasting him from his feet. He rolled
over and over, blown like a leaf by a gale. Blinded, retching,
coughing, he found purchase on all fours and clung on until the red
dust wall had swept over him. Shaking, he dared open his eyes…

The mountains
were gone, just like the woods. There was no more horizon in any
direction, just a dark void, its all-surrounding depths speckled
with the eyes of the dead. He heard the howling of great cats then.
Ishtar’s twin lions clawed and cried as a new pit opened directly
underneath their paws. They fought to hang onto the brink, and
lost, their cries fading to nothing. From the skies he heard a
pained roar.

He looked up
into that fiery dome. There, Ishtar soared. She held out one giant
hand towards the hole through which her lions had fallen to their
doom. More, she was struggling… struggling to fly, weak.






He woke gently,
confused. The sky visible through the crack in the shutters was
still dark and the air cool. Not time to rise, yet. The sensation
of Shala, naked and pressed against him, made him realise how many
nights it had been since they had shared their marital bed. He slid
an arm around her naked waist. When he kissed her neck, she woke
and drew him into a more passionate and lasting kiss than he had
expected. They became entangled, and for a sweet yet short time, he
lost himself in their lovemaking. It had been some time since last
they had known such closeness. They shuddered together in climax.
Sweating, glowing with the energy of it all, they flopped apart,
dozing side-by-side, hand-in-hand.

After a time,
the glorious haze of it all ebbed, and he began to think of the
journey ahead – a long, slow procession on foot to Tapikka. He
rose, washed at the bowl by the window, donned a kilt and boots,
swigged a cup of water, then clubbed his hair at the nape of his
neck.

Shala sat up
in bed, glowing with post-coital grace, the blanket concealing her
breasts. ‘You look like a Trojan when you wear your hair like
that.’ She let the blanket slide down to reveal one pert breast,
the nipple still erect.

Tudha grinned
lustfully. ‘And you, you look like an Amazon Queen right now.’

She laughed
and lay back on her elbows. ‘One day I will be Great Queen of the
Hittites. Is that not enough for you?’

Tudha smiled
awkwardly, glancing over his shoulder towards the door, in the
direction of Puduhepa’s bedchamber at the far end of the
corridor.

‘I, I did not
mean to disrespect your mother,’ Shala stammered, gathering the
blanket around herself again, her face crumpling with
embarrassment.

Tudha touched
her bare shoulder. ‘I know you did not. It is just this trip to
Tapikka, it is playing on my mind. It means I will be gone for
several days. What if…’

‘No,’ Shala
said confidently. ‘You must not think like that. Go to Tapikka. I
will tend to her once again. I know you wanted privacy for her and
you during this last moon, but I will do for her all the things you
do. She will not be alone.’ She patted his hand. ‘Go to her, then
be gone to Tapikka.’

Tudha planted
a kiss on his wife’s cheek. Leaving the room, he passed the coming
and going palace workers. As usual, Storm stood guard at the
corridor’s far end, by the Great Queen’s chamber door. She seemed
hollow now without the pups in her belly. The memory of the cubs
running free was both wondrous and sad. Most importantly though she
seemed to have regained a little spryness and was making a mockery
of her age. As he approached, he reached out a hand to stroke her,
but halted when she growled. ‘Girl?’ he whispered, taken aback.
Quickly, he realised she was not growling at him, but at
something…behind him.

Tudha turned
to follow her icy gaze. She was staring at the door, halfway back
down the corridor. Nerikkaili’s quarters. As before, it was open
just a crack, darkness within. A creeping chill passed over Tudha’s
shoulders as he stared at that sliver of blackness. He could see
nothing, but his mind played tricks, trying to convince him that
his half-brother was standing there in the gloom, staring back,
watching him. Slowly, he twisted back to Storm, stroking her
gently. There was no proof at all that Nerikkaili was behind
mother’s illness. In fact all the evidence suggested there was no
poison involved. Still, given his half-brother’s strange behaviour
in these last years, there was a doubt now firmly lodged in Tudha’s
mind. Deep within his mind, he remembered his father impelling him:
trust him, son. He stared into space, thinking. ‘I am sorry,
Father. I cannot. Not anymore. You told me to trust him, but did
you not also teach me that “a doubt in the mind means no doubt
about what must be done”?’

It was time,
he knew, time to raise Prince Arnu to be his heir. Time for
certainty. Certainty? he wondered. Arnu was bold enough to
speak up against anyone, and clever enough to hold his tongue when
it mattered. He had been trusted with and seen through several
missions out into the wild. Yet there remained something, something
deep inside, that still worried Tudha about his eldest. Arnu seemed
to have learned what to do and when, but Tudha always had the
feeling that the prince didn’t truly understand why. Had he
truly acquired wisdom, or merely its less meaningful cousin,
knowledge – how and when to perform the actions that brought the
greatest reward? He brushed the matter aside, resolving to make a
decision upon his return from Tapikka.

‘Ah, Labarna,’
Rorki greeted him as he stepped past Storm and entered the Great
Queen’s bedchamber. He seemed eager to talk. ‘The Great Queen, she
is-’

Not wishing to
hear the latest grim details of her condition, Tudha raised a hand
to silence the scarred veteran, then stepped over to his mother’s
bed. He felt the usual lump rise in his throat as he drew back the
privacy drape, wondering if this would be the day he found her
still and cold… but what he saw dumbfounded him. ‘Mother?’

She was not
only awake, but sitting upright, her fingers working a small hand
loom. She smiled weakly. ‘My boy.’

‘You… you are
feeling well?’ he stammered. It was a dreamlike moment. Now he
understood Rorki’s enthusiasm.

‘I woke during
the night. I feel rested. It seems as if I have been asleep for a
year!’

Tudha smiled
weakly. How to tell her it had been almost five summers?

On she spoke:
‘I told my maids that I intend to get up and at least walk around
the room later on. How long has it been since last I was on my
feet?’

‘It does not
matter,’ he said, sitting on the bed’s edge. Cupping her face in
his hands, he kissed her forehead. Thoughts stormed through his
mind: his fears that she had been poisoned – were they just mad
suspicions? Or had this last moon of unbroken privacy been the
reason why she had recovered from the brink of death? It all seemed
so immaterial now. He wrapped his arms around her and hugged her in
a way he had not done since boyhood.

‘Be careful or
you will break me,’ she laughed weakly.

He released
her, laughing too.

She spotted
his footwear. ‘Marching boots?’ she said, her old brow creasing in
concern. ‘You are going to war?’

‘Not this
time,’ he said. ‘Things are so different now, Mother. There is so
much I have to tell you. I am to don my priestly robes today and
lead the pilgrimage to Tappika.’ He halted and shook his head,
smiling. ‘Well I was, but not now. I will spend the day with
you instead, Mother. We have so much to talk about. We can walk in
the Sacred Woods like we used to when I was a boy.’ He glanced at
her withered legs and slapped a hand to his forehead, realising his
stupidity. ‘We will take a wagon, yes, a wagon. I will arrange
for-’

She placed a
finger across his lips. ‘Go to Tapikka, my boy. I will be here when
you return.’

‘No, but-’

She pressed
her finger there again. Behind Tudha, Rorki stifled a fond
laugh.

‘Go,’ she
insisted again.

Rising,
smiling, he backed away. ‘And when I return, the woods.’

‘As it was
when you were a child,’ she smiled.

Tudha backed
out of the room, planting a hand on Rorki’s shoulder. ‘Guard her
with your life.’

‘I will not
blink. I will not move… for anyone,’ Rorki said proudly in reply,
patting his sword sheath with one hand and bumping his spear haft
on the floorboards with the other.

 


***

 


Tudha returned
to his bedchamber. The bed was made, the room empty. Shala was gone
– down to the cellar bathing pool to apply her waxes and oils, no
doubt. He opened the chest by the window and lifted out long, cool,
dark blue robes – the clothes of the Hittite High Priest, the role
he was to adopt for this procession. When he pulled the garment on
over his head, he started, for he was no longer alone. Someone was
standing in the doorway.

‘Nerikkaili,’
he said quietly to his half-brother.


‘Labarna,’ his half-brother smiled thinly at him. ‘It has
been some time since I saw you honouring the Gods as High Priest. I
thought you had delegated that role almost entirely to Prince
Liuma.’

Tudha smoothed
the priestly robes and stepped over to his deputy. His closeness
seemed to wipe the smile from Nerikkaili’s face. ‘And I see you
less and less often these days, outside the meetings of the royal
court.’ How do you spend your time, half-brother? he added
inwardly.

‘Aye, My Sun,’
answered Nerikkaili. ‘Perhaps when you return from this procession,
we can dine together and speak properly?’

‘Perhaps,’
Tudha said. He made to turn away, then offered one last thought.
‘Oh, have you heard? My mother’s condition has improved
drastically. Things are coming back to her. It’ll be interesting to
hear what she has to say when I return. She may remember things
about the… circumstances which put her into this malaise.’ He
watched Nerikkaili’s face for any betrayal of emotion. Nothing.
Though his eyes did narrow a fraction.

‘I do have a
theory about that, My Sun,’ he said in barely a whisper.

‘Oh, do you?’
Tudha said.

He nodded
discreetly. ‘I will reveal all, when you return…’ A hint of that
thin smile again.

A few palace
workers arrived on the upper floor then, sweeping and dusting.
Sensing their eyes and ears upon the hushed exchange, Tudha stepped
away. He had never been more certain than now that his deputy was
up to something. He tried to jam the whole matter into a corner of
his mind as he headed outside where the processional party was
gathering.

 


***

 


Seventeen days
later, the convoy swayed back into Hattusa’s streets, Storm padding
at the fore. Tudha, exhausted from the trek and the long nights of
the Tapikka festivities – when the din of celebrations was too much
for even a dead man to sleep – took solace in the fact that he
hadn’t indulged as much as Skarpi. The big man walked with his head
bowed, sweating profusely. On the last night of the festival, some
competition had broken out that involved one man challenging Skarpi
to drink an actual trough of wine, and Skarpi had been eager to
prove his mettle. A cicada dared to chirp from a bush near the
streetside. Skarpi shot a murderous look in the creature’s
direction then groaned, massaging his temples.

Tudha
chuckled. Having abstained from wine, his mood was sky-high. He
gazed up at the acropolis. And when I return, the woods. The
notion had fuelled him through the pilgrimage. Today, he
enthused within, remembering those cherished childhood forest walks
with Mother. Today!

The wagon and
the silver idol veered into the Great Temple where it would be
stored until next year. On up the crowded main way Tudha, Storm and
Skarpi strode, taking salutes and calls of devotion from all before
he reached the relative calm of the acropolis.

Skarpi took
his leave to plunge his head into the water troughs, while Tudha
headed inside the palace with Storm in tow. It was quieter than
usual – with just the distant clatter and chatter of the workers in
the oven rooms, preparing an evening meal. He flitted up to the
upper floor, and set towards Pudu’s chamber.

That was when
he saw it. At the far end of the corridor: the doorway to Mother’s
room.

Empty.

‘Rorki?’ he
whispered towards the Great Queen’s bedchamber.

No sign of the
Grey Hawk guardsman. The door hadn’t gone unguarded for moons.
Storm made a strange yelping, growling noise, her hackles suddenly
raised.

Tudha stepped
towards his mother’s door. ‘Rorki?’ he called again.

His footsteps
brought stark creaks from the floorboards, and he felt that sense
of being watched again. From the corner of his eye, he saw that
Nerikkaili’s chamber door, halfway along, again remained open just
a crack. Ignoring it, he proceeded to Puduhepa’s room, and softly
pushed the door there open.

He could not
move. He could not hear. He could not breathe.

She lay in her
bed, one hand hanging from the edge, her loom dropped on the floor.
A trail of froth ran from her mouth to the pillow. Her staring,
dead eyes pinned him.

With a
thud! He fell to his knees. He heard someone sobbing and
shouting, and only later realised that they had been his own cries.
From the corner of his eye he registered Rorki, slumped in a heap,
the same mask of death on his face, the same froth at his mouth. He
saw a drinking cup on its side nearby. Lifting it with a shaking
hand he caught a whiff of that smell, sweet and rotten at the same
time. Unmistakeable. A powerful dose of the same poison that Zakuli
had described Urhi-Teshub using on Kurunta. His suspicions had been
right all this time.

Soldiers
thundered in, shouting, then gasping when they saw what had
happened. They swarmed around Tudha like bees, helping him to his
feet, asking what had happened, what they should do. Shala stumbled
in and screamed. Arnu and Liuma were next, both falling agog.
Zakuli and Pelki arrived a moment later. The Metalsmith let loose a
low, sob of despair. Skarpi came next and stood there, stunned,
shaking. The commotion seemed to swirl around Tudha like a tornado
until, with a snarl, he shot to his feet and grabbed the sword from
the nearest soldier’s belt with a zing that brought them all
to a hush.


‘Labarna?’ another soldier dared to croak.

Tudha felt all
his convictions crumble around him like a tower brought down by a
quake. That old saying of his father’s pealed through his thoughts:
A doubt in the mind means no doubt about what must be
done.

He set off on
a stride, barging past the soldiers, on down the corridor. ‘You,’
he snarled at the partly-opened door. ‘It was you all along. You
were Urhi-Teshub’s associate? You painted those wretched
words on the temple. You poisoned my mother slowly while I was
campaigning in the Lower Land. All so you could hoard her powers
for yourself.’ With a flash of one boot, he kicked open the door of
Nerikkaili’s chamber. ‘Then you killed her outright while I was
gone. The darkest of betrayals! Now you will die for this,
you murderous whoreson. I will kill-’

He fell
silent, staring at the empty room, at the wooden chest, emptied of
belongings. His jewels, his boots too, gone.

Nerikkaili’s
final words to him rose like the whispers of a ghost in his
mind.

I will reveal
all, when you return…

 


***

 


The Miran
plains sweltered in the midsummer heat. Bajoz, leader of the
hunting party, crouched by the berry bush and cradled the
shrivelled apology for fruit hanging there. The rest of the bush
was bare. He licked his dry lips and looked around: a hot,
scourging sun, a bare, dusty land. He twisted to the twenty-strong
archer band he had led from their village – the home of the Bear
Clan. For a clan of such proud tradition, they were wretched
looking – emaciated and grubby, their kilts tattered and almost
black with dirt and dust. Long ago the Miran herds had perished,
and the woods near their village – once bounteous with apples,
cherries and walnuts – was now skeletal. Further and further they
had to rove like this to find forage, or to find wild game to hunt.
Now the very basic necessities like water were becoming dangerously
scarce. All day they had been marching, only to discover that the
three streamlets that had wound across this land last summer were
gone.

‘We should be
heading back, should we not?’ asked Kelupi, his fellow hunter. ‘The
sun is past its high point. The villagers will worry if we’re not
back before dark.’

‘We can’t
return empty-handed. We promised them water at least,’ Bajoz
argued.

‘If we keep
moving, then we’ll endanger ourselves,’ Kelupi reasoned. ‘The
country is becoming a desert. I see no sign or hope of animals or
forage in any direction.’

Bajoz nodded
gently, looking around for himself. ‘We could return now. Yes, the
people would sleep soundly with us there to protect them. But what
of tomorrow? We will wake hungry and thirsty. Our wives and
children too. And we will be right back where we started – far, far
away from finding anything to fill our people’s bellies. We should
risk another hour before we turn around,’ he suggested. He shaded
his eyes with one hand and pointed westwards with the other.
‘Beyond the mirage there lies the downhill track towards the
Village of the Panther Clan.’

A few grumbles
broke out. ‘They will not share whatever they have,’ said one.
‘They are jealous, aggressive,’ said another.

‘They are
Miran, like us,’ Bajoz appealed. ‘None of you are so young that you
cannot remember the great congress of the clans. Some of you wed
Panther Clan women. Some of your daughters married Panther Clan
men.’ The few of the hunting band to whom this applied glanced away
or shrugged in grudging acceptance. He held up his index finger
commandingly. ‘One hour and we can reach their settlement. Yes
there might be a few drunken brawlers who spot our Bear Clan kilts
and decide to throw insults at us or intimidate us. Are you truly
afraid of that? Is it so terrifying that you would rather scuttle
back to our village without water or food for our families?’

‘Never,’ one
rumbled. ‘I’ll knock the teeth from any Panther Clan brute who gets
in our way,’ said another. The rest seemed to be in agreement.

They set off
at a jog, soon panting and suffering again in the heat. Just as
Bajoz had reasoned, the track bent gently downhill, into a huge
basin of land. He slowed a little, blinking. Instead of the small
Panther Clan village, there was something else. Something massive.
Something restive and moving, dominating the plain. Coming this
way, due east. It was like a moving sea. And there were giant
things swaying amidst it. Great timber shapes and… masts? Here, far
from the seas? ‘How can it be?’ Bajoz cracked.

Whips cracked
and echoed over Bajoz’ head. From the heat mirage, a sorry-looking
line of men stumbled into view. Their eyes were bulging, mouths
agape with exhaustion, red scourge marks on their bare shoulders.
They were harnessed like oxen, pulling at thick ropes, dragging
ships and their swaying masts. He saw the tattered panther skin
kilts they wore. One, an elder of the Panther Clan, met Bajoz’ eyes
and blanched, then roared to them. ‘Run!’

A whip lashed
out from the wall of the heat mirage and down upon the elder’s back
and he fell to his knees with a scream. Bajoz, Kelupi and the rest
of the hunter band erupted in panicked exchanges. They turned tail
and broke into a full-pelt run back towards their own village, when
the speeding crackle and crunch of wheels hurtled up behind
them.

An inhuman war
shriek sent the fear of the Bear God through Bajoz, and he twisted
to see the sun-silhouetted chariots baring down on him, and the
horned crew aboard. A trident whooshed from the lead vehicle, and
took him in the throat. He fell, twisted and crumpled, choking on
his own blood. The last thing he saw was the head of his fellow
clansman Kelupi bounce past him, face locked in a death cry.
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Immediately
following Puduhepa’s cremation, Tudha officially proclaimed Prince
Arnu as his new Tuhkanti, deputy and heir to the Hittite
Empire. Also, having long sensed sibling jealousy between Arnu and
Liuma, he at the same time gave Liuma his sacred dark blue robes
and declared that his youngest was to act as High Priest of the
empire – also a position of great power and responsibility. After a
moon of mourning had passed for Puduhepa, Shala was raised to the
role of Great Queen. In the year that followed, she took up the
many reins that Pudu had once held, discussing affairs of state and
suggesting potential political marriages and treaties, to try to
repair or at least slow the rapid deterioration of the empire’s
reputation and holdings in foreign lands. These things all took
part of Tudha’s burden away, and even gave him occasional days of
leisure. He spent these times walking in the Sacred Woods with
Storm.

One winter’s
day he strolled through those pine-scented glades. A glacial wind
combed through the woods then, driving the first flakes of a
snowfall with it. So cold, he thought. He took some pleasure
in the biting chill, realising it was the first thing he had truly
felt in some time. Gazing around, he wondered if the spirits of his
parents were with him. He picked up a fallen pine cone and smoothed
at it with his thumb, thinking of Mother as usual. Each memory felt
as tender as an open wound. The toughest reminiscence was that of
the promised stroll here with her that never happened. Never had it
been truer that love knew not its own depth until the hour of
separation.

Separation.
Torn away.

All at the
hands of a traitorous murderer.


Nerikkaili… he raged inwardly, crushing the pine cone in his
palm, grief turning to anger. All along he had been Urhi-Teshub’s
man in Hattusa. The plan had been to slowly poison Pudu, then no
doubt Tudha and Shala also. But Tudha’s month of lone vigil over
Mother had brought her back from the brink – and forced Nerikkaili
to act decisively before Tudha’s return from the pilgrimage. A
vicious parting strike. Nobody had seen his deputy’s flight from
the city. Nobody knew where he had gone. Images raced through
Tudha’s mind: of his half-brother in the court of the savage Azzi
chieftains in the far northeast, rallying them to his side with
promises of reward; or perhaps he had gone east to raise support
from the disaffected peoples there who had once been Hittite
vassals. When would his half-brother rear his treacherous head
again? It was a barbed thorn, working its way deeper into his
mind.

He looked to
the forest’s edge and saw the snow tumbling thickly out on the
flatlands. A shadow moved out there. He froze, unnerved… for the
figure was running, straight for him. In that flash of time he was
sure that it was the ghost of Nerikkaili, coming for him.


‘Labarna,’ panted the Grey Hawk who emerged from the murk.
He was sweating despite the cold.

Tudha sighed
in relief. ‘By the Gods, man. I thought you were an assassin.’

‘I am sorry if
I startled you,’ the guard continued. ‘The generals, Skarpi and
Pelki, insisted I find you as fast as I could. They are at the Hall
of the Sun. Something has happened.’

 


***

 


The snow blew
thick and hard as Tudha strode in through the capital. He couldn’t
be sure, but in the blinding, driving white, he thought he spotted
what looked like a further swell of new people, outlanders, crammed
along the Ambar banks and fighting against the wintry tempest to
set up tents alongside the existing refugee tent-villages. Not
wishing to be diverted, he cut uphill to the acropolis and made
straight for the throne room. The two men standing guard at the
entrance, hair and cloaks flapping in the gale, shoved the doors
open and stood aside with a salute.

As he entered
the torchlit hall, the wind dropped to nothing, the storm raging on
outside with an eerie moan. He scanned those present: Prince Arnu
was there in white, diplomatic robes with Liuma beside him in the
dark blue shroud of the priesthood; a handful of the nobles and a
few priests too. Chief Zakuli stood with General Pelki and Dakki
the Metalsmith. All looked grim.

Tudha climbed
the steps and settled upon the cold and uncomfortable throne. ‘You
summoned me from the woods. Why?’ he said flatly.

Footsteps
sounded and two men moved to the front of the gathered council:
Skarpi, with a face like an ox chewing a thistle, and Mahhu, who
waddled up to the throne plinth carrying a pair of tablets.

Mahhu stopped
and cleared his throat. ‘Greetings, My Sun,’ said the Great Scribe.
‘There is a backlog of cases to be adjudicated: a man who threw mud
at his neighbour’s cat; a drunkard who urinated in the water
troughs – though he swears he thought he was at home; an amorous
young fellow who was caught in the bed of a married woman,’ his
eyebrows rose, ‘by the husband, who stamped on his testicles until
they exploded…’

He sucked in a
breath to ramble on, when Skarpi cut in with an ear-shattering
tirade: ‘Put the fucking tablets down. Tell the Labarna the
news – the important news. The cats and drunks and burst
bollocks can wait forever, for none of it will matter if what we
have just heard is true!’

Mahhu,
reprimanded, licked his lips and began to explain. ‘As you know, My
Sun, communications with the remote western states have been rare
for some years now.’

Tudha shuffled
on the throne. This was not news. ‘Regardless, the towns of New
Troy and Milawata remain under our control. They are our eyes and
ears in the west.’

Several tense
breaths were sucked in by those present.

‘Not anymore,
My Sun,’ Mahhu said with a slight waver in his voice.

Tudha cocked
his head to one side. A demand for clarification.

Skarpi strode
to the edge of the hall, then ushered in a small group of
weary-looking people wearing all manner of strange dress. He guided
one bedraggled fellow with a pointed chin beard to the base of the
throne plinth. The man’s step was shaking and shambling. His
crescent moon face tilted up to behold Tudha, his wide eyes
brim-full of apology.

Tudha leaned
forward on the throne. ‘Walmu?’

The King of
New Troy, gulped.

‘What are you
doing here?’

Walmu’s lips
wriggled and his first words melted into a sob.

‘King Walmu
and his Trojan people,’ Mahhu spoke for him, ‘or what is left of
them, arrived here with the Masans not long after you left the city
for the woods this morning.’

Tudha’s mind
turned back to the sight on the Ambar banks. The new tents, the
people.

Mahhu consoled
Walmu with an arm around the shoulder and a few whispered words,
offering him a linen cloth. Walmu fell quiet, sniffling and
blotting his face dry with the cloth. When the Trojan King looked
up again, he breathed deeply. ‘They descended upon our shores like
the night,’ he said, the words falling like stones.

Tudha craned
further forward on his throne. ‘Who?’

‘The Sea
Peoples, My Sun,’ Mahhu answered for Walmu.

Tudha felt ice
trickling through his veins. ‘No. It cannot be. They have not been
seen for years.’

Walmu’s face
sagged. ‘I used the fifty soldiers you left me well – I had them
train the young men at New Troy.’ He laughed weakly now. ‘A
regiment of eighty men… how proud I was… how swiftly they fell.’ He
stared through the steps of the Grey Throne, lost. ‘The boats of
these “Sea Peoples” filled the Bay of Boreas and the Bay of Troy
and many of them sailed up the Scamander and the Simois, clogging
those rivers. Their warriors flooded our land. We had no chance and
so we fled. My paltry militia stayed behind to guard the mound of
Troy and to delay the invaders so we might escape. That at least
they did. Brave, brave men.’

Tudha saw in
his mind’s eye the twisted face of Bakul, and again heard his
venomous: You have my blood on your hands, and the consequences
will be horrific.

‘The land of
Wilusa is lost, My Sun,’ Walmu concluded.

A storm of
thoughts rose in Tudha’s mind. He imagined a great hammer coming
down upon the map table in the war room, smashing apart the western
edge of the empire. Another thought emerged to the fore:
Aeneas? ‘The ones on Mount Ida,’ he asked Walmu, ‘did they
flee in time?’

‘The people of
the slopes?’ Walmu croaked. ‘They are secretive and rarely seen –
seldom have we ever spotted them venturing down from the mountain.
I sent word to them, compelling them to run… but Aeneas… you know
how he is.’ The Trojan King shook his head sadly.

Tudha’s heart
plunged as he thought of Aeneas’ stubborn, blinkered refusal to
leave Mount Ida until his wife arrived there: By the Gods, until
I see a blue-tailed meteor cross the full moon, I will continue to
wait for her. If they had not fled the mountain, then surely
they had been churned under the heel of the Sea Peoples. Another
old friend, lost?

Walmu went on:
‘We hurried eastwards and took shelter at the hall of the Masan
King. He was generous and gave us good food and fine beds. He took
us on a walk around his city’s stout stone walls, and showed us his
companion guard – four hundred bronze-shelled veterans. He was so
confident and it was infectious. More, he laughed off the Sea
Peoples’ threat. “They attack shores. We are an inland kingdom. We
are safe”, he said.’

‘We knew a
moon of peace and shelter there… before the invaders surged across
the horizons. So many of them that the dust they cast up turned the
day dark, hauling their boats overland like great wagons. They
shredded the Masan capital and butchered their soldiers. Again we
found ourselves fleeing with a low prince of Masa and his family
and a rag-tag band of those who were fast enough to run for their
lives. We were joined by terrified Miran clansmen as well – their
network of clan villages had been wiped out. Utterly
destroyed.’

Tudha felt his
stomach turn, twist and yank tight in a knot.

‘Together, we
fled to Hapalla. It is not a land of grand cities or polished
troops, but its people are fiercely protective of their country –
as well you know, My Sun.’

Tudha nodded
slowly, thinking of them. Feral in appearance, with dyed feathers
in their earlobes and only loincloths by way of clothes, the
Hapallans roved in packs, hunting game with their expertly-crafted
bows. When it came to war, there were few better archers the
Hittite Empire could call upon that the Hapallans.

‘We joined
with one band of them in the woods, at a sacred tree. Around the
fire we drank their soup and we told their chieftain what had
driven us like this. He passed on our news to the other tribes.
They came together in their masses – accumulating until there were
more of them than I could count. So animal-like were they in their
devotion to the soil, the trees and the sky over their ancient
land, I began to have dreams of the horned horde retreating in fear
of them, all the way back to the shores of fallen Wilusa. Indeed,
one day when a Sherden scout was spotted near the treeline, they
captured him and nailed him by the ankles, upside down, as a
warning to any others. It didn’t work.’ Walmu’s head sagged. ‘The
next day, the Sea Peoples came in full. Dawn sent fire across the
sky… then they turned it black once more.’ He sighed and began to
shake with soft sobs again.

Tudha, mind
pounding with thoughts, blood crashing in his ears, thought of the
map table. Troy… Mira… Masa… Hapalla. It was a jagged but
undeniable route, spearing inland, coming east… coming this way.
Rolling destruction.

A Hapallan
tribesman emerged from the knot of people who had come in with
Walmu. He swaggered across the flagstones in bare feet, wearing the
scant dress of his people. He wore two red-dyed feathers behind one
ear – the mark of a young but distinguished warrior.

‘They came
like a storm wind, destroyed our united tribes in moments. Those
who did not fall in the struggle were given the choice to join them
or die. So many cities, nations and peoples have succumbed like
this – the defiant crushed, the rest left with no choice but to
throw in their lot with the horned ones. I was one of the latter. I
lived with the enemy for a few days, but I escaped and caught up
with the fleeing bands of others from my land. In the short time I
was with the Sea Peoples, I learned much about them. Most important
of all, I realised that they cannot be stopped,’ he said with the
abruptness of a hammer striking a nail.

Tudha
scrutinised the warrior, doubting his credibility. ‘Any army can be
stopped, just as any coat of armour can be breached by finding the
loose scale. Who leads this horde?’ he asked.

The Hapallan
sighed. ‘They have no king, but there is one who leads them – a
passionate, persuasive warrior named Kruul.’

‘It is the man
who led the destruction of the Lower Land, My Sun,’ Zakuli
confirmed from the hall’s edge. ‘Bakul’s father.’

Tudha thumbed
at his lips, gazing at the floorspace before the throne. ‘Where are
they headed?’ he asked the Hapallan tribesman, knowing but dreading
the answer.

‘On each of
the three nights I was there, Kruul would board chariot and tour
the vast fields on which his horde was encamped, holding aloft a
shield, marked with three mountains…’

Tudha’s jaw
clamped tight. The three mountains, the well-known symbol
representing the Upper Land.

‘…and he
regaled them with stories about the city of the Labarna, the
Hittite King who enjoys pools of molten silver and sits on a throne
of gold.’

Tudha planted
his hands on the stone lion armrests, the wooden frame and the
cold-hammered iron rivets of the back and seat creaking. Not a spot
of gold in sight.

‘In return for
joining him on his march here, he promises them the
Labarna’s riches, crops and land.’

‘Land, maybe,’
Tudha muttered. ‘Crops and riches, not so much.’

‘And he cites
a personal cause,’ the Hapallan continued. ‘Vengeance. For the
murder of his son.’

Tudha nodded
once, dejected but unsurprised.

‘I have seen
your current armies, Labarna, and my grandfather told us
tales under the sacred tree about how much mightier they were in
ages past. Even then, they would not be enough to face these horned
ones. They sweep all before them as a broom clears dust.’ The
Hapallan lost a little confidence now, licking his lips, before
venturing: ‘If I may be so bold, My Sun, I would advise you to
evacuate your capital and all of the Upper Land now, before they
reach these parts. Do not be as proud and idealistic as we were. It
cost me, all of us, everything, for now we are refugees, lost. Run,
Labarna… before it is too late.’ The words echoed around the
hall over and over, the sound searching under the armour and robes
of all there.

The man’s
warning echoed that of burnt Diomedes. After a time, he held up a
hand. ‘I have heard enough.’ He eyed Walmu and the Hapallan
tribesman. ‘You are not lost, nor are you refugees. You are age-old
allies of the Hittite Empire.’ He turned to Mahhu. ‘Arrange good
rations and wine for them. Make sure they and all at the tents have
firewood and blankets enough to combat the bitterness out there.
Any empty homes are to be given over to the weakest.’

Walmu and the
Hapallan bowed in gratitude, before Mahhu led them away.

Tudha watched
them go, the Hapallan’s advice ringing in his ears. Run! He
stared up at the high ceiling. This was the scorpion in the amber.
It had been crawling this way all through these few years of
delicate stability. Run? The very earliest Hittite Kings had once
temporarily abandoned Hattusa – back in the days of the first
Kaskan Wars. But now? Was it not only two generations ago that his
father and uncle had conquered Pharaoh Ramesses in battle, and the
empire had the world at its feet? He could not contemplate
abandoning this city or these lands – the ancient heart of the
empire.

‘Well, My
Sun?’ Skarpi asked the question on everyone’s lips. Pelki patted
his battle hammer, anticipating only one possible answer.

‘We will not
run,’ Tudha replied in a low burr.

Several voices
rumbled gruffly in support.

‘War, then,’ a
few rumbled.

Tudha held up
a finger. ‘I would like to set eyes upon this horde. More, I would
like to meet with their leader.’

‘You want to
talk with them?’ Skarpi spluttered.

‘Remember the
last time we tried to reason with our enemy?’ said Pelki. ‘The
Assyrians tried to capture you.’

‘What would be
the greater tragedy, Metalsmith: that I was hurt or killed by these
people? Or that we neglected to even try to reason with them? It is
my duty as King of the Hittites to speak with these invaders.’

‘My Sun,’
Chief Zakuli said, his voice choked with concern. ‘I share your
generals’ concerns. I witnessed their ruthlessness in the Lower
Land…’

‘That is why
you will accompany me, Zakuli.’ He looked to the back of the hall
where Jantu the Chariot Master stood. ‘As soon as the snows break,
the Lords of the Bridle will ride out. Be ready.’
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Tudha woke…
then realised he was not awake, or at least not in the place he had
expected to wake. He was back on that wretched plain. The fiery sky
was swirling now, like a crucible, the sun’s wrath sizzling on his
bare skin. The woods were gone, the mountains too – one great
encircling black void where once there had been horizon. All around
him, the ground shook and grumbled, and what was left of the
desiccated plain burst and puckered as more of those dark, evil
pits appeared, the land sliding away into them. The voices of the
dead rose in shrill, reverberating waves from the depths. One
opened right beside him, and he rolled clear of its jaws just in
time. His eyes grew wide as plates as he saw, down there amongst
the lost, Puduhepa. ‘Mother?’ he cried.

Boom! More
pits appeared near him. Then… a woman’s scream pierced the air.

Tudha swung
round, a streak of horror tearing up his back. An arrowshot away on
the plain of the living stood Shala and his two boys, Liuma and
Arnu white-faced with fright. The last of his family. His loved
ones in this dire place.

‘Father?’
Liuma wailed.

‘Where are
we?’ Shala called to him. ‘Why did you bring us here?’

‘Run, get
away from this place,’ he roared back.

Arnu looked
all around. ‘Run? To where?’

Boom! This
time, the sound sent a jagged fissure speeding out across the land,
tearing apart the dry plain, opening up another mighty rift to the
Underworld. Tudha’s eyes darted, seeing that the fissure was
streaking right for his loved ones.

‘No!’ Tudha
gasped, the blood draining from him.

Shala stepped
before her sons, shoulders broad and defiant, shielding them as the
fissure streaked right for her.

‘Shala, you
cannot fight this thing – get back!’

Yet they
remained huddled where they were, Shala shielding them. Tudha’s
heart turned to ice. They would fall into the fissure, into the
Dark Earth. He broke into a sprint towards them, speeding with all
his strength to reach them before the fissure did. He bounded the
last few steps and thrust his palms at them, shoving them clear of
the shooting chasm. Dust puffed up like a giant’s cough. Tudha,
panting, sank to his knees at the fissure’s edge, gazing across the
chasm to its far side where his loved ones were. He had saved
them.

And then the
earth on that far side began to shudder and groan, and – just like
the woods and the mountains -down into the eternal void it sank,
the roar of it all drowning out Tudha’s cries of despair and his
family’s screams of terror as they vanished with it. Aplu, God of
the Underworld, roared with laughter from the inky depths.

Tudha twisted
this way and that, numb, his breaths coming as sobs. In every
direction, the world had fallen away. He could not bear to look
over the edge lest he see his beloved ones down there in the muddy
mire of the fallen. All that remained was this pitted half of the
wretched plain, floating on a sea of nothingness. Alone. Until…

Ishtar’s huge
wings whooshed as she descended by his side.

‘There is
nothing left to take from me. Why are you here?’ he croaked at the
Goddess.

She pointed to
the sky. ‘The fires above burn my wings.’ She gestured down into
the void that surrounded them. ‘And I dare not tangle with Aplu
again.’

Tudha looked
up into the blazing sky – a sea of flames – and down into the
surrounding pit of death. ‘You… you are trapped here too?’

She looked
away with a feral growl.






Tudha’s eyes
slid open. To his utter relief, Shala was lying beside him, unhurt,
asleep and serene. He held her gently, going over the troubling
dream again and again in his mind. He thought also of the amber
pebble and the frog and the scorpion. The lesson of both was the
same and equally stark: they were trapped. The people, the Gods,
the way of life. The world entire. Disaster and destruction were
inevitable. No, he railed against these thoughts, kissing
Shala’s shoulder – warm, alive, nothing is inevitable.

He rose,
dressed, donned his bronze scale and swordbands, then planted his
tall helm on his head. Bending over the still-sleeping Shala, he
kissed her neck. I do this for you, he mouthed.

Escorted by
Storm and two Grey Hawk guards, he made his way down through the
lower town. People stood tall and bowed, or bent to one knee as he
passed – Hittites, refugees, all as one. Children playing at the
water cisterns splashed and shouted and saluted when they saw him
too.

‘May the Gods
guide you, My Sun!’

‘Let the Sea
Peoples share your wisdom.’

On and on the
cries of support came.

‘Keep a stout
watch on the walls at all times,’ he said as he passed Skarpi,
casting a look across the countryside.

Skarpi eyed
the lands too. ‘Aye, My Sun. Goes without saying. As long as that
bastard Nerikkaili is out there somewhere, I won’t sleep without a
sword under my pillow.’

On he went. As
he approached the Tawinian Gate, he felt a gentle quiver underfoot.
A low moan of rock sounded, somewhere deep within the mountain
city. Soldiers and older ones slowed in their business around the
streets, looking up and around nervously. The quivering eased,
mercifully, and all went back to work. Tudha noticed something: the
children playing near the water cisterns had not stopped in their
frolicking, not even during this latest tremor. They were too
young, he realised – born after the last giant and ruinous quake
had struck across the world, now over twenty years ago. Unlike
their parents they had no fear of being crushed by giant stones, or
swallowed up by sudden chasms appearing under their feet. There was
something deeply troubling about their innocence.

Outside the
city, Zakuli waited with Jantu the Chariot Master and Mahhu the
Chief Scribe. The Lords of the Bridle were assembled in a wedge,
the thirty chariots glittering and the caparisoned horses pawing at
the ground.

He and Zakuli
boarded the lead battle-car. Tudha took the reins, lashed the whip
high over the traces and they were off. The elite wing sped to then
across the Red River ford. They reached the country of Hapalla, and
for days they rode through desolate wilderness, Storm running
alongside watchfully. This far from home, he had two chariots ride
ahead and wide as scouts. The muggy air and the constant lack of
movement and noise grew soporific, and Tudha now began to worry
that he had been the victim of a terrible ruse – a mythical
invasion, a giant force that didn’t in fact exist.

First, Storm
whined, her nose in the air. Then, a whinny sounded up ahead. One
of the scout chariots had slowed on the crest of a tumulus, and the
driver hopped down to calm his steed. The warrior on board was
signalling madly to the rest of the wing. Tudha, eyes weary of the
bleak land and bright sun, glanced up to the sky beyond the
tumulus. The blue dome and the white wisps of wind-blown cloud were
stained and murky. He squeezed the reins, and the chariot veered
towards the scout’s position. He dropped from the cabin before it
had halted, and paced to the brow of the tumulus. What he saw
knocked him to one knee.

In his time,
he had seen mighty armies dominating the ground around a city,
trains of soldiers marching from horizon to horizon. Here, there
was no land to be seen. The huge dust bowl ahead, and the hills
ringing it, and the slopes of the fells beyond, where the haze
smudged sky and earth, were writhing with bodies moving and milling
between pavilions and wagons. An enormous camp of families,
tent-cities, workshops. There were herds of cattle and steeds, dogs
chasing flocks of chickens, dancers, tavern fields, markets. The
smell of smoke and cooking meat and sweat and dung slapped him
then, carried on a faint breeze. Sounds too: shouting, laughter,
singing and the calls of animals. Deep within the sprawling camp,
tall timber posts rose. Masts, as the Hapallan tribesman had
claimed?

‘My Sun,’
Zakuli croaked. ‘I am trying to count their soldiery. I have tried
several times. I cannot.’

Tudha could
only agree. Like crusts of bronze, warrior groups were encamped
throughout it all. He could not discern their identity, but their
tell-tale glister assured him they were men of the weapon. They had
drillmasters berating large contingents of infantry into mock
battle, vast archer wings showering dark clouds of shafts onto
targets, even a chariot field, with easily five times more war-cars
than Tudha’s thirty. Black smoke belched from the top holes of wide
dome tents, the clink and whine of blacksmiths’ tools sailing from
within. Worker boys ferried armfuls of new swords and axes from the
tents, adding them to a growing heap on one of the wheeled boats.
The armoury pile gleamed like gold. Good bronze, Tudha knew from
the colour and sheen. Like a man rolling up a carpet, these Sea
Peoples had gathered up every warrior and treasure and piece of tin
from the lands west of here.

‘My Sun… it
seems the rumours were underplayed,’ said Mahhu, mopping his brow,
eyes wide. ‘We cannot stand against this, surely… can we?’

‘Prepare a
clay slab,’ Tudha replied.

 


***

 


They
approached the Sea Peoples’ vast camp at a walk, the men tense, the
horses agitated at the cacophonous din of voices and activity and
the various foreign smells. Dust drifted in constant wafts from the
goings-on, coating Tudha’s face and throat, stinging his eyes. The
perimeter of the huge sea of tents and people had no defences. It
was not hubris, Tudha realised, it was simply because it must be
impossible to put a fixed boundary on such an immense gathering of
people. Anyone foolish enough to strike into any part of it would
quickly become clogged in the density of it all and consumed like a
fly in a spider’s web. There were, however, spear troops standing
watch near the outer reaches of the encampment, some posted on
raised wooden platforms: men wearing thickly-feathered headbands
and sporting short beards, shaved clean on the top lip. Pylians,
Tudha realised, spotting the antique armour of one which still bore
the scratched, faded emblem of a griffin – the symbol of the house
of old Nestor. He remembered Diomedes’ claim: The men of Pylos
now march with the Sea Peoples, though now they call themselves the
Pylos-et. The Pylians had once been strong and independent –
one of the strongest Ahhiyawan contingents at the Trojan War. Now,
they were but a fallen people, yoked like oxen.

These Pylian
sentries spotted the incoming Hittite chariots, shouts were
exchanged and word passed back through the camp. Tudha held up a
hand for Jantu and the other chariots to slow, while he and Zakuli
proceeded a little further forward on the lead car, Mahhu and his
driver following on another close behind and Storm padding along
too. When the nearest Pylians spread their feet and presented their
spears, Tudha halted and stepped down from the vehicle. From the
recesses of his mind, he dredged up the pieces of the Pylian tongue
that his father had long ago demanded he learn along with so many
languages. ‘You are in the land of Hapalla, a country under the
protection of the Hittite Empire. Under whose authority do you camp
here?’

The Pylians
looked at one another, bemused. ‘Who can stop us, traveller?’

‘Do you
understand to whom you speak?’ Zakuli interjected, stepping up
beside Tudha. ‘This is Tudhaliya, Great King of the Hittites.’
Storm padded forward and bared her teeth, adding a warning
snarl.

One Pylian’s
broad jaw peeled open and he erupted in laughter. ‘Hittites. This
is their king? He does exist after all? The ghost king is here!’ he
called back over his shoulder into the camp. Over the noise of the
many, most did not hear, but those who did turned to behold the
Hittite party, nudging others, voices dropping to whispers. A
runner boy sped off into the depths of the sprawling
encampment.

‘What brings
you here, Labarna?’ asked the mocking Pylian. ‘You may as
well have waited in your capital.’ He leaned forward a little.
‘We’re coming for you there soon enough anyway.’

Some of the
masses near the edge of the camp heard this and erupted in
laughter. Tudha felt spikes of indignation rise within him, but
harnessed that beast before it got the better of him. ‘I come to
discuss terms,’ he replied calmly.

More laughter
from the masses in the camp. Tudha sensed the edge of disorder
within. A people barely tethered, badly-disciplined.

‘What have you
got to offer?’ The Pylian said, acting as if he was a king,
sticking his thumbs into his leather belt and swaying back on his
heels. His eyes narrowed on the twin hilts of Tudha’s swords,
seeing the silvery colour of blades visible at the mouths of the
sheaths. Now his eyes widened as he realised what he was looking
at. ‘Iron, eh? I’ll have those blades of yours,’ he purred.

He heard the
crunch and scrape of boots, and saw other Pylians approaching from
their spots near the perimeter, scores of them. They wrapped around
the small and stalled Hittite chariot band like enfolding
wings.

Tudha smelt
danger, sensed that edge of disorder wavering towards chaos. The
surrounding ones chewed roots with black teeth, wiped sweat from
their beardless upper lips and ogled the armour of the charioteers
and the finery of the vehicles themselves.

‘Where is your
crown, King?’ said one. ‘I’ll have that, and you can keep your
life.’

Zakuli swung
to the one who had spoken, going for his blade hilt. Tudha planted
a hand across his to stop him. ‘Now is not the time for swords,’ he
whispered.

One Pylian
stepped forward, grabbing Mahhu’s silver pectoral and examining it
as if it hung from a market rack. Mahhu spluttered, mortified. With
a growl and as flash of teeth, Storm leapt and struck. The
offending Pylian staggered back, clutching the bleeding crescent of
fang marks on his forearm. At once, the nearest Pylians swung their
spears towards the wolf. In a flash, Zakuli pulled his sword to
bear and so too the other charioteers brandished their weapons.
Tudha sucked in a breath, ready to shout for calm. It was a moment
like that before a storm, when everything slows, when one senses
the thunder just before it comes. Yet it never did.

‘Stand down,’
bawled a jagged foreign voice. A voice that shook the Pylians. They
stumbled back, their ring breaking up. A horned Sherden warrior,
draped in an embroidered cape of purple and blue – a piece
plundered from the Seha Riverland, Tudha guessed – came striding
through, the runner boy by his side, pointing at the Hittite band.
The Sherden eyed Tudha and his men, then scowled at the sentries,
who backed off further. ‘Greetings, Labarna,’ he said with a
slight bow.

Better,
thought Tudha.

‘Lord Kruul
asks for your presence at his tent,’ the Sherden said. ‘Your
charioteers should wait here.’

‘My scribe, my
advisor and my wolf will accompany me,’ Tudha answered. It was not
a request.

The Sherden
tilted his head this way and that, bottom lip curling in thought.
He shrugged, stood aside and gestured towards the corridor of space
amongst the throngs through which he had arrived.

Tudha walked
alongside the man, Zakuli, Mahhu and Storm following closely as
they moved deep into the Sea Peoples’ camp. The sizzle of cooking
food mixed with the polyglot babble, the yapping of dogs, clucking
of hens and bleating of sheep. The smell was just as varied – the
mouth-watering aromas of spices and herbs, the stench of the many
latrine pits and sweat of people and animals. Gawping faces ran
like walls either side of them as they went. Tudha saw the many
shades of skin, shapes of noses and styles of beards and hair,
clothing and facial paint. A truly multi-ethnic horde.

There were
cities of tents, punctuated by soldier compounds. Mycenaeans,
Tiryneans, Ithacans – all allies of the Pylians at the Trojan War,
now vassal troops of this great movement. Numerous warriors of the
western vassal states that had fallen silent in recent times were
here too: Lukkans, he saw, Seha Riverlanders too. Masans, Mirans,
Islanders, Thracians, and numerous other peoples he could not
identify – paler skinned and light-haired ones from somewhere far
to the north, he guessed. He spotted a tall, sallow man in the
crowds. For one horrible moment he thought it was Nerikkaili. It
wasn’t, yet he couldn’t help but worry: what if his half-brother
had fled to these raiders, to guide them in their eastwards path of
destruction?

They walked
for so long through these multitudes that he felt as if they were
in the middle of a neverending morass. He only knew that they were
close to the heart of the camp when the ‘masts’ began to tower over
them. The crowds thinned here at this central area, revealing
scores of war boats. Ships of the sea, standing proud on this
windswept land, far, far from any shore, the bird-head prows
glaring across the masses. The boats rested on logs and ropes hung
loose from the rails. They had been hauled overland like wagons,
just as the Hapallan tribesman had claimed. The tent villages and
military compounds at this spot were garrisoned by the Sherden and
their close allies the Shekelesh – the core of this migrating
army.

The Sherden
warrior guiding them led them to the golden-sparred ship near the
heart of this odd land fleet, then guided him up a set of wooden
steps leading to its decks. Up there, two Sherden guards – dripping
with plundered jewels and bright-banded armour – stepped aside to
reveal a pavilion tent erected on the decks at the ship’s aft.
Again, Tudha recognised it – a royal tent of Salamis, yet another
nation to have been subsumed, its fineries robbed. ‘Is this where
your king lives?’ he asked the escort.

‘King?’ the
man frowned as if Tudha had just asked for some frozen fire. ‘We do
not have a king. We are a collective. All belongs to all. Those
skilled at weaving weave. Those who know the arts of tanning tan.
The bakers bake, the smiths smelt and the hunters hunt. Lord Kruul
is adept at organising great numbers like ours, and so that is what
he does.’ He pulled back the gold-threaded flap and bade Tudha
enter. Tudha stepped forth.

When Mahhu,
Zakuli and Storm tried to follow, the Sherden held out a halting
hand. ‘Just you, Labarna.’ The two guard Sherden clanked to
attention to underline the demand.

Tudha glanced
to Mahhu and Zakuli, then petted Storm, giving all a nod for them
to wait.

Inside, the
sharp babble of the camp fell away. The air was cool and scented
with myrrh. The space was tidily-appointed with just a large Lukkan
carpet on the floor, a set of shelves bearing a few score tablets
and a low larch wood table in the centre. A clay jug of water sat
upon it. The man reclined on piled cushions by the table had the
languid look of an afternoon tavern-goer, one leg folded across the
other knee. Kruul, Tudha knew without having to ask. So like Bakul
in many ways. Yet he was much taller. His face was paler, his skin
waxier, his shoulder-length blonde locks gathered into a club at
his neck with a looted Trojan hairpin. His mouth was pinched, his
eyes fixed on the small wooden figurine he was working at with a
knife. He wore a tattered old tunic, no boots, no jewellery, though
there was a shining suit of Sherden armour sitting on a stand near
the back of the tent – painted white, with a trident resting
against the frame.

‘Do sit,’
Kruul said in the Sherden tongue without taking his attentions from
his sculpting, merely nodding towards the cushions by his side.

Tudha instead
sat on the opposite side of the table, cross-legged, facing the
man.

‘I knew you
would come,’ Kruul said, peeling away a spiral of wood expertly
from the figurine. ‘I’ve heard a lot about you. They said you were
a god of battle, king of the greatest realm.’ He laughed. ‘So I was
surprised when the runner boy came to tell me you had arrived with
an embassy, not an army.’

‘What makes a
man a “god of battle”?’ Tudha replied. ‘War after war, where he
somehow survives. Where those he is close to do not, leaving him to
stumble on through life, a corridor of mourning.’

Kruul looked
up now, his pale blue eyes – like cold jewels – sparkling. He was
grinning. ‘Poetic too,’ he enthused, pouring two cups of water and
pushing one towards Tudha.

‘I have seen
enough war in my lifetime,’ Tudha continued. ‘That is why I came
here to talk. My father long spoke of the growing upheavals in the
distant west. He feared they might arrive here during his time, but
they did not. And now here you are with this, this… wandering
nation of many tongues and cultures.’

Kruul sipped
on his water, nodding. ‘I am pale and bright eyed, you tall, dark
and sallow. We worship different gods, respect distinct customs. We
are so different, yet so similar. Same with all those here. The
need to protect and feed our families drives us all.’ He picked up
his cup and gazed into his drink for a time, then rolled his eyes
up to meet Tudha’s again. ‘Did you even bury my son, after you
killed him?’

He cremated
himself, thought Tudha. ‘Bakul was burnt on the pyre along with
all the other dead from the battle for the Ram’s Keep. It is not
the Hittite way to dishonour the dead. Not a custom you share,
evidently, given the open grave you left at Tarhuntassa…’

Kruul’s top
lip twitched, ever so slightly, like a blink of lightning so rapid
one can’t be sure it actually happened. ‘Do you have sons,
Labarna?’

Tudha gave the
smallest of nods.

‘Hmm,’ Kruul
rumbled, an unsettling look growing into a smile. A tense silence
passed, a hiatus in which Tudha heard a mumbling and scrape of
footsteps outside the tent. Unnerved, he glanced that way.

‘Relax. That
is my scribe,’ said Kruul with a breezy laugh. ‘When I heard you
were here to discuss terms, I called on him. He will discuss the
minutiae of things – the give and the take – with your scribe. So
that we may converse over the higher meaning behind it all.’ He
poured himself more water. ‘I do not hate you for killing Bakul. He
was rash, careless. The only thing I “hate” is this situation – all
of these people, chased by the drought, driven like this as the
earth dies under our feet.’

Tudha studied
his opposite number. He read lies in both statements: Bakul’s death
had hurt him badly, yet the man seemed to relish holding the reins
of this horde – a horde that would not exist were it not for the
predicament of the crawling drought and famine.

‘Bakul's death
seemed so meaningless at first,’ he continued. ‘Then I realised it
was in fact a golden thing – a waymarker for me and my followers.
For so long we had been tarrying, undecided about where to move
next – we have been lodged in these waters for too long, circling
this sea and pillaging its coasts. His death served as a call to
come this way, to drag our boats across the soil… to pour across
the lands of his killers.’

‘You think you
will find fields of plenty in my country?’ Tudha said.

Kruul smiled.
He set down his figurine and his knife, then wagged a finger. ‘You
probably assume my Sherden kin started all this?’

‘I assume
nothing. I believe my dreams and my eyes, nothing else.’

‘Well it
did start with us, in a way. It was not that we were a
belligerent people, though we had a reputation for piracy, I
suppose. We had our island, we worshipped the fire mountain… and we
were glad of the vines and herds that grew and roamed on its black
slopes. The only thing we were sometimes wanting for, was water.
Back in my great grandfather’s day, the summers began to stretch,
you see. And the spring rains… they didn’t always come.’ He cocked
his head a little to one side. ‘Sound familiar?’

Tudha nodded
almost imperceptibly.

‘It was no
problem, for the fire mountain caves were studded with gems, and
the tin trade fleets from the east just loved gems. So we
would trade those precious stones for tin. You can’t drink tin
though, can you?’ he laughed. ‘So we then bartered with our
neighbours on the southern isle, the Shekelesh. They had no tin,
nor gems to exchange with the traders in order to obtain it. So we
traded our newly-acquired tin with them in return for regular
shipments of water – just enough to see us through those early dry
spells.’ He drained his water cup and turned it upside down on the
table. ‘But those dry spells did not end. No, they grew fiercer,
longer, more punishing. Rivers became dry ruts, tarns stinking mud
pools.’

Tudha, thirsty
beyond belief now after the ride here and all the talk of parched
wells, took a sip of his water. It was achingly cold, delightful on
his tongue and dusty throat, like a cooling stream flooding down
into his belly.

‘The Shekelesh
still had their springs though, and just about managed to keep up
the water shipments.’ Kruul lifted his knife again and pinged its
smooth blade, the good bronze ringing. ‘But then the tin stopped
coming from the east. Everything collapsed. Our gems were useless,
the Shekelesh didn’t want or need them so they stopped sending us
water. My great grandfather and the Sherden entire went to war with
them at first, stormed their island and captured their springs…
only to find that they were filled with mud or dust too – their
island dead like ours.’ His eyes grew misty. ‘I remember him
telling me how it was: the moment of victory when they took the
main spring, then the despair at the sight within. He said Sherden
and Shekelesh alike dropped their weapons – for what reason was
there left to fight one another? They sat down for talks just as we
are talking now. They decided then that the only thing left to do
was to abandoned the islands and set sail in search of a new home.
To outrun the crawling drought. “East”, the explorers amongst us
said. “To the east lies hope.”’

‘Hope?’ Tudha
interrupted, gesturing to the tent flap. ‘Out there I see kingdoms
from every corner of the world west of here, reduced to wandering
in a great filthy mass. You did that to them. You destroyed their
homes and made them what they are.’

‘We did not
ruin their homes. The drought had already turned their lands to
dust,’ Kruul said. ‘They could have wandered off in their own
direction, but to what end? A lone refugee state looking for a new
home would be easy fodder for an empire to enslave or butcher.’

‘Best to join
you, then,’ Tudha said flatly.

‘Quite,’ Kruul
said with a bright look of conviction. ‘Do you see hunger out
there?’

Tudha glanced
to the tent sides and the gentle yellow light shining through. From
outside he heard laughter and a series of yelps, then a stifled
scream rising above the constant hubbub. Some drunken brawling, he
guessed. ‘On a march of conquest, everything is plentiful,’ he
replied. ‘What about when you decide you’ve reached your new home?
When the plundering ends? No land exists that could support these
multitudes. Even in times of lush crop and fat herds.’

‘I do not
disagree. So… we keep moving. It is our only option,’ he said,
hands splayed in innocence.

‘Until you
have picked the world clean of everything, like locusts?’

‘Until the
world gives us another choice,’ he answered. ‘Times change,
fortunes sway. The gods – yours, mine, all of them – have thrown
this problem of the drying, quaking, barren earth down before us to
see how we might deal with it. So far I have seen kingdoms crippled
by it… while this great nation goes unscathed.’ He tapped the
table. ‘It is again as it was in my great grandfather’s time. You
and I, leaders of two powerful forces. We could fight and fight
over the dying earth… and that is all the winner will inherit –
desolation. Or… you could join us. Just as the Sherden and
Shekelesh saw sense in this.’

Tudha sipped
his water again. Kruul was polite and assertive, yet there was no
way he could agree to this. This man and his masses had slain the
people of the Lower Land like sheep. Yet Tudha had travelled here
to find terms – a way to shield the Upper Land from the Sea
Peoples’ attentions. There had to be a way. He thought of the
enormity of the fellow’s forces. In his mind’s eye he imagined them
not with swords and axes, but with hoes and spades. ‘There is
another way. With manpower such as you command, these lands here
upon which you are camped could be worked. The soils here are like
dust, but there are rivers, and with enough men, the plains could
be irrigated in the way the Egyptian technicians taught us – with a
nexus of trenches and reservoirs.’ He thought of the countries from
here all the way to Troy, empty. ‘This could be your new home.
Hittites have always been accepting of vassals. If you swear
loyalty to the Grey Throne, and pledge not to encroach any further
east – the Red River is the ancient boundary of the Hittite Upper
Land, and this you must not cross – then I will not pit my armies
against you.’ He held Kruul’s gaze for a time, willing the man to
take the offer.

Kruul smiled.
‘You still can’t accept it, can you? This land is dying. You cannot
save it, nor can I. No number of men can resuscitate it. See this
now before it is too late.’ He leaned forward in his seat.
‘Join us.’

For the
briefest of moments, Tudha imagined what it would be like to
relinquish the crushing burdens of responsibility, to have the
weight of empire gone from his back.

‘You will add
your Hittite treasures to these wheeled ships, Kruul went on, ‘all
your grain, all your tin, all your silver and gold. Together, we
will march on towards the lands of the east. I hear Ugarit is a
veritable treasure box? And Gargamis is a well-placed river
fortress. Inland, there are many such pickings. Ultimately, we have
our eyes on the great sand nation of the distant south. They say
Pharaoh rules over dunes of gold dust, and a mighty river that
fertilises the black soil of his land and gives rise to crops that
can never fail.’ His eyes grew misty. ‘There, maybe, we have a
chance.’

Tudha sat back
for a time. ‘We will not join you,’ he said, the words
reverberating like the sound of a door closing. ‘My cousin, Ini,
rules at Gargamis. The previous King of Ugarit died whilst serving
my empire… murdered by you. Egypt is Pharaoh’s and Pharaoh struck a
treaty of peace with my father, one which I will never break. That
is how it is. You need to keep moving to feed and reward this
horde. We stand in your way.’

Silence
reigned.

Kruul laughed
tightly. ‘I am impressed. I expected you to crumble and beg that we
simply pass through your lands and leave your cities
untouched.’

‘Hittites do
not beg. Hittites do not crumble. You will not pass through our
lands.’

Kruul poured
both of them more water and relaxed with a sigh. ‘You know, I am
bemused. I offer you the chance to spare your loved ones war, and
you reject it. I make this offer… even though you killed my
son.’

Tudha sucked
in a breath through his nostrils. ‘I captured your son. He threw
himself into a fire because he knew he could not beat me in combat,
but that his death would draw you and your forces upon me.’

Kruul smiled.
‘I don’t doubt it. He was always an agitator. Still, he would be
alive today had you not attacked the Copper Island.’

‘I would not
have attacked the Copper Island had you not seized it and taken the
captured Egyptian grain there.’

‘And you would
not have needed foreign grain were the earth not drying up
underneath you. See? It all comes back to the undeniable root of
our shared problem.’

Tudha smiled
now. A cold, tight smile. ‘I think we are done.’

‘Very well,’
said Kruul , gesturing towards the tent flap. ‘When it comes – your
demise – do not be bitter with me. I will have to kill you all, all
those who do not choose to submit to me anyway.’

As Tudha rose
to leave, Kruul called after him. ‘We will blow through you like
the wind.’

Tudha halted
and, without looking back, said: ‘You will try.’

Outside,
Zakuli stood alone. ‘Mahhu went off with their scribe, Storm went
with him,’ said the chief. ‘Their scribe said both will meet us
back at the edge of the camp.’

Tudha and
Zakuli stalked back through the crowds, this time without an
escort. The leering faces leaned closer now, a few daring hands
reaching out to touch Tudha and Zakuli’s flowing hair. A death
stare from Zakuli kept most at bay until they reached the edge of
the encampment. Jantu and the charioteers were there, drinking
water from their skins.

‘Where is
Mahhu?’ Tudha asked.

They looked
back at him blankly. ‘He was with you, Labarna,’ said
Jantu.

From within
the throngs of the Sea Peoples, a clatter of hooves sounded. Tudha
felt cold, dead fingers creep up his spine as he turned to look
back. The masses were parting in a wide corridor, and a lone
chariot trotted towards them. A war-car taken from Mycenae, from
which jutted two poles and a fluttering pennant. Kruul rode this
splendid vehicle alone. The car entered the empty ground between
his people and Tudha’s small band, and began cantering to and fro
there.

Tudha stared
up at the “pennant”, seeing the sagging, horrible image of a face,
the eyes and mouth black empty holes, the arms flailing, the ankles
tied to the two poles. A sheath of skin. Mahhu. He recalled the
sounds of some struggle while they had been chatting.

‘He is still
alive,’ Kruul said with that same handsome smile, jabbing a thumb
over his shoulder, ‘rolling through the dust in agony though, back
at the tents.’

The multitudes
exploded in laughter. Some of Tudha’s men vomited. Zakuli let out a
despairing groan. Tudha felt his legs weaken.

‘It is
recompense for you murdering my son at the Ram’s Keep – but only in
part. This should just about redress the balance…’ he
stooped to lift a wrapped, heavy object from the back of the
chariot, then dumped it over the edge and onto the ground. Storm’s
bloodstained body toppled from the cloth wrap. Tudha’s heart almost
burst with horror. Jantu and the Hittite charioteers bristled with
shock and rage. Bows stretched and armour clanked as weapons were
brandished. Tudha’s hands shot to his twin sword hilts.

A wall of
people and jumble of many warriors had pressed up behind their
Sherden Lord to watch the exchange. Yet Tudha saw only Kruul’s easy
smile, smelt only the blood of his slain scribe and wolf, felt only
fire in his veins. He barely heard Zakuli shouting the charioteers
down. The regimental chief then shook him. ‘Not here,
Labarna. As you said to me: it is not the time for swords.
That will come. Here, now, it would be your own execution. He
wants you to attack him.’

Tudha’s heart
pulsed in irregular fits. Slowly, he let his half-drawn swords
slide back down inside their leather crossbands. Numbly, he
stumbled backwards, guided by the regimental chief, and boarded his
chariot. The wind seemed to cut and slash across them, every gust
of it horrible in the plain sight of the skin sheath of his scribe
and the body of his faithful wolf. Zakuli took the reins and
cracked the whip, he and Jantu guiding the Lords of the Bridle away
in a cautious withdrawal.

Tudha stared
back, transfixed on Kruul.

The Sherden
lord boomed to his people: ‘See? This is all that stands before us.
Yet another fleeing king.’ He stared after Tudha, leaned over the
front rail of his chariot, eyes wide like an overbearing teacher
patronising a child and called out after him: ‘Run.’

A wall of
laughter exploded from the great camp of the Sea Peoples.

As they rode,
the wind howled in Tudha’s ears. He felt invisible cracks shoot
across his hard-won carapace of confidence. He noticed from the
corner of his eyes his charioteers looking back in concern that
they would be pursued.

‘They will not
give chase,’ Tudha assured them. ‘What happened back there was a
gesture of terror. Designed to make us go back to our cities and
spread panic amongst them.’ Then he privately asked Zakuli: ‘How
soon before they reach the Upper Land?’

‘A host like
that?’ Zakuli croaked. ‘Certainly not quickly. This summer is gone.
It might take them all of next to reach our cities, or longer.’

‘We need men.
Far more men,’ Tudha said. He thought of the small Upper Land army,
then of the uncountable masses he had just witnessed. He gazed
north to the horizon where a distant mountain range seemed to hover
between land and sky, to the land of the Kaskans. ‘Aye… aye we
do.’

‘And good
iron,’ Zakuli added. ‘We need Dakki to crack the
secret.’

Tudha gripped
the chariot rail with white knuckles, all the while hearing Kruul’s
threat whispering through his mind: We will blow through you
like the wind.
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They returned
to Hattusa at great speed. People noticed the absence of Mahhu and
Storm. Despite Tudha’s express instructions, a petrified chariot
soldier whispered of what had happened to a friend, in confidence –
a confidence that was betrayed. Word spread. Panic began to unfold
across the capital.

As Tudha
forged his way up towards the acropolis, the throngs of Hittites
and vassal refugees lining the streets begged and pleaded for him
to tell them that it was not true, that the talks had worked, that
Mahhu and Storm had merely been left with the enemy as political
hostages, that the Sea Peoples were not coming this way. All the
while his mind spun with a whirlwind of thoughts. Danger. Futility.
Death. Then… Mahhu, Storm. His heart ached at the thought of
them. Poor Mahhu, as inoffensive a man as ever he had known. Storm,
a proud, intelligent creature, slain like a sheep. He fought to
contain the sob that tried to burst up from his belly.

Skarpi, Pelki
and Zakuli along with the Grey Hawks formed a screen to prevent the
crowds from following him up the ramp to the acropolis, and he
heard the three commanders’ shouts: ‘The Sea Peoples are closer,
yes. They committed two great sins against the Labarna
today, yes. But you must have faith in him, as the Storm God and
the Sun Goddess do. We will prevail!’

Tudha made
straight for the palace’s emerald war room – there was not a
heartbeat to spare, and he did not want a moment alone to think of
poor Mahhu and Storm. There, he stood over the map table and his
retinue – Skarpi, Pelki, Zakuli, Chariot Master Jantu, the princes
Arnu and Liuma – gathered around. Dakki was there too, and he had
brought a mysterious leather sack with him. Skarpi’s latest litter
of kittens scratched at the other side of the map room door, mewing
and pining to get in, but the big man had firmly banned them after
the previous lot had shown him up the last time they were in
here.

Tudha planted
his index finger on the map table’s surface and drew it along the
north-south arc of the Red River – the natural western boundary of
the Upper Land. ‘The enemy horde may still be a long way west of
this region, but we have much to do, and must not tarry in our
preparations. I have already despatched a dozen pairs of archer
scouts across the river. They will bed in there at strategic points
to watch for the Sea Peoples’ approach. Each team carries bows and
coloured signal powders so will know instantly when the enemy
arrives. In the meantime, we must evacuate everyone living within
the river loop. Jantu, Arnu, I task you with this.’ Both nodded
firmly. ‘Draw them all back – all the villages, all the
waystations, all the storehouses and what is left of the herds. I
hear rumours of a few meadows near the red fells where wheat
sprouts?’

‘The Gods have
granted us crop at last,’ Liuma said with a supercilious nod.
‘Those fields sway green and gold.’

Tudha did not
look up from the map table. ‘Burn them. Load any crop already
harvested onto wagons and burn the rest.’ Liuma’s jaw flopped open,
Tudha held up a hand to stem any protest. ‘Anything we leave behind
will benefit the invaders.’

‘But
Father-’

‘I will not
ask you again,’ Tudha said, glowering at his son. The prince backed
down reluctantly.

Tudha then
tapped the markings of three cities: Hattusa, then Arinna, a day’s
march north of the capital, then Sapinuwa, a further two days’
march northeast. ‘Of all the Upper Land cities, these three have
the strongest walls, and this is where the evacuees must be
brought. Equally,’ he looked up and met the eyes of all, ‘these
three cities will be where we will repel the enemy.’

All shared
looks, nodding confidently.

‘If we draw in
all troops, how many spears can we muster?’ Tudha asked.

‘Three
thousand,’ answered Skarpi and Prince Arnu in unison. ‘Three
replete regiments,’ Skarpi finished.

‘Give the
order at once,’ Tudha said.

Skarpi looked
to the junior scribe standing in the corner of the room, who began
tapping out the muster decree.’

Tudha went on.
‘I will oversee the defence here at Hattusa, with Jantu’s chariots,
Chief Zakuli’s First Regiment, and what soldiery we can raise from
the vassal refugees,’ he said, lifting a small figurine of a long
haired infantry warrior and another of a chariot and placing it at
the capital. He then tapped the symbol of Sapinuwa and rolled his
eyes up to pin Skarpi. ‘Old friend, the walls of Sapinuwa are
yours, along with the Second Regiment. May the Mountain Gods be
with you,’ he said, moving a second Hittite warrior piece onto that
location.

Skarpi
scruffed at his chin. ‘Not sure about this, My Sun. I should be by
your side here. I am your longest-serving general, after all.’

‘That is why
it must be you as marshal of Sapinuwa. No other in the empire could
do it.’

A tactical
cough sounded from the other side of the table.

‘Apart from
you, Pelki,’ Tudha half-smiled. ‘Thankfully, because Arinna needs a
commander also.’ He tapped that city’s marker, then slid a third
and final warrior piece there. ‘The Third Regiment is yours.’

Tudha tapped
each of the strongholds again. ‘We think of these three cities as
unbreachable bastions. But I was at Troy. The greatest weakness
there was the Trojans’ hubris. They too thought that their mighty
walls would be enough. And so – barring their acropolis – they had
no inner defences. We cannot fall into that trap. So, before these
Sea Peoples come, each of the three cities must become a fortress,
and within each must be a further fortress. On and on. Should they
topple one wall then they will simply find another standing in
their way,’ said Tudha. ‘Our enemy will never be done.’

‘Hmm,’ Skarpi
mused. ‘We can have all the walls and spikes and missiles we
please, but one thousand men to defend each city fills me with
doubt. Dare I mention your father’s legendary seizure of this
place?’ he cast a hand to the window and Hattusa’s hazy wards. Back
then, Urhi-Teshub had many thousands of men patrolling the
defences, and your father barely outnumbered him… yet he still
succeeded in taking the capital. Here we face a force of
unprecedented number.’

‘Each city may
have only one thousand defenders… but every soldier can be encased
in iron,’ Pelki corrected him. ‘Good iron.’

Skarpi arched
an eyebrow, Tudha also. Zakuli and the princes straightened. All
looked to Dakki.

Like a child
unwrapping a gift, Dakki fumbled at the leather sack he had brought
in, and pulled from it a rather dull, silvery-blue helm.

Tudha noticed
the many sword scrapes on the thing. He remembered how Dakki had
him test a prototype cuirass some years ago, only for the sword to
cleave right through the metal of the cuirass. He thought of
Dakki’s experimental iron jackets that had helped them retake the
Copper Island – they had withstood a few dozen blows from the
bronze swords of the enemy before succumbing. This helmet had
evidently weathered hundreds of strikes and remained intact. It was
stronger… far stronger.

‘Yes, My Sun,’
whispered Dakki, passing the helm around. ‘I have cracked the
secret of good iron at last.’

Tudha felt a
surge of excitement, but was careful not to show it. It was not
fitting for a king to be swayed too noticeably one way or the other
by good news or bad. ‘I have heard optimistic predictions like that
many times now.’

‘The
apprentices tried as best they could to hack through this helm,’
said Dakki. ‘They couldn’t – not with any weapon even of the finest
bronze. I even called Gonku from the city watch. That big lumbering
oaf could shred gates with his fists… yet even he could not so much
as dent the helm with his sword. And now I have produced three more
coats of armour like it.’

‘Weapons?’
Tudha said, enchanted.

Now Dakki
produced a sword from the sack, the metal that same silvery-blue,
offering it hilt-first to his king.

Tudha slowly
turned the blade over, seeing his reflection upon the polished
surface. Running the pad of one finger lightly along the edge, a
droplet of blood appeared. Pleasing. ‘This is strong too, like the
helm and armour?’

‘It dented or
broke through every bronze shell upon which we struck it. And…’
Dakki tipped a small pouch of iron filings onto the edge of the map
table. ‘…it carries the magic of the lodestone.’ He gestured to the
filings, stepping aside so Tudha could approach.

When Tudha
passed the sword over this, the filings rose and followed the
sword’s path, some leaping to stick to the blade’s surface. All in
the room rumbled in awe.

Tudha beheld
the weapon again: the hardness of perfect bronze; a razor-sharp and
lasting edge; the magic of the lodestone. This was the fabled good
iron.

Pelki smiled
proudly beside his brother. ‘The Iron Army might no longer be a
dream.’

‘My workers
have stockpiled ore,’ Dakki added. ‘Enough to craft many thousands
of shells of iron armour that will make fools of the enemy swords,
weapons that will tear them asunder.’

Prince Arnu
held onto the helmet for an age, enchanted. When the sword was
passed round he held it as if it was a holy idol. ‘An army equipped
with this will be all-powerful. The King who commands that army…
invincible.’

Tudha could
not help but stand tall and let loose a great sigh of satisfaction.
‘For generations, we Hittites have been waiting for this moment.
Full production is to begin at once, of course.’

Skarpi chapped
the map table in respect. ‘This is an incredible moment. Still, I
would be more comfortable if we had numbers like the armies of
old.’

‘We don’t need
to worry about numbers,’ Tudha said with a wolf’s smile.

Skarpi and
Pelki frowned.

Zakuli stepped
forth to speak. ‘As commanded by the Labarna, I sent a
messenger to the high north.’ No reaction. ‘To the Soaring
Mountains. To the Kaskans.’

Skarpi and
Pelki looked at one another like excited children. ‘Lord Grax?’

‘The twelve
tribes are coming to our aid?’ said Prince Arnu.

‘I have asked
Grax to muster all of them,’ Tudha said. ‘The challenge to his
leadership that prevented him from joining our campaign to the
Lower Land has been overcome.’ He brought from his purse twelve
shaggy-haired and bearded figurines. He placed them on the jagged
range of northern mountains, then swept them with the edge of one
hand down to the nearest of the three cities. ‘Once Grax and the
Kaskans have gathered in the mountains, I have asked them to
descend and travel to Sapinuwa. ‘Skarpi, you will then partition
them, keeping one group for the defence of Sapinuwa, and
despatching the other two south to Arinna and here at Hattusa.’ He
split the twelve into three groups of four, moving a reinforcement
of four thousand to each of the defensive cities.

‘Those odds, I
prefer,’ Skarpi grinned.

‘And I will
send summons to the distant southeast also,’ Tudha continued. ‘To
my cousins, the Viceroys of Halpa, Gargamis and to the land of
Amurru also. We do not know what forces they will be able to
release, but I have stressed that no soldier is to be left idle. I
have even sent runners to the distant northeast, to Colchis and to
the Vulture clans of Veruta. They are under no oath to come to our
aid, but they did so once before in the time of my father and Gods
willing they will do so again – it is in their interests to do so.’
He circled the Upper Land on the map with a finger. ‘For by
executing a successful defence here, we are protecting not just our
country but all lands east of here too. Those to whom I have
appealed lie next in the Sea Peoples’ path. We are the barrier.’ He
chapped the table and met the eyes of his men with a grave glower.
‘The defence is our first concern… let’s make sure it is not our
last. We will not break. We will not run.’

Dakki grinned
confidently. ‘The Iron Army will be ready, My Sun.’

‘The invader
will be ruined at the walls of the three cities,’ Pelki added
immediately after, patting his battle hammer.

‘For Mahhu,’
Skarpi replied.

‘For Storm,’
added Zakuli.

‘For every
Hittite who has gone before,’ said Tudha, a tear in his eye.

‘Aye,’ rumbled
all.


Chapter 22
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A Song of Death

Spring 1218 BC








Flurries of
commands and messages were issued across the Hittite Empire like an
exchange of missiles. The evacuation of the Red River lands began,
Jantu’s chariot squadrons shepherding droves of countryfolk from
their old rural homes and towards the nearest of the three cities
and their giant protective walls. Prince Arnu and Chief Zakuli led
teams of soldiers and wagons, carrying back to the cities what
provender there was in the outlying farm huts. The people already
resident in the cities spent their days ferrying water in from the
nearest sources, filling newly-dug stone-lined cisterns. Lack of
water, Tudha had learned from the war at Troy, was the swiftest
killer in a siege.

Some days as
he walked amongst the going-on in the city streets, he would catch
sight of a tall, domineering Hittite or refugee and had to glance
twice to be sure it was not Nerikkaili. His half-brother’s unknown
whereabouts felt more menacing with every passing moon – a worry he
certainly did not need.

Throughout the
hot season, the order to recall all outlying troops began to bear
fruit. They arrived in small groups and large: the garrisons from
the rural forts and the troops tending to the grain fields at the
Meadows of Halki. Thus, the Lower Land – vast and difficult to
defend – was officially abandoned.

Tudha watched
from the palace windows as the soldiers trained out on the western
flatlands. Just over three thousand and seven hundred men in total
– several thousand less than he had hoped for. His cousins, the
Viceroys of Halpa and Gargamis, had sent him only a few hundred
spearmen each, complaining that they had perilously few troops to
spare. The vassal king of Amurru had not responded to his appeals –
and word had it that the coastal kingdom remained desolate
following the first bout of Sea Peoples’ attacks. Equally, the
appeals to the northeast to the Kingdom of Colchis and to the
Vulture Warriors of Veruta had been unsuccessful – the runners sent
into those worlds had not even returned. Rumour had it that those
lands had capitulated into hunger-driven chaos, the old palace
societies long gone.

He gazed
northwards, where somewhere beyond the haze of distance, lay the
Soaring Mountains, home of the Kaskans. Lord Grax and his twelve
tribes would more than quadruple this force… but still the mountain
chief had not replied to his summons.

Come
midsummer, it was time for the mustering to break up into its three
contingents. Skarpi and Pelki took up the banner of a regiment
each, and formed up, ready to march to the northerly cities they
had been sworn to protect. Both also took a small retinue of
officials. The Metalsmith took his family as well, and Skarpi had
seven of his favourite cats in baskets aboard one wagon.

Crowds
clamoured to see them off. Girls and priestesses rushed from the
sides of the main way to give wine to the bronze-girt soldiers of
each regiment and to fasten necklaces of animal bones and amulets
around their necks. On the roof of the Great Storm Temple, Prince
Liuma and the Storm Priests recited poetry composed in the days of
the first kings.

Tudha and
Shala stood nearby their youngest, overseeing the exodus of the
troops. For Tudha, watching his two generals – and oldest comrades
– leave was a wrench indeed. Unconsciously, as he always did in
moments like this, he squeezed Shala’s hand, and she squeezed back.
Then he reached out to his side with his other hand to stroke
Storm’s head. His palm passed through the space where she had
always been. His heart crumpled. Biting back grief, he threw a left
fist salute back towards Skarpi and Pelki when they saluted him.
Part of him realised he might never see the pair again, though he
was quick to crush such thoughts. He tried to think instead of the
three cities as mighty stone piers, supporting a great bridge,
resilient to this flood of invaders. Strength, hope.

Yet he heard
something, something in stark contrast to the noises of hope and
cheer from the departure parade. It was the Wise Women – that
ancient guild of oracles. They stood ankle deep in the suppurating
mud channel that had once been the Ambar River, casting their hands
to the skies, droning and wailing. Tudha had never heard them sing
like that. Dire songs. Their doom-laden words made Tudha’s skin
crawl.

He barely
noticed the runner hobbling up the steps and onto the temple roof.
An archer. The hairs on his neck stood proud – the man was one from
the dozen scout pairs he had posted out west, beyond the Red River.
One word pealed in his mind: Danger. Yet there had been no
sign of the red-tailed warning arrows in the sky. ‘What… what are
you doing here?’

‘The western
horizons remain quiet, My Sun. There is no sign of the horde,’ he
wheezed. ‘But I had to come back to tell you this in person: we did
see a small party – no more than a few strangely clothed men –
moving speedily at dusk yesterday. They were too distant and too
fast to intercept before darkness came. They slipped across the Red
River at the northern ford, and sped on into the Upper Land and we
lost sight of them.’

‘Strangely
clothed? What did they look like?’

The scout put
fingers to his head. ‘Horns. Helmets with curved horns.’


Sherden, Tudha knew. What were they doing so far advanced of
their horde? Where did they go? He gazed around the countryside,
unnerved, as the Wise Women sang their shrill song of death.

 


***

 


The next day,
troubled by what the scout archer had seen, Tudha led a small
chariot team out into the western countryside. He wheeled his
battle-car to a halt atop a knoll near the Red River’s western
loop. He looked out across the waterway, towards the deserted,
peaceful-looking vassal land of Pala. No sign of enemy scouts. No
sign of life at all, in fact. The quietness there was
unsettling.

He remained
camped at that vantage spot for several days in a row, and to
absolutely no avail: the advance Sherden scouts had been a one-off,
seemingly. On the tenth day, as his escort riders prepared their
chariots for the ride back to Hattusa, he spotted something on the
western horizon. The faintest pall of rising dust stained the pale
sky there – the tell-tale sign of some large group on the move. The
troops fell silent, seeing it too. Tudha’s heart pounded.

Then, a streak
of coloured smoke sped into the sky. The smoke was blue, the colour
of safety. The sight was as welcome as a cooling shower of rain.
Still though he watched with trepidation until he saw for himself
the source of the rising dust. A staggered herd of people emerged
through the haze of distance. Peasant families and nobles levelled
to the status of refugees, carrying what they owned on their backs.
Weary, desperate, frightened. Despite their great burdens and state
of fatigue, they were running and hobbling.

‘They are
Palans, My Sun,’ said the soldier nearest.

‘And the
people of Tummanna,’ Tudha added.

A
wretched-looking Palan splashed into the shallows of the ford. ‘My
Sun,’ he croaked up towards Tudha. ‘We were driven from our lands
by a mighty horde. So we come to you, our mighty protector. Please.
Grant us shelter?’

Tudha’s face
remained emotionless. His skin crawled, his mind’s eye seeing the
map table and the closeness of the lands of Pala and Tummanna.
The invaders were this close? He cast his gaze over the huge
number of the fleeing. Most of those coming to the river were old
and weak or young and clinging to their mother’s knees; families,
lugging belongings on their backs. Westerners, scattered eastwards
in panic by the advance of the Sea People, all headed to Hattusa in
hope of shelter and salvation. He again thought of Aeneas and his
small western tribe. What had become of his old friend?

‘My Sun?’ the
Palan appealed again.

Tudha flicked
his head gently, permitting entry to the Palan in the shallows,
then watched as he and his fellow refugees splashed and foamed
across the Red River. The sacred waterway was fordable in many
places, and particularly here. So much so that even these tired,
over-burdened people were crossing easily and hurrying on over the
even plains without much delay. It set him thinking. ‘We will
escort these people back to Hattusa,’ he said to his charioteers,
‘then I will send you back out here tomorrow, not with chariots and
stallions but oxen and ploughs.’

‘My Sun?’ one
said, confused.

‘I will
explain on our way back.’

 


***

 


The chariot
team rumbled round the old red fells and Hattusa rose into view.
Tudha squinted, praying inwardly that he would see that the
red-haired and shaggy warrior masses of Kaska had arrived, armed
and ready to defend the city. They were not. Once inside the
capital, and after tasking Zakuli with finding a space within the
walls for the latest batch of refugees to set up their tents, he
called together his messengers, scouts and heralds who looked after
communications with the Kaskans.

‘We have heard
nothing from the mountains, My Sun,’ said one.

‘Perhaps they
are on their way,’ another reasoned.

‘They would
reach Skarpi at Sapinuwa first in any case,’ mused a third. ‘Maybe
they were delayed there, still deciding how to divide their war
bands evenly into three before sending one third here and another
to Arinna.

‘It is only a
matter of time,’ another said hopefully.

Tudha gazed
from the throne hall windows, perturbed. ‘As soon as we hear
anything, tell me. Even if it is the dead of night.’

After
dismissing his messengers, he set about tackling the things which
were under his control, things that could give the single regiment
stationed here a chance, should it come down to them alone.

He thought of
his own advice to his generals: each city must become a
fortress, and within each city will be a further fortress. The
acropolis was just that: high, wrapped in thick walls and with only
a few narrow and difficult routes of approach. Yet the city’s outer
walls were not quite so infallible.

He walked
those battlements to pinpoint the weak spots. The sad truth was
that while the outer defences were stout they were long and not
without flaws. The biggest and oldest vulnerability was the point
in the eastern walls where the Ambar Ravine cut into the city. In
times past when the waters there had churned white with lethal
rapids, there had been no need to worry about incursion, and in the
hotter seasons when the river ran more calmly, sentries could
patrol the Dawn Bridge to watch for sneaky raiders trying to swim
downriver to gain access into the city. Now that the ravine bed was
a dry, cracked bed of clay, it was as good as huge, open set of
gates. He called Zakuli and the First Regiment to the spot. They
came – as instructed – not with swords and armour but bare-backed,
carrying spades and pick axes.

Tudha pointed
to the ravine, and said: ‘Fill it in. Block the gap from the muddy
floor to the underside of the Dawn Bridge.’

They worked
day and night, aided by teams of citizens who brought food and
water and volunteered to dig too. Men brought in wagonloads of
rubble from the countryside, throwing it down into the ravine,
piling more and more on top until – after a moon of labour – the
heaped rock and rubble sealed the vulnerability, with the fortified
Dawn Bridge now serving as a battlement on top of this crude
barrier.

He walked this
bridge, satisfied with the works for only a few moments. Because
his attentions then switched to the next weakness: the lower town’s
western walls and the barbican of the old Tawinian Gate. Those
defences faced the open western plains – the most probable
direction of attack. If any invader was to break through that
bastion, then they would have the run of the whole lower town and
the Temple Plateau as well. The Spirit Bridge spanning the Ambar
stream down in the lower town used to be the choke point to curb
marauders, but that was of no use now that the waterway was but a
dry rut. So he took up a wet clay slab and outlined a plan for a
new defensive wall – the Ambar Wall, he dubbed it there and then –
would be built along the old waterway’s southern banks, that would
divide the lower town in the way the river once had – a bulkhead,
limiting how far any incursion could spread.

Tapping the
stylus on his lips, he now turned his attentions to the Temple
Plateau. The wide streets were clogged up with the many shacks and
tents of the countryfolk and refugees, the temples like islands of
grandeur. There was not a single defensive installation in that
whole ward. Shala and a school of healers were at work up there
tending to the sick amongst the refugees. He saw Liuma up there
too, leading priestly processions. Every so often, someone in the
streetside crowd watching the procession would hold out a personal
idol – a small wax bull, a carved wooden horse or a tallow dog – to
him, and each time the prince halted, issued a chant and blessed
the small statue. It was Liuma’s answer to everything. Indeed, on
hearing about the threat of invasion, he had turned immediately to
prayer. So this next move was likely to cause sparks of
friction.

Tudha
approached with Chief Zakuli and the soldier teams of the First
Regiment who had filled in the dry ravine. As they marched up the
Thunder Road, simpering priests, mid-prayer or polishing temple
sconces and doorknobs, turned to their king, grovelling and
marvelling. He stepped through them as if they were weeds, coming
to the hoary grey lump of bedrock – like a huge, upturned ship –
atop which sat the particularly splendorous Shrine of Peruwa the
Horse God – its door arch comprised of two rearing stallions. A
wooden ramp led up to that entrance. Take the ramp away, Tudha
thought, and the outcrop instantly became a highly defensible
position.

Next, he
twisted to a nearby tor of golden bedrock – a small mountain in its
own right, the height of three turrets. At its summit stood the
glorious Temple of the Mountain God, each of its four corners
studded with tall bare-chested giants in scaled metallic kilts,
left fists held high in the air. Winding stairs had been carved
into the rocky sides of this height, allowing templefolk to shuffle
up to the shrine with their offerings. Were it attackers on those
stairs, then they would be exposed, all the way, to enfilading
volleys from archers at the top. Yes, he concluded, these two high
spots could be a pair of vital inner strongholds… but it would mean
the unthinkable.

‘The Gods
would understand,’ said Zakuli, appraising the two positions of
imposing high ground with the same eye as Tudha.

‘Father?’
Liuma said with a frown. ‘It is not like you to wander these holy
wards – you said you were happy for me to oversee this region of
the city. What brings you here?’

Tudha
considered explaining his rationale, but he knew well his youngest
son’s intransigence when it came to matters divine. Let him
protest, he mused. ‘These two temples,’ he said with a
confident tone, ‘are to become fortresses.’

‘What?’ Liuma
yelped. When the soldiers moved towards the temples, Liuma showed
guts – for once – to stand in their way.

‘Stand aside,
Liuma,’ Shala decried him, stepping away from her work with the
healers. ‘Your father works to keep the city safe. One day it may
be yours. Do you want to inherit a mountain of rubble?’

Liuma slunk
away. The soldiers buzzed to work, throwing down planks and poles
from their backs and bringing out tools to begin scaffolding around
the holy houses. The buzz of saws and rattle of hammers filled the
air for days as the fortifications took shape.

Throughout it
all, black smoke belched from the high chimney of the Serpent’s
Belly. One day, Tudha descended into its depths. The cavern
sweltered with a heat akin to the Egyptian deserts, and stank of
metal and coals. With words of encouragement and rebuke, Dakki
paced back and forth along the teams of young workers who were
measuring, tempering, hammering and filing the many pieces of
soldier gear. Tudha was reticent to interrupt the Metalsmith at
first, fearful that he might disrupt this orchestral rhythm of
work. But Dakki spun round, realising Tudha was here. ‘My Sun?’ All
the workers looked up then too, whispering in awe as they beheld
their king.

‘How goes it,
Metalsmith?’ Tudha asked, fearing a report about some weakness in
the latest iron, or a setback or a delay.

Dakki’s face
remained blank for a moment, then widened with the most ebullient
smile. ‘Everything is going perfectly, My Sun.’ He cast an arm
towards an alcove, bathed in shadow.

Tudha plucked
a torch from a bracket in the cavern wall and approached the spot.
The torchlight flooded the alcove, and Tudha’s eyes widened. There
was a stand of helms and iron scale coats hanging as if filled by
phantom soldiers. Swords bristled from a rack like an angry
porcupine. Spears too. Bucketloads of iron-tipped arrows as well.
Shields with spiked iron bosses. Axes, daggers… everything a
Hittite warrior might need.

‘We will soon
have enough armour and weapons to equip an entire division,’ Dakki
assured him. ‘Give me two more months and I will furnish the other
two divisions also.’

Enchanted,
Tudha lifted a fine looking spear, turning it so the iron head
caught the torchlight.

‘If these Sea
Peoples come,’ Dakki whispered, ‘they will face the Iron Army.’

Tudha drew in
a deep breath. A great sense of hope began to rise within him.

 


***

 


On a
midsummer’s day, Tudha rode to the north to inspect his two
generals’ efforts. First he travelled to Arinna, the heart-shaped
city of the Sun Goddess set on a yawning plain of golden grass.
There, General Pelki had used his metalworking nous, guiding the
city smiths to collect every scrap of spare bronze – jewellery,
pins, hooks, everything. They had then melted it all down and used
it to encrust the defences in metal. The city’s Haga Gates, flanked
by two stone sphinxes like those at Hattusa, and emblazoned with
the symbol of the two headed eagle after which it was named, now
glistered with stakes and bronze-capped pickets set into the very
merlons of the battlements.

Within, the
streets had been transformed into a maze of blockades. Any foe
lucky enough to overcome the walls would have to run a gauntlet of
missiles being hurled down from rooftops in every direction. And
then there was the city palace. Apart from the giant statue of the
Sun Goddess on the roof, sitting with a child god on her lap, the
palace had been transformed into an ugly but ferocious-looking
stronghold. Pelki grinned at Tudha, gesturing to the deep moat he
had commissioned around this command centre. He splashed his toes
in the water at the moat’s edge, then pointed to the nearby
northern hills. Two prominent hills sported a corbelled stone wall
spanning the gap between them.

‘We thought
that dam was a folly, remember?’ said Pelki. ‘Not anymore. I had my
soldiers add sluice gates to the dam, then dig this channel,’ he
traced the path of the waterway that wound from the foot of the dam
all the way down to the city, entering via a culvert in the
northern defences and gurgling into the moat. ‘Do tell old Skarpi
about this, will you? I suspect he’s struggling for ideas,’ Pelki
said with a mischievous grin. ‘Anyway, this palace moat was just a
project.’ He looked northwards. ‘When the Kaskans arrive to
reinforce us, we and they will be able to excavate an outer moat,
ringing the city entire.’

Tudha sighed
tersely.

‘You have
still heard nothing back from Lord Grax?’ said Pelki, lowering his
voice.

‘I had hoped
that upon my arrival here you might have news about them,’ replied
Tudha.

Pelki’s face
sagged. ‘Then the outer moat will have to be started by the men I
have here. We will have time, aye? Before the invaders reach these
parts?’

Tudha
hesitated, glancing westwards. ‘Waste no time,’ he said eventually.
‘Dig day and night.’

Next, Tudha
took chariot towards the mountain-ringed city of Sapinuwa. There,
he found that Skarpi had rigged the craggy range with timber archer
eyries, and companies of spear veterans were posted at the main
passes through to the city. Inside the mountain ring, the city
itself presented a second formidable layer. Behind every merlon of
the battlements stood a Hittite archer, an X of two quivers
strapped to his back. Burly warriors paced to and fro on the
turrets, helms, axes and spears glinting – bronze now, iron
soon, thought Tudha. He and Skarpi shared a meal by the hearth
in the city’s military hall, and here Tudha broached the incipient
mystery of the Kaskans.

‘We have
received nothing from them, My Sun,’ Skarpi said. ‘No messengers.
Nothing at all.’

His words
echoed around the hall like a macabre joke.

‘Do not fear,
however. Kaskans or not, this place will be a formidable fortress,’
Skarpi tried to reassure him. He took Tudha on a tour of the
defences, a herd of cats following the pair. The big man showed him
to a bare patch of grass outside the curtain walls, then gestured
to the wall’s plain mud plaster surface. ‘Clever, eh?’

Tudha cocked
an eyebrow.

Skarpi
grinned, stepped over to the wall and poked a finger at the mud
brick. It went straight through as if it were nothing. With a
downwards chop of his hand the thin veneer of mud crumbled away,
revealing a hidden postern leading into and out of the city. ‘Three
tunnels like this I’ve had excavated. If they come here, if
they manage to breach the mountains, then they’ll have to tackle
these walls. As soon as they try that then we’ll stream out from
these tunnels and smash into their backs.’ Two of the cats
sauntered inside the tunnel then pelted back out, as if to
demonstrate. ‘Not bad for an ox-brain, eh? Make sure you tell old
Pelki about this trick will you?’

‘Pelki has
rigged up some clever snares of his own,’ said Tudha. He went on to
describe Pelki’s moat and the street maze, and watched Skarpi’s
crestfallen expression with some amusement. He planted a
conciliatory arm across the big man’s back. ‘Build a moat of your
own. Make the streets a labyrinth,’ he encouraged. ‘Likewise, I
will send word to Pelki, and advise him to carve hidden posterns
like these. I will be stealing each of your ideas for Hattusa, and
I expect you to use mine.’

He said his
farewells to Skarpi, then made his way back to his chariot escort
outside the mountain ring. Just as he was about to crack the whip
to begin the journey back south to Hattusa, he heard a shout. ‘My
Sun! Wait!’ He twisted to look up at the V-shaped cleft in the
mountains – a pass known as the Moon Gap for the way the moon
seemed to rise there during the summer equinox. Skarpi was there.
The big man was waving frantically, and even from here Tudha could
see his manic smile.

 


***

 


As Tudha rode
back towards Hattusa, he was greeted by the sight of the latest
works: a long, pale stripe of defences, dissecting the lower town.
The Ambar wall was almost complete, with Hittite soldiers on the
scaffolds, sweating away as they trowelled on the pale mud plaster
that would give it a smooth, hard-to-climb finish.


‘Labarna!’ cried the builders and the sentries as Tudha and
his chariot escort rode in through the Tawinian Gate and drew his
vehicle up by the works.

He climbed a
ladder to the parapet. There, a bare-backed Chief Zakuli was
helping a team of workers to shape curved mud-brick merlons.

Zakuli
straightened up, sweeping sweat from his brow. He rested his hands
on his hips and sighed. ‘Ah… My Sun.’

‘You seem
disappointed?’ Tudha laughed.

‘I had hoped
for this to be complete for your return.’

‘Complete? I
thought it would take many more moons,’ Tudha said.

‘We did too,
then the others came to help,’ he gestured to sections of the
scaffolding.

Tudha realised
that it was a group of Palans working there, including the old man
who had begged passage across the river. Hapallans, Masans and
Mirans too. All the vassal refugees, working and sweating to
bolster the city. Even the Trojan King, Walmu, was toiling with
them, his arms caked in mud and dust to the elbows. He also seemed
to be prattling about some past building project he had undertaken,
a tale so riveting that the few fellow Trojans with him appeared to
have stuffed wool in their ears.

‘We had plenty
of volunteers to work up here, out of earshot of Walmu,’ Zakuli
grinned, then looked northwards from whence Tudha had returned.
‘Skarpi and Pelki are well, I trust? How do the other two cities
fare?’

‘They are
strong, almost perfect, in their defences. My generals have been
shrewd in their planning. Pelki has encrusted Arinna’s walls with
metal spikes and snares. We should do the same here.’ He pointed
around the city to the parts which glistened. ‘All the bronze
within these walls – the decorative arrow motifs on the palace
doors, the cups and plates in the scullery, the legs from trestle
tables… even the arrow motifs on the palace doors – all must be
stripped away and sent to the Serpent’s Belly for smelting. The
giant signal bell too, I want it lowered and rolled out to the
hillside smithy.’ He dragged his gaze across the lower town walls.
‘And once the works are done here, I want work to begin on a series
of new posterns,’ he added, thinking of Skarpi’s ruse with the
concealed tunnels. ‘On the journey back I thought of plenty more
things we could do.’

‘I too have
had ideas in your absence,’ Zakuli said. His eyes were bright with
enthusiasm, then a small worry notch appeared between his eyebrows.
‘Yet as Skarpi said, it might all mean nothing, My Sun. We have
still received no word from the Kaskans, not even a confirmation
from Lord Grax that he has received your call to arms. Without
their manpower…’

Tudha silenced
him by drawing from his purse a small, baked leather disc, marked
with the shape of a boar’s head.

Zakuli’s face
lit up. ‘A fealty token?’

Tudha nodded
once, feeling confidence flow through him. ‘A Kaskan fealty
token. It was delivered to Sapinuwa just as I was ready to depart.
Grax has received my message, and is right now mustering the
mountain tribes.’

 


***

 


Thirty more
days of frantic work ensued. On a sultry, hot summer’s day, Tudha
and Zakuli rode out into the countryside to survey it all from a
grassy promontory.

The capital
was a fearsome sight, bristling with defensive fixtures, riddled
with traps, the battlements patrolled thickly by some seventeen
hundred Hittite and vassal spears. The now-complete Ambar Wall
shone like a sheet of bronze, dissecting the lower town. Any
invader who breached the outer walls from the good flat approach in
the west would slam straight against this inner bulwark. Up on the
Temple Ward, the tops of the two dominant rocky outcrops had now
been converted from temples into fortresses. The one pitched atop
the low hump of grey rock was known as the Silver Fort – a rounded
compound that could house a spear company, its edges ringed with
stakes. His veteran company, the Men of Stone, stood watch here.
Beside it towered the Golden Keep – a square stronghold perched
high atop the much taller crag of bright yellow bedrock. Easily the
highest point in the city. The Bronze Boars garrisoned this
installation.

The streets
were crammed with citizens and refugees – yet all seemed confident.
The clatter of armour and shields rose and fell from the high
ground south of the city as the vassal soldiers were drilled in the
Hittite way of battle there. Squinting, he tried to pick out Prince
Arnu amongst that lot, but at this distance, he could not. His son
had the previous day proudly volunteered to lead the drill.
Meanwhile, to the north, smoke belched from the Serpent’s Belly and
the tink-tink of hammers sailed across the sky.

‘Dakki is
ready to send out the first shipment of good iron garb, I hear?’
asked Zakuli.

‘Aye, the
wagons will be loaded with the contents of the smithy tomorrow.
They will depart at noon, taking some three hundred sets of soldier
gear to Arinna, the same to Sapinuwa, and bringing the rest in to
the armouries of Hattusa.

‘Grax and his
tribes will soon bolster our cities too,’ added Zakuli.

An odd sound
sailed through the air then: the panicked clucking of chickens.
Tudha swept his eyes across the city, finally pinpointing the
source of the disturbance. Walmu was up on Tarhunda’s Shoulder at
the chicken coops, haplessly lumbering after a hen with an axe. The
Trojan King made to grab for the hen’s neck, only to trip over his
own feet and plunge head-first into a pile of hay.

Zakuli
chuckled. ‘More chance of Walmu laying an egg than anyone eating
chicken this evening.’

Tudha smiled.
It made him think of something Walmu had said, years ago at the
tumbledown site of New Troy. the chicken is mightier than the
brigand! He laughed again at the phrase as he had done the
first time he had heard it, but this time the laughter faded into a
wry half-smile. It set him thinking. Another scale for the city’s
growing defensive coat?

At that
moment, with signs of strength in every direction, he felt his
confidence begin to soar.

 


***

 


Down in the
Serpent’s Belly, scores of apprentices worked in teams of two,
huddled over anvils, hammering glowing blades. Others measured out
coals and ingots, or polished finished swords and helms.

Dakki knelt by
the forge, supping on his drink of hot milk, gazing into the fires
and watching for the colour of the flames to change so he might add
the next of the needed ingredients – ground limestone. Throughout
it all, he fought to suppress the anxiety in his belly – the urge
to panic, to act too quickly. Rumours were that the Sea Peoples had
reached neighbouring lands. The army needed more arms and armour
now… now! But he drew on all his composure to resist the
panic, to wait on just the perfect moment to add the limestone.
Almost, almost…

And then a boy
at one of the nearby anvils shrieked, dropped his tongs and pulled
his hand away, clutching his thumb. The other lad with the hammer
backed away, hands rising in apology. ‘I’m sorry, I wasn’t looking
and I…’

Dakki, glaring
at the limestone powder he had dropped in fright, and at the fire
that had passed the perfect moment, strode over, snatched the
hammer from the lad and clipped him around the ear. ‘Silly lad.
What were you looking at if not the blade you are hammering?’ He
glanced around and spotted a young girl apprentice. She was the
granddaughter of an old smith who knew her metalworking, and Dakki
had been keen to have her as part of his school and develop her
talents. Yet during this last season she had developed in rather
different ways and somewhat rapidly, her breasts swelling and her
hips full. ‘You grubby little beggar,’ he chided the hammer boy. He
looked at the half-hammered iron sword on the anvil before him – it
would have to be scrapped. The apprentices were tired, he
realised.

Shaking his
head, he jabbed a finger towards the antechamber where the washing
troughs and outdoor cloaks hung. ‘Right, enough for today. Wash up
and back to the city with you.’ He clapped his hands, chivvying
them along. As they left, he glanced at the scrap sword again. It
was always a dissatisfying thing to look upon an imperfect work.
But… he thought, turning towards the racks behind him. One
thousand scale shirts hung there. Iron shirts. Good iron,
glistening in the orange glow of the forge fires, buffed and
gleaming. Above each rested a conical iron helm. It resembled a
ghost army, without faces or limbs. There were spears too, arrows,
swords and more. The whole cave was uplit in the dull blue-silver
glow of the gear. This was the first grand batch. By next spring he
would have enough to equip the entirety of the Hittite soldiery in
the stuff. The dream of the Iron Army was, at last, real.

The
apprentices japed and laughed as they washed and dressed in their
clean clothing, the noise becoming a discordant babble as they made
their way – herd-like – up the tunnel leading to the surface and
the outside world. As usual, Dakki never felt the urge to hurry
back to Hattusa and his home there. In truth, this lonely, strange
place was more of a home to him than anywhere had ever been. He
eyed the scrap blade again. It was still glowing deep orange… still
workable. Grinning, he lifted the tongs and hammer and gripped the
blade with the former, raising the latter overhead. That was when
he realised that he was not alone.

‘Go home,’ he
shouted over his shoulder towards the scuff of feet.

‘Once I have
what I want.’

Bemused, he
twisted to the other. ‘Ah, this is a surprise.’

‘Give me the
tablets.’

Dakki cocked
an eyebrow and laughed. ‘Don’t be so silly. Come, help me with
this.’

‘Give me the
tablets: Jaru’s original method and the one with your latest
workings,’ the other said again, this time slipping a glimmering
sword from their cloak.

Dakki’s face
sagged and he felt a terrible swell in his belly. He had never been
a fighter. But neither too had the other. ‘Come on now, this is no
time to joke.’

‘No, it
isn’t,’ said the other, stepping closer.

Dakki stepped
away from the anvil, clutching hammer and tongs like a sword and
spear, trying to look warrior-like.

‘Don’t be a
fool. It won’t end well for you,’ said the other.

Dakki’s heart
raced. He gulped in a breath… then lunged, swinging the hammer.

The other’s
sword streaked across his forearm, cutting deep. Dakki croaked in
pain and the hammer flew away as he crashed to the ground. The
attacker booted the tongs from his other hand, then hacked once at
his ankle, slicing the tendons. Dakki cried out in agony. ‘Just in
case you think about running,’ the other muttered, then rested the
tip of the sword at his neck. ‘Now, the tablets.’

‘Very well,’
Dakki panted, terrified. He gestured towards a small dark storage
nook near the forge hatch. ‘They’re in there,’ he lied. The tablets
were in fact in the purse tied to his belt. All that was in the
nook was a jagged coil of barbed bronze wire – enough to tear a
man’s hand to ribbons.

The other cast
a suspicious look at the nook. ‘You get them for me. Go,
crawl!’

Gingerly,
Dakki slid out from under the other’s sword tip and rose to all
fours. The torn ankle felt like fire, and he winced and wept with
every slight movement as he dragged it along. What to do now? As he
approached the nook, he glanced to his side, and to the stout
wooden pole and the axe hanging there. He had never intended to
actually use the thing. He cast a look back at the other. ‘Please,
I beg of you, just leave. I will not tell anyone of-’

‘Give me the
tablets,’ the other raged.

‘Don’t make me
do this…’ Dakki pled.

The other
bristled, then stomped towards him, sword rising. ‘You’ll do as I
tell you!’

Dakki’s heart
plunged into his boots, and he knew he had no other option. He
grabbed the axe, threw himself to his side and used the momentum to
slam the axe blade against the pole. With a crunch! the pole
capitulated. Dakki looked upwards and so did the other, at the
network of struts lining the ceiling, shaking and falling away.
Struts, dust and then small rocks began raining down.

‘You fool!’
the other screamed, backing away, then breaking into a sprint
towards the tunnel.

Now huge
shards of bedrock hammered down all around the crippled Dakki. He
felt for his purse, felt the tablets within, closed his eyes and
prepared to die, issuing his last words as a whisper: ‘As you
commanded, My Sun.’

 


***

 


Outside, the
apprentices walking across the fields back to Hattusa heard a deep
rumble behind them. Some screamed in fright, others within earshot
panicked, running from the sound. Tudha and Zakuli, still on the
grassy hill nearby, stood tall, turning pale.

‘A tremor, My
Sun,’ Zakuli croaked. ‘It feels like a big one.’

Tudha’s silver
eyes swept the land and snagged on the northern hills. The high
chimney on the hill above the Serpent’s Belly was wobbling crazily.
Then it crumpled, as if pulled down from below. With an almighty
roar of rock, the hill collapsed in on itself. A heartbeat later,
the ground fell still again.

Tudha and
Zakuli stumbled down from their vantage point and across the fields
towards the collapsed hill. ‘That was… no tremor,’ Tudha said in
barely a whisper. He could not tear his eyes from the sight of the
wrecked forge.

‘Master Dakki
was inside,’ a tearful apprentice croaked.

People were
already arriving and striving to push boulders away, to dig into
the collapse. The captain of the wall guard was knee deep in the
rubble, Prince Arnu too, straining to prize giant rocks free, but
to no avail. The collapsed hill was way too deep to excavate. Dakki
was gone. The secret of good iron too and the racks of armour he
had made with it. One of the strongest scales in the defensive plan
had been blown away. This was a disaster.

The clatter of
chariot wheels and hooves shook him from his spiralling thoughts.
The vehicle rounded to a halt before him and Zakuli. It was one of
the outlying scouts. Tudha could not hear the man’s words for the
ringing in his ears, but he knew – to his marrow – what the man was
saying. The paleness of the scout’s face said it all.

They’ve
reached the Red River…

‘They’re at
the northern ford,’ the scout continued. ‘They’re going for
Arinna.’
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Pelki thumbed
at a tiny ingot of tin, inscribed with the worn message “P &
D”. Dakki had etched the initials there, some forty years ago when
they had both been boys. He almost choked at the memories. Nobody
knew why the cave had collapsed, only that Dakki had been the only
one in there. ‘My heart is an empty chamber without you, Brother,’
he whispered, kissing the ingot. It had crushed him, way more than
the news that his defenders at Arinna would have no iron, far more
than the report that the Sea Peoples were coming for his city
first.

‘Sir,’ a young
voice whispered. ‘They’re moving.’

The call
stirred him from his reflections and back to the present: crouched
here in the long grass atop a wall of cliffs, running along the
western edges of the Upper Land.

With a deep
breath, he bellied down and wriggled to the brink of the cliffs
where the young soldier was. Together, they peered down at the Red
River basin. The near banks were deserted and had been ever since
King Tudha’s order for evacuation. The far banks were writhing with
activity. The Sea Peoples had arrived there in the previous moon.
They had not yet tried to cross. Today, that was about to change,
he realised, spotting activity in the enemy masses. His throat grew
dry as he tried again without success to surmise a number, even a
vague size of this great host.

‘Sir, we can’t
possibly stand against this many soldiers. Can we?’

The boy was
handsome and unmarked by war. Pelki regretted not bringing a
tougher type with him – one less likely to return to the city of
Arinna in a panic and spread word of the ‘unbeatable’ force out
here. ‘Maybe we can’t, lad,’ Pelki rumbled, shuffling his shoulders
and feeling the weight of the war hammer strapped there. ‘But we
have to,’ he said, thinking of his wife and his son – now serving
as one of the defenders. ‘And we will.’

‘How? The
outer moat is not yet finished.’

‘It will be,’
Pelki said with a confidence he did not truly feel. In his mind’s
eye he saw the half-finished outer ditch. Without that second layer
of protection, this horde would storm the walls and devastate the
city. The ancient home of the Sun Goddess would be razed to dust.
Along with the news of the forge collapse and the Sea Peoples’
approach, King Tudha had also sent word that Lord Grax would be
coming soon to aid the Hittites. But when? Pelki seethed.
We need you now, Grax.

A snap and
whoosh of many whips sounded from down by the riverside. Teams of
bare backed men were driven like oxen, pulling a trio of the ships
on logs towards the river shallows. A gang of chariots advanced
too, and a band of footsoldiers – Pylians and Mycenaeans, Pelki
concluded, his eyes straining to pick out the detail of their dress
and armour. He regarded the broad, gently-flowing waters of the Red
River, the bed of pale red clay giving the waterway its name, the
blue, cloud flecked sky reflected on the surface. The borders of
the Upper Land were about to be pierced by the greatest force ever
seen.

The
footsoldiers splashed into the shallows first, paying the sacred
river no respect. Had it been down to him alone, Pelki thought, he
would have stationed men along the banks. A palisade, archer’s
towers, maybe a few veteran companies. Yes, he knew it would have
been futile, for no picket or band of men could resist this
colossal force on such an open land, though it would at least have
maintained Hittite pride. Yet King Tudha had been clear: with so
few soldiers to call upon, no men should be risked here.

Next, the
ships were hauled into the river with resonant booms of timber
hitting water, the weighty hulls churning up foam and red silt. The
vessels began to struggle near the midway point, when the waters
became waist-deep – not quite enough for buoyancy, and too muddy
for the rolling logs underneath to gain any traction. A Sherden
stood at the prow of the lead vessel, braying at the men who pulled
its ropes. Meanwhile, the chariots spread like wings, either side
of the ships, and rolled into the waters too, the wagons following
behind. It was a broad, slow advance.

A moan rose
then – from one of the men in the shallows hauling a ship. He was
foundering, distressed. A whip cracked across the man’s back,
driving him on a step, but this only brought him out in a new fit
of upset. He fell into the waters, thrashing, the currents
blossoming red around him. Everyone ignored this, assuming it was
blood from the lash. While an officer dealt with the stricken man,
dragging him up by the hair, the other ships, chariots, soldiers
and wagons advanced on into the midsection of the river. Here
another man spasmed and arched his head back, yelling to the skies.
Others near him swayed in fright, seeing the boil of red around
him. Another screamed too, sinking into the waters. The Sherden on
the prow looked this way and that like an angry crow, shouting at
them. His words went unheard, drowned out by the screams of several
footsoldiers as they too sank and splashed and flailed. Next came
the pained whinnying of a team of chariot horses. They reared up in
unison, front legs kicking and spraying blood and water. From the
hoof of one jutted the sharp copper spike the beast had trodden
upon. The Sherden’s eyes widened as he eyed the silt and bloody
murk of the river with growing realisation. ‘Back… back!’ he
snarled.

Pelki glared
down at the panic: ‘Now you respect the great river,
eh?’

He camped near
the spot for the next moon, observing as the Sea Peoples sent
prisoners out into the river to search for and remove the copper
spikes. It had been Tudha’s ploy – not to risk men, but neither to
let the enemy pass across quickly and without struggle. Thousands
of spikes had been planted here and at the other fording points.
Vitally, Pelki thought, it bought time – time for the Kaskan tribes
to finally join his troops at Arinna. Time to finish the outer
moat.

So it was with
trepidation on the first day of the new moon that he watched the
eventual and inevitable full crossing of the horde. They funnelled
across the ford all day and all night and all day again, the sky
turning dark with their cast-up dust. He took three deep breaths,
trying to control his racing heart. Arinna was ready for this, he
told himself, Kaskan reinforcements or not, and even without
Dakki’s iron.

He shadowed
the movement of the Sea Peoples, stalking along the clifftops to
watch their progress on this near side of the river. They stumbled
and struggled along the broken ground. King Tudha had despatched
teams with oxen and harrows to break up those flatlands into
awkward furrows. The enemy ships and wagons jounced and jittered
all the way, causing them extreme discomfort, breaking wheels and
sending one ship crashing onto its side. He watched them endure
this all the way into the main eastwards-leading valley, only to
find it deliberately blocked with rubble at the far end, much to
the ire of the Sherden vanguard. It would take them days to turn
the ships around, track back and go round, or days to unpick the
blockade. Pelki left them to it, peeling away from the cliff edge
and hurrying back to his chariot, picketed in the shade of a
twisted old oak.

After a day of
riding, he arrived back at Arinna, receiving a chorus of salutes
and acclaim as he sped across the pan-flat countryside towards the
city. To his delight, he saw a gleaming ring of water now wreathing
the place. The outer moat was complete!

‘We worked day
and night while you were gone, General,’ one of the diggers
reported. ‘King Tudha sent an extra hundred men here to help the
efforts.’

‘Outstanding,’
Pelki said through a broad smile.

There was only
one way in – a single narrow causeway allowing access to the Haga
Gate on the eastern face of the city. He had ordered all other
gates bricked up. The enemy would have to either thrash across the
moat waters – deeper than two men – and endure a constant rain of
arrows and sling stones from the curtain walls, or concentrate
their attack here at the Haga Gate, and run into the face of a
blizzard of missiles from his best archers packed along the
gatehouse walkway. He had plenty more in store – old tricks Tudha
passed to him, learned during the defence of Troy. At a glance, the
walls looked like a sheet of stone and bronze, the parapets
bristling with watchful sentries, steam rising here and there from
hot oil cauldrons.

It was with a
feeling of security and contentment that he arrived back at his
quarters – in the city smithy, for the palace was not to his
liking. Taking a loaf from the ration basket, and plucking the cork
from a skin of wine, he threw himself back onto a bench lining one
wall, munched and glugged away. One thousand men, he had here – two
companies of them billeted in the sooty interior of this
smithy.

Come on you
sea dogs, he thought as he chewed. Come see what it feels
like to face the Hittites.

 


***

 


Daylight faded
over Arinna. The heart-shaped city glowed with torchlight. Tiny
pin-pricks of orange dotted the outlying countryside – watchmen
stationed in shepherd’s huts, on knolls and in bivouacs – all
positioned to give a complete view of the western approaches.

Up on the
hills to the northwest of the city, a troop of ten Hittites
swaggered slowly along the dam wall and back again, spears resting
against their shoulders, the balmy night breeze puffing through
their long hair.

Retti, the
leader of the ten, led this drawn-out line. The waters lapped
gently against one edge of the dam wall, the ripples slicing up the
reflection of the waxing moon. On the other edge was a dark, deep
drop – enough to keep any man wide awake, though. He was supposed
to twist and shout back at his men every so often and hector those
too slow or out of position. That wasn’t really needed with these
ten – they were veterans like him. Besides, he thought, he had a
sore neck, and it had been a quiet night so far anyway. They had
shared a stew and a large loaf a short while ago. It had been a
quiet meal. In fact every night since the fortifications had been
completed had been quieter and quieter. It was as if the city down
on the plain and all of its defenders had taken a collective breath
that they were afraid to expel. Tension reigned, even when he was
asleep. He had dreams of battle in which he was fighting against
eight-armed men with a sword in each hand. Unwinnable odds. He woke
most mornings now feeling unrested and irritable.

He took heart
every so often in looking west across the emptiness. The view was
clear for danna upon danna, the land lit by the moon and a silvery
shower of stars. The horde was still mercifully distant – days
away, according to General Pelki and his scouts. Days, he thought,
smiling wryly, thinking of the times past when he had wished whole
days away just to arrive at a feast night sooner. These next few
days he would cherish. Every moment of sunlight on his skin. Every
mouthful of food. Every moment with his wife.

He came to the
hut at one end of the dam wall where a brazier crackled, gently
brewing a pot of herbal tea. Too soon for the next break, though,
he mused, swivelling on one heel. ‘About face, lads,’ he said, his
voice slack with fatigue.

Eight of the
nine did so. The tenth, furthest from him, plummeted silently from
the dam wall and into the blackness of the drop. Retti stared,
dumbfounded. A hiss and a thrum filled the air, and the other men
of his unit croaked, jerked and spasmed, clutching the arrows that
had hammered into their throats and chests. They crumpled to the
dam walkway, splashed into the water or plunged over the drop.
Retti saw shapes creeping onto the far end of the dam wall, bows in
hand, the lead one taking aim at him. He swivelled away in panic,
then loped towards the hut and the small copper alarm bell resting
on the table inside. Three arrows whizzed past his ears, one tore
across his arm and another whacked into the hut timbers. He
stretched out with the ripped arm to make a grab for the bell, when
at the same time, a fourth arrow took him in the back of the skull.
He crashed forward, dead, smashing through the table, knocking the
bell to the ground where it clanked mutely.

 


***

 


Pelki’s eyes
shot open. Had it been in his dreams that he had heard the faintest
peal of a bell? He sat upright, ears roaring with the silence of
night. When an owl scratched on a treetop outside, he rolled from
his bed, grabbed his war hammer and sprang to warrior poise, the
weapon trained on the open window and ready to throw at the
unfortunate owl. Panting, he tried to compose himself, realising he
had woken the other men in the smithy-barracks. It would not do for
them to see their general in a panic like this.

‘Had a dream,
that was all,’ he laughed, planting the war hammer down again. ‘Of
a maiden with enormous bosoms. She was trying to suffocate me with
them,’ he lied.

One
bleary-eyed recruit rubbed his eyes with balled fists, then curled
a thick bottom lip, nodding. ‘Sounds decent to me, sir.’

With a rumble
of yawning, farting, scratching and flapping blankets, the wakened
soldiers sank back into sleep. Pelki quietly climbed the ladders
onto the smithy-barracks flat rooftop. From here, he could see
west. The countryside watch stations were all glinting like stars,
the horizon was still bare. Mercifully so. He turned his attentions
to the small window on the upper floor of the fortified Sun Goddess
Temple, adjacent. His beloved would be asleep in there in the
eastern wing. He longed to go to her, but knew he must not. For now
he, like his boy – on duty atop the walls – was a soldier and only
a soldier. Until these Sea Peoples had been repelled, it would have
to be that way.

It was from
the corner of his eye that he noticed something. In the northern
hills, a flash of silver. Or had he imagined it? He stared up
there. The moonlit slopes, the small shapes of Retti’s patrol on
the dam wall. The wall itself was black, starved of moonlight,
looming high. He made to turn away when it happened again. A pulse
of silvery white from the dam. He crept closer to the rooftop
parapet, all his senses sharpening. His ears pricked up: a hiss,
rising, becoming something greater. The next flash of white was
much bigger, and the waters of the outer moat suddenly surged
around the city walls. Pelki stared at the moat then, horrified, he
looked back up at Retti’s troop, and realised they were not Retti’s
troop at all. The silhouettes up there were wrenching stones from
the dam wall. A massive chunk of stone and plaster peeled away from
the wall, along with another huge silvery spout of water. Pelki now
looked at the looming, capitulating dam wall with a horror-stricken
expression. He stumbled backwards and crashed down through the roof
hatch, breaking every rung on the ladder on the way. That was
enough to wake every one of the hundreds in this barracks.

‘Up, up – the
dam is breached!’

It was chaos.
Beds screeched against the floor as sheets flew off, naked or
half-dressed men bumped against one another, some knocking each
other out cold. Pelki pushed his way outside and bolted towards the
signal platform, calling out with every breath, then taking his war
hammer to the city bell. The thing clanged and tolled ominously,
breaking the night. Countless faces appeared at the doors of houses
and the huts and tents of those who had come in from the
countryside. Mothers with babies in their arms, old men and their
dogs, bemused children.

‘Get out of
the city!’ he roared. The end of his sentence was blown away when
the black sheet that was the shadowy dam wall burst apart
completely, and a great argentine torrent spewed down in a sudden
waterfall that exploded against the ground then coursed and foamed
towards the city. The noise was deafening, and all around him,
Pelki saw civilians with their mouths wide in screams, but could
hear nothing of them. They sprinted in every direction, terrified,
few even thinking of their belongings, only their lives.

The wall of
water roared like thunder, rising like a shark’s open mouth towards
the northern walls. Pelki saw the Hittite sentries there backing
away then throwing down their spears. Some jumped down into the
city, most shattering their ankles and legs. He saw his lad up
there, frozen with fright on the parapet.

No,
Pelki screamed inwardly, his body paralysed and unable to give
voice.

An instant
later, and with a mighty boom! the northern curtain wall was
blown inwards. The few Hittite wall sentries who had chosen not to
jump were cast through the air, limbs flailing, landing several
streets away with a snap of breaking bones. Massive stone
foundation blocks were tossed like pebbles across the streets, one
blasting through the palace and reducing the east wing to rubble.
Pelki stared at the stark gouge where his wife’s chamber had been,
but moments ago. He felt himself shaking violently, weak as a
lamb.

Shards of
mud-brick rained down all around him, pummelling across the wards,
obliterating homes and knocking people unconscious. Now the churn
of white waters rampaged inside the city, through every lane and
walkway at crazy angles, blasting away the wooden stake barricades
in the streets and the archer nests on roofs.

Panicking
civilians sped away from the deluge, all converging upon the Haga
Gate. Pelki, still dumbstruck, looked at that gate and realised
what a fool he had been: he had fortified this city so as to offer
the enemy just one gate, one way in… and one way out. One narrow
way out. There had been no time to even think of building hidden
posterns. The masses were clambering over one another there,
clawing others out of the way, screaming. It was chaos.

Pelki shambled
over to the scene. The troops there were confused, not
understanding what had happened and the commander on the gatehouse
walkway doing his duty by refusing to open the gates. Pelki roared
up at him, tearing the lining inside his throat with the ferocity
of a cry that was charged with thunderous grief. ‘Open the
fucking gates!’

The gate
commander looked confused for a trice, then he looked behind and
above Pelki. His face sagged in horror as he now saw the wall of
white water surging this way, and its awful din grew deafening.
With a groan of old timbers, the mighty gates swung open. The press
of many thousands burst outside at last. People scrambled over one
another, trampling, shoving, screaming. Pelki saw one man shoving a
woman and her baby aside so he might escape first. He lunged forth,
seized the man by the shoulder and swung him round then knocked him
out with a right hook that sent his teeth spraying in a shower. He
helped the mother and her babe to the gates, then came back inside
and ushered an older man out too. The press at the gates then
became impossible, and so he stepped back from it all, and turned
to face the roaring tide… no chance of getting outside, no way to
outrun it, he realised. So he stepped towards it, war hammer in
hand. ‘Take me to them,’ he growled up at the deathly surge, his
eyes blind with tears, his mind seeing only the faces of his wife
and lad, of Dakki.

With a blast
of pressure and a wintry coldness, he was gone. Immersed in a
different world of muffled shouts and streaming bubbles and chaos.
He felt outstretched hands claw at him, saw gawping, drowning faces
spinning, flailing, pulsing with their final breath that drew in
not air but water, tasted the suffocating liquid flowing down his
own windpipes. Then… darkness.

 


***

 


He woke on his
back to the sight of a drenched, crying recruit – the sleepy one he
had spoken to earlier in the barracks – staring down a him, pumping
at his chest with his hands. A spout of water leapt up from his
mouth into the lad’s face. ‘What’s this?’ Pelki croaked, shooting
up to sitting and grabbing the boy by the collars. ‘I wanted to
die. Why did you save me?’

Overcome with
a sudden swell of nausea, he let go of the boy, rolled round and
vomited up a mix of bile and water, panting. He was in ankle-deep
water on the plain outside the city – the entire flatland was
flooded. He looked up at the first flames of dawn, then at his
hands and feet, as if they were an illusion, then at the tattered
groups of people, glistening wet, weeping and lamenting, hands
outstretched back towards the great morass where Arinna had once
stood. The walls had been levelled down to their foundation stones.
The wards were a wreck of timbers. The palace and temple were
indiscernible. The Haga Gates were gone – just the two stone
gatepost sphinxes left. These things were but tiny islands in a
gleaming shallow sea. Scattered across its surface were countless
muddy, still bodies.

‘No,’ he
muttered, shaking his head. This could only be a nightmare and the
pleasure of waking was still to come. Surely? Or maybe he was dead
after all? Indeed, those lying motionless in the boggy floodwaters
were plastered in wet mud. It was the Dark Earth. It had to be.
‘Where are you, God of the Underworld? Is this my torment? Is
it?’

He sensed the
young soldier by his side, saw his mouth flapping, but heard
nothing for a time, before the words registered when the youngster
grabbed him by the collars and slapped him across the face.
‘General Pelki!’

Pelki stared
at the lad. He was pointing at a small group of spearmen running
back from the broken dam. One of them halted before Pelki and
tipped out a sack. The feather-helmed head of a man – mouth agape
in an unfinished death scream – splashed onto the boggy ground. ‘We
went into the hills and caught them, sir. Only a small band of
twenty or so.’

‘A Pylian,’
Pelki muttered. ‘One of the Sea Peoples. How?’

‘An advance
scouting party. They must have come round behind the hills, so all
the time while we were watching the west…’

‘General…’ the
lad beside him croaked now. ‘Look.’

Pelki and all
others followed the lad’s outstretched finger and saw the darkness
rising from the western horizon. Dust, crawling towards the light
of the new day. The ground quivered underfoot. Great moans poured
from horns – a horrible chorus that stalked around them like the
cold breaths of spirits.

He glanced
around him: a few knots of soldiers were all that remained of his
regiment, and many of them had lost their weapons. ‘The city is
gone. The soldiers all but obliterated. My family perished under my
watch. I have failed.’

‘There is
still time to escape,’ the young soldier who had resuscitated him
said, gesturing towards a battered fleet of hastily-repaired wagons
and shivering horses. There were a few thousand people gathered
there, huddled and shaking.

Pelki stared
at the smudged western horizon. ‘I have failed,’ he whispered
again.

‘General,
come,’ the young soldier pleaded. ‘We must fall back to Hattusa at
once.’


Chapter 24
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Lord of the Mountains

Late Winter 1217 BC








A glacial wind
screamed across the peaks of the Soaring Mountains, driving snow
into the faces of the many groups of marching Kaskan tribesmen. On
they trooped, heads bowed against the storm, shaggy manes and
beards crusted with ice. They came in groups many hundreds strong,
clad in furs and goatskin, their faces streaked with war dye. Each
wore shields, axes or clubs on their backs. All hiked higher and
higher, converging on the Eagle’s Peak, the home of the highest
tribe. From somewhere up there, a long, low and menacing note
sounded from an ibex horn, guiding these bands towards those
storm-shrouded heights.

Lord Grax
stood on the precipitous edge of the flat summit like the Sky God,
the ice-wind keening around him. The cold had never bothered him.
In fact today he was sweating under his layers of fleece and bear
pelt. His beard was all silver these days, and his face riddled
with lines. Still, he stood straight and tall, refusing to give in
and adopt the defeated stoop of the other elders. He held his war
staff, topped with a bronze-coated cow skull, across his broad
chest and glared down at the tribes trekking up the lone path to
this, his royal home. As they each entered, he offered those he
disliked a growl, and those he did like, a sneer.

Grax’s son,
the fiery-haired Arka, ambled over to his side to watch the
arrivals with him. Forty six summers, Arka had seen. He still
sported one hollow cheek, caved-in by the spear haft of the young
firebrand who had challenged Grax’s rule and Arka’s as heir
apparent some ten years ago. In reply, Arka had cloven the
challenger’s skull with his axe. That contender had been seen off.
He smiled wryly. When will be the next?

‘So many,’
said Arka as another band of mountain men trooped in. ‘The tribal
numbers have swollen in these last years.’

‘The benefit
of generations without war,’ replied Grax.

‘And now the
Hittites call us to arms,’ said Arka, ‘like a harvester bringing in
the crop. Makes you think, eh?’

‘What’s
that?’

Arka shrugged.
‘All these years of truce when we have had so many mouths to feed
and just scraps of grain being shared from Hattusa. They did the
bare minimum to keep peace.’

Grax barked
with laughter. ‘Everybody feeds on scraps these days. When was the
last time we had pigs, eh?’ He tipped his head towards the broken
old sections of picket fence where once the droves of swine had fed
and played. ‘I can’t even remember the taste of bacon.’ He licked
his lips, trying just to recall the smell. ‘Just imagine, waking up
at dawn on an icy day to the scent of sizzling fat, then sinking
your teeth into the crispy, salty meat and washing it down with a
foaming cup of barley beer. Aaah!’ He smacked his lips
together.

‘If we had
taken the herds down to the Labarna’s grasslands before they
all perished, we might still have those moments,’ Arka said.

‘There was
nothing to graze on down there. You have seen for yourself the
state of the Hittite people. Remember when we travelled down to
their capital and to the Rock Shrine to witness the interring of
Great Queen Puduhepa’s bones?’

‘I remember,’
Arka smirked. ‘The new Great Queen, Shala, now she is a pretty
specimen.’

Grax sighed.
‘Yet was she not overly-lean? Weren’t most of the Hittites we saw
that day? Nobody is hoarding food, Arka.’ He pointed to an aged man
shuffling feebly towards the latrine pits nearby. ‘Take old Baskis.
How many generations have listened to his wisdom? Throughout my
father’s life, mine and yours, our augur has never wavered in his
belief that the fate of us Kaskans and the Hittites are
intertwined. We both suffer the same shortages and enjoy the same
times of plenty. The Gods tell him that this is the way of things.
The times of plenty will return, if only we can see out this bleak
period.’

Arka sighed
too. ‘Aye, it is just… times are so hard, Father. I struggle to
remember the good days. They seem almost like a dream, fading from
my mind.’

Grax patted
his son’s shoulder, then thought back over his reign as Lord of the
Mountains. It had been a hard few decades for his people, that was
for sure. So many times he had had to break to old friends and
comrades that their families would go with paltry food rations
again for another year, and stress to them that they must not
submit to the old temptations of spilling from the mountains to
raid Hittite lands. He looked over his shoulder to see the growing
masses of mountain warriors now gathered here. The Eagle’s Peak
summit was in fact a hollow of sorts, offering a welcome lee from
the high winds. His home village stood in the centre – a cluster of
mud huts with a grander one at the heart. Almost every scrap of
space around the village was filled with tents. Nearly fourteen
thousand mountain warriors had answered the call. There was only
one small tract of space left to be filled.

‘Just Pragol
of the Twilight Col still to come in,’ Arka mused, reading his
father’s thoughts.

Grax peered
westwards, along the jagged sierra of the Soaring Mountains. The
Twilight Col was the westernmost of the twelve tribal villages.
‘They should be here by now…’

The guard with
the ibex horn must have heard. He blew another long, low note on
the instrument, seeking to lure the last of the twelve tribes this
way. For only once all the tribes were here could Grax address
them, explain the great danger that was coming from the west, and
announce the three-city defensive strategy that King Tudhaliya had
outlined. Tudha had first asked him to gather the twelve tribes the
summer before last. Grax had gone about it judiciously and slowly –
careful not to stoke resentment in the unruliest of the tribes.
Around that time, word spread of the nearness of these ‘Sea
Peoples’. It was around this time that a trio of these outlanders
had found their way to his mountain village. Emissaries, they were,
wearing horned helmets, roving far, far ahead of the horde. Somehow
they had slipped across King Tudha’s line of outlying scouts. They
had compelled him to submit to them. We have extinguished the
lives of entire peoples. Yet that is not what Lord Kruul wants. He
would rather you joined us. This is your chance. Grax grunted
with amusement, remembering the speaker’s childish sulk as he
trudged away, told in no uncertain terms into which orifice he
could insert his offer. Grax had been careful not to insult them
too much, however, instructing Arka and a band of warriors to
escort them down from the mountains through the safest and quickest
paths.

Memories of
the emissary’s sibilant words made him think of the recent,
spreading rumours. They could not be true, surely? Arinna, the
mighty Hittite city of the Sun Goddess… destroyed? He laughed
quietly at the notion – gossip-mongers at work, he was sure. But
then he reappraised the absence of Chief Pragol and his tribesmen.
For the first time in an age, he felt a whisper of the cold steal
across his skin. What if they were not simply late in coming here?
He looked up and around, sensing night closing in, the grey of the
blizzard becoming blacker. There was no way, surely, that these Sea
Peoples could storm these heights in this weather…

…was
there?

‘Come, Son,
let us retire to the fires,’ he said, feigning ease and turning his
back on the deserted approaches. ‘We may not have bacon to eat
tonight, but we do have food, and beer… lots of beer.’

 


***

 


The winter
storm raged over the mountaintop hollow – a bubble of respite,
spotted with the orange flames of many campfires, around which the
gathered Kaskan tribes danced and sang, played and gossiped. One
drunk fellow, cheeks ruddy from eighteen mugs of beer and from
sitting way too close to the main fire, leapt and danced crazily,
having dispensed with his leggings some time ago, his tackle
flapping and whirling wildly. The many others hooted with laughter
and derision, pelting him with things, tossing beer dregs over him.
When he stubbed his toe and fell, groin-first, onto some glowing
coals, the dance was over. A ‘hisss’ and a collective ‘oooooh’ rose
like a chorus as he rolled around whimpering. After a time, the
drunk simply passed out, snoring, where he lay.

‘Put a blanket
over that fool’s bare arse, will you?’ Grax chuckled. ‘I’ve seen
men fall asleep like that in these months and wake up with their
skin black and dead.’

The winter
storm raged to new heights overhead, the snow speeding horizontally
above the hollow. Grax eyed it with disdain, then stoked the coals
of the main fire with a stick, enjoying the smell of baking bread
from the clay kilns in the heart of the blaze. One small loaf a
day, each villager was allowed. It had been this way for three
years now. One small loaf and a few jugs of beer to fill the belly
and distract the mind. In his time as highest of the twelve tribal
chieftains, he had been confronted with savage wars, sickening
betrayals and vile crimes over which he had to adjudicate. None
moreso than the case last summer of the man who had stolen an extra
loaf. Witnesses said he had been seen pinching it from the communal
bread baskets and hurrying outside and down the mountain tracks.
They said they saw him holing up in a cave like a rat to scoff his
way through both his loaf and the stolen one. Grax had had no
option but to order his execution. Kaskan laws were brutal, and to
be seen showing this man mercy would be to spit all over the one
loaf rule. Only after his head had rolled, had a grubby-faced girl
turned up at the Eagle’s Peak, asking where her brother was. She
had been cast out of her lower village by the people there as part
of a petty feud, and forced to live in exile in the cave. Her
brother had merely been bringing her a loaf. The tales of the
witnesses quickly unravelled, revealed as scurrilous lies of those
eager to see an execution. Thus, Grax had been faced with the
dilemma of what to do with them. Many called for their heads to
roll in retribution, but he had instead exiled them to live in the
cave for three moons during the cold season so they might reflect
upon their lies. They had crawled back after that sentence,
chapped, scrawny and humble. Rule by example, Grax had learned that
day, not by the blade.

He cast his
eyes over the ten other tribal chieftains who were here. A motley
collection, and all of them drunk to a stupor. Except two: Pox and
Durkul. They had been nursing their beer all night, laughing along
but never losing control. He had never liked the pair, and always
suspected that they did not respect his role as highest of the
twelve. He had heard rumours that in their own mountain villages
they had openly mocked his judgement over the bread affair. He had
even heard whispers of sedition. Seemingly Pox and Durkul were
shaping to move against him. A challenge in the old way – by combat
on the highest peak – he would accept, for he could still fight. He
was slow but still strong. But he feared they had darker ideas in
mind. He caught Durkul looking at him then – a gaze that sliced
through the sea of carousing Kaskans. As soon as their eyes met,
Durkul looked away. Pox whispered something in his ear. The two
laughed.

Suddenly
losing his appetite, Grax drained his beer cup and rose to leave
the fire. His three bodyguards automatically stood to follow him,
but he stayed them with a raised hand. He and they knew the old
dogma that they were supposed to stick to his side like watchdogs,
but in their years of service they had become so much more than
that – good friends, almost like brothers. They knew when their
leader needed time alone. The three sat down again.

As Grax
swaggered through the gathered tribes, many lifted their cups to
toast him, shouting gruff acclaim as he went. He walked from the
edge of the gathering then waded through a snowdrift before
arriving back at the edge of the summit, the bracing chill of the
winter wind hitting him in full and knocking the warmth from his
flesh.

He reached the
summit’s edge and frowned. No sign of the guard with the ibex horn.
He glanced around, then saw the man some way off but trudging
across to return to his post. Must have gotten out of the wind
to take a piss, Grax guessed.

The snow
increased to a blind whirl that made seeing a matter of chance. He
closed his eyes to the barrage of pellets, his hair and beard
streaming horizontally. Now and then the gale changed direction,
opening a window of visibility for a precious moment. All was
deserted out there. No torchlight, no movement. He blew on the ibex
horn. The sound echoed, lonely and unanswered.

Where are
you? he mouthed in the direction of the distant Twilight Col.
For a moment, he imagined terrible things. The Sea Peoples
spreading across the mountains, the Twilight Col in ashes, the next
nearest village – left unprotected now almost all of its warriors
were here – ripe for rape and ransack.

He squeezed
his eyes shut, wringing such throughs away. This mass of ‘Sea
Peoples’, from warmer climes, would no doubt perish even in the
foothills of this snowbound range. He sighed, letting the tight
knot of worry in his belly loosen. But, as often happened when he
reassured himself about one matter, another arose in its place. The
chieftain of the Twilight Col, Pragol, was wont to disobedience…
and on good terms with Durkul and Pox. What if the three were
cooking up some kind of conspiracy against him?

He turned,
rising on his toes to look back over the snow drift and scanning
the sea of jabbering, ruddy faced warriors around the fires. Durkul
and Pox were gone. An instant mantle of suspicion fell over him. He
cursed himself for leaving the gathering alone.

With perfect
timing, the guard with the ibex horn reached him, and the tension
in him loosened. ‘Less beer when you’re on watch, soldi-’ his
reprimand faded when he saw that it was not the guard from
earlier.

‘Father,’ Arka
held up a hand in greeting.

‘What are you
doing here?’

‘I took the
next shift,’ he said, patting the ibex horn. ‘I was bored of the
chatter and gossip at the fires. And from here I can watch those
two jackals, Pox and Durkul, more easily.’

‘Ha!’ Grax
laughed. ‘An insult to all jackals, I’d sa-’ he fell silent again.
He shielded his eyes and stared out at the snowy approaches. Lights
bobbed out there. Torches. A chain of lights, weaving along the
high pass and ascending, coming towards the Eagle’s Peak. How many?
He could not tell, but more and more spilled over the breast of the
pass. Was his waking nightmare of the Sea Peoples real? His heart
pounded against his ribs.

Suddenly, Arka
exploded with a joyous laugh. ‘It is Pragol and the men of the
Twilight Col!’

Yet Grax’s old
eyes could not make out the features of the incoming band. ‘Are you
sure?’

‘Yes, Father.
Come closer, look!’ he beckoned Grax towards the summit’s edge.

Grax crept to
the brink, crouching to one knee, staring.

 


***

 


Chief Pragol
could no longer feel his own face. When he turned his head to shout
over his shoulder and berate his Twilight Col warriors, he meant to
shout: ‘Press on. The Eagle’s Peak is within sight. We will be
there before the hour is out – sitting at Grax’s fires with beer in
our hands.’ However, thanks to the cold he actually slurred: ‘Prss
nn. Theeglespeak thinsight.’ A few of his men chuckled, but his
flinty stare shut them up quickly enough.

Lifting his
head to look up into the driving storm, he once again located the
high glow of firelight. More, he even saw big Grax on the
precipice, on one knee. The giant chieftain was unmistakeable, and
not just because of the staff and cow skull. He had always admired
Grax, but was loathe to show it. He knew it was his biggest failing
– that he could not gracefully acknowledge greatness in others.
Well I’m here, you big grey bastard. Here with all my warriors
to do this thing the Hittite King asks us. I have no love for the
Hittites, but for you, you big ugly bloody brilliant oaf… I’d walk
through fire.

There was
another standing behind him up there, but before Pragol could
discern this one’s identity, the winter wind picked up then to a
new rage, blasting and blinding them in a roar of white. Pragol
closed his eyes tight, padding resolutely on while prodding ahead
with his long axe shaft like a blind man. When the screaming wind
eased, several hundred sighs escaped the lips of the men behind
him. Teeth chattered violently and some blew breath into their numb
hands. Not far from the fires and the beer now, thought
Pragol, peeling his eyes open. When he looked up to the Eagle’s
Peak again, he could see no sign of Grax there anymore.

They hiked up
the treacherously steep approach, the snow knee-deep. He heard a
commotion before they arrived at the summit. Shouting, panic,
confusion. A swell of men – from all the tribes – were at the
summit’s edge, snatching glances down into the dark abyss beyond
the brink. They shouted and babbled, some pushing and shoving,
voices angry.

Pragol led his
men onto the summit, and paced through the snow towards the scene.
He spotted two other chieftains. Massaging his face with one hand
so he might be able to speak again, he called to them: ‘Pox,
Durkul. What’s going on?

The pair –
whom he had always tolerated as opposed to liked – turned to him.
He had never seen them like that before: pale with shock. ‘It is
Lord Grax,’ croaked Pox. ‘He has fallen to his death,’ finished
Durkul.

Pragol pulled
a face. ‘No, I saw him, just moments ago at the precipi…’ his words
faded away as he saw the patch of disturbed snow where Grax had
been, and the cow head staff lying there. He stared, horror-struck
as he realised that he had witnessed the Lord of the Mountains’
last moments. ‘How?’

Durkul threw
his hands out wide. ‘He was at the fires one moment, drinking with
the rest of us, set to give his pronouncement. The next, he was
trudging off to the brink on his own. We heard a cry, then found
his staff lying in the snow next to the edge.’

On his
own? Pragol thought of the other shadowy figure he had seen
with Grax. Or had his eyes been playing tricks on him? he could not
be sure.

Sounds of a
struggle rose. The three burly brutes who served as Grax’s personal
guards were wrestled over to the edge and forced to their knees,
held there at axes’ edge by an angry ring of others. Grax’s eldest
son, Arka, paced around this circle, shouting at the three. ‘What
was your role but to protect my father? He furnished you and your
families with everything you desired on the one condition that you
never left his side. Yet tonight, you let him wander to this
treacherous brink while you remained at the fires to pickle your
minds?’ Spittle flew and swirled in the winds as he
remonstrated.

Just then the
snow swept heavens flashed with patches of purple, green and white,
and a sonorous rumble of thunder pealed, ending with a
mountain-shaking crack! The Kaskan host ducked and flinched
as one – like a crop field blown flat by a sudden gust, all eyes
staring at the wrath from above.

‘The Sky God
is angry,’ Arka proclaimed, then pointed at the three bodyguards.
‘Execute them.’

There were a
few gasps and a handful of choked words of protest, but those
surrounding the three kneeling ones did not hesitate. They brought
their weapons swinging down. An axe cleaved the head of one
bodyguard to the stem. A club smashed against the temple of
another, dashing out his brains. A sword drove down through the
collar of the third, to the hilt. Their bodies flopped onto the
snow, staining it dark red, one corpse twitching in an imitation of
life.

The biggest of
the executioners thumped his axe shaft into the snow and sank to
one knee before Arka. ‘It is my duty to serve you, Arka, Son of
Grax… Lord of the Mountains.’

The other two
killers were quick to follow suit, each competing to shout louder
and more impressive words. There was a hiatus. Pragol sensed the
bated breath of the many thousands gathered up here, then heard the
low, powerful murmur of them all. ‘Arka, Son of Grax, Lord of the
Mountains.’ Pragol was well used to the rapid and stark shifts of
power that went on in these parts. He had also seen what usually
happened to those who went against popular opinion. ‘Arka, Son of
Grax… Lord of the Mountains,’ he muttered.

Arka picked up
his father’s cow head staff, pacing before them all, a fierce look
in his eyes. Thunder rippled across the heavens and lightning
flickered behind him. ‘My father’s last act was to summon you all
here. That at least should offer us comfort – for he succeeded,’ he
gestured towards the newly-arrived Pragol. ‘So it falls upon me to
address you in his stead.’ He paced again, leaving a deliberate
silence, waiting for someone brave enough to ask the question.

‘My lord, is
it true?’ one voice called from the rear of the crowd. ‘I heard
rumours that your father brought us here so that we might march to
war beside the Hittites. To stand against the dread horde that
approaches from the west.’

Arka’s lips
twitched almost imperceptibly. ‘This is true.’

‘The Hittites
call on us to protect their lands?’ shouted another. ‘And their
granaries,’ snapped a third. ‘So they might continue to amass food
for themselves while throwing us scraps?’

A few cheered
this while others jeered. Pragol’s eyes narrowed.

‘The Hittites
share the same hardships,’ one man dared to shout.

‘They consider
themselves masters, treat us like vassals. But are they
worthy?’

A storm of men
shouted No! and a rumble of protests against this broke
out.

‘In times past
the Labarna has sent his armies to help us,’ argued another.
‘Now he calls us to war. It would be low and dishonourable were we
to refuse.’

Men shoved and
snarled at one another. Pragol – he and his men the only ones on
this summit not drunk to the eyeballs – realised the atmosphere was
turning ugly. When men began to draw weapons on one another, Lord
Arka threw his hands aloft, the cow-head staff rising high in the
night sky. ‘Enough!’ he cried. It was sufficient to break the
inebriate mood. The quarrelling masses turned their attentions once
again to their new master.

‘I may be Lord
of the Mountains, but this only makes me a servant to you all,’
said Arka. ‘Yet how can I serve both those of you who wish to aid
the Hittites and those who do not? The answer must come from
the Gods. We will slaughter a goat at the altar of the Sky God. The
augur will read the entrails, and we will have our answer.’

This was met
with a more unified rumble of approval.

‘Baskis!’ they
chanted, looking to the old, grey augur – a man of nearly eighty
summers, blind and shaking with age.

‘No,’ Arka
chopped a hand through the air. ‘This is a task for a young man
with strong eyes and good ears – one who might hear and see the Sky
God’s message clearly.’ He gestured towards a tall, hooded man.
‘This is a job for Hoorka.’

Mumbles and
rumbles of confusion swept to and fro, but almost all were in
agreement.

‘As you wish,
my lord,’ Hoorka said in a throaty whisper. A goat kid bleated in
terror as he moved towards a nearby wooden pen, drawing a
ceremonial sickle from within his cloak.


Chapter 25
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The Survivor

Autumn 1217 BC








Crows cawed and
a cold gale whistled around the Hittite capital, blowing a storm of
dead leaves across the city. The Wise Women sang their dirge of
doom. The people of Hattusa huddled in their cramped houses, most
now having given over beds and floorspace for refugees to sleep.
Even more displaced peoples sat around in the sprawling tent
enclaves that clogged the city streets and spaces – Hapallans,
Trojans, Mirans, Palans, rural Hittites and those who had survived
the fall of Arinna. Some sixty thousand civilians were crammed in
here, shivering, afraid. Only the Egyptian grain was keeping the
monster, famine, at bay.

Within the
Hall of the Sun, Tudha sat upon the throne, elbows on his knees,
wringing his fingers through his hair, mind spinning. The Red River
frontier had fallen. He had always known that it would only delay
the invader. But Arinna – glorious Arinna – was never meant to
fall. Now… it was gone. Not just captured but levelled to a
rubble-strewn marsh. The westernmost of the three cities,
destroyed. His mental image of the bridge standing on three mighty
piers now changed to a broken bridge, collapsed at one end, the
flood waters surging even more violently towards the final two. The
Iron Army too was a broken dream. The added threat of the
treacherous Nerikkaili still hovered like a hornet in his thoughts.
And where, damn him, was Grax and the Kaskan masses they so
desperately needed?

A pop
sounded, followed by the gurgle of a wineskin, dissipating his
thoughts. He looked up. Pelki sat slumped against one of the hall’s
pillars, his head bowed. He had been moping like this since his
arrival along with the straggle of those who had escaped Arinna’s
destruction.

‘Failure.
Embarrassment. Dimwit. Coward,’ the Metalsmith muttered, then threw
his head back and took another long pull from the wineskin. His
knuckles were grazed and swollen. Happened last night, one
of the sentries had told Tudha quietly. He picked a fight with a
wall. A few days earlier, he turned up at the city smithy,
drunk. Swearing, he had opened the kiln door and tried to toss his
battle hammer into the melting heat within. The apprentice workers
had stopped him.

‘I insisted on
taking my family to Arinna. I killed them,’ Pelki rumbled to
himself, his voice hoarse with drink.

Tudha felt a
sharp spike of pain for his comrade. Pelki had, in the years
following Dagon’s bereavement, been a great comfort to the old
Chariot Master, inviting him to his house so he might talk with his
son and enjoy meals cooked by his wife. That he should find himself
robbed of his family in as swift and brutal a fashion as Dagon had
been was cruel beyond measure. ‘My friend…’ Tudha started.

Pelki threw up
a hand as if blocking off his voice. ‘I failed Dakki too,’ he
whispered. ‘My brother was always smaller and weaker than me. I
should have been there at the hill forge making metal with him. I
might have saved him if I had been. Instead, I was parading around
at Arinna, arrogant and proud, believing that I was some kind of
general.’

‘You are both
a legendary metalsmith and a great general,’ Tudha replied.

‘And I have
failed you,’ Pelki muttered as if Tudha hadn’t spoken. ‘In times
past a general who lost a regiment and a city – the city of the Sun
Goddess no less – would have been stripped of his rank and honour.
In even older times he would be blinded or exiled.’

‘Arinna fell
to a careful ruse.’

Pelki rolled
his bloodshot gaze round to meet Tudha’s eyes. ‘What happened there
was nightmarish, My Sun. It was like the end of times… like the
Dark Earth.’

Tudha felt a
coldness creep across his shoulders. ‘They have not yet fought us
truly. Do you not want the chance to face them on level
ground?’

Pelki swigged
from the wineskin again. ‘There will be nothing level about what is
to come. I even hear rumours that still more fleets of theirs sail
from the far west, intending to cross overland in Kruul’s wake.’
His head flopped back against the wall. ‘These people will not be
stopped. It is over, My Sun. Our world, is over.’


‘E-nough!’ Tudha roared, shooting to his feet. ‘From my
Gods-fearing youngest son, I expect that kind of talk. But from
you? You are of the old kind, Pelki. The blood and spirit of men
like my father, like his brother, King Muwa, like the great
generals Tanku, Dagon, Kisna and before them the legendary Kurunta
One-eye and Nuwanza the Bowman.’

‘The old kind?
Old, certainly,’ Pelki rumbled in grim humour. ‘And when the snows
arrive then recede and the new spring comes, we will be another
year older… and the Sea Peoples will descend upon us.’

Tudha stared
at the Royal Blacksmith. His eyes were clouded, his face lined. His
whole demeanour reeked of despair. Yet every word he had said was
true. Tudha slumped back onto the Grey Throne.

Pelki swayed
to his feet and staggered to the throne room doors. He pulled the
doors apart then halted in the threshold, the wind keening in, took
another swig of wine, then slurred: ‘Perhaps we should abandon this
dead land. Perhaps we should run.’

The words
bounced around the throne hall, the clunk of the doors
shutting behind Pelki sounding like a tombstone settling into
place. The four Grey Hawks posted in there remained statue-like,
doing well not to react to the troubling scene they had just
witnessed.

‘Sentries,
dismissed,’ said a fifth figure, entering from a side passage. As
the four guards trooped out, Chief Zakuli approached the throne. He
was resplendent in his bronze shell and flowing blue cloak, his
helm cupped underarm, his Tarhuntassan side-braid hanging to his
waist. He glanced to the doors where Pelki had been, then back to
Tudha ‘Dark times, Labarna, aye?’

‘General Pelki
is broken. I never thought I would see the day.’

Zakuli sat on
the dais steps, half turned away from the throne. ‘I understand the
torment that rampages through the mind of the Metalsmith. I saw my
Lower Land kin butchered. Those first nights after you found me in
the ruins, I suffered terrible nightmares. I was back there,
trapped in the rubble with those pirates crawling around nearby. I
was terrified they would hear me, that they would drag me free and
rip me open like the rest. Worse, every time I woke, I would be
stricken with a fiery guilt. Why me? Why did I live when all of
them died? I survived their attack… but, by all the Gods, I will
forever be a victim of what happened there. Even on the Copper
Island as I fought Bakul’s contingent, I realised that there was no
amount of blood I could spill that would rid me of the nightmares.
Nightmares the like of which Pelki is reliving with his every
waking and sleeping moment.’

‘Drowning
himself in wine will not help him,’ Tudha said quietly. ‘Damn, I
have tried to starve him of the stuff, but he always finds
some.’

‘Do you recall
when you found me?’ Zakuli said. ‘I had a wineskin sitting before
me. I was ready to open it and drink it, then another and another,
until I was blind and numb as I was once before. The only reason I
did not was because you gave me purpose once more.’ He glanced to
the hall doors. ‘We can do the same for Pelki. We can save
him.’

Tudha mulled
over this, nodding slowly. ‘We have to, Zakuli. You, Skarpi and he
are the only men left in this empire that I feel I truly know and
trust.’

‘Humbling
words, My Sun,’ Zakuli replied bashfully.

Without
warning, the hall doors parted once more, and a messenger came
padding in, along with a howl of wind and a puff of dead
leaves.

Tudha
scrutinised the man, willing him to have golden words on his
tongue. The Kaskans have been sighted.


‘Labarna,’ the fellow panted, ‘the Sea Peoples… they move
northeast.’

Tudha shared a
look with Zakuli. ‘They are headed towards Sapinuwa,’ he said, his
tone grave.

‘They say
Sapinuwa is unbreakable, nestled in a ring of impenetrable
mountains, do they not?’ said Zakuli. ‘They call it the Land of the
Gods.’

‘May all the
Gods be with the big man,’ Tudha said quietly.
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Skarpi rubbed
his top lip until it was red with irritation. ‘One more time,’ he
asked the scribe. The man – still caked with dust from his journey
from Hattusa, gulped down a mouthful of water and read from the
clay slab again.

‘The Sea
Peoples are coming,’ he stammered, the words echoing around the
military hall. ‘They have penetrated deep into the Upper Land and
are on the move northeast. They look likely to strike here at
Sapinuwa next.’

Skarpi sagged
back in his seat, drummed his fingers on the planning table and
stared at the arched window of Sapinuwa’s military hall. The tabby
cat on the sill there watched, intrigued, as leaves blew outside,
crisp and golden. The snows were not far off. Yet neither too was
the invader. And where in the name of Arma the Moon God were the
Kaskan reinforcements? The confirmation fealty token had arrived a
year ago.

‘Chief Toggu.
If there is even the barest sign of movement out there, beyond the
mountain ring, you must report it, yes?’

‘I have
demanded exactly that of my men, sir,’ said the young, flat-faced
commander of the Second Regiment, standing near the table. ‘The
companies are stationed carefully in the hinterland or up in the
mountain archer eyries. They will see the enemy coming from any
direction, and they’ll have the chance to fight or fall back.’

‘Aye, they
will spot the horde, I’m sure,’ replied Skarpi. ‘But they must be
vigilant against spies, sappers and the like. Just twenty Pylians
it took to destroy Arinna.’ He fought off the pang of pity in his
heart for his old friend Pelki, robbed of his family in the city’s
fall. ‘Just twenty men who sneaked round the hills to attack the
dam. We must not be blind to such a trick.’

‘All the
approaches are being watched, General. Not a single living being
will be allowed to enter the mountain ring unchallenged.’

‘Dismissed,’
Skarpi said.

Seven nights
passed, and late one day Skarpi found himself at the military hall
again, struggling to keep his eyes open but too agitated to sleep.
He sat by the window’s stone sill, stroking the tabby’s head, eyes
combing the high crown of mountains that closely encircled the
city. So unearthly was the city’s surrounds that they called this
great crater the Land of the Gods. His eyelids began to droop.

A faint moan
sounded, scattering hawks from the city rooftops.

His head
jolted upright. The sound came again. A distant horn, Skarpi
realised, echoing across the land from somewhere outwith the
mountain ring. He looked outside to the evening skies, as if the
sound should have written its meaning in the clouds. Instead, he
saw a man in one of the torchlit archers’ nests waving frantically
with both arms.

The message
was relayed with a series of shouts. ‘A force approaches.’

Skarpi buckled
his sword to his belt and hurried outside, bare-chested. The people
of Sapinuwa and their contingent of grubby refugees all gazed up at
the surrounding mountains and at their general as he paced through
the streets and left the city. Chief Toggu joined him as he pounded
up the broad steps cut into the limestone sierra, leading to the
Moon Gap. Once up on the pass’s highest point, he climbed the
ladder to the archer’s nest from which the man had been signalling.
Up here he could see for danna in every direction the lands outside
the mountain ring. The chill autumnal wind struck him and in the
twilight, he struggled to distinguish the mass approaching. A huge
host. From the west.

‘It is the
Lord of the Mountains, sir,’ said Chief Toggu. ‘The Kaskans are
here at last!’

Skarpi sagged
in utter relief. A gust of wind from the direction of the
approaching army brought the smell of sweat and dung to his
nostrils – the famous stink of the Kaskans. He saw for himself the
shaggy hair and beards, the unmistakable rugged dress and serrated
blades and clubs. Most welcome of all, he spotted their leader with
the famous cow-head staff strapped across his back. He beat a fist
on the picket and let out a bold ‘Ha!’ through a broad grin. ‘Grax,
you big glorious bastard!’

 


***

 


The streets,
homes, halls and taverns of Sapinuwa were crammed with bodies that
night. Carousing Kaskans, sharing the beer they had brought with
the happy-to-oblige Hittites. Likewise, the Hittites brought out
their own meagre rations and beer and wine stocks and shared in
return. Skarpi watched over it all from the terrace of the military
hall’s upper floor, his face uplit by the many torches and cooking
fires.

‘Twelve
thousand men?’ he repeated for the dozenth time that night.

‘More like
fifteen thousand,’ Arka said with a smile. ‘As my father used to
say: these years of peace have denied the Kaskan men the chance to
rut on the battlefield… so they’ve been rutting in bed instead!’ He
roared at his own joke.

Skarpi
chuckled at the imagery. He eyed Arka, standing, feet apart, arms
folded, the cow-head staff stretched across his back. Exactly as he
remembered Grax, a generation ago. It saddened him to think that he
would never again see the old, gruff yet affable Kaskan leader. He
wanted to ask how Grax had met his demise, but knew he should not.
That was the way of the mountains: high chieftains came and went.
Grax’s long reign was something of an exception, and that his son
had risen to rule after him without a succession struggle was
impressive indeed.

Arka rested
his elbows on the balustrade, eyeing the crowds in the streets.
‘Aye, so many boys born in the last twenty years.’

Skarpi
half-smiled as the tabby cat appeared and sprang onto his
shoulders, curling around his neck like a scarf and purring
heavily. ‘If they have grown up knowing only peace… are they ready
for war?’

Arka grinned
with a devious look in his eyes. ‘We might not have had outright
conflict in that time, but there have been plenty of raids from the
far northern tribes – the bastard Azzi and the like. Those young
men down there have split enough heads to be ready for this. Have
no fear. They will do what needs doing. Before we left the
mountains, we slaughtered a goat kid to the Sky God, and he showed
us our path.’

Skarpi watched
a group of them – pickled beyond belief – performing some dance
which involved a lot of pelvic thrusting and looking angry. The
Hittites cheered and clapped along. Next, the city’s most famous
wrestlers came out dressed in loincloths, oiled up their bodies and
went about twisting all manner of screams out of one another. One
dark-skinned champion seemed to be pushing for victory, when his
lean opponent deftly dodged an attack then pounced, pinning the
dark one in a rather awkward hold, upside down, arms locked around
the man’s midriff, squatting over his face. When the lean one’s
testicles slipped free of his loincloth and dangled a
finger’s-width from the dark one’s horrified face, the dark one
screamed out in submission.

A Kaskan
offered to wrestle the winner, quickly stripping off his furs and
goatskin leggings, but the stench that wafted from him not only
drove away the lean winner, but caused the gathered crowds to
dissipate in a chorus of groans and retching. Reddening, the Kaskan
challenger tugged on his clothing again, muttering in contempt.

‘King Tudha
believes there are more of these Sea Peoples than any force that
has been gathered together before,’ Skarpi said, stroking the cat’s
dangling paws and tail.

‘Perhaps. But
look at your mountain walls,’ Arka assured him, gesturing up to the
dark rocky ridge and sweeping his hand round in a circle. ‘They
laugh at numbers. These Sea Peoples will die at the Moon Gap.’

‘The mountains
look impressive, but in truth there are many other small passes and
clefts. More than half of my regiment is needed to man them all –
and only thinly at that.’

‘Then station
them all up there. Make every weak spot a death trap. You will
still have my entire host of tribesmen in reserve.’

That brought
Skarpi’s mind to another matter. ‘King Tudha wished me to partition
your forces, to keep one third here and send equal segments south
to Arinna and Hattusa.’ He sighed. ‘Arinna, however, has
fallen.’

‘Very well. So
half of my men will go to Hattusa, half will stay here. That is all
that has changed. As soon as spring comes, aye?’

‘Aye,’ Skarpi
replied, inwardly uncomfortable with the notion of housing so many
mountain men here over the winter.

A slave
brought a tray of wine and berries to them. Arka took and raised a
cup. ‘To our shared Gods.’

Skarpi took a
cup for himself and drank a deep, warming draught and sighed. ‘To
our Gods.’

 


***

 


The first tiny
snowflakes drifted through the windless sky. The men at the Moon
Gap watched them spiralling down. Some stuck out their tongue to
catch them. Others whispered prayers to Tarhunda, whose divine hand
controlled the weather. ‘Bring the snow, close the routes to our
city,’ they said.

Up in the
archer’s nest, Chief Toggu watched the western horizons beyond the
mountain ring, grey and surly like the sky. All it needed was one
clogging snow shower, and they would have the winter at least, free
of the threat of attack. Not that they needed any more time to
bolster this place.

The Moon Pass
was now bolstered with a second archer’s nest. A troop of ten
Hittite bowmen were stationed in each but now – thanks to the
Kaskan arrival – an extra hundred spearmen had also been freed up
to defend the floor of the pass. These ones were huddled in the lee
of the mountain wall just inside the cleft. They had erected a
goatskin windbreak and played games there using animal bones,
laughing and joking gruffly. Every one of the minor passes through
the mountain ring was likewise bolstered in this way, leaving a
core of a few hundred Hittite troops along with the Kaskan soldiery
in the city itself. Accordingly, the turrets and walls of Sapinuwa
were now largely patrolled by Arka’s warbands, after Skarpi had
trained them in the shift patterns and things to watch out for.

A
well-fortified city, Toggu thought. Could they hold out, he
wondered? Although he prayed for the snows, there were times when
he gazed into the distance and willed himself to see this mighty
tide of invaders – in the same way that one wishes a moment of
unavoidable pain to come and be done with. It was strange, Toggu
thought, this waiting game.

One of the
reserves down by the windbreak began playing a languid song on a
set of pipes. The bone games stopped and a few of the other
reserves began to sing the Myth of the Fallen Moon. Toggu sighed
and closed his eyes, then sang along. His voice was soft and low.
More of the archers in this nest and the other joined in. In the
still, snow-flecked air, he heard the men of the other passes
picking up the ballads. Soon, the whole ring of mountains was
softly shivering with the tune. As he finished the last line, he
opened his eyes…

… and saw
them.

The western
horizon had turned black and roiling. A long, shrill piping note
from a horn blasted into the air from that direction, then dozens
more in an overlapping flurry. The emerging sight sent a shiver of
pure ice through him. Ships. Tall-masted ships, swaying across
land. It was as if they had brought their own sea with them, for
all around the ships a tide of people boiled and jostled. Filling
the horizon, endless.

 


***

 


A warning call
pealed around inside the ring of mountains and echoed over and
over. The city of Sapinuwa exploded into action, the civilians
helping the few hundred Hittite soldiers and the thousands of
Kaskans down there to prepare. Skarpi uttered staccato orders to
Lord Arka: ‘Pack the battlements. Get one thousand men on each
stretch. Have the rest wait near enough to the gates so they might
rush to reinforce us up at the passes.’

He waved to
his scribe and the city officials. ‘Get the civilians inside the
military hall. All of them.’

Next, he
rallied the Dark Spears company from the barracks. He led them from
the city, and up the wide steps to the Moon Gap. The troops
stationed there were like stone, frozen at the sight out there
beyond the heights. The snow stung Skarpi’s face as he took it all
in, for the first time seeing with his own eyes this much talked-of
host.

‘Form a wall
of shields. Block the pass,’ he roared at the dumbstruck spearmen,
then scrambled up the ladder to the nearest of the archer
nests.

‘Too many,’
Chief Toggu stammered up there, taking a step back towards the nest
ladder.

Skarpi seized
him by the shoulders. ‘Where will you run? Eh? There is nowhere
that this force will not find you, until someone stands against and
breaks them. That’s down to us, lad, us!’

The young
commander, shaking, nodded.

‘That goes for
all of you,’ he called across the pass. The reserve few hundred
were now on their feet – drinks tossed out and weapons to hand –
and filling the pass’s narrow floor to block it along with the Dark
Spears. They stood shoulder to shoulder, shields overlapping like
tiles, spears levelled through the tiny gaps between.

Skarpi felt
his stomach turn over as he watched the Sea Peoples flood the
lowlands and spill around this tight mountain ring. They surrounded
the range completely and still more and more were pouring across
the horizon. Warriors from all parts of the world known and
unknown; those eerie ships; axemen, bowmen, spearmen,
swordfighters, clubmen, macemen, chariots and even savage-looking
ones riding on the bare backs of horses. A fine, golden-sparred
vessel took to ‘sailing’ around the foot of the mountains. Upon the
bow, a long-haired blonde warrior stood with one foot raised on the
bird-headed prow, an elbow resting on the bent knee and a trident
held in the other hand as he surveyed the mountains like a vulture.
Kruul, Skarpi surmised, the killer of Mahhu and Storm. Slaughterer
of the Lower Land. Smasher of Arinna.

‘Come down,’
Kruul called up to the heights. ‘Down from your nest of rock,
Hittites. I will offer you what I offered your Great King.’

Chief Toggu
and the others swapped brief looks.

‘Bring your
weapons and armour and fine reputations as the famed military of
this land. Keep them. Bring your families too. They will have food,
and the protection of this great nation you see before you. Your
king refused this, but you need not suffer for his lack of
wisdom.’

Skarpi heard
the archers muttering, wavering. ‘Be silent,’ he snarled. ‘See with
your eyes what this man’s words do not reveal.’ He pointed down to
the sea of invaders. ‘Lukkans. Our brothers. Chipped, scraped,
battered, robbed of their lands. Where are their wives and sons?
How many died before they submitted? Are you so meek that a weak
promise from a stranger might blow away your lifelong devotion to
your Labarna, to this, your home city, to the Gods?’

‘I heard they
capture the men of foreign countries and smash the bones of every
tenth one as a lesson,’ said the young archer who had been wavering
moments ago.

‘My wife died
here,’ said another. ‘Her bones rest in the high hekur house above
this very pass. I will not be leaving this place.’

‘I was born on
the night of a lightning storm,’ growled a third. ‘Tarhunda has
granted me dreams of this moment ever since. I won’t walk away from
my destiny.’

The archers
began jeering and chanting down at Kruul . Skarpi felt a shiver of
relief, anticipation… and terror. ‘You have your answer,’ he called
back down to the swell of invaders.

Kruul smiled,
the snow swirling thickly around him. ‘Very well. But we need a
place of shelter now that the snows are here. This open plain will
not do. Thus, we will have your city.’ He swished his trident
forth. ‘Into the mountains!’ he cried to his horde.

Skarpi felt
that age-old surge of battle terror as the sea of warriors out
there exploded in an earth-shaking cry and began surging up the
lower slopes from every angle. They slipped and skidded, bounded
and hopped in a fervour. ‘Archers…’ he roared. ‘Take aim, make
every shaft count. Aaand… loose!’

Thrum!
went some eighty arrows. The shafts sped downhill and punched away
a knot of the feather-hatted warriors at the fore and some of the
boar-tusk helmed elites running close behind. These kills barely
registered, the fallen disappearing and the gaps they left quickly
being closed up by the onrushing torrents of others.

‘Rocks!’ he
cried next. Five teams of Hittites hidden in crags on the
mountains’ outer slopes popped up now and pushed huge boulders
down. They bucked and bounced crazily, spraying gravel-like sling
bullets. One shrieking bull-horned Spartan running at the fore of
the uphill charge fell dead on the spot when such a stone whizzed
into his eye and burst from the back of his helm, turning the snowy
air red. The rest of the surging front swayed and slowed a little,
men falling back upon others in a clamour to get out of the way of
the five careening boulders, but the press was too great. Like the
knuckles of a mighty hand, the five rocks blasted down through the
attacking swell, each pulverising hundreds, turning men to paste
and bursting chests and heads as if they weren’t there. The rocks
bobbled on down to the plains and came to a rest, well shy of
Kruul’s ship. He watched it all with an easy smile.

As quickly as
the rocks had slowed the uphill surge, it resumed. Screaming, they
came now with a dense volley of missiles. Skarpi ducked an
expertly-thrown javelin that chipped the rock face behind the
archer’s nest, then Toggu threw up his shield to protect himself
and Skarpi from a shower of enemy arrows. As soon as he lowered his
shield, a whirling, thrown axe slammed into Toggu’s chest. He
slumped forward and pitched over the stakes protecting the nest,
only for one spike to pierce his belly and snag within. His body
tore open and dangled from the marksman’s platform like a rag,
raining innards and blood on the defensive spear line below.
Another axe – a huge one – hurtled up and smashed into the timber
bracket supporting the nest. A crunch of shredding timber rang out,
the platform shifted, Skarpi grabbed one picket for balance… then
the whole thing sloughed down the mountainside. In a riot of dust
and flailing limbs and screams, they fell, tumbling down onto the
flat ground just ahead of the blocking Hittite spear line.

He scrambled
to his feet, amazed that he had not broken a limb, then beheld the
wall of enemy warriors bounding up towards him. Thirty paces…

The other
archer platform fell in a din of screaming.

Twenty
paces.

Skarpi had
faced incredible odds over the years, but nothing like this. The
truth struck him like a mule’s kick: these few hundred men at the
Moon Gap could not hold back this tide. Worse, he heard cries from
behind him – all around the mountain ring. Cries then triumphant
shrieks. He glanced over his shoulder to see two of the other
passes, already breached, Sea Peoples streaming in and down the
inner slopes towards the walls of Sapinuwa. The chance to call the
Kaskans up to reinforce the passes had gone.

‘Retreat,’
Skarpi cried, hating himself for it. ‘Back to the city! The walls
must be our defence now.’

The soldiers
with him did not take too much convincing. They whirled round on
the balls of their feet, before bounding back down the wide rock
steps. Sea Peoples’ missiles rained down around them as they went,
along with their explosive and polyglot chorus of war cries.
Fleeing Hittites stumbled and twisted their ankles, one broke his
neck; others’ chests burst, thrown enemy spears exploding through
in showers of red. Nearly half fell as they pounded down onto the
flat ground before the city. The South Gate swung open to permit
them entry.

‘Come, hurry!’
Lord Arka cried to them, waving them in.

Skarpi slowed
to wave the others inside first, then pirouetted round to smash his
sword up and across the jaw of a Shekelesh trooper who had sped
ahead of the enemy surge and thought he might gain an easy kill.
The Shekel’s body flew to the side like a discarded rag, then
Skarpi backstepped inside the gates. As he did so, the gates began
to swing shut, affording him a shrinking vista of the Sea Peoples’
horde swamping down across the mountains’ inner slopes. Kruul was
with them, walking calmly amidst the swarm, his eyes pinned on
Skarpi. Lumbering either side of him came two teams of men, each
carrying a long poplar trunk battering ram upon a cradle of
ropes.

The
clunk of the gates closing and the locking bar falling into
place suddenly muted the storm of noise from outside. In fact, it
fell strangely quiet – the war cry from outside dropping away, the
rain of missiles sailing in from the attackers ceasing too. Skarpi
looked to and fro, trying to form his next orders. He saw Arka
waving his Kaskan thousands to bolster the gates, already having
spotted the rams.

‘Lord of the
Mountains, send bands to the false posterns. As soon as the enemy
become clustered around the gates be ready to sally outside. Hit
them in the rear. We must destroy that ram.’

‘Dark Spears,’
he called to the ragged remains of those who had fled the Moon Gap.
‘Copper Hands,’ he howled to another company that had been held
back in reserve. Apart from these two bands and a smattering of a
few score that had managed to flee in from the passes, there were
no other Hittites left of his thousand. The First Regiment had been
quartered in a matter of moments. ‘Help reinforce the South Gates,’
he commanded them, waving them with him.

As he hurried
back towards that gate, the defensive block of Kaskans already
assembled there parted. ‘What are you doing? Brace before the
gates, before their ram starts swinging.’

But only Arka
remained at the gates. Calmly, he lifted the locking bar back off
of its housing. With a shove, the gates groaned open again,
revealing the massed Sea Peoples out there. They began to spill in,
panting, weapons brandished, but without the fervid speed or noise
of ransackers. They did not attack the Kaskans there nor did the
Kaskans assault them.

Skarpi’s blood
drained to his feet. From the corners of his eyes he could see the
city’s other two gates open like this, the enemy entering
calmly.

Arka
approached Skarpi and spoke quietly so only the big man would hear.
‘My father rejected Lord Kruul’s emissaries outright, but I was
always in favour of his argument. Why fight an unwinnable war?’ He
shrugged. ‘When we slaughtered that goat kid in the mountains, the
Sky God agreed.’ He smirked then. ‘Fortunate, I suppose, that the
augur I chose to read the entrails was minded like me.’

All around
Skarpi, the Kaskans packing the battlements turned inwards,
javelins, throwing axes and slings trained upon the Hittites.

Kruul
swaggered in through the South Gates and looked around the city. ‘A
fine winter residence,’ he smiled. ‘Better cleared of Hittite rats.
Kill them. Kill them all.’

The air shook
with a guttural roar as the Sea Peoples and their new Kaskan
contingent burst into life, streaming towards Skarpi and his tiny
band. Skarpi heard himself roaring orders to retreat for the
military hall. They scrambled inside, chased by volleys of missiles
again, then slammed the doors shut, the arrows and slingstones
battering like rain on the outside. With only a few torches lit,
the hall was in near darkness. Clumsily, men dragged crates and
armoury racks to block the doors. Skarpi looked around, hearing the
echoing breaths and low moans of despair from his soldiers, and the
rising wail of distress from the thousands of families he had
ordered in here for their own safety.

He knew then
that it was over. Sapinuwa, the strongest of the three defensive
nodes, was done. Everyone in this hall would die. First, he
appealed privately to the Gods for forgiveness that he could not
protect these innocents. Next, he thought of his life. A proud life
of serving the Labarna and the sacred land of his ancestors.
His one regret was that once this day was done, he would no longer
have the honour of shielding the king. The hall doors spasmed
violently, splinters flying, as the rams set to work on them.
Shafts of light stole in like prying eyes. He found a moment of
quiet then, recalling his youth, thanking his mother for raising
him when she had so little. In a warm flash of memory, he saw the
faces and antics of the many cats and kittens he had cared for. And
then he thought of Pelki, his old friend, seeing in his mind’s eye
the time they had last clashed beer cups, the night before each had
set off from Hattusa for the final time. At the last, he sent a
fresh appeal to the Gods, begging them to protect that final
stronghold.

Just then, he
felt a soft, warm thing brushing against his shin. The tabby cat –
one of the seven he had brought here from Hattusa. It looked up at
him expectantly. He sank to his haunches and petted the creature’s
soft head. ‘I can’t protect you anymore, little one,’ he said,
rubbing one of its ears. ‘Go, get out of here,’ he said as he rose
to standing again. He flicked his head towards the back of the hall
where small cracks in the walls might offer the cat a way out. The
creature made a proo-ing sound, not satisfied. ‘Tss!’
Skarpi hissed, clapping his hands together. The cat bolted towards
the hall’s rear. Skarpi found a crumb of solace in this – maybe the
only life he would save today.

With that, he
rested his sword across the back of his shoulders and swaggered
over to the disintegrating hall doors, kicked some of the barricade
away and called back to his men. ‘Who wants to go to battle… one
last time?’

Quietly, the
Dark Spears, the Copper Hands and the tattered few of the other
companies said goodbye to their loved ones in the civilian throng,
parted from their outstretched arms and fell deaf to their cries of
distress, and joined Skarpi before the disintegrating doors.

Skarpi stared
dead ahead until the ram came smashing right through, blowing the
doors from their hinges and into fragments. Stark grey light and
snow. A sea of snarling, murderous faces.

‘Tarhunda,
coat my heart in bronze!’ Skarpi howled, bringing his sword to bear
and charging into the fray.


 


 






















Part V



The Last Bastion
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The Dragon’s Teeth

Mid-Winter 1217 BC








The fire in the
palace hearth room crackled and snapped. Tudha, sitting by the
flames, stared through the open window, watching the snow fall
thick and heavy, blanketing the capital. The high Temple Plateau
jutted like a polished sierra, capped in white, the winter winds
blasting streaks of ice particles across the grey dome of sky like
war pennants.

‘It happened
in a matter of moments,’ the shivering, exhausted soldier croaked.
‘General Skarpi fought to the end.’

‘How many
escaped with you?’

The man could
barely muster a whisper. ‘Just me.’

Tudha remained
stock-still. ‘Go to the palace cellar. Use the hot pool there to
warm your bones. I will have the kitchen workers prepare you a good
meal.

As the soldier
backed away with a flourish of gratitude, Tudha heard only a
ringing in his ears, and the words from his coronation day, now
pealing like an insult: He will be the greatest of Great Kings,
a warrior, a protector, a diplomat, a father to all vassals. The
one who will restore the Hittite Empire to its zenith…

His mind
rolled over it all again and again. Arinna, washed into the soil.
Sapinuwa, blown away, Skarpi – his mighty protector for over twenty
years and perhaps his only true friend – dead. The Twelve Tribes of
Kaska – their great hope to battle the enemy numbers – turned
against them. The wiles and ruses of the enemy, he expected, but
the betrayal of the Kaskans was a bitter twist. Too much, Tudha
realised, he had relied on Grax to hold the tribes steady in their
allegiance with the empire. Arka had risen in Grax’s place, and
once again, Tudha had been betrayed.

His hand
absently reached to his side, fingers splaying, trying to remember
the days when Storm’s warm head was there to stroke. He felt an
urgent need to speak with someone. Normally he would turn to Skarpi
or Mahhu the scribe, or Kurunta his loyal cousin for counsel. Or
Mother, he thought, gulping back sorrow. All were gone. Gone to
the Dark Earth. He closed his eyes and saw the visions from that
dream: of the earth breaking up and his loved ones sinking into
that charnel abyss. Even the treacherous half-brothers, Heshni –
now a memory – and Nerikkaili, still at large somewhere. Who was
left? Shala was his rock. Her embrace was his only refuge from this
life of breakneck preparation and looming catastrophe. She was also
sharp and innovative, and she had worked tirelessly in her efforts
to rejuvenate the empire’s political sway. Yet she possessed
nothing like Puduhepa’s vast wisdom and experience – who did? Thus,
Pudu’s carefully arranged, empire-scale board of ‘Scarabs’ was now
but a memory; communications with the last handfuls of foreign
contacts were falling silent, and old treaties drifting into
irrelevance. The Hittite Empire, once far-reaching, ringed by
devoted vassal states and known and respected in every corner of
the wider world, was now nothing more than Hattusa and a few
far-flung outposts. A barren island, shrinking. Death marching upon
this last bastion. Tudha stared intensely into the far distance,
unable to think of anything but the parallels with Ishtar’s
dream.

‘Is it true?’
a voice spoke from the table behind him.

Tudha twisted
to see Pelki, swaying in the doorway, face ruddy, eyes glazed with
inebriation.

‘That soldier,
I saw him coming in. He was from Skarpi’s Second Regiment. He was
bruised and bloodied.’

‘The big man
is gone,’ Tudha said quietly. ‘So too is Sapinuwa.’

Silence. Then…
plonk. Pelki took a deep draught of wine.

‘Is that how
you choose to honour his memory?’ Tudha growled.

‘In oblivion,
I can pretend that he is not dead… that Sapinuwa and Arinna still
stand. That my beloved and my boy and my brother Dakki are waiting
for me back in my chambers. That we here on this mountainside city
are not the last hope of the empire.’

The words made
Tudha think again of the three mighty piers supporting a bridge.
Two were gone. The whole deluge now battered at the last, central
pier. Hattusa. There were merely seventeen hundred soldiers with
which to protect it. He searched his thoughts for some crumb of
hope. ‘The Sea Peoples fell upon an army of drunks in the Lower
Land and slew them like chickens. They tricked their way to
destroying Arinna and capturing Sapinuwa. They have yet to face the
Hittite Army proper.’

Pelki stood
there, swaying. ‘Their numbers were breathtaking before, now – with
the Kaskans in tow – they are incomprehensible. We are finished.’
Another swig of wine.

Tudha felt
fire on his tongue. But he had shouted at Pelki before, to no
avail. Thus, he stared into space, feeling the Metalsmith’s mood
penetrate his own.

‘When I was a
boy in Tarhuntassa, you visited the city,’ another voice spoke.

Tudha and
Pelki turned to the voice. Chief Zakuli entered the room, walking
confidently to the window, planting a foot on the sill and gazing
outside across the white-crowned capital. ‘You and Dakki both. You
came to establish the smithy there. Soot-stained, tall, wise.
People said you were conjurers – sages who could whisper to the
rocks and draw shining liquid from them. While you built the
smithy, me and my street friends watched you at work. When it was
complete, we mimicked the guards posted around the entrance. We
heard strange noises and saw odd lights from within. What was going
on in there, we wondered? My friends said you were communing with
the spirits of dragons and it was they who breathed fire upon the
ingots and rocks and reduced them to liquid.’ He smiled fondly,
gazing back through the halls of time. ‘One night, they dared me to
sneak inside and see if I could steal a dragon’s tooth. I was
petrified by the thought… but I agreed. It was the way of our gang
– never show your fear!’

‘So, one dark
night when the workshop seemed silent and I thought you might not
be there, I did it. I slipped past the watchmen on the streets and
into the smithy. It was dark as a demon’s pit, and so I had to feel
my way around. The air was strange with the stink of metals and
still hot from recent work. I crept along, lifting, feeling and
marvelling at the array of blackened tools, racks of spearheads,
axes, knives and swords. Piled ingots of copper, tin… and iron
ore.’

Pelki did not
move, but his eyes rolled a fraction towards Zakuli. Not all the
way. The winter gale rose, spraying snow in over Zakuli, and the
closed shutters at the other windows chattered.

‘I felt a
small knife yet to be fitted with a handle, and decided I would
take it and claim it was a dragon’s fang. I had no sooner turned to
be on my way when,’ he shivered and smiled at the same time, ‘when
the darkness within the workshop exploded in a spray of white
sparks, revealing your face, snarling, uplit above a hammer and a
glowing blade. Dakki was with you, holding the blade in place with
tongs.’

Pelki’s lips
rose just a fraction. A ghost of a smile, a fond look brought about
by the mention of his dead brother.

‘Conjurers,
magickers, people said of you,’ Zakuli went on. ‘I saw no spirits
or dragons in there, but I witnessed something just as grand. You
and your brother, the scions of the great Jaru, at work.’

The shutters
chattered again. Pelki sighed. ‘I was a boy apprentice of Jaru’s
and no more. Dakki was the one who really knew how to tame metal. I
was always the less talented brother.’

‘In the short
few years I knew him, he always, always said the opposite,’
Zakuli said, approaching Pelki. ‘You two were destined to break the
secret of good iron. Piece by piece you each advanced the
experiments – you before you became a general and he after
that.’

‘And now he is
gone,’ Pelki said flatly.

‘Thus, the
mantle is yours once more,’ said Zakuli, standing before Pelki.

Pelki looked
up. ‘I am fit for nothing, neither fighting nor metalworking.’

‘Then you must become
fit once more. For you are the only general our Labarna has
left. And you are the only man alive who can possibly bring the
dream of the Iron Army to be.’

Pelki cranked
his head back and laughed hoarsely. ‘The hill forge is in ruins.
Buried deep underneath lies the collected ore, the armour Dakki had
produced and – vitally – the tablet with his latest method. It’s
all gone. The dream is dead. The Labarna carries the last
two of the few good iron swords Jaru crafted. That is all we
have.’

But Zakuli was
not finished. ‘No. You were with Dakki in the Serpent’s Belly many
times before his death. I know that King Tudha made Dakki swear
never to share the latest methods with a soul. I also know how
close you brothers were. You were like twins – two brothers, one
soul. You saw his workings, didn’t you?’

Pelki sighed
and shook his head as if troubled by a wasp. ‘His methods and
theories changed by the day.’

Tudha stood
and stepped over to Pelki. ‘Can it be done?’

Pelki
reluctantly met his eye. ‘I have failed you once already,
Labarna. Is that not enough?’

‘Pelki,
despite all my efforts to stud this place with defences and snares,
it will come down to combat eventually. As it stands, their numbers
will guarantee them victory. But you saw how it was on the Copper
Island with Dakki’s early prototype iron. It gave us strength and
power enough to overthrow the famous Ram’s Keep. If there is even
the slimmest chance that you can rescue your brother’s work…’

‘With what?’
he gestured to the window in the direction of the northern hills,
where the collapsed forge lay like a puckered crater. ‘The
Serpent’s Belly is gone.’

‘We can build
a new smithy,’ said Tudha. ‘Damn, you can build all you need here
on the acropolis if you wish – forge, workshop, chimney.’

‘Dakki’s
apprentices would be glad to work for you,’ Zakuli added.

Pelki’s eyes
changed a little then – the deadness in them receding a little. ‘It
took my brother years to crack the secret. We have the rest of
winter and spring at best before… they come.’

Tudha heard a
sentry stamping on the spot outside – an effort to keep his feet
warm. It gave him an idea. ‘There are some seventeen hundred
warriors here, nervously waiting for the arrival of the enemy. You
know as well as I do that it does a soldier no good to have too
much time to think about what is to come. Seventeen hundred strong
men, Pelki. They could all be yours – all except a few hundred to
keep watch. You can even have my Grey Hawk guards. Imagine it: an
army of metalworkers.’

Pelki stroked
at his jaw, a sharpness returning to his eyes. Yet the look faded
as he shook his head, smiling tightly. ‘The process is intricate
and cannot be accelerated, and the forge is central to it all. Just
as nine women cannot produce a baby in one month, one thousand
workers cannot smelt and shape iron in a forge any faster than a
team of, say, one hundred can.’

‘Very well. So
we’ll build a dozen smithies, each with their own forge and
chimney,’ Tudha declared. ‘The city is crammed with refugees, but
we can reorganise to make spare patches of ground here and there.
We will find a way. We’ll have many teams working in parallel.’

Pelki absently
set down his wineskin – the first time he hadn’t been clutching one
in many moons. ‘But the ore reserves, they lie buried in the
Serpent’s Belly.’

‘The men will
mine and ferry in more – as much as you need. The hills around here
are riddled with the stuff,’ Zakuli countered.

‘But…’ Pelki
started, then sagged. Lost for words, he moved to the window. His
eyes began to pick out spots around the city. ‘There are empty
plots on Tarhunda’s Shoulder, and by the King’s Gate. And the
square by the Scribal School – that would make a good forge.’

‘Anything else
you need, you come to me,’ Tudha said, stepping over to the
Metalsmith and placing a gentle hand on his shoulder. ‘For Dakki,’
he said.

With a glint
in his eyes, Pelki whispered: ‘for Dakki.’

 


***

 


Tudha beckoned
Zakuli. The pair walked from the palace, throwing on cloaks before
heading out into the snow. They padded from the acropolis grounds
and down past the Noon Spur Barracks, noises of drills and training
ringing out from the compound’s interior. ‘Thank you for your
words,’ he said. ‘I thought the Metalsmith was hopelessly
lost.’

‘I know well
the pit that one digs for himself when he cannot tear himself from
the wine, My Sun,’ replied Zakuli. ‘Yet as I said to you before, I
also know that the way out is a sense of purpose – a ladder one can
use to climb back to a better life.’ He frowned then, snow settling
on his hair and eyebrows. ‘What you said about clearing space for a
number of smithies – can that really be done? The city is crammed
with people.’

‘I know.
Come,’ Tudha beckoned.

They dipped
their heads against the blizzard and made their way uphill towards
the Temple Plateau. Despite the horrendous weather up there, the
Thunder Road and every other street writhed with chains of people,
plodding in ordered processions around the great temples. Wagons
creaked and groaned through the snow, carting divine idols on their
backs.

Orchestrating
it all was prince Liuma. He was standing on the balcony of the
Temple of the Moon God, half-caked in snow, robes flapping and
bedecked with bronze chains around his neck and bangles on his
wrists. ‘Tread the sacred wards, people of Hattusa. All ye born to
this soil or to the country of the Gods, let your feet pound the
streets so they rumble and that Tarhunda might hear. Let your
devotion shine so bright that Arinniti the Sun Goddess will shine
back upon us, and send her offspring, fire, down upon those who
seek to bring us harm. Beseech Arma the Moon God to beam brightly
so our nights will not be dark…’ On and on he crooned, the people
swaying around the temples obediently. Tudha couldn’t help but
smell trouble – not unknown when zeal began to broil like this.

There was a
small watch on the streets nearby – a new company personally raised
by Prince Arnu, called ‘The Unbroken Line’. They seemed to be
carefully watching and policing the most congested spots. What did
his heir feel about his younger brother’s devout ways, Tudha
wondered? Did he despair at Liuma’s single-mindedness, was he there
to police against the zeal… or to protect it? Even after all these
years, both of his boys were like strangers to him. He knew, with a
barbed lash of realisation, that this was his own failing more than
theirs.

He turned his
attentions to the Golden Keep – it’s fortified summit easily the
highest point in the city. They made their way to the rock-cut
stairs that wound around the crag’s sides and climbed them, using
the rope handrail for safety, arriving at the small building on the
summit through a hatch in its floor. Sighing in relief at being out
of the snowstorm, Tudha gazed around the brazier-lit walls of the
interior, depicting scenes of bearded giants marching in line
across the tops of a sierra, remnants of the building’s previous
incarnation as Temple of the Mountain God. Now it served as a
roofless garrison house for the hundred men of the Bronze Boars
company. Those off-duty sat around the relative warmth of the
interior playing Scarabs and chatting, while those on shift stood
up on the parapets, shivering and blue with the cold.

Tudha and
Zakuli climbed the ladder to join those freezing ones, back out in
the storm. There they stood like a pair of eagles, gazing over the
nexus of defences, the winter wind screaming around them. With the
city’s jealously-patrolled outer walls, the southern Sphinx
Rampart, the new Ambar wall, this bastion and the nearby Silver
Fort along with the mighty acropolis and the many other protective
fixtures he had commissioned, the capital had the look of a
porcupine braced for danger. But as Zakuli had said, the streets
were clogged with trudging worshippers and refugees. ‘We need room
to build Pelki’s smithies,’ Tudha said. ‘More vitally, if the enemy
breach the outer walls and we need to marshal a resistance in the
inner wards, then speed of movement between the defensive layers
will be vital. Civilians massed like this will be like shackles for
our soldiers… and they would be easy prey for the enemy. I have
seen what the Sea Peoples did to the common folk in the Lower Land.
I will not let that happen here.’

‘The Gods will
hear us,’ Liuma crooned on from the temple far below. ‘They will
blow away the snows and these invaders with them. Only with our
devotion can we emerge from this dark time-’

‘People of
Hattusa,’ Tudha boomed, drowning out his youngest son.

The rivers of
worshippers slowed and halted, all looking up and around before
seeing Tudha and Zakuli atop the Golden Keep.


‘Labarna? My Sun!’ they muttered in a great chorus.

Tudha gazed
down over them all. He pointed west, to the countryside. ‘Years
ago, when I was a boy, this city was the heart of the empire. My
father ruled Hattusa and all the Upper Land cities and every farm
settlement in between. The Lower Land and all the vassal lands too.
It would take a man on a good chariot months to reach the edges of
our realm.’ The wind keened like a distressed gull. ‘Now? Now
Hattusa is our empire. A nub. All that remains after the
ravaging drought, the shaking earth. And now it must face this tide
of invasion. To the Gods we can direct our pleas for the earth not
the shake and for the rains to come in the spring as they used to.
But these invaders?’ he patted his chest. ‘That falls upon me. Me
and the army of this empire.’

The people
rumbled in excitement. It had been some time, Tudha realised, since
he had addressed them like this and in such masses.

‘Stand against
them, we warriors shall,’ he continued. He finally spotted Shala
amongst the crowds, clothed in a long blue gown that had once been
Puduhepa’s and before that had belonged to the Great Queens of the
past. ‘Yet what of you families? I called you all to this city from
your outlying homes, thinking that you would know safety here. Now,
I realise it is no longer something I can guarantee.’

Arnu and Liuma
gazed up at their father, faces crumpling in distaste at where this
was going.

‘The soldiers
must remain to fight the invader. But the rest of you?’ Tudha swept
a hand eastward, into the murky grey blizzard. ‘As soon as the
snows break, you must leave this city. Walk the dawn road, to our
distant viceroyalty of Gargamis. My cousin Ini rules there, and it
is well-protected by his walls and his garrison, and by the River
Mala, and most importantly by its sheer distance from this invasion
we are to face.’

The people’s
faces changed, jaws slackening, heads shaking in disbelief.

‘Leave, My
Sun? This is the city of the Gods,’ they shouted up in appeal.

‘We cannot
leave. The bones of our ancestors lie in the meadows outside this
ancient place.’

‘My mother and
father built our home on the slope – it is all I have left to
remember them by.’

‘We have
newborns – not fit to travel such great distances.’

On and on
their protests rose – and Tudha understood every single one of
them. He dipped his head and let them wash over him. He knew well
the dilemma he had cast upon them. Given permission to flee from
this soon to be embattled city, but chained by tradition and
emotion to stay. ‘By the will of the Gods,’ he boomed, ‘I
command you to leave.’

He turned to
look over his shoulder and down into the Golden Keep’s interior,
and gave the veteran captain of the Bronze Boars a nod. With a
barked order, the man led his hundred charges down the spiralling
stone steps and began marshalling the civilians, reiterating and
enforcing Tudha’s demands. ‘Back to your homes. Pack up your
belongings. Get ready for the snows to break and be gone – for your
own good, to give us soldiers a chance of defending this place.’ A
hubbub broke out. Protest, distress. The discord rose in great
swells, tangling with the strengthening storm. On and on they
begged that they might stay. Tudha gazed off beyond the city, to
the horizons: empty, still, silent…


Chapter 28
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Exodus

Spring 1216 BC








During the
final days of winter, Tudha, Zakuli, Chariot Master Jantu and a
rejuvenated and sober Pelki spent long nights in the light of
tallow lamps drawing up final plans, identifying extra choke
points, dreaming up ambitious ruses. Come the first days of thaw,
the wards of Hattusa began to drain as great caravans of people
filtered out from the city’s gates, gathering near the dawn road,
readying to set off for Gargamis. Tudha watched it all from the
heights of the Dawn Bridge, pensive. It was a mournful procession,
with much weeping and spells of stony silence. Families carried
their possessions on their backs or with handcarts, while the
richer noble houses travelled on wagons. The kinder of these
allowed children and weaker, older ones of the poorer families to
ride on board. So too the priests of the Great Storm Temple led the
clergy of Hattusa out from their spiritual home, chanting and
singing forlorn songs. With them went an escort of one hundred
spearmen – Prince Arnu’s Unbroken Line company – men Tudha could
not afford to lose, but equally could not refuse to give. The road
to Gargamis was long and riddled with dangerous ground where
bandits lurked.

He came down
to stand in the sparse grasses outside the lower town’s Tawinian
Gate, where Shala waited beside the wagon by which she was to
travel to Gargamis. He took her hands in his, and she gazed up into
his eyes. ‘I am your Great Queen, your wife… your lover. My place,
and that of our sons, is here. We are the legs of your throne. They
are the future of the empire. Do not make us leave.’

‘You must. You
cannot be here during what is to come.’ He placed his lips against
hers, tasting the sweetness of the honey they had eaten at
breakfast and the saltiness of her tears, smelling the floral paste
on her skin. When their lips parted he saw that his sons had
arrived outside. Liuma beheld him with a pious look, Arnu a
flintier one.

‘Arnu, I need
you to lead the departure. You trained the hundred men of the
escort, and now you must command them in the journey ahead. You
have proved yourself to me and I trust you to do this. Guard your
mother and your brother and all of our people. See them to safety
at Gargamis.’

Arnu withdrew.
‘You send away your sons, when we should be serving as your
generals and confidantes,’ he said. ‘More, I am your heir.’

Liuma edged
over beside his brother in a gesture of unity. ‘Yet instead you
rely upon that broken old Metalsmith, Pelki – the man who lost
Arinna! – and the lowborn, Zakuli.’

Both more
honourable than you, Tudha growled inwardly, disgusted by
Liuma’s words. He poked a finger at each of them in turn. ‘I send
you away because you are now my heir and my next in line. If
you stay here then both of you and I might perish. If that were to
happen, then any remnant of our empire would collapse into a battle
of succession. We have seen enough of those to know that they bring
only disaster.’

‘The Gods ask
us to stay,’ Liuma said, defiant.

‘Your King
commands you to leave,’ Tudha countered, before wheeling away
towards the Tawinian Gate, biting back the sharp pangs of
grief.

‘Will you be
recalling us from Gargamis?’ Liuma called after him. ‘When you have
driven off the invader?’

Tudha slowed
momentarily, looking back. ‘Why don’t you ask the Gods?’

 


***

 


The last
parties of the great exodus left before noon. Tudha spent the rest
of the afternoon feeling a deep sadness in his heart, fighting the
urge to race after them, to kiss Shala again. Had it really been
almost thirty years since their joining? He remembered their
wedding night. Youth, vibrance, energy, lust… it would never leave
them, he had been so certain.

Later that
day, as the light began to fade, he sat on the edge of his bed.
Reaching into the chest by the bedside, he lifted out the scarlet
strip of silk which had been used in their joining ceremony and
held it to his face. It still – after all this time – smelt of
Shala’s perfume.

‘When we are
together again, I will squander not a moment,’ he said quietly, the
words echoing around the lonely bedchamber.

Prizing off
his boots with a groan. He planted one bare sole on the ground,
then frowned. The cold stone was shivering ever so slightly. A
tremor? His heart climbed into his mouth. Yet it rose quickly
then vanished, like the buzz of a passing bee – much faster than
the usual long, laboured quakes. He was about to shrug it off when
he planted his second bare foot on the floor and a second shiver
passed through him, just as rapid. And then a third. He sat there,
breath held captive, eyes unblinking, staring at the ground,
glancing every few heartbeats to the bowl of water nearby,
searching for the slightest sign of another pulse. Nothing more
came of it.

Stepping
outside, he padded on his bare soles around the acropolis,
perplexed. A few of the Grey Hawk guards on the acropolis walls
saluted and called down to him. ‘The earth sighs strangely,
Labarna,’ one said to him.

‘Aye, a
strange pattern,’ he replied.

The watchmen
over on the Sun Gate walkway were busy with some other affair,
however. Tudha paced over and climbed the steps onto that
battlement, which overlooked the almost sheer eastern drop of the
mountainside, and one narrow, oblique approach of worn grass. The
two troops stationed there were casting pebbles out into the night.
‘Get away with you!’ one hissed. Tudha crept up onto that
battlement to peer out there. A chill passed from his soles to his
scalp, as he met the ice-blue eyes of the wolf out there. A giant
thing, dark as night. Sitting on its haunches he reckoned it would
be chest high to him. The thrown pebbles flew wide or fell short –
either way the wolf was unconcerned. Tudha silently leaned out over
the parapet, frightening the life out of the sentries who only now
realised he was there.

‘She’s been
sitting there all night, Labarna,’ one said, composing
himself.

‘A killer.
Look at the size of her!’ said the other.

‘You?’ Tudha
whispered quietly at the creature. He quietly stepped down from the
gatehouse, through the gate hatch and out onto the approach,
ignoring the clamours for caution from the two sentries. He stepped
over to the giant she-wolf, and crouched near her. It was one of
Storm’s cubs, he knew immediately – the dark one. They beheld each
other for a time – she gaining his trust and he hers. Her pupils
and her coat were as black as the night sky. ‘Shadow,’ he said,
reaching out to let her smell his hand, then stroking her. ‘I shall
call you Shadow.’ The troops watched, in awe, as their king and the
she-wolf walked together, back inside and across the acropolis.

The next day,
Tudha woke to a ghost city. Doors creaked in the breeze, ajar, the
homes empty as he walked, surveying it all. Shadow – not quite sure
of her surroundings yet – padded by his side. The shanty villages
were gone apart from a few abandoned rag tents, flapping in the
wind. The walls were sparsely garrisoned, with just a few men
posted at each turret, less than one hundred on duty.

Every other
fighting man was, for the time-being, a builder – the chariot
elites included, dispensing with all notions of their class and
what tasks were fitting of or below them. Over fifteen hundred men,
sweating and dusty, carrying stretchers of bricks and buckets of
mud plaster. Pelki guided them as the foundations of the twelve new
smithies were outlined and the first blocks laid.

The
clink and chime of tools rang over the capital, and a smell
of freshly sawn wood danced in the air. Tudha watched the goings-on
all morning, entranced, as the smithies rose rapidly, the first
completed before the hottest hour. It was only in the mild
stillness of noon, when the builders took a break, that he noticed
another noise coming from up on the deserted Temple Plateau. He
gazed up there, eyes combing the empty streets and the hollow
temples. No, not hollow. There was movement… inside the Temple of
the Moon God.

Striding
uphill, he entered, but found the place empty. Odd, he
thought. The sun often dazzled on these high parts, but he was sure
he had seen something. Leaving, he halted at the door, turning back
slightly. It was a whiff of a floral scent that caught him off
guard. It reminded him of Shala’s perfume. There was probably still
a trace of it on his face, he thought, realising that he had not
bathed since their parting moment yesterday.

Returning to
the acropolis and sinking onto a bench in the palace hearth room,
he nursed a cup of watered wine, gazing into the coals of the low
fire, thinking of his absent wife and sons. Gone, he mused,
and if the odds are stacked as I think they are, then I will
never see them again. It was like the dream Ishtar had sent to
him, but in reverse. By remaining here it was he who was set to
plunge into the Dark Earth while his family lived on. That thought
was both sad and comforting at once.

He retired to
his bed, finding one of Shala’s nightgowns – one she had worn that
had gone unwashed. The collar smelt of her – sweet perfume mixed
with her natural odour and the smells of the spices and herbs from
her favourite foods. He held it close to him as he drifted off to
sleep. Yet sleep would not come.

Weary and
agitated, he rose. He dressed in kilt and cloak and paced out
across the acropolis then up onto the Hall of the Sun’s high roof.
The mild night wind soughed from the west and furrowed his hair.
During his youth, he had done just this, when the spring breeze had
been spiced with the nutty scent of barley, of plenty. Tonight…
nothing. Just dryness, dust. A ghost city, a fallen empire… a dead
land. Shadow nuzzled into his thigh, as if sensing his spiralling
mood. He ruffled her neck fur. As he did so, he noticed a glint of
light from the corner of his eye. His head swung round to the spot.
The Temple Plateau. The Temple of the Moon God, specifically. Yet
it was now dark as pitch. The ward was deserted. How could there
have been light up there at the temples? He watched and watched for
hours but saw nothing more before dawn arrived.

That day, he
climbed the road up to the Temple Plateau. Through the empty
streets he went, until he came to the Moon Temple. Creeping inside
warily, he eyed the alabaster disc mounted upon the far wall. Was
it this that had caught some beam of starlight last night? Around
it on a stone pedestal rested idols and symbols of the cult.
Silently he goaded the moon deity Arma to rise and take shape.
Don’t tease me with whispers and flickers of light. Show
yourself. Nothing happened. Perhaps, he mused, you
only show yourself at night – like Ishtar? He spotted a statue
of the Moon God in warrior guise. There was a niche in behind it.
So he sat in the darkness there, wedging himself in there and
watching, waiting for another glimmer of divine light. His mind
ticked over everything: the long odds of defending this old city,
the wisdom of even trying. Over and over his mind turned.
Eventually, his lack of sleep in recent times told, and he began to
drowse.






Fire rained
from the sky in great plumes, streaking down into the depths of the
Dark Earth. The sea of dead ones down there sang in macabre joy.
Alongside Pudu stood Mahhu, Skarpi too, and legions of Hittites
from the two fallen cities. Even those consumed by the falling
flames crooned in rapture. Aplu, God of the Underworld, stared up
at the last island of living earth, and roared with triumph.

Trapped there
between the sky of fire and pit of dark death sat King Tudha and
the Goddess Ishtar. Her mighty lions were gone. So too was her air
of majesty and invincibility. The feathers of her wings had lost
their lustre. Indeed, some were dried-out and dishevelled
looking.

‘My father
used to deny the rumours that you stalked his dreams. When I asked
him about it he punished me with chores. Only when I told him that
you were also speaking to me in my sleep, did he confess the things
that you had put him through.’

She sneered.
‘I helped him too.’

‘The famous
help of Ishtar,’ Tudha laughed bitterly.

Boom! The
invisible drums of devastation pealed again, and another huge chunk
of land toppled away from the edge of this last island of life. The
brink was but a weak arrowshot away in every direction.

‘Then help
me. Show me the way to avoid this. You are a Goddess. You have the
power to control!’

Now it was her
turn to laugh. ‘Control? Control is an illusion. A foolish notion.
A whim of mankind. You march past moss-coated ruins and assume they
are just the follies of other men who didn’t do things properly.
Weak and unwise men, you laugh. So you ignore their mistakes and
then you repeat them. You build high stone walls of your own and
think they will last forever. Always, they crumble, the moss grows
once again, and the next man struts past, laughing at them.’

‘You have
the luxury of mocking our ways, for you have eternity on your
side.’

She sighed.
‘Immortality? Another delusion.’

‘But you
are exactly that – immortal!’

‘Only to
you short-lived creatures. Like a mayfly by the river shallows –
destined to live and die within a single day, and struck with awe
by the seemingly unageing deer drinking by the rushes.’

A feather –
grey and dried-out, floated free of her wings.

‘The time
will come, as all times must…’ she said in a low grumble.

‘When the
world will shake,’ Tudha finished for her, ‘and fall to
dust.’

Boom! The
small isle of life shuddered, and more great chunks crumbled away
from the edges.

Closer,
closer… to the end.






He woke to a
scuff of feet.

Blinking, he
remembered where he was. He saw shadows trooping in through the
temple’s main doors. He peered through the legs of the Moon God
statue, sure they must be creeping Sherden. Then his jaw dropped.
The shadow people flopped to their knees and began moaning in
hushed prayer. Not ghosts, not invaders… Hittites. Hundreds of
civilians. He blinked again. Swathes of the very people he had sent
away. How could it be? Striding back and forth in front of the
praying ones, acting as high priest, was Prince Liuma.

Tudha lurched
up and out from his concealment, glaring at his youngest. ‘What is
this?’

The civilians
recoiled in horror. The prince paled with fright, but quickly
composed himself.

‘Devotion,
Father,’ said Liuma through quivering lips. ‘You asked us to leave,
to have these temples lie empty and silent. Not all were inclined
to agree. Once out in the countryside, we shared our concerns… and
some of us decided to come back. The guards at the King’s Gate let
us in. Do not be angry with them, for I commanded that they should.
I reminded them that I am in the line of succession and one day I
might be king and appointee of the Gods. It is only fitting that I
honour them properly instead of running away from their home like a
rat.’

‘Arnu is my
heir, you fool, not you,’ Tudha raged. ‘Why? Because at least he
does not rail against my commands like this!’

Just then, a
well-decorated Hittite warrior stepped from the shadows. ‘Father,’
said Arnu.

‘No,’ Tudha
sighed.

‘You asked me
to protect with my life my loved ones and the Hittite people. Thus,
when this group came back, I had to come back with them. Fifty men
of the Unbroken Line came back with me. The rest stayed with the
others who wanted to journey on to Gargamis.’

‘What have you
done…’ Tudha groaned, his heart beginning to sink as he cast his
eyes over the crowd of worshippers – who now all looked up meekly
at him. He saw noble families from Tarhunda’s shoulder, beggars
from the slums, a tanner from the riverhouse and farmers from the
ruined croplands. Refugees from Wilusa, Pala and Tummanna as
well.

And her.

‘Sh…
Shala?’

She stared
back at him, moon-eyed. ‘When I married you, I quickly found myself
widowed to your travels. All I had was my boys. Where they go, I
follow. Liuma persuaded the people to come back, I had to come with
him…’

‘…and I with
my mother and brother,’ Arnu finished.

Tudha swung
away, wringing his hands through his hair, then he stabbed a finger
towards the door and the western horizon far beyond, outside. ‘Do
you understand what is coming for this place?’

‘The princes
have explained,’ said one kneeling nobleman. ‘I have made my
choice. I will pray until they come. When they arrive, I will take
up a sword.’ Many others muttered similar sentiments.

Tudha stifled
a gasp of derision. The man was hunched with age and his hands
shook with some palsy. The others were feeble-looking, far too
young or bent with injury or accident. He turned his glare upon his
sons. ‘Only this group before me broke away from the convoy?’

Liuma’s face
hardened. ‘There are others. They are in the adjacent temples. We
hide in the cellars by day and pray at night.’

Tudha’s lips
grew tight, trying to withhold the words that burned on his tongue.
They will die at the hands of the Sea Peoples! He shook with
rage, knowing he could not send them away now – danger was too
close and he could not afford to detach another escort unit. ‘Do
not interfere with the soldiers or their business, do you
understand?’

Arnu
nodded.

Liuma smiled
inanely. ‘As the Gods will it, so it will be.’

The words made
Tudha shiver, for he could think of nothing other than the Goddess
Ishtar’s dread land of fire and crumbling earth.

 


***

 


A moon passed,
and the new smithies were completed. Under Pelki’s guidance, the
men who had been builders now turned their hand to metalworking;
the Hittite soldiers along with Walmu and his few Trojans, the
Hapallans, Mirans, Tummannans – all the vassal groups. They hurried
to and fro with stretchers laden with chunks of iron ore, buckets
of water, sacks of coals and kindling. Pelki orchestrated things at
his main workshop in the heart of the lower town, guiding the young
soldiers whose job it was to patch and repair the frequent cracks
in the chimney. The Metalsmith wore a new, defiant look, revived by
this whole effort – gone was the empty-eyed man who had returned
from fallen Arinna.

Blue smoke
rose from the chimney in a long line into the windless sky, while
men fed its mouth with coals and wood, and others operated leather
bag bellows to blast in a constant supply of fresh air so the fire
might reach the great temperatures needed to liquidise the pure
iron from the ore. Every so often, Pelki would take up a rack of
small cups, each containing the impurities and minerals Dakki had
been using. He worked like a master chef, sprinkling careful
pinches of this and that onto a paddle then tipping the mix in
through the forge door at the chimney’s base. There was another
forge on Tarhunda’s shoulder, one at the King’s Gate, two in the
old market district and one on the acropolis too, all belching
smoke. All this industry had yet to yield the perfect good iron
blades they hoped for. Regardless, the men – like Pelki – were
obsessed with trying.

While Tudha’s
sons stayed at the temples, Shala came back to the palace. He lay
with her at night, kissing her head as she slept, cursing her and
weeping for her equally. One morning, he woke to feel the bed
trembling. Blinking, frowning, he half sat up. The sensation
passed… then came again, and a third time. Then nothing more. Three
rapid quivers, just like that time before. Pushing his hair back
from his face, he looked around. There was nobody to consult about
this – no elder like Dagon or Kurunta. So, reluctantly, he instead
visited the Moon Temple and called upon the priests and seers who
clustered around Liuma. The priests were adamant that the rapid
tremors were due to the God of the Underworld banging his staff on
the ceiling of his realm, and that a herd should be slaughtered to
appease him. Tudha thanked them for their suggestion while
privately dismissing it – the few herds cooped within the city were
all they had. As he trooped back towards the acropolis, he heard
the dragging of feet behind him, and turned to see a Wise Woman
following. She had been in the temple and heard the discussion. She
looked terribly sad. ‘You know what the shaking world means, My
Sun,’ the hag said. ‘It is in your dreams, just as it was in your
father’s. And you know how the dream ends.’ He stared after her,
stunned, as she shuffled away from whence she came.

As he trudged
back towards the acropolis, a distant noise echoed over the
city.

Clang!

Tudha swished
his head round, heart pounding. Swords? Combat?

Clash,
Clang!

In the heart
of the lower town, two men were swordfighting by the main smithy.
Two Hittites. Gonku the brutish giant from the city watch and one
of his comrades. The rest of the soldiery – soot-stained and
glistening with sweat, watched on. With every block and parry,
Pelki danced a jig of joy on the spot.

Tudha rubbed
at his eyes. The two fighters were duelling with iron swords. They
wore matching, silvery armour and helms. He hurried to the spot.
‘Metalsmith? Does this mean what I think it does?’

Pelki twisted
to greet him. ‘These two have been battering lumps out of one
another all morning. Look – the swords are still sharp, and their
armour holds good. And watch this.’ He stopped the swordfight, then
grabbed a bronze blade from a rack. He stepped into the centre of
the combat space and faced Gonku. The brute seemed confused.

‘Fight me,’
Pelki grinned.

Gonku
scratched his crotch, shrugged, then launched into a frenzied
attack. Pelki blocked and parried expertly. Sparks flew from
Gonku’s iron blade, while Pelki’s bronze sword twisted and
bent.

Tudha could
see the deep notches in the Metalsmith’s weapon, and the gleaming
perfection of the iron one’s edge. ‘Enough, enough,’ he called for
the bout to end. Pelki and Gonku parted, each panting, nodding in
respect to one another. ‘You did it,’ Tudha croaked.

Pelki grinned,
tossing his blade away. ‘This is the sixth bronze sword to have
capitulated under that single iron one’s edge.’

‘The method?
You have captured the method on a tablet? Tell me you have?’

He laughed,
glancing discreetly at the smithy floor and the cellar hatch.
‘Stored safely, My Sun.’

Tudha looked
around: so many soldiers who could be equipped with this
mighty metal… yet so little time. ‘How fast can you produce new
weapons?

‘With all of
the smithies glowing every hour?’ He rubbed his chin. ‘I can arm
and equip maybe twenty men each day.’

‘Do it. Make
every moment count.’

Tudha watched
as Pelki called to his most knowledgeable men, and word spread to
the dozen smithies. They worked like ants, shouting, singing,
heaping raw materials, hammering and polishing.

It made him
think. Perhaps the good iron could be employed differently – in a
form that would protect the city more than any weapon or coat of
armour. The Ambar Wall had but one gateway in it – a deliberate
choke point. Yet its timber gates were not as stout as he would
have liked. He shared his thoughts with Pelki, then made a
suggestion. The Metalsmith’s eyes widened then narrowed. ‘Aye, My
Sun, it will be done.’

All that day
and for the next few, Pelki and his workers produced more good iron
pieces, slowly but surely. The soldiers laughed and marvelled at
the weapons, passing them amongst themselves as they became
available, then setting them into racks. ‘Enough swords, spearheads
and armour coats for one company. A few hundred arrow heads too,’
Zakuli observed as he and Tudha visited the works. ‘Who will have
the honour?’

Tudha already
knew. He called on the Grey Hawks – right now dressed in grubby
loincloths as they ferried stretchers of ore to the main smithy.
‘Set down your burdens,’ he commanded them. ‘These new weapons will
be yours.’

Their faces
lit up as they set down the stretchers. The first of them stepped
over to the new weapon racks and lifted a gleaming iron sword, the
reflected light dazzling. With a few test swishes through the air,
his face bent in a wry soldier’s grin. ‘Plenty of bastards coming
this way, I hear? Plenty of heads to test these on!’ In a chorus of
laughter and excited chatter, they washed, dressed in the iron
armour and began training, the clash and clatter of the new weapons
and playful repartee ringing out across the city.

Tudha gave a
suit of iron and a set of sword, spear and dagger each to Pelki and
to Zakuli, reserved a helm and scale jacket for himself, and a set
each for his sons. He then tasked another group of Pelki’s helpers
to take the other creation – much larger and heavier, shrouded in
leather – down to the lone wooden gate on the Ambar Wall. It needed
four oxen to tow the wagon.

 


***

 


The following
day as the Grey Hawks trained near the old Ivory Barracks, Tudha
stood opposite Liuma – both wrapped in iron scale and helm, weapons
bared. Tudha’s black cloak and hair floated in his wake as he edged
in a quick circle, coaxing his son to step in the same
direction.

‘Your stance
is too narrow. Spread your feet or you will be off-balance when
your enemy attacks,’ Tudha coached his son. ‘Keep the distance
between your enemy constant. You must always know how many strides
will take your blade to his neck… and his to yours.’ Yet the prince
was plodding and clumsy in his stride, always teetering as if he
was about to overbalance. ‘Liuma… concentrate!’

Liuma scowled
at him.

Tudha ignored
his son’s reticence. All that mattered to him was that he instilled
in Liuma at least a basic sense of how to defend oneself before the
enemy arrived. He remembered the hard lessons King Hattu had once
taught him. His eyes narrowed. ‘Look at you – are you some kind of
fool?’ he hissed. ‘I’ve seen pack mules with more wit and grace
than you.’

Now Liuma let
his sword arm drop and stuck his jaw out in defiance. ‘How dare
you!’

Tudha lunged,
bringing one of his twin swords to Liuma’s exposed neck and halting
there. He looked his son dead in the eye. ‘Never lose control
whilst in combat. Enemies will throw cheap jibes and insults at you
– to try to evoke your anger and pride and use it against you.’

Liuma scoffed,
and threw down his sword.

Tudha glared
at him. ‘Pick it up.’

Liuma stepped
away, defiant, then turned his back on Tudha and stomped off.

‘Is that how
you will defend your mother, if it comes to it?’ Tudha shouted
after him.

Liuma halted,
back still turned, fists balled. ‘I am not a man of the sword.
There are other ways to destroy one’s enemy. If it comes to it,
then I will defend Mother by greeting this Kruul as my friend,’ he
said. ‘I will have my servants cook him a grand meal. Then I will
slide my knife into the back of his neck whilst he eats.’ He
twisted his head to shoot Tudha a cold look. ‘You met with him.
Perhaps you should have despatched him like that – maybe then his
horde would not have come here. Maybe Mother, me, Arnu, all of us,
would have been spared this danger… had you acted more shrewdly.’
With that, he strode away.

Tudha’s blood
turned to fire, his lungs swelling to roar after this son.

A faint hubbub
arose then, somewhere over his shoulder, distracting him. Something
going on at the Tawinian Gate. He looked up slowly, seeing three
red streaks shooting up from the countryside and into the sky like
wounds from a giant eagle’s talon. His mouth turned dry as
sand.

He hurried
onto the nearest vantage point – the smithy’s flat roof – followed
by Shadow. As if chased by the red-streaked sky, a lone Hittite
chariot hurtled towards the city at great speed, veering and
bucking strangely. A few of the soldiers standing watch at the
Tawinian Gatehouse opened the gates, readying to calm and slow the
horses and bring the chariot under control.

The chariot
hurtled past them, nearly knocking the pair down as it burst into
the city. The horses slowed now, cantering in tight circles beside
the Storm Temple, rearing up, screaming and snorting in panic.
Tudha stared at the two scouts onboard. They were headless, their
arms tied and splinted at the vehicle’s rail so they were standing
in an imitation of life.

Zakuli arrived
by his side with Pelki, staring at the sight.

Tudha looked
up, beyond the chariot, beyond the walls, to the northwestern
horizon. From where the three red-tailed warning arrows had risen,
a dark wall of dust now arose, filling the horizon.

Shadow snarled
at the sight, her eyes wild.

‘To the
walls,’ Tudha bawled. ‘Every man to the western walls!’
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Tudha remained
on the smithy roof, watching as the Sea Peoples arrived in full –
approaching the capital across the western flats as he had
anticipated. They filled those plains, throwing up a crown of dust
so thick that it blotted out the sun, like night returning to erase
the day. So impenetrable was the murk that some even carried
torches. Horses whinnied, mules brayed, whips cracked and foreign
cries sailed towards Hattusa like storms of arrows. Swaying tall
amidst it all were ships, rocking as if on the ocean. From the
masts and spars dangled the outlying Hittite watchmen, their legs
broken, their bodies ripped, but none yet granted the sweet escape
of death.

Tudha beheld
it all. Too much, too many, he mouthed, lips dry with the
gritty air, nose wrinkling as he smelt their stench of sweat and
dung. He could not blink, his eyes picking out every faction that
had been there when he had gone to parley, plus more that
apparently had been absorbed since. Horned helms, feather
headdresses, exotic plumes and skins and hides. He spotted the one
faction and its leader who had surely flipped the balance and
sealed the fate of the Hittite Empire: Lord Arka. He and his swarm
of Kaskans – a fearsome and huge number – were but a patch of
colour in the blanket of invaders out there. If Arka had brought
his many thousands to the Hittite cause as the generations-old
oaths of their peoples demanded, there might have been a fighting
chance. Now…

And then there
was Kruul, perched upon the bird head prow of his golden-sparred
boat, bare-backed teams of men hauling it along on logs. His gaze
was calm and fixed on the city, his fingers flexing on the trident
that he held across his shoulders. Everything he had said to Tudha
– every threat, every truth – had come to be.

‘Tarhunda,
why?’ wailed Liuma from the Temple Plateau, he and his devoted sect
kneeling, throwing up their hands skywards for mercy. Shala was
there too, and Arnu with his small contingent of fifty Unbroken
Line spearmen assigned to watch over the worshippers. ‘Why?’
The darkened, dust-streaked sky offered no reply.

A rustle of
bronze and iron scales sounded from the Tawinian Gate, bringing
Tudha’s attentions to that stretch of the defences. The last of the
spear companies were moving into place. Almost every soldier was
arrayed along this stretch of the outer walls. General Pelki,
glimmering in silver and with his battle hammer in hand. Chief
Zakuli too, and nine companies of Hittite spearmen. The vassals
were there also: the small band of Hapallan tribesmen were striped
with war paint, all bearing coloured feathers behind their ears.
Even King Walmu was there – so odd to see him in armour – along
with the four young Trojan men who had fled here with him. Many of
the soldiers’ faces were twitching in terror. This was not
good.

He glanced
down to the grounds inside the gate. The Lords of the Bridle –
thirty chariots in total – rested in wedge formation there, the
teams on board dripping with armour and the cabins packed with
throwing spears, the horses caparisoned in bronze. Chariot Master
Jantu wore a grim look of readiness, yet some of his charges’ hands
were shaking on the reins. That would not do.

‘With me,’
Tudha said, descending from the roof with Shadow. The Grey Hawks,
waiting at the foot of the stairs and encased in iron like him,
fell into line and followed.

All heads
turned to behold their Great King, his war wolf and the iron
glister of his royal guard as they stepped up onto the wall
defences. Tudha cast a flinty look out at the Sea Peoples, now
spreading out like a great bull’s horns, coming to encompass the
entire western side of the city. No wonder the troops were anxious;
it was a sight fit for one’s nightmares, he conceded. Yet it was
his duty to convince these men that their attack could be repelled.
Turning his back on the approaching enemy, he stepped onto a raised
block to use it as a plinth of sorts, facing the defenders.

‘When I was a
boy, my best friend was an old Egyptian. He had sailed across the
seas to these parts. What did he think of this Upper Land? The same
thing he said of Troy, of Hapalla, of Tummanna, Masa, Mira and
Hapalla… that it was barren, windswept, strange!’

The Hittite
troops and the many pockets of refugee fighters from those vassal
lands stood a little taller, bristling at the description and
clearly proud of it as well.

‘Never have
our lives been easy. Never have we gone unthreatened. We were born
into this rugged country… born into the storm. Today, we must face
the fiercest storm this world has ever known. A storm that has
blown all of us – once masters and vassals but no longer – together
in this last bastion. Together… together we will fight in
the name of our ancestors, and for the future of our
descendants.’

The soldiers
jostled now, roused, eager. ‘Labarna!’ they cried.

‘We will not
relinquish a finger’s-width of this city willingly.’ He bashed one
fist against his chest, causing his iron scales to chatter. ‘I will
stand with you throughout it all. You may think of me as your king.
Today we are equals. Each of us a single scale in what will be a
legendary defence.’

The soldiers –
men who had fought alongside his father, whose fathers had fought
alongside Labarnas before that – gawped, eyes growing misty,
lips trembling with prideful smiles.

He lifted his
spear, drummed it three times sharply on the bronze boss of his
shield, then swept it towards the approaching horde outside. ‘I
once stood with my sire, King Hattu, and Prince Hektor of Troy
against Agamemnon’s mighty army. We matched them time and again. At
the Copper Island, we faced not only another army of Sea Peoples,
but one ensconced in the famed and “impenetrable” Ram’s Keep. Did
we not storm that fortress, defeat that army of theirs?’

‘Yes, yes!’
The men began to shout sporadically, punching the air, crying back
about heroics of their own, about memories of battles past. He saw
many faces smile wryly, a few laughing with glassy eyes.

‘What about
you, Old Spear,’ he said, stabbing his lance like a finger towards
one broad-jawed veteran, ‘I remember once seeing you fend off five
raiding Azzi. You blasted those jackals away with your shield as if
they were nothing. A champion of theirs sliced your neck and yet
still you fought on and defeated him too.’

‘Aye,’ the
veteran rasped with a voice like dead leaves shifting, pulling down
his white tunic collar to display the horrific band of scar tissue
running along the base of his throat, ‘and even in my sixty-sixth
year, I am still better than any one of you war pups!’

Laughter and
cheers erupted all around.

He twisted to
the Chariot Master. ‘You, Jantu – in the east you rode headlong
into the Assyrian charge. Fearless, god-like. Master Dagon told me
privately that you were the greatest rider he had ever
trained.’

Jantu stood
visibly taller. ‘And these riders of mine will be even
greater.’

On Tudha went,
picking out men and recounting their feats of ingenuity and courage
past, and of their great potential. Then he paused, meeting as many
eyes as he could. ‘It is good to be proud of our past, to have hope
for our future… but all we truly have is now. Today!’ Finally, he
swept his spear like a pointing finger along the parapet. ‘Standing
before you here and now is your chance to write your names into
eternity… all of you.’

They men
erupted in an animal chorus of cries. ‘Labarna!’ they
howled. ‘To the end, My Sun, to the end!’ The two pipers on the
gate towers filled their lungs and sent a skirling war tune into
the air. The rest of the men shook the heavens as they sang,
pumping their spears aloft in time.

Tudha pumped
his spear high one last time. ‘The Thunder God watches… let us show
him we are truly his children!’

‘For
Tarhunda,’ men roared. ‘Let him coat my heart in bronze!’

The cheering
shook Hattusa’s walls as Tudha stepped down from the parapet and
turned to face the approaching storm with his men. The Sea Peoples
were now only a half danna away. Tudha picked out his opposite
number.

With gentle
flicks of his hands, Kruul sent a party our ahead: a band of a few
hundred feather-crowned Pylians, who sped wide towards a wall
turret, some way to the left of the defensive mass arrayed along
the Tawinian Gate area. They were heading to something of a weak
spot – the point where the battlements grew thin of defenders and
just before the outer walls began climbing steeply up the
mountainside towards the Temple Plateau. The lone sentry on the
turret there waved in panic towards Tudha, gesturing for supporting
troops.

‘Shall I send
a company to the turret, My Sun?’ Zakuli asked.

‘No. We stay
here,’ Tudha replied, raising one hand for calm towards the
gesticulating sentry. ‘Those Pylians have nothing – no ladders or
siege machinery. Not even ropes.’ He eyed them – wiry and scarred,
none sporting the physique of a climber.

Indeed, when
the Pylians reached that stretch of walls, a few tried to scramble
up the smooth mud-plaster face. It was comical – one fell on
another and those two landed on their commander. Irate, the
commander waved his band back. They withdrew a dozen paces then
spread wide and howled and tossed their spears up at the lone
Hittite on the turret. The assault was fierce-looking but useless,
the lances clattering against merlons and falling harmlessly back
down, and when one lance did speed through a crenel gap, the lone
Hittite sentry was swift to sidestep it, the spear sailing into the
city and clattering down on the streets.

‘Thank you for
the free spear,’ the sentry shouted. The Hittite defenders packed
along the gatehouse roared with laughter.

Their spears
spent, the Pylians now stood uselessly, jeering and casting
insults.

‘This is how
Lord Kruul employs those he subjugates,’ Tudha boomed to his army.
‘He uses them like worker ants. And he leaves me no option…
archers.’

Hittite bowmen
nocked their bows, stretching and aiming towards the southern
turret. ‘Loose!’


Thrum…whack! The Pylians pirouetted and staggered where they
stood, arrows punching into their bare chests. In droves, they
slumped to the ground, coughing blood and groaning in a chorus of
death. The Hittite archers stepped back and the slingers took their
places, slings whirling overhead with a wasp-like drone. ‘Loose!’
The stones flew and the remaining Pylians spasmed on the spot,
bursts of black blood leaping from the holes in their skulls and
chests. Their legs gave under them and they fell amongst their dead
kin.

Tudha stared.
More than two hundred men, alive moments ago, food for the crows
now. And it all meant nothing. They had been not even a droplet of
the oncoming tide. He gazed out to Kruul’s swaying ship. The team
of stud-helmed men strained as they hauled the craft towards the
city. Most of them were merely armoured slaves, like the Pylians.
I’m sorry, he thought inwardly as he watched them step a
little closer. Dust puffed up then, and the team vanished into one
of the disguised spike pits Zakuli and the soldiers had dug. Their
screams were shrill and short. More puffs of grass and dust and
blood leapt here and there across the Sea Peoples’ advance. Battle
bands, mixed groups and entire tribes collapsing into the stake
pits.

As if he had
merely lost a flock of sheep, Kruul calmly clicked his fingers,
bringing a replacement team of rope-pullers forward – this time
subjugated Lukkans. The ship rocked forth again, and all the others
in that mighty front advanced with him, swarming carefully around
the edges of the exposed pits. Kruul looked up lazily, eyeing the
well-defended western walls, then settling his gaze on the stretch
to Tudha’s far right where the walls faced the north, wrapping
around Tarhunda’s Shoulder – again with nought but one man on each
tower. With the calm swipe of a hand, he sent the men of Arzawa –
once a proud nation in their own right – bounding wide of the main
force, the long bright ribbons of their plumed helmets trailing
behind them. Tudha’s blood turned cold. These ones carried ladders.
He glanced over his shoulder and gave a brief nod down into the
city interior.

Returning his
attentions to the attack, he saw the Arzawans weather with their
shields the weak patter of arrows from his few defenders on those
northern defences. The attackers quickly reached the base of the
walls and set their ladders in place. Like ants, they began to
stream up them. The Arzawan tribal leader began shrieking some
confident threat at the lone Hittite soldier manning the
section.

That was when
the loam mud brick around the base of the walls exploded – the thin
layer of plaster blasted away by Jantu and his chariot wing, who
streamed out through the hidden postern. In a storm of whinnying,
beating hooves and flashing bronze, they arced round to race along
the base of the walls, scything down the Arzawan soldiery. Warriors
leaned from the edge of their cars to slice the heads from men and
cut deep into bare shoulders. The ladders were blown away by the
vehicles, the men on them falling in bone-crunching heaps. The
Arzawan leader fell and broke his neck, twitching and foaming at
the mouth. In moments, the surviving Arzawans were on the run. The
Lords of the Bridle chased them down, and turned the air red. Not
one survived, before the chariotry wheeled round and raced back in
through the hidden postern, the last team slicing a rope in there
to drop a heavy bronze grating, blocking that tunnel.

Tudha thought
of Skarpi, who had given him the idea. Thank you, old
comrade.

Still, the
main bullhorn of the horde rumbled closer, as if the swift
destruction of the Arzawan band and of the Pylian mob had not
happened. Kruul rose proud on the prow of his boat, seeing Tudha on
the walls. He raised both arms wide, provoking a sonorous cheer
from his masses.

‘Charge forth
– break down these proud Hittites’ walls and then we will smash
open their treasure houses and food stores. Tonight, we will feast.
Tonight, we will each take turns to sit upon the famous Grey
Throne!’

The teams
pulling his ship picked up some speed, and so too did the swarming
armies. The horns piped and blared. They lumbered to within a few
hundred paces. ‘Bowmen!’ an enemy commander howled in an island
dialect Tudha recognised. Whole tribes on the front slowed a
fraction to slide their bows from their shoulders and draw arrows
from their quivers. Thousands upon thousands of enemy arrowtips
pointed skywards, ready to be loosed. A bombardment that – even if
it was badly organised – would wreak havoc on the Hittite
defenders.

Tudha’s heart
clambered into his throat. ‘Archers,’ he snarled.

‘Archers!’
Zakuli and Pelki echoed. Before the enemy could coordinate their
missile barrage, two hundred Hittite bows craned skywards, arrows
nocked, the tips aflame. Thrum! the arrow storm thudded
down, not upon the enemy soldiers, but upon the long-dead stalks
and grasses of the old croplands along their front lines. The
arrows crackled gently for a moment, then the flames touched the
thick and generous stripe of resin Tudha had ordered poured there
the day before.

Whoosh!
a broad and long screen of flames shot up like a wall, engulfing
untold numbers of Kruul’s diaspora. Men threw up their arms in
shock, hair and beards and clothes ablaze, bows and arrows –
unloosed – falling from their grips. Warriors in shells of bronze
screamed, their cuirasses and helms becoming like ovens, cooking
them within. Kruul – still staring at Tudha – fell agog, then leapt
back from the fore of his golden-sparred flagship as the bird head
prow caught light. His latest team of rope pullers were already
rolling on the ground, thrashing like living torches.

The Hittite
defenders punched the air, cheering and jeering.

‘Try breaking
that wall down, Hurkeler,’ Pelki growled under his
breath.

Tudha watched
it all in silence, seeing young boys in men’s armour out there,
dying in the worst way imaginable. There were screams of animals
too and, he felt his stomach turn, the shrieks of an infant, it and
its mother a ball of flames. A sudden stink – no, a taste –
of charring meat and blood and hair wafted across Hattusa then.

As if the Gods
were indeed here and watching and had seen and judged this lethal
ruse, the earth began to shake. Tudha instinctively held onto one
of the merlons, looking up and around as the vibrations set the
battlements shivering under his feet. Divine applause… or anger? It
came again, and once more. Three short, sharp shivers as before. As
before, the earth settled.

The screen of
fire outside the walls raged on and the smoke now turned the sky –
already dull with dust – inky black in places. Finally, the
screaming faded. The flames began to fall. Kruul’s boat listed on
the grass, the prow blackened, the log wheels under the keel
reduced to ashes. He and his tribal horde stood a little way back
from the black stripe of earth and scorched bodies, skin stained
with smoke, eyes red with malice. Tudha saw the enemy leader’s lips
move. Quietly, a few of their black-hatted Tirynean bowmen stepped
forward, taking up blazing arrows of their own. Carefully and
methodically, they loosed these shafts into the earth in a pattern
that covered the rest of the ground between their position and the
city walls, checking for any further resin traps.

Confident
there were none, Kruul lifted his trident to the sky, then swished
it towards the Tawinian Gate and issued a long shriek. The Sea
Peoples exploded in a fervour, and surged forth.

Tudha saw the
mouths of Pelki and Zakuli issue orders for the archers and
slingers, saw a few deadly but ultimately ineffective volleys spit
forth, saw the swell of sword, axe, club, spear and knife wielding
Sea Peoples surging towards the gates… and ladders being passed
across the heads from somewhere to the rear of their horde. Out
there too, he spotted something moving through the sea of warriors
like a shark … towards the gate. A battering ram – an absolutely
huge thing with a bronze tip. He felt danger gnaw on his bones.
Hattusa’s gates would never fall to an enemy ram were there enough
soldiers here to sally, but there were not. And no matter how many
of the enemy ram team his men shot or wounded, there would never be
a shortage of replacements to take up the strain.

A disorganised
storm of enemy missiles hurtled up towards the battlements. An
arrow whumped into the eye of Lunki the Bronze Boars captain,
causing him to crumple like a dropped cloak. An axe split the head
of Gonku the giant wall sentry, showering all nearby in red matter.
Gonku’s body pitched away inside the city. Then the rattle of
hundreds of ladders landing against the walls rang out. The
defences vibrated again with the drum of the climbers’ feet. Tudha
braced, his shield and helm revealing only his eyes, his spear
trained on the crenel gap that was his to defend.

A Salamian
swordsman’s head poked up, face twisted in a battle snarl. With a
jab of his spear arm, Tudha burst the man’s head like a grape. A
mist of blood wafted over him, the taste of battle rife on his
lips. The body fell away, but within a heartbeat, another inky-eyed
fighter took that one’s place. Tudha jabbed his spear again, but
this time his aim was off, and the foe managed to swing his shield,
battering the lethal point away. As Tudha recoiled from this, the
inky-eyed foe used the moment to leap up from the top rung of the
ladder and over the crenel. With a deft twist, the man landed on
the battlements and brought his long tapering blade down for the
side of Tudha’s neck, only to judder in death, vomiting black
blood. Tudha’s iron spearhead had pierced his bronze cuirass and
his ribcage – for the Hittite King had been defter, swifter.

The gasping
man crumpled, and Tudha wrenched his spear from the body, only to
see a nightmarish swell of more foreign heads rising up over the
parapet. Too many, he knew. Indeed, a pack of them bullied
their way onto the defences, splitting him from Zakuli and Pelki,
scattering the Grey Hawks. Shadow, still by his side, clamped her
jaws around the thigh of one, sending him buckling back over the
walls, screaming, before she too became separated from Tudha. A
rain of blades hacked down at him, tearing leather ribbons from his
shield, clanging against his life-saving iron armour. He ducked and
speared one attacker in the thigh, then rose, bringing his lance up
through the bronze armour and belly of another. The iron tip burst
from the man’s back with a gush of blood and a puff of steam. He
tried to wrench it back… but the spear was lodged firmly. Enemies
were closing in all around. So he snapped off the haft and used
this and his shield to block and parry. Climbing onto the parapet
edge, he kicked one climbing man in the face and use his heel to
push that ladder to the side. The whole thing scraped and slithered
and crashed against the next, which crashed against the one
closest. Dozens of ladders and hundreds of men fell in a tangle,
breaking bones and skewering themselves upon their own weapons. Yet
within a heartbeat, dozens more ladders took their place, heavy
with fresh climbers.

‘My Sun!’
Pelki called out in alarm.

Tudha swung to
see the Metalsmith swishing his hammer, being driven down the wall
steps by a rush of Kaskans, with more flooding onto the battlements
where Pelki had been. Lord Arka clambered onto the defences now,
and he and a group barrelled towards Tudha. The Mountain Lord swung
his cow-head staff round in a fierce swipe. Tudha brought up his
shield, but the bludgeon destroyed the tattered screen, and sent
him flying from the walls.

He crashed
down through a pile of hay and crates and rolled to a halt by a
tavern wall. It took him a moment to regain his senses, and when he
did, he heard a mighty Boom!

The bronze
nose of the ram blasted through the Tawinian Gates – the oldest
entrance to the city reduced to kindling in moments. Spartans,
Lukkans, Pylians, Kaskans and more burst inside with an almighty
roar. Tudha looked along the walls, seeing the enemy storming along
the defences now, his Hittite Army speeding down the steps in
flight. Swathes fell, speared in the back. Entire companies were
overrun. King Walmu and his Trojans were hacked down in a frenzy of
cutting and stabbing. The Hapallan Chieftain’s head bounced across
the street in front of him, the warrior’s face twisted in a death
scream.

‘Fall back,’
Zakuli roared.

‘Back!’ Pelki
echoed, waving men towards the rut that had once been the Ambar
stream.

Tudha had
known the outer walls would not hold indefinitely given the gross
imbalance in numbers… but he had hoped they might resist for a
number of days, instead of this – mere moments.

‘Back!’ he
roared with the rest.
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The Grey Hawks
formed a defensive screen of iron, helping the rest of the
defenders to retreat from the fallen outer walls. They stumbled
over the dry stream bed and in through the arched gateway in the
Ambar Wall. As soon as the last man was through, Tudha drew his
dagger to slice the rope on the inside of the gateway. Down slammed
a heavy grating of good iron, sealing the gap. Gone were the
original wooden gates in favour of this mighty screen.

With a tirade
of foreign threats and curses, a mass of Sea Peoples slammed
against the iron grating, spitting and spearing in at the defenders
like tigers clawing through the bars of a cage. Hittite troops
braced, as if expecting the Sea Peoples to somehow break through,
but the iron held them back with ease. A heartbeat of respite.

Around Tudha,
men gasped and wheezed, bent double. Several hundred had not made
it, he realised. Many others groaned, badly injured. Zakuli pressed
a hand to a forearm wound, while a healer frantically tried to
unravel a bandage roll. Shadow licked at a cut on her back. All the
while the crescendo of foreign war cries rose from the other side
of this wall.

A mighty
clang! rang out and the wall shuddered. Tudha’s eyes
sharpened again on the grid. The Sea Peoples had brought to bear
the ram that had crushed the Tawinian Gate. Clang! the ram’s
heavy bronze tip smacked against the iron grating once more. Again
it bounced back, the bronze tip flattened, the long timber
cracking… while the iron grating remained intact. No ram could
pierce this iron grid, and there were no other gates – posterns or
otherwise – along this inner wall’s length which the enemy could
attack. With angry shouts, the ram was abandoned, and a cry rose
from their midst.

‘Ladders!’

Tudha’s ears
pricked up at this. ‘Up, onto the defences,’ he demanded.
Commanders roared to repeat the order, handing their charges fresh
bronze blades and whetstones to hone their blunted ones.

He ran up the
timber steps to the Ambar Wall’s high walkway with a flood of
spearmen. Up there, the wind hit him, bringing the stink of
ripped-open bowels and vomit from the clash at the Tawinian Gate.
The Sea Peoples were swarming all over the ceded part of the lower
town, amassing in the rut of the Ambar stream bed at the foot of
this wall. Others spilled around the lower town streets in search
of plunder. They kicked down doors to old homes on those lanes and
avenues. They danced, holding up worthless trinkets, celebrating
the plunder as if they had captured the royal circlet itself. Clay
vessels were smashed, abandoned carts were kicked over. The sight
reminded Tudha of maggots, writhing over a hunk of pork. Kruul –
having left his ship out on the plain – was inside too. He and his
Sherden and Shekelesh corps stood in the ruins of the Tawinian
Gate, watching it all confidently.

A burst of
orange drew Tudha’s attentions: a hay bale was set alight and
tossed into one home on the lower slopes of Tarhunda’s Shoulder. It
went up like a torch. Tudha watched, sickened, recalling his
father’s tales of the civil war and how he had brought fire upon
the city like this.

The clack
clack clack of scores of enemy ladders swinging up against the
wall shocked him back to the present. His hands moved towards his
twin swords as enemy climbers began speeding up the rungs… only to
break down in confusion and arguments when they reached the top to
find that – rooted in the soft Ambar rut – the ladder tops were a
man’s height shy of the parapet.

Tudha’s eyes
darkened upon the stranded climbers at the ladder tops. ‘Zakuli…
unleash the iron rain,’ he growled.

Chief Zakuli,
his arm now wrapped in a red-stained bandage, paced behind the line
of Hittite archers on the wall top. Each wore a quiver of
iron-tipped arrows. ‘Loose,’ he bawled.

The arrows
sped down into the eyes and gawping mouths of the climbers. Where
the tips hit bronze, they pierced through. Scores toppled,
screaming. An entire layer of climbing men was blasted away.

Yet one group
of islanders had lashed two ladders together to overcome the height
problem, and were climbing this wobbly contraption. Tudha called to
the nearest wall defenders, who were tending bubbling urns. They
brought the urns to the parapet and tipped them over the two-ladder
lot. The scorching wash of boiling oil doused the topmost climber,
taking with it his skin and a layer of flesh underneath. The man
let lose a horrible howl through his mouth and the many holes the
oil had seared through his throat, then fell with flailing ribbons
of half-melted skin into the press below. Those under him fell
screaming too, blinded or burnt likewise.

‘Slingers,
loose!’ Pelki screamed. Slingers sent a buzzing volley of polished
stones down into the swarming masses in the Ambar rut. Every single
stone struck its target. Blood pulsed with volley after volley of
attack from the archers and slingers. The rest of the soldiers
hurled iron-tipped throwing spears too. Soon the sea of attackers
became a wailing mass of bloodied, terrified people. Kruul and his
horned elites, safely shy of the bombardment, suddenly looked a lot
less assured.

Tudha strode
swiftly to and fro atop the Ambar Wall, hands clasped behind his
back. He had known that the lower town walls would not stand
against this host, but once inside, the attackers would effectively
be sheep in a pen, crammed into the northern corner of the city in
a tight press, unable to break or overcome this bastion. He felt
his blood grow hot with the promise of a legendary victory… until
he saw some down there barely armed or armoured. Were they even
warriors, or merely desperate, homeless wretches? A gnawing guilt
rose in his belly, but he knew that he had to shove these emotions
from his mind – as he had tried to teach Liuma – and hammer home
this moment of advantage. He took the horn from his belt and blew
three low notes.

With an
explosion of clattering wheels, battering hooves, cracking whips
and whinnies, Master Jantu and the Lords of the Bridle burst round
from their hiding spot behind the Ivory Barracks, and sped along
the rear of the huge press at the Ambar Wall. The heads of the many
Sea Peoples there twisted in shock, faces agape. The charioteers
hurled spears at no range at all, hacked down with their swords and
trampled those who got in their way, the bodies crunching and
bursting under the wheels. Carving deeply into the masses they
caused grievous damage to the enemy. Heads were cleaved, limbs spun
free of bodies and blood pulsed up in red spouts. Hundreds of the
Sea Peoples fell.

Yet the press
turned upon the battle-cars, invaders leaping onto the vehicles,
seizing the reins. The chariots slowed, overwhelmed. Jantu fought
like a bear, cutting down nearly seven men before the enemy swamped
his vehicle, beheading the driver and dragging Jantu from the
battle-car. Arms milled and blades flashed, blood spouting as the
Chariot Master was butchered. Tudha closed his eyes to this, ridden
with guilt. In the nights of planning, he and Jantu had devised the
chariot ambush as one of the city’s many traps. But it was never
meant to be a suicide charge like this.

A precious few
of the chariot wing managed to break away, scything close to Kruul
and sending him staggering to avoid a thrown spear. The war-cars
pelted on through the more loosely packed masses near the destroyed
barbican of the Tawinian Gate, then burst out into the countryside,
sending the attackers out there scattering in panic. The wing then
sped off and wheeled from sight behind Tarhunda’s shoulder, where
they would cross the Ambar Ravine far upstream and re-enter the
city via another hidden postern.

The attack of
the chariots had been grievous: leaving the enemy warriors in a
roiling red sea of panic, still suffering the rain of iron missiles
and boiling oil.

Kruul stared
up at Tudha and Tudha down at him. Finally, the enemy leader made
some gesture, and his men blew on their horns. A thousand voices
cried out commands in many different languages, and it all began to
change.

‘By the Gods,’
Pelki croaked. ‘They’re withdrawing.’

Tudha watched
them retreat like a wave from a shore, bruised and bloodied. They
spilled back out of the ruined Tawinian Gate – the gate timbers in
shreds and the defensive battlements either side jagged and broken.
Hittite and allied dead lay up there, some bent double over the
parapet like wet washing leaking blood down the pale mud plaster.
All across the lower town he saw more allied and many, many more
enemy dead. A carpet of glistening and bony remains. The streets
and buildings were a bloodstained, broken mess of houses with
kicked-in doors.

‘We… we did
it,’ the Captain of the Grey Hawks stammered, watching the mass of
Sea People warriors flooding back out onto the western
flatlands.

‘We’ve done
nothing yet,’ said Tudha. Just then, a roar of flame burst from the
slopes of Tarhunda’s Shoulder. The fire there was firmly taking
hold: the villas perched on the long crest of that ridge were
ablaze in a ribbon of orange and gold. He called to two spear
companies. ‘Get out there and douse those flames or that blaze will
engulf our city by nightfall.’ The iron grating in the Ambar Wall
grumbled as it was raised by oxen, and the two hundred men took
buckets and troughs and hurried out to tackle the fire.

Meanwhile,
Tudha kept his eyes on the enemy withdrawal. They had retreated to
the stripe of western flats just beyond an archer’s range, and they
appeared to be set on melting away altogether. Until Kruul
clambered back aboard his blackened boat and shinned up the mast to
stand on the golden spar. There, he began rallying his horde. He
waved his arms, stabbing fingers towards the city, conjuring up
anger and hatred. Ever so slowly, the panicked retreat slowed… and
stopped.

With a slow,
ominous rumble, fresh logs were rolled under Kruul’s ship, and the
vessel began rocking again, this time moving north, along the line
of Hattusa’s walls. The entire horde went with it, the great mass
of them then bending eastwards in the same way the walls there did.
Packs of scouts broke from the main body every so often, running
closer to the walls of Hattusa then breaking away again.

‘They’re
testing for another place to attack – like vultures circling a
wounded animal,’ Chief Zakuli said.

‘They’ve
already attacked the city’s weakest point… and failed,’ Pelki
hissed.

Tudha stared
at Kruul, still perched on that golden spar. ‘It was a bullish,
frontal attack with little finesse. I doubt he will risk another
assault like that.’

A rumble of
enemy war drums struck up then, rolling across the sky in a
constant, confident rhythm. Tudha and his generals and one half of
the defenders moved along the city’s outer battlements, tracking
the enemy. The horde and the hauled ships made it all the way round
the northern limits of the capital and along the back of Tarhunda’s
shoulder. Around noon, they came to the deep Ambar Ravine outside
the city’s eastern edge.

‘Try hauling
your boats across that,’ Pelki chuckled darkly.

Yet the Sea
Peoples were not discouraged. The host of warriors, chariots and
boats turned around and tracked back to their starting point on the
western flats, then on to the south, appraising the defences there.
A fresh halo of dust rose around Hattusa, masking much of the late
afternoon light. Tudha watched as the enemy reached the capital’s
southern limits. There they gazed up the stone-lined slope of the
Sphinx Rampart, some in awe. When they came round to the eastern
edge of the city and reached the opposite edge of the Ambar Ravine,
he could hear them squabbling, ranting, groaning. Kruul glowered up
at Tudha on the walls for a time… before waving his horde to
retrace their steps once again.

‘Aye… no way
in, you bastards,’ Zakuli muttered.

When twilight
came, the enemy horde had rumbled back to the western flatlands and
made camp there – their huge sea of goatskin tents like a rash of
blisters on a giant’s back.

A great
dragon, pausing for breath.

 


***

 


Day died. In
the failing light, Tudha and Shadow climbed onto the battlements of
the Ambar Wall to take stock. Things were bleak in the ransacked
ward of the lower town: the blaze around Tarhunda’s Shoulder had
been contained and extinguished, but this only left behind a bed of
ashes and dried-out corpses. The only movement there and across the
razed district was the flutter of carrion birds’ wings and the
smoke slowly upwinding from the burnt ruins. That whole ward was
gone, he realised, bitten off and chewed up by the day’s assault.
He patted the Ambar Wall parapets – at least this stockade had done
its job, limiting and indeed repelling the enemy attack. Without
it, the city entire would have been overrun.

He turned his
gaze out to the enemy camp as the sun slipped away. Thanks to the
pall of smoke still blanketing the sky, little moon or starlight
could penetrate. It was nothing but an unsettling, inky abyss, just
like that bleak dream. When the Sea Peoples’ infernal drums struck
up, Tudha’s senses sharpened. It was not the thunderous beat of
war, more a gentle patter, a rhythm. A relaxed campfire beat.
Indeed, shortly after, a few spots of orange pricked the blackness
out there… followed by hundreds more. Soon, the western flatlands
were flecked with these dim campfires.

‘Ah, the enemy
take rest. This day is over at last, Labarna,’ a spear
captain sighed, crouching beside him and sucking on a
waterskin.

Tudha said
nothing, his eyes constantly scanning the enemy camp.

‘The men are
exhausted,’ the captain continued. ‘Shall I give the order for them
to fall out, take food and rest likewise? I’ll keep a triple night
watch on duty, of course.’

Tudha glanced
past the captain and along the length of the walls. Many grubby,
smoke-stained soldiers were staring out at the enemy camp like him.
Some thirteen hundred had survived the day’s onslaught unharmed,
Pelki had estimated. They looked weary, but ready to fight on too.
A good sign. Yet he knew that if they were to remain on watch like
this until morning, then they would be weak and exhausted while the
enemy – eating and resting out in their camp – would be strong. He
gave the captain a nod. ‘Have them bed down in the open, near the
stairs leading to the battlements. Order every man to sharpen his
weapons before he retires.’

The captain
saluted and turned away to spread the command. Sighs of relief
sailed around as all but a few hundred men peeled back from the
walls to eat, tend their wounds and sleep. Tudha had no intention
of sleeping. There was something about the camp out there that
troubled him. Yet a few hours of night passed, and still he could
not pinpoint the source of his unease.

Boots scraped
on the turret stairs as Pelki and Zakuli arrived beside him.

Zakuli stroked
Shadow and chewed on bread. Pelki, crunching through an apple and
handing Tudha another, planted one foot on the parapet and peered
out at the sea of firelight. ‘We could send out what chariots we
have left, toss pitch into their camp.’

‘Or send our
pipers out into the brush nearby to play annoying tunes – keep the
bastards awake all night,’ suggested Zakuli.

Both ideas
sounded reasonable to Tudha. Neither would bring victory, but both
would be a blow to the enemy morale. Yet still, he felt a deep
unease…


‘Labarna?’ asked Pelki, sensing his disquiet.

‘I’ve watched
enemy encampments, forts and cities through many nights before,’
Tudha answered in a quiet, contemplative voice. ‘There is something
about this one that looks… different.’

‘It’s about
one hundred times larger?’ Pelki suggested, deadpan.

‘I… I think I
know what you mean, My Sun,’ said Zakuli.

‘Are we seeing
what’s really there… or what Kruul wants us to see?’ Tudha muttered
as he peered at the sea of lights. After an age, his jaw slackened
as he realised what was odd about the scene. Zakuli sucked in a
breath of air, realising it too.

‘No shadows,’
both said in unison. ‘There should be guards, men moving between
tents, messengers, animals,’ Tudha continued. ‘We’ve seen no signs
of life. All night, we’ve been watching these fires. Not once has a
silhouette passed before one of them.’

Pelki’s face
sagged now, his eyes growing wide as moons. ‘There are only the
drums. One drummer. There’s nobody else out the-’

At just that
moment, the warning bell pealed from the southern end of the
city.

‘They’re
coming, they’re coming!’ a lone sentry’s voice floated weakly
across the night sky from the Sphinx Rampart.

Tudha’s
stomach plunged into his boots. Kruul had performed the deception
expertly – shining pretty lights with one hand while bringing a
dagger round upon his flank with the other.

‘Up, up!’
Pelki blared across the sleeping soldiery spread out near the
western walls.

‘To arms!’
Zakuli blared.

‘Up to the
rampart!’ Tudha cried, speeding down the stairs from the turret and
bursting past the rising troops. They moved like wolves, Shadow
bounding at the fore as they raced up the main way then onto the
Temple Plateau’s Thunder Road. Here, the civilians in and around
the temples gawped, pale and terrified. Liuma wailed. Arnu barked
at his Unbroken Line guards to join the rush towards the Sphinx
Rampart.

‘No, stay
here, protect the people,’ Tudha snarled at him. He caught Shala’s
eye. That the Sea Peoples were here and battering at his capital
was bad enough. That she was here and certain to be defiled and
killed should they succeed made it nightmarish.

Flooding past
the temples, he led his soldiers up towards the rampart
battlements, snatching a fresh shield and new spear from the racks
lining the way. His men spilled onto and spread out along the
rampart top in a thin, single rank. He took his spot there, dead
centre of the southern defences, overlooking the giant rampart’s
stony slope.

First, there
was nothing. It was empty.

‘I… I saw
movement. I am sure of it,’ the sentry beside the bell croaked.

A lone arrow
winged out of the darkness, piercing the sentry in the temple,
killing him instantly.

Then they
came.

All Tudha’s
childhood and adult fears sped like spears into his heart at that
moment as an endless wave of attackers streamed out of the darkness
and up the rampart’s lower slopes, all along its length. When they
reached the stone embankment’s steeper parts, men threw themselves
onto all-fours to clamber up closer to the battlements. It reminded
him of the time during his youth when he had kicked an ant’s nest
in frustration, only for the ground to erupt all around him with
scurrying, shining black creatures, speeding to attack him.

‘If you want
your plunder, then you must take it,’ Kruul cajoled them from a
safe distance. ‘Take it! Kill these Hittites, take their
city!’

There were one
hundred of them for every Hittite, Tudha knew. Up, up they came.
Thousands of snarling faces, eyes and teeth glowing gold in the
brazier light shining down from the defences.

Unbeatable.
Invincible.

The high
breeze sparred with Tudha. Blowing southwards. It was their only
hope. ‘Pelki,’ he cried along the rampart top towards the
Metalsmith. ‘Now!’

‘Ignite…’
Pelki boomed, fumbling to wrap a wet cloth around his nose and
mouth. At several points along the rampart top, pairs of soldiers –
masked likewise – grabbed sacks and emptied them onto the braziers.
Chicken feathers tumbled into the flames and erupted in a thick,
noxious smoke that tumbled upwards, and spread as the breeze
carried it into the night sky. Tudha – eyes like slits lest the
noxious smoke suddenly blew this way – gagged as he smelt the
horrific stench of it all, and quickly tied a rag around his face
like the others.

‘And… blow!’
Pelki thundered. Now the soldier pairs each took up leather bellow
and – well-versed in working these contraptions during their stints
at the smithies – pressed the wooden levers together. Like the
breaths of a hundred dragons, the bellows guided the inky-black and
stinking chicken-feather smoke down over the rampart’s edge,
channelling it in huge, spewing plumes directly at the surging
attackers. It hit them harder than any blade. Their confident cries
changed to shrieks of horror and confusion, retching, coughing,
gasping and panic.

‘Again,’ Pelki
demanded.

The bellows
moaned and the rampart slope entire became shrouded in impenetrably
dark smoke. In one brief gap, Tudha spotted a Kaskan, eyes clenched
shut, chin covered in spit and vomit, clawing at the air, his
weapons dropped. A Mycenaean too, screaming, pawing at his eyes. A
Shekelesh, lying on his side, clutching his throat, choking.

Now Zakuli
waved another class of troops to the parapet. ‘Archers, slingers…
loose!

They rained
stone pellets, arrows, javelins and spears on the disordered enemy
mass. All across the bulwark, the enemy were falling, tumbling head
over heels, bumping into one another, blind and crazed. Their
devastating attack became a chaotic retreat. Even Kruul and his
Sherden corps withdrew, coughing and retching.

Tudha thought
of poor Walmu, the man who had shown him the shrewd ruse.

Pelki seized
Tudha by the shoulders, grinning. ‘They have failed. The night is
ours, Labarna. The city is safe!’

 


***

 


In the depths
of night, the chicken feather fumes and the clouds of fire smoke
cleared, revealing a canopy of stars and a gibbous moon. Tudha
walked the streets of the Temple Plateau in silence, sipping water
from a skin, his war wolf by his side. The remaining defenders were
now spread painfully thinly – like fat on a poor man’s bread –
around the outer defences. Three companies were stationed at the
Ambar Wall to watch for a renewed push through the lower town, and
three more were posted at the Sphinx Rampart in a rotating watch,
with eagle-eyed scouts perched on the Silver Fort and high atop the
Golden Keep to look out for a fresh assault from any other
direction. This afforded the other six companies the time to sleep
and eat as best they could, not to mention tend to their injuries
and hone their badly notched and blunted weapons. The wounded lined
the street sides, moaning and awaiting the attentions of the
healers. To their credit, Arnu and Liuma had ordered the templefolk
to prepare the temples as billets, and helped dress the soldiers’
wounds and cook for them.

Shala walked
amongst the worst injured. One man, having his leg amputated, bit
down on a stick and screamed into the night as the surgeon’s saw
rasped back and forth. When the leg came off she sat with him,
cradling his head while he wept.

His gaze
stretched to the western countryside. The Sea Peoples had once more
retired to their camp out there – and this time the silvery light
of the night sky proved that they were in fact there and not
attempting another ruse. Enemy tribesmen and women danced around
those blazes, celebrating. To them, it seemed like victory had only
been delayed until tomorrow. Yet there were funeral pyres alight
out there too, in their thousands.

He walked
through the temple precinct until he found one building mercifully
empty and quiet. The Shrine of Ishtar. Inside was silent and bare,
the back wall adorned with an eight-pointed star symbol above a
stone altar. Fumbling his swordbelts free, they hit the ground with
a clang. A few moments later, he slumped against the statue
and plummeted into a deep, exhausted sleep.






He found
himself sitting upon a pillar of rock, the top no larger than the
surface of a large table. All around him, the earth was gone,
toppled into a dark abyss. Down there in the blackness he saw the
laughing God, Aplu, and the moaning, wailing dead, walking the land
of mud. Amongst them waded the many Hittite and Sea People dead
from the day just gone.

Laboured
breathing sounded beside him: Ishtar, kneeling on this last piece
of living land with him, she too surveying the Dark Earth. Her
wings were now but frayed, sorry remnants of feather – the skeletal
tendons showing through beneath. She had talked to him of her
mortality before, but he had not believed her. Now it was all too
clear.

‘You are
dying,’ he said quietly.

She took a
time to answer. ‘The world churns itself into oblivion. Men will
forget the ways of these times. They will forget the Gods. The
minds of men are where I live. Without those strange halls to walk,
I will cease to be.’ She flexed her talons, clutching her belly.
‘Such strange feelings… in here.’

‘You are
afraid,’ said Tudha.

‘Is that
what it is?’ she laughed gently. ‘It feels urgent, compelling. The
madness of your short-lived kind makes more sense now.’

‘So if this
is it,’ he said, watching as a thick chunk of earth tumbled away
from the edge of the pillar, bringing the edge to his toes, ‘then
perhaps I should step over the brink? Perhaps it is best that I do
not wake?’

‘Your
journey need not be over, King Tudha,’ she said. ‘There can be
another world, another place, where you and those worthy enough
might find life and joy once again.’

‘Another
world?’

‘A new
beginning.’

He searched
the inky depths of her eyes. ‘Where? Tell me.’

Her lips
quirked with a hint of a smile.






He woke
gently, blinking. Through the shrine door he noted the position of
the morning star. There were still several hours until dawn. He had
only been asleep for a short time. Rising, yawning, he strolled
back out into the night, his mind turning over his exchange with
the Goddess.

Pelki and
Zakuli spotted and joined him, bare-chested, their bodies still
smudged with dirt and smoke. ‘You should rest, My Sun,’ said
Zakuli.

‘I have just
slept.’

‘Then rest
more. We need you to be strong tomorrow.’

‘How many more
days will it last?’ he asked. ‘How many days must I put our troops
through this?’

‘We will stand
with you till the end, Labarna,’ Pelki said.

‘I know you
would. But what of them?’ he pointed to Shala and the many hundreds
of civilians sleeping here and there. ‘They are not warriors.’

‘You tried to
send them away. They made their choice by coming back,’ said
Zakuli. ‘I mean no disrespect to the Great Queen.’

‘But what are
we fighting for?’ Tudha argued. ‘Should these Sea Peoples depart,
we will be left with a tumbled ruin, a desiccated land, stripped of
people, of purpose.’ Ishtar’s words rang in his head. There can
be another world, another place, where you and those worthy enough
might find life and joy once again. He felt a great weight of
responsibility on his shoulders as he appraised the night horizons
in every direction. His gaze settled on the city’s eastern edge and
the rubble-blockaded Ambar Ravine.

‘What are you
thinking, Labarna?’ asked Pelki, eyes narrowing. ‘I know
that look.’

Zakuli smiled
wryly, understanding. ‘The passageway,’ he explained to Pelki.
‘When the Labarna had me and my men in-fill the ravine, he
asked us to leave a small, hidden passage through.’

‘Out into the
gorge?’ Pelki stroked his chin.

‘The gorge
runs for many danna to the east, and it will be bathed in night
shadow.’ Tudha confirmed. ‘If we follow it, by morning we could be
safely gone from this place.’

‘Gone,’
Zakuli, as if the word was the darkest curse. ‘I was brought up in
Tarhuntassa, and taught to respect her sacred soil. But they told
me this place, the mountain city of our Great King, was
magical.’

Tudha shook
his head slowly. ‘This old mountainside is not magical. The magic
came from the people who have lived here for generations untold,
who worshipped these rocks and soils. People like you, Metalsmith
and you, Zakuli; every quiet farmer, tanner and craftsperson who
worked to make a home of this place.’

Pelki gulped,
as if contemplating putting an old pet out of its misery. ‘But this
is Hattusa. Old Hattusa, home of the earliest kings,’ he croaked,
his throat turning dry. ‘Home of the Gods.’

Tudha thought
again of Ishtar’s words. ‘We who speak of the Gods are the ones who
give them their verve and power. It begins and ends with the
people, nothing else. Damn the rocks and the soil, I will not let
the last of my people die here. What are we fighting for, I ask you
again? The answer is you, Zakuli, and you, Pelki. For you, girl,’
he ruffled Shadow’s ears. Those worthy enough. ‘For Shala.
For my sons. For every family here.’

Pelki and
Zakuli shared a solemn look. ‘What would you have us do, My
Sun?’

‘Spread the
news that we are to leave in silence tonight through the ravine
tunnel. All torches are to be left blazing on the walls, so it
looks like we are still here – we will use the Sea Peoples’ ruse
upon them. We will depart during the darkest hours. If my sons or
the priests protest, then they are to be… persuaded.’

Pelki and
Zakuli saluted, turned and left, quietly spreading the command.
Tudha sat on a boulder by the foot of the Silver Fort. As he
watched the hushed preparations, he felt his eyelids grow heavy. He
drew his cloak round him like a blanket, and Shadow curled up by
his feet. His head nodded forward and sleep came again, this time
for longer and without dreams.

 


***

 


He woke to
Pelki’s gentle shove, feeling cold and dreadful, body stiff and
aching from yesterday’s exertions. ‘Labarna, we are almost
ready. It is time,’ the Metalsmith whispered in the darkness,
handing him a small flatbread, warm and charred, and a cup of berry
juice. He gulped the juice down in one go, then crunched into the
bread and tossed Shadow a scrap.

The soldiers
were lined up under the moonlight shadow of the Ambar Wall, close
to the spot where it met with the ravine in-fill. The remaining
chariot elites were there too – on foot, wrapped in warm clothing
and having dispensed with their usual silver headbands and bright
robes. This, then, was the last of the Hittite Army. They looked so
few, gathered together like that, in this empty shell of a city. He
eyed the circular, silver-veined rocky slab at the centre of the
ravine rubble blockade – the secret doorway to the tunnel.

Footsteps
crunched somewhere behind him. He turned to see a company of
soldiers herding Liuma, Arnu, Shala, the civilians and the
templefolk down from the Temple Plateau. Liuma’s face was stony
with disapproval. When his mouth opened to protest, Tudha held up a
hand.

‘There is no
time for argument. If we delay, then we die.’ He then beckoned the
Captain of the Sky Hunters company and another soldier towards the
silver-veined slab. ‘Help me with this.’

They each
flexed their fingers and rolled their shoulders. But as they
approached, the earth began to shiver. All halted. Tudha looked
groundwards. It was that short, rapid sensation again. The tremor
passed.

The two
soldiers seemed bemused and were about to put their backs into
shifting the silver slab. Then Tudha felt it once more: a second
short burst of energy, then nothing.


‘Labarna, is something wrong?’ said the Sky Hunters’
Captain. He and the other were already braced to start rolling the
circular slab away.

Tudha did not
hear the man. Instead, his mind was tumbling back to the Wise
Woman’s morbid words: You know what the shaking world means, My
Sun. It is in your dreams, just as it was in your father’s. And you
know how the dream ends.

The earth
shook a third time, passing to nothing once again. ‘The Gods shake
with anger, Father,’ said Liuma. ‘Why do you make us leave, they
ask?’

Tudha ignored
him. ‘Hurry,’ he rumbled, joining the two soldiers at the slab.

The three
groaned, rolling the circular slab aside, revealing the hidden
entrance through. A narrow tunnel leading outside the city and onto
the floor of the deepest stretches of the Ambar Ravine. A way
out.

As they stood
back from the slab, the ground shuddered again – a fourth time.
More pronounced than it had done in a while. This stood Tudha’s
hackles on end. Until now it had been three such rapid bursts,
never a fourth. And this one was not fading away… it was growing.
Many looked up and around, seeing puffs of dust fall from the high
rubble blockade and from the more professionally-constructed Ambar
Wall.

Tudha noticed
something very, very odd: the waters in the nearby well began to
boil. A flock of songbirds burst from their nests on the acropolis
walls, speeding across the night sky and away from the city. The
animals in the city’s few herds began lowing and panicking in their
corrals. Rats bolted from the houses. Shadow howled in
distress…

Tudha’s eyes
grew as wide as plates as he remembered where he had seen this
strangeness before – at Troy, moments before…

‘Get
back,’ he screamed, bundling his people away from the tunnel,
the looming rubble blockade and the Ambar Wall.

But the fourth
tremor faded, and all exhaled in deep relief.

That was when
the world kicked like a mule.

Tudha was
thrown from his feet. Every single person nearby was cast to the
ground, so sharply did the earth spasm. A thundercrack of
shattering rock exploded across the skies. On his back, stunned,
Tudha saw something horrific from the corner of one eye: the Great
Storm Temple – the oldest and most sacred of all holy houses in the
empire – vanishing into the ground. Greatness becoming dust,
levelled by the ferocious quake. On and on it shook the capital
like a strangler’s hands. The slums vanished, then the scribal
school collapsed and sloughed down the mountainside. Ancient
buildings were obliterated in heartbeats. Huge spouts of dust spat
up into the sky, and rubble and splinters flew like sling bullets.
A mighty crunch! rang out right beside him as, like a
lightning strike, a dark crack shot from the base of the Ambar
wall, right up to the battlements. Tudha stared up at the wall’s
zenith, seeing merlons crumble and sway, seeing the whole
fortification teeter and list inwards like a huge breaker curling
in for shore, its starlight shadow expanding over them.

‘Get back,’ he
cried, lurching up, shouldering Shala and Zakuli away from the
wall, Shadow bounding with him. A deafening storm of noise rose in
his wake. Huge chunks of stone and plaster from the parapets
hammered down around him, exploding against the ground. An instant
later, an even mightier roar rose and a great breath of stinging,
opaque dust swallowed him and everyone else. He staggered,
retching, coughing, realising he had lost Shala and Zakuli. He
called on them, on Pelki, on his sons, on Shadow. Blinded, he
wheezed and stumbled wildly.

Prizing his
eyes open even though they stung with trapped dirt and dust, he saw
in a blur the collapsed rubble blockade. The high Dawn Bridge had
come crashing down with it. The Sky Hunters company in its entirety
had been buried in the rockslide. Scores of others too. The
concealed passageway through the ravine rubble wall had crumbled in
on itself. Swinging on his heel, he stared at the space where the
Ambar Wall had been, then the charred section of the lower town,
laid bare beyond it… and the outer walls and the Tawinian Gate
area, now levelled completely. The entire city lay open to the
western flats and the Sea Peoples horde camped there.

Tudha stared
out at the enemy camp. There was a strange hiatus where those
tribesmen gazed in, sure they were dreaming, followed by a rising
hubbub of their voices when they realised they were not. He saw the
flashes of their blades as they armed, heard the howl of their
horns and cries of their commanders, saw the first of them running
towards the breach in amazement.

Backing away,
he almost tripped. Steadying himself, he glanced down at the thing
he had stumbled over: a hand, projecting from the ruins of the
fallen Ambar Wall. A woman’s hand.

‘Shala?’

A great sob
lurched from his stomach. It was her, no doubt. Half of his soul.
Her arms his harbour. The only person with whom he could share
anything, absolutely anything. Swaying with the cutting realisation
that she was gone, he fell to his knees by her hand. He held it to
his face, shaking, sobbing. ‘By the Gods, no…’

He barely
noticed the rising roar of the Sea Peoples, flooding into the
Hittite capital once more through its many breaches, converging on
him.

A hand slammed
onto his shoulder. ‘My Sun,’ coughed Pelki, coated white with dust.
‘Come, we must be quick. We must take shelter in one of the last
strongholds.’

‘The acropolis
is closest,’ said Zakuli, plastered in dust too.

Head erupting
with emotions, face wet with tears, Tudha had to be dragged from
Shala’s body. He, Pelki and Zakuli bundled uphill with the
survivors of the quake.

All the way,
he heard the final lines of the Goddess Ishtar’s song echoing over
and over in his grief-stricken mind. Yet this time he heard choking
sadness in her voice as she sang:

And the day
will come, as all days must,

When the world
will shake, and fall to dust…
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With a clatter
of boots and armour, the exhausted remnant of the Hittite Army and
people flooded up the acropolis ramp. They supported one another,
soldiers and civilians clutching wounds and wheezing as they
staggered up that broad paved slope. Tudha reached the Ramp Gates
at the top and halted there, urging all to hurry inside, his voice
hoarse with grief. From below and behind, an earth-shaking cry
resonated, as the Sea Peoples flooded up the main way in pursuit.
He heard cries of terror amongst it. His head switched round:
stragglers down at the rubble heap that had been the old Scribal
School – a family who had fallen by the wayside during the retreat
up here. He saw Shekelesh surround them and, with a flurry of
blades, they were gone. Turning away with a bitter gall in his
throat, he waved the last few inside, then yelled along with just
about every other officer for the Ramp Gates to be closed.

As they
whooshed shut with a boom! sealing the acropolis’ defences,
Tudha shot looks around the citadel. One corner of the palace had
collapsed under the grip of the earth tremor. The famous old Hall
of the Sun bore a dark fissure up its face; the Grey Throne was
visible within, lonely and gloomy, dust puffing down around it. The
stables had been reduced to rubble along with the smithy Pelki had
built up here. Worst of all, the acropolis defences had been
compromised: parapets lay broken like a mouth of bad teeth; the
walls were cracked, one section listing outwards over the
almost-sheer drop down towards the lower town. Yet that mattered
not, for there was only one way an enemy could reach and assault
this tor – the ramp. He rushed up onto the Ramp Gatehouse walkway
to behold their attack. Many hundreds of them were charging up the
ramp. There were ladder crews in scores… and one group carried the
bronze-capped ram once more. If they brought that thing up the ramp
and to the wooden gates… it was over. There was only one hope.

‘Zakuli?’ he
called. The Tarhuntassan was crouching, examining some web of rope
and levers by the barbican turret on Tudha’s right. ‘The
mechanism?’

‘It is intact,
My Sun. The tremor did not damage it, thank the Gods,’ said Zakuli.
‘Is it time?’

Tudha watched
the surge of Sea Peoples, holding up a hand, index finger extended.
‘Not yet…’ He watched as hundreds more Sea Peoples pressed onto the
ramp… until the foremost were nearly at the gates with the ram, the
bronze nose close to the timbers. ‘Now,’ he said with a low growl,
chopping down with the upheld finger.

Zakuli planted
one foot on the parapet for purchase and used his body weight to
wrench the lever back. Tudha poked his head over the battlements to
see – on the outer face of the defences, just to one side of the
Ramp Gate – a series of wooden pegs popping and pinging free like
arrows. The huge monolith of limestone that the pegs had been
supporting there now plunged freely down… until the rope tied
around it grew suddenly taut, and the monolith swung to one side
like a god’s hammer. The Sea Peoples on the ramp didn’t even see it
coming. The huge rock blasted away the ramp, the attackers, the
ram, everything. Dirt, dust, timbers and chunks of stone pulsed
into the air. Enemy warriors were cast like toys halfway across the
city, though most were buried under the mess of rubble and dirt
that remained of the ramp, and many others lay in broken parts or
were no more than pulped stains. The ramp – as old as the city
itself – was no more. The acropolis was now an island, perched atop
this warty tor. Unreachable.

Tudha wheezed,
his throat and lungs clogged with the dust. The ruse had come to
him as he had thought back over the Isuwan valleys and the “Mouth
of the Gods” – the ropes and rocks that had turned that day, all
those years ago. He gazed over the wreckage, the spot where Shala
lay, then at the still innumerable enemy masses down in the lower
town. They were the sea to this shrunken isle of rock, an ocean of
souls. This was the Dark Earth of his dreams.

Pelki arrived
beside him and Zakuli, staring over the defences and at the
wreckage all around in equal amounts of marvel and dismay. ‘Now, we
wait them out?’ he asked.

Tudha eyed the
royal grain pit and the nearby cistern – a small store up here
intended to feed and water the royal family and their closest for a
year. However, there were several hundred soldiers here too, and
just as many civilians. The store would last them a month at best.
‘Perhaps,’ he said, even though he knew the Sea Peoples were
equipped with enough supplies to starve them out easily. At least
up here, he reasoned, they would now have a chance to rest, to eat
and to think. Surely?

He noticed
something then. Something beside the collapsed stables. A patch of
ground within the compound had sunk inwards. It was disturbingly
reminiscent of the dream. Even stranger, there was something in
there. Bewitched, he swayed down from the walls and over to those
ruins, and gazed down into the small pit.

There lay the
body of Nerikkaili.

Tudha stared
at it and time seemed to grind to a halt. His half-brother’s
skeleton still bore his long hair and pale blue robes. Stuffed
beside him in the shallow grave were his belongings. In Tudha’s
mind, Nerikkaili had all this time been alive and scheming,
somewhere on the edges of Hittite lands, waiting for an opportunity
to strike. In fact he had never fled, had never left the city. The
blunt sword wound to the chest – making a wreck of his ribs – had
made sure of that. What was this? He glanced around, suddenly
feeling as if all his preconceptions were false, as if he was a
stranger in a maze of lies.

‘My Sun!’ a
soldier called from the walls, breaking the spell.

Tudha heard
the alarm in the man’s voice. Confused and perturbed, he dragged a
dusty hide sheet from the rubble nearby and threw it across his
half-brother’s remains, then returned to the walls.

Down on the
lower town streets and the main way, the Sea Peoples were staring
up at the acropolis like bears watching prey that had sped up a
tree. Many began to pick over the rubble and searched for loot in
the half-collapsed houses.

The soldier
who had called to him pointed frantically to one spot down there.
‘They’re planning something.’

Kruul and his
Sherden elites were gathered. One seemed to have an idea, pointing
at various spots on the acropolis slope. Kruul seemed to be
listening to this one. Eventually, he strode amongst his people,
addressing them as he hopped from one high point of rubble to the
next, making a stage of the wreckage.

‘Don’t waste
your time grubbing amongst the ruins down here,’ Kruul stabbed a
finger up at the acropolis. ‘That is where the Hittite King
has retreated to. Why? Because that is where he hoards his
pools of molten silver, his gold threaded robes and his
gem-encrusted crowns.’

Tudha would
have laughed were the situation not so grave. He had never worn
gold thread and no Hittite King had ever borne any jewel-studded
crown – just the silver circlet, majestic for its plainness. As for
the pools of molten metal, those tales were the doing of travelling
bards who had glimpsed inside the Hittite smithies and seen the
strange metalworks going on in there – no doubt mistaking iron
experimentation for lavish silver works.

‘Up
there you will have your reward. We cannot walk up, no. But
we can climb. See the tor face? It is riddled with nooks and
ledges. Climb. All of you. Yes they will shoot at you, but there
are far too few of them left to stop us all.’ His horde were
already agitated with all that had happened tonight, and now they
jostled and cheered his every word. ‘Their walls up there are
compromised. Take ropes, take picks. Who will be the first of us
brave enough to summit the Hittite acropolis? Eh? Who will have the
first pickings of the Hittite treasures?’ He swivelled on his heel
and stabbed his trident up towards the acropolis. ‘Make this
mountain our own. Throw the Hittites into the dust of history!’

Tudha’s heart
turned to ice as the Sea Peoples exploded in a fervid cry. They
rushed to the acropolis mount’s steep sides and clambered up,
gracelessly. Scores fell and bashed in their own heads or broke
limbs, but many others had taken coils of rope and small pick axes
as Kruul had advised, and others were naturally talented climbers.
The best of them began to make good headway, scaling upwards. Tudha
darted along the acropolis walls. They were climbing from every
side, even the sheer side that sat on the brink of the Ambar
Ravine.

‘Every man to
the defences!’ he roared.

And they came:
the chariot elites bundling up onto the walls to stand with the
spearmen; Arnu and his fifty Unbroken Line men; the patchwork of
vassal fighters. Yet there were still parts of the citadel’s walls
bare and undefended. ‘People of Hattusa,’ Tudha cried to the
civilians now, ‘we need you, every one of you.’ They stared up at
their king, frozen with shock… until the bloodthirsty shriek of one
climbing attacker sounded… so close to the parapets.

‘Take up
arms!’ Tudha demanded.

Now the people
reacted. Women, old men and boys grabbed what weapons they could –
plucking old ceremonial spears from the walls of the palace and the
throne room. snatching up staffs, brooms, tools from the stables
and heavy jars to throw down at the invaders. They flooded onto the
walls, plugging the gaps beside the elite soldiers – all divisions
of caste gone in the face of extermination. Together they braced,
staring down at the crawling death.

Tudha heard a
low chorus of moaning behind him, inside the citadel grounds. He
swung to see Liuma down beside the cistern, conducting his
templefolk in a prayer to the Thunder God. They were the only ones
not at the walls. Tudha sped down from the battlements and darted
over to break up the ceremony. ‘The Thunder God is watching,’ he
snarled. ‘And he sees you muttering into the ether while killers
clamber up this mountainside. Now get up onto those walls. Take up
a weapon. Arm your priests. Prepare to defend this place.’

‘We are not
warriors, Father,’ Liuma wailed. ‘The Gods do not wish for us to
fight.’

Tudha grabbed
him by the sides of his face and snarled, nose-to-nose. ‘You will
die tonight unless you do as I say. The very Gods themselves
will perish!’

Liuma blanched
at this. The rest of the worshippers broke up and moved to the
walls. ‘Take up rocks, rubble, anything you can throw down upon the
enemy,’ Tudha encouraged them. Shaking, Liuma shambled up to the
defence too, taking and holding a spear as if it was a writhing
snake.

Leading this
ramshackle reinforcement up onto the acropolis’ western walls,
where the greatest number of climbers approached, Tudha took up a
bow.

‘Archers,
slingers,’ Pelki brayed from nearby. ‘Loose!’ Arrows and slingshot
pelted vertically down, but targeting climbing men was not easy,
with warts of rock and sprouting shrubs blocking their aim. Tudha
loosed three expert shots – one taking a Mycenaean in the eye, the
man peeling away with a gurgle and flailing back down the
precipitous drop. The civilians took to pushing at the listing
mud-brick merlons until they broke away, and these monoliths bashed
their way down the mountainside, blowing away climbing attackers.
At that moment he felt they had a chance.

Until he heard
a string of agonised Hittite cries. A band of climbers had reached
the wall tops and were flooding a section of the defences. The
civilians there screamed, standing no chance against the seasoned
attackers. Blood pulsed, bodies fell.

Tudha sped
towards the spot, when a thrown axe whirled up and nearly sliced
off his face, before hurtling away into the night. In that instant,
two bands of horned islanders dropped onto the battlements, one
ahead of him and one behind. They saw him, screamed in glee and ran
at him. He drew his twin iron swords, hacked away two, but alone he
could not fight the rest. Leaping down into the acropolis grounds,
he landed softly, and turned to see a knot of the Grey Hawks
flooding to tackle the islanders before they could leap down in
pursuit. They weathered the strikes of the enemy thanks to their
iron jackets, and their silvery blades carved the foe apart.

He spun on his
heel to see more attackers dropping onto the citadel battlements at
every section. He caught flashes of Zakuli up there moving like
smoke, weapons flashing, and old Pelki, hammering the jaw from a
Shekelesh giant. Prince Arnu too was fighting like the spirit of
Skarpi. Even Liuma was holding his own.

Yet there were
also many Hittite soldiers falling from the walls. The Golden Bows,
an archer company, were set upon and obliterated in heartbeats by a
swarm of Mycenaeans. One group of civilians, struck with terror,
fled the walls and ran through the great crack on the side of the
throne hall to take shelter within.

Tudha heard
new footsteps: a handful of Kaskans, having overwhelmed the
battlement defenders, were now barrelling down the steps into the
acropolis grounds. Lord Arka led them, and quickly spotted the
civilians cowering near the throne. ‘Slaughter them,’ he
snarled.

Tudha leapt
before the crack in the throne hall wall, slashing the foremost
Kaskan away. Arka’s eyes seemed to glow with hatred when he saw
Tudha. ‘Ah, the Labarna, caught like a pig in a pen. Cut him
down!’

They came at
him, driving him in through the crack in the wall. The lone
defender in there, he fended off their blows, his iron blades
halving clubs and twisting the mountain men’s copper-heavy serrated
swords. Their blades skated and skittered off of his iron scale
armour and clanged against his helm. Blood pounded in his ears as
they drove him into a corner. All he could do was issue a flurry of
defensive parries.

From the
corner of his eye he saw a splinter group of Kaskans fall upon the
cowering female and young civilians, slaughtering them like sheep.
Blood pulsed from one woman – cut with an axe from shoulder to
waist – and soaked the nearby Grey Throne.

His arms shook
with fatigue, and he felt himself slowing, felt the nick of one
Kaskan blade across his neck, began to see spots swim across his
eyes. Death was coming. His home had crumbled to dust. Now the Dark
Earth beckoned.

With a flash
of dark fur, white fangs and with a feral growl, Shadow sprang to
clamp her huge jaws around the face of the lead attacker, ripping
off his cheeks and nose. The man fell and writhed in agony, while
the rest staggered back in fright. Just then, a knot of Grey Hawks
ran in and tackled the rest. Their iron blades sliced into enemy
armour, made ruin of enemy swords. Shadow lent her efforts to the
cause, tearing and pouncing, raising panic amongst the enemy.
Tudha, still dazed, looked up to see Arka charging at him, the
giant cowhead staff whooshing down towards him. Tudha lurched away.
Arka followed. Tudha found himself backing up the hall’s tight
stairs, Arka in venomous pursuit.

Suddenly, the
smoke and battle-stained air hit him and he realised he was on the
throne hall’s roof. Arka rose onto the roof too, like a nightmare,
his fiery hair billowing in the night wind. ‘No more tribute for
you, Labarna. My father was too loyal to you and your wretched
throne.’

‘We fed your
people for the last twenty years, you fool,’ said Tudha. ‘Else you
would have starved. Never once did I demand tribute of Grax. We
were friends. As close as brothers.’

‘Then say
hello to him in the land of mud and death that awaits you,’ Arka
laughed. He lunged again, swishing his cowhead staff in an overhead
skull-crusher of an attack. Tudha leant back and scissored his twin
blades to behead the thing. The cow skull spun away over the roof’s
edge.

Arka gawped,
dropping the remnant of the staff. ‘That was my father’s and his
father’s before him. You have destroyed something precious.’
Enraged, he drew a long serrated sword from a strap on his
back.

‘Not as
precious as the peace you have shattered, Arka,’ Tudha said as they
circled near the bronze winged sun mounted on the centre of the
roof. ‘Your ancestors – the wisest amongst them – sought harmony
with us Hittites,’ he said. ‘You spat on that peace. Now you come
to grind our capital into the dust, and in doing so you condemn
your mountains to desolation too.’

‘Nonsense. We
will be returning to the Soaring Mountains once we have erased you
from the land.’

Just then, the
stonework shifted a fraction under Tudha’s feet. Another tremor,
this time almost imperceptible. Indeed, Arka didn’t seem to notice.
Tudha eyed the climbing rope looped on the Kaskan’s shoulder.
‘Really? And what will you eat when you are back up on those
heights?’ said Tudha, bracing one leg as he felt the roof tilt a
little more. ‘The Egyptian grain shipments sent here which we have
shared with you – they will be no more.’

Arka’s face
hardened. ‘We will find a means.’

‘You will join
the Sea Peoples as a degraded vassal, hauling your new masters’
boats like oxen, and you will eat what scraps they spare you.
Otherwise you will starve. You know it is true. Had you come to our
side as I asked, we might have had a chance. Instead, both your
people and mine are doomed.’ He held the Kaskan Lord’s eye. ‘I’ll
give you one last chance, Arka. Turn your people against these
invaders.’

‘You’ll give
me one last chance?’ Arka howled with laughter.

The hall
juddered now, and the sound of shredding timbers echoed up from
within. Arka glanced around his feet in confusion as the building
shifted violently. Tudha pounced on the moment, lunging forward to
snatch the rope from the Kaskan’s shoulder. He tossed the looped
end around the bronze sun effigy and clung to the other end, then
leapt over the brink. Hurtling down the many storey drop, the
flagstones below rushed up towards him. For a terrible moment, he
feared the rope was too long, or that the effigy might wrench away…
and then his whole body jerked violently, a storey from the ground.
Dangling, he fumbled with shaking hands to feed the rope through
his fingers and lower himself the rest of the way, dropping the
final half-storey. As he landed, the hall roared, listing
catastrophically to one side.

‘Out, out!’ he
bellowed to his men still fighting within. The Grey Hawks came
spilling outside, Shadow with them. They and Tudha sped away to the
other side of the acropolis grounds as the Hittite throne hall came
crashing down in their wake. Tudha twisted to see it: the roof
sloughing away, the bronze winged sun and Lord Arka going with it;
the whole structure collapsing to nothing, crushing the Kaskans
still inside and burying the Grey Throne. Through the grey miasma
of dust, Tudha spotted Arka, slithering, one bloody and shaking
hand extended as he tried to claw his way free of the rubble. Tudha
glared coldly at the Kaskan; had he chosen to take Tudha’s offer,
both might have descended on the rope. With a groan, Arka sagged
and fell still forever.

The momentary
shock of it all did not last. A violent cacophony of clashing
weapons rang all around Tudha, snapping him to his senses. The
acropolis’ walls had been lost. The Hittite defenders had been
swept down onto the grounds, backing towards him at the citadel’s
southern end. Even the Grey Hawks were being driven like this,
battered back by the Sea Peoples who now flooded freely over the
walls and into the grounds, all piling towards the small blister of
defenders.

Zakuli fell
back, gasping frantically. ‘This place is done, My Sun.’

‘There is only
one last refuge,’ agreed Pelki, grey with effort and striped with
enemy blood.

‘Extend the
bridge,’ Tudha said, flicking his head towards the small triangular
postern doorway behind them in the citadel’s southern walls, ‘I
will screen the departure, buy you time.’

Tudha stepped
up to join the front line as the shrinking arc of defenders
resisted bravely. He rasped with fatigue as he fought, his iron
swords blocking blow after blow, slicing out every so often to
sever limbs, slash necks and pierce chests. He glanced over his
shoulder at every opportunity, looking through the southern postern
where Pelki and Zakuli were working frantically, turning a handle.
In the small triangle of starlight at the tunnel’s far end, he saw
a basic bridge of timber slats sliding out along a rope pulley,
extending across the drop beyond. Like a gangplank stretching out
across the gap between two great boats, it spanned the small valley
out there and touched the brink of the Temple Plateau.

‘Go!’ Tudha
yelled as soon as the handle clanked tight, the bridge deployment
complete.

The defensive
bubble shrank at once as men drained through the postern. Last to
leave were Tudha and the Captain of the Grey Hawks. Tudha booted
one Salamian attacker in the chest, kicking him backwards and
toppling the nearest others, then the captain chopped a rope to
bring down a bronze grating. Tudha pulled a lever to lock the thing
in place, then backed away, the seething enemy clawing through the
gaps in the grating in frustration.

Breathlessly,
he sped through the postern tunnel and out across the swaying rope
bridge. As they went, he shot looks behind him. Already, the Sea
Peoples were flooding back out of the acropolis, dropping down the
steep slopes they had scaled, and reforming, the freshest of them
already surging up the main way towards the Temple Plateau to
intercept his fleeing band. Tudha glanced ahead, up at the towering
Golden Keep – it and the nearby smaller sibling the Silver Fort
were their final hope… and all that was left of Hattusa.

 


***

 


‘With me,’
Zakuli howled to the Men of Stone. He led the spear company to the
squat Silver Fort while King Tudha and the others hurried on for
the Golden Keep.

Zakuli bustled
up onto the Silver Fort’s circular parapet, he and his seventy or
so spearmen adding their lances to the crown of sharpened stakes
jutting from the round stronghold’s brink. It was an eerie moment:
the Sea Peoples were hidden from sight by the slope leading up to
this part of the city, their cries muted and muffled.

The noises
sharpened like a whetstone ripping across the edge of a blade, and
with a riotous cry, they appeared, surging up and onto the Thunder
Road at the temple ward’s far end.

‘Be ready!’ he
croaked to his men. The enemy masses filled the Thunder Road and
washed through the gaps between the ward’s many temples like
floodwater. The sounds they made echoed and warped in the avenues,
inhuman and animal to the ear. He whetted his spear, eyes trained
on the gap between the Temple of the Moon God and the Shrine of the
Halki the Grain God. He expected them to burst through that space
and fall upon his position. Instead, they appeared on the roof of
the Moon God’s house. Teams of them clambered up the sacred statue
of the sky-gazing deity mounted there and began rocking it to and
fro.

‘They slay our
Gods,’ the nearest of the Men of Stone wailed, watching as the
statue groaned and came crashing down upon the paving below,
shattering the flagstones and bursting into smithereens. Pieces
showered the Silver Fort, and the small group of defenders ducked
to avoid the hail, then watched as more Sea Peoples plunged into
the Great Shrine of Halki. Ahhiyawans stumbled out moments later,
carrying ceremonial clay vases. They smashed them to see if
treasure might spill out, but there was none – just small offerings
of grain. ‘Where is the silver?’ they screamed. Others pulled down
the vine-clad trellis near the shrine in an act of wanton
destruction, another group took to smearing excrement on the small
votive statues around the shrine’s edges. More still burst into the
gaps between the other nearby holy houses and then all slowed,
spotting Zakuli and his small knot of men.

One, a
Shekelesh, pointed at Zakuli. ‘The silver must be in that fort.
They have it. Kill them!’

With an
explosion of noise, they charged at the Silver Fort.

Zakuli clasped
his spear across his chest and stared at the oncoming assault. In
those moments, memories of his life burst across his mind. As a
boy, with his father, telling him he was so proud of him, the day
he earned his Falcon Guard helm… the day he lost it, and the blurry
years of drunken shame that followed. He realised something then:
this onslaught would be rapid and brutal… but nothing compared to
his long, arduous battle with the grape. It had been twelve years
since his last taste of wine. Even in recent mornings, it had been
calling him back to its warm embrace. Every time, he had turned
from its sweet voice. The memories faded and the cacophony of war
shrieks rose all around the bastion. Berserk, blade-wielding
warriors sped in from every direction. As he realised that the best
he and his charges could do was to slow this assault and buy the
Labarna time to get up to the Golden Keep, he felt a smile
spreading across his face. Death was coming, but he would die a
sober man – the kind of man his father would have been proud of
once again.

‘I am not
afraid,’ he said softly, then stepped up to stand at the fort’s
brink like a ship’s captain at the prow of a boat sailing straight
into a storm.

 


***

 


Tudha, Pelki,
Shadow and a stream of hobbling, bloodied and weary people sped up
the stone stairs that wound around the Golden Keep outcrop, towards
its high, fortified summit. They entered the square bastion’s inner
room through the floor hatch where the stairs ended. People fell to
their knees, panting, weeping, shivering.

Rest was not a
luxury Tudha could afford. He strode across the small space,
climbed straight up the ladder onto the fort parapet. The sight
from that high eyrie almost knocked him to his knees. His capital
was a ruin. The lower town was a rubble heap. The acropolis was a
broken mess. Most of the holy shrines around him here on the Temple
Plateau had yielded to the quake or were being pulled apart by the
attackers. Mud brick lay in chunks strewn down the Sphinx
Rampart.

His eyes
snapped to the Silver Fort. Like a tide, Spartans, Tiryneans,
Lukkans, Shekelesh and Kaskans crawled over one another to throw
their weight at the tiny island of defence. Many perished, ripped
open by the nest of spear heads embedded around the installation,
or run through from above by Zakuli and his charges. He watched the
brave commander work, shouting encouragement to his men and
fighting like a bear at the same time. Enemy swords and spears
sliced at Zakuli’s bare legs, and soon they were running with
blood. An arrow hammered hard into the gap in his armour at the
armpit and his spear hand fell limp. Torso dripping red too now, he
took a spear in the opposite hand and fought on. Two more arrows
battered against his iron cuirass, then a third ripped open the
side of his neck. Choking, drenched in his own blood, he fought on
for another few moments, before pitching out into the tide of
attackers. The Sea Peoples now overwhelmed the rest on that small
outcrop. Tudha turned away before the enemy uproar of victory burst
from the Silver Fort.


‘Labarna…’ Pelki started.

‘I know,’
Tudha answered. He twisted round to behold the exhausted, shocked
straggle huddled inside the Golden Keep. He counted one hundred and
sixty or so soldiers – less than fifty iron-armed Grey Hawks,
seventy three of the Bronze Boars and thirty eight of the Unbroken
Line. Some ninety civilians too. Arnu and Liuma, clutching spears,
shaking and blood-spotted. Shadow, her dark coat shining red with
blood, howling in dismay.

‘We cannot
face these marauders and win,’ he addressed them. All faces looking
up at him from the fort floor dropped. ‘I have failed you as your
king by believing for too long that we could. When I realised we
should leave this place it was too late, for the earth shook and
trapped us here.’ He nodded a few times to himself. ‘We will likely
all die on this lonely outcrop before dawn comes. But tell me,
would you really prefer the alternative? To throw yourself to your
knees and plead for the mercy of this rabble? You have seen how
they treat subjugated peoples. You heard what they did to Mahhu the
scribe, to Storm, to all of our Lower Land cousins, to the people
of Arinna and Sapinuwa? Their warden, Kruul, talks of their march
through our world as necessity. But slaughter and pillage are
choices, and while they may be his, they will never be mine.
Personally, I would rather die, under the eyes of the Gods, than
live under the yoke of these invaders and become one of their
thoughtless murderers. A man is never without choice. I now ask
each of you to make yours.’

A breath of
wind moaned through the high fort.

Pelki silently
patted his war hammer against his palm. The Grey Hawks thumped
their spear hafts against the small fort’s stone floor. The Bronze
Boars and the Unbroken Line men did so too. The civilians were
trembling wrecks, but men and women amongst them stepped forth,
taking spears from racks. Arnu and Liuma patted the weapons they
held and gave their father a nod.

A shiver of
finality crawled up Tudha’s spine. At the same time the din of the
Sea Peoples changed, coiling up and around the stairs of the Golden
Keep like a serpent of screams. He knew without looking over his
shoulder that they had surrounded this high outcrop as they
previously had the Silver Fort moments ago. He heard footsteps,
rattling up the spiral steps, the noises growing closer, individual
shouts distinguishable. He leapt down from the battlements and onto
the fort floor, pointing at the hatch where the stairs arrived from
below. ‘Metalsmith, Grey Hawks: we shall defend the staircase. The
rest of you, get up there and line the battlements, watch for
climbers.’

They rushed to
their positions. Tudha took a central position by the floor hatch.
Pelki whirled his war hammer in one hand and glared down with him.
The Grey Hawks trained their iron-headed spears down at the
opening. When the foremost of the attackers – Kruul’s Sherden
elites – burst round the spiral steps and sprinted up the last few
towards the hatch, Tudha struck his swords together to send a
shower of sparks down at them. One screamed, the sparks searing his
eyes. The rest shoved this one aside and barrelled on upwards. The
lead attacker thrust his spear up towards Pelki’s belly. Tudha
chopped one sword down, cleaving through the man’s bronze horned
helm and slicing off his face and the front of his skull. The
faceless man fell away, his body sliding down the steps and out
over the stairs’ edge, falling silently into the seething mass of
attackers at ground level. Three more lunged up through the hatch
and rushed at the Grey Hawks. With a burst of crimson, the trio
were run through from a dozen different directions by the Hittite
royal guardsmen. Another reached the third top step and hacked low
towards Tudha’s shin. Pelki brought his war hammer down on the
man’s crown, bursting his head.

Yet they were
innumerable still, despite their huge losses. The press grew
intense, the combat visceral. Tudha’s body shook with thirst,
hunger and fatigue, his arms sticky with semi-dried gore and his
twin blades running with fresher blood. His face and Pelki’s were
spattered almost black with the stuff. On and on the Sherden pushed
to take the Golden Keep’s floor hatch. He spotted others – Sherden
and many others – scaling the outcrop to bypass the steps and the
floor hatch choke point. Soon after, from the walkway above, he
heard the death screams and sounds of metal cutting through flesh
and bone as the defenders up there battled these climbers away.
Every so often a stark thud! would sound behind him, and he
would catch sight from the corner of his eye of a Hittite soldier
or civilian, falling in from the battlements, wounded or spasming
in death. What felt like hours passed. A horrible mesmeric rhythm
arose as they killed in desperation to live.

The Grey
Hawks’ Captain gasped as a Sherden trident speared up and under his
armour, ripped open his belly then yanked back, pulling out his
intestines. The guardsman sank to his knees, clutching the entrails
and trying to stop them from speeding away, before another enemy
spear hammered into his throat. The captain pitched onto his back,
shuddering. The sudden gap this left allowed the enemy to surge up
through the hatch and drive Tudha, Pelki and the rest of the Grey
Hawks away from the hatch, finally gaining a foothold in the
fort.

Tudha found
himself cornered by two of them. His iron swords were not enough
now to compensate for his extreme fatigue, and the enemy duo
battered away his defensive strikes. Shadow attached herself to one
Sherden’s leg and ripped away his calf muscle, but the other was
relentless, hacking and driving. Tudha felt one of his swords fall
from his hand, then the attacker batted the other away too… and
lined up for a killing blow to the chest.

Then Pelki’s
hammer came round upon the man’s shoulder, crushing him.

Arnu and
others leapt down from the battlements too to try to drive the
enemy back down through the hatch, but it was not enough. It took a
heroic assault by Pelki to turn the tide. ‘Skarpi, you big ugly
bastard, I hope you are watching this!’ he yelled into the ether
and leapt into the attackers’ midst, spinning, his war hammer
crushing heads and chests, the dagger in his other hand slashing
through flesh. The Sherden were struck with fright at the sheer
ferocity of the counterattack. Seven fell, and the rest were forced
back into a retreat. The nearest Hittites joined Pelki and drove
the enemy back down through the floor hatch and onto the stairs.
One withdrawing Sherden turned and tossed his spear up at the hatch
in defiance then ran away down the steps. Pelki stood there,
glaring in his wake, then slowly reached down to touch the spear
lodged in his chest.

‘I can hear
her, My Sun,’ he said with a weak smile on his face, ‘she whispers
my name. Dakki and my son are there too…’

With a sigh,
his battle hammer thunked to the ground, and his body flopped out
through the hatch, past the open edge of the stairs and plummeted
to the distant ground.

‘No!’ Tudha
cried, shaking, eyes locked on the spot Pelki had been. The very
last of the old breed. Gone.

He picked up
his fallen swords and lumbered to the spot, ready to do battle with
Pelki’s slayer. Yet the stairs were bare, albeit shining with
blood. It took him a moment to realise that the attack had eased.
No more enemy climbing the steps, no more climbers attacking the
walkway – that was why so many defenders on the fort battlements
had been able to drop down to help the defence here on the floor.
All he could hear was a constant ringing. All he could taste was
blood. He saw through the hatch a strangeness down on the ground,
far below. The first rays of morning light, crawling across the
corpse-strewn ground. It was a dawn he had never expected to see.
More, the ant-like press around this outcrop was gone.


‘Labarna,’ a voice called from afar.


‘Labarna,’ it called again.

Tudha realised
that it was a Grey Hawk, yelling from a mere pace away.

Tudha turned
to the man, seeing that there were only a few other Hawks left.
Less than a dozen men of the Unbroken Line had survived. Every
single man of the Bronze Boars had been killed. Arnu and Liuma
stood with the shouting captain, and now Tudha saw why he was
shouting.

Lord Kruul sat
slumped against the fort wall, near the hatch, disarmed, a Grey
Hawk’s spear trained on him. He had been part of that last assault:
the thrower of the trident that had ripped out the Grey Hawk
Captain’s belly. Tudha hadn’t even noticed who had done it. He
beheld the Sea Peoples’ warlord. He was clutching a tear to his
neck. Blood was pulsing from it. An arterial cut. One that would
take a short while to bleed out. Lethal nonetheless. Yet Kruul was
wearing the oddest expression. A smile.

Noises from
around the city dragged Tudha’s attentions away. Shouts of derision
and impatience. Confused, he staggered over to the narrow fort
window. The dawn – bursting like a fire eagle across the sky –
blinded him momentarily.

When his eyes
adjusted, he saw the source of the shouting: those amongst the
enemy who had neglected to join the attack on the Temple Plateau
forts to instead rake through the wreckage of the acropolis. ‘There
is nothing here!’ one Spartan raged. ‘The golden halls are but
dust. There is no silver, no gems. No grain,’ moaned an islander.
‘The throne is but a chair of wood, stone and a few iron
rivets!’

Others were
likewise kicking through the loot dragged from the temples – mere
baskets, blankets, rotted offerings of old. A Shekelesh pirate –
tall and draped in a silver cloak, stood tall on the remains of the
demolished acropolis ramp, to address the discontent. He raised his
arms and gesticulated, talking of the eastern horizon. Of how
wealth and sustenance awaited, just beyond that chimeral line.
Lands where crops grew all year round, where fat herds grazed and
men knew plenty. They began to cheer and repeat his words. ‘To the
east,’ the Shekel demanded. ‘To the east!’

Like a tide,
the Sea Peoples began to drain from the carcass of Hattusa,
rumbling in their great numbers on into the dawn, leaving the city
raped and still. Tudha turned away from the window and looked back
to Kruul. Shafts of light were now streaming in, one casting
Kruul’s face in a deathly pale shade. His horned helm sat askew on
his head like the crown of a drunken king. Tudha sank to one knee
beside him. ‘Your people have elected a new lord, it seems. He
leads them on in search of the dream you once talked of.’

Kruul
shrugged. ‘This is the way, is it not? Men like you and I lead
until we die on the sword or become hated.’

‘When will
they realise?’ said Tudha. ‘Even before the drought years, my
father and his ancestors talked of scarcity in some form. Our world
has for so long relied upon cooperation, on sharing what we have.
There is no green and plentiful land where the waters run pure and
the crops always grow fat.’

‘But it is a
golden dream, is it not?’ said Kruul . ‘Any dream which inspires a
movement like that you have just experienced is golden,
surely?’

‘A lie. You
fed them a lie,’ Tudha drawled, thinking of the now long-dead
Urhi-Teshub and the falsehoods he had used to fuel the rebellion in
the south that had undermined the empire so gravely. ‘Perhaps you
are right. Perhaps it is the way of man, to embrace a golden lie
instead of facing a difficult truth.’

‘Hmm,’ Kruul
said, smiling again, his eyes growing distant. ‘The world is dying…
is that not the most difficult of truths?’ He laughed weakly. ‘Tell
me, will this “Dark Earth” you Hittites talk of as the afterworld…
will it be any worse?’

Tudha held
Kruul’s gaze as his pupils began to dilate. With a sigh, he was
gone.


Chapter 32
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The Dark Earth

1216 BC








Hot winds
swept the Hittite Upper Land for the rest of that summer. The sky
over the ruins of Hattusa remained smudged with cast up dust from
the wreckage for moons. The broken city was all that remained of
the fallen empire. The small contingent who had survived the
onslaught took refuge in the Temple of the Moon God – intact
insofar as it still had a roof and offered shelter from the
elements.

One day, Tudha
walked around the listing remnants of the walls. Instead of ruins,
he saw the past, when the city was whole, when his father had been
master of the thriving capital. He hiked around the city limits
every day like this, Shadow joining him.

The western
approaches remained bare. So too did the north, the south and the
east. Desolate, as far as the eye could see. There was no fear of
starvation that year, for they had only ninety or so mouths to
feed, and one of the small granaries that the Sea Peoples had not
discovered would provide plenty for that small band. He came to the
heights of Tarhunda’s Shoulder, hiked onto the highest point and
sat on the foundation stones of what had been a nobleman’s villa.
The building had survived the invasion and the mighty tremor that
had rent the city defences… then collapsed in on itself during
another quake a few days after the Sea Peoples left. He picked up a
handful of dust from the wreckage and let it pour through the gaps
in his fingers. Once, this villa had been the home and power base
of House Mitrakki – a very influential family. A menace, even, when
they were angling for political gain. Always hectoring and
filibustering and stirring up support from associated houses and
from the farmers. The last of the powder drained from his palm.

Gone.

The world will
shake, and fall to dust…

He patted his
hands clean then ruffled Shadow’s fur. The giant wolf grumbled in
satisfaction, eyes sliding shut. He longed at that moment to be her
– a solitary creature who could bear the world as it was, who did
not need to build or to organise. The Hittite people had come from
humble beginnings, celebrating simple and beautiful things, praying
and making offerings at the streams, the woods and the hills. Yet
they had been lured up into the dangerous game of empire, of
constructing great cities and believing that they were somehow
invincible.

And now, it
was over.

Slowly, his
gaze drifted – as it had done many times – to the spot where
Nerikkaili’s grave had been. He had asked the last handful of his
Grey Hawks to discreetly exhume the remains and bury them out in
the Meadow of the Fallen, in a grave pit with no name. It was best
that way, he told them, lest knowledge of the discovery spread and
lead to some rather uncomfortable questions. Thus, the discomfort
rested firmly upon his shoulders alone. Had Nerikkaili been slain
as he tried to flee the city? Unlikely. A darker truth now seemed
certain: someone else had poisoned Mother and Captain Rorki –
someone who had then murdered Nerikkaili and hid the body in an
effort to make it look like he had fled after committing those
crimes. Had Urhi-Teshub’s real northern associate fooled
everyone?

The crack of a
hammer breaking stone rang across the land. He looked up. Down in
the flattened, charred remains of the lower town, four of the Grey
Hawks were working to excavate the Great Storm Temple. They had
asked him if they could do this, in the hope that they might
recover the silver likeness of Tarhunda. It had stirred him from
his introspection, and he could not refuse the request. There were
other small teams excavating here and there. The talk had been
excitable – they would recover the bronze winged sun from the
throne hall ruins. Next, they would clear the half-ruined acropolis
wall and erect a stout picket up there, and in time rebuild its
walls fully and anew. The Grey Throne had already been recovered –
left discarded by the Sea Peoples.

Tudha
half-smiled, for it all reminded him of the pitiful efforts to
rebuild Troy. All of the efforts were doomed to failure by the dead
earth. If only they could revive the soils of this country, he
thought, and of the lands beyond. He wondered what had become of
the Egyptian grain, and of the tiny detachment he had left at Ura,
and even of Admiral Yassib across the waves on the Copper Island,
so hard-won in that battle for the Ram’s Keep. The entire grain
network appeared to have collapsed again. The high summer wind
moaned around him, and he thought of Ishtar’s words.

Control?
Control is an illusion. A foolish notion. A whim of mankind.

Scuffing feet
stirred him from his thoughts. A Grey Hawk – looking as unsoldierly
as could be, barefoot and wearing just a tattered linen kilt – came
plodding up to his vantage point. ‘My Sun,’ the man said, sweat
dripping from his saluting arm. ‘We found it.’

Tudha eyed the
fellow – he was one of the team excavating down into the ruins of
Pelki’s main smithy. He handed Tudha a small blackened tablet.

Tudha eyed the
piece, turning it over. It was misshapen slightly, as if the baker
had mishandled the soft clay when placing it in the kiln to harden.
His eyes combed over the text, his skin tingling. It was Pelki’s
good iron method. ‘By the Gods…’

‘It means we
can recruit new companies and furnish them all with good iron
weapons,’ the soldier enthused. ‘We could even try to fashion
jackets and helms.’ He patted the spot on his kilt belt where his
sword would normally be when not excavating. ‘Those blades he made
us were the only reason our company was not wiped out in that
attack. They are not magical, but they are special.’

Tudha nodded
gently. The wind moaned again as if to speak the words Tudha could
not bring himself to say. From where will we recruit these new
companies? These lands are quiet and deserted. Our people are gone.
So too the Kaskans – dragged away like trout in the Sea Peoples’
net. So too with the western vassals. Right now the vassals in the
east will be suffering the same assault as we did and their lands
will likewise be left barren and depopulated. He thought of
Gargamis then, and issued a silent prayer to the Thunder God that
the eastern stronghold – far inland – would be spared the march of
the horde.

They spent the
winter in the Moon Temple, huddling close to a fire as thundersnow
roared across the fallen capital, night after night. They shared
tales of old, telling the youngest children stories about what this
great place had once been. The older children amongst the group
talked in the way children did – with hope, untroubled by the hard
scars that life was yet to leave on them. At night, they would
dance and sing around the fire. They would talk of ‘the lost tribe
of Gargamis’ that would any day return, and help revive the fallen
capital. Soon the younger of the soldiers and civilians became
enthused with this idea. Liuma, now officially the high priest of
this nub that remained of the empire, quickly cottoned on to their
zeal.

The sky
rumbled. ‘You heard the thunder. It is a command from Tarhunda
himself.’ He then appealed to Tudha: ‘We must despatch a pair of
men to the east. Tell them that it is safe to come back from
Gargamis.’

‘The Sea
Peoples are gone,’ Arnu agreed. ‘We won out against them. It was a
fine victory.’

Tudha looked
at Arnu as if he was a stranger.

‘If we bring
the people back,’ Arnu continued his appeals, ‘we would have more
muscle with which to build, more men to recruit and to swell our
small army with. What are we waiting for?’ The Chosen Prince had
already swollen his Unbroken Line guard unit back to sixty men, and
he had raised for Liuma another unit of thirty whom he titled ‘The
Temple Watch’ – a force purely to protect the Liuma and the
priestly class, he claimed. Tudha had noticed his heir’s eagerness
to grow his personal retinue at every opportunity. It felt like a
returning echo of his eldest’s worrying youthful belligerence and
obsession with rule by force and intimidation.

Tudha looked
into his sons’ eyes and knew they were willing him to disagree so
they might pit themselves against him. ‘Let us see what the new
year brings,’ he replied calmly.

Over the
remains of the winter, he ruled with discretion, withdrawing from
his duties as king, allowing his sons to take on more and more
responsibilities. What other option was there, he thought? There
were no other heirs. He considered making Arnu his co-regent, but
even after all these years, he feared that this might simply uncage
the true colours of his son – bottled up since those days when he
had been a dangerous spirit. Liuma was not cut out for the throne,
and it would not do anyway to promote him over his older brother.
In truth, both were unsuitable for the throne. In the end, he kept
thoughts of co-regency to himself.

In the dark,
cold nights, he often thought of Shala, of her love. He remembered
her words when she had returned from the Gargamis exodus against
his wishes.

All I had was
my boys. Where they go, I follow.

‘If you had
gone to Gargamis you would still be alive. A world would lie
between us but, damn, you would be alive!’

It brought him
to think of Ishtar’s dream. The Hittite world had indeed fallen to
dust. Every line of her grim song had come to be. That made him
think long and hard on something else she had proclaimed: There
can be another world, another place, where you and those worthy
enough might find life and joy once again.

‘Those worthy
enough?’ he murmured to himself. Who amongst those left was truly
worthy? Mother was gone. Shala was gone. Skarpi, Pelki and Zakuli
too. That left just his sons. Yet the truth was that these days he
trusted some of the older civilians who had survived the fall more
than he did his boys. Not that there were many of them left.

The snows
broke and the spring arrived, yet the fertilising rains were absent
once again: the snow became meltwater, but once that had trickled
away the place became a dustbowl once more, cowering under the hot,
dry sun. When some other sign of life was spotted, it was from the
distant east. A traveller, dragging some shabby belongings on a
wooden sledge. The Grey Hawks spotted him and gave him water, then
brought him to the Moon Temple to rest. Tudha beheld the man:
moustachioed, wearing white trousers and a hide waistcoat – an
Amurrite, he correctly guessed. Such a haunted look he wore.

‘They made a
grave of the land of Isuwa,’ the Amurrite explained. ‘threw King
Ehli from a cliff and took his bride with them.’

Tudha fought
to stay impassive. The news of his sister sent bolts of sorrow
through him. Even Ehli’s fate stoked sadness. The man had been
forced into a corner. His choices had been understandable, if
damaging to the Hittites.

‘They drove
the Assyrians right back to the River Mala. I heard rumours that
King Ninurta was humiliated by them, and that they turned his
armies inside out. Next, they razed the far south. Ashkelon, Hazor,
Megiddo… my homeland, Amurru,’ the man muttered, his head shaking
slowly as if he was trapped in a terrible dream. ‘They fell upon
those cities without mercy. By boat and by land. The pulled the
walls down and stripped the countries bare. On my way here I passed
through Ugarit and found nothing. Not even the outline of their
ancient market city remains. Those settlements which repelled them
have been ripped down by the rampant earth tremors. The old world
of towers and gold is now mostly dust.’

Tudha’s skin
crawled, and for a moment he saw the worn-out Ishtar sitting there
in the traveller’s place. ‘What of Halpa?’ he said, thinking of his
cousin who ruled there as Viceroy, fearing the answer.

The Amurrite
shook his head slowly.

His silence
said everything. All around the fire paled, the mood plunging even
further.

A sickness
arose in Tudha’s belly. He didn’t want to ask the next question,
but knew he must. ‘Gargamis?’ he said. ‘How does Gargamis
fare?’

The man looked
up to meet Tudha’s gaze. ‘I thought you would know? Gargamis was
battered by the pirate peoples…’ He fell silent for a time. Tudha’s
stomach twisted tight. ‘But, I believe, the Hittite defenders there
weathered the storm, yet at great cost.’

‘A victory
nonetheless,’ Arnu proclaimed, bumping his spear haft on the
ground, rousing a rumble of support.

The Amurrite
seemed bemused by this, his weary eyes meeting Tudha’s. ‘On my
travels this way, I encountered another small handful of you
Hittites, about a moon’s trek southeast of here. They have taken
refuge in a cave city – whole houses excavated into the white rock.
Apart from that, there are no other tribes out there. The world
lies silent and broken.’

Tudha glanced
to his sons, to his few soldiers and to his handful of people. The
nascent theory that things were improving died there and then.
‘Where are the Sea Peoples now?’

‘They move in
even greater numbers now towards the deserts of the extreme south,
having rolled up even more tribes and militias into their
horde.’

‘They mean to
attack Egypt,’ Tudha said with a whisper, shivering at what old
Pharaoh Ramesses was about to endure. With a rapid series of
orders, he arranged for three of his best men to be given what
small pieces of silver were left, and to make their way to Egypt by
whatever means possible so they could warn Ramesses.

Tudha made
sure the Amurrite was offered food, shelter and bathing facilities
for as long as he wanted. The fellow thanked him profusely, but
insisted he had to be on his way west.

‘West? Why?’
asked Tudha. The desolation is there also, at distant Troy and even
beyond the Western Sea, in the lands of Ahhiyawa and further west
again. That is where the drought first began, and then rolled
eastwards from there.’

The man mopped
the sweat from his neck with a rag. ‘The years come and go,
throwing at us this blistering sun, then the winds of autumn then
the snows and the spring. On and on it goes, like the wheels of a
cart. Days slip past in cycles too. I sleep, I wake, I eat, I
travel. So too the moon appears as a sliver, grows fat then wanes.
Always, the cycles are repeated.’ He pointed westwards. ‘Out there
is where the drought all began, as you correctly say. Drought is
part of the great cycle. Rains and plenty will return. And when
they do, they will return first to those lands where the dryness
began.’ He smiled warmly at Tudha. ‘The Sea Peoples run away from
the drought and the tremors and the poverty and the chaos. I’d say
they drag it with them. And that is the secret, Majesty: not to run
from the storm, but to walk into it, to face it with the confidence
that better times are beyond. To the west,’ he wagged a finger
again, ‘to the west.’

Tudha granted
him a horse – one of the remaining herd of just a score – and a
sack of bran so that the beast might tow his sled for him. The
man’s words stuck to his soul.

That summer,
the small community welcomed a few hundred nomads who wandered in
from the north. The growing group celebrated when green shoots of
wheat sprouted at the edge of the acropolis – where grain had been
spilled near the cistern. The populace of Hattusa, now some seven
hundred strong, even ringed the acropolis with a new, small wall.
They spent the next spring reviving the market area of the lower
town. One man excavated deep under the dried out site of the Sacred
Spring on the Temple Plateau, and struck a precious trickle of
water. They channelled this down to the market area and celebrated
this as if the city was now fully restored. More, they made a
second channel down into the old croplands, to irrigate a small
field. Wheat grew there in a small square. Good crop, free of
blight. Barely enough to feed more than a few families, but this
did not stop wild celebrations. Tudha could not share their
optimism. Come autumn, he knew his instincts were correct.

It was near
harvest time when the farmers walked out to reap the grain that
they spotted a strange, dark cloud on the horizon. Tudha knew what
it was even before they dropped their tools and baskets and fled
back to the city. Every soul hurried up to take shelter behind the
acropolis’ new walls, for the old outer wall still lay in ruins.
They watched the new wave of Sea Peoples thundering across the
land. They came in a drove almost as big as Kruul’s lot, with a man
in a feather headdress preaching to them and gesticulating,
promising them a fine life if only they continue east. The main
body of them rumbled well wide of Hattusa, but a small screening
party of strange fur-hatted tribesmen roved closer to the capital.
They hacked down the crop square and bundled it into their sacks,
then pointed up at the dilapidated ruins of Hattusa, and squinted
and shielded their eyes to behold the acropolis. Tudha knew that
one shout to their main horde and all here would die. But the
tribesmen shrugged and roved on, ignoring the site.

‘They think
this is a forgotten ruin,’ he murmured to himself. ‘Not worth
raiding.’

The coronation
priest’s proclamations pealed through his mind. Tudhaliya will
be the greatest of Great Kings, a warrior, a protector, a diplomat,
a father to all vassals. The one who will restore the Hittite
Empire to its zenith!

A hum of
prayer rang out nearby. He twisted to see Liuma standing, arms
widespread. ‘The Thunder God shields us from the eyes of the horde.
So that we might grow strong again. When next the sea wretches
pass, they will face the rejuvenated divisions of the Hittite
Army.’ The people muttered these words in an echo, some teary-eyed,
some eager. Liuma’s ‘Temple Watch’ guards – now some ninety strong
– drummed their spears on the ground in support.

‘Grant me
control of all the soldiers,’ Arnu demanded, standing nearby. His
Unbroken Line company stood serried close by like a dirty cloud in
a summer sky. Some wore crude leather armour, a few bronze, and
Arnu himself the battered suit of iron Pelki had crafted him.

Tudha stared
him down. ‘That is one power I wish to retain.’

‘We are not
children, Father. And you, you are growing grey and lined. It is
not for you to control the troops anymore,’ Arnu argued.

The few Grey
Hawks stood firmly beside Tudha, and the sons backed down. It was
something Tudha had noticed though: that Arnu and Liuma were
growing closer than ever – the priest and the warrior, supporting
one another and usually in opposition to his royal decrees. More,
Arnu’s bravado and Liuma’s zeal seemed to have enchanted the small
population. Looking around him, he realised how few of these people
he even knew – when once he would have been able to remember almost
every civilian’s name. Many of the older ones had now passed. This
new generation all looked back at him in a strange, dismissive way,
as if he was some symbol of a forgotten past.

He strolled
the city’s old tumbledown wards one day, broodily gazing out at the
countryside. A gentle scuff of feet sounded behind him. He turned
to see a soldier of Liuma’s Temple Watch. He wore the most awkward
expression. ‘We found this, My Sun,’ he said quietly, offering
Tudha a small oak box.

Tudha took the
box. It was both polished and beautifully engraved with animal
designs, and at the same time bashed and battered. The latest
excavation find, he guessed. It sent his spirits soaring. ‘Where
did you find this?’

‘Under the
site of the old palace,’ the soldier replied sheepishly.

Tudha smiled,
bemused by the man’s discomfort. ‘At ease. I am glad you brought me
this. It was Shala’s.’

The man
nodded. ‘I… I suspected it was.’

Tudha bent one
eyebrow at the fellow’s continued reticence. He lifted the lid. ‘It
was where she kept her perfumes and oils for…’ his words faded as
he stared at the row of twelve small clay vials within.

 


***

 


Tudha spent
many months in a state of shock. Shala the associate of
Urhi-Teshub? The murderer of Puduhepa? She had bathed the Great
Queen almost daily for years… bathed her in poisoned rose water?
The petals would have disguised the stink of the Sherden poison.
They had always been rivals, Shala and Puduhepa, but never had he
even contemplated that his wife had been capable of this. And poor
Nerikkaili – he had been innocent. Father had been right about him
all along. Shala’s words came to him then: Nerikkaili is always
watching, always near your mother, and me too – like a spider in a
dark corner…

‘Watching over
Mother, because he suspected you?’ Saying those words aloud, even
in the privacy of his own chambers, nearly killed him, and he
longed to retract them. ‘What had you to gain?’ he whispered to
himself. ‘You would have become Great Queen in time.’

And still,
something didn’t fit: Shala was small and delicate. There was no
way she could have struck the sword blow that had killed
Nerikkaili. No way. So there had to have been another.

Conspiracy is
a beast with many heads…

Round and
round this riddle spun, tormenting him.

Over the next
three summers, four more hosts of migrating Sea Peoples came in
gradually lesser numbers. Disaster struck on one occasion when the
last few Grey Hawks, Tudha’s old loyal guard unit, were caught in
the countryside by them and wiped out. Yet the invaders again
simply ignored tumbledown Hattusa. Even though the capital was now
partly restored with defences, and sported a small army of nine
hundred men, they again roved wide, picking the dry earth clean of
the few tufts of crop that the ongoing drought had spared.

There was talk
of making contact with the white cave Hittites the traveller had
spoken of, and again of sending a messenger to faraway Gargamis –
small first steps towards reconnecting the scattered fragments of
the fallen empire. Yet this idea was drowned out by Liuma’s zealous
sermons. One day Tudha overheard children – taught by Liuma –
speaking of the empire’s fall. The realm and its capital had been
doomed, they whispered, the moment King Tudha had ordered the
demolition of the two high temples so that forts could be built in
their place.

And then there
were Arnu’s continued petitions for full control of the growing
army. Again, Tudha said no. But the army did need some attention,
he knew. Something that might make up for their relatively low
numbers. Invaders would not always pass this place by. So he spoke
to the oldest of the citizens, asking who amongst them had the
greatest knowledge of metalworking. A man named Pattili, they all
said. He was an apprentice of Pelki’s years ago, before he turned
his hand to tanning.

Thus, Tudha
summoned Pattili to the new Hall of the Sun – a single-storeyed and
apologetic replacement for the grand structure that had once stood
on the acropolis. The place now doubled as the throne room and his
royal home. Inside, Shadow curled up at his feet as he sat upon the
Grey Throne – the cracks across the stone lion armrests still
visible despite the careful work of the stonemasons to restore
them. Tudha gave the stonemason Pelki’s tablet. ‘Once before, the
Royal Blacksmith was the keeper of the secret of good iron. Now, I
grant you that role.’

Pattili’s face
paled in wonder.

‘Guard it
jealously. You will leave the tanners’ guild and form a new school
of metalworkers. Select a team of apprentices and construct a
smithy up here on the acropolis – on the site of the old stables.
This place needs an adequate militia. Bring us iron, bring us
safety.’

Pattili
spluttered in gratitude, bowing as he departed. The smithy took
shape over that summer and the next. By the following – the ninth
year after the fall of the empire – the high winds of the acropolis
were feeding the furnace chimney. Hammers tinked and tapped,
red-hot metals hissed in fury as they were dropped into cooling
buckets, and trial weapons were brought out every few days to test.
Tudha took up one of the latest blades and brought it hammering
down upon a bronze bar. The iron broke – too brittle, but the
colour was good, the edge impressively sharp. ‘Keep going,
Metalsmith. It took Jaru, Dakki and Pelki many tries.’

As he headed
back to his royal chambers, he spotted Liuma and Arnu, sinking back
from view behind the new guardhouse. They had been watching the
exchange, both with dark looks.

They
intercepted him close to the throne hall.

‘I have no
wish to discuss the army or the clergy,’ he said, anticipating a
new raft of petitions.

‘We come to
speak of neither matter, Father,’ said Liuma.

‘Then
what?’

‘The method
tablet,’ Arnu said quietly.

‘Don’t you
think it would be best to have it kept by a member of the royal
line, instead of that… low-born, Pattili?’ Liuma pressed.

‘It is the key
to our martial resurgence, after all,’ Arnu added. ‘Can you trust
Pattili with it? You trusted Dakki and look how that turned out:
the idiot took an axe and brought the Serpent’s Belly down upon
himself.’

‘I have made
my choice,’ Tudha cut him off. ‘As your king and your father, you
will respect it.’

When Arnu’s
lips peeled apart to protest further, Shadow growled at the pair.
They shuffled away, muttering in contempt. Tudha returned to his
quarters, lay down on his bed and stared at the ceiling for an age,
thinking back over his days and trying to put shape and meaning to
that well-tangled rope of life. Exhausted, he dropped into the dark
land of sleep.






For the first
time in years he found himself back in that infernal place. He and
Ishtar stood on the shrinking pillar of rock – Goddess and mortal
as equals. The brink was at their feet on every side now. The
blackness of the Dark Earth waited below like a hungry mouth, the
dead shrieking in song, and the sky above was a thundering
inferno.

Shards of rock
toppled away, leaving Tudha with no purchase under the balls of his
feet. Instinctively, he pressed back against the towering Ishtar’s
meaty thigh muscles. Likewise, the brink crumbled away beneath her
talons.

‘Why don’t
you fly?’ he raged at her.

‘Because I
have no wings,’ she replied in a deep drone.

He twisted his
head around to see. She had mere stumps with withered tendrils, her
cascades of feathers all gone. So too the fierce light in her eyes
had dulled, and her animalistic beauty had changed – replaced with
a withered, feeble face.

‘And even
if I could soar, to where could I go?’ she gestured up and around
the blazing dome above and the dark land of the dead below, where
Aplu the Underworld God danced in paroxysms of victory. ‘I live in
this dream realm, and it is about to breathe its last. Aplu is
ignorant for he – and all the other Gods – will fall with
it.’

‘Just as my
world is coming to an end, yours is too,’ Tudha said, his stomach
clenching as more rock plunged away, leaving him on the back edges
of his heels and no more. ‘Together, then… we face the
end?’

‘It is the
end for me. It need not be for you.’

‘What is
left for me? I was supposed to be the one to restore greatness. I
failed.’

‘Failed?
You fought at every turn,’ Ishtar said in a breathy whisper. ‘You
fought like a lion, even during the darkest moments.’

‘And lost.
What honour is there without victory?’

‘Victory is
shallow and its consequences fleeting – an afterthought, a memory.
It is during the struggle that men shine. You shone like the sun,
when all others were abandoning hope. You suffered insult, injury,
loss and the deepest betrayal, yet you gave only love. That is
greatness. That is what matters.’

‘To whom?
To the strangers who live grudgingly under my rule? To my restive
sons?’

‘To the
ones you will lead in search of a new home,’ Ishtar replied
calmly.

Tudha scoffed.
‘I tried to lead my people away; the earth shook and made a fool of
my efforts.’

‘That was
in the past. I speak of the future, and of a different people. The
worthy ones. Those who have learned to live with good
hearts.’

‘Who? Who
do you mean?’

With a boom of
breaking rock, the pillar top collapsed under them. Tudha plummeted
with the Goddess, down towards the sea of mud-coated dead,
fireballs raining down with them into the inky darkness. The dead
souls gawped up in languid delight, hands stretching up towards
him. A wretched end beckoned.

And then
Ishtar seized him by his collars, shook him violently as they fell
together. With one last burst of her old ferocity and a flare of
fire in her eyes, she roared like a dragon: ‘At the last, Great
King of the Hittites, you must look to the skies!’ She slammed the
palm of her great hand against him, repelling him upwards again,
soaring high, back out of the darkness. He saw her vanish down
there, heard a moan of delight from the dead ones and the God Aplu,
and felt her presence – that constant aura that had followed him
like a scent – vanish forever.

Up, up he
flew, towards the fire in the sky…






He woke with a
burst of breath, dishevelled and sweating. Sitting up and cradling
his head in his hands, he gradually managed to bring his senses to
bear. A stripe of golden sunlight blazed near the foot of the bed.
It was late in the morning – he had slept longer than intended.
Outside, a commotion was underway. He stepped to the chamber window
and eased open one shutter. Crowds had gathered at the new smithy.
After dressing quickly, he approached through the weltering air of
the workshop and stalked around the scene. The apprentice smiths
stood in a ring near a huge vat of bubbling molten metal. Below it
lay Pattili, stone dead. One arm, to the elbow, was a skeletal,
mangled mess of cold metal and seared flesh.

‘My Sun, we
found him here like this,’ said one apprentice, trembling.

Tudha twisted
away, unable to look at the remains of the man he had placed in
such danger. He crouched by the base of the cauldron and picked up
a tiny shard of fire-baked clay. A piece from the method tablet.
The rest was gone, Tudha realised, eyeing the bubbling orange in
the cauldron. Someone had tried to take it from him and so Pattili
had tossed it into the molten metal. After that, he had been
tortured to death for the information it held. He knew, to his
core, that this honest, simple man had not revealed a thing. He
took off his dark cloak – that which he had owned since
adolescence, and draped it over Pattili’s body. Thank you,
Metalsmith, for guarding the secret until the very end.

As he dragged
the collar of the cloak over Pattili’s face, his skin began to
prickle. He sensed his sons nearby, watching. His stomach twisted
and his mind flashed, searching for some other explanation. It
could not have been them. Simply could not. And then, like a fish
hooked unexpectedly from a tarn, he remembered Arnu’s protestations
yesterday:

You trusted
Dakki and look how that turned out: the idiot took an axe and
brought the Serpent’s Belly down upon himself.

The axe. The
timber pillar that held the smithy cave up. Nobody knew how the
hill had collapsed. Nobody possibly could… unless they had been
there in those final moments. His mind spun back to that day, to
the weeping and the desperate efforts to dig into the rubble.
Prince Arnu – when he was supposed to be far away on the high
ground to the south of the city, leading an army drill – had been
first at the scene. His mind raced, madly seeking some rational
reason for Arnu’s sudden presence there. Yet only one answer arose
in his mind: Arnu had attacked Dakki, had killed Pattili… and
probably Nerikkaili too. Shala had dealt death with the poison,
Arnu with the blade.

He rose from
the side of the dead blacksmith, and did not look at his eldest…
could not. ‘Pattili is to have everything. Prepare his funeral as
if it was me, your Great King, who had perished.’

He walked
alone to the new throne room, slumped in the royal chair and gazed
around the small, empty hall. Shadow padded in after him, tongue
lolling, to nuzzle at his drooping hand. Tudha stared into space,
wishing he had one of the old guard here to speak with. In truth,
he did not need anyone else. The scribal histories, fables of his
father’s time and his own life had shown him this story too many
times before. First comes greed then, when it cannot be satiated,
anger. Finally, betrayal.

It had been
betrayal at every turn: Heshni, Garala, Ehli, Urhi-Teshub... and
now it seemed that his wife and his eldest son had been working in
tandem. He began to wonder how long it had been going on. Garala
the scribe had talked of having some new paymaster. The man had
only been on the mission to the western coasts because Arnu had
attacked and injured Mahhu. What if that assault had not been an
act of rage, but a careful strike to ease Garala into place?

Shala had
dealt death with the poison, Arnu with the blade…

Over and over
the thought tumbled in his mind.

Until it stuck
fast, caught on an unexpected barb.

Shala,
describing how she relied on others to prepare the ailing
Puduhepa’s bathing bowl: she would draw the water; the palace
workers would then pick out freshly-laundered towels; then Liuma
would bless the water and add the crushed rose petals picked from
the high meadows outside the city.

Shala spoke
again, from the mists of memory: Nerikkaili had been following
Liuma out to the meadows him all that time.

‘Because he
suspected Liuma too,’ Tudha replied to the ghost of his wife. ‘He
knew the poison was being administered through the bathing waters,
but not by whom.’ He thought of the soldier who had brought the oak
box of vials to him. A Temple Watch soldier. One of Liuma’s men.
The man had been extremely dejected, as if he knew the contents of
the box would upset Tudha. Yet how could the soldier or anyone else
here even know of the existence of the secretive poison, or what
the unopened vials meant… unless they had intimate knowledge of it?
The soldier was young, and had evidently been instructed to act the
way he had, Tudha realised. The whole ‘discovery’ had been staged.
Shala had been innocent all along. Liuma – master of the Temple
Watch – had been the poisoner.

The new truth
sank in slowly like a rusty sword: Arnu had killed with the blade
and Liuma with the poison. More, both were part of the small
group in the city who could have written the treasonous words on
the temple walls. There was no remaining doubt: the pair had
plotted and bullied their way towards power. Why? It was power that
was always destined for them anyway? The answer, he realised, was
the oldest story of the Hittite Empire – of all empires – playing
out once again: the story of greedy, jealous and impatient sons.
What golden lies had Urhi-Teshub offered his boys? The northern
throne for themselves if they killed the holders of power here? It
mattered not, for the deeds had been done.

Tudha stared
into space. He had been branded the Great King who would rescue the
empire and restore her to greatness. Those dreams lay in tatters.
And the people… they felt like strangers to him.

After a time,
with the sun setting and a deep red light beaming through the low
windows, he called upon his body servant. ‘Bring me my hunting
bow,’ he asked. ‘And my doeskin boots.’

‘Certainly, My
Sun.’

The man
returned with the goods. Tudha squeezed into the soft boots, gazing
around the hall, smoothing his palms over the stone lions carefully
as he rose, then departing the throne room, the acropolis and the
city.

Into the
poplar woods he and Shadow went. The she-wolf quickly picked up the
scent of a doe, and together they tracked it. As he knelt behind a
wall of bracken and took aim with his bow, he whispered a prayer of
gratitude to the God of the Hunt. The creature would not die in
vain – its meat, hide and bones would all be put to good use. Just
as he drew his arrow back to his earlobe, the doe bolted.

Tudha felt a
cold shiver rise across his neck. At the same moment, Shadow
growled, looking back the way. Tudha turned and peered into the
trees.

They were
being followed.

He calmed
Shadow and pretended to continue the hunt, all the time furtively
using the reflection in his dagger to look behind him. He saw them
now. The Unbroken Line and The Temple Watch – the brutes of Arnu
and Liuma. He spotted seven of them, so there were probably three
times as many that he could not see, behind him and either side of
him, dragging like a net. He wanted to believe that his son had
sent them to discreetly protect him. Yet in the stony pit in the
centre of his heart, he knew they had been sent to kill him – to
commit regicide and patricide, the two most ancient and treacherous
blades. The final act that would cast the much-reduced Hittite
Empire into the cold, dark earth.

The followers
began to close in. Too many of them to fight, no way he could
outrun them all. Thus, there was only one place to go, he thought
with a wan smile.

In the hours
of darkness, he and Shadow arrived at the base of the high cliff. A
deep brook gurgled and foamed along its base. Gazing at the sheer
rock face and the giant Haga emblem carved into the stone high up
there, he could not help but think back to his eleventh summer,
when he and his father had scaled this tor together. It had been a
stiff challenge, leaving him gasping and frustrated at many points
on the ascent. You’ve climbed this damned tor before,
Father, he had appealed to Hattu, who was spidering on up and
making a mockery of his age, why climb it again? Hattu had
not turned to look back, just kept climbing. Because the view
from the top changes every time, Tudha.

He gave Shadow
a strip of dried meat to chew, then whistled – a command for her to
bolt downstream along the brook’s banks. She at least could escape
the pursuers. He swam across the brook’s bitingly-cold waters. On
the far side, he wrang out his cloak then patted the palms in the
dust – perfect for grip – then set his hands to the rock, and began
climbing. Halfway up he reached the ledge below the Haga emblem and
sat there. The ledge was bare, yet he sensed his father’s ghost
beside him. A single tear rolled down one cheek.

He spotted the
pursuers creeping through the bracken down below, approaching the
cliff. As he sat there, waiting for the inevitable, he remembered
Ishtar’s final words as she had fallen into oblivion.

At the last,
Great King of the Hittites, you must look to the skies!

So when he
heard the groan of a stretching bowstring, he stood and extended
his arms to make it easy for his assassins, then stared heavenwards
at the celestial beauty. Blackness, an infinity of stars, and a
full moon. A fitting final vista.

Something
caught his eye, moving across the moon’s pale face… a meteor
shower, with a blazing blue tail. The sight brought an almost
forgotten memory back to him. The rushing roar of the deep brook
far below seemed to grow louder and louder.

The bowstring
twanged, and the arrow sped up towards his chest.

 


***

 


The citizens
of Hattusa woke to cries from the countryside. Warbling, panicked
cries. Prince Arnu emerged from his chambers in the throne hall,
Liuma too. Together, they climbed the steps onto the rudimentary
acropolis walls and squinted against the dawn light to see the
soldier team running in from the countryside. The Temple Watch
Captain came scampering up from the lower town shanties, ascended
the timber plank – a replacement for the destroyed ramp – then
skidded across the grounds, halting before the two princes.

‘Majesties,’
he gasped, dripping with sweat. ‘The Labarna… has become a
God.’

The waking
people who were gathering around the scene gasped and moaned.

‘What
happened?’ Arnu said with a theatrical flourish.

‘We were
guarding him, as you commanded,’ the watchman said, his top lip
betraying just the barest hint of a smirk which meant something
only to the two princes.

‘He… he had a
hunting accident?’ Prince Liuma prompted, well-rehearsed.

The watchman
shuffled awkwardly now. ‘No Majesty he, he climbed the Haga peak
and he… fell.’

Arnu and Liuma
shared a look.

‘Where is his
body?’ Liuma rumbled.

The watchman
shrugged. ‘Gone. Carried off by the brook at the cliff’s base.’

A bell tolled
across the ragged wards of the new capital. People wailed and
moaned. Wise women shrieked at the sky. Arnu and Liuma looked at
one another… then at the Hittite throne room, like sprinters eyeing
each other on a starting line.

‘I was my
father’s Tuhkanti,’ Arnu announced authoritatively to the
people, hands raised. ‘And so I will be the new
Labarna.’

Liuma beheld
him, lips thin, nostrils flaring slightly. ‘And I will serve you
loyally… My Sun,’ he drawled.

The bell
clanged again over the husk city and the dead land.


Epilogue
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The tapping of
hammers and groaning of bending wood echoed across the Bay of
Boreas. Aeneas watched the shipwrights at work, and the women who
were putting the last few stitches into the white and purple sail.
The galley, sitting on chocks near the waterline, was taking shape.
A splendid thing.

He strolled
down the bay, the pale sands pleasant on his old feet. He could not
help but think of the ghosts who must surely roam these parts – the
proud warriors of Troy and Ahhiyawa. They were long gone, and that
war was fading even from memory. With no scribes amongst his small
coterie, it was now down to the singers and bards to keep alive the
lessons of that dark time. He reached the southern end of the bay
and gazed over at distant Lesbos. The island was bare of trees now
– stripped clean by the last wave of the Sea Peoples. For two years
now not a single one of their bird-headed ships had been sighted.
Still, he had waited until this summer before daring to bring his
people down from the concealed vale in the heights of Mount Ida. He
twisted to look back inland, to the hazy outline of the
mountain.

Almost fifty
years since I failed you, my love.

All this time
he had bound his small community here so that he might receive her
when she returned to him. But Kreousa was long dead, he now knew.
On that night of Troy’s fall, he should have known. It had taken
the sight of the blue-tailed meteor in the sky – a turn of phrase
he had once used in jest – to slap sense into him.

He gazed back
over the ship works. A team of a dozen men wore ragged purple
cloaks and some of them even had bronze helms and wore short
swords. Eumedes, his great friend, was commander of these few
warriors. They and their families were an echo of Troy’s proud
people. Them, this ship, the voyage ahead… all one last chance to
keep alive the memory of his kin, of her. But not in this ravaged
land. The earth tremors had become less frequent, but the crops
were still meagre, and the game had been slaughtered or chased
away. A new home beckoned. Where, he did not yet know.

He heard a
rasp of rope racing through pulleys and saw the ship’s spar rising,
the sail furled neatly against it. The last few planks were being
bent into place along the hull, and the men and women were busy
tarring the gaps. Children walked up and down the gangway to load
jars of berries, grain and water into the hollow belly of the ship.
‘Tomorrow?’ he asked his chief shipwright.

‘If the winds
are fair, the galley will be ready.’

The following
morning, he woke at dawn and went for a swim in the bay one last
time, dolphins chattering around him. Emerging from the waters, he
saw that his small group were already boarding. The crew were
waiting for him to join them so the chocks could be knocked away
and the ship given to the high morning tide. Throwing on his cloak
over damp shoulders, he mouthed a few words of farewell to the
countryside, knowing he would never be back here again. Just as he
turned to climb the plank onto the decks, he saw something on the
Borean Hills. A creature, padding this way. A predator. Strange, he
thought, for those night hunters rarely walked in the open,
especially during the hours of light. The black wolf – an adult
female, and a giant one at that – padded close.

‘Prince
Aeneas,’ said Eumedes from the decks, ‘stay back.’ He leapt down
onto the sands, going for his sword hilt.

Aeneas cast up
a hand for them to stay where they were. ‘I know this creature…
from my dreams. She is tame. I am sure of it.’ He reached out
towards the creature, and it licked his hand. Looking beyond, he
saw the lone man emerging from the sultry heat haze on the hills in
the wolf’s wake. A tall, older man with long, silver hair, a
sloping nose and sallow skin. A Hittite? It was a chimera,
surely.

But the
Hittite was real, and walked into the clear, closer air.






‘Old friend,’
Tudha said, a smile stretching across his face.

‘Am I
dreaming?’ croaked Aeneas.

‘I went to
your Ida camp and found it deserted,’ said Tudha. ‘Were it not for
the sound of shipworks, I would not have come down to this bay. I
long feared that you had perished under the heels of the Sea
Peoples.’

‘The horned
ones and their slave armies? They flooded past the mountain. We
watched them, concealed from sight. A whole day it took for their
multitudes to go by. Forget about those dogs… what about you? Why
do I find before me the Emperor of the Hittites?’

‘When last I
was here, you said that if I ever found myself in danger, lost…
that I should come back here and find you. I saw the blue meteor
cross the moon and,’ he extended open palms. ‘I knew that if you
were still here then you would not be for much longer.’

‘But… the
empire?’ Aeneas replied, glancing past Tudha’s shoulder.

Tudha turned
his head a little to cast a look whence he had come. The noise of
the assassin’s arrow whacking against the rock face still sounded
fresh in his ears. It had missed him by a hand’s-width – he had
stepped off the ledge with a heartbeat to spare, plummeting down
into the brook, plunging deep and swimming along its bed out of
sight of the killers. ‘The empire is finished. This entire land has
had its time. Its time may well come again, but that is for another
age. Me, I must move on.’ He gestured to the ship. ‘It heartens me
to see that you have finally chosen to do so also.

Aeneas smiled
wanly. ‘I never forgot your words to me that day long ago when you
came to our Ida vale. I wish only that it had not taken me so many
years to see sense in them. Thanks be to the blue-tailed meteor,
and whichever god sent it.’

Tudha wondered
where Ishtar was now. Gone? Forgotten? Dormant? She had haunted his
family line… yet he realised now she had never been the monster she
had seemed.

Aeneas
extended one palm towards the boat. ‘You must come with us,
yes?’

Tudha eyed the
ship and the eager, excited faces on board. People who had lived
gentle and loving lives for nearly two generations now. And what
finer a man to lead them than wise old Prince Aeneas: The worthy
ones, as Ishtar had described them. Those who have learned
to live with good hearts.’

‘To where will
you sail?’

Aeneas
shrugged. ‘Away from the mouth of danger.’

‘This from the
great Aeneas, seeker of adventure?’ Tudha cocked a mischievous
eyebrow.

Aeneas
laughed. ‘This from the rickety old Aeneas, the man who has to warm
his bones by the fire each evening lest they ache all night as he
tries to sleep!’ His laughter faded and he pinched his bottom lip
in thought. ‘Truly, I have no plan,’ he said, his voice dropping to
a whisper, a shadow of uncertainty in his eyes. ‘Only that I must
take my people from this place. Tell me, old friend, where would
you go?’

Tudha gazed
down into the sparkling sands for a time, thinking, Ishtar’s words
echoing in his mind. There can be another world, another place,
where you and those worthy enough might find life and joy once
again.

On his way
here he had met a small band of wanderers, fleeing northwards. They
had imparted grave tales of goings-on elsewhere in the world.
‘Neither east nor south. The Sea Peoples spread in those
directions. I hear that they fell en-masse upon the river delta of
Egypt. They said that Ramesses successor, Merneptah, was been
driven to the brink of defeat, before he and his mighty armies and
all the nearby desert tribes united to finally break them. But they
are still at large, no doubt. To sail in those directions would
either bring you to the tips of their swords, or make you part of
their destructive movement, as refugees trapped in the same pattern
of plundering ruined lands.’ He sighed, reflecting on it all. The
Sea Peoples contained many rogues, but many more terrified
families, fleeing from starvation. They had been very much a
symptom of the storm of drought, famine and tremors, not the
cause.

‘Then where?’
asked Aeneas.

Tudha recalled
that moustachioed Amurrite traveller who had stopped in at Hattusa,
and that strange mantra of his: Always, the cycles are repeated.
Rains and plenty will return… and when they do, they will
return first to those lands where the dryness began. ‘Sail into
the setting sun.’

‘West?’ Aeneas
arched one eyebrow. ‘The west is a great unknown.’

‘Is that a bad
thing? We know much about every other direction. Destruction,
famine and chaos reign there. The west can be different. I remember
your dreams,’ said Tudha, gesturing to the boat. ‘Of setting sail
like this, of adventure, of dark monsters and incredible places.
You said it always ends in the same way…’

‘Aye.’ Aeneas’
eyes grew distant, dreamy. ‘Leading these people to a new home – a
land of trees, singing birds, nymphs, and a wending river...’ He
grinned. ‘I have had that dream again, so many times. Every time, I
sail further up that river. Finally, in these recent nights, I
dreamt of setting foot aground. It was by a marshland, thick with
vegetation and with seven stout hills nearby. We made huts there,
and fished and hunted and sowed crops – good crops. That
strange seer, the Cyclops, even he was there. And a wolf too, so
very like yours. She patrolled the edges of our village like a
sentinel, a guardian. There we knew plenty. We sang, we danced…’ he
sighed fondly, ‘and then I woke up. No matter how far I sail,
surely I can never find that place – a place of dreams.’

‘You are the
Prince of Dardania, but there is Hittite blood in your ancestry,’
Tudha said, planting a hand on his shoulder and squeezing
affectionately. ‘Hittites should always heed their dreams. Sail
west.’

Aeneas tipped
his head to one side. ‘With you beside me, old friend, it feels
like I can do anything.’ He sighed and gazed around the land once
more. After an age, he turned and stared seawards, nodding slowly.
‘To the west.’

The Dardanian
Prince strode up onto the decks, Tudha following with Shadow. A
moment later the crewmen hammered away the chocks and with a push
and a rumble of sand and shingle, the ship bobbed gently in the
shallows then rolled gracefully through the surf, into the
turquoise waters.

The oarsmen
guided the vessel out of the bay and into the deeper cobalt waves,
where the briny spume cooled their warm skin. Resting his elbows on
the rail at the prow with Aeneas, Tudha thought of an old mantra of
the scribal teachers, that a man could travel the world in an
attempt to escape his troubles, but they would always travel with
him. ‘The journey will not be easy,’ he said, eyeing the waves,
thinking of the wild world out there and wondering what they might
encounter.

‘Has it ever
been, for any man?’ Aeneas grinned broadly and patting him on the
back before strolling away down the deck.

Alone, Tudha
drew from his purse a small clay square – the one and only copy he
had made of Pelki’s method tablet for good iron – and wondered what
he, Aeneas, this small group of wanderers and their offspring might
create out there in the west. A new home in this dream-foretold
land of seven hills? A new civilization, maybe? A better one?

With a
thunderous roar, the sail was unfurled and it instantly bulged, the
purple eagle blazoned on the centre majestic. Shadow stared at
this, then the she-wolf threw her head skywards and unleashed a
long, sonorous howl as the Trojan ship slipped towards the western
horizon.
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 Author’s Note

When Great King Hattusilis III died in 1237 BC, aged
approximately 78, he left behind a number of tablets – deeply
introspective texts reflecting upon his incredible life.
Archaeologists have dubbed these ‘The Apologies’, for their
confessional tone. He was clearly a man wracked with guilt about
some of the choices he had made during his long reign.

Thus, the scepter of power passed to his son, Tudhaliya IV.
Upholding Hattu’s legacy must have been a daunting prospect for the
new king. And he could not have foreseen just how deeply unstable
the world around him was about to become. It is for good reason
that we refer to the decades that followed as ‘The Bronze Age
Collapse’ – a catastrophic end of an epoch triggered by not one,
but many causes.

Firstly, the 13th century BC was a time of drought, as
palaeoclimatologists have discovered. The Hittite tablets confirm
this with accounts of drastic crop failure. They also detail the
remarkable deal struck between Great Queen Puduhepa and Pharaoh
Ramesses II to arrange relief shipments of grain from Egypt to the
Hittite realm. Ramesses also sent his best irrigation experts to
attempt to revive the Anatolian soil, but to no avail – the Bronze
Age dams at Arinna and other Hittite sites date to this time and
may have been part of the irrigation efforts.

Secondly, tin – the crude oil of its day – was growing
scarce. Without tin, the great armies could produce no bronze, and
without bronze, they could no longer flex their muscle in the same
way as before. This was most probably the driving force behind the
Hittites’ apparent experimentation with iron in the last few
generations of their time. Iron ore was plentiful around their
Anatolian heartland, and promised to equal or even better the
strength and durability of bronze.

Thirdly, seismologists have found evidence of an
'earthquake storm' that gripped the near east for most of that
century. With the Hittite heartlands sitting smack-bang on the
fault lines of Anatolia, they suffered the brunt of
this.

Fourthly, we come to the Sea Peoples. This book will
certainly not settle the long-raging debates about who they were,
where they came from and what their motivations were (though
do follow my blog and look out for an article in the near
future which will explore these matters). All we know is that they
arrived in – or possibly arose from – the near east world… and
proceeded to churn it into oblivion in two major waves, the first a
mainly coastal movement, the second one plunging deep inland.
Within a period of forty to fifty years at the end of the
thirteenth and the beginning of the twelfth century almost every
significant city in the eastern Mediterranean world was violently
destroyed, many of them never to be occupied again.

First, Mycenaean Greece fell. Then the shanty town built atop the
ruins of Homeric Troy – ruled around that time by the
Hittite-appointed King Walmu – was razed. The land of Lukka was
devastated next. Then, as you have read, the Sea Peoples blazed
through the Hittite Empire. Soon after, the Assyrian armies were
beaten back to a strip of land near the banks of the River
Euphrates. The prosperous shore city of Ugarit suffered sudden,
violent destruction. Amurru, Ashkelon, Hazor and Meggido (Biblical
Armageddon) in the Levant were ravaged. Egypt was beset next,
weathering several onslaughts before famously repelling a final
wave of attackers at the Battle of Zahi in 1178 BC. Pharaoh
Ramesses III described that Sea Peoples’ attack as
follows:

 


‘The people were disturbed in
their islands. All at once nations were moving and scattered by
war. No land stood before their arms, Not the Hittites, Cilicia,
Carchemish, Arzawa nor the Copper Island. They were all laid to
waste. They desolated the people of Amurru, and its land was like
that which has never come into being. They were coming for Egypt.
Their confederation was the Peleset, Tjekeru, Shekelesh, Denyen and
Weshesh lands united. They laid their hands upon the lands as far
as the circuit of the earth, their hearts confident and trusting:
‘Our plans will succeed!’

– From the mortuary temple of Ramesses III
at Medinet Habu in West Thebes

 


The five tribes mentioned are but a
handful of the many that participated in this and the earlier waves of attack (including
the Sherden). Who were these tribes? Historians have been
speculating for generations. The Sherden probably came from
Sardinia and the Shekelesh may have originated from the Island of
Sicily. The Weshesh and Tjekker may have been Trojan diaspora, the
Denyen Ahhiyawan/Greek refugees. My suggestion that the Peleset
might plausibly have been the men of the Greek city state of Pylos
(Pylos->Pylos-et->Peleset) is just one more onomastic
conjecture.

The fragile political coherence of the Bronze Age was swept
away forever in this tide of fire and destruction. But, as Tudha
reflects in our story, the high likelihood is that the Sea Peoples,
driven by hunger and desperation, were a product of the collapse as
opposed to the cause of it. In the writing of the Empires of Bronze
saga, and my Legionary series (set during the Great Migration of
the 4th century
AD), and in witnessing events of modern times, it is impossible not
to conclude just how terrible we as a species are at dealing with
migrational disturbance. One only hopes we might one day learn from
history instead of bluntly repeating it at untold human cost.
Anyway, I digress… back to the Bronze Age!

The aftermath of the collapse was bleak. Civil order gave
way to chaos. The delicately balanced trade networks of the great
powers crumbled to nothing. The palace economy (a fragile,
dangerously overspecialised system) vanished, to be replaced a few
centuries later by dark age Greek village economy. Literacy
collapsed – ushering in an age of oral tradition which gave rise to
the likes of the Trojan War legend.

So, the Bronze Age was over. Other than
Egypt and a much-reduced
Assyria, one other notable state survived the collapse: Carchemish
(or Gargamis as I call it) – the small Hittite Viceroyalty near the
River Euphrates. Although this fortress city fell a few generations
later, the people of the region preserved Hittite culture, carrying
it on into the Iron Age. These 'Neo-Hittites' as they are known,
show up in the Bible, where they are described from an Israelite
point of view as a nearby hill tribe. The Philistines of the Bible
are also worth a mention here – they were the descendants of the
Peleset warriors, captured by Ramesses III in the Battle of Zahi
then settled in the Levant as Egyptian vassals.

It is this grand arc of epochal
collapse that I have
tried to portray for you in the story you have just read. Now let’s
return to Tudhaliya IV, through whose eyes you have witnessed it
all. Many of his adventures in this book came straight from the
excavated Hittite tablets.

Early in his reign, Tudha would have put the finishing touches
on the gargantuan new ‘Upper City’ ward (or the Temple Plateau as I
call it) of Hattusa. Perched high, crammed full of temples and
buttressed by the incredible Sphinx Rampart, it transformed the
previously unremarkable capital into a metropolis to rival anything
of which the Egyptians or Assyrians could boast. It was around this
time that he uncovered the plot of his half-brother Heshni, and it
would not be the last conspiracy he would have to deal
with.

But first, he had to stamp out new troubles in the Seha
Riverland, a campaign concluded when he decisively ousted the group
of stubborn Ahhiyawans behind it all from their bridgehead city of
Milawata. I have depicted the death of Piya-Maradu – the long-time
nemesis of the Hittites – here. In fact, the ancient tablets
suggest that he probably died peacefully on an island… but I am
sure you will forgive me for presenting him with a rather more
satisfying (from a Hittite point of view, at least) demise. Tudha’s
meeting with Diomedes the Greek here is fictional, though his
remorseful attitude is not without basis. Virgil’s Aeneid tells us
that the King of Tiryns – a fierce killer during the Trojan War –
later spoke of his respect for the vanquished Trojans, stating that
he had no quarrel with them anymore.

The next challenge for Tudha came from the east, when King
Tukulti-Ninurta of Assyria encroached on Hittite territory in a bid
to seize the precious trade roads. They met at the infamous Battle
of Nihriya. Here, Tudha’s main source of local support, the Isuwans
under King Ehli-Sharruma, failed to reinforce him, contributing to
what was a heavy defeat for the Hittite King. The victorious
Assyrian King was later humiliated by the Sea Peoples, then
eventually murdered by his sons.

As if the taste of defeat was not sour
enough, Tudha then had
to contend with the unthinkable: Urhi-Teshub, the tyrant decades
ago exiled from Hittite lands to the Egyptian deserts, returned to
Anatolia, bent on reclaiming the Hittite throne. The excavated
tablets are not entirely clear, but they appear to suggest that
Kurunta – King of the Hittite Lower Land and Urhi-Teshub’s brother
– was either complicit in the uprising, or was consumed by it. We
even have historical attestations of the rebellious graffiti at
Hattusa, proclaiming Kurunta as the ‘True Labarna’!

The ancient texts tell us that a short time before this
uprising, Kurunta was stricken with serious illness. Tudha called
on Pharaoh Ramesses II to send a school of Egyptian healers to aid
his cousin. Ramesses complied, sending his most skilled physician,
Pariamahu. I tied these intriguingly close-hanging threads together
to present the possibility that Urhi-Teshub inveigled his way into
Kurunta's circle of power and manipulated his brother in order to
stoke a civil war with the Hittite north.

What happened during this civil
war is unclear. We know that
Ugarit, and possibly Lukka, tried to provide Tudha with military
support around this time. But, as the Ugaritic King complains in a
tablet sent to Hattusa, something went disastrously
wrong:

 


“All my troops and chariots are
in the Hittite country, and all my ships are in the land of Lycia
(Lukka), and have not returned!”

 


I built upon this rather ominous
appeal to create the
‘perfect storm’ that saw the Ugaritic fleet, the Lukkan armies and
the Lower Land entire obliterated by the unexpected arrival of the
Sea Peoples. Evidence suggests that the first wave of the Sea
Peoples struck along the southern coasts of Anatolia around this
time, and that they clashed with the Hittites and their allies
somewhere in the Lower Land, possibly near the land of Lukka.
Regardless of how the civil war began, we know that Tudha’s Hittite
north was victorious. It would have been a pale victory however,
and it must have left the empire in a ragged state.

Somehow, Tudha rallied his forces to storm
and win the island of
Cyprus (the Copper Island). He may have done this to secure the
grain route, or the island’s copper mines, or to fend off the Sea
Peoples from that vital shipping stop off. It was a minor but
important victory.

Then came Great Queen Puduhepa’s death. Her importance to the
Hittite throne cannot be overstated. She was masterful in the
political arena, arranging Tudha’s marriage to his Babylonian bride
and sending her daughters to wed foreign kings such as Pharaoh
Ramesses and the King of Isuwa. Her passing – on top of all the
troubles Tudha had so far endured – must have severely weakened
Hittite influence in those faraway courts.

All this at the very time when the Hittite Empire needed to be
strong, for the next wave of Sea Peoples came soon after, this time
rampaging inland. The invaders would have gathered new followers
along the way. It seems that the Kaskan folk – once enemies but in
Tudha’s time largely at peace with the Hittites – may have thrown
their lot in with the Sea Peoples and helped bring about the
destruction of Hittite lands.

My conspiratorial take on Tudha’s ‘death’ is entirely
fictional. The records show that he died in 1209 BC. There were two
further Hittite Kings after him. His son, Arnuwanda (Arnu), reigned
for just two years… before Suppiluliuma (Liuma) became king. Make
of Arnu’s suspiciously short reign what you will! Liuma enjoyed
some success on the throne, but it was under his reign that the
remnant nub of the empire vanished completely, leaving just the
aforementioned Gargamis as the last echo of the greatness that had
gone before.

And as for Tudha’s final scene and the
voyage with Aeneas? I am
playing with history and myth here, but for good reason: writing a
novel in which an entire era is brutally ended is a rather bleak
undertaking. So putting Tudha on Aeneas’ ship was my way of adding
a glow of hope and positivity to it all. What brighter end, than
the very beginning of a legend as great as the founding of
Rome?

Thank you for taking this journey through
the ancient past with
me. I hope that, like me, you feel that you have walked the ancient
tracks in the boots of the Hittite Kings – Mursili, Muwa, Hattu and
Tudha, and all of their weird and wonderful comrades and faithful
animal companions.

Stay safe, enjoy your next read and, most importantly… heed
your dreams!






Yours
faithfully,

Gordon
Doherty

www.gordondoherty.co.uk

 


 







P.S. If you
enjoyed the story, please spread the word. My books live or die by
word of mouth, so tell your friends or – even better – leave a
short review online. Anything you can do in this vein would be very
much appreciated.


Connect with Gordon Doherty

I love hearing
from readers – get in touch via my website: www.gordondoherty.co.uk


Glossary






Arinniti;
Hittite Goddess of the Sun and protector of the Earth. The Hittites
believed she spent each night in the underworld beneath the earth
and the seas, then rose as the sun to cross the sky each day. She
was the spouse of the Storm God, Tarhunda, and the protective deity
of the Hittite city of Arinna.

Aplu; Hittite
God of the Underworld (known as the Dark Earth).

Arma; Hittite
God of the Moon.

Asu; Medical
expert/healer.

Ba’al;
Canaanite god – the master of thunder.

Danna; A
measure of distance, somewhere between a kilometre and a mile.

Haga: A
ferocious two-headed eagle from ancient Hittite mythology. A symbol
of power that would one day become the emblem of the Byzantine
Empire.

Hekur house; A
stone tomb.

Hurkeler; A
sexual deviant – one who performs an act of hurkel with an
animal. The Hittites believed bestiality was a sin punishable by
death… unless it was committed with a horse, in which case it was
perfectly alright.

Huwasi;
Monolithic statue of the Hittite Gods.

Illuyanka; The
winter rival of the Storm God, Tarhunda. Every spring the Storm God
had to defeat this sacral serpent, who ruled the nature in
wintertime. Tarhunda’s annual victory ushered in the spring rains,
allowing the crops and pastures to flourish.

Ishtar; The
Goddess of Love and War. Also known as Shauska, Inanna and many
other names. She was infamous for her deceitful promises.

Labarna; The
Great King and High Priest of the Hittite Empire. Steward of the
Gods. Also known as ‘My Sun’.

Menfyt; Veteran
Egyptian soldiers.

Megaron; The
largest room in a palatial building in the Aegean region, with four
columns built around an open hearth, supporting the ceiling.

Mesedi; The
bodyguards of the Hittite King. A select group who were armed
ornately and would travel with the king everywhere.

Mizrakli;
Assyrian spearman.

Panku; The
Panku is thought to have described a council or proto-senate of
some sort in the Hittite court – a sounding board to aid the
Hittite King in making his decisions of law.

Peruwa; Hittite
Horse God.

Sekhmet; An
Egyptian priest-physician.

Tarhunda;
Hittite God of the Storm, spouse of the Sun Goddess Arinniti and
principal male deity of the Hittite pantheon.

Topuzlu;
Assyrian elite maceman.

Tuhkanti; The
Tuhkanti was ‘the second commander’ and intended heir to the
Hittite throne. Usually a son of the king.
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If you enjoyed Empires
of Bronze: The Dark Earth, why not try:






Legionary, by Gordon Doherty
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The Roman
Empire is crumbling, and a shadow looms in the east…

376 AD: the
Eastern Roman Empire is alone against the tide of barbarians
swelling on her borders. Emperor Valens juggles the paltry border
defences to stave off invasion from the Goths north of the Danube.
Meanwhile, in Constantinople, a pact between faith and politics
spawns a lethal plot that will bring the dark and massive hordes
from the east crashing down on these struggling borders.

The fates
conspire to see Numerius Vitellius Pavo, enslaved as a boy after
the death of his legionary father, thrust into the limitanei, the
border legions, just before they are sent to recapture the
long-lost eastern Kingdom of Bosporus. He is cast into the jaws of
this plot, so twisted that the survival of the entire Roman world
hangs in the balance…






Strategos: Born in the Borderlands, by Gordon
Doherty
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When the
falcon has flown, the mountain lion will charge from the east, and
all Byzantium will quake. Only one man can save the empire . . .
the Haga!

1046 AD. The
Byzantine Empire teeters on the brink of all-out war with the
Seljuk Sultanate. In the borderlands of Eastern Anatolia, a land
riven with bloodshed and doubt, young Apion's life is shattered in
one swift and brutal Seljuk night raid. Only the benevolence of
Mansur, a Seljuk farmer, offers him a second chance of
happiness.

Yet a hunger
for revenge burns in Apion's soul, and he is drawn down a dark path
that leads him right into the heart of a conflict that will echo
through the ages.






Rise of Emperors: Sons of Rome, by Gordon Doherty
& Simon Turney

[image: ]

Four Emperors.
Two Friends. One Destiny.

As twilight
descends on the 3rd century AD, the Roman Empire is but a shadow of
its former self. Decades of usurping emperors, splinter kingdoms
and savage wars have left the people beleaguered, the armies weary
and the future uncertain. And into this chaos Emperor Diocletian
steps, reforming the succession to allow for not one emperor to
rule the world, but four.

Meanwhile, two
boys share a chance meeting in the great city of Treverorum as
Diocletian's dream is announced to the imperial court. Throughout
the years that follow, they share heartbreak and glory as that
dream sours and the empire endures an era of tyranny and dread.
Their lives are inextricably linked, their destinies
ever-converging as they rise through Rome's savage stations, to the
zenith of empire. For Constantine and Maxentius, the purple robes
beckon...
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Tudha Tudhaliya IV, King of the Hittites 1237 — 1209 BC
Hattu, ‘Hattusili IIL, King of the Hittites 1267 — 1237 BC
Muwa ‘Murwatalli IT, King of the Hittites 1295 — 1272 BC
Ninurta Tukulti-Ninurta I, King of Assyria

Sirtaya. the Egyptian envoy

Zirtaya

BRI

‘Ehli-Sharruma, King of Tsuwa

The Copper Island

‘Alasiya (modern Cyprus)
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